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BILLING CODE 4120–01–C 

(e) Scoring Methodology 

(i) Changes to the Scoring Methodology 
for the 2020 Performance Period 

In the CY 2019 PFS final rule (83 FR 
59785 through 59796), we finalized a 
new performance-based scoring 
methodology for the Promoting 

Interoperability performance category 
beginning with the performance period 
in 2019. As previously discussed in 
section III.K.3.c.(4)(d)(i) of this final 
rule, we are finalizing our proposals for 
CY 2020 to: (1) Make the Query of 
PDMP measure optional and eligible for 
five bonus points in CY 2020; (2) make 
the e-Prescribing measure worth up to 

10 points in CY 2020, and (3) remove 
the Verify Opioid Treatment Agreement 
measure beginning in CY 2020. Table 49 
reflects the proposals that we are 
finalizing, although the maximum 
points available do not include points 
that would be redistributed in the event 
that an exclusion is claimed. 
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(f) Additional Considerations 

(i) Nurse Practitioners, Physician 
Assistants, Clinical Nurse Specialists, 
and Certified Registered Nurse 
Anesthetists 

In prior rulemaking (83 FR 59818 
through 59819), we discussed our belief 
that certain types of MIPS eligible 
clinicians (NPs, PAs, CNSs, and CRNAs) 
may lack experience with the adoption 
and use of CEHRT. Because many of 
these non-physician clinicians were or 
are not eligible to participate in the 
Medicare or Medicaid EHR Incentive 
Program (now known as the Promoting 
Interoperability Program), we stated that 
we have little evidence as to whether 
there are sufficient measures applicable 
and available to these types of MIPS 
eligible clinicians under the advancing 
care information (now known as 
Promoting Interoperability) performance 
category. We established a policy at 
§ 414.1380(c)(2)(i)(A)(5) for the 
performance periods in 2017, 2018, and 
2019 under section 1848(q)(5)(F) of the 
Act to assign a weight of zero to the 
Promoting Interoperability performance 
category in the MIPS final score if there 
are not sufficient measures applicable 
and available to NPs, PAs, CRNAs, and 
CNSs. We will assign a weight of zero 
only in the event that an NP, PA, CRNA, 
or CNS does not submit any data for any 
of the measures specified for the 
Promoting Interoperability performance 
category, but if they choose to report, 
they will be scored on the Promoting 
Interoperability performance category 
like all other MIPS eligible clinicians, 
and the performance category will be 
given the weighting prescribed by 
section 1848(q)(5)(E) of the Act. We 

stated our intention to use data from the 
first performance period (2017) to 
further evaluate the participation of 
these MIPS eligible clinicians in the 
Promoting Interoperability performance 
category and consider for subsequent 
years whether the measures specified 
for this category are applicable and 
available to these MIPS eligible 
clinicians. 

We have analyzed the data submitted 
for the 2017 performance period for the 
Promoting Interoperability performance 
category, and have discovered that the 
vast majority of MIPS eligible clinicians 
submitted data as part of a group. While 
we are pleased that MIPS eligible 
clinicians utilized the option to submit 
data as a group, it does limit our ability 
to analyze data at the individual NPI 
level. For example, when a group of 
MIPS eligible clinicians chooses to 
report for MIPS as a group, the data 
submitted are representative of that 
entire group, as opposed to each 
individual MIPS eligible clinician in the 
group submitting data that exclusively 
reflect his/her own performance. 
Approximately 4 percent of MIPS 
eligible clinicians who are NPs, PAs, 
CRNAs, or CNSs submitted data 
individually for MIPS, and more than 
two-thirds of them did not submit data 
for the Promoting Interoperability 
performance category. Additionally, we 
are challenged because many of the 
measures that were available for 
submission for the 2017 performance 
period are now unavailable, due to our 
discontinuation of the Promoting 
Interoperability transition measure set, 
and the overhaul of the performance 
category that further reduced the 

number of available measures. For these 
reasons, we were unable to determine, 
at the time we were developing the CY 
2020 PFS proposed rule, whether the 
measures currently specified for the 
Promoting Interoperability performance 
category for the 2020 performance 
period are applicable and available for 
NPs, PAs, CRNAs, and CNSs. However, 
as more data become available, we plan 
to reevaluate the measures and consider 
how we could ensure that there are 
sufficient measures applicable and 
available for these types of MIPS eligible 
clinicians. 

Therefore, we proposed to continue 
the existing policy of reweighting the 
Promoting Interoperability performance 
category for NPs, PAs, CRNAs, and 
CNSs for the performance period in 
2020, and to revise 
§ 414.1380(c)(2)(i)(A)(5) to reflect this 
proposal. 

We received public comments on our 
proposals and the following is a 
summary of the comments we received 
and our responses. 

Comment: The majority of 
commenters supported our proposal to 
continue to reweight the Promoting 
Interoperability performance category 
for NPs, PAs, CRNAs, and CNSs for the 
performance period in 2020. 

Response: We agree that reweighting 
the Promoting Interoperability 
performance category for NPs, PAs, 
CRNAs, and CNSs for CY 2020 is 
appropriate. We hope that in the future 
more of these clinician types will be 
utilizing CEHRT and will be able to 
submit data for this performance 
category. 

After consideration of the comments, 
we are finalizing our proposal to 

VerDate Sep<11>2014 20:11 Nov 14, 2019 Jkt 250001 PO 00000 Frm 00007 Fmt 4701 Sfmt 4700 E:\FR\FM\15NOR3.SGM 15NOR3 E
R

15
N

O
19

.0
96

<
/G

P
H

>

kh
am

m
on

d 
on

 D
S

K
JM

1Z
7X

2P
R

O
D

 w
ith

 R
U

LE
S

3



63004 Federal Register / Vol. 84, No. 221 / Friday, November 15, 2019 / Rules and Regulations 

continue the existing policy of 
reweighting the Promoting 
Interoperability performance category 
for NPs, PAs, CRNAs, and CNSs for the 
performance period in 2020, and to 
revise § 414.1380(c)(2)(i)(A)(5) to reflect 
this policy. 

(ii) Physical Therapists, Occupational 
Therapists, Qualified Speech-Language 
Pathologist, Qualified Audiologists, 
Clinical Psychologists, and Registered 
Dieticians or Nutrition Professionals 

In the CY 2019 PFS final rule (83 FR 
59819 through 59820), we adopted a 
policy at § 414.1380(c)(2)(i)(A)(4) to 
apply the same automatic reweighting 
policy we adopted for NPs, PAs, CNSs, 
and CRNAs for the performance periods 
in 2017 through 2019 to these new types 
of MIPS eligible clinicians (physical 
therapists, occupational therapists, 
qualified speech-language pathologist, 
qualified audiologists, clinical 
psychologists, and registered dieticians 
or nutrition professionals) for the 
performance period in 2019. Because 
many of these clinician types were or 
are not eligible to participate in the 
Medicare or Medicaid Promoting 
Interoperability Programs, we have little 
evidence as to whether there are 
sufficient measures applicable and 
available to them under the Promoting 
Interoperability performance category. 

For the reasons discussed in section 
III.K.3.c.(4)(f)(i) of the CY 2020 PFS 
proposed rule (84 FR 40776), for the 
performance period in 2020, we 
proposed to continue the existing policy 
of reweighting the Promoting 
Interoperability performance category 
for physical therapists, occupational 
therapists, qualified speech-language 
pathologist, qualified audiologists, 
clinical psychologists, and registered 
dieticians or nutrition professionals, 
and to revise § 414.1380(c)(2)(i)(A)(4) to 
reflect this proposal. We invited 
comments on this proposal. 

We received public comments on our 
proposals. The following is a summary 
of the comments we received and our 
responses. 

Comment: Most commenters 
supported CMS’ reweighting of the 
Promoting Interoperability performance 
category for physical therapists, 
occupational therapists, qualified 
speech-language pathologists, qualified 
audiologists, clinical psychologists, and 
registered dieticians or nutrition 
professionals. 

Response: We appreciate the support 
for our proposal. 

Comment: Several commenters 
expressed their concerns about there not 
being appropriate measures in place to 
accommodate the practices of NPPs. 

Response: Currently, the data from 
physical therapists, occupational 
therapists, qualified speech-language 
pathologists, qualified audiologists, 
clinical psychologists, and registered 
dieticians or nutrition professionals is 
too limited to support the addition of 
measures that are tailored to the specific 
practices of NPPs. However, we 
encourage stakeholders to submit their 
ideas and suggestions to us during our 
annual call for measures. 

Comment: One commenter suggested 
adding chiropractic clinicians to the 
automatic reweighting of the Promoting 
Interoperability performance category 
that is currently available for physical 
therapists, occupational therapists, and 
qualified speech-language pathologists, 
until additional meaningful measures 
are available. 

Response: We thank the commenter 
for the suggestion. However, 
chiropractors were eligible professionals 
under section 1848(o)(5)(C) of the Act, 
and thus were eligible to participate in 
the Medicare EHR Incentive Program, 
unlike the types of NPPs mentioned by 
the commenter. The same rationale for 
reweighting the Promoting 
Interoperability performance category 
does not apply to chiropractors. 

After consideration of the comments, 
we are finalizing the proposal to 
continue the existing policy of 
reweighting the Promoting 
Interoperability performance category 
for physical therapists, occupational 
therapists, qualified speech-language 
pathologist, qualified audiologists, 
clinical psychologists, and registered 
dieticians or nutrition professionals, 
and to revise § 414.1380(c)(2)(i)(A)(4) to 
reflect this policy. 

(iii) Hospital-Based MIPS Eligible 
Clinicians in Groups 

We define a hospital-based MIPS 
eligible clinician under § 414.1305 as a 
MIPS eligible clinician who furnishes 
75 percent or more of his or her covered 
professional services in sites of services 
identified by the Place of Service (POS) 
codes used in the HIPAA standard 
transaction as an inpatient hospital 
(POS 21), on campus outpatient hospital 
(POS 22), off campus outpatient hospital 
(POS 19), or emergency room (POS 23) 
setting, based on claims for the MIPS 
determination period (81 FR 77238 
through 77240, 82 FR 53686 through 
53687, 83 FR 59727 through 59730). We 
established under 
§ 414.1380(c)(2)(i)(C)(6) that a MIPS 
eligible clinician who is a hospital- 
based MIPS eligible clinician as defined 
in § 414.1305 will be assigned a zero 
percent weight for the Promoting 
Interoperability performance category, 

and the points associated with the 
Promoting Interoperability performance 
category will be redistributed to another 
performance category or categories (81 
FR 77238 through 77240, 82 FR 53684, 
83 FR 59871). However, if a hospital- 
based MIPS eligible clinician chooses to 
report on the Promoting Interoperability 
performance category measures, they 
will be scored on the Promoting 
Interoperability performance category 
like all other MIPS eligible clinicians, 
and the performance category will be 
given the weighting prescribed by 
section 1848(q)(5)(E) of the Act 
regardless of their Promoting 
Interoperability performance category 
score. We stated that this policy 
includes MIPS eligible clinicians 
choosing to report as part of a group or 
part of a virtual group (82 FR 53687). 

Under § 414.1310(e)(2)(ii), individual 
eligible clinicians that elect to 
participate in MIPS as a group must 
aggregate their performance data across 
the group’s TIN (81 FR 77058). For 
groups reporting on the Promoting 
Interoperability performance category, 
we stated that group data should be 
aggregated for all MIPS eligible 
clinicians within the group (81 FR 
77214 through 77216, 82 FR 53687). We 
stated that this includes those MIPS 
eligible clinicians who may qualify for 
a zero percent weighting of the 
Promoting Interoperability performance 
category due to circumstances such as a 
significant hardship or other type of 
exception, hospital-based or ASC-based 
status, or certain types of NPPs (82 FR 
53687). We established at 
§ 414.1380(c)(2)(iii) that for MIPS 
eligible clinicians submitting data as a 
group or virtual group, in order for the 
Promoting Interoperability performance 
category to be reweighted, all of the 
MIPS eligible clinicians in the group or 
virtual group must qualify for 
reweighting (82 FR 53687, 83 FR 59871). 
We have heard from several 
stakeholders that our policy for groups 
that include hospital-based MIPS 
eligible clinicians sets a threshold that 
is too restrictive for a variety of reasons. 
Some stated that due to high turnover 
rates for hospital medicine groups, 
many such groups rely on locum tenens 
clinicians who may practice in multiple 
settings. They stated that if a hospital 
medicine group includes only one MIPS 
eligible clinician who does not meet the 
definition of a hospital-based MIPS 
eligible clinician, it could prevent the 
group from qualifying for reweighting 
because not all of the MIPS eligible 
clinicians in the group would be 
considered hospital-based. A few 
acknowledged that while hardship 
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exceptions are available for MIPS 
eligible clinicians who lack control over 
CEHRT because they use the hospital’s 
CEHRT, it is an administrative burden 
to have to submit a hardship exception 
application, especially if the clinician 
has a locum tenens relationship. 

In the CY 2020 PFS proposed rule (84 
FR 40776 through 40777), we stated our 
belief that hospital medicine groups 
may face unique circumstances due to 
the nature of their practice area and the 
staffing practices described by 
stakeholders. Thus, we proposed to 
revise the definition of a hospital-based 
MIPS eligible clinician under § 414.1305 
to include groups and virtual groups. 
We proposed that, beginning with the 
2022 MIPS payment year, a hospital- 
based MIPS eligible clinician under 
§ 414.1305 means an individual MIPS 
eligible clinician who furnishes 75 
percent or more of his or her covered 
professional services in sites of service 
identified by the POS codes used in the 
HIPAA standard transaction as an 
inpatient hospital, on-campus 
outpatient hospital, off campus 
outpatient hospital, or emergency room 
setting based on claims for the MIPS 
determination period, and a group or 
virtual group provided that more than 
75 percent of the NPIs billing under the 
group’s TIN or virtual group’s TINs, as 
applicable, meet the definition of a 
hospital-based individual MIPS eligible 
clinician during the MIPS determination 
period. 

We stated that we believe that a 
threshold of more than 75 percent is 
appropriate because it is consistent with 
the thresholds for groups in the 
definitions of facility-based MIPS 
eligible clinician and non-patient facing 
MIPS eligible clinician under 
§ 414.1305. We proposed to revise 
§ 414.1380(c)(2)(iii) to specify that for 
the Promoting Interoperability 
performance category to be reweighted 
for a MIPS eligible clinician who elects 
to participate in MIPS as part of a group 
or virtual group, all of the MIPS eligible 
clinicians in the group or virtual group 
must qualify for reweighting, or the 
group or virtual group must meet the 
proposed revised definition of a 
hospital-based MIPS eligible clinician 
(or the definition of a non-patient facing 
MIPS eligible clinician in § 414.1305, as 
proposed in section III.K.3.c.(4)(f)(iv) of 
the proposed rule (84 FR 40777). 

The following is a summary of the 
public comments we received and our 
responses. 

Comment: Commenters appreciated 
our proposal to lower the percentage of 
MIPS eligible clinicians that need to be 
considered hospital-based for a group or 
virtual group to be considered hospital- 

based. Commenters stated that a 
threshold of 100 percent was very 
difficult to achieve and a threshold of 
more than 75 percent is much more 
achievable. Some commenters stated 
that a threshold of more than 75 percent 
is reasonable and aligns with the 
threshold that CMS uses in the facility- 
based measurement approach in the 
MIPS cost and quality performance 
categories. Others believed that the 
proposed change will increase 
flexibility for clinicians practicing in a 
hospital setting. Another commenter 
stated that the revised definition better 
reflects the realities of practice. One 
commenter appreciated the recognition 
that the previous definition of a 
hospital-based groups was confusing 
and difficult for clinicians to meet and 
thanked CMS for our responsiveness to 
stakeholder concerns. Several 
commenters stated that the ‘‘all or 
nothing rule’’ (requiring 100 percent of 
the MIPS eligible clinicians in the group 
or virtual group to qualify for 
reweighting) was unfair and penalizes 
hospital-based clinicians who work in 
multi-specialty groups. 

Response: We appreciate the support 
for our proposal and agree that a 
threshold of more than 75 percent 
would account for the unique 
circumstances faced by hospital-based 
groups such as locum tenens 
arrangements and high turnover rates. 

Comment: One commenter urged 
CMS to consider reweighting a group if 
more than 75 percent of the group 
qualifies for reweighting for any reason. 

Response: We appreciate this 
suggestion, but we believe that hospital 
medicine groups may face unique 
circumstances due to the nature of their 
practice area that clinicians who 
practice in non-hospital settings would 
not experience, and thus we decline to 
adopt the commenter’s suggestion. 

After consideration of the public 
comments, we are finalizing the 
proposal to revise the definition of a 
hospital-based MIPS eligible clinician 
under § 414.1305 to include groups and 
virtual groups. We are finalizing the 
proposal that, beginning with the 2022 
MIPS payment year, a hospital-based 
MIPS eligible clinician under § 414.1305 
means an individual MIPS eligible 
clinician who furnishes 75 percent or 
more of his or her covered professional 
services in sites of service identified by 
the POS codes used in the HIPAA 
standard transaction as an inpatient 
hospital, on-campus outpatient hospital, 
off campus outpatient hospital, or 
emergency room setting based on claims 
for the MIPS determination period, and 
a group or virtual group provided that 
more than 75 percent of the NPIs billing 

under the group’s TIN or virtual group’s 
TINs, as applicable, meet the definition 
of a hospital-based individual MIPS 
eligible clinician during the MIPS 
determination period. We are also 
finalizing the proposal to revise 
§ 414.1380(c)(2)(iii) to specify that for 
the Promoting Interoperability 
performance category to be reweighted 
for a MIPS eligible clinician who elects 
to participate in MIPS as part of a group 
or virtual group, all of the MIPS eligible 
clinicians in the group or virtual group 
must qualify for reweighting, or the 
group or virtual group must meet the 
definition of a hospital-based MIPS 
eligible clinician or a non-patient facing 
MIPS eligible clinician as defined in 
§ 414.1305. 

(iv) Non-Patient Facing MIPS Eligible 
Clinicians in Groups 

We define a non-patient facing MIPS 
eligible clinician under § 414.1305 as an 
individual MIPS eligible clinician who 
bills 100 or fewer patient facing 
encounters (including Medicare 
telehealth services defined in section 
1834(m) of the Act), as described in 
paragraph (3) of this definition, during 
the MIPS determination period, and a 
group or virtual group provided that 
more than 75 percent of the NPIs billing 
under the group’s TIN or virtual group’s 
TINs, as applicable, meet the definition 
of a non-patient facing individual MIPS 
eligible clinician. We established under 
§ 414.1380(c)(2)(i)(C)(5) that a MIPS 
eligible clinician who is a non-patient 
facing MIPS eligible clinician as defined 
in § 414.1305 will be assigned a zero 
percent weight for the Promoting 
Interoperability performance category, 
and the points associated with the 
Promoting Interoperability performance 
category will be redistributed to another 
performance category or categories (81 
FR 77240 through 77243, 82 FR 53680– 
53682, 83 FR 59871). However, if a non- 
patient facing MIPS eligible clinician 
chooses to report on the Promoting 
Interoperability performance category 
measures, they will be scored on the 
Promoting Interoperability performance 
category like all other MIPS eligible 
clinicians, and the performance category 
will be given the weighting prescribed 
by section 1848(q)(5)(E) of the Act 
regardless of their Promoting 
Interoperability performance category 
score. We stated that this policy 
includes MIPS eligible clinicians 
choosing to report as part of a group or 
part of a virtual group (82 FR 53687). 

As noted in the CY 2020 PFS 
proposed rule (84 FR 40777), in 
connection with our discussion of 
hospital-based MIPS eligible clinicians 
in groups, under § 414.1380(c)(2)(iii), for 
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MIPS eligible clinicians submitting data 
as a group or virtual group, in order for 
the Promoting Interoperability 
performance category to be reweighted, 
all of the MIPS eligible clinicians in the 
group or virtual group must qualify for 
reweighting. We proposed (84 FR 
40777) to revise § 414.1380(c)(2)(iii) to 
account for groups and virtual groups 
that meet the revised definition of a 
hospital-based MIPS eligible clinician 
under § 414.1305, which would only 
require the group or virtual group to 
meet a threshold of more than 75 
percent instead of a threshold of all of 
the MIPS eligible clinicians in the group 
or virtual group. In an effort to more 
clearly and concisely capture our 
existing policy for non-patient facing 
MIPS eligible clinicians, we proposed to 
revise § 414.1380(c)(2)(iii) to also 
account for a group or virtual group that 
meets the definition of a non-patient 
facing MIPS eligible clinician under 
§ 414.1305, such that the group or 
virtual group only has to meet a 
threshold of more than 75 percent. 

The following is a summary of the 
comments we received and our 
responses. 

Comment: Commenters supported a 
definition of a non-patient facing group 
as one in which more than 75 percent 
of the group’s members qualify as non- 
patient facing and eligible for Promoting 
Interoperability performance category 
reweighting. One commenter noted that 
the clarification is helpful for physician 
groups that have a small number of 
patient facing clinicians embedded in a 
much larger group of non-patient facing 
clinicians. 

Response: We believe that our 
proposed revision to the regulation text 
would help to alleviate confusion 
surrounding our policy for groups and 
virtual groups that include non-patient 
facing MIPS eligible clinicians. 

Comment: One commenter suggested 
that CMS should make it easier for 
groups to evaluate whether they may 
qualify as hospital-based or non-patient 
facing by enhancing the Quality 
Payment Program Participation Status 
Tool on the Quality Payment Program 
website to show eligibility and special 
statuses for TINs, in addition to NPIs. 

Response: We appreciate this 
suggestion and have added the ability to 
check eligibility for all clinicians 
associated with a practice as a feature of 
our Quality Payment Program 
Participation Status Tool. 

After consideration of the public 
comments that we received, we are 
finalizing our proposal to revise 
§ 414.1380(c)(2)(iii) to also account for a 
group or virtual group that meets the 
definition of a non-patient facing MIPS 

eligible clinician under § 414.1305, such 
that the group or virtual group only has 
to meet a threshold of more than 75 
percent of the NPIs billing under the 
group’s TIN or virtual group’s TINs, as 
applicable, meet the definition of a non- 
patient facing individual MIPS eligible 
clinician. 

(g) Future Direction of the Promoting 
Interoperability Performance Category 

In the CY 2020 PFS proposed rule (84 
FR 40777 through 40784), we included 
Requests for Information regarding 
several issues involving the Promoting 
Interoperability performance category. 
While we are not summarizing and 
responding to comments we received in 
this final rule, we thank the commenters 
for their responses and we may take 
them into account as we develop future 
policies for the Promoting 
Interoperability performance category. 

(5) APM Scoring Standard for MIPS 
Eligible Clinicians Participating in MIPS 
APMs 

(a) Overview 

As codified at § 414.1370(a), the APM 
scoring standard is the MIPS scoring 
methodology applicable for MIPS 
eligible clinicians identified on the 
Participation List for the performance 
period of an APM Entity participating in 
a MIPS APM. 

As discussed in the CY 2017 Quality 
Payment Program final rule (81 FR 
77246), the APM scoring standard is 
designed to reduce reporting burden for 
these clinicians by reducing the need for 
duplicative data submission to MIPS 
and their respective APMs, and to avoid 
potentially conflicting incentives 
between those APMs and MIPS. 

We established at § 414.1370(c) that 
the MIPS performance period under 
§ 414.1320 applies for the APM scoring 
standard. We finalized under 
§ 414.1370(f) that the MIPS final score 
calculated for the APM Entity is applied 
to each MIPS eligible clinician in the 
APM Entity, and the MIPS payment 
adjustment is applied at the TIN/NPI 
level for each MIPS eligible clinician in 
the APM Entity group. Under 
§ 414.1370(f)(2), if the APM Entity group 
is excluded from MIPS, all eligible 
clinicians within that APM Entity group 
are also excluded from MIPS. 

As finalized at § 414.1370(h)(1) 
through (4), the performance category 
weights used to calculate the MIPS final 
score for an APM Entity group for the 
APM scoring standard performance 
period are: Quality at 50 percent; cost at 
0 percent; improvement activities at 20 
percent; and Promoting Interoperability 
at 30 percent. 

(b) MIPS APM Criteria 

We established at § 414.1370(b) that 
for an APM to be considered a MIPS 
APM, it must satisfy the following 
criteria: (1) APM Entities must 
participate in the APM under an 
agreement with CMS or by law or 
regulation; (2) the APM must require 
that APM Entities include at least one 
MIPS eligible clinician on a 
Participation List; (3) the APM must 
base payment on quality measures and 
cost/utilization; and (4) the APM must 
be neither a new APM for which the 
first performance period begins after the 
first day of the MIPS performance year 
nor an APM in the final year of 
operation for which the APM scoring 
standard is impracticable. In the CY 
2019 PFS final rule (59820 through 
59821), we clarified that we consider 
whether each distinct track of an APM 
meets the criteria to be a MIPS APM and 
that it is possible for an APM to have 
tracks that are MIPS APMs and tracks 
that are not MIPS APMs. We also 
clarified that we consider the first 
performance year for an APM to begin 
as of the first date for which eligible 
clinicians and APM entities 
participating in the model must report 
on quality measures under the terms of 
the APM. 

Based on the MIPS APM criteria, we 
expect that the following 10 APMs will 
satisfy the requirements to be MIPS 
APMs for the 2020 MIPS performance 
period: 

• Comprehensive ESRD Care Model 
(all Tracks). 

• Comprehensive Primary Care Plus 
Model (all Tracks). 

• Next Generation ACO Model. 
• Oncology Care Model (all Tracks). 
• Medicare Shared Savings Program 

(all Tracks). 
• Medicare ACO Track 1+ Model. 
• Bundled Payments for Care 

Improvement Advanced. 
• Maryland Total Cost of Care Model 

(Maryland Primary Care Program). 
• Vermont All-Payer ACO Model 

(Vermont Medicare ACO Initiative). 
• Independence At Home Model. 
Final CMS determinations of MIPS 

APMs for the 2020 MIPS performance 
period will be announced via the 
Quality Payment Program website at 
https://qpp.cms.gov/. Further, we make 
these determinations based on the 
established MIPS APM criteria as 
specified in § 414.1370(b). 

(c) Calculating MIPS APM Performance 
Category Scores 

(i) Quality Performance Category 

As noted, the APM scoring standard 
is designed to reduce reporting burden 
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for MIPS eligible clinicians participating 
in MIPS APMs by reducing the need for 
duplicative data submission to MIPS 
and their respective APMs, and to avoid 
potentially conflicting incentives 
between those APMs and MIPS. As 
discussed in the CY 2017 Quality 
Payment Program final rule (81 FR 
77246), due to operational constraints, 
we did not require MIPS eligible 
clinicians participating in MIPS APMs 
other than the Shared Savings Program 
and the Next Generation ACO Model to 
submit data on quality measures for 
purposes of MIPS for the 2017 MIPS 
performance period. As discussed in the 
CY 2018 Quality Payment Program final 
rule (82 FR 53695), we designed a 
means of overcoming these operational 
constraints and required MIPS eligible 
clinicians participating in such MIPS 
APMs to submit data on APM quality 
measures for purposes of MIPS 
beginning with the 2018 MIPS 
performance period. We also finalized a 
policy to reweight the quality 
performance category to zero percent in 
cases where an APM has no measures 
available to score for the quality 
performance category for a MIPS 
performance period, such as where none 
of the APM’s measures would be 
available for calculating a quality 
performance category score by the close 
of the MIPS submission period because 
measures were removed from the APM 
measure set due to changes in clinical 
practice guidelines. Although we 
anticipated different scenarios where 
quality would need to be reweighted, 
we did not anticipate at that time that 
the quality performance category would 
need to be reweighted regularly. 

After several years of implementation 
of the APM scoring standard, we have 
found that for participants in certain 
MIPS APMs (as defined in § 414.1305), 
it often is not operationally possible to 
collect and score performance data on 
APM quality measures for purposes of 
MIPS because these APMs run on 
episodic or yearly timelines that do not 
always align with the MIPS performance 
periods and deadlines for data 
submission, scoring, and performance 
feedback. In addition, although we 
anticipated different scenarios where 
quality would need to be reweighted, 
we do not believe the quality 
performance category should be 
reweighted regularly. 

To achieve the aims of the APM 
scoring standard, we believe it is 
necessary to consider new approaches 
to quality performance category scoring. 

(A) Allowing MIPS Eligible Clinicians 
Participating in MIPS APMs To Report 
on MIPS Quality Measures 

We proposed to allow MIPS eligible 
clinicians participating in MIPS APMs 
to report on MIPS quality measures in 
a manner similar to our established 
policy for the Promoting Interoperability 
performance category under the APM 
scoring standard for purposes of the 
MIPS quality performance category 
beginning with the 2020 MIPS 
performance period. 

Similar to our approach for the 
Promoting Interoperability performance 
category, we would allow MIPS eligible 
clinicians in MIPS APMs to receive a 
score for the quality performance 
category either through individual or 
TIN-level reporting based on the 
generally applicable MIPS reporting and 
scoring rules for the quality 
performance category. Under such an 
approach, we would attribute one 
quality score to each MIPS eligible 
clinician in an APM Entity by looking 
at both individual and TIN-level data 
submitted for the eligible clinician and 
using the highest reported score, 
excepting scores reported by a virtual 
group. Thus, we would use the highest 
individual or TIN-level score 
attributable to each MIPS eligible 
clinician in an APM Entity in order to 
determine the APM Entity score based 
on the average of the highest scores for 
each MIPS eligible clinician in the APM 
Entity. 

As with Promoting Interoperability 
performance category scoring, each 
MIPS eligible clinician in the APM 
Entity group would receive one score, 
weighted equally with that of the other 
MIPS eligible clinicians in the APM 
Entity group, and we would calculate 
one quality performance category score 
for the entire APM Entity group. If a 
MIPS eligible clinician has no quality 
performance category score—if the 
individual’s TIN did not report and the 
individual did not report—that MIPS 
eligible clinician would contribute a 
score of zero to the aggregate APM 
Entity group score. 

We would use scores reported by an 
individual MIPS eligible clinician or a 
TIN reporting as a group; we would not 
accept virtual group level reporting 
because a virtual group level score is too 
far removed from the eligible clinician’s 
performance on quality measures for 
purposes of the APM scoring standard. 

We requested comment on our 
proposal. 

We received several public comments 
on our proposal to use the highest TIN 
or individual score attributable to each 
MIPS eligible clinician, excepting 

virtual group level reporting, for 
purposes of the MIPS quality 
performance category beginning with 
the 2020 MIPS performance period. The 
following is a summary of the comments 
we received and our responses. 

Comment: Many commenters 
supported our proposal to allow for 
MIPS quality measure reporting to be 
used in calculating a MIPS APM Entity 
score. 

Response: We appreciate the 
commenters’ support. We agree that this 
new approach will provide the best 
opportunity to score many MIPS eligible 
clinicians on quality performance. 

Comment: Some commenters 
supported our proposal to allow scoring 
at the individual or group level to be 
rolled up to the APM Entity level, 
thereby allowing individuals in multi- 
specialty APMs to focus and be scored 
on measures most applicable to their 
practices. 

Response: We thank commenters for 
their support. We agree that this 
approach would provide value by 
allowing individuals to be scored based 
on measures that are the most clinically 
relevant. 

Comment: Some commenters 
expressed concerns about the additional 
reporting burden required to report on 
quality to both MIPS and their 
respective APMs. Some suggested that 
CMS make MIPS reporting optional for 
each APM Entity and create a quality 
category score only in situations where 
the APM Entity has elected to report. 

Response: We acknowledge this 
proposed change in policy may 
introduce additional burden for some 
MIPS APM participants. We anticipate, 
however, this effect being limited to 
instances where participants’ TINs do 
not already report separately to MIPS. 
We believe any potential burden will be 
further mitigated by our proposal to 
allow APM Entity-level quality 
reporting for MIPS, as discussed in 
section III.J.3.c.(5)(i)(C) of this final rule. 

We remind commenters that we are 
required by section 1848(q)(5)(E)(i)(I) of 
the Act, to calculate a MIPS quality 
performance category score for MIPS 
eligible clinicians. As such, we cannot 
make MIPS reporting a wholly 
voluntary activity through regulatory 
action. Further, under a scenario in 
which no MIPS quality reporting was 
performed under any of the means 
available, section 1848(q)(5)(B)(i) of the 
Act requires the assignment of the 
lowest possible quality score. 

After consideration of the comments, 
we are finalizing the proposal as 
proposed to require MIPS quality 
reporting by MIPS eligible clinicians in 
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MIPS APMs at either the APM Entity, 
TIN, or individual level. 

(B) APM Quality Reporting Credit 
We proposed to apply a minimum 

score of 50 percent, or an ‘‘APM Quality 
Reporting Credit,’’ under the MIPS 
quality performance category for certain 
APM entities participating in MIPS 
APMs where the APM quality data 
cannot be used for MIPS purposes as 
outlined below. Several provisions of 
the statute address the possibility of 
considerable overlap between the 
requirements of MIPS and those of an 
APM. Most notably, section 
1848(q)(1)(C)(ii) of the Act excludes QPs 
and partial QPs who do not elect to 
participate in MIPS from the definition 
of a MIPS eligible clinician. In addition, 
under section 1848(q)(5)(C)(ii) of the 
Act, a MIPS eligible clinician’s 
participation in an APM (as defined in 
section 1833(z)(3)(C) of the Act) earns 
such MIPS eligible clinician a minimum 
score of one-half of the highest potential 
score for the improvement activities 
performance category. 

In particular, we believe that section 
1848(q)(5)(C)(ii) of the Act reflects an 
understanding that APM participation 
requires significant investment in 
improving clinical practice, which may 
be duplicative with the requirements 
under the improvement activities 
performance category. We believe that 
MIPS APMs require an equal or greater 
investment in quality, which, due to 
operational constraints, cannot always 
be reflected in a MIPS quality 
performance category score. 
Accordingly, we proposed to apply a 
similar approach to quality performance 
category scoring under the APM scoring 
standard. We proposed that APM Entity 
groups participating in certain MIPS 
APMs receive a minimum score of one- 
half of the highest potential score for the 
quality performance category, beginning 
with the 2020 MIPS performance 
period. To clarify, our proposal was 
intended to apply specifically to those 
MIPS APMs that do not utilize MIPS 
measures and data collection types. 

To the extent possible, we would 
calculate the final score by adding to the 
credit any additional MIPS quality score 
received on behalf of the individual NPI 
or the TIN. For the purposes of final 
scoring this credit would be added to 
any MIPS quality measure scores we 
receive. All quality category scores 
would be capped at 100 percent. For 
example, if the additional MIPS quality 
score were 40 percent, that would be 
added to the 50 percent credit for a total 
of 90 percent; if the quality score were 
70 percent, that would be added to the 
50 percent credit and because the result 

is 120 percent, the cap would be applied 
for a final score of 100 percent. 

We received public comments on our 
proposal to calculate the quality 
performance category score for APM 
Entity groups participating in MIPS 
APMs where APM quality data cannot 
be used for MIPS purposes, to add to the 
applicable APM Entity level quality 
performance score a 50 percent quality 
reporting credit, for a total score of up 
to 100 percent. The following is a 
summary of the comments we received 
and our responses. 

Comment: Many commenters 
supported our policy to provide a 50 
percent quality reporting credit for those 
APM Entity groups that are participating 
in MIPS APMs that are already required 
to report quality measures for purposes 
of their APM, but for which the reported 
quality data cannot be used for MIPS 
purposes, to mitigate the duplicative 
reporting now required for MIPS quality 
scoring. 

Response: We thank commenters for 
their support of our proposal. 

Comment: A few commenters 
supported the use of an APM quality 
reporting credit, but urged CMS to make 
the credit 100 percent of the quality 
performance category. 

Response: We appreciate the support 
for our proposed policy, but we do not 
believe that providing a quality 
reporting credit of 100 percent for the 
quality performance category would 
satisfy the statutory requirements at 
section 1848(q)(5)(E)(i)(I) of the Act that 
we measure ‘‘performance’’ on quality 
measures under the quality performance 
category. Furthermore, we do not 
believe that simply participating in a 
MIPS APM is a sufficient demonstration 
of performance on quality measures to 
warrant a score of 100 percent; rather, 
we interpret the statutory requirement at 
section 1848(q)(5)(D) of the Act to mean 
that we are to assess performance on 
quality measures not only for the sake 
of generating a score, but for the 
purpose of measuring year over year 
improvement, and rewarding those 
efforts as well. Therefore, we proposed 
to use a 50 percent quality reporting 
credit in combination with an 
achievement score in calculating an 
APM Entity’s quality performance 
category score for APM Entity groups 
participating in MIPS APMs where 
quality data cannot be used for MIPS 
purposes. 

Comment: Some commenters 
recommended that CMS increase the 
quality reporting credit to the minimum 
number of points required to ensure 
APM Entities receive a neutral payment 
adjustment under the APM scoring 
standard. 

Response: We considered several 
different approaches for setting the APM 
Quality Reporting Credit, including an 
approach where the credit would be 
equal to the minimum number of points 
needed in the quality performance 
category which, when added to the 
automatic credit applied for the 
improvement activities performance 
category, would guarantee MIPS APM 
participants a MIPS score equal to or 
greater than the performance threshold 
for a given Quality Payment Program 
performance year. Upon further 
consideration, we found that such an 
approach would give MIPS APM 
participants a competitive advantage 
within MIPS as the performance 
threshold increased, but would function 
more as a safety net against a downward 
MIPS adjustment than as a reward for 
quality measure reporting that they had 
already done. 

We believe that the APM Quality 
Reporting Credit of one-half of the 
performance category score better 
reflects the intent of rewarding a 
specific performance activity, reporting, 
than an approach where the primary 
purpose is to guarantee a specific 
outcome within the MIPS program. 

Comment: Some commenters 
disagreed with our proposal to assign an 
APM Quality Reporting Credit for 
certain MIPS APM participants, as it 
would have the effect of raising the 
performance threshold and making it 
more difficult for other MIPS eligible 
clinicians to receive a top score. 

Response: While we do anticipate that 
this APM Quality Reporting Credit may 
have an effect on APM Entities’ quality 
performance category scores, our data 
suggest that the totality of our APM 
scoring standard policies should 
produce APM Entity quality 
performance category scores that are 
roughly equal to, or perhaps slightly 
lower than they would have been under 
the APM scoring standard rules if we 
had been able to implement them as 
finalized. We believe that the proposed 
approach would reward MIPS APM 
participants for the quality reporting 
they undertake within their APMs, 
which we had intended to but cannot 
use for purposes of MIPS, without 
unduly advantaging them relative to the 
MIPS performance threshold. With this 
in mind, we do not anticipate any 
negative impacts on other MIPS eligible 
clinicians as a result of this policy. 

We are finalizing the policy to assign 
an APM Quality Reporting Credit of 
one-half of the quality performance 
category score under the APM scoring 
standard for APM Entity groups 
participating in MIPS APMs where 
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quality data cannot be used for MIPS 
purposes. 

(aa) Exceptions From APM Quality 
Reporting Credit 

Under this policy, we would not 
apply the APM Quality Reporting Credit 
to the APM Entity group’s quality 
performance score for those APM 
Entities reporting only through a MIPS 
quality reporting data submission types 
according to the requirements of their 
APM, such as the Medicare Shared 
Savings Program, which requires 
participating ACOs to report through the 
CMS Web Interface and the CAHPS for 
ACOs survey measures. In these cases, 
no burden of duplicative reporting 
would exist, and there would not be any 
additional unscored quality measures 
for which to give credit. 

In the case where an APM Entity 
group is in an APM that requires 
reporting through a MIPS quality 
reporting data submission type under 
the terms of participation in the APM, 
should the APM Entity group fail to 
report on required quality measures, the 
individual eligible clinicians and TINs 
that make up that APM Entity group 
would still have the opportunity to 
report quality measures to MIPS for 
purposes of calculating a MIPS quality 
performance category score as finalized 
for all MIPS APMs in accordance with 
§ 414.1370(g)(1)(ii). However, as in these 
cases no burden of duplicative reporting 
would exist, they would not receive the 
APM Quality Reporting credit. 

We did not receive any comments on 
this proposal, and we are finalizing as 
proposed. 

(C) Additional Reporting Option for 
APM Entities 

We recognize that some APM Entities 
may have a particular interest in 
ensuring that MIPS eligible clinicians in 
the APM Entity group perform well in 
MIPS, or in reducing the overall burden 
of joining the APM Entity. Likewise, we 
recognize that some MIPS APMs, such 
as the CMS Web Interface reporters, 
already require reporting on MIPS 
quality measures as part of participation 
in the APM. Therefore, we proposed 
that, in instances where an APM Entity 
has reported quality measures to MIPS 
through a MIPS submission type and 
using MIPS data collection type on 
behalf of the APM Entity group, we 
would use that quality data to calculate 
an APM Entity group level score for the 
quality performance category. We 
believe this approach best ensures that 
all participants in an APM Entity group 
receive the same final MIPS score while 
reducing reporting burden to the 
greatest extent possible. We received no 

public comments on our proposal that 
in instances where an APM Entity 
reports quality measures to MIPS 
through a MIPS submission type and 
using MIPS data collection type on 
behalf of the APM Entity group, we will 
use that quality data to calculate an 
APM Entity group level score for the 
quality performance category. We are 
finalizing the policy as proposed. 

(D) Bonus Points and Caps for the 
Quality Performance Category 

In the 2018 Quality Payment Program 
final rule (82 FR 53568, 53700), we 
finalized our policies to include bonus 
points in the performance category score 
calculation when scoring quality at the 
APM Entity group level. Because these 
adjustments would, under the policies 
we are finalizing in section 
III.J.3.d.(1)(b) of this final rule, already 
be factored in when calculating an 
individual or TIN-level quality 
performance category score before the 
quality scores are rolled-up and 
averaged to create the APM Entity group 
level score, we proposed not to continue 
to calculate these adjustments at the 
APM Entity group level in the case 
where an APM Entity group’s quality 
performance score is reported by its 
composite individuals or TINs. 
However, in the case of an APM Entity 
group that chooses to or is required by 
its APM to report on MIPS quality 
measures at the APM Entity group level, 
we proposed to continue to apply any 
bonuses or adjustments that are 
available to MIPS groups for the 
measures reported by the APM Entity 
and to calculate the applicability of 
these adjustments at the APM Entity 
group level. 

The following is a summary of the 
comments we received and our 
responses. 

Comment: A commenter supported 
this policy, as it eliminates possible 
duplicative awards of bonus points. 

Response: We appreciate the 
commenter’s support. 

We are finalizing this policy as 
proposed. 

(E) Special Circumstances 
In prior rulemaking, with regard to 

the quality performance category, we 
did not include MIPS eligible clinicians 
who are subject to the APM scoring 
standard in the automatic extreme and 
uncontrollable circumstances policy or 
the application-based extreme and 
uncontrollable circumstances policy 
that we established for other MIPS 
eligible clinicians (82 FR 53780–53783, 
53895–53900; 83 FR 59874–59875). 
However, in the CY 2020 PFS proposed 
rule (84 FR 40786), we proposed to 

allow MIPS eligible clinicians 
participating in MIPS APMs to report on 
MIPS quality measures and be scored 
for the MIPS quality performance 
category based on the generally 
applicable MIPS reporting and scoring 
rules for the quality performance 
category. We also had proposed that the 
same extreme and uncontrollable 
circumstances policies that apply to 
other MIPS eligible clinicians with 
regard to the quality performance 
category also should apply to MIPS 
eligible clinicians participating in MIPS 
APMs who would report on MIPS 
quality measures as proposed. 
Therefore, beginning with the 2020 
MIPS performance period/2022 MIPS 
payment year and only with regard to 
the quality performance category, we 
proposed to apply the application-based 
extreme and uncontrollable 
circumstances policy (82 FR 53780– 
53783) and the automatic extreme and 
uncontrollable circumstances policy (83 
FR 59874–59875) that we previously 
established for other MIPS eligible 
clinicians and codified at 
§ 414.1380(c)(2)(i)(A)(6) and (8), 
respectively, to MIPS eligible clinicians 
participating in MIPS APMs who are 
subject to the APM scoring standard and 
would report on MIPS quality measures 
as proposed in section III.J.3.c.(5)(c)(i) of 
the CY 2020 PFS proposed rule. We also 
proposed to limit the application of 
these policies to the quality 
performance category because the policy 
we then proposed and now are 
finalizing pertains to reporting on MIPS 
quality measures. 

Under the previously established 
policies, MIPS eligible clinicians who 
are subject to extreme and 
uncontrollable circumstances may 
receive a zero percent weighting for the 
quality performance category in the 
final score (82 FR 53780–53783, 83 FR 
59874–59875). Similar to the policy for 
MIPS eligible clinicians who qualify for 
a zero percent weighting of the 
Promoting Interoperability performance 
category (82 FR 53701 through 53702), 
we proposed that if a MIPS eligible 
clinician who qualifies for a zero 
percent weighting of the quality 
performance category in the final score 
is part of a TIN reporting at the TIN 
level that includes one or more MIPS 
eligible clinicians who do not qualify 
for a zero percent weighting, we would 
not apply the zero percent weighting to 
the qualifying MIPS eligible clinician. 
The TIN would still report on behalf of 
the entire group, although the TIN 
would not need to report data for the 
qualifying MIPS eligible clinician. All 
MIPS eligible clinicians in the TIN who 
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are participants in the MIPS APM 
would count towards the TIN’s weight 
when calculating the aggregated APM 
Entity score for the quality performance 
category. 

However, in this circumstance, if the 
MIPS eligible clinician is a solo 
practitioner and qualified for a zero 
percent weighting, or if the MIPS 
eligible clinician’s TIN did not report at 
the group level and the MIPS eligible 
clinician is individually eligible for a 
zero percent weighting, or if all MIPS 
eligible clinicians in a TIN qualified for 
the zero percent weighting, neither the 
TIN nor the individual would be 
required to report on the quality 
performance category and would be 
assigned a weight of zero when 
calculating the APM Entity’s quality 
performance category score. 

If quality performance data were 
reported by or on behalf of one or more 
TIN/NPIs in an APM Entity group, a 
quality performance category score 
would be calculated for, and would be 
applied to, all MIPS eligible clinicians 
in the APM Entity group. If all MIPS 
eligible clinicians in all TINs of an APM 
Entity group qualify for a zero percent 
weighting of the quality performance 
category, the quality performance 
category would be weighted at zero 
percent of the MIPS final score. 

We solicited comments from the 
public in this discussion of how best to 
address the technical infeasibility of 
scoring quality for many of our MIPS 
APMs, and whether the above described 
policy or some other approach may be 
an appropriate path forward for the 
APM entity group scoring standard in 
CY 2020. 

Comment: Several commenters 
supported the greater uniformity within 
MIPS through this policy. 

Response: We appreciate the 
commenters’ support. 

After consideration of public 
comments, we are finalizing the policy 
as proposed. 

(F) Request for Comment on APM 
Scoring Beyond 2020 

We also solicited comments on 
potential policies to potentially be 
included in future years’ rulemaking to 
further address the changing statutory 
incentives for APM participation in 
coming years. We want the design of the 
APM scoring standard to continue to 
encourage appropriate shifts of MIPS 
eligible clinicians into MIPS APMs and 
Advanced APMs while ensuring fair 
treatment for all MIPS eligible 
clinicians. 

We noted in the CY 2020 PFS 
proposed rule (84 FR 40787) and 
reiterate now that the QP threshold will 

be increasing in future years, potentially 
resulting in larger proportions of 
Advanced APM participants being 
subject to MIPS under the APM scoring 
standard. At the same time the MIPS 
performance threshold will be 
increasing annually, gradually reducing 
the impact of the APM scoring standard 
on participants’ ability to achieve a 
neutral or positive payment adjustment 
under MIPS. 

We received public comments with 
general support for finding new ways to 
continue to reward APM participation 
without giving APM participants an 
undue advantage within MIPS, without 
specific support for or opposition to any 
potential approach discussed below. We 
continue to seek input form the 
stakeholder community as we continue 
to consider these and other policies that 
may be included in future rulemaking. 

(aa) Sunsetting the APM Quality 
Reporting Credit for APM Entities 

One approach we indicated we may 
consider beginning in the 2021 
performance year would be to apply the 
APM Quality Reporting Credit described 
above, if finalized, to specific APM 
Entities for a maximum number of MIPS 
performance years; this may be set for 
all APMs or tied to the end of each 
APM’s initial agreement period. 

We discussed our belief that this 
approach would create an incentive for 
new APM Entity groups to continue to 
form and join new MIPS APMs while 
maintaining the incentive for APM 
Entity groups and MIPS eligible 
clinicians to continue to strive to 
achieve QP status. 

(bb) Sunsetting the APM Quality 
Reporting Credit for Non-Advanced 
APMs 

Similar to the first approach, we may 
consider an approach whereby we 
would implement the above approach to 
quality scoring and then phase out the 
APM Quality Reporting Credit for MIPS 
APMs that are not also Advanced APM. 

We would have the option to 
implement this change by removing the 
APM Reporting Credit for non- 
Advanced MIPS APMs entirely at the 
end of a set number of years for all non- 
Advanced APMs (for example, 2 years). 

Alternately, we could tie this 
sunsetting of the APM Quality 
Reporting Credit for a non-Advanced 
APM to the initial agreement period of 
each APM, creating a well-timed 
incentive for movement into APM tracks 
that are Advanced APMs after the initial 
agreement period after the start of the 
APM. This approach also would 
complement the shift we are seeing 
within APMs, such as the Shared 

Savings Program, to require APM 
participants to move into two-sided risk 
tracks and Advanced APMs within 2 to 
5 years of joining the model or program. 

(cc) Sunsetting the APM Quality 
Reporting Credit for APM Entities in 
One-Sided Risk Tracks 

One possible way of acknowledging 
the uncertainty involved with joining an 
APM without extending the APM 
Reporting Credit to all APM participants 
would be to retain the APM Quality 
Reporting Credit for all two-sided risk 
APM tracks but to remove this credit for 
participants in all one-sided risk tracks 
except for those APM Entities in the 
first 2 years—or first agreement period— 
of a MIPS APM. 

We believe this approach would help 
ease the transition from MIPS to APM 
participation and ultimately into 
Advanced APM participation. However, 
this approach would continue to 
provide the APM Quality Reporting 
Credit for participants in two-sided risk 
APMs who have not reached the QP 
threshold. In this way, we could create 
an incentive for APM participants to 
move towards Advanced APMs, even in 
situations where it is unlikely the 
participant would be able to reach the 
QP threshold. 

(dd) Retain Different APM Quality 
Reporting Credits for Advanced APMs 
and MIPS APMs 

Another available option would be to 
apply an APM Reporting Credit, as 
described above to all MIPS APM 
participants but base the available credit 
on the level of risk taken on in the MIPS 
APM. For example, the maximum 50 
percent credit may continue to be 
available to APM Entities in MIPS 
APMs that are Advanced APMs while 
the value of the credit may be limited 
to 25 percent for participants in MIPS 
APMs that are one-sided risk tracks, or 
otherwise not Advanced APMs. We 
solicited comments on how we might 
best divide these tracks and address the 
advent of two-sided risk MIPS APMs 
that do not meet the nominal amount 
and financial risk standards in order to 
be considered an Advanced APM, and 
what an appropriate reporting credit 
would be for these tracks. 

(ee) Other Options 
We solicited comments and 

suggestions on other ways in which we 
could modify the APM scoring standard 
to continue to encourage MIPS eligible 
clinicians to join APMs, with an 
emphasis on encouraging movement 
toward participation in two-sided risk 
APMs that may qualify as Advanced 
APMs. 
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(d) Excluding Virtual Groups From APM 
Entity Group Scoring 

Due to concerns that virtual groups 
could be used to calculate APM Entity 
group scores, we have excluded virtual 
group MIPS scores when calculating 
APM Entity group scores. Previously, 
we have effectuated this exclusion 
through the use and application of terms 
defined in § 414.1305, specifically, 
‘‘APM Entity,’’ ‘‘APM Entity group,’’ 
‘‘group,’’ and ‘‘virtual group.’’ To 
improve clarity around the exclusion of 
virtual group scores in calculating APM 
Entity group scores, we proposed to 
effectuate this exclusion more 
explicitly, by amending § 414.1370(e)(2) 
to state that the score calculated for an 
APM Entity group, and subsequently the 
APM Entity, for purposes of the APM 
scoring standard does not include MIPS 
scores for virtual groups. 

We did not receive any comments on 
this proposal. We are finalizing this 
policy as proposed. 

(e) MIPS APM Performance Feedback 

As we discussed in the CY 2017 and 
2018 Quality Payment Program final 
rules (81 FR 77270, and 82 FR 53704 
through 53705, respectively), MIPS 
eligible clinicians who are scored under 
the APM scoring standard will receive 
performance feedback under section 
1848(q)(12) of the Act. 

Regarding access to performance 
feedback, while split-TIN APM Entities 
and their participants can only access 
their performance feedback at the APM 
Entity group or individual MIPS eligible 
clinician level, MIPS eligible clinicians 
participating in the Shared Savings 
Program, which is a full-TIN APM, were 
able to access their performance 
feedback at the ACO participant TIN 
level for the 2017 performance period. 
However, due to confusion caused by 
the policy in cases, where not all 
eligible clinicians in a Shared Savings 
Program participant TIN received the 
APM Entity score, for example eligible 
clinicians that terminate before the first 
snapshot, we intend to better align 
treatment of Shared Savings Program 
ACOs and their participant TINs with 
other APM Entities and, where 
appropriate, with other MIPS groups. 
We will continue to allow ACO 
participant TIN level access to the APM 
Entity group level final score and 
performance feedback, as well as 
provide the APM Entity group level 
final score and performance feedback to 
individual MIPS eligible clinicians who 
bill through the TINs identified on the 
ACO’s ACO participant list. However, 
we will also provide TIN level 
performance feedback to ACO 

participant TINs that will include the 
information that is available to all TINs 
participating in MIPS, including the 
applicable final scores for MIPS eligible 
clinicians billing under the TIN, 
regardless of their MIPS APM 
participation status. 

(f) Regulation Text 

Due to a clerical error, the regulation 
text corresponding with the proposals 
discussed in section III.J.3.c.(5) of this 
final rule was omitted from the 
publication of the proposed rule. The 
proposals were discussed at length in 
the preamble where we solicited public 
comment. This preamble text included 
a detailed explanation of the proposed 
changes to the regulation text. The 
preamble text also cross-referenced the 
missing regulation text, such as page 84 
FR 40786, such that the intent to codify 
the proposals would have been apparent 
to readers. We received several detailed 
public comments on our proposals. 
These comments indicate that readers 
accurately understood the proposed 
policy and our intent to codify it, and 
as discussed in section III.J.3.c.(5) of this 
final rule, were generally supportive of 
the proposal. As such, we are finalizing 
the proposed policies, as explained 
above, including amending 
§ 414.1370(g)(1) accordingly. 

d. MIPS Final Score Methodology 

(1) Performance Category Scores 

(a) Background 

For the 2022 MIPS payment year, we 
intend to continue to build on the 
scoring methodology we finalized for 
prior years, which allows for 
accountability and alignment across the 
performance categories and minimizes 
burden on MIPS eligible clinicians. The 
rationale for our scoring methodology 
continues to be grounded in the 
understanding that the MIPS scoring 
system has many components and 
various moving parts. As we transform 
MIPS through the MVP framework as 
discussed in section III.K.3.a. of this 
final rule, we may propose 
modifications to our scoring 
methodology in future rulemaking as we 
continue to develop a methodology that 
emphasizes simplicity and that is 
understandable for MIPS eligible 
clinicians. 

In the CY 2020 PFS proposed rule (84 
FR 40788 through 40792), we proposed 
policies to help eligible clinicians as 
they participate in the 2020 
performance period/2022 MIPS 
payment year, and as we move beyond 
the transition years of the program. 

(b) Scoring the Quality Performance 
Category for the Following Collection 
Types: Medicare Part B Claims 
Measures, eCQMs, MIPS CQMs, QCDR 
Measures, CMS Web Interface Measures, 
the CAHPS for MIPS Survey Measure 
and Administrative Claims Measures 

We refer readers to § 414.1380(b)(1) 
for our policies regarding quality 
measure benchmarks, calculating total 
measure achievement and measure 
bonus points, calculating the quality 
performance category percent score, 
including achievement and 
improvement points, and the small 
practice bonus. 

As we move towards the 
transformation of the program through 
the MVP Framework discussed in 
section III.K.3.a. of this final rule, we 
anticipate we will revisit and remove 
many of our scoring policies such as the 
3-point floor, bonus points, and 
assigning points for measures that 
cannot be scored against a benchmark 
through future rulemaking. As we 
proposed to transform the MIPS 
program through the MVP framework, 
our goal was to incorporate ways to 
address these issues without developing 
special scoring policies. We refer 
readers to the 2020 PFS proposed rule 
(84 FR 40741 through 40742) for further 
discussion on scoring of MVPs. 

In section III.K.3.d.(1) of this final 
rule, we discuss the limited proposals 
for our scoring policies as we anticipate 
future changes as we work to transform 
MIPS through the MVP framework. In 
the CY 2020 PFS proposed rule (84 FR 
40788 through 40792), we proposed to: 
(1) Maintain the 3-point floor for 
measures that can be scored for 
performance; (2) develop benchmarks 
based on flat percentages in specific 
cases where we determine the measure’s 
otherwise applicable benchmark could 
potentially incentivize inappropriate 
treatment; (3) continue the scoring 
policies for measures that do not meet 
the case-minimum requirement, do not 
have a benchmark, or do not meet the 
data-completeness criteria; (4) maintain 
the cap on measure bonus points for 
high-priority measures and end-to-end 
reporting; and (5) continue the 
improvement scoring policy. In 
addition, we requested comment on 
future approaches to scoring the CAHPS 
for MIPS survey measure if new 
questions are added to the survey. 

(i) Assigning Quality Measure 
Achievement Points 

We refer readers to § 414.1380(b)(1) 
for more on our policies for scoring 
performance on quality measures. 
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(A) Scoring Measures Based on 
Achievement 

We established at § 414.1380(b)(1)(i) a 
global 3-point floor for each scored 
quality measure, as well as for the 
hospital readmission measure (if 
applicable). MIPS eligible clinicians 
receive between 3 and 10 measure 
achievement points for each submitted 
measure that can be reliably scored 
against a benchmark, which requires 
meeting the case minimum and data 
completeness requirements. In the CY 
2017 Quality Payment Program final 
rule (81 FR 77282), we established that 
measures with a benchmark based on 
the performance period (rather than on 
the baseline period) would continue to 
receive between 3 and 10 measure 
achievement points for performance 
periods after the first transition year. For 
measures with benchmarks based on the 
baseline period, we stated that the 3- 
point floor was for the transition year 
and that we would revisit the 3-point 
floor in future years. 

For the 2022 MIPS payment year, we 
proposed to again apply a 3-point floor 
for each measure that can be reliably 
scored against a benchmark based on 
the baseline period. As we move 
towards the MVP framework discussed 
in section III.K.3.a. of this final rule, we 
anticipate we will revisit and possibly 
remove the 3-point floor in future years. 
As a result, we will wait until there is 
further policy development under the 
MVP framework before proposing to 
remove the 3-point floor. Accordingly, 
we proposed to amend 
§ 414.1380(b)(1)(i) to remove the years 
2019, 2020, and 2021 and adding in its 
place the years 2019 through 2022 to 
provide that for the 2019 through 2022 

MIPS payment years, MIPS eligible 
clinicians receive between 3 and 10 
measure achievement points (including 
partial points) for each measure 
required under § 414.1335 on which 
data is submitted in accordance with 
§ 414.1325 that has a benchmark at 
paragraph (b)(1)(ii) of this section, meets 
the case minimum requirement at 
paragraph (b)(1)(iii) of this section, and 
meets the data completeness 
requirement at § 414.1340. The number 
of measure achievement points received 
for each measure is determined based 
on the applicable benchmark decile 
category and the percentile distribution. 
MIPS eligible clinicians receive zero 
measure achievement points for each 
measure required under § 414.1335 on 
which no data is submitted in 
accordance with § 414.1325. MIPS 
eligible clinicians that submit data in 
accordance with § 414.1325 on a greater 
number of measures than required 
under § 414.1335 are scored only on the 
required measures with the greatest 
number of measure achievement points. 
Beginning with the 2021 MIPS payment 
year, MIPS eligible clinicians that 
submit data in accordance with 
§ 414.1325 on a single measure via 
multiple collection types are scored 
only on the data submission with the 
greatest number of measure 
achievement points. 

We received public comments on our 
proposal to again apply a 3-point floor 
for each measure that can be reliably 
scored against a benchmark based on 
the baseline period. The following is a 
summary of the comments we received 
and our responses. 

Comment: Several commenters 
supported CMS’ proposal to maintain 

the 3-point floor for each measure that 
can be reliably scored against a 
benchmark based on the baseline period 
for the 2022 MIPS payment year because 
they believe the consistency makes it 
easier for clinicians to understand MIPS 
scoring complexities, improves 
workflow processes, offers a reasonable 
backstop for unpredictable performance, 
encourages program participation, and 
is critical for small and rural practices 
that have less resources and require 
more time to advance quality initiatives. 

Response: We thank commenters for 
their support. As stated in the 2020 PFS 
proposed rule (84 FR 40788), as we 
move towards implementation of the 
MVP framework, we anticipate we will 
revisit the 3-point floor in future years 
since this scoring policy was intended 
to be temporary. 

After consideration of the comments, 
we are finalizing our proposal for the 
MIPS 2022 payment year to again apply 
a 3-point floor for each measure that can 
be reliably scored against a benchmark 
based on the baseline period. We will 
amend § 414.1380(b)(1)(i) as proposed. 

(B) Scoring Measures That Do Not Meet 
Case Minimum, Data Completeness, and 
Benchmark Requirements 

We refer readers to 
§ 414.1380(b)(1)(i)(A) and (B) for more 
on our scoring policies for a measure 
that is submitted but is unable to be 
scored because it does not meet the 
required case minimum, does not have 
a benchmark, or does not meet the data 
completeness requirement. A summary 
of the policies for the CY 2020 MIPS 
performance period is provided in Table 
50. 
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For the 2022 MIPS payment year, we 
proposed to again apply the special 
scoring policies for measures that meet 
the data completeness requirement but 
do not have a benchmark or meet the 
case minimum requirement. 
Accordingly, we proposed to amend 
§ 414.1380(b)(1)(i)(A)(1) to remove the 
years 2019, 2020, and 2021 and add in 
its place the years 2019 through 2022 to 
provide that except as provided in 
paragraph (b)(1)(i)(A)(2) (which relates 
to CMS Web Interface measures and 
administrative claims-based measures), 
for the 2019 through 2022 MIPS 
payment years, MIPS eligible clinicians 
receive 3 measure achievement points 
for each submitted measure that meets 
the data completeness requirement, but 
does not have a benchmark or meet the 
case minimum requirement. 

We received public comments on our 
proposal to again apply the special 
scoring policies for measures that meet 
the data completeness requirement, but 
do not have a benchmark or meet the 
case minimum requirement. The 
following is a summary of the comments 
we received and our responses. 

Comment: One commenter supported 
our proposal to retain the 3-point floor 
for small practices who submit data, but 
do not meet the data completeness 
threshold. 

Response: We appreciate the 
commenter’s support. However, we 
stress that these policies are not meant 
to be permanent, and as clinicians 
continue to gain experience with the 
program, we will revisit the 
appropriateness of these policies in 
future rulemaking. 

Comment: A few commenters 
recommended incentivizing clinicians 
to report on new measures and 
measures without benchmarks by 
eliminating the scoring cap for measures 
with no benchmarks and providing clear 
and prospective benchmarks for new 
measures so that benchmarking data can 
be gathered and used since providers 
have little control over CMS-established 
benchmarks. A few commenters noted 
that low reporting rates are not an 
indication of low value or non- 
meaningful measures and as scoring is 
designed now, clinicians must choose 
between submitting data on a less 
relevant measure, with the potential to 

earn 10 points, or receiving the capped 
3 points for submitting a relevant 
measure with no benchmark. A few 
commenters recommended that CMS 
include a bonus for submitting on new 
measures to incentivize the use and 
increase data collection. 

Response: We recognize stakeholders’ 
concerns regarding the assignment of 3 
points to measures without a 
benchmark. We will take them into 
consideration in the future. As stated in 
the CY 2018 PFS final rule (82 FR 
53729), we selected the 3-point cap 
because we did not want to provide 
more credit for reporting a measure that 
cannot be reliably scored against a 
benchmark than for measures for which 
we can measure performance against a 
benchmark. We remind commenters 
that we only apply the 3-point cap if we 
cannot create a benchmark for a 
measure. For many new measures, we 
do anticipate that a benchmark will be 
able to be created which will allow for 
up to 10 points. As we stated in the 
proposed rule (84 FR 40788), we 
envision that the progression of the 
MIPS program under the MVP 
framework will allow us to remove 
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some of the scoring complexity 
associated with the MIPS program. We 
anticipate that removing caps and 
bonuses could be part of this 
framework. As the program 
implementation continues, we want to 
ensure that our policies align with our 
goal of improving quality and 
decreasing burden. As such, we do not 
believe that eliminating or altering the 
finalized cap on the points available 
under the quality performance category 
for the 2022 MIPS payment year would 
support that goal. 

After consideration of the comments, 
we are finalizing our proposal for the 
MIPS 2022 payment year to again apply 
the special scoring policies for measures 
that meet the data completeness 
requirement but do not have a 
benchmark or meet the case minimum 
requirement. We will amend 
§ 414.1380(b)(1)(i)(A)(1) as proposed. 

(C) Modifying Benchmarks To Avoid the 
Potential for Inappropriate Treatment 

We established at § 414.1380(b)(1)(ii) 
that benchmarks will be based on 
collection type, from all available 
sources, including MIPS eligible 
clinicians and APMs, to the extent 
feasible, during the applicable baseline 
or performance period. We also 
established at § 414.1380(b)(1)(i) that the 
number of measure achievement points 
received for each such measure is 
determined based on the applicable 
benchmark decile category and the 
percentile distribution. 

We believe all the measures in the 
MIPS program are of high standard as 
they have undergone extensive review 
prior to their inclusion in the program. 
MIPS measures go through the 
rulemaking process, and QCDR 
measures have an approval process 
before they are included in MIPS. We 
also believe our benchmarking generally 
provides an objective way to compare 
performance differences across different 
types of quality measures. However, we 
have heard concerns from stakeholders 
that for a few measures, the benchmark 
methodology may incentivize the 
inappropriate treatment of certain 
patients, in order for a clinician to 
achieve a score in the highest decile. 
Our scoring system already provides 
some protection from inappropriate 
treatment because all clinicians in the 
top 10 percent of the distribution 
receive the same 10-point score, thus a 
clinician with performance in the 90th 
percentile has no incentive to go higher. 
However, for certain measures with 
benchmarks set at very high or 
maximum performance in the top 
decile, we are concerned that these 
levels may not be representative and 

may not provide the most appropriate 
incentives for clinicians. Specifically, 
there are some measures that may have 
the potential to encourage clinicians to 
alter the clinical interaction with 
patients inappropriately, regardless of 
the individual patient’s circumstances, 
in order to achieve that top decile 
performance level, for example, 
intermediate outcome measures that 
may encourage clinicians to over treat 
patients in order to achieve the highest 
performance level. Patient safety is our 
primary concern; therefore, we 
proposed to establish benchmarks based 
on flat percentages in specific cases 
where we determine the measure’s 
otherwise applicable benchmark can 
potentially incentivize treatment that 
can be inappropriate for a particular 
patient type (84 FR 40789 through 
40790). Rather than develop 
benchmarks based on the distribution of 
scores we will base them on flat 
percentages such that any performance 
rate at or above 90 percent will be in the 
top decile and any performance rate 
above 80 percent will be in the second 
highest decile, and this will continue for 
the remaining deciles. We believe the 
measures that will fall under this 
methodology are high-priority or 
outcome measures for clinicians to 
focus on. However, we want to ensure 
that benchmarks are set to incentivize 
the most appropriate behavior, and 
ensure that our method for scoring 
against a benchmark accurately reflects 
performance and does not result in 
clinicians receiving low scores, despite 
adherence to the most appropriate 
treatment. 

For the measures identified, we 
proposed to use a flat percentage, 
similar to how the Shared Savings 
Program uses flat percentages to set 
benchmarks for measures with high 
performance. We selected this 
methodology for the following reasons: 
First, it is a straight-forward and simple 
methodology that currently exists for 
some MIPS measures that are collected 
through the CMS Web Interface. Second, 
because we are applying this 
methodology to measures with very 
high performance, we believe this 
approach is consistent with the Shared 
Saving Program approach established at 
§ 425.502(b)(2)(ii) of using flat 
percentages to set benchmarks when 
many reporters demonstrate high 
achievement on a measure. The Shared 
Savings Program uses this method to 
avoid penalizing high ACO 
performance; however, in this case, we 
will be applying the flat percentages to 
ensure that the benchmark does not 
result in inappropriate and potentially 

harmful patient treatment. We believe 
this adjustment will provide additional 
protection to patients and reduce the 
potential incentive for inappropriate 
treatment of patients. 

We proposed that to determine 
whether a measure benchmark may not 
provide the most appropriate incentives 
for treatment, thus creating the potential 
for inappropriate treatment based on the 
patient’s circumstances, CMS medical 
officers will assess if there are patients 
for whom it would be inappropriate to 
achieve the outcome targeted by the 
measure benchmark. This assessment 
will include reviews of factors such as 
whether the measure specifications 
allow for clinical judgment to adjust for 
inappropriate outcomes, if the 
benchmarks for any of the impacted 
measure’s collection types could put 
these patients at risk by setting a 
potentially harmful standard for top 
decile performance, or whether the 
measure is topped out. The intent of the 
assessment is to have CMS medical 
officers determine whether certain 
measure benchmarks may have 
unintended consequences that put 
patients at risk and the measure 
benchmark should therefore move to a 
flat percentage. The assessment will 
take into account all available 
information, including from the medical 
literature, published practice guidelines, 
and feedback from clinicians, groups, 
specialty societies, and the measure 
steward. Before applying the flat 
percentage benchmarking methodology 
to any recommended measure, we will 
propose the modified benchmark for the 
applicable MIPS payment year through 
rulemaking. This policy will be effective 
beginning with the CY 2020 MIPS 
performance period (and thus the 2022 
MIPS payment adjustment year). We 
also solicited comment on future actions 
we should take to help us in 
determining which measures to apply 
the flat percentage benchmarking to; for 
example, convening a technical expert 
panel. 

We have identified two measures for 
which we believe we need to apply 
benchmarks based on flat percentages to 
avoid potential inappropriate 
treatment—MIPS #1 (NQF 0059): 
Diabetes: Hemoglobin A1c (HbA1c) Poor 
Control >9%) and MIPS #236 (NQF 
0018): Controlling High Blood Pressure. 
Although there are protections built into 
both of these measures, such as the use 
of less stringent requirements than 
current clinical guidelines, they lack 
comprehensive denominator exclusions 
and risk-adjustment or risk- 
stratification, which can lead to the 
possible over treatment of patients in 
order to meet numerator compliance. 
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Overtreatment could lead to instances 
where the patient’s blood sugar or blood 
pressure is lowered to a level that meets 
the measure standard but is too low for 
their optimum health given other 
coexisting medical conditions. 

Because the factors for determining if 
a measure benchmark has the potential 
to cause inappropriate treatment may 
include both measure and benchmark 
considerations, we are concerned that 
all the benchmarks associated with the 
different collection types of a measure 
could be affected. Therefore, we 
proposed to use the flat percentage 
benchmarks as an alternative to our 
standard method of calculating 
benchmarks by a percentile distribution 
of measure performance rates under for 
all collection types where the top decile 
for any measure benchmark is higher 
than 90 percent under the performance- 
based benchmarking methodology at 
§ 414.1380(b)(1)(ii) (84 FR 40790). We 
are limiting the application of the flat 
percentage methodology to all collection 
types where the top decile for any 
measure benchmark is higher than 90 
percent so that our flat percentage 
methodology will actually reduce or 
remove the incentive for inappropriate 
care. If the top decile was originally 
below 90 percent, using the flat 
percentages would actually raise the 
level up to 90 percent, and therefore, 
provide a stronger incentive to provide 
inappropriate care in order to get the top 
score. We also solicited comment on 
whether we should use a criteria 
different than applying it to collection 
types where the top decile would be 
higher than 90 percent if the benchmark 
was based on a distribution. For the two 
measures we proposed to modify, we 
will not know which benchmarks and 
their associated collection types are 
impacted until we run our analysis; 
however, based on the benchmarks for 
the 2019 MIPS performance period, we 
anticipate using the modified 
benchmarks for the Medicare Part B 
claims and the MIPS CQM collection 
types. 

We considered whether we should 
rerun the benchmarks excluding those 
in the top decile but are concerned that 
the approach will add complexity to the 
program overall. We solicited comment 
on whether we should consider 
different methodologies for the modified 
benchmarks such as excluding the top 
decile or increasing the required data 
completeness for the measure to a very 
high level (for example, 95 to 100 
percent) and use performance period 
benchmarks rather than historical 
benchmarks. 

We proposed to add paragraph 
§ 414.1380(b)(1)(ii)(C) to state that 

beginning with the 2022 MIPS payment 
year, for each measure that has a 
benchmark that CMS determines has the 
potential to result in inappropriate 
treatment, we will set benchmarks using 
a flat percentage for all collection types 
where the top decile is higher than 90 
percent under the methodology at 
§ 414.1380(b)(1)(ii). We also proposed to 
revise the text at § 414.1380(b)(1)(ii) to 
provide exceptions and to clarify the 
requirement that benchmarks will be 
based on performance by collection 
type, from all available sources, 
including MIPS eligible clinicians and 
APMs, to the extent feasible, during the 
applicable baseline or performance 
period. 

We received public comments on our 
proposals to set benchmarks using a flat 
percentage for all collection types where 
the top decile is higher than 90 percent 
under the methodology if there are 
patients for whom it would be 
inappropriate to achieve the outcome 
targeted by the measure, and our 
proposal to apply the flat percentages to 
the following two measures: MIPS #1 
(NQF 0059): Diabetes: Hemoglobin A1c 
(HbA1c) Poor Control (>9) and MIPS 
#236 (NQF #0018), Controlling High 
Blood Pressure. The following is a 
summary of the comments we received 
and our responses. 

Comment: Several commenters 
supported our proposal to set 
benchmarks using a flat percentage for 
all collection types where the top decile 
is higher than 90 percent under the 
methodology if there are patients for 
whom it would be inappropriate to 
achieve the outcome targeted by the 
measure. One commenter supported our 
proposal to apply the flat percentages to 
the following measure: MIPS #236 (NQF 
#0018), Controlling High Blood 
Pressure, to avoid inappropriate 
treatment. This commenter expressed 
concern that a one-size-fits-all blood 
pressure goal of < 140/90 mm Hg may 
erroneously suggest to patients and their 
clinicians that their treatment is 
adequate if they reach this goal. Another 
commenter supported our proposal to 
propose any specific measures to which 
they would apply this methodology 
through formal rulemaking to allow for 
stakeholder input. 

Response: We appreciate the 
commenters’ support. We believe 
identifying these measures through 
rulemaking provides a transparent 
process for the public to provide 
feedback. 

Comment: One commenter suggested 
that CMS apply flat percentage 
benchmarks to otherwise ‘‘topped out’’ 
patient safety measures that should 

remain in the program due to their 
importance to patient safety. 

Response: We intend to apply this 
policy to all measures with potential for 
inappropriate treatment based on the 
patient’s circumstances. We believe it is 
important that we take a performance 
based approach to scoring, such that our 
benchmarks are based on a distribution 
of scores. We do not believe it would be 
appropriate to apply this standard 
broadly to a measure without this 
analysis. We recommend that 
stakeholders contact us through our 
service center if they have identified a 
measure that they believe would meet 
the requirements to apply flat 
percentage benchmarks so that we may 
consider it for future rulemaking. We 
may consider in future years revisiting 
flat percentage benchmarks as we 
transform MIPS through the 
implementation of the MVP framework 
discussed in section III.K.3.a. of this 
final rule. We also note that the 
measures that we selected to apply the 
flat percentage benchmarks to are not 
topped out for any of the collection 
types. 

Comment: Several commenters 
recommended different methodologies 
that CMS could consider for the 
modified benchmarks. Several 
commenters encouraged CMS to use an 
approach where certain thresholds are 
determined based on expert opinion but 
interim values are informed by actual 
performance. Recognizing that this 
would be a more complex approach, 
these commenters believed that the 
thresholds should always be determined 
in part by data driven aspects such as 
peer performance and clinical evidence, 
in addition to manually fixed thresholds 
to ensure clinical relevance and fairness 
of measure benchmarks. 

A few commenters encouraged CMS 
to use other methods of setting 
benchmarks, such as adding exclusions 
or risk stratifications to all measures, or 
reducing all benchmarks for all 
measures, including all collection types, 
by a certain percentage, an equivalent 
number of points. One commenter 
suggested that CMS consider developing 
benchmarks based on actual 
performance, with a cap based on rates 
for the highest performers and partial 
credit for achieving progress toward the 
target. 

Response: We agree with commenters 
that using a data driven approach to 
benchmarks is preferred. While we 
received some information about the 
different methods, we do not believe we 
have sufficient information to conduct 
the analysis suggested for the measures 
we proposed to operationalize the 
alternatives for the 2020 MIPS 
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performance period. However, we are 
interested in working with stakeholders 
to better understand these alternative 
methods and would consider revising 
this policy through future rulemaking. 
Additionally, we plan to continue 
working with measure stewards to 
ensure the measures include 
appropriate exclusions or risk 
stratifications. 

Comment: Several commenters did 
not support our proposal to set 
benchmarks using a flat percentage for 
all collection types where the top decile 
is higher than 90 percent under the 
methodology if there are patients for 
whom it would be inappropriate to 
achieve the outcome targeted by the 
measure. While commenters recognized 
the need for a specialized approach, 
they expressed concerns regarding the 
consequences of this approach. 
Specifically, one commenter expressed 
concern that the measures proposed for 
the application of the flat percentages 
are claims based measures and MIPS 
CQMs, and that the application of the 
flat benchmark may unfairly lower the 
bar for clinicians utilizing the claims- 
based and MIPS CQM versions of the 
measures, without providing the same 
adjustment to all collection types. 
Another commenter expressed concern 
that the approach would lead to 
inconsistent evaluation of clinicians, as 
clinicians would be compared to their 
peers on some measures, but compared 
on flat thresholds on other measures 
that are unrelated to peer performance. 

Response: We recognize that not 
applying the same benchmarking 
methodology to all collection types may 
create some inconsistent evaluation 
between collection types for a single 
measure. On the other hand, we know 
there are differences in performance by 
data collection type, and we are 
concerned that if we apply this method 
to all collection types without regard to 
the collection type distribution, then we 
would harm those with top performance 
for certain collection types. Given this 
tension, we believe it is better to limit 
the benchmark proposal to those 
collection types where the top decile is 
90 percent or higher. We also intend to 
apply this policy in very limited 
circumstances where there is a concern 
with incentives for inappropriate 
treatment. At this time, we are 
proceeding cautiously with this 
approach by limiting application of this 
policy to two measures and two 
collections types. We may revisit this 
policy through future rulemaking. 

Comment: A few commenters did not 
support our proposal to apply the flat 
percentages to the following measures: 
MIPS #1 (NQF 0059): Diabetes: 

Hemoglobin A1c (HbA1c) Poor Control 
(>9) and MIPS #236 (NQF #0018), 
Controlling High Blood Pressure. These 
commenters expressed concern that the 
approach would not address the issue of 
potential inappropriate care, 
inappropriate treatment is rare for these 
measures, and our approach could 
potentially discourage appropriate care. 
A few commenters suggested that 
addressing exclusions for these 
measures might solve the issue of 
potential inappropriate care. However, 
another commenter cautioned against an 
approach based on exclusions. This 
commenter expressed concern that 
exclusions would not address every 
possible circumstance for each measure, 
and that expanding exclusions may 
have the inverse consequence of having 
systems focus on documentation 
improvements instead of clinical quality 
improvements. 

Response: For these two measures, we 
have heard concern from stakeholders 
that clinicians may feel pressure to meet 
the measures standards at a high level, 
which could result in inappropriate 
treatments in patients for whom the 
specified level of control of blood 
pressure or blood sugar may be different 
from the precise measure specifications. 
As long as the percent of these patients 
(those who may be at risk because they 
fall in this category) is less than 10 
percent of the practice’s eligible cases, 
our flat benchmark approach can 
completely remove any potential 
incentive to over-treat. While this 
approach would allow the same score 
(10 points) for any clinician who chose 
to lower their performance down to 90 
percent from a higher level, we believe 
that the clinicians for whom this would 
be possible are already high performing 
clinicians who would not knowingly 
undertreat their patients. Regarding 
commenters’ concerns around 
exclusions, the measure steward for 
these two measures has advised CMS of 
additional denominator exclusions for 
the 2022 MIPS payment year and future 
years. We refer readers to Appendix 1, 
Table Group D (Previously Finalized 
Quality Measures with Substantive 
Changes Finalized for the 2022 MIPS 
Payment Year and Future Years) for 
additional details regarding these 
changes to the measures. We plan to 
continue working with measure 
stewards to ensure the measures include 
appropriate exclusions or risk 
stratifications. Additionally, we will 
work with stakeholders to better 
understand alternative methods and we 
may revisit this policy through future 
rulemaking. 

Comment: One commenter 
recommended that when CMS 

determines a collection type for a 
measure where the top decile is higher 
than 90 percent under the methodology 
if there are patients for whom it would 
be inappropriate to achieve the outcome 
targeted by the measure, then CMS 
should either remove the measure from 
that specific collection type or modify 
the measure so that inappropriate 
actions do not count positively, or 
remove and replace the measure. 

Response: As noted in the CY 2020 
Quality Payment Program proposed rule 
(84 FR 40751) and referred to in section 
III.K.3.c.(1)(d)(iv) of this final rule, we 
have established a robust set of removal 
criteria for quality measures. We will 
continue to work with quality measure 
stewards on future modifications of the 
measures and may consider removing or 
replacing any measures through notice 
and comment rulemaking as 
appropriate. At this time, we believe 
that the flat percentage benchmarks will 
allow the measure to stay in the 
program without incentivizing 
inappropriate care. We did not propose 
that we would substantively change the 
measures from their original state, as 
would be done if we were to no longer 
count patients that meet the 
requirements of the numerator when 
performance is high, as suggested by the 
commenter. However, we may consider 
this approach and consider removal of 
collection types through future 
rulemaking. We encourage stakeholders 
to develop meaningful measures that 
promote the quality outcomes and 
interactions for patients, additional 
viable quality measures, and robust 
performance data. 

After consideration of public 
comments, we are finalizing a policy to 
use the flat percentage benchmarks as 
an alternative to our standard method of 
calculating benchmarks by a percentile 
distribution of measure performance 
rates for all collection types where the 
top decile for any measure benchmark is 
higher than 90 percent and when CMS 
medical officers assess that there are 
patients for whom it would be 
inappropriate to achieve the outcome 
targeted by the measure benchmark. We 
will revise the text at § 414.1380(b)(1)(ii) 
as proposed and add paragraph 
§ 414.1380(b)(1)(ii)(C) to state that 
beginning with the 2022 MIPS payment 
year, for each measure that has a 
benchmark that CMS determines has the 
potential to result in inappropriate 
treatment, we will set benchmarks using 
a flat percentage for all collection types 
where the top decile is higher than 90 
percent under the methodology at 
§ 414.1380(b)(1)(ii). We are also 
finalizing our proposal to apply the flat 
percentages to the following two 
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measures: MIPS #1 (NQF 0059): 
Diabetes: Hemoglobin A1c (HbA1c) Poor 
Control (>9%) and MIPS #236 (NQF 
#0018): Controlling High Blood 
Pressure. 

(ii) Request for Feedback on Additional 
Policies for Scoring the CAHPS for 
MIPS Survey Measure 

We refer readers to 
§ 414.1380(b)(1)(vii)(B) for more on our 
policy on reducing the total available 
measure achievement points for the 
quality performance category by 10 
points for groups that submit 5 or fewer 
quality measures and register for the 
CAHPS for MIPS survey, but do not 
meet the minimum beneficiary sampling 
requirements. 

In the CY 2020 PFS proposed rule (84 
FR 40791), we did not propose any 
changes to the scoring of the CAHPS for 
MIPS survey measure. However, to the 
extent consistent with our authority to 
collect such information under section 
1848(q) of the Act, we considered 
expanding the information collected in 
the CAHPS for MIPS survey measure, 
described in section III.K.3.c.(1) of this 
final rule, and solicited comment on 
scoring. One consideration is adding 
narrative questions to the CAHPS for 
MIPS survey measure, which would 
invite patients to respond to a series of 
questions in free text, such as 
responding to open ended questions and 
describing their experience with care in 
their own words. We believe narratives 
from patients about their health care 
experiences would be helpful to other 
patients when selecting a clinician and 
can provide a valuable complement to 
standardized survey scores, both to help 
clinicians understand what they can do 
to improve care and to engage and 
inform patients about differences among 
their experiences of care. On the other 
hand, there may be concerns about the 
accuracy and usefulness of narrative 
information reported by patients. For 
more information on the rationale for 
adding narrative questions, we refer 
readers to the CY 2020 PFS proposed 
rule (84 FR 40746 through 40747). In 
addition, we are interested in learning 
from organizations with experience 
scoring narrative information, including 
methodologies. We will work with 
stakeholders on user testing before 
proposing any such methodology in 
future rulemaking. We also considered 
adding an additional CAHPS for MIPS 
survey question allowing patients to 
provide a score for their overall 
experience and satisfaction rating with 
a recent health care encounter, to 
capture the patient ‘‘voice’’ and provide 
patients with information useful to 
making a decision on clinicians, as 

detailed in the CY 2020 PFS proposed 
rule (84 FR 40744). We received 
feedback regarding how to score this 
measure and on new questions that 
could potentially be added to the 
calculation for a score for the CAHPS for 
MIPS survey measure. We will consider 
the feedback received for future notice 
and comment rulemaking. 

(iii) Scoring for MIPS Eligible Clinicians 
That Do Not Meet Quality Performance 
Category Criteria 

In the CY 2019 PFS final rule (83 FR 
35950), we finalized our proposal to 
modify our validation process to 
provide that it only applies to MIPS 
CQMs and the claims collection type, 
regardless of the submitter type chosen. 

In the CY 2020 PFS proposed rule (84 
FR 40791), we did not propose any 
changes to this policy. However, we 
refer readers to section 
III.K.3.d.(2)(b)(ii)(A) of this final rule for 
discussion on the rare circumstances 
when we are unable to calculate a 
quality performance category score for a 
MIPS eligible clinician because they do 
not have applicable or available quality 
measures. If we are unable to score the 
quality performance category for a MIPS 
eligible clinician, then we will reweigh 
the clinician’s quality performance 
category score according to the 
reweighting policies described in 
sections III.K.3.d.(2)(b)(iii) of this final 
rule. 

(iv) Incentives To Report High-Priority 
Measures 

We refer readers to 
§ 414.1380(b)(1)(v)(A) for more on the 
cap on high-priority measure bonus 
points for the first 3 years of MIPS at 10 
percent of the denominator (total 
possible measure achievement points 
the MIPS eligible clinician could receive 
in the quality performance category) of 
the quality performance category. 

In the CY 2019 PFS final rule (83 FR 
59851), we finalized technical updates 
to § 414.1380(b)(1) to more clearly and 
concisely capture previously established 
policies in the section. During this effort 
we inadvertently added that a high 
priority measure must have a 
benchmark. This was not intended to be 
a policy change. We are clarifying that 
in order for a measure to qualify for high 
priority bonus points it must meet case 
minimum and data completeness and 
not have a zero percent performance. 
The measure does not need to have a 
benchmark. Accordingly, we proposed 
to revise § 414.1380(b)(1)(v)(A)(1)(i) to 
provide that each high priority measure 
must meet the case minimum 
requirement at paragraph (b)(1)(iii) of 
this section, meet the data completeness 

requirement at § 414.1340, and have a 
performance rate that is greater than 
zero (84 FR 40791). 

We also removed high priority bonus 
points for CMS Web interface reporters 
in the CY 2019 PFS final rule (83 FR 
59850 through 59851). We refer readers 
to the CY 2019 PFS final rule for further 
discussion on this policy. 

In the CY 2020 PFS proposed rule (84 
FR 40791), we proposed to maintain the 
cap on measure points for reporting 
high priority measures for the 2022 
MIPS payment year. Accordingly, we 
proposed to revise 
§ 414.1380(b)(1)(v)(A)(1)(ii) to remove 
the years 2019, 2020, and 2021 and 
adding in its place the years 2019 
through 2022 to provide that for the 
2019 through 2022 MIPS payment years, 
the total measure bonus points for high 
priority measures cannot exceed 10 
percent of the total available measure 
achievement points. 

We received public comments on our 
proposal to clarify that a measure does 
not need to have a benchmark in order 
to qualify for high priority bonus points 
and our proposal to maintain the cap on 
measure points for reporting high 
priority measures for the 2022 MIPS 
payment year. The following is a 
summary of the comments we received 
and our responses. 

Comment: A few commenters 
supported the high priority bonus and 
CMS’ proposal to maintain the cap on 
measure points for reporting high 
priority measures for the 2022 MIPS 
payment year. One commenter cited an 
example cap at 10 percent of the total 
available measure achievement points 
through 2022 and expressed its belief 
that these points are helpful to the 
reporting of outcome and high priority 
measures and also that the consistency 
of scoring policy assists with provider 
understanding and approval of the 
program. A few commenters 
recommended that CMS continue to 
incentivize reporting by awarding MIPS 
bonus points or cross-category credit. 

One commenter recommended further 
incentivizing bonus points for high 
priority measures because in some cases 
MIPS CQMs score higher than QCDR 
measures without the bonus points. 

Response: We appreciate the 
recommendations. We agree that 
continuing the scoring policy provides 
consistency and will take the 
recommendations into consideration in 
the future rulemaking as we move 
toward the implementation of the MVP 
framework. We believe that our current 
policy of capping the high-priority 
measure bonus at 10 percent of the 
denominator prevents incentivizing the 
reporting of additional measures over a 
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focus on performance in relevant 
clinical areas, and mask poor 
performance with higher bonus points. 

After consideration of the comments, 
we are finalizing our proposal to clarify 
that a measure does not need to have a 
benchmark in order to qualify for high 
priority bonus points and our proposal 
to maintain the cap on measure points 
for reporting high priority measures for 
the 2022 MIPS payment year. We will 
revise § 414.1380(b)(1)(v)(A)(1)(i) and 
(b)(1)(v)(A)(1)(ii) as proposed. 

(v) Incentives To Use CEHRT To 
Support Quality Performance Category 
Submissions 

We refer readers to 
§ 414.1380(b)(1)(v)(B) for more on our 
policy assigning one bonus point for 
each quality measure submitted with 
end-to-end electronic reporting, under 
certain criteria. 

In the CY 2020 PFS proposed rule (84 
FR 40791), we proposed to continue to 
assign and maintain the cap on measure 
bonus points for end-to-end electronic 
reporting for the 2022 MIPS payment 
year. We believe with the framework for 
transforming MIPS through the MVPs 
discussed in the 2020 PFS proposed 
rule (84 FR 40739), we can find ways in 
future years to incorporate eCQM 
measures without needing to incentivize 
end-to-end reporting with bonus points. 
As a result, we will wait until there is 
further policy development under the 
framework before proposing to remove 
our policy of assigning bonus points for 
end-to-end electronic reporting. 
Accordingly, we proposed to revise 
§ 414.1380(b)(1)(v)(B)(1)(i) to remove the 
years 2019, 2020, and 2021 and add in 
its place the years 2019 through 2022 to 
provide that for the 2019 through 2022 
MIPS payment years, the total measure 
bonus points for measures submitted 
with end-to-end electronic reporting 
cannot exceed 10 percent of the total 
available measure achievement points. 

We received public comments on our 
proposal to continue to assign and 
maintain the cap on measure bonus 
points for end-to-end electronic 
reporting for the 2022 MIPS payment 
year. The following is a summary of the 
comments we received and our 
responses. 

Comment: A few commenters 
supported the proposal to continue the 
end-to-end electronic reporting bonus 
points for providers utilizing electronic 
tools for MIPS reporting. 

Response: We appreciate the 
commenters’ support. 

Comment: A few commenters 
opposed the proposal to maintain the 10 
percent cap on end-to-end electronic 
reporting points. Some commenters 

suggested that the MIPS scoring 
methodology should award credit across 
multiple MIPS performance categories 
and that continuing the cap on the 
bonus in the quality performance 
category would be counter to incentives 
to build capacity for digital data. A few 
commenters suggested that bonus points 
should be awarded in the PI 
performance category in addition to 
bonus points in the quality performance 
category. 

Response: We appreciate commenters’ 
concerns and will take their 
recommendations into consideration for 
the future. As we stated in the proposed 
rule (84 FR 40791), we envision that the 
progression of the MIPS program under 
the MVP framework will allow us to 
remove some of the scoring complexity 
associated with the MIPS program. We 
anticipate that removing bonuses would 
be part of this framework. As such, we 
do not believe that eliminating or 
altering the cap on the bonus points 
available under the quality performance 
category for the 2022 MIPS payment 
year would support that goal. We also 
understand the interest in being as 
flexible as possible in awarding 
clinicians for supporting the goals of the 
program such as reporting through end- 
to-end CEHRT. We will continue to 
consider the best ways to support this 
goal in future rulemaking. 

After consideration of the comments, 
we are finalizing our proposal to 
continue to assign and maintain the cap 
on measure bonus points for end-to-end 
electronic reporting for the 2022 MIPS 
payment year. We will revise 
§ 414.1380(b)(1)(v)(B)(1)(i) as proposed. 

(vi) Improvement Scoring for the MIPS 
Quality Performance Category Percent 
Score 

We refer readers to 
§ 414.1380(b)(1)(vi)(C)(4) for more on 
our policy stating that for the 2020 and 
2021 MIPS payment year, we will 
assume a quality performance category 
achievement percent score of 30 percent 
if a MIPS eligible clinician earned a 
quality performance category score less 
than or equal to 30 percent in the 
previous year. 

In the CY 2020 PFS proposed rule (84 
FR 40791 through 40792), we proposed 
to continue our previously established 
policy for the 2022 MIPS payment year 
and to revise § 414.1380(b)(1)(vi)(C)(4) 
to remove the phrase ‘‘2020 and 2021 
MIPS payment year’’ and adding in its 
place the phrase ‘‘2019 through 2022 
MIPS payment years’’ to provide that for 
the 2020 through 2022 MIPS payment 
years, we will assume a quality 
performance category achievement 
percent score of 30 percent if a MIPS 

eligible clinician earned a quality 
performance category score less than or 
equal to 30 percent in the previous year. 
However, we misstated the replacement 
phrase, and clarify here that we will 
revise § 414.1380(b)(1)(vi)(C)(4) to 
remove the phrase ‘‘2020 and 2021 
MIPS payment year’’ and add in its 
place the phrase ‘‘2020 through 2022 
MIPS payment years’’. Specifically, for 
the 2022 MIPS payment year, we will 
compare the MIPS eligible clinician’s 
quality performance category 
achievement percent score for the 2020 
MIPS performance period to an assumed 
quality performance category 
achievement percent score of 30 percent 
if the MIPS eligible clinician earned a 
quality performance category score less 
than or equal to 30 percent for the 2019 
MIPS performance period. 

The following is a summary of the 
comments we received and our 
responses. 

Comment: One commenter supported 
CMS’ proposal to assume the quality 
performance category achievement score 
equals 30 percent if MIPS eligible 
clinicians earned a quality performance 
category score less than or equal to 30 
percent in the previous year. 

Response: We thank the commenter 
for their support. 

After consideration of the comments, 
we are finalizing our proposal to 
continue assume a quality performance 
category achievement percent score of 
30 percent if a MIPS eligible clinician 
earned a quality performance category 
score less than or equal to 30 percent in 
the previous year. Consistent with our 
proposal, we will revise 
§ 414.1380(b)(1)(vi)(C)(4) to remove the 
phrase ‘‘2020 and 2021 MIPS payment 
year’’ and add in its place the phrase 
‘‘2020 through 2022 MIPS payment 
years’’. 

(c) Facility-Based Measurement Scoring 
Option for the Quality and Cost 
Performance Categories for the 2022 
MIPS Payment Year 

(i) Background 

For our previously established 
policies regarding the facility-based 
measurement scoring option, we refer 
readers to both the CY 2018 Quality 
Payment Program final rule (82 FR 
53752 through 53767) and the CY 2019 
PFS final rule (83 FR 59856 through 
59867). In the CY 2019 PFS proposed 
rule (83 FR 35962 through 35963), we 
requested comments on a number of 
issues and topics related to whether we 
should expand the facility-based scoring 
option to other facilities and programs 
in future years, particularly the use of 
end-stage renal disease (ESRD) and post- 
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acute care (PAC) settings as the basis for 
facility-based measurement and scoring. 
We appreciate the many comments we 
received in response to this request. We 
did not propose an expansion to other 
facility types as part of this rule but may 
consider addressing this issue in future 
rulemaking. 

(ii) Facility-Based Measurement 
Eligibility 

In the CY 2019 PFS final rule (83 FR 
59856 through 59860), we established 
the policies that determine eligibility for 
scoring for facility-based measurement 
as an individual and as a group. In the 
CY 2019 PFS final rule, we established 
at § 414.1380(e)(2)(i)(C) that a MIPS 
eligible clinician is facility-based if the 
clinician can be attributed, under the 
methodology specified in 
§ 414.1380(e)(5), to a facility with a 
value-based purchasing score for the 
applicable period. While we did not 
propose any changes to the eligibility of 
facility-based measurement for 
individuals or groups, we proposed to 
amend § 414.1380(e)(2)(i)(C) to improve 
clarity (84 FR 40792). Specifically, we 
proposed to amend 
§ 414.1380(e)(2)(i)(C) to state that a 
MIPS eligible clinician is facility-based 
if the clinician can be assigned, under 
the methodology specified in 
§ 414.1380(e)(5), to a facility with a 
value-based purchasing score for the 
applicable period. We hope to avoid any 
ambiguity as we have used the term 
‘‘attribute’’ and ‘‘attribution’’ in two 
ways. We have used the term to refer to 
the use of the facility’s performance in 

place of the clinician’s own 
performance (83 FR 59857). We have 
also used the term at 
§ 414.1380(e)(2)(i)(C) to reference our 
method of connecting clinicians to a 
facility and indicate that the facility 
score will be the clinician’s score. We 
believe these are related but distinct 
concepts; therefore, we proposed to 
revise § 414.1380(e)(2)(i)(C) to use the 
term ‘‘assign’’ instead of ‘‘attribute.’’ We 
believe this change in language more 
clearly describes how a clinician 
receives a score under facility-based 
measurement while avoiding making 
any changes to our methods in 
determining eligibility for facility-based 
measurement or their score. This does 
not constitute a change in policy. 

We received public comments on our 
proposal to amend § 414.1380(e)(2)(i)(C) 
to state that a MIPS eligible clinician is 
facility-based if the clinician can be 
assigned, under the methodology 
specified in § 414.1380(e)(5), to a facility 
with a value-based purchasing score for 
the applicable period. The following is 
a summary of the comments we 
received and our responses. 

Comment: A few commenters 
supported our technical proposal which 
clarifies that a MIPS eligible clinician is 
facility-based if the clinician can be 
assigned to a facility, as opposed to 
saying attributed. 

Response: We thank the commenter 
for their support. 

After consideration of the public 
comments, we are finalizing our 
proposal to amend § 414.1380(e)(2)(i)(C) 
to state that a MIPS eligible clinician is 

facility-based if the clinician can be 
assigned, under the methodology 
specified in § 414.1380(e)(5), to a facility 
with a value-based purchasing score for 
the applicable period. 

(iii) Facility-Based Measures for CY 
2020 MIPS Performance Period/2022 
MIPS Payment Year 

For informational purposes, we are 
providing in Table 51 a list of the 
measures included in the FY 2021 
Hospital VBP Program measure set that 
will be used in determining the quality 
and cost performance category scores for 
the CY 2020 MIPS performance period/ 
2022 MIPS payment year. The FY 2021 
Hospital VBP Program has adopted 12 
measures covering 4 domains (83 FR 
20412 through 20413). The performance 
period for measures in the Hospital VBP 
Program varies depending on the 
measure, and some measures include 
multi-year performance periods. These 
measures are determined through 
separate rulemaking; the applicable 
rulemaking is usually the Hospital 
Inpatient Prospective Payment Systems 
(IPPS) for Acute Care Hospitals and the 
Long-Term Care Hospital (LTCH) 
Prospective Payment System (PPS) rule. 
We are using these measures, 
benchmarks, and performance periods 
for the purposes of facility-based 
measurement in accordance with 
§ 414.1380(e)(1). The measures for FY 
2021 Hospital VBP Program were 
summarized in the FY 2019 IPPS/LTCH 
PPS proposed rule (83 FR 41454 
through 41455). 
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(d) Scoring the Improvement Activities 
Performance Category 

For our previously established 
policies regarding scoring the 
improvement activities performance 
category, we refer readers to 
§ 414.1380(b)(3), the CY 2018 Quality 
Payment Program final rule (82 FR 
53767 through 53769), and the CY 2019 
PFS final rule (83 FR 59867 through 
59868). We also refer readers to 
§ 414.1355 and the CY 2017 Quality 
Payment Program final rule (81 FR 
77177 through 77199), the CY 2018 
Quality Payment Program final rule (82 
FR 53648 through 53662), and the CY 
2019 PFS final rule (83 FR 59776 
through 59785) for our previously 
established policies regarding the 
improvement activities performance 
category generally and section 

III.K.3.c.(3) of this final rule, where we 
discuss our final policies for the 
improvement activities performance 
category. 

(e) Scoring the Promoting 
Interoperability Performance Category 

We refer readers to section III.K.3.c.(4) 
of this final rule, where we discuss our 
final policies for the Promoting 
Interoperability performance category. 

For our previously established 
policies regarding scoring the Promoting 
Interoperability‘ performance category, 
we refer readers to § 414.1380(b)(4), the 
CY 2017 Quality Payment Program final 
rule (81 FR 77216–77227), the CY 2018 
Quality Payment Program final rule (82 
FR 53663 through 53670), and the CY 
2019 PFS final rule (83 FR 59785 
through 59796). We also refer readers to 

§ 414.1375 and the CY 2017 Quality 
Payment Program final rule (81 FR 
77199 through 77245), the CY 2018 
Quality Payment Program final rule (82 
FR 53663 through 53688), and the CY 
2019 PFS final rule (83 FR 59785 
through 59820) for our previously 
established policies regarding the 
Promoting Interoperability (formerly the 
advancing care information) 
performance category generally. 

(2) Calculating the Final Score 

For a description of the statutory basis 
and our policies for calculating the final 
score for MIPS eligible clinicians, we 
refer readers to § 414.1380(c) and the 
discussion in the CY 2017 Quality 
Payment Program final rule (81 FR 
77319 through 77329), CY 2018 Quality 
Payment Program final rule (82 FR 
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116 U.S. Department of Health and Human 
Services, Office of the Assistant Secretary for 
Planning and Evaluation, Report to Congress: Social 
Risk Factors and Performance Under Medicare’s 
Value-Based Purchasing Programs (2016). Available 
at https://aspe.hhs.gov/pdf-report/report-congress- 
social-risk-factors-and-performance-under- 
medicares-value-based-purchasing-programs. 

53769 through 53785), and CY 2019 PFS 
final rule (83 FR 59868 through 59878). 
In the CY 2020 PFS proposed rule (84 
FR 40793 through 40800), we proposed 
to continue the complex patient bonus 
for the 2022 MIPS payment year and 
proposed performance category 
reweighting policies for the 2022, 2023, 
and 2024 MIPS payment years. These 
proposals are discussed in more detail 
in this section of the final rule. 

(a) Complex Patient Bonus for the 2022 
MIPS Payment Year 

In the CY 2019 PFS final rule (83 FR 
59869 through 59870), under the 
authority in section 1848(q)(1)(G) of the 
Act, we finalized at § 414.1380(c)(3) to 
maintain the complex patient bonus, 
which we previously finalized in the CY 
2018 Quality Payment Program final 
rule (82 FR 53771 through 53776), of up 
to five points to be added to the final 
score for the 2021 MIPS payment year. 
The complex patient bonus was 
developed as a short-term solution to 
address the impact patient complexity 
may have on MIPS scoring that we 
would revisit on an annual basis while 
we continue to work with stakeholders 
on methods to account for patient risk 
factors. Our overall goal for the complex 
patient bonus was twofold: (1) To 
protect access to care for complex 
patients and provide them with 
excellent care; and (2) to avoid placing 
MIPS eligible clinicians who care for 
complex patients at a potential 
disadvantage while we review the 
completed studies and research to 
address the underlying issues. For a 
detailed description of the complex 
patient bonus finalized for prior MIPS 
payment years, please refer to the CY 
2018 Quality Payment Program final 
rule (82 FR 53771 through 53776) and 
CY 2019 PFS final rule (83 FR 59869 
through 59870). 

For the 2020 MIPS performance 
period/2022 MIPS payment year, we 
proposed (84 FR 40793) to continue the 
complex patient bonus as finalized for 
the 2019 MIPS performance period/2021 
MIPS payment year and to revise 
§ 414.1380(c)(3) to reflect this policy. In 
the CY 2020 PFS proposed rule (84 FR 
40794), we noted that although we 
intended to maintain the complex 
patient bonus as a short-term solution, 
we did not believe we had sufficient 
information available to develop a long- 
term solution to account for patient risk 
factors in MIPS such that we would be 
able to include a different approach in 
the proposed rule. Section 1848(q)(1)(G) 
of the Act requires us to consider risk 
factors in our scoring methodology for 
MIPS. Specifically, it provides that the 
Secretary, on an ongoing basis, shall, as 

the Secretary determines appropriate 
and based on individuals’ health status 
and other risk factors, assess appropriate 
adjustments to quality measures, cost 
measures, and other measures used 
under MIPS and assess and implement 
appropriate adjustments to payment 
adjustments, final scores, scores for 
performance categories, or scores for 
measures or activities under MIPS. In 
doing so, the Secretary is required to 
take into account the relevant studies 
conducted by the Office of the Assistant 
Secretary for Planning and Evaluation 
(ASPE) under section 2(d) of the 
Improving Medicare Post-Acute Care 
Transformation Act of 2014 (IMPACT 
Act) (Pub. L. 113–185, enacted October 
6, 2014) and, as appropriate, other 
information, including information 
collected before completion of such 
studies and recommendations. ASPE 
completed its first report 116 in 
December 2016, which examined the 
effect of individuals’ socioeconomic 
status on quality, resource use, and 
other measures under the Medicare 
program, and included analyses of the 
effects of Medicare’s current value- 
based payment programs on providers 
serving socially at-risk beneficiaries and 
simulations of potential policy options 
to address these issues. In the CY 2020 
PFS proposed rule (84 FR 40794), we 
noted the second ASPE report is 
expected in October 2019. At the time 
of publication of this final rule, the 
report has not been released. When the 
report becomes available, we intend to 
consider its recommendations for future 
rulemaking. At the time of publication 
of the CY 2020 PFS proposed rule, we 
did not believe additional data sources 
were available that would be feasible to 
use as the basis for a different approach 
to account for patient risk factors in 
MIPS. We plan to continue working 
with ASPE, the public, and other key 
stakeholders on this important issue to 
identify policy solutions that achieve 
the goals of attaining health equity for 
all beneficiaries and minimizing 
unintended consequences. 

In the CY 2020 PFS proposed rule (84 
FR 40794), we considered whether the 
data still support the complex patient 
bonus at the final score level. We 
replicated analyses similar to the ones 
presented in Table 27 of the CY 2018 
Quality Payment Program final rule (82 
FR 53776). These analyses used the data 

submitted for the Quality Payment 
Program for the 2017 MIPS performance 
period and assessed eligibility and final 
scores based on the proposals we made 
for the 2020 MIPS performance period/ 
2022 MIPS payment year using the 
methodology described in the 
Regulatory Impact Analysis in section 
VI. of the CY 2020 PFS proposed rule 
(84 FR 40898 through 40900). 

Overall, the analysis of preliminary 
data referenced in the CY 2020 PFS 
proposed rule (84 FR 40793 through 
40795) shows a consistent relationship 
between the dual eligible ratio quartiles 
and the average MIPS final scores only 
for individuals, where the average MIPS 
final score decreases as the quartile 
increases. We saw slight differences in 
the average HCC risk score and dual 
eligible ratio quartiles for groups, but 
virtually no difference for average HCC 
risk score for individuals. However, we 
had only 1 year of data and we noted 
more recent data may bring different 
results. In addition, at the time of 
publication of the proposed rule, we 
were awaiting a second report from 
ASPE in October 2019 that we expected 
would provide more direction for our 
approach to accounting for risk factors 
in MIPS. We were concerned that 
without the information from ASPE and 
without observing a clear trend that 
would require a change in our 
methodology, making any changes 
beyond our proposal to continue this 
policy would be premature. 

We received public comments on our 
proposal to continue the complex 
patient bonus for one additional year. 
The following is a summary of the 
comments we received and our 
responses. 

Comment: Several commenters 
supported our proposal to continue the 
complex patient bonus for the 2022 
MIPS payment year. One commenter 
urged CMS to exercise caution in 
updating the complex patient bonus 
based on MIPS final scores from the 
2017 MIPS performance period because 
these scores did not include cost 
measures and do not fully capture 
scoring variation based on clinical or 
social risk factors. The commenter also 
indicated that additional policy changes 
could impact MIPS final scores. 

Response: We agree that scoring 
changes over the different MIPS 
payment years could impact MIPS final 
scores. We clarify that our analysis in 
the CY 2020 PFS proposed rule (84 FR 
40793 through 40795) used data 
submitted for the 2017 performance 
period but estimated eligibility and final 
scores for the 2020 performance period 
by proxying a score using the methods 
described in the CY 2020 PFS proposed 
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rule (84 FR 40894 through 40901) to 
supplement the gap in data needed to 
estimate scores for the 2020 
performance period. The additional data 
sources included the following cost 
measures: Total per capita cost measure 
performance based on the proposed 
revised measure using claims data from 
October 2016 through September 2017; 
and the proposed revised MSPB 
clinician measure and the 10 proposed 
episode-based measures based on claims 
data from January through December of 
2017 (84 FR 40898). Therefore, the 

estimates did include the cost measures 
that would apply for the 2020 
performance period. The methodology 
in the Regulatory Impact Analysis of the 
CY 2020 PFS proposed rule (84 FR 
40894 through 40901) also included the 
complex patient bonus from the 2018 
performance period (84 FR 40899); 
however, we did not include that bonus 
in the final score used for this analysis 
because we wanted to assess the 
difference in final scores prior to the 
application of the complex patient 
bonus. This is consistent with our 

original analysis when we proposed the 
complex patient bonus in the CY 2018 
Quality Payment Program proposed rule 
(82 FR 30136). 

We have updated this analysis with 
the most recent data in Table 52. 
Specifically, as described in section 
VII.F.10 of this final rule, we used data 
submitted for the 2018 MIPS 
performance period as an input to 
estimate the 2020 MIPS performance 
period final scores. 

The updated analysis reinforces 
findings from the analysis in the CY 
2020 PFS proposed rule (84 FR 40795), 
again failing to find a consistent linear 
relationship between HCC quartiles and 
MIPS final scores, or dual eligible ratio 
quartiles and MIPS final scores. In the 
earlier analysis a consistent linear 
relationship was still found for MIPS 
final scores for individual reporters and 
dual eligible ratio quartiles. In the 
updated analysis, we did not observe a 
consistent linear relationship for any 
reporting type or complexity measure. 
For example, for groups, we estimate 
mean MIPS final scores to be higher for 
groups in the second quartile of dual 
eligible ratio or HCC quartile, than for 
groups in the first, lowest quartile. For 
individuals, mean MIPS final scores are 
estimated to be slightly higher for those 
with the highest average HCC, than for 
those with the lowest average HCC. It 
appears that other, unmeasured factors 

in addition to HCC and dual eligible 
ratio may be impacting MIPS scores in 
the 2018 data. We do see differences 
from the top and bottom quartile in 
three of the four comparisons 
(individual-dual eligible quartiles, and 
in both group reporting comparisons), 
so we are intending to finalize as 
proposed. However, given the 
inconsistent findings, we intend to 
revisit the size and structure of the 
complex patient bonus through future 
rulemaking. 

Comment: A few commenters pointed 
out perceived limitations in the use of 
the HCC risk score in calculating the 
complex patient bonus; specifically, 
they believed it does not fully capture 
factors that increase risk or complexity 
for many specialties. One commenter 
suggested that CMS identify new data 
sets and strategies to better represent 
clinical and social complexity. One 
commenter suggested that CMS use 

geographic location as a proxy for social 
risk because geographic location is often 
associated with available resources and 
access to medical care. 

Response: We thank the commenters 
for their suggestions and will take them 
into consideration as we consider 
options for updating the complex 
patient bonus in future years. We hope 
to be able to reference the ASPE report 
findings in future rulemaking. The 
complex patient bonus was intended to 
be a temporary solution while more 
permanent solutions were identified. 
We understand that both HCC risk 
scores and dual eligibility have some 
limitations as proxies for social risk 
factors. However, we are not aware of 
data sources for indicators such as 
income and education that are readily 
available for all Medicare beneficiaries 
that would be more complete indices of 
a patient’s complexity. Therefore, we 
have decided to pair the HCC risk score 
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with the proportion of dual eligible 
patients to create a more complete 
complex patient indicator than can be 
captured using HCC risk scores alone. 
We will evaluate additional options in 
future years based on any updated data 
or additional information to better 
account for social risk factors while 
minimizing unintended consequences 
and consider these as we move forward. 

After consideration of public 
comments, we are finalizing our 
proposal for the 2020 MIPS performance 
period/2022 MIPS payment year, to 
continue the complex patient bonus as 
finalized for the 2019 MIPS performance 
period/2021 MIPS payment year, as well 
as our proposed revisions to 
§ 414.1380(c)(3). 

(b) Final Score Performance Category 
Weights 

(i) General Weights 
Section 1848(q)(5)(E)(i) of the Act 

specifies weights for the performance 
categories included in the MIPS final 
score: In general, 30 percent for the 
quality performance category; 30 
percent for the cost performance 
category; 25 percent for the Promoting 
Interoperability performance category; 
and 15 percent for the improvement 
activities performance category. For 
more of the statutory background and 
descriptions of our current policies, we 
refer readers to the CY 2017 and CY 
2018 Quality Payment Program final 
rules (81 FR 77320 through 77329 and 
82 FR 53779 through 53785, 
respectively), as well as the CY 2019 
PFS final rule (83 FR 59870 through 
59878). As finalized in section 
III.K.3.c.(2)(a) of this final rule, the cost 
performance category will make up 15 
percent of a MIPS eligible clinician’s 
final score for the 2022 MIPS payment 
year. As finalized in section 
III.K.3.c.(1)(b) of this final rule, the 
quality performance category will thus 
make up 45 percent of a MIPS eligible 
clinician’s final score the 2022 MIPS 
payment year. As described in sections 
III.K.3.c.(2)(a) and III.K.3.c.(1)(b) of this 
final rule, we are not finalizing weights 
for the cost and quality performance 
categories for the 2023 and 2024 MIPS 
payment years. Table 53 summarizes the 
finalized weights for each performance 
category. 

TABLE 53—WEIGHTS BY MIPS PER-
FORMANCE CATEGORY FOR THE 
2022 MIPS PAYMENT YEAR 

Performance category 
2022 MIPS 

payment year 
(percent) 

Quality ................................... 45 

TABLE 53—WEIGHTS BY MIPS PER-
FORMANCE CATEGORY FOR THE 
2022 MIPS PAYMENT YEAR—Con-
tinued 

Performance category 
2022 MIPS 

payment year 
(percent) 

Cost ...................................... 15 
Improvement Activities ......... 15 
Promoting Interoperability ..... 25 

(ii) Flexibility for Weighting 
Performance Categories 

Under section 1848(q)(5)(F) of the 
Act, if there are not sufficient measures 
and activities applicable and available 
to each type of MIPS eligible clinician 
involved, the Secretary shall assign 
different scoring weights (including a 
weight of zero) for each performance 
category based on the extent to which 
the category is applicable to the type of 
MIPS eligible clinician involved and for 
each measure and activity for each 
performance category based on the 
extent to which the measure or activity 
is applicable and available to the type 
of MIPS eligible clinician involved. 
Under section 1848(q)(5)(B)(i) of the 
Act, in the case of a MIPS eligible 
clinician who fails to report on an 
applicable measure or activity that is 
required to be reported by the clinician, 
the clinician must be treated as 
achieving the lowest potential score 
applicable to such measure or activity. 
In this scenario of failing to report, the 
MIPS eligible clinician generally would 
receive a score of zero for the measure 
or activity, which would contribute to 
the final score for that MIPS eligible 
clinician. Under certain circumstances, 
however, a MIPS eligible clinician who 
fails to report could be eligible for an 
assigned scoring weight of zero percent 
and a redistribution of the performance 
category weights. For a description of 
our existing policies for reweighting 
performance categories, please refer to 
§ 414.1380(c)(2) and the CY 2019 PFS 
final rule (83 FR 59871 through 59876). 

(A) Reweighting Performance Categories 
Due to Data That Are Inaccurate, 
Unusable, or Otherwise Compromised 

In the proposed rule (84 FR 40796 
through 40797), we discussed our belief 
that measures and activities may not be 
available to a MIPS eligible clinician for 
the quality, cost, and improvement 
activities performance categories under 
section 1848(q)(5)(F) of the Act when 
data related to the measures and 
activities are inaccurate, unusable or 
otherwise compromised due to 
circumstances that are outside of the 
control of the MIPS eligible clinician or 

its agents. In addition, we discussed our 
belief that data that are inaccurate, 
unusable or otherwise compromised 
due to circumstances that are outside of 
the control of the MIPS eligible clinician 
or its agents could constitute a 
significant hardship for purposes of the 
Promoting Interoperability performance 
category under section 1848(o)(2)(D) of 
the Act. We proposed a new policy to 
allow reweighing for any performance 
category if, based on information we 
learn prior to the beginning of a MIPS 
payment year, we determine data for 
that performance category are 
inaccurate, unusable or otherwise 
compromised due to circumstances 
outside of the control of the MIPS 
eligible clinician or its agents. For more 
information on our reasons for this 
proposal, please refer to the proposed 
rule (84 FR 40796 through 40797). 

For purposes of this reweighting 
policy, we proposed that reweighting 
would take into account both what 
control the clinician had directly over 
the circumstances and what control the 
clinician had indirectly through its 
agents. We intended the term agent to 
include any individual or entity, 
including a third party intermediary as 
described in § 414.1400, acting on 
behalf of or under the instruction of the 
MIPS eligible clinician. We solicited 
comments on this approach and 
possible alternatives for balancing 
efforts to allow reweighting in 
circumstances in which clinicians are 
not culpable for compromised data 
while maintaining financial incentives 
for clinicians, third party intermediaries 
and other parties to prevent and correct 
compromised data. 

We proposed that our determination 
of whether reweighting will be applied 
under this policy could take into 
account any information known to the 
agency and we would consider the 
information we obtain on a case-by-case 
basis for reweighting. We anticipated 
considering information provided to us 
through routine communication 
channels for the Quality Payment 
Program by any submitter type as 
defined under § 414.1305, as well as 
other relevant information sources of 
which we are aware. We requested that 
third party intermediaries, to the extent 
feasible, inform MIPS eligible clinicians 
if the third party intermediary believes 
their data may have been compromised. 
To the extent third party intermediaries 
believe that MIPS data may be 
compromised, we encouraged them to 
provide us with a list of or other 
identifying information for all MIPS 
eligible clinicians who may have been 
affected by such issues, so that we may 
evaluate the circumstances in a timely 
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manner. We also encouraged MIPS 
eligible clinicians to contact us and self- 
identify if they believe they have 
compromised data; they should not rely 
solely on a third party intermediary to 
do so. We recognized that there may be 
scenarios when a MIPS eligible clinician 
or one or more of its agents becomes 
aware of potential data issues prior to 
submission of data. We solicited 
comment on whether and how our 
proposed reweighting policy should 
apply to these circumstances. We noted 
that compromised data are not true, 
accurate or complete for purposes of 
§ 414.1390(b) or § 414.1400(a)(5) and 
knowing submission of compromised 
data may result in remedial action 
against the submitter. We noted that a 
MIPS eligible clinician should not 
submit data and should not allow the 
submission of his or her data if the 
MIPS eligible clinician knows that the 
data are inaccurate, unusable, or 
otherwise compromised. 

We proposed to determine whether 
the requirements for reweighting are 
met by assessing if: (1) The MIPS 
eligible clinician’s data are inaccurate, 
unusable, or otherwise compromised; 
and (2) the data are compromised due 
to circumstances outside of the control 
of the MIPS eligible clinician or agent. 
We would make the determination of 
whether the clinician’s data are 
inaccurate, unusable or otherwise 
compromised based on documentation 
of the issue and its demonstrated effect 
on data of the particular MIPS eligible 
clinician. As noted above, we proposed 
to limit this policy to cases where data 
are compromised outside the control of 
the clinician or its agent because we do 
not want to create incentives for 
clinicians or third party intermediaries 
to knowingly submit compromised data 
and want to encourage clinicians and 
their agents to take reasonable efforts to 
correct data that they believe maybe not 
compromised. Factors relevant to 
whether the circumstances were outside 
the control of the clinician and its 
agents include: whether the affected 
MIPS eligible clinician or its agents 
knew or had reason to know of the 
issue; whether the affected MIPS 
eligible clinician or its agents attempted 
to correct the issue; and whether the 
issue caused the data submitted to be 
inaccurate or unusable for MIPS 
purposes. We solicited feedback on 
these factors and whether there are 
additional factors we should consider to 
determine if there should be reweighing 
based on compromised data. If we 
determine that a MIPS eligible 
clinician’s data were compromised and 
the conditions for reweighting are met, 

we proposed to notify the clinician of 
this determination through the 
performance feedback that we provide 
under section 1848(q)(12) of the Act if 
feasible, or through routine 
communication channels for the Quality 
Payment Program. We emphasized that 
the proposed reweighting policy is 
solely intended to mitigate the potential 
adverse financial impact of 
compromised data on the MIPS eligible 
clinician; a determination under this 
policy that data are compromised due to 
circumstances outside of the control of 
the MIPS eligible clinician and its agent, 
and therefore, that reweighting will 
occur for that clinician does not indicate 
and should not be interpreted to suggest 
that a third party intermediary or other 
individual or entity could not be held 
liable for the compromised data. 

We proposed to apply reweighting 
only in cases when we learn of the 
compromised data before the beginning 
of the associated MIPS payment year 
because we want to encourage MIPS 
eligible clinicians and their agents to 
inform us of these concerns in a timely 
basis so we can update our data sets 
timely, while minimizing the impacts to 
other stakeholders who utilize MIPS 
data. For example, the Physician 
Compare website utilizes MIPS data to 
provide information to patients, 
consumers and other stakeholders when 
selecting a clinician or group. We noted 
our concern that without the 
appropriate incentive to notify us in a 
timely manner, clinicians and their 
agents may delay disclosures that data 
may be compromised and with these 
delays the MIPS data could be in an 
increased state of flux which will 
reduce the usefulness of the data to 
stakeholders. We were interested in 
feedback on whether there are other 
factors we should consider when 
adopting a timeline for reweighting due 
to compromised data and whether the 
period should be broader. We solicited 
comment on whether we should restrict 
our reweighting due to compromised 
data to instances when we learn the 
relevant information prior to the 
beginning of the MIPS payment year 
and whether there are other incentives 
for MIPS eligible clinicians to alert us to 
concerns about compromised data. We 
emphasized that if we determine a MIPS 
eligible clinician has submitted 
compromised data for a performance 
category during the associated payment 
year or at a later point, the MIPS eligible 
clinician would not qualify for 
reweighting under this proposal. 
Instead, for the performance categories 
with compromised data, the clinician’s 
performance category score would be 

zero and the scoring weight for the 
category would not be redistributed. 

In summary, under the authority in 
sections 1848(q)(5)(F) and 1848(o)(2)(D) 
of the Act, we proposed at 
§ 414.1380(c)(2)(i)(A)(9), and 
(c)(2)(i)(C)(10), beginning with the 2018 
MIPS performance period and 2020 
MIPS payment year, to reweight the 
performance categories for a MIPS 
eligible clinician who we determine has 
data for a performance category that are 
inaccurate, unusable or otherwise 
compromised due to circumstances 
outside of the control of the clinician or 
its agents if we learn the relevant 
information prior to the beginning of the 
associated MIPS payment year. In 
addition, we proposed to amend 
§ 414.1380(c)(2)(i)(C) to ensure that the 
reweighting proposed at 
§ 414.1380(c)(2)(i)(C)(10), would not be 
voided by the submission of data for the 
Promoting Interoperability performance 
category as is the case with other 
significant hardship exceptions. We 
solicited comment on this proposal and 
alternatives to potentially mitigate the 
impact on MIPS eligible clinicians who 
through no fault of their own have data 
in a performance category that are 
inaccurate, unusable or are otherwise 
compromised. 

We received public comments on our 
proposal and alternatives to potentially 
mitigate the impact on MIPS eligible 
clinicians who through no fault of their 
own have data in a performance 
category that are inaccurate, unusable or 
are otherwise compromised. The 
following is a summary of the comments 
we received and our responses. 

Comment: Several commenters 
supported our proposal to reweight 
MIPS eligible clinicians impacted by 
data that are inaccurate, unusable, or 
otherwise compromised. Commenters 
indicated that in instances when data 
are inaccurate, unusable, or otherwise 
compromised outside of the control of 
the MIPS eligible clinician, relief for the 
clinician is appropriate. 

Response: We appreciate the 
commenters’ support of our proposal. 

Comment: One commenter supported 
our policy to apply reweighting 
beginning with the 2018 MIPS 
performance period and the 2020 MIPS 
payment year so that MIPS eligible 
clinicians impacted by circumstances 
during that year can be provided with 
relief. 

Response: We appreciate the 
commenter’s support. We believe it is 
important to apply this policy beginning 
with the 2018 performance period/2020 
MIPS payment year in case any 
circumstances have occurred that 
impact this payment year that have been 
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recently discovered. MIPS eligible 
clinicians and third party intermediaries 
can alert CMS through the help desk at 
QPP@cms.hhs.gov regarding any data 
that they believe may be inaccurate, 
unusable or otherwise compromised. 

Comment: One commenter supported 
our proposal that submission of data for 
the Promoting Interoperability 
performance category would not nullify 
reweighting under the proposed policy. 

Response: We appreciate the 
commenter’s support. 

Comment: One commenter supported 
the proposal because the commenter 
believed it would promote competition 
among EHR vendors by removing a 
significant obstacle to switching 
vendors during performance periods. 

Response: We thank the commenter 
for their support. However, we note that 
our goal for this proposal was to 
mitigate for MIPS eligible clinicians the 
potential adverse scoring impact of data 
that are inaccurate, unusable, or 
otherwise compromised, and we did not 
intend for the proposal to impact 
competition among vendors. 

Comment: A few commenters 
provided suggestions for the types of 
circumstances where they believe 
actions by their third party intermediary 
could lead to data being inaccurate, 
unusable, or otherwise compromised 
outside of the control of the clinician or 
its agents. These include instances 
when the third party intermediary goes 
out of business, makes a data 
submission error, or experiences a loss 
of data (examples may include storage 
malfunction; or the vendor not 
capturing data appropriately, resulting 
in incorrect measure data). 

Response: We believe that, depending 
on the specific circumstances and 
timing, these circumstances could be 
covered under this policy. We 
encourage MIPS eligible clinicians and 
their agents experiencing these types of 
circumstances to communicate with us 
as early as possible to provide details 
about the circumstances surrounding 
these events. We also note that, 
depending on the specific 
circumstances, we may determine that 
the conduct of the third party 
intermediary warrants taking remedial 
action or terminating the third party 
intermediary in accordance with 
§ 414.1400(f). 

Comment: One commenter expressed 
the belief that we should include 
circumstances under this policy where 
a third party intermediary experiences a 
cyberattack causing any of the 
following: loss of data, loss of access to 
data, inability to analyze data, inability 
to package data, inability to transmit 
data to CMS, or any other significant 

obstacle to data collection or 
submission. The commenter also 
suggested this policy should include 
circumstances when a third party 
intermediary experiences an extreme 
and uncontrollable event, such as a 
natural disaster. 

Response: We believe that our policy 
could apply in cases when a MIPS 
eligible clinician or their agent is 
impacted by a cyberattack that causes 
the eligible clinician’s data to be 
inaccurate, unusable, or otherwise 
unusable. We clarify that this could 
apply even in cases where data are not 
able to be submitted as a result of the 
attack. We note that eligibility for 
reweighting would depend on the 
specific circumstances and timing, 
including the safeguards that were in 
place to prevent such attacks. We 
further emphasize that there is an 
expectation that third party 
intermediary take reasonable steps to 
prevent these attacks from occurring, 
and that, depending on the 
circumstances, CMS may determine that 
the conduct of the third party 
intermediary warrants taking remedial 
action or terminating the third party 
intermediary in accordance with 
§ 414.1400(f). Finally, we agree with the 
commenter that our policy could apply 
in cases when a third intermediary 
experiences a natural disaster that 
causes the MIPS eligible clinician’s data 
to be inaccurate, unusable, or otherwise 
unusable. 

Comment: One commenter urged us 
to consider applying the proposed 
policy to scenarios where hospital-based 
clinicians are impacted by changes in 
hospital contracts that occur midway 
through the year. One example provided 
was when a hospital contract with a 
group ends, and the group may only 
have incomplete data from that hospital 
and may not be able to fully or 
accurately report. Another example 
provided was where a group begins a 
new contract with a hospital late in the 
year and may not be able to receive 
enough data from the new or prior 
hospital to fully and accurately report 
for MIPS. 

Response: We believe that our policy 
could apply in cases where a clinician’s 
data are rendered inaccurate, unusable, 
or otherwise compromised due to 
changes in hospital contracts that are 
outside the control of the clinician or its 
agents; however, in the examples 
provided it is not clear that the data 
issues associated with the contract 
changes would meet these criteria. In 
cases where MIPS eligible clinicians 
undergo transitions in hospital 
contracts, we encourage MIPS eligible 
clinicians to work with their contracting 

hospital to obtain data, including in 
cases where the MIPS eligible clinician 
may terminate a contract or may initiate 
a new contract. 

Comment: One commenter suggested 
that we ensure that the requirements for 
MIPS eligible clinicians to alert us of 
relevant information are not unduly 
burdensome. For instance, the 
commenter proposed that each MIPS 
eligible clinician associated with a 
single third party intermediary that has 
compromised its users’ data should not 
be required to submit evidence to CMS 
that their data were impacted. 

Response: We intend for our 
reweighting determinations to take into 
account information that we learn of 
from a variety of channels, including 
through various communication 
channels and through third party 
intermediaries. To the extent possible, 
when we learn of data that have been 
compromised and receive sufficient 
information to determine the conditions 
for reweighting have been met for a 
MIPS eligible clinician, we intend to 
provide reweighting without requiring 
any action on the part of the MIPS 
eligible clinician. However, there may 
be some circumstances under which we 
will be unable to reach a conclusion 
regarding reweighting unless the MIPS 
eligible clinician provides us with 
information. For example, if we become 
aware that a third party intermediary 
has a data integrity issue that has 
resulted in compromised data for some 
but not all of its customers, MIPS 
eligible clinicians could help us reach a 
determination regarding potential 
reweighting by providing us with 
information, such as their clinician 
identifiers (for example, TIN/NPI or 
other identifiers) and submission type, 
through the Quality Payment Program 
help desk. 

Comment: A few commenters urged 
us to notify MIPS eligible clinicians as 
early as possible if the agency receives 
reports suggesting they may have 
compromised data and provide them 
with information to understand how 
they can correct the problem going 
forward. Commenters also suggested 
that we work with impacted MIPS 
eligible clinicians to identify alternative 
reporting options, if feasible. 

Response: When we learn of 
circumstances that suggest MIPS data 
are inaccurate, unusable or otherwise 
compromised, we will aim to provide 
information to the MIPS eligible 
clinicians whose data may have been 
compromised on an ongoing and timely 
basis. In cases where the data concern 
is associated with a third party 
intermediary and the issue is identified 
prior to the data submission deadline, 
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we agree that it would be ideal for MIPS 
eligible clinicians to identify alternate 
arrangements if any that may allow 
them to submit uncompromised data. 
For example, in scenarios where the 
underlying source data are 
uncompromised a MIPS eligible 
clinician may be able to identify a new 
third party intermediary that may be 
able to utilize their source data. 

Comment: One commenter indicated 
that we should not apply reweighting in 
cases when a MIPS eligible clinician 
knowingly submitted data that are 
inaccurate, unusable, or otherwise 
compromised. 

Response: A MIPS eligible clinician 
who has submitted compromised data 
would receive a score of zero for the 
performance category. Eligible 
clinicians who unknowingly submitted 
compromised data, or were not able to 
submit data due to their data being 
compromised may be able to receive 
reweighting if the circumstances were 
outside their control. However, an 
eligible clinician who knowingly 
submits compromised data would not 
be eligible for reweighing because the 
submission of compromised data was 
within the clinician’s control. In 
addition, we note that compromised 
data are not true, accurate, or complete 
for purposes of § 414.1390(b) or 
§ 414.1400(a)(5), and knowing 
submission of compromised data may 
result in remedial action against the 
submitter. 

Comment: One commenter requested 
clarification as to how we would 
determine what constitutes 
compromised data and whether the 
circumstances were outside the control 
of the MIPS eligible clinician. 

Response: We appreciate the request 
for clarification. We intend to make this 
determination on a case-by-case basis 
based on information known to the 
agency. 

Comment: One commenter suggested 
that we stipulate that we will not hold 
third party intermediaries who inform 
CMS of relevant circumstances liable 
under current fraud, waste, and abuse 
laws and regulations or current laws 
and regulations governing the 
certification of their products. The 
commenter pointed to policies 
elsewhere in HHS under which parties 
can limit their liability by self- 
disclosing prior misconduct as a 
potential guide for policy in MIPS. The 
commenter suggested a framework 
under which a health IT developer or 
third-party intermediary would not face 
liability in connection with 
compromised data if it discloses the 
issue to CMS and eligible clinicians in 
good faith. 

Response: We intended for this policy 
to provide flexibility for MIPS eligible 
clinicians whose data are inaccurate, 
unusable, or otherwise compromised 
due to circumstances outside the control 
of clinicians and their agents. We did 
not develop this policy to hold harmless 
third party intermediaries or other 
agents for any role they play in data 
inaccuracies. CMS does not have 
authority to waive liability as it relates 
to fraud, waste, and abuse laws or to 
alter the certification requirements of 
health information technology. 
Furthermore, we plan to share 
information as appropriate with law 
enforcement and with ONC to the extent 
we learn of concerns involving CEHRT, 
as defined at § 414.1305. We also note 
that third party intermediaries that 
submit data that are inaccurate, 
unusable or otherwise compromised 
may be subject to remedial action or 
termination in accordance with 
§ 414.1400(f). 

Comment: One commenter suggested 
that CMS apply this policy when MIPS 
eligible clinicians or third party 
intermediaries become aware of relevant 
information prior to the end of the MIPS 
data submission period, because doing 
so would encourage MIPS eligible 
clinicians, health IT vendors, and third 
party intermediaries to inform CMS of 
relevant information in a timely 
manner. One commenter suggested that 
CMS consider the timing of the 
discovery of the compromised data 
when making a determination of 
whether to apply reweighting. 

Response: We agree that MIPS eligible 
clinicians and third party intermediaries 
should alert CMS of relevant 
information in a timely manner. If a 
MIPS eligible clinician with 
compromised data requests reweighting 
under this policy, we would consider 
both the timing of when the clinician 
learned the data were compromised and 
the state of the data to determine 
whether reweighting is appropriate. We 
believe there may be some 
circumstances where a MIPS eligible 
clinician learns that their data is 
inaccurate, unusable, or otherwise 
compromised before the end of the data 
submission period and the source data 
is unaffected. In these instances, we 
believe the MIPS eligible clinician 
should explore alternatives and if 
possible submit data that are 
uncompromised. 

Comment: One commenter supported 
our proposal to limit the policy to 
information we learn of prior to the 
beginning of the applicable MIPS 
payment year. 

Response: We thank the commenter 
for their support of our proposal. 

Comment: One commenter requested 
that we ensure the terms ‘‘any 
individual or entity’’ within the 
definition of ‘‘agent’’ for purposes of 
this policy include practice staff, billing 
vendors, practice vendors, consultants, 
chart abstractors, and the like because 
these entities are often the root cause of 
data errors or incomplete reporting. 

Response: We proposed that the term 
agent include any individual or entity, 
including a third party intermediary as 
described in § 414.1400, acting on 
behalf of or under the instruction of the 
MIPS eligible clinician (84 FR 40796). In 
reviewing individual circumstances to 
determine if reweighting is warranted, 
we will consider the specific 
circumstances that led to data being 
inaccurate, unusable, or otherwise 
compromised and will consider whether 
individuals or entities involved in the 
data errors were working in a capacity 
within the control of the clinician and 
whether quality control processes 
should have been in place to prevent 
errors. 

Comment: One commenter requested 
that we extend the policy into the 
payment year for instances when the 
MIPS eligible clinician learns about the 
data issue after receiving payment 
adjustments. 

Response: We continue to believe it is 
appropriate to apply reweighting only in 
cases when we learn of the 
compromised data before the beginning 
of the associated MIPS payment year 
because we want to encourage MIPS 
eligible clinicians and their agents to 
inform us of these concerns in a timely 
manner so we can update our data sets 
timely, while minimizing the impacts to 
other stakeholders who utilize MIPS 
data. 

After consideration of the comments 
we received, we are finalizing our 
proposal at § 414.1380(c)(2)(i)(A)(9) and 
(c)(2)(i)(C)(10) to, beginning with the 
2018 MIPS performance period and 
2020 MIPS payment year, reweight the 
performance categories for a MIPS 
eligible clinician we determine has data 
for a performance category that are 
inaccurate, unusable or otherwise 
compromised due to circumstances 
outside of the control of the clinician or 
its agents if we learn the relevant 
information prior to the beginning of the 
associated MIPS payment year. In 
addition, we are finalizing our proposed 
amendment to § 414.1380(c)(2)(i)(C) to 
ensure that the reweighting at 
§ 414.1380(c)(2)(i)(C)(10) will not be 
voided by the submission of data for the 
Promoting Interoperability performance 
category. 

We note that we previously finalized 
at § 414.1380(c) that if a MIPS eligible 
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clinician is scored on fewer than two 
performance categories, he or she will 
receive a final score equal to the 
performance threshold (81 FR 77326 
through 77328 and 82 FR 53778 through 
53779). Therefore, if a MIPS eligible 
clinician is scored on fewer than two 
performance categories as a result of 
reweighting due to compromised data, 
he or she would receive a final score 
equal to the performance threshold. 

(iii) Redistributing Performance 
Category Weights 

In the CY 2017 and CY 2018 Quality 
Payment Program final rules (81 FR 
77325 through 77329 and 82 FR 53783 
through 53785, 53895 through 53900), 
in the CY 2019 PFS final rule (83 FR 
59876 through 59878), and at 
§ 414.1380(c)(2)(ii), we established 
policies for redistributing the weights of 
performance categories for the 2019, 
2020, and 2021 MIPS payment years in 
the event that a scoring weight different 
from the generally applicable weight is 
assigned to a category or categories. 
Under these policies, we generally 
redistribute the weight of a performance 
category or categories to the quality 
performance category because of the 
experience MIPS eligible clinicians have 
had reporting on quality measures 
under other CMS programs. 

In the CY 2020 PFS proposed rule (84 
FR 40798), we discussed our belief that 
it would not be appropriate to 
redistribute weight from the other 
performance categories to the cost 
performance category for the 2022 MIPS 
payment year, except in scenarios in 
which the only other scored 
performance category is the 
improvement activities performance 
category. We noted that we had 
proposed substantial changes to the 
MSPB and total per capital cost 
measures, as well as adding 10 new 
episode-based measures (84 FR 40753 
through 40762). We stated that we 
believed it is appropriate to provide 
MIPS eligible clinicians additional time 
to adjust to these changes prior to 
redistributing weight to the cost 
performance category. Under the 
proposals we made in the proposed 

rule, as described in more detail below, 
we would begin to redistribute more 
weight to the cost performance category 
beginning with the 2023 MIPS payment 
year, because MIPS eligible clinicians 
will have had more experience being 
scored on cost measures at that point, 
and will have had time to adjust to the 
changes to existing measures and new 
episode-based measures that we 
proposed. 

Beginning with the 2022 MIPS 
payment year, we proposed to not 
redistribute performance category 
weights to the improvement activities 
performance category in any scenario 
(84 FR 40798). For the improvement 
activities performance category, we are 
only assessing whether a MIPS eligible 
clinician completed certain activities 
(83 FR 59876 through 59878). Because 
MIPS eligible clinicians will have had 
several years of experience reporting 
under MIPS, we stated that we believe 
it is important to prioritize performance 
on measures that show a variation in 
performance, rather than the activities 
under the improvement activities 
performance category, which are based 
on attestation of completion. Therefore, 
we stated that we believe it is no longer 
appropriate to increase the weight of the 
improvement activities performance 
category above 15 percent under our 
redistribution policies. We noted that in 
situations where the weights of both the 
quality and Promoting Interoperability 
performance categories are 
redistributed, cost would be weighted at 
85 percent and improvement activities 
would be weighted at 15 percent. We 
stated that we believe this would help 
to reduce incentives to not report 
measures for the quality performance 
category in circumstances when a 
clinician may be able to report but 
chooses not to do so. For example, when 
a clinician may be able to report on 
quality measures, but chooses not to 
report because they are located in an 
area affected by extreme and 
uncontrollable circumstances as 
identified by CMS and qualify for 
reweighting under 
§ 414.1380(c)(2)(i)(A)(8). 

For the 2022 MIPS payment year, we 
proposed at § 414.1380(c)(2)(ii)(D) 
similar redistribution policies to our 
policies finalized for the 2021 MIPS 
payment year (83 FR 59876 through 
59878), with minor modifications, as 
shown in Table 54 (84 FR 40798). First, 
we adjusted our redistribution policies 
to account for a cost performance 
category weight of 20 percent for the 
2022 MIPS payment year. We also 
proposed, in scenarios when the cost 
performance category weight is 
redistributed while the Promoting 
Interoperability performance category 
weight is not, to redistribute a portion 
of the cost performance category weight 
to the Promoting Interoperability 
performance category, as well as to the 
quality performance category. We stated 
that we believe this is appropriate given 
our current focus on working with the 
Office of the National Coordinator for 
Health IT (ONC) on implementation of 
the interoperability provisions of the 
21st Century Cures Act (the Cures Act) 
(Pub. L. 115–233, enacted December 13, 
2016) to ensure seamless but secure 
exchange of health information for 
clinicians and patients. While we have 
previously redistributed all of the cost 
performance category weight to the 
quality performance category (83 FR 
59876 through 59878), we proposed to 
redistribute 15 percent to the quality 
performance category and 5 percent to 
the Promoting Interoperability 
performance category for the 2022 MIPS 
payment year (see Table 54). This 
proposed change would emphasize the 
importance of interoperability without 
overwhelming the contribution of the 
quality performance category to the final 
score. We also proposed to weight the 
improvement activities performance 
category at 15 percent and to weight the 
Promoting Interoperability performance 
category at 85 percent for the 2022 MIPS 
payment year when the quality and cost 
performance categories are each 
weighted at zero percent, to align with 
our focus on interoperability and 
pursuant to our proposal of not 
redistributing weight to the 
improvement activities performance 
category (84 FR 40798). 
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We received public comments on our 
proposed redistribution policies for the 
2022 MIPS payment year. The following 
is a summary of the comments we 
received and our responses. 

Comment: A few commenters 
supported our proposal to generally not 
redistribute weight to the cost 
performance category for the 2022 MIPS 
payment year. 

Response: We appreciate the 
commenters’ support. We are finalizing 
this policy with a minor modification, 
which is discussed in more detail 
below, to decrease the amount of weight 
redistributed to the cost performance 
category when the cost and 
improvement activities performance 
categories are the only performance 
categories scored. 

Comment: Several commenters 
expressed concern with our proposal to 
no longer redistribute weight to the 
improvement activities performance 
category and in particular expressed 
concern when only cost and 
improvement activities performance 
categories are scored because cost 
would be 85 percent of the final score. 
Commenters also stated that it will not 
necessarily be a rare occurrence for a 
MIPS eligible clinician to be scored on 
only cost and improvement activities, 
and expressed concerns with the 
attribution methodologies used in cost 
measures. A few commenters expressed 
concerns about redistributing to the cost 
category due to issues with cost 
measures, such as attribution, 
reliability, and actionability. 

Commenters further noted that cost 
measures are fairly new and even those 
with which they have had experience 
(TPCC and MSPB) were having major 
updates to their specifications. One 
commenter did not agree with our 
assertion that this policy would reduce 
incentives to not report measures for the 
quality performance category, but did 
not provide further details. One 
commenter stated that the Quality 
Payment Program should focus on 
performance categories that support 
quality improvement, such as the 
improvement activities performance 
category, rather than on the cost 
performance category, because quality 
improvement is so important for patient 
care. 

Response: We agree with commenters 
that the improvement activities 
performance category reflects important 
aspects of quality improvement and 
performance. However, we do have 
concerns with redistributing a 
substantial portion of the performance 
category weights to the improvement 
activities performance category due to a 
lack of variability in performance for 
this category, and we continue to 
believe that we should not redistribute 
weight to the improvement activities 
performance category. However, we 
agree with commenters that a weight of 
85 percent for the cost performance 
category is not appropriate for the 2022 
MIPS payment year. As noted in section 
III.K.3.c.(2)(b) of this final rule, 
opportunities to improve performance 
in the cost performance category are 

somewhat dependent on the 
performance feedback on cost measures 
we are able to provide. As we have 
provided detailed feedback on the cost 
measures for the first time during the 
2019 performance period and expect to 
provide detailed feedback on new and 
revised cost measures for the first time 
during the 2020 performance period, we 
believe that we should not weight the 
cost performance category so heavily for 
the 2022 MIPS payment year. We 
believe that weighting the cost and 
improvement activities performance 
categories each at 50 percent would 
appropriately balance our concerns with 
redistributing weight to the 
improvement activities performance 
category and the concerns raised by 
commenters with a weight of 85 percent 
for the cost performance category. 

Comment: One commenter stated that 
our current reweighting policies put 
undue emphasis on the quality 
performance category, and suggested 
that CMS redistribute weight evenly to 
the quality and improvement activities 
performance categories, especially for 
non-patient facing clinicians who may 
lack applicable measures and are 
spending valuable time performing 
quality improvement activities for the 
improvement activities performance 
category. 

Response: Under our existing policies, 
we have generally redistributed weight 
to the quality performance category. The 
quality performance category is a 
critical component of value-based care, 
and therefore, we believe performance 
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on quality measures is important. In 
addition, there is variation in 
performance for the quality performance 
category, but for the improvement 
activities we are only assessing whether 
the MIPS eligible clinician completed 
activities. Finally, we believe that 
redistributing weight to the quality 
performance category would encourage 
MIPS eligible clinicians to report on 
quality measures as a zero score for this 
performance category would have more 
significant impact. However, over time, 
we want to redistribute more weight to 
the cost and Promoting Interoperability 
performance categories, and less to the 
quality performance category, to have 
better alignment between the cost and 
quality performance categories and due 
to our focus on interoperability. In 
general, we want to avoid redistributing 
weight to the improvement activities 
performance category because we 

believe other performance categories 
can better identify variation in 
performance. 

Comment: One commenter stated that 
it is appropriate to delay the 
redistribution of more weight to the 
Promoting Interoperability performance 
category while ONC and other 
stakeholders work to make functional 
interoperability a reality. 

Response: We thank the commenter 
for sharing their concern, but we 
continue to believe it is appropriate to 
increase the amount of weight 
redistributed to the Promoting 
Interoperability performance category in 
order to align with our focus on 
interoperability. 

After consideration of the comments 
we received, we are finalizing our 
redistribution policies for the 2022 
MIPS payment year at 
§ 414.1380(c)(2)(ii)(D) as proposed with 

a few modifications. In sections 
III.K.3.c.(1)(b) and III.K.3.c.(2)(a) of this 
final rule, we are finalizing different 
generally applicable weights for the 
quality and cost performance categories, 
respectively, than what we proposed. 
For the 2022 MIPS payment year, we are 
finalizing a quality performance 
category weight of 45 percent (instead of 
40 percent as proposed) and a cost 
performance category weight of 15 
percent (instead of 20 percent as 
proposed). Accordingly, we are 
modifying the numerical amounts of 
weight that we will redistribute to 
account for these different weights for 
quality and cost, as shown in Table 55. 
In addition, in the scenario when only 
the improvement activities and cost 
performance categories are scored, we 
will provide a weight of 50 percent for 
each performance category, as shown in 
Table 55. 

In the CY 2020 PFS proposed rule, we 
proposed weights for the cost 
performance category of 25 and 30 
percent for the 2023 and 2024 MIPS 
payment years, respectively (84 FR 
40752 through 84 FR 40753). Because 
MIPS eligible clinicians will have had 
more experience being scored on cost 
measures, we stated that we believe it 
would be appropriate to begin 
redistributing even more of the 
performance category weights to the 
cost performance category beginning 
with the 2023 MIPS payment year. 

While we proposed to redistribute 
weight to the cost performance category 
for the 2022 MIPS payment year in 
scenarios in which only the cost and 
improvement activities performance 
categories are scored, we stated that we 
believe that we should redistribute 
weight to the cost performance category 
in other scenarios beginning with the 
2023 MIPS payment year. We stated that 
in general, we would redistribute 
performance category weights so that 
the quality and cost performance 
categories are almost equal. For 

simplicity, we would redistribute the 
weight in 5-point increments. If the 
redistributed weight cannot be equally 
divided between quality and cost in 5- 
point increments, we would redistribute 
slightly more weight to quality than 
cost. We stated that we believe that 
redistributing weight equally to quality 
and cost is consistent with our goal of 
greater alignment between the quality 
and cost performance categories (84 FR 
40797 through 40798). We stated that 
we would also continue to redistribute 
weight to the Promoting Interoperability 
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performance category, but we would 
ensure that if the quality and cost 
performance categories are scored, they 
would have a higher weight than the 
Promoting Interoperability performance 
category. For example, beginning with 
the 2024 MIPS payment year, if the 
improvement activities performance 

category is the only performance 
category to be reweighted to zero 
percent, quality and cost would be 40 
and 35 percent, respectively, and we 
would not increase the weight of the 
Promoting Interoperability performance 
category (weighted at 25 percent) so that 
it would not exceed the weight of the 

quality or cost performance categories. 
Our proposed redistribution polices for 
the 2023 and 2024 MIPS payment years, 
which we proposed to codify at 
§ 414.1380(c)(2)(ii)(E) and (F), are 
presented in Tables 56 and 57. 
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We received public comments on our 
proposed redistribution policies for the 
2023 and 2024 MIPS payment years. 
The following is a summary of the 
comments we received and our 
responses. 

Comment: Several commenters did 
not support our proposal to begin to 
redistribute weight to the cost 
performance category in any scenario. 
Commenters indicated that, as CMS 
adds more measures to the cost 
performance category, more measures 
will be in their first or second year of 
use. Furthermore, one commenter 
expressed concern that cost measures 
exclude Part D costs. Another 
commenter believed other performance 
categories have a stronger focus on care 
quality because they measure aspects of 
care improvement rather than resource 
use. Another commenter believed that 
MIPS eligible clinicians who receive 
reweighting for the promoting 
interoperability performance category 
are often in small and/or rural practices 
with limited resources, and increasing 
the weight of the cost performance 
category would place them at a greater 
disadvantage. 

Response: As described in sections 
III.K.3.c.(1)(b) and III.K.3.c.(2)(a) of this 
final rule, we are not finalizing weights 
for the cost and quality performance 
categories for the 2023 and 2024 MIPS 
payment years. Instead, we have 
decided to maintain the weight of the 
cost performance category at 15 percent 
for the 2022 MIPS payment year and 
address its weight for the 2023 and 2024 
MIPS payment years in future 
rulemaking. As a result, we have 
decided not to finalize redistribution 
policies for the 2023 and 2024 MIPS 
payment years because we have not 
established the generally applicable 
weights for these years. However, we 
will take these comments into 
consideration in future rulemaking. 

After consideration of public 
comments, we are no longer finalizing 
performance category weights for the 
2023 and 2024 MIPS payment years. 
Therefore, we are no longer finalizing 
weights for the cost and quality 
performance categories for the 2023 and 
2024 MIPS payment years. 

e. MIPS Payment Adjustments 

(1) Background 
For our previously established 

policies regarding the final score used in 
MIPS payment adjustment calculations, 
we refer readers to the CY 2019 PFS 
final rule (83 FR 59878 through 59894), 
CY 2018 Quality Payment Program final 
rule (82 FR 53785 through 53799) and 
CY 2017 Quality Payment Program final 
rule (81 FR 77329 through 77343). 

In the CY 2020 PFS proposed rule (84 
FR 40800 through 40804), we proposed 
to: (1) Set the performance threshold for 
the 2022 and 2023 MIPS payment years 
and (2) set the additional performance 
threshold for exceptional performance 
for the 2022 and 2023 MIPS payment 
years. 

(2) Establishing the Performance 
Threshold 

Under section 1848(q)(6)(D)(i) of the 
Act, for each year of MIPS, the Secretary 
shall compute a performance threshold 
with respect to which the final scores of 
MIPS eligible clinicians are compared 
for purposes of determining the MIPS 
payment adjustment factors under 
section 1848(q)(6)(A) of the Act for a 
year. The performance threshold for a 
year must be either the mean or median 
(as selected by the Secretary, and which 
may be reassessed every 3 years) of the 
final scores for all MIPS eligible 
clinicians for a prior period specified by 
the Secretary. 

Section 1848(q)(6)(D)(iii) of the Act 
includes a special rule for the initial 2 
years of MIPS, which requires the 

Secretary, prior to the performance 
period for such years, to establish a 
performance threshold for purposes of 
determining the MIPS payment 
adjustment factors under section 
1848(q)(6)(A) of the Act and an 
additional performance threshold for 
purposes of determining the additional 
MIPS payment adjustment factors under 
section 1848(q)(6)(C) of the Act, each of 
which shall be based on a period prior 
to the performance period and take into 
account data available for performance 
on measures and activities that may be 
used under the performance categories 
and other factors determined 
appropriate by the Secretary. Section 
51003(a)(1)(D) of the Bipartisan Budget 
Act of 2018 amended section 
1848(q)(6)(D)(iii) of the Act to extend 
the special rule to apply for the initial 
5 years of MIPS instead of only the 
initial 2 years of MIPS. 

In addition, section 51003(a)(1)(D) of 
the Bipartisan Budget Act of 2018 added 
a new clause (iv) to section 
1848(q)(6)(D) of the Act, which includes 
an additional special rule for the third, 
fourth, and fifth years of MIPS (the 2021 
through 2023 MIPS payment years). 
This additional special rule provides, 
for purposes of determining the MIPS 
payment adjustment factors under 
section 1848(q)(6)(A) of the Act, in 
addition to the requirements specified 
in section 1848(q)(6)(D)(iii) of the Act, 
the Secretary shall increase the 
performance threshold for each of the 
third, fourth, and fifth years to ensure a 
gradual and incremental transition to 
the performance threshold described in 
section 1848(q)(6)(D)(i) of the Act (as 
estimated by the Secretary) with respect 
to the sixth year (the 2024 MIPS 
payment year) to which the MIPS 
applies. The performance thresholds for 
the first 3 years of MIPS are presented 
in Table 58. 

TABLE 58—PERFORMANCE THRESHOLDS FOR THE 2019 MIPS PAYMENT YEAR, 2020 MIPS PAYMENT YEAR, AND 2021 
MIPS PAYMENT YEAR 

2019 MIPS 
payment year 

(points) 

2020 MIPS 
payment year 

(points) 

2021 MIPS 
payment year 

(points) 

Performance Threshold ............................................................................................................... 3 15 30 

To determine a performance threshold 
to propose for the fourth year of MIPS 
(2020 MIPS performance period/2022 
MIPS payment year) and the fifth year 
of MIPS (2021 MIPS performance 
period/2023 MIPS payment year), in the 
CY 2020 PFS proposed rule (84 FR 
40801), we again relied upon the special 
rule in section 1848(q)(6)(D)(iii) of the 

Act, as amended by 51003(a)(1)(D) of 
the Bipartisan Budget Act of 2018. 

As required by section 
1848(q)(6)(D)(iii) of the Act, we 
considered data available from a prior 
period with respect to performance on 
measures and activities that may be 
used under the MIPS performance 
categories. In accordance with clause 

(iv) of section 1848(q)(6)(D) of the Act, 
we also considered which data could be 
used to estimate the performance 
threshold for the 2024 MIPS payment 
year to ensure a gradual and 
incremental transition from the 
performance threshold we would 
establish for the 2022 MIPS payment 
year. In accordance with section 
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1848(q)(6)(D)(i) of the Act, the 
performance threshold for the 2024 
MIPS payment year will be either the 
mean or median of the final scores for 
all MIPS eligible clinicians for a prior 
period specified by the Secretary. 

As noted in the CY 2020 PFS 
proposed rule (84 FR 40801), to estimate 
the performance threshold for the 2024 
MIPS payment year, we considered the 
actual MIPS final scores for MIPS 
eligible clinicians for the 2019 MIPS 
payment year and the estimated MIPS 
final scores for the 2020 MIPS payment 
year and 2021 MIPS payment year. We 
analyzed the actual final scores for the 
first year of MIPS (the 2019 MIPS 
payment year) and found the mean final 
score was 74.01 points and the median 
final score was 88.97 points, as 
described in the CY 2019 PFS final rule 
(83 FR 59881). In the Regulatory Impact 
Analysis of the CY 2019 PFS final rule, 
we used data submitted for the first year 
of MIPS (2017 MIPS performance 
period/2019 MIPS payment year) and 
applied the scoring and eligibility 
policies for the third year of MIPS (2019 
MIPS performance period/2021 MIPS 
payment year) to estimate the potential 
final scores for the 2021 MIPS payment 
year. The estimated mean final score for 
the 2021 MIPS payment year was 69.53 
points and the median final score was 
78.72 points (83 FR 60048). We also 
estimated mean and median final scores 
for the 2020 MIPS payment year of 80.3 
points and 90.91 points, respectively, 
based on information in the Regulatory 
Impact Analysis in the CY 2018 Quality 
Payment Program final rule (82 FR 
53926 through 53950). Specifically, we 
used 2015 and 2016 PQRS data, 2014 
and 2015 CAHPS for PQRS data, 2014 
and 2015 VM data, 2015 and 2016 
Medicare and Medicaid EHR Incentive 
Program data, the data prepared to 
support the 2017 performance period 
initial determination of clinician and 
special status eligibility, the initial QP 
determination file for the 2019 MIPS 
payment year, the 2017 MIPS measure 
benchmarks, and other available data to 
model the final scores for clinicians 
estimated to be MIPS eligible in the 
2020 MIPS payment year (82 FR 53930). 
In the CY 2020 PFS proposed rule, we 
considered using the actual final scores 
for the 2020 MIPS payment year; 
however, the data used to calculate the 
final scores was submitted through the 

first quarter of 2019, and final scores for 
MIPS eligible clinicians were not 
available in time for us to use in our 
analyses for purposes of the proposed 
rule; we stated our intention to include 
those results in the final rule if available 
(84 FR 40801). We believed the data 
points based on actual data from the 
2017 MIPS performance period/2019 
MIPS payment year were appropriate to 
use in our analysis in projecting the 
estimated performance threshold for the 
2024 MIPS payment year. However, we 
also noted that after we analyze the 
actual final scores for the 2020 MIPS 
payment year, if we see the mean or 
median final scores significantly 
increasing or decreasing, we will 
consider modifying our estimation of 
the performance threshold for the 2024 
MIPS payment year accordingly. Table 
51 of the CY 2020 PFS proposed rule 
summarized the different estimated 
performance thresholds for the 2024 
MIPS payment year (84 FR 40802). 

In the CY 2020 PFS proposed rule, we 
chose the mean final score of 74.01 
points for the 2019 MIPS payment year 
as our estimate of the performance 
threshold for the 2024 MIPS payment 
year because it represents a mean based 
on actual data; is more representative of 
clinician performance because all final 
scores are considered in the calculation; 
is more achievable for clinicians, 
particularly for those that are new to 
MIPS; and is a value that falls generally 
in the middle of potential values for the 
performance threshold referenced in 
Table 51 in the CY 2020 PFS proposed 
rule (84 FR 40802). In the CY 2019 PFS 
proposed rule (83 FR 35972), we had 
requested comment on our approach to 
estimating the performance threshold 
for the 2024 MIPS payment year, which 
was based on the estimated mean final 
score for the 2019 MIPS payment year, 
and whether we should use the median 
instead of the mean. A summary of 
comments was included in CY 2020 PFS 
proposed rule (84 FR 40802). 

We noted that estimating the 
performance threshold for the 2024 
MIPS payment year based on the mean 
final score for the 2019 MIPS payment 
year is only an estimation that we are 
providing in accordance with section 
1848(q)(6)(D)(iv) of the Act. We 
proposed to use data from the 2019 
MIPS payment year because it was the 
only MIPS final score data available and 

usable in time for the publication of the 
CY 2020 PFS proposed rule (84 FR 
40802). 

We anticipated that the mean and 
median data points for the 2020 MIPS 
payment year would be available for 
consideration prior to publication of the 
final rule and solicited comment on 
whether and how we should use this 
information to update our estimates. 

Since the publication of the CY 2020 
PFS proposed rule, we now have the 
actual final score data for the 2020 MIPS 
payment year with which to estimate 
the mean and median. We note these 
values are estimates and that the mean 
and median may change as we finish the 
targeted review process for the 2020 
MIPS payment year. In addition, we 
anticipate that the scores of some MIPS 
eligible clinicians may change as a 
result of the policy that we are finalizing 
in section III.K.3.d.(2)(b)(ii)(A) of this 
final rule to reweight the performance 
categories for a MIPS eligible clinician 
due to compromised data. We estimate 
the mean of the actual final scores for 
the 2020 MIPS payment year at 86.91 
points and the median at 99.63 points 
although, again, the values may change 
after the completion of targeted reviews 
and due to the reweighting policy for 
data that are inaccurate, unusable, or 
otherwise compromised. We noted in 
the CY 2020 PFS proposed rule (84 FR 
40802) some policies which could 
increase final scores. For example, 
beginning with the 2020 MIPS payment 
year, we increased the low-volume 
threshold compared to the 2019 MIPS 
payment year. We also added incentives 
for improvement scoring for the quality 
performance category and bonuses for 
complex patients and small practices. 

We refer readers to Table 59 for 
potential values for estimating the 
performance threshold for the 2024 
MIPS payment year based on the mean 
or median final score from prior 
periods. We have updated this table 
from the CY 2020 PFS proposed rule (84 
FR 40802) to include the actual final 
score data for the 2020 MIPS payment 
year. We have also updated this table to 
include an estimate of the mean and 
median for the 2022 MIPS payment year 
from our Regulatory Impact Analysis in 
section VII.F.10. of this final rule as this 
estimate incorporates the newly 
available data for the 2020 MIPS 
payment year. 
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TABLE 59—POTENTIAL VALUES FOR ESTIMATED PERFORMANCE THRESHOLD FOR THE 2024 MIPS PAYMENT YEAR BASED 
ON THE MEAN OR MEDIAN FINAL SCORE FOR THE 2019 MIPS PAYMENT YEAR, 2020 MIPS PAYMENT YEAR, 2021 
MIPS PAYMENT YEAR, AND 2022 MIPS PAYMENT YEAR 

2019 MIPS 
payment year * 

(points) 

2020 MIPS 
payment 
year ** 
(points) 

2021 MIPS 
payment 
year *** 
(points) 

2022 MIPS 
payment 
year *** 
(points) 

Mean Final Score ............................................................................................ 74.01 86.91 69.53 76.67 
Median Final Score .......................................................................................... 88.97 99.63 78.72 83.57 

* Mean and median final scores based on actual final scores for the 2019 MIPS payment year as published in CY 2019 PFS final rule RIA (83 
FR 60048). 

** Mean and median final scores based on actual final scores for the 2020 MIPS payment year. Mean and median may change after the com-
pletion of targeted reviews and due to the reweighting policy for data that are inaccurate, unusable, or otherwise compromised. 

*** Mean and median final scores based on estimated final scores for the 2021 MIPS payment year as published in CY 2019 PFS final rule 
RIA (83 FR 60048) and the 2022 MIPS payment year as estimated in section VII. of this final rule. 

We noted in the CY 2020 PFS 
proposed rule (84 FR 40801 through 
40802) that we would analyze the actual 
final scores for the 2020 MIPS payment 
year, and because the data is now 
available and usable, we have updated 
our analyses. As illustrated in Table 59, 
we found the mean and median final 
scores for the 2020 MIPS payment year 
are higher than the values for the 2019 
MIPS payment year and higher than our 
original estimate from the CY 2020 PFS 
proposed rule which had an estimated 
mean of 80.30 and median of 90.91 (84 
FR 40802); however, we also estimated 
the final scores for the 2021 MIPS 
payment year will be lower than the 
values for both the 2019 and 2020 MIPS 
payment years. 

In the CY 2020 PFS proposed rule (84 
FR 40802), we noted that using final 
scores from the early years of MIPS has 
numerous limitations and may not be 
similar to the distribution of final scores 
for the 2024 MIPS payment year. 
Recognizing the limitations of data for 
the 2019 MIPS payment year and the 
2020 MIPS payment year, we requested 
comments in the CY 2020 PFS proposed 
rule on whether we should update or 
modify our estimates (84 FR 40802). 

We proposed a performance threshold 
of 45 points for the 2022 MIPS payment 
year and a performance threshold of 60 
points for the 2023 MIPS payment year 
to be codified at § 414.1405(b)(7) and 
(8), respectively. A performance 
threshold of 45 points for the 2022 MIPS 
payment year and 60 points for the 2023 
MIPS payment year would be an 
increase that is consistent with the 
increase in the performance threshold 
from the 2020 MIPS payment year (15 
points) to the 2021 MIPS payment year 
(30 points), and we believe it would 
allow for a consistent increase over time 
that provides a gradual and incremental 
transition to the performance threshold 
we will establish for the 2024 MIPS 
payment year, which we estimated in 

the CY 2020 PFS proposed rule (84 FR 
40802) to be 74.01 points. 

In the CY 2020 PFS proposed rule (84 
FR 40802), we provided the example 
that if in future rulemaking we were to 
set the performance threshold for the 
2024 MIPS payment year at 75 points 
(which is close to the mean final score 
for the 2019 MIPS payment year), this 
would represent an increase in the 
performance threshold of approximately 
45 points from the 2021 MIPS payment 
year (that is, the difference from the 
Year 3 performance threshold of 30 
points to a Year 6 performance 
threshold of 75 points). We stated that 
we believe an increase of approximately 
15 points each year, from Year 3 
through Year 6 of the MIPS program, 
would provide for a gradual and 
incremental transition toward a 
performance threshold that must be set 
at the mean or median final score for a 
prior period in Year 6 of the MIPS 
program (84 FR 40802). 

We stated that we also believe this 
increase of 15 points per year could 
incentivize higher performance by MIPS 
eligible clinicians and that a 
performance threshold of 45 points for 
the 2022 MIPS payment year, and a 
performance threshold of 60 points for 
the 2023 MIPS payment year, represent 
a meaningful increase compared to 30 
points for the 2021 MIPS payment year, 
while maintaining flexibility for MIPS 
eligible clinicians in the pathways 
available to achieve this performance 
threshold (84 FR 40802). In the CY 2020 
PFS proposed rule (84 FR 40807 
through 40809), we provided examples 
of the ways clinicians can meet or 
exceed the proposed performance 
threshold for the 2022 MIPS payment 
year. 

We recognized that some MIPS 
eligible clinicians may not exceed the 
proposed performance thresholds either 
due to poor performance or by failing to 
report on an applicable measure or 
activity that is required (84 FR 40803). 

We also recognized the unique 
challenges for small practices and rural 
clinicians that could prevent them from 
meeting or exceeding the proposed 
performance thresholds and sought 
feedback in the proposed rule on the 
participation of small and rural 
practices in MVPs (84 FR 40740). 

We invited public comment on our 
proposals to set the performance 
threshold for the 2022 MIPS payment 
year at 45 points and to set the 
performance threshold for the 2023 
MIPS payment year at 60 points. We 
also solicited comment on whether we 
should adopt a different performance 
threshold in this final rule if we 
determine that the actual mean or 
median final scores for the 2020 MIPS 
payment year are higher or lower than 
our estimated performance threshold for 
the 2024 MIPS payment year of 74.01 
points. We anticipated the data will 
change over time and that the 
distribution of final scores will differ 
from one year to the next. We also 
solicited comment on whether the 
increase should be more gradual for the 
2022 MIPS payment year, which would 
mean a lower performance threshold 
(for example, 35 instead of 45 points), 
or whether the increase should be 
steeper (for example, 50 points). We also 
solicited comment on alternative 
numerical values for the performance 
threshold for the 2022 MIPS payment 
year. For the 2023 MIPS payment year, 
we alternatively considered whether the 
performance threshold should be set at 
a lower or higher number, for example, 
55 points or 65 points, and also solicited 
comment on alternative numerical 
values for the performance threshold for 
the 2023 MIPS payment year. 

We received public comments on our 
proposals to set the performance 
threshold at 45 points for the 2022 MIPS 
payment year and at 60 points for the 
2023 MIPS payment year. We also 
received public comments on whether 
the performance threshold for the 2022 
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MIPS payment year and the 2023 MIPS 
payment year should be higher or lower; 
whether we should adopt alternative 
numerical values for the performance 
threshold for the 2022 MIPS payment 
year and the 2023 MIPS payment year; 
and whether we should adopt a 
different performance threshold in this 
final rule if we determine that the actual 
mean or median final scores for the 
2020 MIPS payment year are higher or 
lower than the 74.01 points estimated 
for the 2024 MIPS payment year. 

The following is a summary of the 
comments we received and our 
responses. 

Comment: Many commenters 
supported the proposed performance 
thresholds. Several commenters 
believed that the higher performance 
thresholds are a reasonable and gradual 
increase; would encourage 
participation; motivate clinicians to 
improve health care quality; hold 
clinicians accountable for quality and 
cost; ensure the incentives are conveyed 
to those clinicians who are attaining the 
thresholds needed to continually 
provide high quality health care for all 
patients; and would benefit clinicians in 
the transition to value-based payment. 
One commenter indicated that the 
proposal should give more genuinely 
high-quality clinicians meaningful 
bonuses, which in the past have been 
small due to MIPS policies and budget 
neutrality requirements. 

Response: We agree that MIPS should 
incentivize clinicians to perform at a 
high level and support their transition 
to value-based care and believe that 
raising the performance threshold helps 
accomplish that goal. In addition, as 
discussed in section III.K.3.e.(3) of this 
final rule, we are raising the additional 
performance threshold to recognize and 
incentivize clinicians that provide high 
value care. 

Comment: A few commenters did not 
support the proposed performance 
threshold of 45 points for the 2022 MIPS 
payment year believing that current 
policies and clinician participation 
levels make it impossible for high 
performing clinicians to achieve the 
advertised positive adjustment and 
receive a meaningful incentive for 
participation in MIPS. One commenter 
also expressed concerns that MIPS 
reporting requires investments in 
technology, staffing, as well as 
adjustments to workflows to meet 
quality measure requirements 
throughout the year and that practices 
committed to quality care and 
performing at exceptional levels receive 
adjustments of less than two percent for 
reaching the highest levels of MIPS 
scoring. Another commenter stated that 

the proposed performance thresholds 
and the low-volume threshold lead to an 
unsustainable distribution of scores. 

Response: We recognize that, due to 
statutory requirements of budget 
neutrality and the application of a 
scaling factor, high performers may 
receive payment adjustments that are 
different than the applicable percent for 
the year provided in the statute (for 
example, 9 percent for the 2022 MIPS 
payment year). While a higher 
performance threshold may enlarge the 
estimated decrease in aggregate allowed 
charges resulting from the application of 
negative MIPS payment adjustment 
factors, and therefore, may increase the 
scaling factor, we believe the proposed 
performance thresholds of 45 points for 
the 2022 MIPS payment year and 60 
points for the 2023 MIPS payment year 
would encourage movement toward 
value-based care with a focus on the 
delivery of high quality care for 
Medicare beneficiaries and provide a 
gradual and incremental transition to 
the estimated performance threshold for 
the 2024 MIPS payment year, as 
required by the statute. We also believe 
that the additional performance 
threshold for exceptional performance 
discussed later in section III.K.3.e.(3) of 
this final rule provides an additional 
financial incentive for high performers 
and will continue to incentivize their 
exceptional performance. 

Comment: A few commenters did not 
support adopting a different 
performance threshold than the 
proposed performance thresholds of 45 
points and 60 points, for the 2022 and 
2023 MIPS payment years, respectively, 
if the actual mean or median final scores 
for the 2020 MIPS payment year are 
higher than the estimated performance 
threshold of 74.01 points for the 2024 
MIPS payment year. One commenter 
recommended that the performance 
threshold should not increase even if 
the actual scores for the 2018 MIPS 
performance period are higher than 
expected. One commenter 
recommended lowering the performance 
threshold, or, alternatively, not 
increasing it and cited concern for small 
practices. 

Response: We thank the commenters 
for their suggestions. Since the 
publication of the CY 2020 PFS 
proposed rule, the actual final score 
data for the 2020 MIPS payment year 
have become available and usable. For 
the 2020 MIPS payment year, the 
calculated mean and median of the 
actual final scores are 86.91 points and 
99.63 points, respectively (although the 
mean and median may change after the 
completion of targeted reviews and due 
to the reweighting policy for data that 

are inaccurate, unusable, or otherwise 
compromised). Those mean and median 
final scores are higher than our 
estimates of 80.30 for the mean and 
90.91 for the median that we included 
in Table 51 of the CY 2020 PFS 
proposed rule (84 FR 40802). We noted 
in the CY 2020 PFS proposed rule (84 
FR 40801) that after we analyze the 
actual final scores for the 2020 MIPS 
payment year, if the mean or median 
final scores are significantly higher or 
lower, we will consider modifying our 
estimation of the performance threshold 
for the 2024 MIPS payment year. In 
considering whether to modify our 
estimate of the performance threshold 
for the 2024 MIPS payment year, we 
took into account how the actual mean 
and median final scores for the 2019 
and 2020 MIPS payment years align 
with the projected mean and median 
final scores for 2021 and 2022 MIPS 
payment years and considered the 
differences in the eligibility and scoring 
policies for the different MIPS payment 
years. 

We note that our original estimates for 
the 2020 MIPS payment year were lower 
than the actual values for the 2020 MIPS 
payment year. The difference in actual 
versus estimated values for the 2020 
MIPS payment year may be partially 
due to the data sources available for 
estimates at that time. The estimates for 
the 2020 MIPS payment year were 
created using data from legacy 
programs, such as the Physician Quality 
Reporting System (PQRS) and the Value 
Modifier and the models applied 
participation assumptions (82 FR 53926 
through 53948). In contrast, the 
estimated final scores for the 2021 and 
2022 MIPS payment years incorporate 
data that were submitted for MIPS. 
These estimates also have limitations 
and assumptions; however, we believe 
that using MIPS submission data 
provides a better approximation of 
potential MIPS participation and 
performance. Specifically, for the 2021 
MIPS payment year, we estimated final 
scores using primarily data submitted 
for MIPS for the 2017 MIPS performance 
period, including data submitted for the 
quality, improvement activities, and 
Promoting Interoperability (which was 
called advancing care information for 
the 2017 MIPS performance period) 
performance categories. For the 2022 
MIPS payment year, we updated the 
analysis to include information 
submitted for the 2018 MIPS 
performance period. In addition to using 
MIPS submission data, we integrated 
additional data sources: CAHPS for 
MIPS and CAHPS for ACOs, the total 
per capita cost measure, Medicare 
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Spending Per Beneficiary (MSPB) 
clinician measure, the episode-based 
measures and other data sets. For a 
complete description of the data sources 
and our methodology to estimate the 
2021 MIPS payment year final scores, 
please refer to the Regulatory Impact 
Analysis in the CY 2019 PFS final rule 
(83 FR 60046 through 83 FR 60059). For 
a complete description of the data 
sources and methodology for the 
projected 2022 MIPS payment year final 
scores, please refer to the Regulatory 
Impact Analysis in section VII. of this 
final rule. 

When we compare the actual mean 
and median scores from the 2019 and 
2020 MIPS payment years to the 
projected mean and median scores for 
the 2021 and 2022 MIPS payment years 
(see Table 59), we see that the 2020 
MIPS payment year mean final score of 
86.91 is higher than the projected mean 
final scores for the 2021 and 2022 MIPS 
payment years (69.53 and 76.67, 
respectively). In contrast, the mean 
result for the 2019 MIPS payment year 
(74.01) falls between the projected 
means for the 2021 and 2022 MIPS 
payment years (69.53 and 76.67, 
respectively). The median actual values 
for both the 2019 and 2020 MIPS 
payment years are higher than the 
projected median values for the 2021 
and 2022 MIPS payment years. 

In addition to comparing the actual 
and estimated mean and median final 
scores across different payment years, 
we also considered the policy 
differences across the different MIPS 
payment years. We stated in the CY 
2020 PFS proposed rule (84 FR 40802) 
that we understood using final scores 
from the early years of MIPS had 
numerous limitations. We also noted 
that the distribution of final scores for 
the 2024 MIPS year may be different 
from the early years due to eligibility 
and scoring policy changes. For 
example, beginning with the 2020 MIPS 
payment year, we increased the low- 
volume threshold compared to the 2019 
MIPS payment year. We also added 
incentives for improvement scoring for 
the quality performance category and 
bonuses for complex patients and small 
practices, which could increase scores. 
Starting with the 2021 MIPS payment 
year, we modified our eligibility to 
include new clinician types and an opt- 
in policy, revised the small practice 
bonus, significantly revised the 
Promoting Interoperability performance 
category scoring methodology, and 
added a topped-out cap for certain 
topped out quality measures. In 
addition, the performance category 
weights changed each payment year 
which limits the comparability of the 

actual mean or median final scores from 
either the 2019 or 2020 MIPS payment 
year to future payment year 
performance. 

Given these concerns, and based on 
feedback from commenters, we have 
decided to take a conservative approach 
for estimating the 2024 MIPS payment 
year performance threshold. We believe 
the policy changes across MIPS 
payment years, in conjunction with the 
projected decrease in mean and median 
final scores from the 2020 MIPS 
payment year, justifies using the mean 
from the 2019 MIPS payment year 
(74.01 points) as the estimated 
performance threshold for the 2024 
MIPS payment year. Despite differences 
in policies for the 2019 MIPS payment 
year compared to later MIPS payment 
years, this value is the lowest of all the 
actual mean final scores and falls 
between the projected mean final scores 
for the 2021 and 2022 MIPS payment 
year. If we increase our estimated 
performance threshold for the 2024 
MIPS payment year based on the actual 
scores for the 2020 MIPS payment year 
(and accordingly increase the 
performance threshold for 2022 and 
2023 MIPS payment years), then we 
may be forcing a transition that may not 
be gradual and incremental. As 
discussed further in our responses to 
comments, we are finalizing the 
performance thresholds for the 2022 and 
2023 MIPS payment years as proposed, 
but we may revisit the performance 
threshold for the 2023 MIPS payment 
year in future rulemaking if we receive 
additional data that changes our 
estimate of the performance threshold 
for the 2024 MIPS payment year. 

Comment: A few commenters 
expressed concerns with the use of data 
from the 2017 MIPS performance period 
and 2019 MIPS payment year to set the 
performance threshold at 45 points 
stating that data from the 2017 MIPS 
performance period is not an accurate 
representation of current actual 
performance because of policy changes 
to the MIPS program; is based on one 
year of data that is not indicative of 
performance in the future; and that the 
threshold is too high for small practices. 
Commenters recommended that CMS 
instead focus on ensuring stability and 
participation in MIPS. 

Response: We appreciate the need to 
ensure relevant data are used to develop 
performance thresholds. As discussed in 
the previous response, we also agree 
that there are limitations with using 
final scores from the early years of MIPS 
(including the 2017 MIPS performance 
period which is associated with the 
2019 MIPS payment year). We have 
considered all available data and found 

that the mean of 74.01 points for the 
2019 MIPS payment year is the lowest 
of the two actual mean scores available 
and is close to our projections for mean 
final scores for the 2021 and 2022 MIPS 
payment years illustrated in Table 59. 
Therefore, we believe that 74.01 points 
is an appropriate estimate for a 
performance threshold for the 2024 
MIPS payment year. We also believe the 
proposed performance thresholds of 45 
points and 60 points for the 2022 and 
2023 MIPS payment years, respectively, 
are appropriate because they would 
represent a gradual and incremental 
transition to the estimated performance 
threshold for the 2024 MIPS payment 
year, as required by the statute. We may 
revisit the performance threshold for the 
2023 MIPS payment year in future 
rulemaking if we determine there is 
additional data to suggest our estimate 
should be modified. 

We acknowledge the concerns 
regarding the potential burden on small 
practices. There are special policies 
available for small practices such as the 
small practice bonus and special scoring 
for the improvement activities 
performance category, and the 
availability of customized technical 
assistance through the Small, 
Underserved, and Rural Support 
Initiative to assist clinicians in small 
practices. Finally, we note that we 
expect a majority of clinicians in all 
practice sizes will receive a positive 
payment adjustment if they participate 
in MIPS. As shown in Table 123 within 
the Quality Payment Program section of 
the Regulatory Impact Analysis in 
section VII. of this final rule, 92.5 
percent of clinicians who participate in 
MIPS receive a neutral or positive 
payment adjustment. 

Comment: A few commenters 
suggested that the performance 
threshold remain at 30 points to allow 
clinicians to adjust to changes with 
program requirements. Some 
commenters recommended that CMS 
rework incentives for participation 
instead of increasing the performance 
threshold and the possibility of a 
negative payment adjustment. Several 
commenters recommended a smaller 
increase in the performance threshold 
for the 2022 MIPS payment year. One 
commenter suggested an increase from 
30 points to 35 points because this 
increase would be consistent with the 
size of the proposed increase in the 
additional performance threshold for 
exceptional performance. One 
commenter stated a lower performance 
threshold of score of 35 points would 
reduce the magnitude of payment 
adjustments and the consequences of 
penalties or bonuses. One commenter 
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recommended that the performance 
threshold for the 2022 MIPS payment 
year should increase to 40 points and 
that the increase for the 2023 MIPS 
payment year should be delayed, but 
did not provide reasons for that 
recommendation. 

Response: We thank the commenters 
for their suggestions. However, we do 
not believe that keeping the 
performance threshold at 30 points or 
increasing the performance threshold by 
5 or 10 points would as effectively 
incentivize the delivery of high quality 
care for the 2022 MIPS payment year. 
We also do not believe it would provide 
as much of a gradual and incremental 
transition to the estimated performance 
threshold for the 2024 MIPS payment 
year, which we have estimated in the 
proposed rule at 74.01 points and still 
believe is an appropriate estimate after 
consideration of available data 
referenced in Table 59. We note that 
74.01 points is the lowest of the two 
actual mean scores available and is 
close to our projections for mean final 
scores for the 2021 and 2022 MIPS 
payment years. We believe our proposal 
is an appropriate increase of 15 points 
from the performance threshold of 30 
points for the 2021 MIPS payment year 
that would encourage an increased 
focus on the delivery of high-quality 
care to be successful in MIPS and 
receive a neutral or positive payment 
adjustment. In addition, we note that 
the gap from 30 points to approximately 
75 points is much larger than any 
potential increase to the additional 
performance threshold. We also believe 
that delaying an increase for the 2023 
MIPS payment year does not support 
our efforts to help eligible clinicians 
plan for future performance 
requirements under MIPS. We also 
believe that it is beneficial for planning 
purposes that we finalize the 
performance threshold for the 2023 
MIPS payment year; however, we may 
revisit the performance threshold for the 
2023 MIPS payment year in future 
rulemaking if we receive additional data 
that would cause us to reconsider our 
estimate of the performance threshold 
for the 2024 MIPS payment year. 

Comment: One commenter stated the 
performance threshold should increase 
to 50 points for the 2022 MIPS payment 
year based on the increased mean score 
for the 2020 MIPS payment year which 
was mentioned in a webinar. 

Response: We believe that an increase 
of 15 points from the performance 
threshold of 30 points for the 2021 MIPS 
payment year is an appropriate increase 
to incentivize high clinician 
performance. As discussed earlier, we 
believe a conservative approach is 

warranted for estimating the 
performance threshold for the 2024 
MIPS payment year. Even though the 
actual mean score for the 2020 MIPS 
payment year is higher than we 
estimated, we do not believe that a 
higher actual mean score for the 2020 
MIPS payment year warrants an 
increase to our proposed performance 
threshold for the 2022 MIPS payment 
year because we project the mean final 
scores for the 2021 MIPS payment year 
and the 2022 MIPS payment year to be 
lower than the mean final score for the 
2020 MIPS payment. We also believe an 
increase to 50 points is too steep and 
that a performance threshold at 45 
points for the 2022 MIPS payment year 
allows for a gradual and incremental 
transition to our estimated performance 
threshold for the 2024 MIPS payment 
year of 74.01 points. 

Comment: Several commenters did 
not support our proposal of 45 points 
for the performance threshold for the 
2022 MIPS payment year and stated that 
small and rural practices would be at a 
disadvantage to participate in MIPS 
compared to the larger groups. Some 
commenters recommended more bonus 
opportunities and developing a separate 
performance threshold for small and 
rural practices. One commenter stated 
that the increase in the performance 
threshold might lead to practice 
consolidation for small practices. 

Response: We acknowledge the 
concerns of commenters regarding the 
potential impact on small practices. As 
discussed in a prior response, we have 
established special policies available for 
small practices to support their efforts to 
be successful in MIPS. 

We also believe that different 
performance criteria for certain types of 
clinicians or practices may create more 
confusion and burden than a cohesive 
set of criteria; moreover, we are 
statutorily required to establish a single 
performance threshold for all MIPS 
eligible clinicians. We do not have data 
that would support the theory that 
increasing the performance threshold 
leads to the consolidation of small 
practices. 

Comment: A few commenters did not 
support the increase in the performance 
threshold for the 2022 and 2023 MIPS 
payment years and stated it would have 
a negative impact on specialists. Some 
commenters noted this increase would 
make it difficult for pathologists, 
audiologists, physical therapists, 
ambulatory surgical center (ASC)-based 
and hospital-based MIPS eligible 
clinicians to meet the threshold due to 
a lack of quality measures for these 
practices. One commenter stated 
audiologists should be exempt from 

negative payment adjustments. One 
commenter expressed concern that 
quality measurement reporting 
requirements could result in lower 
scores for some specialties. One 
commenter recommended an analysis of 
the distribution of overall scores by 
specialty and sub-specialty is needed to 
help address disadvantages and possible 
upcoming negative adjustments. 

Response: We appreciate the unique 
challenges faced by MIPS eligible 
clinicians that are in specialty practices, 
including pathologists, audiologists, 
physical therapists, and ASC-based and 
hospital-based MIPS clinicians. We 
believe that there are multiple pathways 
for clinicians, including specialty 
practices, to meet or exceed the 
performance threshold and be 
successful in MIPS and refer to the 
examples discussed at section 
III.K.3.e.(4) of this final rule. We also 
note that there are policies that adjust 
the quality performance category scores 
to account for the number of available 
quality measures, such as data 
validation process discussed in the CY 
2017 Quality Payment Program final 
rule (81 FR 77290 through 77291) and 
the CY 2019 PFS final rule (83 FR 
35950), and to assess if clinicians have 
fewer than 6 measures available and 
applicable for the quality performance 
category. 

Comment: Several commenters 
expressed concerns with increasing the 
proposed thresholds while proposing 
significant changes to the cost and 
Promoting Interoperability performance 
categories believing that clinicians 
would not have enough time to adjust 
to the changes and this could result in 
lower scores. 

Response: We acknowledge the 
concerns submitted by the commenters. 
We recognize that some requirements 
and scoring policies in the MIPS 
program have changed from year to 
year, including from the 2021 MIPS 
payment year to the 2022 MIPS payment 
year, but we believe the proposed 
performance threshold of 45 points for 
the 2022 MIPS payment year and 60 
points for the 2023 MIPS payment year 
are appropriate increases that encourage 
increased participation and engagement 
in the MIPS program and that 
incentivize clinicians to transition to 
value-based care. We also note that we 
have modified the weight of the cost 
performance category in response to 
comments; specifically, we maintain the 
weight of the cost performance category 
at 15 percent for 2022 MIPS payment 
year to allow clinicians to become more 
familiar with the performance feedback 
process and allow us to continue to 
improve feedback reports. We do not 
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believe the policy changes to the 
Promoting Interoperability performance 
category referenced in section 
III.K.3.c.(4) of this final rule would 
require additional time for clinicians to 
adjust in order to avoid a negative 
payment adjustment. We also believe 
there are multiple pathways to meeting 
or exceeding a performance threshold of 
45 points and refer readers to examples 
discussed at section III.K.3.e.(4) of this 
final rule. 

After consideration of public 
comments, we are finalizing our 
proposal to set the performance 
threshold at 45 points for the 2022 MIPS 
payment year and at 60 points for the 
2023 MIPS payment year. We are 
codifying the performance threshold for 
the 2022 MIPS payment year at 
§ 414.1405(b)(7) and codifying the 
performance threshold for the 2023 
MIPS payment year at § 414.1405(b)(8). 

(3) Additional Performance Threshold 
for Exceptional Performance 

Section 1848(q)(6)(D)(ii) of the Act 
requires the Secretary to compute, for 
each year of the MIPS, an additional 
performance threshold for purposes of 
determining the additional MIPS 
payment adjustment factors for 
exceptional performance under section 
1848(q)(6)(C) of the Act. For each such 
year, the Secretary shall apply either of 
the following methods for computing 
the additional performance threshold: 
(1) The threshold shall be the score that 
is equal to the 25th percentile of the 
range of possible final scores above the 
performance threshold determined 
under section 1848(q)(6)(D)(i) of the Act; 
or (2) the threshold shall be the score 
that is equal to the 25th percentile of the 
actual final scores for MIPS eligible 
clinicians with final scores at or above 
the performance threshold for the prior 
period described in section 
1848(q)(6)(D)(i) of the Act. Under 
section 1848(q)(6)(C) of the Act, a MIPS 
eligible clinician with a final score at or 
above the additional performance 
threshold will receive an additional 
MIPS payment adjustment factor and 
may share in the $500 million of 
funding available for the year under 
section 1848(q)(6)(F)(iv) of the Act. 

As we discussed in the CY 2020 PFS 
proposed rule (84 FR 40800 through 
40803), we relied on the special rule 
under section 1848(q)(6)(D)(iii) of the 
Act to propose a performance threshold 
of 45 points for the 2022 MIPS payment 
year and to propose a performance 
threshold of 60 points for the 2023 MIPS 
payment year. The special rule under 
section 1848(q)(6)(D)(iii) of the Act also 
applies for purposes of establishing an 
additional performance threshold for a 

year, for the initial 5 years of MIPS. For 
the 2022 MIPS payment year and the 
2023 MIPS payment year, we proposed 
again to rely on the discretion afforded 
by the special rule and to decouple the 
additional performance threshold from 
the performance threshold. 

For illustrative purposes, we 
considered what the numerical values 
would be for the additional performance 
threshold under one of the methods 
described in section 1848(q)(6)(D)(ii) of 
the Act: The 25th percentile of the range 
of possible final scores above the 
performance threshold. With a proposed 
performance threshold of 45 points, the 
range of total possible points above the 
performance threshold is 45.01 to 100 
points and the 25th percentile of that 
range is 58.75, which is just more than 
one-half of the possible 100 points in 
the MIPS final score. We stated that we 
do not believe it would be appropriate 
to lower the additional performance 
threshold to 58.75 points because it is 
below the mean and median final scores 
for each of the prior performance 
periods that are referenced in Table 51 
of the CY 2020 PFS proposed rule (84 
FR 40802). Similarly, with a proposed 
performance threshold for the 2023 
MIPS payment year of 60 points, the 
range of possible points above the 
performance threshold is 60.01 to 100 
points and the 25th percentile of that 
range is 69.99 points. We stated that we 
do not believe it would be appropriate 
to lower the additional performance 
threshold to 69.99 points because it is 
below or close to the mean and median 
final scores for each of the prior 
performance periods that are referenced 
in Table 51 of the CY 2020 PFS 
proposed rule (84 FR 40802). 

We relied on the special rule under 
section 1848(q)(6)(D)(iii) of the Act and 
proposed at § 414.1405(d)(6) to set the 
additional performance threshold for 
the 2022 MIPS payment year at 80 
points and proposed at § 414.1405(d)(7) 
to set the additional performance 
threshold for the 2023 MIPS payment 
year at 85 points. These values are 
higher than the 25th percentile of the 
range of the possible final scores above 
the proposed performance threshold for 
the 2022 and 2023 MIPS payment years. 

We originally proposed 80 points for 
the additional performance threshold 
for the 2021 MIPS payment year in the 
CY 2019 PFS proposed rule (83 FR 
35973) although we finalized 75 points 
in the CY 2019 PFS final rule (83 FR 
59886). In the CY 2019 PFS final rule, 
we noted the impact that policy changes 
for the 2021 MIPS payment year could 
have on final scores as clinicians are 
becoming familiar with these changes 
and noted our belief that 75 points was 

appropriate for Year 3 of MIPS (83 FR 
59883 through 59886). We also signaled 
our intent to increase the additional 
performance threshold in future 
rulemaking (83 FR 59886). 

We stated that we believe that 80 
points and 85 points are minimal and 
incremental increases over the 
additional performance threshold of 75 
points for the 2021 MIPS payment year 
(84 FR 40803). We stated that we also 
believe it is appropriate to raise the bar 
on what is rewarded as exceptional 
performance for the 2022 and 2023 
MIPS payment years and that increasing 
the additional performance threshold 
each year will encourage clinicians to 
increase their focus on value-based care 
and enhance the delivery of high quality 
care for Medicare beneficiaries (84 FR 
40803). 

An additional performance threshold 
of 80 points and 85 points would each 
require a MIPS eligible clinician to 
participate and perform well in multiple 
performance categories. Generally, 
under the performance category weights 
for the 2022 MIPS payment year 
proposed in the CY 2020 PFS proposed 
rule (84 FR 40795), a MIPS eligible 
clinician who is scored on all four 
performance categories could receive a 
maximum of 40 points towards the final 
score for the quality performance 
category or a maximum score of 65 
points for participating in the quality 
performance category and Promoting 
Interoperability performance category, 
which are both below the proposed 80- 
point and 85-point additional 
performance thresholds. In addition, 80 
points and 85 points are at a high 
enough level that MIPS eligible 
clinicians must submit data for the 
quality performance category to achieve 
this target. We stated that we believe 
setting the additional performance 
threshold at 80 points and 85 points 
could increase the incentive for 
exceptional performance while keeping 
the focus on quality performance (84 FR 
40802). 

We noted that under section 
1848(q)(6)(F)(iv) of the Act, funding is 
available for additional MIPS payment 
adjustment factors under section 
1848(q)(6)(C) of the Act only through 
the 2024 MIPS payment year, which is 
the sixth year of the MIPS program (84 
FR 40804). We stated that we believe it 
is appropriate to further incentivize 
clinicians whose performance meets or 
exceeds the additional performance 
threshold for the fourth and fifth years 
of the MIPS program (84 FR 40804). We 
recognized that setting a higher 
additional performance threshold may 
result in fewer clinicians receiving 
additional MIPS payment adjustments 
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(84 FR 40804). We also noted that a 
higher additional performance threshold 
could increase the maximum additional 
MIPS payment adjustment that a MIPS 
eligible clinician potentially receives if 
the funds available (up to $500 million 
for each year) are distributed over fewer 
clinicians that have final scores at or 
above the higher additional performance 
threshold (84 FR 40804). 

We invited public comment on our 
proposals to set the additional 
performance threshold at 80 points for 
the 2022 MIPS payment year and at 85 
points for the 2023 MIPS payment year. 
Alternatively, for the 2022 MIPS 
payment year, we considered whether 
the additional performance threshold 
should remain at 75 points or be set at 
a higher number, for example, 85 points, 
and also solicited comment on 
alternative numerical values for the 
additional performance threshold for 
the 2022 MIPS payment year. We 
referred readers to the RIA in the CY 
2020 PFS proposed rule (84 FR 40911) 
for the estimated maximum payment 
adjustments when the additional 
performance threshold is set at 80 
points and at 85 points, respectively, for 
the 2022 MIPS payment year. 

Alternatively, for the 2023 MIPS 
payment year, we also considered 
whether the additional performance 
threshold should remain at 80 points as 
proposed for the 2022 MIPS payment 
year or whether a different numerical 
value should be adopted for the 2023 
MIPS payment year, and also solicited 
comment on alternative numerical 
values for the additional performance 
threshold for the 2023 MIPS payment 
year. Additionally, in the event that we 
adopt different numerical values for the 
performance threshold in the final rule 
than proposed in the CY 2020 PFS 
proposed rule (84 FR 40800 through 
40803), we solicited comment on 
whether we should adopt different 
numerical values for the additional 
performance threshold and how we 
should set those values. We also 
solicited comment on how the 
distribution of the additional MIPS 
payment adjustments across MIPS 
eligible clinicians may impact 
exceptional performance by clinicians 
participating in MIPS. For example, the 
distribution of the additional MIPS 
payment adjustments could result in a 
higher additional MIPS payment 
adjustment available to fewer clinicians 
or could result in a lower additional 
MIPS payment adjustment available to a 
larger number of clinicians. We also 
reminded readers that we anticipate the 
data will change over time and that the 
distribution of final scores will differ 
from one year to the next. 

We received public comments on our 
proposals to set the additional 
performance threshold at 80 points for 
the 2022 MIPS payment year and at 85 
points for the 2023 MIPS payment year. 
We also received public comments on 
alternative numerical values for the 
additional performance threshold for 
the 2022 MIPS payment year 

We also received public comments on 
alternative numerical values for the 
additional performance threshold for 
the 2023 MIPS payment year, whether 
we should adopt different numerical 
values for the additional performance 
threshold and how we should set those 
values, and how the distribution of the 
additional MIPS payment adjustments 
across MIPS eligible clinicians may 
impact exceptional performance by 
clinicians participating in MIPS. 

The following is a summary of the 
comments we received and our 
responses. 

Comment: One commenter did not 
support the proposed additional 
performance threshold for the 2022 
MIPS payment year and stated the 
additional performance threshold 
should be 85 points based on the 
increased mean score for 2020 MIPS 
payment year. Another commenter 
expressed concerns that clinicians who 
have invested in their practices to meet 
quality measure requirements and are 
performing at exceptional levels receive 
low payment adjustments of less than 2 
percent for reaching the highest levels of 
MIPS scoring. 

Response: We appreciate the 
investments made by clinicians to make 
improvements in their clinical practice 
and their efforts to transition to value- 
based care in the Medicare program. We 
note that a higher additional 
performance threshold could increase 
the maximum additional payment 
adjustment that a MIPS eligible 
clinician could potentially receive if the 
funds available (up to $500 million for 
the year) are distributed over fewer 
clinicians that score at or above the 
higher additional performance 
threshold. We appreciate the 
commenter’s suggestion of 85 points for 
the additional performance threshold 
for the 2022 MIPS payment year. 

We believe it is important to 
incentivize exceptional performance in 
MIPS and will increase the additional 
performance threshold from our 
proposal for the 2022 MIPS payment 
year of 80 points to 85 points. This 
adjustment would raise the bar on 
exceptional performance and provide an 
appropriate financial incentive for high 
performers. 

As discussed in section VII.F.10 of the 
Regulatory Impact Analysis in this final 

rule, we estimate that the number of 
MIPS eligible clinicians receiving an 
additional payment adjustment with the 
additional performance threshold at 80 
points and 85 points is 533,069 and 
390,354 MIPS eligible clinicians, 
respectively. We found that increasing 
the additional performance threshold to 
85 points rather than 80 points leads to 
a decrease in the number of MIPS 
eligible clinicians that would receive an 
additional payment adjustment by 
142,715 clinicians. The estimated 
390,354 MIPS eligible clinicians 
expected to receive the additional 
payment adjustment when the 
additional performance threshold is set 
at 85 points is about 44 percent of the 
MIPS eligible population compared to 
61 percent of the MIPS eligible 
population when the additional 
performance threshold is set at 80 
points. We also estimate that the 
maximum payment adjustment (for a 
MIPS eligible clinician with a final 
score of 100 points) would increase 
from 4.5 to 6.2 percent. However, this 
projection is only an estimate and may 
change based on the distribution of 
actual final scores for clinicians with 
final scores at or higher than the 
additional performance threshold and 
the associated Medicare payments. 
Given this analysis, we believe that 
increasing the additional performance 
threshold to 85 points for the 2022 MIPS 
payment year would provide an 
appropriate incentive for exceptional 
clinician performance. 

We also note that the funding for the 
additional payment adjustment ends 
with the 2024 MIPS payment year and 
believe the additional performance 
threshold should be set at a number that 
encourages the transition to value-based 
care. 

For the reasons discussed above, we 
believe 85 points is appropriate for the 
additional performance threshold for 
the 2022 MIPS payment year; therefore, 
we will finalize 85 points for the 
additional performance threshold for 
exceptional performance for both the 
2022 and 2023 MIPS payment years. 

Comment: A few commenters 
supported the proposed additional 
performance threshold for exceptional 
performance because they would 
reasonably raise the bar on what is 
rewarded as exceptional performance; 
ensure that clinicians continue to be 
held accountable for quality and cost; 
incentivize individuals and groups to 
continuously improve performance; and 
motivate health care providers to 
continually provide high quality health 
care for all patients. A few commenters 
supported our proposals believing that 
high-quality clinicians should receive 
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larger bonuses for meeting the 
additional performance threshold. 

Response: We agree with commenters 
that increasing the additional 
performance threshold incentivizes 
individuals and groups to continuously 
improve performance and motivates 
health care providers to continually 
provide high quality health care for all 
patients. However, we also note that we 
received comments expressing concern 
that the MIPS payment adjustments 
would not provide for appropriate 
financial incentives for exceptional 
performers in MIPS. 

We have considered the totality of the 
comments and more recent data 
discussed in the Regulatory Impact 
Analysis at section VII. of this final rule 
estimating the number of eligible 
clinicians receiving an additional 
payment adjustment and the potential 
increase in the additional payment 
adjustment with the additional 
performance threshold set at 80 points 
and 85 points and we believe it is 
appropriate to finalize a higher 
additional performance threshold for 
the 2022 MIPS payment year that 
further incentivizes continued care 
improvement by high performing 
clinicians that have invested in quality 
care and are exceptional performers in 
MIPS. Given this, we believe that an 
increase of 10 points from the additional 
performance threshold of 75 points for 
the 2021 MIPS payment year is a 
reasonable increase for the 2022 MIPS 
payment year and would provide an 
appropriate financial incentive for 
clinicians to deliver exceptional 
performance in MIPS. 

Comment: Several commenters did 
not support the proposal to set the 
additional performance threshold at 80 
points for the 2022 MIPS payment year. 
A few commenters stated it should 
remain at 75 points for the 2022 MIPS 
payment year and to 80 points for the 
2023 MIPS payment year believing that 
clinicians should have more time to 
implement quality improvement 
projects. A few commenters stated the 
additional performance threshold 
should not exceed the 75-point 
threshold until more insight is gained 
by practice size. One commenter 
indicated that the proposed additional 
performance thresholds are too high and 
would have a negative impact on small 
practices. A few commenters did not 
support the proposals for the additional 
performance threshold and noted 
changes to the improvement activities 
and Promoting Interoperability 
performance categories would impede 
the ability to achieve high scores. One 
commenter recommended the 
additional performance threshold 

remain at 75 points for the 2022 MIPS 
payment year should the proposal to 
increase the percentage of clinicians 
who must perform an improvement 
activity for the group to receive credit 
for the improvement activities 
performance category be finalized. 

Response: We believe that an increase 
for the additional performance 
threshold is appropriate for the 2022 
MIPS payment year and the 2023 MIPS 
payment year to encourage high 
performance across all clinician 
practices and to support their transition 
to value-based care. We believe that 
keeping the additional performance 
threshold at 75 points for the 2022 MIPS 
payment year and increasing it to 80 
points for the 2023 MIPS payment year 
does not appropriately raise the bar on 
exceptional performance. We also note 
that clinicians could still meet or exceed 
the performance threshold and receive a 
neutral or positive payment adjustment 
to be successful in the MIPS program. 
We recognize the unique challenges for 
eligible clinicians in small practices 
participating in MIPS and believe that 
special policies provide some relief for 
small practices seeking to perform well 
as referenced in earlier in this section of 
the final rule. We also believe that 
increasing the additional performance 
threshold aligns with policy changes for 
the 2022 MIPS payment year for the 
Promoting Interoperability performance 
category discussed at section III.K.3.c.(4) 
of this final rule and the changes to the 
group submission requirement for the 
improvement activities performance 
category discussed at section 
III.K.3.c.(3)(d) of this final rule that 
appropriately raise the bar on clinician 
performance for 2022 MIPS payment 
year and further support the transition 
toward value-based care. 

Comment: A few commenters did not 
support the increase in the additional 
performance threshold for the 2022 and 
2023 MIPS payment years believing it 
would have a negative impact on 
specialists. A few commenters stated 
achieving a score above 80 points would 
be difficult for some specialties and sub- 
specialties with a low number of quality 
measures, such as pathology. One 
commenter stated it is increasingly 
difficult for some specialties to meet 
some of the metrics, such as the 
Promoting Interoperability measures, 
and that exceptional performance 
should not imply a competition across 
specialties but be based on truly 
meaningful measures. One commenter 
stated an increase would make it 
difficult for hospital-based MIPS 
clinicians to meet the threshold due to 
a lack of quality measures. One 
commenter recommended an analysis of 

the distribution of overall scores by 
specialty and sub-specialty to address 
disadvantages and possible negative 
adjustments. 

Response: We acknowledge that the 
number of quality measures available to 
clinicians can vary by specialty and 
practice, including pathology and for 
hospital-based clinicians. We believe 
our quality performance category 
scoring validation policy accounts for 
certain instances where clinicians have 
fewer than 6 measures available. We 
also believe these adjustments allow us 
to develop a fair comparison across 
different MIPS eligible clinicians and 
would not preclude clinicians in 
specialty practices from reaching the 
additional performance threshold. We 
agree that performance measurement 
should be based on meaningful 
measures and that our policies account 
for when measures are not available or 
applicable. We are also looking at ways 
to implement MVPs in a way to make 
the program more meaningful for 
clinicians. 

Comment: Some commenters stated 
the additional performance threshold 
should increase based on performance 
results from the previous year rather 
than an arbitrary change. 

Response: We disagree with the 
characterization that the additional 
performance threshold is set arbitrarily. 
In the proposed rule (84 FR 40803), for 
illustrative purposes, we considered 
what the numerical values would be for 
the additional performance threshold 
under one of the methods described in 
section 1848(q)(6)(D)(ii) of the Act: the 
25th percentile of the range of possible 
final scores above the performance 
threshold. With a proposed performance 
threshold of 45 points, the range of total 
possible points above the performance 
threshold is 45.01 to 100 points and the 
25th percentile of that range is 58.75, 
which is just more than one-half of the 
possible 100 points in the MIPS final 
score. Similarly, with a proposed 
performance threshold for the 2023 
MIPS payment year of 60 points, the 
range of possible points above the 
performance threshold is 60.01 to 100 
points and the 25th percentile of that 
range is 69.99 points. We still do not 
believe it would be appropriate to lower 
the additional performance threshold to 
69.99 points or 58.75 points because 
these numbers are below or close to the 
mean and median final scores for each 
of the prior performance periods that are 
referenced in Table 59. 

After consideration of public 
comments, we are not finalizing our 
proposal to set the additional 
performance threshold at 80 points for 
the 2022 MIPS payment year, and 
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instead, are finalizing the additional 
performance threshold at 85 points for 
the 2022 MIPS payment year. We are 
finalizing the additional performance 
threshold at 85 points for the 2023 MIPS 
payment year as proposed. We are 
codifying the additional performance 
threshold for the 2022 MIPS payment 
year and for the 2023 MIPS payment 
year at § 414.1405(d)(6). 

(4) Example of Adjustment Factors 

In the CY 2020 PFS proposed rule (84 
FR 40804 through 40809),we provided a 
figure and several tables as illustrative 
examples of how various final scores 
would be converted to a MIPS payment 
adjustment factor, and potentially an 
additional MIPS payment adjustment 
factor, using the statutory formula and 
based on our proposed policies for the 
2022 MIPS payment year. We are 
updating the figure and tables based on 
our finalized policies in this final rule. 

Figure 1 provides an example of how 
various final scores will be converted to 
a MIPS payment adjustment factor, and 
potentially an additional MIPS payment 
adjustment factor, using the statutory 
formula and based on the policies for 
the 2022 MIPS payment year in this 
final rule. In Figure 1, the performance 
threshold is 45 points. The applicable 
percentage is 9 percent for the 2022 
MIPS payment year. The MIPS payment 
adjustment factor is determined on a 
linear sliding scale from zero to 100, 
with zero being the lowest possible 
score which receives the negative 
applicable percentage (negative 9 
percent for the 2022 MIPS payment 
year) and results in the lowest payment 
adjustment, and 100 being the highest 

possible score which receives the 
highest positive applicable percentage 
and results in the highest payment 
adjustment. However, there are two 
modifications to this linear sliding 
scale. First, there is an exception for a 
final score between zero and one-fourth 
of the performance threshold (zero and 
11.25 points based on the performance 
threshold of 45 points for the 2022 MIPS 
payment year). All MIPS eligible 
clinicians with a final score in this 
range will receive the lowest negative 
applicable percentage (negative 9 
percent for the 2022 MIPS payment 
year). Second, the linear sliding scale 
line for the positive MIPS payment 
adjustment factor is adjusted by the 
scaling factor, which cannot be higher 
than 3.0. 

If the scaling factor is greater than 
zero and less than or equal to 1.0, then 
the MIPS payment adjustment factor for 
a final score of 100 will be less than or 
equal to 9 percent. If the scaling factor 
is above 1.0, but less than or equal to 
3.0, then the MIPS payment adjustment 
factor for a final score of 100 will be 
higher than 9 percent. 

Only those MIPS eligible clinicians 
with a final score equal to 45 points 
(which is the performance threshold in 
this example) will receive a neutral 
MIPS payment adjustment. Because the 
performance threshold is 45 points, we 
anticipate that more clinicians will 
receive a positive adjustment than a 
negative adjustment and that the scaling 
factor will be less than 1 and the MIPS 
payment adjustment factor for each 
MIPS eligible clinician with a final 
score of 100 points will be less than 9 
percent. 

Figure 1 illustrates an example of the 
slope of the line for the linear 
adjustments for the 2022 MIPS payment 
year, but it can change considerably as 
new information becomes available. In 
this example, the scaling factor for the 
MIPS payment adjustment factor is 
0.1401. In this example, MIPS eligible 
clinicians with a final score equal to 100 
will have a MIPS payment adjustment 
factor of 1.261 percent (9 percent × 
0.1401). (Note that this is prior to 
adding the additional payment 
adjustment for exceptional performance, 
which is explained below.) 

The additional performance threshold 
for the 2022 MIPS payment year is 85 
points. An additional MIPS payment 
adjustment factor of 0.5 percent starts at 
the additional performance threshold 
and increases on a linear sliding scale 
up to 10 percent. This linear sliding 
scale line is also multiplied by a scaling 
factor that is greater than zero and less 
than or equal to 1.0. The scaling factor 
will be determined so that the estimated 
aggregate increase in payments 
associated with the application of the 
additional MIPS payment adjustment 
factors is equal to $500 million. In 
Figure 1, the example scaling factor for 
the additional MIPS payment 
adjustment factor is 0.499. Therefore, 
MIPS eligible clinicians with a final 
score of 100 will have an additional 
MIPS payment adjustment factor of 4.99 
percent (10 percent × 0.499). The total 
adjustment for a MIPS eligible clinician 
with a final score equal to 100 would be 
1 + 0.0126 + 0.0499 = 1.0625, for a total 
positive MIPS payment adjustment of 
6.25 percent. 
BILLING CODE 4120–01–P 
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The final MIPS payment adjustments 
will be determined by the distribution 
of final scores across MIPS eligible 
clinicians and the performance 
threshold. More MIPS eligible clinicians 
above the performance threshold means 
the scaling factors will decrease because 
more MIPS eligible clinicians receive a 
positive MIPS payment adjustment 

factor. More MIPS eligible clinicians 
below the performance threshold means 
the scaling factors will increase because 
more MIPS eligible clinicians will 
receive a negative MIPS payment 
adjustment factor and relatively fewer 
MIPS eligible clinicians will receive a 
positive MIPS payment adjustment 
factor. 

Table 60 illustrates the changes in 
payment adjustments based on the final 
policies for the 2020 and 2021 MIPS 
payment years, and the policies for the 
2022 and 2023 MIPS payment years 
discussed in this final rule, as well as 
the statutorily-required increase in the 
applicable percent as required by 
section 1848(q)(6)(B) of the Act. 
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We have provided updated examples 
below with the policies finalized for the 
2022 MIPS payment year to demonstrate 
scenarios in which MIPS eligible 
clinicians can achieve a final score 
above the proposed performance 
threshold of 45 points based on our final 
policies. 

Example 1: MIPS Eligible Clinician in 
Small Practice Submits 5 Quality 
Measures and 1 Improvement Activity 

In the example illustrated in Table 61, 
a MIPS eligible clinician in a small 
practice reporting individually exceeds 
the performance threshold by 
performing at the median level for 5 

quality measures via Part B claims 
collection type and one medium-weight 
improvement activity. The practice does 
not submit data for the Promoting 
Interoperability performance category, 
but does submit a significant hardship 
exception application which is 
approved; therefore, the weight for the 
Promoting Interoperability performance 
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category is redistributed to the quality 
performance category under the 
proposed reweighting policies finalized 
in section III.K.3.d.(2)(b)(iii) of this 
proposed rule. We also assumed the 
small practice has a cost performance 
category percent score of 50 percent. 
Finally, we assumed a complex patient 
bonus of 3 points which represents the 
average HCC risk score for the 
beneficiaries seen by the MIPS eligible 
clinician, as well as the proportion of 
Medicare beneficiaries that are dual 
eligible. There are special scoring rules 
for the improvement activities 
performance category which affect MIPS 
eligible clinicians in a small practice. 

• Six measure achievement points for 
each of the 5 quality measures 
submitted at the median level of 
performance. We refer readers to 
§ 414.1380(b)(1)(i) for further discussion 
of the quality performance category 

scoring policy. Because the measures 
are submitted via Part B claims, they do 
not qualify for the end-to-end electronic 
reporting bonus, nor do the measures 
submitted qualify for the high-priority 
bonus. The small practice bonus of 6 
measure bonus points apply because at 
least 1 measure was submitted. Because 
the MIPS eligible clinician does not 
meet full participation requirements, the 
MIPS eligible clinician does not qualify 
for improvement scoring. We refer 
readers to § 414.1380(b)(1)(vi) for the 
full participation requirements for 
improvement scoring. Therefore, the 
quality performance category is (30 
measure achievement points + 6 
measure bonus points)/60 total available 
measure points + zero improvement 
percent score which is 60 percent. 

• The Promoting Interoperability 
performance category weight is 
redistributed to the quality performance 

category so that the quality performance 
category score is worth 70 percent of the 
final score. We refer readers to section 
III.K.3.d.(2)(b)(iii) of this final rule for a 
discussion of this policy. 

• MIPS eligible clinicians in small 
practices qualify for special scoring for 
improvement activities so a medium 
weighted activity is worth 20 points out 
of a total 40 possible points for the 
improvement activities performance 
category. We refer readers to 
§ 414.1380(b)(3) for further detail on 
scoring policies for small practices for 
the improvement activities performance 
category. 

• This MIPS eligible clinician 
exceeds the performance threshold of 45 
points (but does not exceed the 
additional performance threshold). This 
score is summarized in Table 61. 

Example 2: Group Submission Not in a 
Small Practice 

In the example illustrated in Table 62, 
a MIPS eligible clinician in a medium 
size practice participating in MIPS as a 
group receives performance category 
scores of 80 percent for the quality 
performance category, 60 percent for the 
cost performance category, 90 percent 

for the Promoting Interoperability 
performance category, and 100 percent 
for improvement activities performance 
category. There are many paths for a 
practice to receive an 80 percent score 
in the quality performance category, so 
for simplicity we are assuming the score 
has been calculated at this amount. 
Again, for simplicity, we assume a 
complex patient bonus of 3 points. The 

final score is calculated to be 85.5 
points, and both the performance 
threshold of 45 points and the 
additional performance threshold of 85 
points are exceeded. In this example, 
the group practice exceeds the 
additional performance threshold and 
will receive the additional MIPS 
payment adjustment. 
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Example 3: Non-Patient Facing MIPS 
Eligible Clinician 

In the example illustrated in Table 63, 
an individual MIPS eligible clinician 
that is non-patient facing and not in a 
small practice receives performance 
category scores of 50 percent for the 
quality performance category, 50 
percent for the cost performance 
category, and 50 percent for 1 medium- 
weighted improvement activity. Again, 

there are many paths for a practice to 
receive a 50 percent score in the quality 
performance category, so for simplicity 
we are assuming the score has been 
calculated. Because the MIPS eligible 
clinician is non-patient facing, they 
qualify for special scoring for 
improvement activities and receive 20 
points (out of 40 possible points) for the 
medium weighted activity. Also, this 
individual did not submit Promoting 
Interoperability measures and qualifies 

for the automatic redistribution of the 
Promoting Interoperability performance 
category weight to the quality 
performance category. Again, for 
simplicity, we assume a complex 
patient bonus of 3 points. 

In this example, the final score is 53 
points and the performance threshold of 
45 points is exceeded while the 
additional performance threshold of 85 
points is not. 

BILLING CODE 4120–01–C 

We note that these examples are not 
intended to be exhaustive of the types 
of participants in MIPS nor the 
opportunities for reaching and 
exceeding the performance threshold. 

f. Targeted Review and Data Validation 
and Auditing 

For previous discussions of our 
policies for targeted review, we refer 
readers to the CY 2017 Quality Payment 
Program final rule (81 FR 77353 through 
77358). 

In the CY 2020 PFS proposed rule (84 
FR 40809 through 40810), we proposed 
to: (1) Identify who is eligible to request 
a targeted review; (2) revise the timeline 
for submitting a targeted review request; 
(3) add criteria for denial of a targeted 
review request; (4) update requirements 
for requesting additional information; 
(5) state who will be notified of targeted 
review decisions and require retention 
of documentation submitted; and (6) 
codify the policy on scoring 
recalculations. These proposals are 
discussed in more detail in this section 
of the final rule. 

(1) Targeted Review 

(a) Who Is Eligible To Request Targeted 
Review 

In the CY 2017 Quality Payment 
Program final rule, we established at 
§ 414.1385(a) that MIPS eligible 
clinicians and groups may submit a 
targeted review request and that these 
submissions could be with or without 
the assistance of a third party 
intermediary (81 FR 77353). As we 
stated in the CY 2020 PFS proposed rule 
(84 FR 40809), in our efforts to 
minimize burden on MIPS eligible 
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clinicians and groups, we believe it is 
important to allow designated support 
staff and third party intermediaries to 
submit targeted review requests on their 
behalf. To expressly acknowledge the 
role of designated support staff and 
third party intermediaries in the 
targeted review process, we proposed to 
revise § 414.1385(a)(1) to state that a 
MIPS eligible clinician or group 
(including their designated support 
staff), or a third party intermediary as 
defined at § 414.1305, may submit a 
request for a targeted review. MIPS 
eligible clinicians and groups (including 
their designated support staff) can 
request a targeted review by logging into 
the Quality Payment Program website at 
qpp.cms.gov, and after reviewing their 
performance feedback for the relevant 
performance period and MIPS payment 
year, they can submit a request for 
targeted review. An authorized third 
party intermediary as defined at 
§ 414.1305, such as a qualified registry, 
health IT vendor, or QCDR, that does 
not have access to their clients’ 
performance feedback still would be 
able to request a targeted review on 
behalf of their clients. Third party 
intermediaries do not have access to the 
performance feedback of MIPS eligible 
clinicians and groups; therefore, we will 
share an URL link to the Targeted 
Review Request Form with these 
designated entities. In the CY 2017 
Quality Payment Program final rule, we 
established at § 414.1385(a)(2) that we 
will respond to each request for targeted 
review timely submitted and determine 
whether a targeted review is warranted 
(81 FR 77353). We proposed to 
redesignate this provision as 
§ 414.1385(a)(4). 

The following is a summary of the 
comments we received on the proposals 
regarding who is eligible to request 
targeted review and our responses. 

Comment: Several commenters 
supported the proposal for a MIPS 
eligible clinician, group (including their 
designated support staff), or a third- 
party intermediary to have the ability to 
submit a request for a targeted review 
because of the belief that the policy 
takes into account resources of small 
and mid-sized groups and reduces 
administrative burden on physician 
practices. Commenters also supported 
the proposal because they believed third 
party intermediaries may potentially 
have more of a working knowledge of 
measure scoring and streamlining 
review requests, which may expedite 
review and approval of a targeted 
review request. 

Response: We agree that the proposal 
allowing for a MIPS eligible clinician, 
group (including their designated 

support staff), or a third-party 
intermediary to submit a request for a 
targeted review takes into account the 
resources of small and mid-sized 
groups. We recognize the benefit of 
allowing those working with clinicians, 
such as support staff and third party 
intermediaries, to submit a targeted 
review request therefore reducing 
burden for MIPS eligible clinicians and 
groups and improving the efficiency of 
the targeted review process. 

After consideration of the public 
comments received, we are finalizing 
our proposal, as proposed, to revise 
§ 414.1385(a)(1) to state that a MIPS 
eligible clinician or group (including 
their designated support staff), or a third 
party intermediary as defined at 
§ 414.1305, may submit a request for a 
targeted review. We received no 
comments on our proposal to 
redesignate as § 414.1385(a)(4) the 
provision previously designated as 
§ 414.1385(a)(2), which states that we 
will respond to each request for targeted 
review timely submitted and determine 
whether a targeted review is warranted 
and are finalizing the redesignation as 
proposed. 

(b) Timeline for Targeted Review 
Requests 

In the CY 2017 Quality Payment 
Program final rule (81 FR 77358), we 
finalized at § 414.1385(a)(1) that MIPS 
eligible clinicians and groups have a 60- 
day period to submit a request for 
targeted review, which begins on the 
day we make available the MIPS 
payment adjustment factor, and if 
applicable the additional MIPS payment 
adjustment factor (collectively referred 
to as the MIPS payment adjustment 
factors), for the MIPS payment year and 
ends on September 30 of the year prior 
to the MIPS payment year or a later date 
specified by CMS. During the first year 
of targeted review for MIPS, we allowed 
MIPS eligible clinicians and groups 90 
days, with an additional 14-day 
extension, to submit a targeted review 
request. In response to user feedback, in 
December 2018, we made available 
revised performance feedback to MIPS 
eligible clinicians and groups who had 
filed a targeted review request. As we 
stated in the CY 2020 PFS proposed rule 
(84 FR 40809), we believe it is important 
to ensure MIPS eligible clinicians and 
groups have an opportunity to review 
their revised performance feedback 
prior to the application of the MIPS 
payment adjustment factors. We stated 
that we anticipate that by limiting the 
targeted review period to 60 days, we 
would be able to make available the 
revised performance feedback during 
October of the year prior to the MIPS 

payment year, which would be 
approximately 2 months earlier than 
what we were able to do for the first 
year of targeted review. Therefore, we 
proposed to revise § 414.1385(a)(2) to 
state that all requests for targeted review 
must be submitted during the targeted 
review request submission period, 
which is a 60-day period that begins on 
the day CMS makes available the MIPS 
payment adjustment factors for the 
MIPS payment year, and to state that the 
targeted review request submission 
period may be extended as specified by 
CMS. We proposed this change would 
apply beginning with the 2019 
performance period. 

The following is a summary of the 
comments we received on the proposals 
regarding the timeline for targeted 
review requests and our responses. 

Comment: A few commenters 
supported the proposal to change the 
timeline for submitting a targeted 
review request to 60 days because of 
their belief that it is a reasonable 
amount of time, may allow for a 
consistent period of time to submit 
questions, and may give CMS flexibility 
if feedback reports are delayed. 

Response: We agree that the proposal 
to limit the period for submitting a 
targeted review request to 60 days is 
reasonable and adequate. 

Comment: A few commenters 
expressed concern with the proposal to 
change the timeline for submitting a 
targeted review request to 60 days 
because they indicated it may limit an 
eligible clinician’s time to review their 
performance feedback report, 
particularly eligible clinicians who may 
have been assessed inaccurately. One 
commenter expressed concern and 
recommended increased transparency 
related to the timeline for targeted 
review requests for eligible clinicians, 
groups (and their support staff), and 
third-party intermediaries. One 
commenter expressed concern over the 
proposal and recommended adding a 
targeted review category specific to 
vendor issues that would apply to 
eligible clinicians who experienced a 
data submission issue caused by a third- 
party intermediary. One commenter 
expressed concern and recommended 
adding an exception to the targeted 
review timeline for eligible clinicians 
and groups who have received an 
automatic extreme and uncontrollable 
circumstances exception. 

Response: We believe that a 60-day 
submission period for targeted review 
requests is sufficient, as we have seen 
that eligible clinicians or groups who 
have identified errors typically submit 
targeted review requests at the start of 
the targeted review request submission 
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period, with a significant decrease in 
targeted review requests towards the 
end of the period. The release of the 
MIPS payment adjustment factors and 
performance feedback reports at the 
start of the targeted review request 
submission period would allow ample 
time for eligible clinicians, groups (and 
their support staff), and third-party 
intermediaries to properly submit an 
informed targeted review request. We 
believe that our proposal to limit the 
targeted review request submission 
period to 60 days would provide 
transparency related to the timeline for 
targeted review requests. We appreciate 
the recommendation of adding a 
targeted review category specific to 
third party intermediary issues. 
However, we continue to believe that 
MIPS eligible clinicians and groups are 
ultimately responsible for the data that 
is submitted by their third party 
intermediary and should hold their 
third party intermediary accountable for 
accurate reporting. In addition, in 
section III.K.3.d.(2)(b)(ii)(A) of this final 
rule, we are establishing a policy to 
reweight the performance categories for 
a MIPS eligible clinician who we 
determine has data that are inaccurate, 
unusable or otherwise compromised 
due to circumstances outside of the 
control of the clinician or its agents, 
which could address some of the 
commenter’s concerns about vendor 
issues. We appreciate the feedback 
concerning extreme and uncontrollable 
circumstances. We will continue to 
reweight the performance categories for 
MIPS eligible clinicians who qualify for 
the automatic extreme and 
uncontrollable circumstances policy, 
without the submission of a targeted 
review request, and we do not believe 
an exception to the targeted review 
timeline is warranted. 

Comment: One commenter 
recommended aligning the MIPS and 
APM timelines in order for MIPS 
targeted reviews to be completed prior 
to the release of the APM results 
because they believe it may allow for 
corrections to reflect the final ACO 
Quality Scores and Shared Savings 
rates. 

Response: We currently send 
unofficial reports to eligible clinicians 
that do reflect a change in ACOs, as a 
result of a targeted review or other 
changes. Due to ACO scoring update 
parameters, unfortunately, the APM and 
MIPS programmatic timing of report 
releases and the end of targeted review 
cannot be aligned. 

After consideration of the public 
comments received, we are finalizing 
our proposal, as proposed, to revise 
§ 414.1385(a)(2) to state that all requests 

for targeted review must be submitted 
during the targeted review request 
submission period, which is a 60-day 
period that begins on the day we make 
available the MIPS payment adjustment 
factors for the MIPS payment year, and 
to state that the targeted review request 
submission period may be extended as 
specified by CMS. We are finalizing our 
proposal, as proposed, that this change 
will apply beginning with the 2019 
performance period. 

(c) Denial of Targeted Review Requests 
Each targeted review request is 

carefully reviewed based upon the 
information provided at the time the 
request is submitted. During the first 
year of targeted review, CMS received 
many targeted review requests that were 
duplicative. We continue to seek 
opportunities to limit burden and 
improve the efficiency of our processes. 
Therefore, we proposed (84 FR 40810) 
to revise § 414.1385(a)(3) to state that a 
request for a targeted review may be 
denied if: The request is duplicative of 
another request for targeted review; the 
request is not submitted during the 
targeted review request submission 
period; or the request is outside of the 
scope of targeted review, which is 
limited to the calculation of the MIPS 
payment adjustment factors applicable 
to the MIPS eligible clinician or group 
for a year. We stated that notification 
would be provided to the individual or 
entity that submitted the targeted review 
request as follows: 

• If the targeted review request is 
denied; in this case, there will be no 
change to the MIPS final score or 
associated MIPS payment adjustment 
factors for the MIPS eligible clinician or 
group. 

• If the targeted review request is 
approved; in this case, the MIPS final 
score and associated MIPS payment 
adjustment factors may be revised, if 
applicable, for the MIPS eligible 
clinician or group. 

The following is a summary of the 
comments we received on the proposals 
regarding the denial of targeted review 
requests and our responses. 

Comment: One commenter suggested 
that CMS should not deny both requests 
for targeted review if duplicate requests 
are received because they indicated it 
may be punitive to eligible clinicians 
who are attempting to fix issues in their 
performance feedback, MIPS final 
scores, and/or payment adjustment 
determination. 

Response: We agree and will only 
deny the duplicate request for a targeted 
review, not the initial request. If there 
is a change to an eligible clinician or 
groups performance feedback, MIPS 

final scores, and/or payment adjustment 
determination, that targeted review 
would not be considered a duplicate but 
viewed as additional information 
around that initial targeted review 
request. 

Comment: One commenter expressed 
concern with the proposal to add 
criteria for denial of a targeted review 
request and recommended instituting a 
process for reviewing targeted review 
requests that have been denied because 
of their belief that such a review process 
may promote integrity within MIPS. 

Response: We believe that 
establishing the reasons for which a 
targeted review request may be denied 
creates transparency with the targeted 
review process and MIPS, and improves 
the efficiency of our processes. 
However, we believe that further review 
of requests that have been denied may 
be counterproductive to the efficiency of 
our processes. We note that section 
1848(q)(13)(A) of the Act describes the 
review process as ‘‘targeted’’ and 
‘‘informal,’’ and on that basis, we do not 
believe that further review of requests 
that have been denied is warranted (81 
FR 77353). 

After consideration of the public 
comments received, we are finalizing 
our proposal, as proposed, to revise 
§ 414.1385(a)(3) to state that a request 
for a targeted review may be denied if: 
The request is duplicative of another 
request for targeted review; the request 
is not submitted during the targeted 
review request submission period; or 
the request is outside of the scope of 
targeted review, which is limited to the 
calculation of the MIPS payment 
adjustment factors applicable to the 
MIPS eligible clinician or group for a 
year. 

(d) Request for Additional Information 
In the CY 2017 Quality Payment 

Program final rule (81 FR 77358), we 
finalized at § 414.1385(a)(3) that the 
MIPS eligible clinician or group may 
include additional information in 
support of their request for targeted 
review at the time the request is 
submitted, and if CMS requests 
additional information from the MIPS 
eligible clinician or group, it must be 
provided and received by CMS within 
30 days of the request, and that non- 
responsiveness to the request for 
additional information may result in the 
closure of the targeted review request, 
although the MIPS eligible clinician or 
group may submit another request for 
targeted review before the deadline. 
Supporting documentation is a critical 
component of evaluating and processing 
a targeted review request. We may need 
to request supporting documentation, as 
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each targeted review request is reviewed 
individually and by category. Therefore, 
we proposed (84 FR 40810) to add 
§ 414.1385(a)(5) to state that a request 
for a targeted review may include 
additional information in support of the 
request at the time it is submitted. If 
CMS requests additional information 
from the MIPS eligible clinician or 
group that is the subject of a request for 
a targeted review, it must be provided 
and received by CMS within 30 days of 
CMS’ request. Non-responsiveness to 
CMS’ request for additional information 
may result in a final decision based on 
the information available, although 
another request for a targeted review 
may be submitted before the end of the 
targeted review request submission 
period. Documentation can include, but 
is not limited to: 

• Supporting extracts from the MIPS 
eligible clinician or group’s EHR. 

• Copies of performance data 
provided to a third party intermediary 
by the MIPS eligible clinician or group. 

• Copies of performance data 
submitted to CMS. 

• Quality Payment Program Service 
Center ticket numbers. 

• Signed contracts or agreements 
between a MIPS eligible clinician/group 
and a third party intermediary. 

The following is a summary of the 
comments we received on the proposals 
regarding requests for additional 
information and our responses. 

Comment: Commenters expressed 
concern regarding the proposal to 
update requirements for requesting 
additional information as part of 
targeted review, specifically 
recommending a one-time extension of 
the 30-day timeframe for eligible 
clinicians and groups to submit 
additional information. A commenter 
shared their belief that quality data held 
by a third party intermediary may not be 
accessible within the 30-day timeframe. 

Response: We agree that in certain 
circumstances, an extension to the 30- 
day timeframe may be warranted. We 
will consider granting an extension on 
a case-by-case basis, but the request for 
an extension should be submitted before 
the end of the 30-day period. 

After consideration of the public 
comments received, we are finalizing 
our proposal, with modification, to add 
§ 414.1385(a)(5) to state that a request 
for a targeted review may include 
additional information in support of the 
request at the time it is submitted. If we 
request additional information from the 
MIPS eligible clinician or group that is 
the subject of a request for a targeted 
review, it must be provided and 
received by CMS within 30 days of 
CMS’ request. Non-responsiveness to 

our request for additional information 
may result in a final decision based on 
the information available, although 
another non-duplicative request for a 
targeted review may be submitted before 
the end of the targeted review request 
submission period. The modification to 
the regulation text is intended to clarify 
that if another request for targeted 
review is submitted, it cannot be 
duplicative of a prior request. 

(e) Notification of Targeted Review 
Decisions 

In the CY 2017 Quality Payment 
Program final rule (81 FR 77358), we 
finalized at § 414.1385(a)(4) that 
decisions based on the targeted review 
are final, and there is no further review 
or appeal. We proposed (84 FR 40810) 
to renumber this paragraph as 
§ 414.1385(a)(7) and to add text to 
§ 414.1385(a)(7) to state that CMS will 
notify the individual or entity that 
submitted the request for a targeted 
review of the final decision. To align 
with policies finalized at § 414.1400(g) 
regarding the auditing of entities 
submitting MIPS data, we also proposed 
to add § 414.1385(a)(8) to state that 
documentation submitted for a targeted 
review must be retained by the 
submitter for 6 years from the end of the 
MIPS performance period. 

The following is a summary of the 
comments we received on the proposals 
regarding the notification of targeted 
review decisions and our responses. 

Comment: One commenter did not 
support our existing policy that targeted 
review decisions are final and no appeal 
or further review may be requested. 
They recommended that the targeted 
review process should expand beyond a 
one-level process, allow for live 
technical assistance, and include 
detailed feedback on the results, 
particularly on why eligible clinicians 
or groups may have a particular score. 
They noted that these changes to the 
process may help identify areas for 
improvement and may decrease errors 
over time. 

Response: As mentioned in a prior 
response, we believe that further review 
of targeted review decisions may be 
counterproductive to the efficiency of 
our processes. We again note that 
section 1848(q)(13)(A) of the Act 
describes the review process as 
‘‘targeted’’ and ‘‘informal,’’ and on that 
basis, we do not believe that a second 
level of review process is warranted. At 
this time, we cannot operationalize live 
technical assistance on performance 
feedback or scores due to time required 
for researching individual data, program 
limitations and the volume of targeted 
review requests received. We currently 

hold webinars for stakeholder 
engagement and that may highlight 
areas of improvement and possibly 
decrease errors over time. 

Comment: One commenter supported 
the proposal to require retention of 
documentation submitted for targeted 
review for 6 years because they believed 
that it may ensure accuracy of targeted 
reviews. 

Response: We agree that the proposal 
to require retention of documentation 
submitted for targeted review for 6 years 
is beneficial and maintains integrity 
within the targeted review process. 

After consideration of the public 
comments received, we are finalizing 
our proposal, as proposed, to add 
§ 414.1385(a)(8) to state that 
documentation submitted for a targeted 
review must be retained by the 
submitter for 6 years from the end of the 
MIPS performance period. We did not 
receive comments on our proposal to 
renumber as § 414.1385(a)(7), the 
provision at § 414.1385(a)(4), which 
states that decisions based on the 
targeted review are final, and there is no 
further review or appeal and we are 
finalizing this renumbering as proposed. 

(f) Scoring Recalculations 
In the CY 2017 Quality Payment 

Program final rule (81 FR 77353), we 
stated that if a request for targeted 
review is approved, the outcome of such 
review may vary. We stated, for 
example, we may determine that the 
clinician should have been excluded 
from MIPS, re-distribute the weights of 
certain performance categories within 
the final score (for example, if a 
performance category should have been 
weighted at zero), or recalculate a 
performance category score in 
accordance with the scoring 
methodology for the affected category, if 
technically feasible (81 FR 77353). 
Therefore, we proposed (84 FR 40810) 
to add § 414.1385(a)(6) to state that if a 
request for a targeted review is 
approved, CMS may recalculate, to the 
extent feasible and applicable, the 
scores of a MIPS eligible clinician or 
group with regard to the measures, 
activities, performance categories, and 
final score, as well as the MIPS payment 
adjustment factors. 

The following is a summary of the 
comments we received on the proposals 
regarding scoring recalculations and our 
responses. 

Comment: A commenter 
recommended that once a targeted 
review is approved and if the score of 
an eligible clinician or group with 
regard to measures, activities, 
performance categories, and final score, 
as well as payment adjustment is 
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changed, a written alert should be 
issued to the eligible clinician or group 
that provides additional details 
explaining the change. 

Response: After we notify the 
submitter of a targeted review request of 
our final decision, the MIPS eligible 
clinician or group that is the subject of 
the request should review their 
performance feedback regarding 
updated performance category or final 
score results. We will consider an 
automated notification of performance 
feedback changes with basic 
explanation in future years. 

We are finalizing our proposal, as 
proposed, to add § 414.1385(a)(6) to 
state that if a request for a targeted 
review is approved, we may recalculate, 
to the extent feasible and applicable, the 
scores of a MIPS eligible clinician or 
group with regard to the measures, 
activities, performance categories, and 
final score, as well as the MIPS payment 
adjustment factors. 

(2) Data Validation and Auditing 
For previous discussions of our 

policies for data validation and auditing 
at § 414.1390, we refer readers to the CY 
2017 Quality Payment Program final 
rule (81 FR 77358 through 77362). 
Among other requirements, 
§ 414.1390(b) establishes that all MIPS 
eligible clinicians and groups that 
submit data and information to CMS for 
purposes of MIPS must certify to the 
best of their knowledge that the data 
submitted is true, accurate and 
complete. MIPS data that are inaccurate, 
incomplete, unusable or otherwise 
compromised can result in improper 
payment. Despite these existing 
obligations, we have received inquiries 
regarding perceived opportunities to 
selectively submit data that are 
unrepresentative of the MIPS 
performance of the clinician or group. 
Using data selection criteria to 
misrepresent a clinician or group’s 
performance for an applicable 
performance period, commonly referred 
to as ‘‘cherry-picking,’’ results in data 
submissions that are not true, accurate 
or complete. A clinician or group cannot 
certify that data submitted to CMS are 
true, accurate and complete to the best 
of its knowledge if they know the data 
submitted is not representative of the 
clinician’s or group’s overall 
performance for a performance period. 
Accordingly, a clinician or group that 
submits a certification under 
§ 414.1390(b) in connection with the 
submission of data they know is cherry- 
picked has submitted a false 
certification in violation of existing 
regulatory requirements. If we believe 
cherry-picking of data may be occurring, 

we may subject the MIPS eligible 
clinician or group to auditing in 
accordance with § 414.1390(a) and in 
the case of improper payment a 
reopening and revision of the MIPS 
payment adjustment in accordance with 
§ 414.1390(c). 

The following is a summary of the 
comments we received on data 
validation and auditing and our 
responses. 

Comment: One commenter 
recommended that CMS publish 
aggregate findings of previous audits 
with regard to suspected instances of 
cherry-picked data. 

Response: We appreciate the feedback 
and will consider publishing the 
aggregate findings of previous audits 
surrounding cherry-picked data in 
connection with future educational 
efforts. 

Comment: A commenter requested 
clarification that if a clinician who 
submits data on a single patient in order 
to receive the minimum point threshold 
for a quality measure, CMS would not 
conclude the clinician was cherry- 
picking data. 

Response: We are clarifying that 
existing policy takes into consideration 
that MIPS eligible clinicians may submit 
data in accordance with CMS data 
submission requirements on a single 
measure. We believe that even in the 
context of submitting data on a single 
patient in order to receive the minimum 
point threshold, the patient selected 
should be representative. In other 
instances where cherry-picking is 
suspected, we will determine whether a 
clinician is using selection criteria 
inappropriately to create an 
unrepresentative submission for MIPS 
performance on a case-by-case basis. For 
additional policies on MIPS final score 
methodologies, we refer readers to 
section III.K.3.d of this final rule. 

Comment: A few commenters 
supported the statement that if CMS 
believes the cherry-picking of data may 
be occurring, a MIPS eligible clinicians 
or group may be audited and in the case 
of improper payment, MIPS payment 
adjustment may be reopened and 
revised. 

Response: We appreciate the 
commenters support and agree that if 
the cherry-picking of data is suspected 
that a MIPS eligible clinician or group 
may be audited and in the case of 
improper payment, a MIPS payment 
adjustment may be reopened and 
revised. 

g. Third Party Intermediaries 
We refer readers to §§ 414.1305 and 

414.1400, the CY 2017 Quality Payment 
Program final rule (81 FR 77362 through 

77390), the CY 2018 Quality Payment 
Program final rule (82 FR 53806 through 
53819), and the CY 2019 PFS final rule 
(83 FR 59894 through 59910) for our 
previously established policies 
regarding third party intermediaries. 

In the CY 2020 PFS proposed rule (84 
FR 40811 through 40821), we proposed 
to make several changes. We proposed 
to establish new requirements for MIPS 
performance categories that must be 
supported by QCDRs, qualified 
registries, and Health IT vendors. We 
proposed to modify the criteria for 
approval as a third party intermediary, 
and establish new requirements to 
promote continuity of service to 
clinicians and groups that use third 
party intermediaries for their MIPS 
submissions. With respect to QCDRs, we 
also proposed requirements to: Engage 
in activities that will foster 
improvement in the quality of care; and 
enhance performance feedback 
requirements. These QCDR proposals 
would also affect the self-nomination 
process. We also proposed to update 
considerations for QCDR measures. 
With respect to qualified registries, we 
also proposed to require enhanced 
performance feedback requirements. 
Finally, we clarified the remedial action 
and termination provisions applicable 
to all third party intermediaries. 

Because we believe that third party 
intermediaries, such as QCDRs, 
represent a useful path to fulfilling 
MIPS requirements while reducing the 
reporting burden for clinicians, we 
believe the policies discussed in this 
section justify the Collection of 
Information and Regulatory Impact 
Analysis burden estimates discussed in 
sections VI. and VII. of this final rule, 
respectively, for additional information 
on the costs and benefits. 

(1) Requirements for MIPS Performance 
Categories That Must Be Supported by 
Third Party Intermediaries 

We refer readers to § 414.1400(a)(2) 
and the CY 2017 Quality Payment 
Program final rule (81 FR 77363 through 
77364) and as further revised in the CY 
2019 PFS final rule at § 414.1400(a)(2) 
(83 FR 60088) for our current policy 
regarding the types of MIPS data third- 
party intermediaries may submit. In 
summary, the current policy is that 
QCDRs, qualified registries, and health 
IT vendors may submit data for any of 
the following MIPS performance 
categories: Quality (except for data on 
the CAHPS for MIPS survey); 
improvement activities; and Promoting 
Interoperability. Through education and 
outreach, we have become aware of 
stakeholders’ desires to have a more 
cohesive participation experience across 
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all performance categories under MIPS. 
Specifically, we have heard of instances 
where clinicians would like to use their 
QCDR or qualified registry for reporting 
the improvement activities and 
promoting interoperability performance 
categories, but their particular third 
party intermediary does not support all 
categories, only quality. Based on this 
feedback and additional data regarding 
QCDRs and qualified registries 
respectively, which are discussed 
further below, we believe it is 
reasonable to strengthen our policies at 
§ 414.1400(a)(2), and require QCDRs and 
qualified registries to support three 
performance categories: Quality; 
improvement activities; and Promoting 
Interoperability. Accordingly, we 
proposed to amend § 414.1400(a)(2) to 
state that beginning with the 2023 MIPS 
payment year (2021 performance 
period) and for all future years, for the 
MIPS performance categories identified 
in the regulation, QCDRs and qualified 
registries must be able to submit data for 
each category, and Health IT vendors 
must be able to submit data for at least 
one category (84 FR 40811). We 
solicited feedback on the benefits and 
burdens of this proposal, including 
whether the requirement to support all 
three identified categories of MIPS 
performance data should extend to 
health IT vendors. 

As discussed in the CY 2020 PFS 
proposed rule, however, we recognized 
the need to create an exception such 
that third party intermediaries would 
not be required to submit data for the 
Promoting Interoperability performance 
category if it only represents MIPS 
eligible clinicians, groups and virtual 
groups that are eligible for reweighting 
under the Promoting Interoperability 
performance category. For example, as 
discussed in the CY 2019 PFS final rule 
(83 FR 59819 through 59820), physical 
therapists generally are eligible for 
reweighting of the Promoting 
Interoperability performance category to 
zero percent of the final score; therefore, 
under this exception, a QCDR or 
qualified registry that represents only 
physical therapists that reweighted the 
Promoting Interoperability performance 
category to zero percent of the final 
score, would not be required to support 
the Promoting Interoperability 
performance category. Therefore, we 
proposed to revise § 414.1400(a)(2)(iii) 
to state that for the Promoting 
Interoperability performance category, 
the requirement applies if the eligible 
clinician, group, or virtual group is 
using CEHRT; however, a third party 
could be excepted from this requirement 
if its MIPS eligible clinicians, groups or 

virtual groups fall under the reweighting 
policies at § 414.1380(c)(2)(i)(A)(4) or (5) 
or § 414.1380(c)(2)(i)(C)(1)–(7) or 
§ 414.1380(c)(2)(i)(C)(9) (84 FR 40811). 
We refer readers to section III.K.3.c.(4) 
of this final rule for additional 
information on the clinician types that 
are eligible for reweighting the 
Promoting Interoperability performance 
category. We noted that we anticipate 
using the self-nomination vetting 
process to assess whether the QCDR or 
qualified registry is subject to our 
requirement to support reporting the 
Promoting Interoperability performance 
category. We solicited comments on this 
proposal, including the scope of the 
exception from the Promoting 
Interoperability reporting requirement 
for certain types of QCDRs and qualified 
registries. Specifically, we solicited 
comment on whether we should more 
narrowly tailor, or conversely broaden, 
the proposed exceptions for when 
QCDRS and qualified registries must 
support the Promoting Interoperability 
performance category. 

We received public comments on 
these proposals. The following is a 
summary of the comments we received 
and our responses. 

Comment: Many commenters 
expressed their agreement with the 
proposal to require QCDRs and qualified 
registries to support the reporting of 
data for the quality, Promoting 
Interoperability, and the improvement 
activities performance categories, as 
well as the exemption for third party 
intermediaries who only serve 
specialties that are exempt from the 
Promoting Interoperability performance 
category. 

Response: We thank commenters for 
their support. We direct readers to the 
QCDR and qualified registry sections 
below III.K.3.g.(3) and III.K.3.g.(4) for 
detailed comment and responses 
regarding these proposals. 

Comment: Several commenters 
expressed their belief that the scope of 
proposals in the proposed rule 
negatively impacts QCDRs and 
Qualified Registries in general to the 
point where some third-party 
intermediaries may end their 
participation in MIPS. They believe the 
proposals shift costs and burden of 
administering the MIPS program onto 
physicians via their specialty societies 
that create measures and have QCDRs 
and require QCDRs to perform services 
that were not part of the original quality 
program. 

Response: The intent of our proposals 
is to ensure that the QCDRs and 
qualified registries that are approved in 
the program are of the highest quality, 
and can be used as reliable resources to 

support quality reporting on behalf of 
eligible clinicians and groups. We 
understand that an increase in 
requirements may cause increased 
burden to QCDRs and qualified 
registries, but believe that high- 
performing third party intermediaries 
are capable of meeting these 
requirements. Through the legacy PQRS 
program and the first few years of MIPS, 
we have witnessed instances of third 
party intermediaries, specifically 
QCDRs and qualified registries leaving 
the program mid-performance period, 
creating additional burden to the 
clinicians who were depending on them 
for reporting purposes. There have also 
been instances where QCDRs and 
qualified registries were unable to 
support measures, after indicating they 
could, or having errors related to data 
submissions. We believe these type of 
issues also contribute to clinician 
burden and are addressed through our 
additional policies as described in this 
section of the final rule. We refer 
readers to the Collection of Information 
and Regulatory Impact Analysis burden 
estimates discussed in sections VI. and 
VII. of this final rule, respectively, for 
additional information on the costs and 
benefits related to our finalized policies. 

Comment: Many commenters opposed 
the proposal to require QCDRs to 
support the reporting of data for the 
quality, Promoting Interoperability, and 
improvement activities performance 
categories, specifically citing the 
requirements to audit and validate 
Promoting Interoperability data and 
improvement activities. Several of the 
commenters stated their opinion that 
this would represent a significant 
additional burden, in part due to what 
they believe to be large increase in the 
data that would need to be collected 
without adding any distinct benefit to 
MIPS eligible clinicians and groups who 
already have other methods available for 
reporting MIPS data, and that some 
QCDRs may incur additional costs from 
EHR vendors who may charge fees for 
providing additional necessary reports. 
One commenter also cited their belief 
that the QCDRs/registries currently 
supporting the Promoting 
Interoperability performance category 
use a health information exchange 
(https://www.healthit.gov/topic/health- 
it-and-health-information-exchange- 
basics/what-hie) and that vendors 
operating in areas that do not have a 
health information exchange would not 
be able to report on these measures. A 
few commenters cited their opinion that 
if the proposal is finalized, the resulting 
burden may result in many QCDRs 
electing to reevaluate their decisions to 
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seek approval to submit MIPS data. A 
few commenters also stated their 
opinion that if the proposal is finalized, 
they would need CMS to provide 
additional guidance and descriptions of 
what data would be necessary to 
validate that an individual MIPS eligible 
clinician or group could appropriately 
attest to a specific improvement activity. 

Response: We thank the commenters 
for their suggestions. However, in this 
case, a majority of existing qualified 
registries and QCDRs already support all 
three performance categories which 
require data submission. We do 
acknowledge that a small minority of 
qualified registries and QCDRs may not 
be able to comply with this requirement, 
and as a result may elect not to continue 
in the Quality Payment Program. While 
we do not yet have data to share for how 
clinicians participated in 2019 (year 3), 
we do want to indicate that we have 
observed from 2017 (year 1) to 2018 
(year 2) approximately 24 percent 
increasing to 36 percent of clinicians 
have used their QCDR/qualified registry 
for submitting for all 3 performance 
categories. We believe when this policy 
becomes finalized, more MIPS eligible 
clinicians may want to use this method 
as a burden reduction on data 
submission. We also believe the added 
benefit this policy provides to clinicians 
who want to use a qualified registry or 
QCDR to support data submission for 
the three performance categories 
outweighs the small number of qualified 
registries and QCDRs that are not able 
to comply, and that is why we are taking 
this step to finalize this policy. 

As described in the CY 2017 Quality 
Payment Program final rule (81 FR 
77366 and 81 FR 77384), QCDRs and 
qualified registries must audit a subset 
of data prior to submission for all 
performance categories that the QCDR 
or qualified registry is submitting data 
on, that is, quality, improvement 
activities, and promoting 
interoperability (previously known as 
advancing care information). We 
understand that this policy will require 
the minority of existing QCDRs and 
qualified registries who do not support 
all three performance categories to take 
on additional efforts and resources to 
support the remaining performance 
categories in order to retain their 
approval. Although some EHR vendors 
may charge for reports, we believe that 
the costs will be minimal because 
CEHRT includes the capability to 
calculate the Promoting Interoperability 
measures and the reports that must be 
generated. In addition, the use of health 
information exchanges (https://
www.healthit.gov/topic/health-it-and- 
health-information-exchange-basics/ 

what-hie) is an option for transmitting 
data; their use is not a requirement. 

However, we believe that this policy 
allows for QCDRs and qualified 
registries to become one-stop-shops for 
reporting, and will thereby reduce 
reporting burden for eligible clinicians 
and groups. Under our current data 
validation processes, as described in the 
CY 2017 Quality Payment Program final 
rule (81 FR 77368 through 77369) and 
(81 FR 77384 through 77385), QCDRs 
and qualified registries are required to 
provide information on their sampling 
methodology. For example, it is 
encouraged that 3 percent of TIN/NPIs 
submitted be sampled with a minimum 
sample of 10 TIN/NPIs or a maximum 
sample of 50 TIN/NPIs. For each TIN/ 
NPI sampled, it is encouraged that 25 
percent of the TIN/NPI’s patients (with 
a minimum sample of 5 patients (with 
a maximum sample of 50 patients). We 
would expect that this review of patient 
medical records would be done to 
validate that the pertinent quality 
actions were done for measures and 
activities done by the clinician and 
group. In addition, validation guidance 
clarifications can be found within the 
improvement activities validation 
document at the MIPS Data Validation 
Document link. 

Comment: A few commenters asserted 
that CMS should remunerate QCDRs for 
the associated cost of performing pre- 
submission audits of the 3 performance 
categories. 

Response: We disagree that we should 
have to remunerate QCDRs for the cost 
associated with validating QCDR data 
prior to submission for the three 
performance categories, as we believe 
validation is a part of the duties of a 
QCDR. 

Comment: A few commenters stated 
that if the proposal is finalized, it 
should not be finalized for the 2020 self- 
nomination process as it does not give 
QCDRs or clinicians enough time to 
incorporate it into their processes and 
workflows. 

Response: We clarify that this policy 
will not be required by QCDRs or 
qualified registries for the 2020 self- 
nomination process. As stated in the CY 
2020 PFS proposed rule (84 FR 40811), 
we proposed that beginning with the 
2021 performance period and for future 
years, to require QCDRs to support three 
performance categories: Quality, 
improvement activities; and Promoting 
Interoperability. This policy would take 
effect beginning with the 2023 MIPS 
payment year or the 2021 performance 
period. Specifically, the 2021 self- 
nomination period which begins on July 
1, 2020 and ends on September 1, 2020, 
which gives QCDRs sufficient time to 

incorporate this reporting into their 
workflows. As mentioned above, based 
on our review, a majority of QCDRs and 
qualified registries already support all 
three performance categories, and 
therefore, they should already have it 
incorporated into their processes and 
workflows. To clarify, this policy 
requires that QCDRs and qualified 
registries support all three performance 
categories, but does not require that an 
eligible clinician or group to report all 
three performance categories through a 
QCDR or qualified registry. We note in 
this final rule that the 2021 performance 
period corresponds to the 2023 MIPS 
payment years and are updating our 
policies to reflect this terminology for 
consistency. 

Comment: One commenter stated that 
the proposals to require QCDRs and 
qualified registries to support the 
reporting of the quality, Promoting 
Interoperability, and improvement 
activities performance categories does 
not appropriately account for use cases 
in which a health IT vendor acts as both 
an EHR and a QCDR/qualified registry. 
The commenter asked CMS to exempt 
organizations that are EHRs that also 
have met the requirements to be 
considered a QCDRs/Qualified 
Registries from the requirement for 
QCDRs/Qualified Registries to support 
all three performance categories if the 
vendor offers the ability to support the 
reporting of the remaining performance 
categories through their EHR. The 
commenter further believed that a 
health IT vendor who supports all 
performance categories, regardless of 
whether it is accomplished via EHR or 
qualified registry/QCDR, will suffice in 
terms of supporting clinicians who 
participate in MIPS. One commenter 
expressed the belief that health IT 
vendors should be held to the same 
standards as QCDRs and qualified 
registries, particularly considering that 
EHRs contain much of the data needed 
to report on any of the three categories, 
and as such, CEHRT should be able to 
support and report on all three 
performance categories. 

Response: We believe that a qualified 
registry or QCDR should support all 
three performance categories, regardless 
of the other types of services they may 
provide. Health IT vendors and other 
organizations who act as an EHR in 
addition to being a QCDR or qualified 
registry would not be exempt from this 
requirement. The intent of requiring 
QCDRs and qualified registries to 
support all three performance categories 
is to reduce reporting burden on behalf 
of the clinician who may have 
previously been forced to use multiple 
submission types to report to CMS for 
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purposes of MIPS. In addition, we 
appreciate the commenter’s feedback 
that health IT vendors should be held to 
the same standards as QCDRs and 
qualified registries, and may consider 
this feedback in future rulemaking. We 
also believe it is important for all 
approved QCDRs and qualified 
registries to be able to submit MIPS data 
in all MIPS performance categories as 
needed by their MIPS eligible clinicians, 
groups, and virtual groups. Our policy 
goal is to reduce burden on clinicians 
and groups by ensuring they can use a 
single third party intermediary to 
submit all data on quality, improvement 
activities, and promoting 
interoperability. Creating an exception if 
multiple intermediaries are owned by 
the same organization would be 
inconsistent with this goal. For 
example, some organizations could 
require an eligible clinician or group to 
pay two separate fees, one to use its 
QCDR or qualified registry, and another 
to use its EHR. We would like to 
streamline services in order to give 
eligible clinicians and groups a less 
burdensome reporting experience. We 
note that we will be monitoring changes 
in this space. 

Comment: A few commenters stated 
that the proposed exemption for 
qualified registries and QCDRs whose 
participants receive an exemption under 
the special status categories for the 
Promoting Interoperability performance 
category is unclear. Specifically, a 
commenter stated that CMS does not 
provide an indication as to the 
percentage of participants that would 
have to be exempt for the qualified 
registry or QCDR to not have to accept 
and submit Promoting Interoperability 
data, while another commenter sought 
clarity as to which specific specialties 
would be subject to the exemption. 

Response: QCDRs and qualified 
registries are expected to support data 
submission in the MIPS performance 
category for Promoting Interoperability 
for each of its MIPS eligible clinicians, 
groups or virtual groups to which this 
performance category applies. However, 
a third party could be excepted from 
this requirement if all of the third party 
intermediary’s MIPS eligible clinicians, 
groups or virtual groups fall under the 
reweighting policies at 
§ 414.1380(c)(2)(i)(A)(4) or (5) or 
§ 414.1380(c)(2)(i)(C)(1)(7) or 
§ 414.1380(c)(2)(i)(C)(9) (84 FR 40811). 
Accordingly, a third party intermediary 
may not be required to submit data for 
the Promoting Interoperability 
performance category if it only 
represents MIPS eligible clinicians, 
groups, and virtual groups that are 
eligible for reweighting under the 

Promoting Interoperability performance 
category. For example, as discussed in 
the CY 2019 PFS final rule (83 FR 59819 
through 59820), physical therapists 
generally are eligible for reweighting of 
the Promoting Interoperability 
performance category to zero percent of 
the final score; therefore, under this 
exception, a QCDR or qualified registry 
that represents only physical therapists 
that reweighted the Promoting 
Interoperability performance category to 
zero percent of the final score, would 
not be required to support the 
Promoting Interoperability performance 
category. Similarly, a QCDR or qualified 
registry may not be required to support 
the Promoting Interoperability 
performance category if it supported 
only following clinician types: 
Occupational therapists; qualified 
speech-language pathologists; qualified 
audiologists; clinical psychologists; and 
registered dieticians or nutrition 
professionals, as described in 
§ 414.1380(c)(2)(i)(A)(4). In contrast, a 
QCDR or qualified registry cannot be 
excepted from this requirement and 
must be able to submit data for the 
Promoting Interoperability performance 
category so long as it supports any 
clinician, group or virtual group that 
uses CEHRT and is not identified as 
eligible for reweighting of the Promoting 
Interoperability performance category. 
We refer readers to section III.K.3.c.(4) 
of this final rule for additional details 
on the Promoting Interoperability 
performance category. 

After consideration of the comments, 
we are finalizing our proposals with 
technical modifications for clarity and 
consistency with the existing provisions 
of § 414.1400. Specifically, we are 
finalizing changes to § 414.1400(a)(2) to 
state that beginning with the 2023 MIPS 
payment year, QCDRs and qualified 
registries must be able to submit data for 
all of the MIPS performance categories 
identified in the regulation, and Health 
IT vendors must be able to submit data 
for at least one such category. We are 
also finalizing our proposal to amend 
§ 414.1400(a)(2)(iii), as proposed, to 
state that for the Promoting 
Interoperability, if the eligible clinician, 
group, or virtual group is using CEHRT; 
however, a third party intermediary may 
be excepted from this requirement if its 
MIPS eligible clinicians, groups or 
virtual groups fall under the reweighting 
policies at § 414.1380(c)(2)(i)(A)(4) or (5) 
or § 414.1380(c)(2)(i)(C)(1) through (7) or 
§ 414.1380(c)(2)(i)(C)(9). 

(2) Approval Criteria for Third Party 
Intermediaries 

We refer readers to § 414.1400(a)(4) 
and the CY 2019 PFS final rule (83 FR 

59894 through 59895, 60088) for 
previously finalized policies related to 
the approval criteria for third party 
intermediaries. 

Based on experience with third party 
intermediaries thus far, in the CY 2020 
PFS proposed rule (84 FR 40811), we 
proposed to adopt two additional 
criteria for approval at § 414.1400(a)(4) 
to ensure continuity of services to MIPS 
eligible clinicians, groups, and virtual 
groups that utilize the services of third 
party intermediaries. Specifically, we 
have experienced instances where a 
third party intermediary withdraws 
mid-performance period, which impacts 
the clinician or group’s ability to 
participate in the MIPS program, 
through no fault of their own. We 
proposed two changes to help prevent 
these disruptions (84 FR 40811 through 
40812). First, we proposed at 
§ 414.1400(a)(4) to add a new paragraph 
(v) to establish that a condition of 
approval for a third party intermediary 
is for the entity to agree to provide 
services for the entire performance 
period and applicable data submission 
period (84 FR 40812). In addition, we 
proposed at § 414.1400(a)(4) to add a 
new paragraph (vi) to establish that a 
condition of approval is for a third party 
intermediary to agree that prior to 
discontinuing services to any MIPS 
eligible clinician, group or virtual group 
during a performance period, the third 
party intermediary must support the 
transition of such MIPS eligible 
clinician, group, or virtual group to an 
alternate data submission mechanism or 
third party intermediary according to a 
CMS approved transition plan (84 FR 
40812). We believe it is important to 
condition the approval of a third party 
intermediary on the entity agreeing to 
follow this process so that in the case a 
third-party intermediary fails to meet its 
obligation under the proposed 
§ 414.1400(a)(4)(v) to provide services 
for the entire performance period and 
corresponding data submission period, 
the third party intermediary and the 
clinicians, groups, and virtual groups it 
serves have common expectations of the 
support the third party intermediary 
will provide to its users in connection 
with its withdrawal (84 FR 40812). We 
believe these proposed conditions of 
approval will help ensure that entities 
seeking to become approved as third 
party intermediaries are aware of the 
expectations to provide continuous 
service for the duration of the entire 
performance period and corresponding 
data submission period, will help 
reduce the extent to which the 
clinicians, groups, and virtual groups 
are inadvertently impacted by a third 
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party intermediary withdrawing from 
the program, and will help clinicians, 
groups, and virtual groups avoid 
additional reporting burden that may 
result from withdrawals mid- 
performance period (84 FR 40812). We 
note that we proposed, if CMS 
determines that a third party 
intermediary has ceased to meet either 
of these proposed criteria for approval, 
CMS may take remedial action or 
terminate the third party intermediary 
in accordance with § 414.1400(f) (84 FR 
40812). We also refer readers to sections 
III.K.3.g.(3) and III.K.3.g.(4) of this final 
rule where we discuss these topics for 
QCDRs and qualified registries 
specifically. 

We received public comments on 
these proposals. The following is a 
summary of the comments we received 
and our responses. 

Comment: A few commenters 
supported the proposal to require third 
party intermediaries to attest that they 
will provide services for the entire 
performance period and to agree to 
provide a transition plan to an 
alternative data submission mechanism 
or third-party intermediary prior to 
discontinuing services. 

Response: We thank the commenters 
for their support. 

Comment: One commenter stated that 
the requirement to provide transition 
plans for participants in the case of 
service discontinuation should not be 
approved as it would be extremely 
burdensome for a third party 
intermediary to have to do individual 
transition plans given that the decision 
in this circumstance lies with the 
clinicians and their practices to make 
such a transition. In place of the 
requirement, the commenter 
recommended that a ‘‘CMS-approved 
transition advisory plan’’ be developed 
due to its belief that additional 
requirements are unnecessary, without 
proven benefit, and would not lead to 
any earlier identification of quality 
issues. The same commenter 
encouraged CMS to remain sensitive to 
and flexible in dealing with any 
extenuating circumstances outside the 
registry’s direct control that could lead 
to or cause an interruption in MIPS 
reporting services. 

Response: We thank the commenter 
for their suggestions. We clarify that in 
instances where a clinician or group is 
leaving a third party intermediary on its 
own volition, a transition plan, while 
encouraged, is not required from a 
QCDR or a qualified registry. Our 
proposal addresses the opposite 
scenario—if QCDRs and qualified 
registries discontinue services to their 
MIPS eligible clinician, group or virtual 

group during a performance period. We 
believe it is important for a third party 
intermediary to agree that prior to 
discontinuing services, the third party 
intermediary must support the 
transition of such MIPS eligible 
clinician, group, or virtual group to an 
alternate submitter type (and as needed 
alternate collection type) or third party 
intermediary according to a CMS 
approved a transition plan. We have 
experienced scenarios where QCDRs 
and qualified registries have withdrawn 
from participation in the middle of the 
performance period, which causes 
inadvertent burden on eligible 
clinicians and groups who have to then 
scramble to find alternative methods of 
submitting their data to us in order to 
satisfy the reporting requirements for a 
given performance year. Eligible 
clinicians and groups that use qualified 
registries or QCDRs, utilize them as a 
way to mitigate reporting burden. We 
disagree that requiring a transition plan 
is unnecessary and without benefit; 
QCDRs and qualified registries should 
explain their mitigation strategy in 
informing their clients on alternative 
methods of reporting. We appreciate the 
commenter’s recommendation that we 
develop a ‘‘CMS-approved transition 
advisory plan’’, but disagree that it is 
appropriate. The strategy utilized in 
transitioning clients off a QCDR or 
qualified registry’s platform should be 
left to the QCDR or qualified registry to 
determine, based on their size, volume 
of clinicians and groups, the timing to 
which they will completely discontinue 
service as a QCDR or registry, and other 
factors that may be unique to a given 
QCDR/qualified registries specific 
business relationship with a clinician. 
We believe it is important for each 
transition plan to take into 
consideration the above mentioned 
factors, which is why we believe it is 
appropriate to provide flexibility to the 
third party intermediaries to craft a 
transition plan for our review and 
approval. While we understand that 
sometimes issues arise outside of the 
registry’s direct control, impacting a 
registry’s ability to provide services, we 
believe that a transition plan should be 
required regardless of the reason that 
the third party intermediary is 
discontinuing services. 

After consideration of the comments, 
we are finalizing at § 414.1400(a)(4), as 
proposed, to add a new paragraph (v) to 
establish that a condition of approval for 
a third party intermediary is for the 
entity to agree to provide services for 
the entire performance period and 
applicable data submission period. 
Also, we are finalizing at 

§ 414.1400(a)(4) to add paragraph (vi) 
with modification. Instead of requiring 
the third party intermediary to support 
the transition of such MIPS eligible 
clinician, group, or virtual group to an 
alternate data submission mechanism or 
third party intermediary, we are 
finalizing that the third party 
intermediary must support the 
transition of such MIPS eligible 
clinician, group, or virtual group to an 
alternate submitter type, or for any 
measures on which data has been 
collected, alternate collection type or 
third party intermediary according to a 
CMS approved a transition plan. This 
modification to the specific submission 
terms in this policy is to be consistent 
with the terminology used in 
§§ 414.1325 and 414.1335 (83 FR 59749 
through 59754). As such, we are 
finalizing at § 414.1400(a)(4) to add a 
new paragraph (vi) to establish that a 
condition of approval is for the third 
party intermediary to agree that prior to 
discontinuing services to any MIPS 
eligible clinician, group or virtual group 
during a performance period, the third 
party intermediary must support the 
transition of such MIPS eligible 
clinician, group, or virtual group to an 
alternate third party intermediary, 
submitter type, or, for any measure on 
which data has been collected, 
collection type according to a CMS 
approved transition plan. 

Third party intermediaries are not 
required to support the transition of 
MIPS eligible clinicians, groups, or 
virtual groups to an alternate collection 
type for measures on which no data has 
been collected. We note that for QCDR 
measures, supporting the transition to 
an alternate collection type may not be 
feasible in every case. If we determine 
that a third party intermediary has 
ceased to meet either of these criteria for 
approval, we may take remedial action 
or terminate the third party 
intermediary in accordance with 
§ 414.1400(f). 

(3) Qualified Clinical Data Registries 
(QCDRs) 

In the CY 2020 PFS proposed rule (84 
FR 40812 through 40814), we proposed: 
(a) QCDR approval criteria; and (b) 
various policies related to QCDR 
measures. These proposed policies 
would also affect the QCDR self- 
nomination process. 

(a) QCDR Approval Criteria 
We generally refer readers to section 

1848(m)(3)(E) of the Act, as added by 
section 601(b)(1)(B) of the American 
Taxpayer Relief Act of 2012, which 
requires the Secretary to establish 
requirements for an entity to be 
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considered a Qualified Clinical Data 
Registry (QCDR) and a process to 
determine whether or not an entity 
meets such requirements. We refer 
readers to section 1848(m)(3)(E)(i), (v) of 
the Act, the CY 2019 PFS final rule (83 
FR 60088), and § 414.1400(a)(4) through 
(b) for previously finalized policies 
about third party intermediaries and 
QCDR approval criteria. In the CY 2020 
PFS proposed rule (84 FR 40812 
through 40814), we proposed to add to 
those policies to require QCDRs to: (a) 
Support all three performance categories 
where data submission is required; (b) 
engage in activities that will foster 
improvement in the quality of care; and 
(c) enhance performance feedback 
requirements. 

(i) Requirement for QCDRs To Support 
All Three Performance Categories 
Where Data Submission Is Required 

In the CY 2020 PFS proposed rule (84 
FR 40811), we proposed to require 
QCDRs and qualified registries to 
support three performance categories: 
Quality, improvement activities, and 
Promoting Interoperability. In this 
section, we discuss QCDRs specifically. 
As previously stated in the CY 2017 
Quality Payment Program final rule (81 
FR 77363 through 77364), section 
1848(q)(1)(E) of the Act encourages the 
use of QCDRs in carrying out MIPS. 
Although section 1848(q)(5)(B)(ii)(I) of 
the Act specifically requires the 
Secretary to encourage MIPS eligible 
clinicians to use QCDRs to report on 
applicable measures for the quality 
performance category, and section 
1848(q)(12)(A)(ii) of the Act requires the 
Secretary to encourage the provision of 
performance feedback through QCDRs, 
the statute does not specifically address 
use of QCDRs for the other MIPS 
performance categories (81 FR 77363). 
Although we previously could have 
limited the use of QCDRs to assessing 
only the quality performance category 
under MIPS and providing performance 
feedback, we believed (and still believe) 
it would be less burdensome for MIPS 
eligible clinicians if we expand QCDRs’ 
capabilities (81 FR 77363). By allowing 
QCDRs to report on quality measures, 
improvement activities, and Promoting 
Interoperability measures, we alleviate 
the need for individual MIPS eligible 
clinicians and groups to use a separate 
mechanism to report data for these 
performance categories (81 FR 77363). It 
is important to note that QCDRs do not 
need to submit data for the cost 
performance category since these 
measures are administrative claims- 
based measures (81 FR 77363). 

As noted above, based on previously 
finalized policies in the CY 2017 

Quality Payment Program final rule (81 
FR 77363 through 77364) and as further 
revised in the CY 2019 PFS final rule at 
§ 414.1400(a)(2) (83 FR 60088), the 
current policy is that QCDRs, qualified 
registries, and health IT vendors may 
submit data for any of the following 
MIPS performance categories: Quality 
(except for data on the CAHPS for MIPS 
survey); improvement activities; and 
Promoting Interoperability. 

Through education and outreach, we 
have become aware of stakeholders’ 
desires to have a more cohesive 
participation experience across all 
performance categories under MIPS. 
Specifically, we have heard of instances 
where clinicians would like to use their 
QCDR for reporting the improvement 
activities and promoting interoperability 
performance categories, but their 
particular QCDR does not support all 
categories, only quality. This results in 
the clinician needing to enter into a 
business relationship with another third 
party to complete their MIPS reporting 
or leverage a different submitter type or 
submission type, which can create 
additional burden to the clinician. We 
believe that requiring QCDRs to be able 
to support these performance categories 
will be a step towards addressing 
stakeholders concerns on having a more 
cohesive participation experience across 
all performance categories under MIPS. 
In addition, we believe this proposal 
will help to reduce the reporting burden 
MIPS eligible clinicians and groups face 
when having to utilize multiple 
submission mechanisms to meet the 
reporting requirements of the various 
performance categories. Furthermore, as 
we move to a more cohesive 
participation experience under the 
MIPS Value Pathways (MVP), as 
discussed in the CY 2020 PFS proposed 
rule (84 FR 40732 through 40745), we 
believe this proposal will assist 
clinicians in that transition. We also 
refer readers to section III.K.3.a. of this 
final rule where the MIPS MVP is 
discussed. 

Based on our review of existing 2019 
QCDRs through the 2019 QCDR 
Qualified Posting, approximately 92 
QCDRs, or about 72 percent of the 
QCDRs currently participating in the 
program, are supporting all three 
performance categories. When the CY 
2020 PFS proposed rule was published 
the 2019 QCDR Qualified Posting was 
available at https://qpp-cm-prod- 
content.s3.amazonaws.com/uploads/ 
347/2019%20QCDR%20Qualified
%20Posting_Final_v3.xlsx (84 FR 
40813). Since the publication of that 
proposed rule, the link has since been 
updated and is now available in the 
Quality Payment Program Resource 

Library at https://qpp.cms.gov/about/ 
resource-library by searching for the 
‘‘2019 QCDR Qualified Posting.’’ In 
addition, in our review of prior data 
through previous qualified postings for 
the 2017 and 2018 performance periods, 
we have observed that a majority of the 
QCDRs participating in the program 
supported the three performance 
categories that require data submission. 
In 2017, 73 percent (approximately 83 
QCDRs) and in 2018, 73 percent 
(approximately 110 QCDRs) have 
supported all three performance 
categories. While we do not yet have 
data to share for how clinicians 
participated in 2019 (year 3), we do 
want to indicate that we have observed 
from 2017 (year 1) to 2018 (year 2) 
approximately 24 percent increasing to 
36 percent of clinicians have used their 
QCDR/qualified registry for submitting 
for all 3 performance categories. We 
believe when this policy becomes 
finalized, more MIPS eligible clinicians 
may want to use this method as a 
burden reduction on data submission. 
Based on this data, we believe it is 
reasonable to want to continue to 
strengthen our policies at 
§ 414.1400(a)(2) by requiring that 
QCDRs have the capacity to support the 
reporting requirements of the quality, 
improvement activities, and promoting 
interoperability performance categories. 

Therefore, beginning with the 2021 
performance period and for future years, 
we proposed to require QCDRs to 
support three performance categories: 
Quality, improvement activities, and 
Promoting Interoperability (84 FR 
40813). We note that the 2021 
performance period corresponds to the 
2023 MIPS payment years and are 
updating our policies here in this final 
rule to reflect this terminology for 
consistency. Additionally, for reasons, 
as discussed above, we proposed to 
amend § 414.1400(a)(2) to state, 
beginning with the 2023 MIPS payment 
year (2021 performance period) and for 
all future years, for the following MIPS 
performance categories, QCDRs must be 
able to submit data for all categories, 
and Health IT vendors must be able to 
submit data for at least one category: 
Quality (except for data on the CAHPS 
for MIPS survey); improvement 
activities; and Promoting 
Interoperability with an exception. As 
discussed in the CY 2020 PFS proposed 
rule (84 FR 40811), we proposed that 
based on the amendment to 
§ 414.1400(a)(2)(iii), for the Promoting 
Interoperability performance category, 
the requirement applies if the eligible 
clinician, group, or virtual group is 
using CEHRT; however, a third party 
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could be excepted from this requirement 
if its MIPS eligible clinicians, groups or 
virtual groups fall under the reweighting 
policies at § 414.1380(c)(2)(i)(A)(4), 
(c)(2)(i)(A)(5), (c)(2)(i)(C)(1) through 
(c)(2)(i)(C)(7), or (c)(2)(i)(C)(9) (84 FR 
40813). As part of this proposal, we 
would require QCDRs to attest to the 
ability to submit data for these 
performance categories, as applicable, at 
time of self-nomination. 

We received public comments on 
these proposals. The following is a 
summary of the comments we received 
and our responses. 

Comment: Several commenters agreed 
with the proposal to require QCDRs to 
support the reporting of data for the 
quality, Promoting Interoperability, and 
the improvement activities performance 
categories, as well as the exemption for 
QCDRs who serve specialties that are 
exempt from the Promoting 
Interoperability performance category. 
Some commenters noted their QCDRs 
are already submitting data on all three 
performance categories, while other 
QCDRs report measures in the Quality 
Category and attest to improvement 
activities. 

Response: We thank commenters for 
their support. 

Comment: One commenter noted that 
the proposal should not be considered 
until after the 21st Century Cures Act: 
Interoperability, Information Blocking, 
and the ONC Health IT Certification 
Program Rule (21st Century Cure Act) 
final rule is published and the updated 
standards are implemented. 

Response: We understand the interest 
in coordinating with the updates to 
standards that may be included in the 
21st Century Cures Act final rule, 
however we do not believe that the 
proposals under the 21st Century Cures 
Act will have a significant impact on the 
ability of QCDRs to report measures for 
the Promoting Interoperability category. 
We note this requirement was proposed 
with a delayed implementation, 
beginning with the 2023 MIPS payment 
year (2021 performance period), which 
should accommodate timing for any 
updates to standards. When the 21st 
Century Cures Act final rule is 
published we will determine if 
additional modifications are necessary 
and may address in future rule making. 

Comment: One commenter requested 
CMS provide additional clarification 
regarding the number of measures from 
each performance category that will be 
required for approval. 

Response: As described in the CY 
2017 Quality Payment Program final 
rule (81 FR 77368), QCDRs and 
qualified registries are required to 
support the minimum number of 

measures to meet the reporting 
requirements of the Quality 
performance category. Through the 
finalization of the policy to require 
QCDRs and qualified registries to 
support all three performance categories 
in this final rule, we encourage third 
parties to support the minimum number 
of measures and activities to support the 
Promoting Interoperability performance 
category as discussed in § 414.1375 (83 
FR 59798 through 59817) and 
Improvement Activities performance 
category as discussed in the CY 2017 
Quality Payment Program final rule (81 
FR 77185, in order to offer a complete 
reporting experience to eligible 
clinicians and groups. 

Comment: One commenter questioned 
whether the QCDR will be required to 
audit data submitted for all performance 
categories. One commenter stated their 
belief that if the proposal is finalized, 
CMS should define more clearly how 
improvement activities should be 
documented to help standardize 
auditing by third party intermediaries 
and alleviate any additional burden 
associated with the requirement. 

Response: Under our current data 
validation processes, as described in the 
CY 2017 Quality Payment Program final 
rule (81 FR 77368 through 77369) and 
(81 FR 77384 through 77385), QCDRs 
and qualified registries are required to 
provide information on their sampling 
methodology. For example, it is 
encouraged that 3 percent of TIN/NPIs 
submitted be sampled with a minimum 
sample of 10 TIN/NPIs or a maximum 
sample of 50 TIN/NPIs. For each TIN/ 
NPI sampled, it is encouraged that 25 
percent of the TIN/NPI’s patients (with 
a minimum sample of 5 patients (with 
a maximum sample of 50 patients). We 
would expect that this review of patient 
medical records would be done to 
validate that the pertinent quality 
actions were done for measures and 
activities done by the clinician and 
group. In addition, validation guidance 
clarifications can be found within the 
improvement activities validation 
document at the MIPS Data Validation 
Document link. With regards to auditing 
whether improvement activities have 
been completed by a clinician or group, 
it is important for a third party 
intermediary to validate that an action 
has been done through review of 
medical records or other forms of 
documentation that will indicate that 
the quality action and/or improvement 
activity has been completed. 

After consideration of the comments, 
we are finalizing our proposals with 
technical modifications for clarity and 
consistency with the existing provisions 
of § 414.1400. As discussed in section 

III.K.3.g.(1) of this final rule, we are 
amending § 414.1400(a)(2) to state that 
beginning with the 2023 MIPS payment 
year, QCDRs and qualified registries 
must be able to submit data for all of the 
MIPS performance categories identified 
in the regulation, and Health IT vendors 
must be able to submit data for at least 
one such category. We are also 
finalizing our proposal to amend 
§ 414.1400(a)(2)(iii), as proposed, to 
state that for the Promoting 
Interoperability, if the eligible clinician, 
group, or virtual group is using CEHRT; 
however, a third party intermediary may 
be excepted from this requirement if its 
MIPS eligible clinicians, groups or 
virtual groups fall under the reweighting 
policies at § 414.1380(c)(2)(i)(A)(4) or (5) 
or § 414.1380(c)(2)(i)(C)(1) through (7) or 
§ 414.1380(c)(2)(i)(C)(9). We refer 
readers to section III.I.3.d.(2) of this 
final rule where reweighting policies are 
discussed. We are also finalizing that 
QCDRs are required to attest to the 
ability to submit data for these 
performance categories, as applicable, at 
time of self-nomination. 

(ii) Requirement for QCDRs To Engage 
in Activities That Will Foster 
Improvement in the Quality of Care 

We generally refer readers to section 
1848(m)(3)(E)(i) and (v) of the Act, 
which requires the Secretary to establish 
requirements for an entity to be 
considered a qualified clinical data 
registry and a process to determine 
whether or not an entity meets such 
requirements. Section 
1848(m)(3)(E)(ii)(IV) of the Act provides 
that in establishing such requirements, 
the Secretary must consider whether an 
entity, among other things, supports 
quality improvement initiatives for 
participants. 

As detailed at § 414.1305(1) a QCDR 
means: For the 2019, 2020 and 2021 
MIPS payment year, a CMS-approved 
entity that has self-nominated and 
successfully completed a qualification 
process to determine whether the entity 
may collect medical or clinical data for 
the purpose of patient and disease 
tracking to foster improvement in the 
quality of care provided to patients. 

Although ‘‘improvement in the 
quality of care’’ is broadly included 
under paragraph (2) of the definition of 
a QCDR at § 414.1305 in the 2019 PFS 
final rule (83 FR 59897), we want to 
further clarify how a QCDR can be 
successful in fostering improvement in 
the quality of care provided to patients 
by clinicians and groups. We 
understand putting parameters around 
exactly what improvement in the 
quality of care may be can be difficult 
due to the varying nature of QCDRs 
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organizational structures. For example, 
we have QCDRs that are founded by 
both large and small specialty societies, 
and healthcare systems where the 
volumes of services, available resources, 
and volume of members may vary. 
However, we believe QCDRs should 
enhance education and outreach to 
clinicians and groups to improve patient 
care. 

The definition of qualified clinical 
data registry (QCDR) at § 414.1305(2) 
currently states that beginning with the 
2022 MIPS payment year, an entity that 
demonstrates clinical expertise in 
medicine and quality measurement 
development experience and collects 
medical or clinical data on behalf of a 
MIPS eligible clinician for the purpose 
of patient and disease tracking to foster 
improvement in the quality of care 
provided to patients. In the CY 2020 
PFS proposed rule (84 FR 40813), we 
proposed policies with regards to 
‘‘foster improvement in the quality of 
care’’. 

Therefore, we proposed to add 
§ 414.1400(b)(2)(iii) that beginning with 
the 2023 MIPS payment year, the 
QCDRs must foster services to clinicians 
and groups to improve the quality of 
care provided to patients by providing 
educational services in quality 
improvement and leading quality 
improvement initiatives (84 FR 40813). 
Quality improvement services may be 
broad, and do not necessarily have to be 
specific towards an individual clinical 
process. An example of a broad quality 
improvement service would be for the 
QCDR to provide reports and educating 
clinicians on areas of improvement for 
patient populations by clinical 
condition for specific clinical care 
criteria. Furthermore, an example of an 
individual clinical process specific 
quality improvement service would be if 
the QCDR supports a metric that 
measures blood pressure management, 
the QCDR could use that data to identify 
best practices used by high performers 
and broadly educate other clinicians 
and groups on how they can improve 
the quality of care they provide. We 
believe educational services in quality 
improvement for eligible clinicians and 
groups would encourage meaningful 
and actionable feedback for clinicians to 
make improvements in patient care. To 
be clear, these QCDR quality 
improvement services would be 
separate and apart from any activities 
that are reported on under the 
improvement activities performance 
category. We believe improvement 
activities can be distinguished from 
quality improvement services, because 
they are actions taken by MIPS eligible 
clinicians under the improvement 

activities performance category. 
Improvement activities means an 
activity that relevant MIPS eligible 
clinician, organizations and other 
relevant stakeholders identify as 
improving clinical practice or care 
delivery and that the Secretary 
determines, when effectively executed, 
is likely to result in improved outcomes 
(§ 414.1305). Quality improvement 
services, on the other hand, would be 
actions taken by the QCDR. While these 
QCDR quality improvement services 
could potentially overlap with an 
improvement activity, requirements for 
the improvement activities performance 
category would still apply to MIPS 
eligible clinicians and groups. 

We proposed to require QCDRs to 
describe the quality improvement 
services they intend to support in their 
self-nomination for CMS review and 
approval. We intend on including the 
QCDR’s approved quality improvement 
services in the qualified posting for each 
approved QCDR (84 FR 40813). 

We received public comments on 
these proposals. The following is a 
summary of the comments we received 
and our responses. 

Comment: Several commenters agreed 
with the proposal to require QCDRs to 
engage in activities that improve quality 
of care and further cited their 
appreciation for the flexibility provided 
by CMS to meet the requirement. A few 
commenters suggested that CMS should 
provide a minimum threshold such as 
sharing links to the quality 
improvement education website or a 
QCDR platform with trending 
performance graphs. One commenter 
expressed its concern the terminology 
being used due to its opinion that 
improvement activities conducted by 
the MIPS eligible clinician and 
improvement services provided by the 
QCDR can be confusing. 

Response: We thank commenters for 
their support, and while we agree this 
proposal is important to engage QCDRs 
in activities that will foster 
improvement in the quality of care; after 
reviewing public comments received, 
we are not finalizing this proposal. 
However, since this policy is important 
to the quality of care, as well as, CMS, 
we want to prepare QCDRs for this 
policy to be considered for future 
rulemaking and would encourage 
QCDRs to start planning for this 
possibility. While we did not state a 
minimum threshold of the type of 
service that needs to be provided as part 
of our proposal, as described in the CY 
2020 PFS proposed rule (84 FR 40813), 
we provided examples of services, such 
as enhanced education and outreach, or 
providing reports and educating 

clinicians on areas of improvement for 
patient populations by clinical 
condition for specific clinical care 
criteria. We appreciate the commenters’ 
suggestions for providing a minimum 
threshold, and may consider this 
feedback for future rulemaking. As part 
of future rulemaking we may also 
consider requirements that would 
require that the QCDRs describe the 
activities they are proposing to support 
as a part of their self-nomination 
application, as well as the ability of the 
QCDR to provide this service to all the 
clinicians and groups it supports for a 
given performance period. We 
appreciate the concern with potential 
confusion between quality improvement 
services and improvement activities, in 
any future rulemaking we would be sure 
to clearly communicate that they are 
different as a part of our subregulatory 
guidance to educate stakeholders. 

Comment: Several commenters 
disagreed with the proposal to require 
QCDRs to engage in activities that 
improve quality of care citing concerns 
that the policy is vague, unclear, and 
could be used in an arbitrary fashion to 
possibly compare or rank QCDRs. A few 
commenters stated that additional 
details are necessary regarding what 
activities would meet this requirement, 
with a few commenters expressing that 
in place of finalizing this proposal, CMS 
should search for additional alternatives 
or publish a separate request for 
information followed by rulemaking 
that describes this proposal in more 
detail so that the public can provide a 
more thoughtful response. 

Response: We thank the commenters’ 
for their suggestions and agree that 
clarity is an important part of 
rulemaking. We agree with commenters 
that there needs to be more specificity 
in this proposal, and therefore, are not 
finalizing this requirement for this rule. 
Additionally, even though we are not 
finalizing this proposal, we continue to 
believe this policy is important, 
especially in the regard that QCDR 
applicants can innovate ideas for quality 
improvement services as they self- 
nominate, based on their capabilities 
and the needs of their clinicians and 
groups. 

We did not intend on the policy to be 
vague, unclear, or arbitrary but intended 
to provide flexibility to the QCDR as to 
the type of improvement service they 
may offer; the services offered would 
not be used to rank the QCDRs in any 
way but to serve as a helpful resource 
for clinicians and groups. To that end, 
we did not want to standardize the type 
of quality improvement services a QCDR 
should offer, and so we intentionally 
crafted a policy that was not overly 
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117 Quality Payment Program Overview. https://
qpp.cms.gov/about/qpp-overview. 

specific. With the understanding that 
QCDRs differ in size, we wanted to 
leave the type of service available up to 
the QCDR to determine what is feasible 
and appropriate for the clinicians and 
groups they support. An example of a 
broad quality improvement service 
would be for the QCDR to provide 
reports and educating clinicians on 
areas of improvement for patient 
populations by clinical condition for 
specific clinical care criteria. 
Furthermore, an example of an 
individual clinical process specific 
quality improvement service would be if 
the QCDR supports a metric that 
measures blood pressure management, 
the QCDR could use that data to identify 
best practices used by high performers 
and broadly educate other clinicians 
and groups on how they can improve 
the quality of care they provide. Our 
intention was not to compare QCDRs to 
one another, but to expand the quality 
improvement initiatives a QCDR could 
support and offer. This policy was 
meant to require QCDRs to describe the 
activities they would plan to support as 
a part of their self-nomination 
application. We will take these 
comments into consideration for future 
rulemaking. 

Comment: One commenter stated 
their belief that if this proposal is 
finalized, implementation should be 
delayed to give QCDRs the time to 
develop the necessary processes and 
identify the resources required to 
develop these types of services. Several 
commenters stated that this would 
require budgeting, planning and 
coordinating across staff or 
departmental areas that may not already 
be in place. Others stated that it would 
be too difficult or infeasible for QCDRs 
to change their business models to 
adopt. 

Response: As discussed in the CY 
2020 PFS proposed rule (84 FR 40813), 
this policy was proposed with a delayed 
implementation beginning with the 
2023 MIPS payment year (for the 2021 
performance period). We understand 
that there may be time needed to 
prepare for this requirement, including 
time to budget, plan, coordinate from a 
staffing perspective, and possibly 
prepare for from a business perspective. 
Taking these public comments into 
account we are not finalizing this 
proposal in this rule. We will take these 
comments into consideration for future 
rulemaking. 

Comment: Several commenters stated 
this policy may be unnecessary 
considering the reports and activities 
QCDRs already conduct aimed at 
improving quality. 

Response: As stated above, we are not 
finalizing this policy at this time. 
However, we do want to clarify that 
while some of the activities currently 
being done by QCDRs could fulfill the 
proposal for fostering quality 
improvement, not all QCDRs are 
consistently providing these reports to 
their participating clinicians. We 
intended to provide flexibility to the 
QCDR as to the type of improvement 
service they may offer. We will consider 
this feedback as we develop a potential 
proposal for future rulemaking. 

Comment: Several commenters stated 
that this policy would expand 
responsibilities of QCDRs beyond their 
initially intended functions. Other 
commenters stated that this would 
create undue burden especially for 
small QCDRs. 

Response: As stated above, we are not 
finalizing this policy at this time. 
However, we believe that there are 
many existing QCDRs that already 
provide quality improvement services, 
even outside of the Quality Payment 
Program. Our vision for QCDRs requires 
the need for evolvement by the QCDRs 
to potentially providing additional 
services that what was initially required 
under the legacy PQRS program or 
under the first few years of MIPS. We do 
not believe that such a policy would 
create undue burden on smaller QCDRs. 
We will take this feedback into 
consideration when developing a 
potential proposal for future 
rulemaking. 

After consideration of the comments, 
we are not finalizing our proposals. 
Specifically, we are not finalizing at 
§ 414.1400(b)(2)(iii) that beginning with 
the 2023 MIPS payment year, the 
QCDRs must foster services to clinicians 
and groups to improve the quality of 
care provided to patients by providing 
educational services in quality 
improvement and leading quality 
improvement initiatives. We are also not 
finalizing the proposed requirement that 
QCDRs describe the quality 
improvement services they intend to 
support in their self-nomination for 
CMS review and approval. While we are 
not including the QCDR’s approved 
quality improvement services in the 
qualified posting for each approved 
QCDR, we will consider proposing this 
requirement in subsequent future 
rulemaking, and would encourage 
QCDRs to prepare as such. 

(iii) Enhanced Performance Feedback 
Requirement 

Section 1848(q)(12)(A)(ii) of the Act 
requires the Secretary to encourage the 
provision of performance feedback 
through QCDRs. In addition, in 

establishing the requirements, the 
Secretary must consider, among other 
things, whether an entity provides 
timely performance reports to 
participants at the individual 
participant level (section 
1848(m)(3)(E)(ii)(III) of the Act). 
Currently, CMS requires QCDRs to 
provide timely performance feedback at 
least 4 times a year on all of the MIPS 
performance categories that the QCDR 
reports to CMS (82 FR 53812). Based on 
our experiences thus far under the 
Quality Payment Program, we agree that 
providing feedback at least 4 times a 
year is appropriate. However, in the 
future CMS would like to see, and 
therefore, encourages QCDRs, to provide 
timely feedback on a more frequent 
basis more than 4 times a year. Receipt 
of more frequent feedback will help 
clinicians and groups make more timely 
changes to their practice to ensure the 
highest quality of care is being provided 
to patients. We see value in providing 
more timely feedback to meet the 
objectives 117 of the Quality Payment 
Program in improving the care received 
by Medicare beneficiaries, lowering the 
costs to the Medicare program through 
improvement of care and health, and 
advance the use of healthcare 
information between allied providers 
and patients. We also believe there is 
value in this performance feedback, and 
therefore, encourage QCDRs to work 
with their clinicians to get the data in 
earlier in the reporting period so the 
QCDR can give meaningful, timely 
feedback. 

In the QCDR performance feedback 
currently being provided to clinicians 
and groups, we have heard from 
stakeholders that that not all QCDRs 
provide feedback the same way. We 
have heard through stakeholder 
comments that some QCDR feedback 
contains information needed to improve 
quality, whereas other QCDR feedback 
does not supply such information due to 
the data collection timeline. 
Additionally, we believe that clinicians 
would benefit from feedback on how 
they compare to other clinicians who 
have submitted data on a given measure 
(MIPS quality measure or QCDR 
measure) within the QCDR they are 
reporting through, so they can identify 
areas of measurement in which 
improvement is needed, and 
furthermore, they can see how they 
compare to their peers based within a 
QCDR, since the feedback provided by 
the QCDR would be limited to those 
who reported on a given measure using 
that specific QCDR. 
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Therefore, we proposed a change so 
that QCDRs structure feedback in a 
similar manner (84 FR 40814). We 
proposed a new paragraph at 
§ 414.1400(b)(2)(iv), beginning with the 
2023 MIPS payment year, to require that 
QCDRs provide performance feedback to 
their clinicians and groups at least 4 
times a year, and provide specific 
feedback to their clinicians and groups 
on how they compare to other clinicians 
who have submitted data on a given 
measure within the QCDR (84 FR 
40814). (Note: Since we are not 
finalizing § 414.1400(b)(2)(iii) (see 
section III.K.3.g.(3)(a)(ii) of this final 
rule), the previously proposed 
§ 414.1400(b)(2)(iv) will now become 
§ 414.1400(b)(2)(iii).) Exceptions to this 
requirement may occur if the QCDR 
does not receive the data from their 
clinician until the end of the 
performance period. We also solicited 
comment on other exceptions that may 
be necessary under this requirement. 

We also understand that QCDRs can 
only provide feedback on data they have 
collected on their clinicians and groups, 
and realize the comparison would be 
limited to that data and not reflect the 
larger sample of those that have 
submitted on the measure for MIPS, 
which the QCDR does not have access 
to. We believe QCDR internal 
comparisons can still help MIPS eligible 
clinicians identify areas where further 
improvement is needed. The ability for 
MIPS eligible clinicians to be able to 
know in real time how they are 
performing against their peers, within a 
QCDR, provides immediate actionable 
feedback. We believe this provides 
value gained for clinicians as the 
majority of QCDRs are specialty specific 
or regional based, therefore the clinician 
can gain peer comparisons that are 
specific to their peer cohort, which can 
be specialty specific or locality based. 
Furthermore, we also proposed to 
strengthen the QCDR self-nomination 
process at § 414.1400(b)(1) to add that 
beginning with the 2023 MIPS payment 
year, QCDRs are required to attest 
during the self-nomination process that 
they can provide performance feedback 
at least 4 times a year (as specified at 
§ 414.1400(b)(2)(iii)) (84 FR 40814). We 
received public comments on these 
proposals. The following is a summary 
of the comments we received and our 
responses. 

Comment: Several commenters agreed 
with the proposal for QCDRs to provide 
enhanced performance feedback at least 
4 times a year including comparisons to 
other clinicians who reported the same 
measure, at minimum. Commenters 
expressed their belief that the feedback 
and comparison is very beneficial to 

their participants and helps them 
identify potential areas for performance 
improvement as compared to their 
peers. 

Response: We thank commenters for 
their support. 

Comment: A few of the commenters 
stated their opinion that CMS should 
finalize exceptions for occasions when 
the QCDR does not receive data from the 
clinician until the end of the 
performance period. 

Response: As proposed in the CY 
2020 PFS proposed rule (84 FR 40814), 
we also stated that exceptions to this 
requirement may occur if the QCDR 
does not receive the data from their 
clinician until the end of the 
performance period. We would depend 
on the QCDRs to let us know as soon as 
possible when there are issues that arise 
that would cause a delay in providing 
performance feedback. 

Comment: Another commenter stated 
its opinion that while it agrees with the 
intent of providing enhanced feedback 
at least 4 times per year, without 
requiring data be submitted regularly 
and consistently across all collection 
types, improvement in individual 
patient and population health outcomes 
may not be experienced as originally 
intended in the MACRA legislation. 

Response: We appreciate the feedback 
on requiring data to be submitted 
regularly and consistently across all 
collection types, but believe that 
improvements in individual patients 
and population health outcomes can 
still be experienced in smaller cohorts 
on a QCDR by QCDR basis. 

After consideration of the comments, 
we are finalizing our proposal with 
technical modifications to update the 
numbering, § 414.1400(b)(2)(iv) will 
now become § 414.1400(b)(2)(iii) 
because we did not finalize the 
requirement for QCDRs to engage in 
activities that would foster 
improvement in the quality of care 
proposal at § 414.1400(b)(2)(iii) per 
section III.K.3.g.(3)(a)(ii) of this final 
rule. Specifically, we are finalizing at 
§ 414.1400(b)(2)(iii), beginning with the 
2023 MIPS payment year, to require that 
QCDRs provide performance feedback to 
their clinicians and groups at least 4 
times a year, and provide specific 
feedback to their clinicians and groups 
on how they compare to other clinicians 
who have submitted data on a given 
measure within the QCDR. Exceptions 
to this requirement may occur if the 
QCDR does not receive the data from 
their clinician until the end of the 
performance period. In addition, we are 
also finalizing our proposal as proposed, 
to strengthen the QCDR self-nomination 
process at § 414.1400(b)(1) to add that 

beginning with the 2023 MIPS payment 
year, QCDRs are required to attest 
during the self-nomination process that 
they can provide performance feedback 
at least 4 times a year (as specified at 
§ 414.1400(b)(2)(iii)) (84 FR 40814). 

In addition, the current performance 
period begins January 1 and ends on 
December 31st, and the corresponding 
data submission deadline is typically 
March 31st as described at 
§ 414.1325(e)(1). As discussed above, we 
have heard from QCDR stakeholders 
that in some instances clinicians wait 
until the end of the performance period 
to submit data to the third party 
intermediary, who are then unable to 
provide meaningful feedback to their 
clinicians 4 times a year. Therefore, in 
the CY 2020 PFS proposed rule (84 FR 
40814), we sought comment for future 
notice-and-comment rulemaking on 
whether we should require MIPS 
eligible clinicians, groups, and virtual 
groups who utilize a QCDR to submit 
data throughout the performance period, 
and prior to the close of the 
performance period (that is, December 
31st). We also sought comment for 
future notice-and-comment rulemaking, 
on whether clinicians and groups can 
start submitting their data starting April 
1 to ensure that the QCDR is providing 
feedback and the clinician or group 
during the performance period (84 FR 
40814). This would allow QCDRs some 
time to provide enhanced and 
actionable feedback to MIPS eligible 
clinicians prior to the data submission 
deadline. 

While we are not summarizing and 
responding to these comments we 
received in this final rule, we thank the 
commenters for their responses and will 
take them into consideration as we 
develop future policies for QCDRs. 

(b) QCDR Measures 

We refer readers to § 414.1400(b)(1), 
the CY 2018 Quality Payment Program 
final rule (82 FR 53814) and the CY 
2019 PFS final rule (83 FR 59898 
through 59900) for our previously 
established policies for the QCDR 
measure self-nomination process. In the 
CY 2020 PFS proposed rule (84 FR 
40814 through 40819), we proposed 
policies related to: (a) Considerations for 
QCDR measure approval; (b) 
requirements for QCDR measure 
approval; (c) considerations for QCDR 
measure rejections; (d) the approval 
process; and (e) QCDR measures that 
have failed to reach benchmarking 
thresholds. These are discussed in detail 
below. 
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(c) QCDR Measure Requirements 
In this final rule, we are clarifying 

that the newly finalized QCDR measure 
considerations and requirements for 
approval apply to all QCDR measures, 
regardless of whether they have been 
approved for previous performance 
periods or are new QCDR measures for 
the 2021 performance period and future 
years. We will not be grandfathering in 
previously approved QCDR measures. 

(i) QCDR Measure Considerations and 
Requirements for Approval or Rejection 

Through education and outreach, we 
have heard stakeholders’ concerns about 
the complexity of reporting when there 
is a large inventory of QCDR measures 
to choose from, and believe our 
proposals will help to ensure that the 
measures made available in MIPS are 
meaningful to a clinician’s scope of 
practice. In the CY 2020 PFS proposed 
rule (84 FR 40814), we proposed to 
codify established QCDR measure 
considerations and proposed, beginning 
with the CY 2021 performance period, 
a number of QCDR measure specific 
requirements, that would generally align 
with MIPS measure policies, which can 
be found in the CY 2018 Quality 
Payment Program final rule (82 FR 
53636), and as described in the CY 2020 
PFS proposed rule (84 FR 40745 
through 40752), as well as section 
III.K.3.c.(1) of this final rule. 

(A) QCDR Measure Considerations 

(aa) Previously Finalized QCDR 
Measure Considerations 

We generally refer readers to the 
§ 414.1400(b)(3), CY 2017 Quality 
Payment Program final rule (81 FR 
77374 through 77375) and the CY 2019 
PFS final rule (83 FR 59900 through 
59902) for previously finalized 
standards and criteria used for selecting 
and approving QCDR measures. QCDR 
measures are reviewed for inclusion on 
an annual basis during the QCDR 
measure review process that occurs 
once the self-nomination period closes 
(82 FR 53810). All previously approved 
QCDR measures and new QCDR 
measures are currently reviewed on an 
annual basis to determine whether they 
are appropriate for the program (82 FR 
53811). The QCDR measure review 
process occurs after the self-nomination 
period closes on September 1st. QCDR 
measures are not finalized or removed 
through notice and comment 
rulemaking; instead, they are currently 
approved or not approved through a 
subregulatory processes (82 FR 53639). 

In the CY 2019 PFS final rule (83 FR 
59902), we finalized our proposal to 
apply the following criteria beginning 

with the 2021 MIPS payment year when 
considering QCDR measures for possible 
inclusion in MIPS: 

• Measures that are beyond the 
measure concept phase of development. 

• Preference given to measures that 
are outcome-based rather than clinical 
process measures. 

• Measures that address patient safety 
and adverse events. 

• Measures that identify appropriate 
use of diagnosis and therapeutics. 

• Measures that address the domain 
for care coordination. 

• Measures that address the domain 
for patient and caregiver experience. 

• Measures that address efficiency, 
cost and resource use. 

• Measures that address significant 
variation in performance. 

In the CY 2020 PFS proposed rule (84 
FR 40815), we proposed to codify a 
number of those previously finalized 
QCDR measure considerations that we 
had finalized in the CY 2019 PFS final 
rule (83 FR 59902). We also proposed to 
amend § 414.1400 by adding 
§ 414.1400(b)(3)(iv) to include the 
following previously finalized QCDR 
measure considerations for approval (84 
FR 40815): 

• Preference for measures that are 
outcome-based rather than clinical 
process measures. 

• Measures that address patient safety 
and adverse events. 

• Measures that identify appropriate 
use of diagnosis and therapeutics. 

• Measures that address the domain 
of care coordination. 

• Measures that address the domain 
for patient and caregiver experience. 

• Measures that address efficiency, 
cost, and resource use. 

More information on QCDR measure 
approval criteria can be found in the 
QCDR/qualified registry Self- 
Nomination Tool-Kit in the Quality 
Payment Program Resource Library. 

We refer readers to the CY 2020 PFS 
proposed rule (84 FR 40815) and section 
III.K.3.g.(3)(c)(i)(B) of this final rule 
where we discuss changes to the 
following previously finalized 
considerations into requirements: 

• Measures that are beyond the 
measure concept phase of development. 

• Measures that address significant 
variation in performance. 

We did not receive public comments 
on this proposal. 

Therefore, we are finalizing our 
proposal as proposed by adding 
§ 414.1400(b)(3)(iv) to include the 
following QCDR measure considerations 
for approval: 

• Preference for measures that are 
outcome-based rather than clinical 
process measures. 

• Measures that address patient safety 
and adverse events. 

• Measures that identify appropriate 
use of diagnosis and therapeutics. 

• Measures that address the domain 
of care coordination. 

• Measures that address the domain 
for patient and caregiver experience. 

• Measures that address efficiency, 
cost, and resource use. 

We refer readers to section 
III.K.3.g.(3)(c)(i)(B)(aa) of this final rule, 
for a discussion regarding the following 
previously finalized considerations into 
requirements (84 FR 40815): 

• Measures that are beyond the 
measure concept phase of development. 

• Measures that address significant 
variation in performance. 

(bb) New QCDR Measure Considerations 
for Approval 

(AA) QCDR Measure Availability 

In the CY 2018 Quality Payment 
Program final rule (82 FR 53813 through 
53814), we finalized a policy beginning 
with the 2018 performance period, that 
allowed QCDRs to seek permission from 
another QCDR to use an existing and 
approved QCDR measure. If a QCDR 
would like to report on an existing 
QCDR measure that is owned by another 
QCDR, they must have permission from 
the QCDR that owns the measure that 
they can use the measure for the 
performance period. Permission must be 
granted at the time of self-nomination, 
so that the QCDR that is using the QCDR 
measure can include written proof of 
permission for CMS review and 
approval. We also finalized in the CY 
2018 Quality Payment Program final 
rule (82 FR 53814) that once QCDR 
measures are approved, we will assign 
QCDR measure IDs, and the same 
measure IDs must be used by the other 
QCDRs that have permission to also 
report on the measure. 

We generally encourage QCDR 
measure owners to permit other QCDRs 
to report their measures on behalf of 
MIPS eligible clinicians for purposes of 
MIPS. To the extent that QCDR measure 
owners limit the availability of their 
measures, such limitations may 
adversely affect a QCDR’s ability to 
benchmark the measure, the robustness 
of the benchmark, or the comparability 
of MIPS eligible clinicians’ performance 
results on the measure. For these 
reasons, we proposed to amend 
§ 414.1400 to add paragraph (b)(3)(iv)(H) 
to state that CMS may consider the 
extent to which a QCDR measure is 
available to MIPS eligible clinicians 
reporting through QCDRs other than the 
QCDR measure owner for purposes of 
MIPS (84 FR 40815). If CMS determines 
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that a QCDR measure is not available to 
MIPS eligible clinicians, groups, and 
virtual groups reporting through other 
QCDRs, CMS may not approve the 
measure. 

We received public comments on this 
proposal. The following is a summary of 
the comments we received and our 
responses. We also acknowledge that we 
received several comments that were 
out of scope for this final rule, and 
therefore, are not addressing in this rule, 
but thank commenters for this feedback. 

Comment: A few commenters 
supported the proposal to consider 
QCDR measure availability as part of the 
QCDR measure approval process due to 
their beliefs that it would encourage 
harmonization and collaboration among 
QCDRs while reducing duplication 
resulting from the unwillingness of 
some QCDRs to share measures. 

Response: We thank commenters for 
their support. 

Comment: Several commenters stated 
that CMS should provide an 
opportunity for QCDR measure owners 
to respond to allegations of 
unavailability before this is allowed to 
be a consideration in the measure 
approval process. 

Response: We agree that QCDR 
measure owners should be given a 
chance to respond to instances where 
there is alleged blocking of the use of a 
QCDR measure. Therefore, we request 
that QCDRs keep documentation as to 
why a QCDR measure licensing 
agreement could not be reached, and on 
a case by case basis we will review the 
information on why the QCDR measure 
was not made available to another 
QCDR. We would expect that QCDR 
measure owners would be able to 
provide evidence to support their claim, 
should it be requested, as to why a given 
QCDR should not be allowed to use 
their QCDR measure. 

Comment: Many commenters 
disagreed with the proposal to consider 
the extent to which a QCDR measure is 
available to other QCDRs as part of the 
measure approval process citing 
concerns regarding inappropriate or 
inconsistent implementation, incorrect 
understanding of measure 
specifications, and lack of standardized 
data methods resulting in inaccurate 
benchmarking by the borrowing QCDR. 
Another commenter stated they would 
consider the sharing of measures if the 
other QCDR adhered to certain 
standards and terms set out by the 
QCDR measure owner. 

Response: We thank the commenters 
for raising these concerns. To respond, 
we first clarify that the intent of this 
proposal was to ensure that all QCDR 
measures that are considered for a given 

performance period, are readily 
available for other QCDRs to license. In 
practice, this would mean that should 
the borrowing QCDR meet the terms of 
a QCDR measure owner’s license 
agreement, the borrowing QCDR should 
be able to report on the measure. We do 
not dictate what is to be included in a 
QCDR measure licensing agreement, or 
if fees and to what amount are tied to 
QCDR measure licensure, and 
ultimately defer to the QCDR measure 
owner, borrower, and their respective 
legal teams to come to an agreement. We 
would expect that if QCDRs decide to 
require a QCDR measure licensure 
agreement for its QCDR measures, it 
would include the QCDR measure 
owner’s terms of use. The terms may 
include implementation criteria to 
ensure that the measure is programmed 
and collected in a way that is consistent 
with what the QCDR measure owner 
intends, thereby avoiding concerns with 
inappropriate or inconsistent 
implementation. In the CY 2019 PFS 
final rule (83 FR 59895 through 59897), 
we finalized changes to the definition of 
a QCDR at § 414.1305 that beginning 
with the 2022 MIPS payment year, that 
a QCDR is an entity with clinical 
expertise in medicine and in quality 
measurement development that collects 
medical or clinical data on behalf of a 
MIPS eligible clinician for the purpose 
of patient and disease tracking to foster 
improvement in the quality of care 
provided to patients. We believe that 
QCDRs that are approved based on the 
revised QCDR definition for the 2022 
MIPS payment year and future years, 
will be able to understand measure 
specifications since they are required to 
have measure development expertise 
and thereby understand measure 
specifications in order to be approved as 
a QCDR. Furthermore, as a part of the 
QCDR measure license user agreement, 
QCDR measure owners could include 
the data standardization methods they 
wish to be used to ensure consistent 
data collection, to ensure that borrowing 
QCDRs are utilizing the same standards 
consistently. We believe approved 
QCDRs should be able to comprehend 
and adhere to a preferred standardized 
data methodology, should the QCDR 
measure owner have one. In addition, 
QCDRs that are approved for the 2020 
performance period and future years, 
should be able to utilize standardized 
data methodologies based on their 
measure experience. For QCDR measure 
owners that implement QCDR measure 
licensing agreements which include 
terms of use, they may come to find 
instances where a borrowing QCDR does 
not meet their terms prior to granting 

permission to borrowing the measure. 
We would expect QCDR measure 
owners to be able to provide evidence 
to justify instances where their measure 
was made available but ultimately could 
not be borrowed by another QCDR, for 
CMS’ consideration on a case-by-case 
basis. Our intention with this policy is 
to move away from having duplicative 
measures in the program, simply 
because QCDRs are unwilling to license 
their QCDR measures to one another. 
Continuously retaining duplicative 
QCDR measures in the program because 
QCDRs are unwilling to license 
measures to one another is 
counterintuitive to the Meaningful 
Measure Initiative, and leads to measure 
bloat. In instances where CMS finds that 
QCDRs are blocking the use of their 
QCDR measure from other QCDRs 
without any evidence that proves the 
borrowing QCDR is unable to meet the 
QCDR measure owner’s terms, we will 
likely approve another similar QCDR 
measure over this one. All factors will 
be considered prior to CMS determining 
which QCDR measure will continue on 
in the program. 

Comment: Some commenters were 
concerned with the dilution of 
important feedback that is needed to 
drive key improvements in care. 

Response: We disagree that allowing 
other QCDRs to borrow a QCDR’s 
measure will lead to the dilution of 
important feedback that is needed to 
drive key improvements in care. Having 
a larger cohort of MIPS eligible 
clinicians reporting on a given QCDR 
measure will provide for more 
meaningful data that will give MIPS 
eligible clinicians and groups a better 
idea of how they compare to their peers. 
Therefore, the data will provide a more 
accurate picture of where there are areas 
of improvement in order to drive quality 
in the care provided. 

Comment: Several commenters 
expressed other concerns with the 
proposal including their beliefs that: 
The term ‘‘available’’ is not well defined 
and that CMS should elaborate on what 
criteria it would use to determine 
whether a measure is truly unavailable 
for reporting through other QCDRs. One 
commenter requested that CMS provide 
scenarios of what the proposal was 
trying to address. 

Response: We thank the commenters 
for raising these concerns. To clarify, a 
QCDR measure is available when the 
QCDR measure owner is willing to 
allow other QCDRs to borrow their 
QCDR measure with the appropriate 
permissions and/or licensing. We leave 
measure license user agreements, 
expectations, and terms between the 
measure owner and borrower. We are 
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trying to address scenarios in which a 
QCDR measure is approved, but the 
QCDR measure owner does not allow 
any outside QCDRs to use their QCDR 
measure. We wish to place higher 
priority on measures that can be used by 
all clinicians participating in the 
program. 

Comment: Some commenters stated 
that withholding measure approval 
based on lack of availability would 
potentially deprive clinicians of an 
otherwise valid and useful measure to 
report on. 

Response: We understand the 
commenters concern, but want to ensure 
that duplicative measures are not 
approved because QCDRs are unwilling 
to license QCDR measures to one 
another. If a QCDR measure is not 
approved, it does not mean it cannot be 
collected on by the QCDR for purposes 
of quality improvement, rather the 
measure would not be available for 
MIPS eligible clinicians to use for 
participating under MIPS and any data 
collected on that measure would not be 
applicable for MIPS. 

After consideration of the comments, 
we are finalizing our proposal as 
proposed to amend § 414.1400 to add 
paragraph (b)(3)(iv)(H) to state that CMS 
may consider the extent to which a 
QCDR measure is available to MIPS 
eligible clinicians reporting through 
QCDRs other than the QCDR measure 
owner for purposes of MIPS. If CMS 
determines that a QCDR measure is not 
available to MIPS eligible clinicians, 
groups, and virtual groups reporting 
through other QCDRs, we may not 
approve the measure. 

(BB) QCDR Measure Addresses a 
Measurement Gap 

As a part of the QCDR measure 
development process, QCDRs should 
conduct an environmental scan of 
existing QCDR measures; MIPS quality 
measures; quality measures retired from 
the legacy program, PQRS; and review 
the most recent CMS Quality Measure 
Development Plan Annual Report, 
which is currently available for 2019 at 
https://www.cms.gov/Medicare/Quality- 
Payment-Program/Measure- 
Development/2019-Quality-MDP- 
Annual-Report-and-Appendices.zip and 
the Blueprint for the CMS Measures 
Management System: https://
www.cms.gov/Medicare/Quality- 
Initiatives-Patient-Assessment- 
Instruments/MMS/Downloads/ 
Blueprint.pdf for guidance in areas 
where CMS has identified gaps in 
quality measurement to reduce the 
possibility of duplicative measure 
development. In the CY 2020 PFS 
proposed rule (84 FR 40815), we 

proposed to amend § 414.1400 to add 
§ 414.1400(b)(3)(iv)(I) to state that we 
would give greater consideration to 
measures for which QCDRs: (a) 
Conducted an environmental scan of 
existing QCDR measures; MIPS quality 
measures; quality measures retired from 
the legacy Physician Quality Reporting 
System (PQRS) program; and (b) utilized 
the CMS Quality Measure Development 
Plan Annual Report and the Blueprint 
for the CMS Measures Management 
System to identify measurement gaps 
prior to measure development (84 FR 
40815). 

We received public comments on this 
proposal. The following is a summary of 
the comments we received and our 
responses. 

Comment: One commenter requested 
clarification on whether a performance 
gap needs to be demonstrated by data 
collection via a registry over a specified 
period of time (for example, 2 years), or 
if a health care survey would 
sufficiently demonstrate evidence of a 
performance gap. The commenter also 
questioned what constitutes ‘‘significant 
variation’’ to ensure proposed measures 
meet CMS’ expectations. 

Response: In the proposed rule, we 
proposed that we would give greater 
consideration to measures for which 
QCDRs: (a) Conducted an environmental 
scan of existing QCDR measures; MIPS 
quality measures; quality measures 
retired from the legacy Physician 
Quality Reporting System (PQRS) 
program; and (b) utilized the CMS 
Quality Measure Development Plan 
Annual Report and the Blueprint for the 
CMS Measures Management System to 
identify measurement gaps prior to 
measure development (84 FR 40815). 
The Blueprint for the CMS Measures 
Management System https://
www.cms.gov/Medicare/Quality- 
Initiatives-Patient-Assessment- 
Instruments/MMS/Downloads/ 
Blueprint.pdf defines a performance gap 
as when there is known variation in 
performance. A measure that is 
considered to have a performance gap 
would not be considered topped out, as 
described in the CY 2017 Quality 
Payment Program final rule (81 FR 
77282 through 77283). The performance 
gap may be identified by data submitted 
to the registry on the given measure, or 
through current clinical study citations 
(within the past 5 years), a health care 
survey would not provide sufficient 
evidence of a performance gap. 

After consideration of the comments, 
we are finalizing our proposal as 
proposed, to amend § 414.1400 to add 
§ 414.1400(b)(3)(iv)(I) to state that we 
would give greater consideration to 
measures for which QCDRs: (a) 

Conducted an environmental scan of 
existing QCDR measures; MIPS quality 
measures; quality measures retired from 
the legacy Physician Quality Reporting 
System (PQRS) program; and (b) utilized 
the CMS Quality Measure Development 
Plan Annual Report and the Blueprint 
for the CMS Measures Management 
System to identify measurement gaps 
prior to measure development. 

(CC) QCDRs Measures Meeting 
Benchmarking Thresholds 

Over the first 2 years of MIPS, we 
have observed instances where QCDR 
measures have been approved for 
continued use in the program, but have 
had low reporting volumes, below the 
case minimum and reporting volume 
thresholds required for a measure to be 
benchmarked within the program. As 
described in the CY 2017 Quality 
Payment Program final rule (81 FR 
77277 through 77282), for benchmarks 
to be developed, a measure must have 
a minimum of 20 individual clinicians 
or groups who reported the measure to 
meet the data completeness requirement 
and the minimum case size criteria. 
QCDRs should be aware of which 
measures are considered low-reported, 
since measures that do not meet 
benchmarking thresholds result in a 3- 
point floor, as described in the CY 2017 
Quality Payment Program final rule (81 
FR 77282). QCDR measures are 
reviewed and approved on an annual 
basis, and as a part of the review 
process, we review: The benchmarking 
file from the previous year (for example, 
the 2019 Quality Benchmark file, found 
on the Quality Payment Program 
Resource Library, which is available at 
https://qpp.cms.gov/about/resource- 
library); production submission data 
submitted from the previous year’s data 
submission period; and data provided to 
us by the QCDRs themselves. Note to 
readers when the CY 2020 PFS 
proposed rule was published the 2019 
Quality Benchmark file could be found 
at https://qpp-cm-prod-content.s3
.amazonaws.com/uploads/342/2019
%20MIPS%20Quality%20
Benchmarks.zip however after 
publishing that rule, the link has since 
been updated and can now be found at 
the link above (https://qpp.cms.gov/ 
about/resource-library) by searching for 
‘‘2019 Quality Benchmark file.’’ 

In the CY 2020 PFS proposed rule (84 
FR 40816), as discussed in our QCDR 
measure rejection considerations, we 
proposed that a QCDR measure that 
does not meet case minimum and 
reporting volumes required for 
benchmarking after being in the 
program for 2 consecutive CY 
performance may not continue to be 
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approved in the future if our proposal 
is finalized as proposed. We noted that 
this factor is parallel to what was 
proposed for MIPS quality measures in 
section III.K.3.c.(1) of the proposed rule 
(84 FR 40816), which is being finalized 
in section III.K.3.c.(1) of this final rule, 
and is important when considering the 
volume of QCDR measures that are 
currently in the program that have had 
low reporting rates year-over-year. We 
proposed to amend § 414.1400 to add 
paragraph (b)(3)(iv)(J) to state that, 
beginning with the 2020 performance 
period, we place greater preference on 
QCDR measures that meet case 
minimum and reporting volumes 
required for benchmarking after being in 
the program for 2 consecutive CY 
performance periods (84 FR 40816). 
Those that do not, may not continue to 
be approved. We refer readers to section 
III.K.3.g.(3)(c)(ii) in the proposed rule 
(84 FR 40816) and section 
III.K.3.g.(3)(c)(ii) of this final rule, for a 
discussion on how QCDRs may create 
participation plans for existing 
approved QCDR measures that have 
failed to reach benchmarking 
thresholds, in order to be reconsidered 
for future use. We also refer readers to 
§ 414.1330 for additional information. 

We received public comments on this 
proposal. The following is a summary of 
the comments we received and our 
responses. 

Comment: A few commenters 
disagreed with the proposal to 
potentially reject QCDR measures that 
do not meet case minimum and 
reporting volumes required for 
benchmarking after being in the 
program for 2 consecutive CY 
performance periods due to their beliefs 
that the policy of awarding fewer points 
for reporting non-benchmarked 
measures is enough to discourage use of 
these measures without further 
negatively impacting clinicians who 
have few other measures to report. 

Response: While the quality scoring 
policy referenced by the commenters 
that provides a 3-point floor for 
measures that are submitted, but is 
unable to be scored because it does not 
meet the required case minimum, does 
not have a benchmark, or does not meet 
the data completeness requirement 
could have an impact on reduced 
reporting volumes, we believe this 2- 
year lifecycle and participation plan 
will more directly address the issue of 
low reported measures. We refer readers 
to section III.K.3.d.(1) and 
§ 414.1380(b)(1)(i)(A) and (B) which 
provides details on the MIPS 
performance category scores. 

Comment: A few commenters 
disagreed with the proposal due to their 

beliefs that it would reduce the number 
of available measures to a point that it 
would be a hardship for certain 
specialties to participate in MIPS; and 
eliminating a measure after 2 years in 
the program would deter QCDRs from 
investing in and developing new 
measures, maintaining existing 
measures, and putting forward MVP 
proposals. A few commenters expressed 
their opinion that prior to rejecting a 
QCDR measure that is not meeting 
thresholds, CMS should work with 
QCDR measure stewards to understand 
why a measure is not meeting 
thresholds and the importance of these 
measures to clinicians in specialized 
fields or clinicians treating less common 
diseases or conditions. 

Response: While we appreciate the 
commenters concerns, we believe that 
maintaining low-reported measures in 
the program over multiple years, is 
counterintuitive to the Meaningful 
Measurement Initiative and indicative 
of metrics that are not of interest to the 
majority of clinicians within a given 
specialty. We believe that removing 
low-reported measures should not deter 
QCDRs in investing and developing new 
measures, maintaining existing 
measures, or putting forward MVP 
proposals. We believe that tracking 
measure reporting volumes over the 
years will allow QCDRs to determine 
whether the metric is meaningful to 
their eligible clinicians and group and 
allow for them to make revisions to 
existing measures or develop new 
measures accordingly. In addition, we 
are aware of instances in which 
measures may be low-reported due to 
being highly sub-specialized. Because of 
that, we proposed a potential mitigation 
strategy for QCDR measures with low- 
reporting volumes that do not meet 
benchmarking thresholds. As described 
in the CY 2020 PFS proposed rule (84 
FR 40819), in instances where a QCDR 
believes a low-reported QCDR measure 
that did not meet benchmarking 
thresholds is still important and 
relevant to a specialist’s practice, the 
QCDR may develop and submit a QCDR 
measure participation plan for our 
consideration. The QCDR measure 
participation plan must include the 
QCDR’s detailed plans and changes to 
encourage eligible clinicians and groups 
to submit data on the low-reported 
QCDR measure for purposes of the MIPS 
program. As examples, a QCDR measure 
participation plan could include one or 
more of the following: Development of 
an education and communication plan; 
update the QCDR measure’s 
specification with changes to encourage 
broader participation, which would 

require review and approval by us; or 
require reporting on the QCDR measure 
as a condition of reporting through the 
QCDR. Prior to measures being 
eliminated from the program for a given 
specialty, we do conduct a review of 
remaining MIPS quality measures and 
QCDR measures to determine if there is 
a sufficient number of measures left. 
Once a participation plan is 
implemented, we plan to monitor the 
QCDR measure to determine if there is 
an increase in reporting volumes. We 
understand that the measure 
development process is time-consuming 
and costly, however. If a QCDR measure 
is removed because of low-reporting 
volumes, but a QCDR continues to 
collect data on the measure outside of 
the MIPS program, the measure could be 
reconsidered for the program in the 
future. As we develop MVPs, we will 
consider how each policy interacts and 
make any appropriate adjustments in 
future rulemaking. 

Comment: A few commenters 
opposed the proposal due to their 
beliefs that: The 2-year period is not 
long enough for some measures to 
achieve acceptable numbers of adoption 
or for EHR vendors to complete data 
integration to support QCDR measures 
and that failure to achieve benchmark 
status does not necessarily indicate that 
a measure is not meaningful. In regards 
to the time necessary for EHR vendors 
to support QCDR measures, one 
commenter noted this process can take 
up to 18 months from the time a vendor 
learns of a new or revised set of QCDR 
measures until the development life 
cycle is complete. 

Response: The 2-year timeframe was 
decided upon after review and 
consideration of benchmarking trends as 
indicated in the quality measure 
benchmark files, for the appropriate 
amount of time a measure typically 
needs to reach benchmarking 
thresholds. While we appreciate the 
commenters concerns, to clarify, EHR 
vendors would only be able to report on 
QCDR measures if they self-nominate to 
be a QCDR, and meet the QCDR 
definition, as described at 
§ 414.1400(b)(2)(ii) in the CY 2019 PFS 
final rule (83 FR 59895 through 59896). 
Since QCDRs will be required to test 
their measures prior to self-nominating 
them, as reflected at 
§ 414.1400(b)(3)(v)(C), it is assumed that 
the QCDR would have considered the 
time it takes for data integration from an 
EHR prior to testing the measure to 
ensure that measure is feasible. If a 
QCDR cannot timely complete the data 
integration process for a QCDR measure, 
it should delay self-nominating that 
QCDR measure until it is 
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implementable. We note that QCDR 
measures should not be submitted for 
consideration until they are fully 
developed and tested, including the 
ability to be supported by EHR vendors. 
In addition, we believe this issue is 
mitigated, as described in the CY 2020 
PFS proposed rule (84 FR 40817) and in 
this final rule, by our requirement to 
add paragraph (b)(3)(v)(D) that QCDRs 
are required to collect data on a QCDR 
measure, appropriate to the measure 
type, prior to submitting the QCDR 
measure for CMS consideration during 
the self-nomination period. The data 
collected must demonstrate whether the 
QCDR measure is valid and reflects an 
important clinical concept(s) that 
clinicians wish to be measured on. By 
collecting data on the QCDR measure 
prior to self-nomination, QCDRs would 
be able to demonstrate whether the 
measure is implementable and data 
collection on the metric is possible. 

As described in the CY 2020 PFS 
proposed rule (84 FR 40819), in 
instances where a QCDR believes a low- 
reported QCDR measure, that did not 
meet benchmarking thresholds within 
the 2-year timeframe, is still important 
and relevant to a specialist’s practice, 
the QCDR may develop and submit a 
QCDR measure participation plan for 
our consideration. As discussed in 
section III.K.3.g.(3)(c)(iii) of this final 
rule, the QCDR measure participation 
plan must include the QCDR’s detailed 
plans and changes to encourage eligible 
clinicians and groups to submit data on 
the low-reported QCDR measure for 
purposes of the MIPS program. 

Comment: A few commenters stated 
their opinion that CMS should delay 
implementation of the proposal due to 
their belief that it would be 
inappropriate to finalize a requirement 
after the deadline for 2020 QCDR self- 
nominations has passed, as well as not 
allowing QCDRs enough time to 
reevaluate their measure submission 
strategies. 

Response: We disagree with the 
commenters suggestion that we delay 
this policy based on the passed deadline 
for 2020 QCDR self-nominations. We 
believe that enacting this policy for the 
2020 performance period allows us to 
ensure that the QCDR measures 
available for the performance period are 
meaningful and believe that the 
participation plan policy, as discussed 
in section III.K.3.g.(3)(c)(iii) of this final 
rule provides additional flexibility for 
low-reported QCDR measures that are 
currently under review for the 2020 
performance period. If the QCDR 
measure is identified as an existing 
measure that is continuously low- 
reported, the QCDR has a chance to 

develop and submit a participation plan 
as a part of the QCDR measure 
reconsideration process. 

Comment: One commenter requested 
additional clarity on the proposal to 
reject QCDR measures that do not meet 
case minimum and reporting volumes 
required for benchmarking after being in 
the program for two consecutive CY 
performance periods. The commenter 
requested clarification as to whether a 
measure would be rejected if it failed to 
meet benchmarking thresholds via one 
collection type but met thresholds via 
another. 

Response: To clarify, QCDR measures 
are available through only a single 
collection type, a QCDR, and therefore, 
for purposes of the MIPS program a 
QCDR would only be submitting data on 
a QCDR measure only through a QCDR 
for purposes of MIPS reporting. 
However, if a QCDR has additional 
information or performance rate related 
information to share, utilizing data 
collected outside of the MIPS program, 
they may do so in the development of 
a participation plan as discussed above. 

After consideration of the comments, 
we are finalizing § 414.1400 to add 
paragraph (b)(3)(iv)(J), as proposed, to 
state that, beginning with the 2020 
performance period, we place greater 
preference on QCDR measures that meet 
case minimum and reporting volumes 
required for benchmarking after being in 
the program for 2 consecutive CY 
performance periods. Those that do not 
meet this requirement, may not 
continue to be approved. We refer 
readers to section III.K.3.g.(3)(c)(ii) in 
the final rule, for discussion on how 
QCDRs may create participation plans 
for existing approved QCDR measures 
that have failed to reach benchmarking 
thresholds, in order to be reconsidered 
for future use. 

(B) QCDR Measure Requirements 

(aa) Previously Finalized Requirements 
Considerations Codified as 
Requirements 

In the CY 2020 PFS proposed rule (84 
FR 40815), we proposed to change two 
previously finalized measure 
considerations into requirements and 
codify those requirements. In the CY 
2019 PFS final rule, we previously 
finalized that we would apply certain 
criteria beginning with the 2021 MIPS 
payment year when considering QCDR 
measures for possible inclusion in MIPS 
(83 FR 59902). We refer readers to 
section III.K.3.g.(3)(c)(i)(A) of this final 
rule where we discuss our proposal to 
codify the majority as measure 
considerations (84 FR 40816). However, 
for two of those previously finalized 

considerations, in the CY 2020 PFS 
proposed rule, we proposed them as 
requirements (84 FR 40816): 

• Measures that are beyond the 
measure concept phase of development. 

• Measures that address significant 
variation in performance. 
We believe the previously finalized 
consideration that measures are beyond 
the measure concept phase of 
development should be a requirement 
because measures that do not surpass 
the measure concept phase will not be 
able to complete another QCDR measure 
requirement, measure testing. In 
addition, we believe the previously 
finalized consideration that measures 
address significant variation in 
performance should be a requirement 
because QCDR measures that do not 
demonstrate performance variation will 
likely be identified as topped out and 
will not be approved. 

Therefore, beginning with the 2020 
performance period, we proposed to 
change both of those considerations into 
requirements and proposed to amend 
§ 414.1400 by adding § 414.1400(b)(3)(v) 
to include the following (84 FR 40816): 

• Measures that are beyond the 
measure concept phase of development. 

• Measures that address significant 
variation in performance. 

We received public comments on this 
proposal. The following is a summary of 
the comments we received and our 
responses. 

Comment: A few commenters agreed 
with the proposed requirements for a 
QCDR measure to be beyond the 
concept phase of development and 
address a significant variation in 
performance during the approval 
process. 

Response: We thank the commenters 
for their support. 

After consideration of the comments, 
we are finalizing our proposal as 
proposed, beginning with the 2020 
performance period, to change both of 
the below listed considerations into 
requirements and add 
§ 414.1400(b)(3)(v) to include the 
following for QCDR measure 
requirements for approval: 

• Measures that are beyond the 
measure concept phase of development. 

• Measures that address significant 
variation in performance. 

(bb) Linking QCDR Measures to Cost 
Measures, Improvement Activities, and 
MIPS Value Pathways (MVP) 

To prepare QCDR measures for self- 
nomination, we believe there should be 
consideration of how these QCDR 
measures relate to similar topics 
covered through the other performance 
categories. We believe (as noted in the 
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CY 2020 PFS proposed rule (84 FR 
40816)) that to transform the MIPS 
program to one of value, MIPS measures 
and QCDR measures, should have an 
associated cost measure, improvement 
activity, and eventually a corresponding 
MVP. This would strengthen the QCDR 
measure’s relevance in the program. We 
believe that evaluating the strength of 
these linkages may decrease the 
frequency of receiving extraneous QCDR 
measures that are not relevant or 
meaningful within the framework of the 
MIPS program. 

Therefore, in the CY 2020 PFS 
proposed rule, beginning with the 2021 
performance period and future years, we 
proposed that QCDRs must identify a 
linkage between their QCDR measures 
to the following, at the time of self- 
nomination: (a) Cost measure (as found 
in the CY 2020 PFS proposed rule (84 
FR 40752 through 40762); (b) 
Improvement Activity (as found in 
Appendix 2: Improvement Activities 
Tables of the CY 2020 PFS proposed 
rule (84 FR 41275 through 41283)); or 
(c) CMS developed MVPs (as described 
in Table 34 of the CY 2020 PFS 
proposed rule (84 FR 40737 through 
40738). Under the pathway framework 
for example, a surgery specific QCDR 
should be able to correlate their surgery- 
related QCDR measure to an MVP, such 
as the Major Surgery pathway. 

We understand that not all measures 
may have a direct link. In cases where 
a QCDR measure does not have a clear 
link to a cost measure, improvement 
activity, or an MVP, we would consider 
exceptions if the potential QCDR 
measure otherwise meets the QCDR 
measure requirements defined above. 

However, we believe that when 
possible, it is important to establish a 
strong linkage between quality, cost, 
and improvement activities. Therefore, 
we also proposed to amend § 414.1400 
to add paragraph (b)(3)(iv)(G) to require, 
beginning with the 2021 performance 
period, that QCDRs link their QCDR 
measures to the following at the time of 
self-nomination: (a) Cost measure; (b) 
improvement activity; and (c) an MVP 
(84 FR 40816). If the potential QCDR 
measure otherwise meets the QCDR 
measure requirements but does not have 
a clear link to a cost measure, 
improvement activity, or an MVP, we 
would consider exceptions for measures 
that otherwise meet the QCDR measure 
requirements and considerations as 
discussed above. 

We received public comments on 
these proposals. The following is a 
summary of the comments we received 
and our responses. 

Comment: Several commenters agreed 
with the proposal to require that QCDR 

measures be linked to cost measures, 
improvement activities, and MVPs. 
Several commenters supported an 
exception in cases where a QCDR 
measure lacks a clear link to either a 
cost measure, improvement activity, or 
MVP. 

Response: We thank commenters for 
their support. 

Comment: One commenter cited its 
belief that the proposal is not consistent 
with the regulatory language in that, the 
proposal states the linkage must be 
made to at least one of the categories 
while the regulatory language states the 
linkage must be made to all three. 
Another commenter stated that it is 
unclear whether the QCDR measure 
should be linked to at least one or all 
three of the performance categories. A 
few commenters sought clarification on 
the proposal to require QCDR measures 
be linked to cost measures, 
Improvement Activities, and MVPs, 
specifically whether QCDRs must link 
their measures to a cost measure, 
improvement activity, or a CMS- 
developed MVP, or all three; and how 
QCDRs will be required to identify 
linkages. 

Response: In the CY 2020 PFS 
proposed rule (84 FR 40816), we stated 
that ‘‘we believe that to transform the 
MIPS program to one of value, MIPS 
measures and QCDR measures, should 
have an associated cost measure, 
improvement activity, and eventually a 
corresponding MVP.’’ In addition, we 
also stated, ‘‘therefore, we also propose 
to amend § 414.1400 to add paragraph 
(b)(3)(iv)(G) to require, beginning with 
the 2021 performance period, that 
QCDRs link their QCDR measures as 
feasible to the following at the time of 
self-nomination: (a) Cost measure; (b) 
improvement activity; and (c) an MVP’’ 
(84 FR 40816). However, we also 
proposed (84 FR 40816) that beginning 
with the 2021 performance period and 
future years, QCDRs must identify a 
linkage between their QCDR measures 
to the following, at the time of self- 
nomination: (a) Cost measure (as found 
in the CY 2020 PFS proposed rule (84 
FR 40752 through 40762); (b) 
Improvement Activity (as found in 
Appendix 2: Improvement Activities 
Tables of the CY 2020 PFS proposed 
rule (84 FR 41275 through 41283)); or 
(c) CMS developed MVPs. We apologize 
for the confusion. We intended for the 
proposal to consistently use the term 
‘‘or,’’ meaning that QCDRs would be 
required to link their measure to at least 
one performance category as feasible. 
Therefore, we are clarifying our 
requirement here in this final rule that 
QCDRs would not be required to link to 
all three performance categories at this 

time; but should try to link their 
measure to the performance categories 
as feasible. 

Comment: A few commenters 
expressed concerns with the proposal to 
require QCDR measures to be linked 
with cost measures, improvement 
activities, and MIPS Value Pathways, 
noting that some specialties are not 
currently included in the cost category 
and/or MIPS Value Pathways and 
therefore, urged CMS to account for 
these types of clinicians by building 
flexibility into QCDR measure 
requirements. Other commenters noted 
linking to cost measures, improvement 
activities, and MIPS Value Pathways 
should be optional and not required. 

Response: We appreciate the concerns 
raised by these commenters. We refer 
readers to our clarification above— 
QCDRs would be required to link their 
measure to at least one, not all three, 
performance category as feasible. In 
cases where a QCDR measure does not 
have a clear link to a cost measure, 
improvement activity, or MVP, we 
proposed that we would consider 
exceptions if the potential QCDR 
measure otherwise met the QCDR 
measure requirements and 
considerations such as addressing a 
measurement gap. As stated in our 
proposal in the CY 2020 PFS proposed 
rule (84 FR 40926), in cases where a 
QCDR measure does not have a clear 
link to a cost measure, improvement 
activity, or MVP, we would consider 
exceptions if the potential QCDR 
measure otherwise met the QCDR 
measure requirements and 
considerations. If a QCDR measure 
cannot be linked to a cost measure 
because the specialty isn’t reflected in 
the cost measures, then the QCDR 
would indicate there are no cost 
measures to link in their QCDR measure 
submission for us to note as a part of our 
review. 

Comment: Several commenters stated 
that the method for linking QCDR 
measures is unclear as is the 
information required to explain the link. 
One commenter requested CMS provide 
additional education and guidance to 
QCDRs to assist them in adequately 
meeting the new requirement. 

Response: As QCDRs consider which 
QCDR measures they want to submit for 
consideration, they should work to 
identify relationships that can link their 
QCDR measure to measures and 
activities in other performance 
categories. For example, a link can be 
established if the associated measures 
and activities address the same clinical 
condition or disease. We will require 
the QCDR to provide a narrative with 
their QCDR measure specification that 
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118 Schuster, Onorato, and Meltzer. ‘‘Measuring 
the Cost of Quality Measurement: A Missing Link 
in Quality Strategy’’, Journal of the American 
Medical Association. 2017; 318(13):1219–1220. 
https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jama/fullarticle/ 
2653111?resultClick=1. 

identifies the other measures and 
activities that relate, and explain why 
they believe there is a link. We agree 
that additional education and guidance 
would be beneficial. We plan to provide 
education to QCDRs to ensure that they 
adequately understand this requirement. 

Comment: Several commenters 
disagreed with the proposal to require 
QCDR measures be linked to cost 
measures, improvement activities, and 
MIPS Value Pathways, citing their 
beliefs that: CMS should not implement 
any changes related to MIPS Value 
Pathways until the Agency has received 
and considered all comments related to 
the proposal and conducted outreach 
and meetings prior to the publication of 
next year’s proposed rule (or 
alternatively a separate request for 
information (RFI) soliciting feedback). 
These commenters also expressed 
concern that continued development of 
new episode-based cost measures and 
MVPs may mean applicable measures 
and MVPs are not available at the time 
of self-nomination. One commenter 
noted that the effective date of this 
proposal is too soon and should be 
deferred until the MVP framework is 
established and measure developers 
have the necessary time to adapt to the 
new requirements and establish new 
measures to align with this new focus. 

Response: This policy was proposed 
with a delayed implementation, to take 
into effect for the 2021 performance 
period, in order for QCDRs to get 
acclimated with developing linkages 
between QCDR measures and measures 
and activities found within other 
performance categories, as a way to 
prepare for MVPs. In the time between 
the proposed and final rule, we have 
conducted stakeholder outreach through 
listening sessions and public facing 
webinars, while also reviewing 
comments received as it related to 
MVPs. We believe the 2021 performance 
period is an appropriate timeframe 
because it coincides with the timing, 
since the MVP framework is being 
finalized in this final rule, in which the 
first set of MVPs will be developed for 
2021. Furthermore, we note that this 
policy establishes linkages as feasible, 
therefore while it’s preferable, it is not 
mandatory to link a QCDR measure to 
a future MVP. If an MVP is not available 
at the time of self-nomination, a QCDR 
should try to link their QCDR measure 
to a relevant cost measure and 
improvement activity as feasible. 

After consideration of the comments, 
we are finalizing our proposal with 
clarification that QCDRs are required to 
link their measure to at least one 
performance category as feasible. 
Therefore, we are amending § 414.1400 

to reflect this clarification and add 
paragraph (b)(3)(iv)(G) to require, 
beginning with the 2021 performance 
period, that QCDRs link their QCDR 
measures as feasible to at least one of 
the following at the time of self- 
nomination: (a) Cost measure; (b) 
improvement activity; or (c) an MVP. In 
cases where a QCDR measure does not 
have a clear link to a cost measure, 
improvement activity, or an MVP, we 
would consider exceptions if the 
potential QCDR measure otherwise 
meets the QCDR measure requirements 
and considerations as discussed above. 

(cc) Completion of QCDR Measure 
Testing 

We refer readers to the CY 2019 PFS 
final rule, where we gave notice to the 
public that we were considering 
proposing to require reliability and 
feasibility testing as an added criteria in 
order for a QCDR measure to be 
considered for MIPS in future 
rulemaking (83 FR 59901 through 
59902). After consideration of the 
previous public comments received, and 
our priority to ensure that all measures 
available in MIPS are reliable and valid 
thereby reducing reporting burden on 
eligible clinicians and groups, we 
moved forward with a proposal in the 
CY 2020 PFS proposed rule (84 FR 
40816). 

Beginning with the 2021 performance 
period and future years, we proposed, 
that for a QCDR measure to be 
considered for use in the program, all 
QCDR measures submitted at the time of 
self-nomination must be fully developed 
with completed testing results at the 
clinician level, as defined by the CMS 
Blueprint for the CMS Measures 
Management System (available at 
https://www.cms.gov/Medicare/Quality- 
Initiatives-Patient-Assessment- 
Instruments/MMS/Downloads/ 
Blueprint.pdf), and as used in the 
testing of MIPS quality measures prior 
to the submission of those measures to 
the Call for Measures (84 FR 40816 
through 40817). We believe that full 
development and testing with 
completed testing results at the clinician 
level helps to demonstrate whether the 
QCDR measure is ready for 
implementation at the time of self- 
nomination. We intend to include only 
measures that are valid, reliable, and 
feasible for use by clinicians and will be 
consistent with the criteria that is 
expected of MIPS quality measures. As 
a result, we also proposed to amend 
§ 414.1400 to add paragraph (b)(3)(v)(C) 
to reflect this proposal (84 FR 40817). At 
§ 414.1400(b)(3)(v)(C), we proposed 
beginning with the 2021 performance 
period, all QCDR measures must be 

fully developed and tested, with 
complete testing results at the clinician 
level, prior to submitting the QCDR 
measure at the time of self-nomination 
(84 FR 40817). 

We noted that the testing process for 
quality measures is dependent on the 
measure type (for example, a measure 
that is specified as an eCQM measure 
has additional steps it must undergo 
when compared to other measure types). 
The National Quality Forum (NQF) has 
developed guides for measure testing 
criteria and standards which further 
illustrate these differences based on 
measure type. Additionally, the costs 
associated with testing vary based on 
the complexity of the measure and the 
developing organization. The Journal of 
the American Medical Association 
states that the costs associated with 
quality measures are generally unknown 
or unreported.118 While we understand 
the proposed policy will result in 
additional costs for QCDRs to develop 
measures, given the uncertainty 
regarding the number and types of 
measures that will be proposed in future 
performance periods coupled with the 
lack of available cost data on measure 
development and testing, we are unable 
to determine the financial impact of this 
proposal on QCDRs beyond the 
likelihood of it being more than trivial. 
Likewise, we understand that some 
QCDRs already perform measure testing 
prior to submission for approval while 
others do not. This variability makes it 
difficult to estimate the incremental 
impact of this regulation. Please refer to 
section VII., the Regulatory Impact 
Analysis, of this final rule for additional 
details. 

We received public comments on 
these proposals. The following is a 
summary of the comments we received 
and our responses. 

Comment: A few commenters agreed 
with the proposal to require measure 
testing prior to a QCDR measure being 
submitted for approval. 

Response: We thank commenters for 
their support. 

Comment: A few commenters 
requested clarification on the level of 
testing for which CMS is asking and 
whether it is full NQF-level 
specification and endorsement or a 
feasibility and validity test within the 
QCDR due to their opinion that NQF- 
level specification testing is both 
burdensome and expensive. 
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Response: As stated in the CY 2020 
PFS proposed rule (84 FR 40816 
through 40817), we proposed that all 
QCDR measures submitted at the time of 
self-nomination must be fully developed 
with completed testing results at the 
clinician level, as defined by the CMS 
Blueprint for the CMS Measures 
Management System (available at 
https://www.cms.gov/Medicare/Quality- 
Initiatives-Patient-Assessment- 
Instruments/MMS/Downloads/ 
Blueprint.pdf), and as used in the 
testing of MIPS quality measures prior 
to the submission of those measures to 
the Call for Measures. As a reminder, we 
do not currently require QCDR measures 
to be NQF endorsed in order to be 
approved for use in the program. We 
believe in utilizing the existing NQF 
testing standard without variation, to 
avoid inconsistencies that may result 
from substandard results. We 
understand that measure testing 
requires an additional level of effort, 
cost, and time, but believe that measure 
testing ensures that measures are 
reliable, valid, and feasible. By 
completing this testing, QCDRs will 
avoid instances of discovering mid-year 
that their measure is not feasible or 
collectible, and will avoid adding to 
clinician reporting burden. 

Comment: A commenter cited their 
opinion that should the proposal be 
finalized, CMS should provide leniency 
on following the CMS Blueprint for the 
CMS Measures Management System due 
to its belief that it was developed for use 
by measure contractors who presumably 
have dedicated resources, both in 
staffing and funding, to do the sole work 
of measure development, testing and 
maintenance; and that the measure 
development timeline and requirements 
as laid out in the Blueprint are 
aggressive, particularly for organizations 
dependent on limited funds and expert 
volunteers to complete the work. 

Response: We disagree on providing 
leniency on testing requirements, as we 
expect to uphold the testing 
requirements that are utilized for MIPS 
quality measures through the CMS 
Blueprint for Measures Management 
System, and that the standard is upheld 
consistently for all QCDR measures and 
MIPS quality measures within the 
program. We believe QCDRs should 
research testing requirements for 
planning purposes from a timing and 
budget perspective. We will not 
consider measures that have incomplete 
testing results or those that do not meet 
the testing standards. Further the 
process outlined in the CMS Blueprint 
for the CMS Measures Management 
System is very thorough and following 
the Blueprint will substantially increase 

the scientific acceptability of the 
measure, and likelihood of the measure 
receiving endorsement. We note that 
while the Blueprint is required for CMS 
measure development contractors, it is a 
resource that can be used by any 
measure developer. We do recognize 
that resource availability in measure 
testing may vary, however, we reiterate 
the importance of following the 
Blueprint to produce a sound measure. 
Additionally, CMS provides support 
through webinars, resources, etc. 
through the Measure Management 
System: https://www.cms.gov/Medicare/ 
Quality-Initiatives-Patient-Assessment- 
Instruments/MMS/MMS-Content- 
Page.html For Measure Management 
System webinar sign-up we direct 
readers to email MMSsupport@
battelle.org. 

Comment: Many commenters 
disagreed with the proposal to require 
QCDR measures to have completed 
testing prior to nomination due to their 
beliefs that: It would delay the creation 
and submission of new measures by a 
number of months or even years; the 
process would be cost prohibitive for 
many QCDRs, especially those 
administered by non-profit medical 
societies; may result in some QCDRs 
electing to cease measure development 
or no longer participating in the MIPS 
program; could lead to increased 
licensing fees or participation fees for 
clinicians; and it removes the ability for 
clinicians to report on measures that are 
not in the CMS measure inventory. 

Response: While we understand the 
increased time and cost burdens 
associated with measure testing, we 
believe the benefits of completed 
measure testing far outweigh the 
burdens of it. We want all measures 
available in the MIPS program to be 
reliable, feasible, valid, and 
implementable within the program. We 
want to avoid scenarios that would arise 
by allowing measures that do not meet 
these standards which then may lead to 
issues with the measure mid- 
performance period. We do not believe 
it is appropriate to have untested 
measures within the MIPS program 
since clinician’s performance on 
measures have impacts on their 
payments. Furthermore, as we have 
signaled through previous rulemaking 
cycles (83 FR 59901 through 59902), we 
have intended to raise the bar for QCDR 
measures that are available for reporting 
within the MIPS program. We disagree 
that measure testing removes the ability 
for clinicians to report on measures that 
are not within the CMS inventory. To 
clarify, QCDRs can collect data on 
measures for purposes of quality 
improvement outside of the program, 

without reporting the data to CMS for 
purposes of MIPS. 

Comment: Some commenters stated 
that this policy is contrary to Congress’ 
initial intent for QCDRs to serve as 
testbeds for more robust and creative 
measures. 

Response: We disagree with the 
commenter that this policy is contrary 
to Congress’ intent for QCDRs as there 
is no reference in section 1848(q) of the 
Act to QCDRs serving as ‘‘testbeds’’ for 
more robust and creative measures. 

Comment: A few commenters 
suggested testing measures during a trial 
period during which performance 
would not be counted against clinicians, 
and they may be offered some small 
incentive to report on the measures so 
that the developer can continue to refine 
them; or using interim testing results 
which could be collected while the 
measure is in use. One commenter 
expressed its belief that the proposal is 
unreasonable for smaller specialties or 
specialties where clinicians are more 
likely in small/solo practices due to the 
difficulty in operationalizing new 
measures and providing test data; and 
that the limited ability to use the Bonnie 
eCQM test deck also contributes to 
requiring large facilities with significant 
resources. This commenter also stated 
their belief that testing methodologies 
employed by academic medical centers 
could lack applicability and could cause 
measures commonly used by small/solo 
practitioners to fail external validity 
testing. 

Response: We thank the commenters 
for their suggestions. We believe there is 
value and importance in ensuring the 
scientific rigor of measures through 
measure testing; and therefore, we will 
not accept trial testing in place of fully 
completed testing data at the clinician 
level. We understand there may be 
limitations with small specialties and 
the lack of resources to test measures, 
but believe it is important to only 
include measures that are valid, reliable, 
and feasible in the program. We want to 
ensure that the testing methodology 
used by all, including academic medical 
centers, in a consistent manner to 
ensure that results meet testing 
standards. In response to commenters 
on the limited ability to use the Bonnie 
eCQM test deck, we clarify that testing 
verifies the behavior of the eCQM logic. 
Bonnie tests the measure logic against 
the constructed patient test deck and 
evaluates whether the logic aligns with 
the intent of the measure. This is an 
element of the testing and is not full 
validity, reliability and feasibility 
testing. Bonnie is open source and free 
to use, so it is an available option for 
testing measure logic. We refer readers 
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to https://bonnie.healthit.gov/ for 
additional information on Bonnie. 

Comment: A few commenters 
expressed their opinion that since 
QCDRs may have access to real-world 
EHR data, it should be recognized by 
CMS as a means to achieve the goals of 
measure testing without having to test 
measures according to the methods 
outlined by NQF and the CMS measures 
blueprint. Finally, one commenter 
suggested that in place of this proposal, 
the proposal to require collection of 12 
months of data prior to nominating a 
new QCDR measure could be used in its 
place. 

Response: We disagree that having 
real-world access to EHR data is 
comparable to that of measure testing 
data or that requiring collection of 12 
months of data on a QCDR measure 
could replace measure testing. 
Regardless of the QCDR measure’s data 
source, all QCDR measures should be 
fully tested to ensure the measure is 
valid, reliable, and implementable at the 
clinician level. We clarify that the 
requirement to collect data on a QCDR 
measure prior to self-nominating is 
separate and apart from the requirement 
to fully test the measure. Data collection 
is meaningful because it demonstrates 
whether a measure is implementable 
and if there is interest by the clinician 
community on reporting on that metric. 

Comment: One commenter stated that 
if the proposal if finalized, CMS should 
provide additional flexibility to their 
proposed timeframes for measures 
dealing with less common medical 
problems as it is often not feasible to 
measure rare surgical outcome events 
during the course of 1 year in a way that 
is statistically appropriate or reliable. 

Response: We clarify that all QCDR 
measures, regardless of whether they 
have been approved for previous 
performance periods or are new QCDR 
measures will be expected to meet these 
new QCDR measures requirements and 
considerations to be approved for the 
2021 performance period and future 
years. We will not be grandfathering in 
previously approved QCDR measures. 
To further clarify, we have not proposed 
timeframes for measure testing. As 
described in the CY 2020 PFS proposed 
rule (84 FR 40817), the testing process 
for quality measures is dependent on 
the measure type, for example, a 
measure that is specified as an eCQM 
measure has additional steps that it 
undergoes when compared to other 
measure types. We defer to QCDR 
measure owners as the experts in their 
specialty. We refer QDCRs to the 
Blueprint for the CMS Measures 
Management System (https://
www.cms.gov/Medicare/Quality- 

Initiatives-Patient-Assessment- 
Instruments/MMS/Downloads/ 
Blueprint.pdf) for measure testing 
criteria and standards to determine 
timeframes that are appropriate for 
individual QCDR measure testing to 
ensure consistent and reliable standards 
are used. If a QCDR believes that they 
need more than 1 year is needed to 
ensure a measure is statistically 
appropriate, reliable, and to complete 
measure testing at the clinician level, 
then they should delay self-nominating 
the QCDR measure until testing is 
completed. Furthermore, we refer 
readers to the CY 2020 PFS proposed 
rule (84 FR 40818), where we proposed, 
and are finalizing in section 
III.K.3.g.(3)(c)(i) of this final rule, to 
reject QCDR measures that focus in on 
rare events or ‘‘never events’’ in the 
measurement period, and provided fires 
in the operating room as an example of 
a rare event. 

After consideration of the comments, 
we are finalizing our proposals as 
proposed. Specifically, we are finalizing 
§ 414.1400(b)(3)(v)(C), to state that 
beginning with the 2021 performance 
period, all QCDR measures must be 
fully developed and tested, with 
complete testing results at the clinician 
level, prior to submitting the QCDR 
measure at the time of self-nomination. 
We are also finalizing our proposal that 
all QCDR measures submitted at the 
time of self-nomination must be fully 
developed with completed testing 
results at the clinician level, as defined 
by the CMS Blueprint for the CMS 
Measures Management System 
(available at https://www.cms.gov/ 
Medicare/Quality-Initiatives-Patient- 
Assessment-Instruments/MMS/ 
Downloads/Blueprint.pdf), and as used 
in the testing of MIPS quality measures 
prior to the submission of those 
measures to the Call for Measures. 

(dd) Collection of Data on QCDR 
Measures 

We have observed several instances in 
which QCDRs have attempted to use the 
MIPS Program to ‘‘test’’ out measure 
concepts without concrete evidence that 
there is a measurement performance 
gap. We want to discourage that and 
ensure QCDR measures used for the 
MIPS Program are valid and reliable. In 
addition, through reviews of QCDR 
measure submissions, where reporting 
data was provided by the QCDR or 
through submission data from the 2017 
performance period, we have identified 
some current QCDR measures in the 
program that have continuously low 
reporting rates, which affects the ability 
to meet benchmarking criteria. The data 
submitted is insufficient in meeting the 

case minimum and volume thresholds 
required for benchmarking. 

Therefore, in the CY 2020 PFS 
proposed rule, we proposed to require 
QCDRs to collect data on the potential 
QCDR measure (84 FR 40817). For a 
QCDR measure to be considered for use 
in the program, beginning with the 2021 
performance period and future years, we 
proposed to amend § 414.1400 to add 
paragraph (b)(3)(v)(D) that QCDRs are 
required to collect data on a QCDR 
measure, appropriate to the measure 
type, prior to submitting the QCDR 
measure for CMS consideration during 
the self-nomination period (84 FR 
40817). The data collected must 
demonstrate whether the QCDR measure 
is valid and reflects an important 
clinical concept(s) that clinicians wish 
to be measured on. By collecting data on 
the QCDR measure prior to self- 
nomination, QCDRs would be able to 
demonstrate whether the measure is 
implementable and data collection on 
the metric is possible. In addition, the 
data collected on the QCDR measure 
prior to self-nomination, could be used 
to demonstrate that there is a 
performance gap and need for 
measurement. We suggest QCDRs to 
collect data on as many months as 
possible, but encourage QCDRs to 
collect data for 12 months prior to 
submitting the QCDR measure for our 
consideration at the time of self- 
nomination, since quality reporting 
requires 12 months of data, as described 
in § 414.1335, as this will also likely 
increase the chance that the measure 
will be able to be benchmarked. 

We received public comments on 
these proposals. The following is a 
summary of the comments we received 
and our responses. 

Comment: One commenter agreed 
with the proposal to require collection 
of data prior to submitting a QCDR 
measure for approval. 

Response: We thank the commenter 
for their support. 

Comment: One commenter advised 
CMS to delay implementation of this 
requirement for an additional year due 
to their belief that in order to meet this 
standard in 2021, QCDRs would need to 
begin immediately in 2020 to work on 
collection of this data, which may not 
be feasible given that budgets and 
timelines have already been planned for 
the year. 

Response: We thank the commenter 
for their suggestion but disagree that 
there needs to be a delay in the 
implementation of this policy. We 
believe that implementing this 
requirement beginning with the 2021 
performance period would allow for 
sufficient time needed for planning and 
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budgeting. We believe that this 
requirement to collect data on the 
measure prior to submitting it to CMS 
coincides with the need for data 
collection as a part of the measure 
testing process, and therefore, would 
believe that if a QCDR measure has 
completed testing as outlined in the 
CMS Blueprint https://www.cms.gov/ 
Medicare/Quality-Initiatives-Patient- 
Assessment-Instruments/MMS/ 
Downloads/Blueprint.pdf, the QCDR 
would also be able to collect data on the 
measure to meet this requirement. 

Comment: Several commenters 
disagreed with the proposal to require 
collection of data on QCDR measures 
prior to nomination due to their beliefs 
that it would unnecessarily delay the 
creation and submission of new 
measures, further challenging 
participation of specialists who have 
very few measures to report; would 
create additional burden and may cause 
some QCDRs to end participation in 
MIPS; and would require financial 
resources most specialty societies do not 
have. One commenter expressed its 
opinion that collection of data should 
not be a determinant of clinical 
importance as public comments may 
reveal importance and given that similar 
measures may be approved, clinicians 
may elect to report to one even when 
both are clinically important. 

Response: We thank the commenters 
for raising these concerns. We believe 
that the benefits of this policy outweigh 
the burdens. While we understand that 
data collection may not be a 
determinant of clinical importance of a 
measure, data collection is important 
because it demonstrates whether a 
measure is implementable and if there 
is interest by the clinician community 
on reporting on that metric. We expect 
there to be a need for some data 
collection for testing purposes, as 
described in section III.K.3.g.(3)(c)(i)(B) 
of this final rule, and therefore, would 
believe that if a QCDR measure has 
completed testing as outlined in the 
CMS Blueprint, the QCDR measure 
would also be able to meet this 
requirement. 

Comment: One commenter suggested 
that in place of the proposal, QCDR 
measures could be approved under a 
testing/provisional status during which 
CMS would allow credit, such as a base 
3–5 points or fully meeting 
improvement activity requirements. 

Response: We disagree with the 
commenter’s suggestion of giving QCDR 
measures provisional approval prior to 
meeting this requirement. We want all 
measures available in the MIPS program 
to be reliable, feasible, and valid, and 
implementable within the program. We 

do not believe QCDRs should be using 
the MIPS program as a test-bed for 
measure development, particularly 
since this is a pay-for-performance 
program and clinician’s performance on 
measures have impacts on their 
payments. 

Comment: One commenter stated that 
CMS should not penalize a QCDR for 
providing data for a period of less than 
12 months for QCDR measures as 
collecting data for a 12-month period 
may be difficult given that the timelines 
of the MIPS submission cycle during the 
months of January–March, the 
requirement for QCDRs to be 
operational on January 1, and the self- 
nomination deadlines September 1; 
around which the QCDR’s measure 
development and update processes have 
been established. 

Response: To clarify, as described in 
the CY 2020 PFS proposed rule (84 FR 
40817), we suggest QCDRs to collect 
data on as many months as possible, but 
encourage QCDRs to collect data for 12 
months prior to submitting the QCDR 
measure for our consideration at the 
time of self-nomination. While we 
encourage 12 months of data, we do 
understand there may be instances 
where less than 12 months of data may 
be available, depending on the data 
available as a result of measure testing 
or the availability of the QCDR measure 
during past performance periods in 
MIPS. 

After consideration of the comments, 
we are finalizing our proposals as 
proposed. Specifically, we are requiring 
QCDRs to collect data on potential 
QCDR measures. Beginning with the 
2021 performance period and future 
years, for a QCDR measure to be 
considered for use in the program, we 
are adding § 414.1400 (b)(3)(v)(D) to 
state that QCDRs are required to collect 
data on a QCDR measure, appropriate to 
the measure type, prior to submitting 
the QCDR measure for CMS 
consideration during the self- 
nomination period. The data collected 
must demonstrate whether the QCDR 
measure is valid and reflects an 
important clinical concept(s) that 
clinicians wish to be measured on. 

(ee) Duplicative QCDR Measures 
As first discussed by commenters in 

the CY 2018 Quality Payment Program 
final rule (82 FR 53814), the topic of 
‘‘shared’’ measures was discussed and 
how would CMS intend to harmonize. 
In the CY 2019 PFS proposed rule (83 
FR 35983), and further discussed in CY 
2019 PFS final rule (83 FR 59901), we 
shared that we believe duplicative 
measures are counterintuitive to the 
Meaningful Measures initiative that 

promotes more focused quality measure 
development towards outcomes that are 
meaningful to patients, families and 
their providers. Therefore, it is our 
intent to move toward measure 
harmonization, which supports our 
efforts to increase measure alignment 
and eliminate redundancy both within 
the MIPS measure set and across our 
programs (83 FR 59901). Taking the 
previous feedback into consideration, 
we moved forward with a proposal in 
the CY 2020 PFS proposed rule (84 FR 
40817). 

In the CY 2020 PFS proposed rule (84 
FR 40817), we proposed, beginning with 
the 2020 performance period, that after 
the self-nomination period closes each 
year, we will review newly self- 
nominated and previously approved 
QCDR measures based on 
considerations as described in the CY 
2019 PFS final rule (83 FR 59900 
through 59902). In instances in which 
multiple, similar QCDR measures exist 
that warrant approval, we may 
provisionally approve the individual 
QCDR measures for 1 year with the 
condition that QCDRs address certain 
areas of duplication with other 
approved QCDR measures in order to be 
considered for the program in 
subsequent years. The QCDR could do 
so by harmonizing its measure with, or 
significantly differentiating its measure 
from, other similar QCDR measures. 
QCDR measure harmonization may 
require two or more QCDRs to work 
collaboratively to develop one cohesive 
QCDR measure that is representative of 
their similar yet, individual measures. 
In other words, we would not approve 
duplicative QCDR measures (which will 
be identified as a part of our scan of 
previously approved measures, and new 
QCDR measure submissions) if QCDRs 
choose not to address the areas of 
duplication with other approved QCDR 
measures identified by us during the 
previous year’s QCDR measure review 
period. We believe this policy would 
help to reduce the number of 
duplicative QCDR measures that are 
submitted as a part of the self- 
nomination process. Adding a 
structured timeframe provides 
transparency to QCDRs who will know 
what next steps to expect if they do not 
address the identified areas of 
duplication as requested. Therefore, we 
proposed to amend § 414.1400 to add 
paragraph (b)(3)(v)(E) to state beginning 
with the 2022 MIPS payment year (2020 
performance period), CMS may 
provisionally approve the individual 
QCDR measures for 1 year with the 
condition that QCDRs address certain 
areas of duplication with other 
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approved QCDR measures in order to be 
considered for the program in 
subsequent years (84 FR 40818). If the 
QCDR measures are not harmonized, 
CMS may reject the duplicative QCDR 
measure(s) as discussed in the CY 2020 
PFS proposed rule (84 FR 40818). 

We received public comments on 
these proposals. We acknowledge that 
we received several comments that were 
out of scope for this final rule, which we 
are not addressing in this rule, but thank 
commenters for the feedback. The 
following is a summary of the in-scope 
comments we received and our 
responses. 

Comment: One commenter expressed 
its opinion that allowing duplicative 
measure concepts to go forward in the 
MIPS program fosters confusion among 
clinicians and competition among 
QCDRs, rather than collaboration; and 
that organizations will not be able to 
continue to invest in advancing 
meaningful quality measures if their 
measure concepts are able to be 
appropriated with superficial changes 
and then supported by CMS. 

Response: We agree with the 
commenter’s concerns on duplicative 
measures creating confusion for 
clinicians. However, we note that we 
have continuously encouraged QCDRs 
to collaborate to develop cohesive, 
robust QCDR measures through the use 
of QCDR measure informal group 
discussions, reminders on monthly 
support calls and at QCDR measure 
preview calls. We have come across 
instances where QCDRs have refused to 
collaborate with one another, 
exacerbating the issue of competition 
rather than mitigating it. 

To clarify, as a part of the QCDR 
measure review process, we review all 
new QCDR measures submitted at the 
time of self-nomination and compare 
the new measures to previously 
approved QCDR measures. In instances 
where there are no significant 
differences, for example, in patient 
population or quality action, and the 
specification of the new measure is 
duplicate of an existing measure, we 
would reject the new measure and 
recommend the QCDR to seek 
permission to use the existing approved 
QCDR measure. In instances where 
there is overlap, and both measures 
cover a similar clinical concept, but 
with differing quality actions or patient 
populations, we will request measure 
harmonization. In instances where 
QCDRs cannot or refuse to collaborate to 
harmonize their measures, we will 
select and approve the most robust 
QCDR measure and reject any 
duplicative ones. 

Comment: Some commenters 
requested additional clarification and 
guidance should the proposal be 
finalized. Some commenters stated that 
CMS should provide clear guidance 
when and how measures should be 
harmonized in order to ensure that 
contractor decisions are as uniform as 
possible Other commenters requested 
timelines for making changes or 
harmonizing measures, what safeguards 
will be implemented to ensure 
harmonization will only occur when 
clinically appropriate; and 
accountability of QCDRs that do not 
have appropriate experience or 
expertise in the field of medicine 
covered by the measure. 

Response: We agree that clear 
guidance should be communicated to 
QCDRs who have been identified to 
collaborate on harmonization efforts. 
After the close of the self-nomination 
period, we will review QCDR self- 
nomination applications. As a part of 
this measure review process, we will 
identify similar QCDR measures for 
harmonization and then notify the 
relevant QCDRs through the Self- 
Nomination Portal that their QCDR 
measures have been identified for 
measure harmonization. In this 
communication, we will include our 
reasons as to why we believe 
harmonization is appropriate, including 
where we believe duplication exists, 
points of contact from the other 
identified QCDRs, and information 
regarding provisional approval for the 
given year. As proposed in the CY 2020 
PFS proposed rule (84 FR 40818), we 
specified that we may provisionally 
approve the individual QCDR measures 
for 1 year with the condition that 
QCDRs address certain areas of 
duplication with other approved QCDR 
measures within that year, prior to the 
next self-nomination period. With 
regards to ensuring that harmonization 
will only occur when clinically 
appropriate, we do review clinical 
appropriateness when requesting 
harmonization; however, we rely on the 
QCDRs to indicate, as a part of their 
QCDR measure reconsideration, when 
and why they believe harmonization is 
not appropriate. The additional 
information provided may be used to 
reconsider whether the QCDR measure 
should be harmonized or not. 

Comment: Several commenters cited 
their belief that CMS should grant 2 
years of provisional approval instead of 
1. 

Response: We disagree that a 2-year 
provisional approval cycle should be 
granted in these scenarios, as we believe 
it is important not to prolong measure 
harmonization. We understand that 

measure harmonization takes time for 
there to be agreement amongst the 
QCDRs and their technical expert 
panels. However, we believe it is 
counterintuitive to the Meaningful 
Measure Initiative to prolong retaining 
duplicative measures in the program. 

Comment: A few commenters stated 
their concerns over the process CMS 
will utilize to determine which QCDR 
measures are duplicative. Some 
commenters stated that CMS clarify the 
criteria for determinations that QCDR 
measures are duplicative. A few 
commenters encouraged CMS to: 
Consider the level of rigor in evidence 
or testing process between QCDRs; make 
determinations based on a comparison 
of the technical specifications; consider 
that an existing measure with baseline 
performance should not be rejected in 
favor of a new measure without prior 
data collection or baseline performance; 
consider a QCDR’s relevant expertise or 
experience in the specialty or treatment 
area covered by a particular measure 
should be given. One commenter stated 
that if CMS identifies a measure that 
needs to be harmonized, CMS should 
provide the clinical rationale for 
harmonization. Another commenter 
stated that CMS and their contractors 
should consult with clinicians and 
measurement staff in the specialty 
societies regarding clinical aspects of 
measurement. 

Response: We thank the commenters 
for raising these concerns. As a part of 
the review process, QCDR measure 
specifications are comparatively 
reviewed for similarities and differences 
when they address the same clinical 
topic. QCDR measures are considered 
duplicative if there are no differences 
between the measure specifications 
from a comparative perspective. To 
clarify, in instances where a new QCDR 
measure is duplicative of an existing 
QCDR measure, we would reject the 
new duplicative QCDR measure and tell 
the QCDR to request permission to use 
the existing QCDR measure. We would 
request measure harmonization in 
instances where QCDR measures are 
identified as similar. QCDR measures 
are reviewed to identify similarities and 
differences in areas that include (but are 
not limited to): Clinical concept being 
measured, quality action (for example, 
screening versus screening and follow- 
up), patient population, clinical setting 
(place of service), and the clinician type 
eligible to report on the measure. We 
thank the commenters for their 
suggestions of what CMS should 
consider, but note that for the 2020 
performance period and in previous 
years, we have not previously required 
measure testing, and it would, therefore, 
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be difficult to evaluate all QCDR 
measures with this criteria, if it is not 
consistently required. With regards to 
the suggestion that an existing measure 
with baseline performance should not 
be rejected in favor of a new measure 
without prior data collection or baseline 
performance, we believe that the data 
collection requirement for QCDR 
measures, beginning with the 2021 
performance period will mitigate this 
concern. However, this would not be the 
only reason we would select an existing 
measure over a new QCDR measure. 
While some consideration would be 
given to an existing measure, there have 
been instances where a similar measure 
with a more vigorous (or robust) quality 
action had been submitted for 
consideration. In instances where we 
are able to identify strong qualities in 
both similar measures, we ask for 
measure harmonization. In instances, 
where one measure completely overlaps 
another’s clinical concept but includes 
a more robust quality action, our 
preference would be to select the more 
robust QCDR measure (regardless of a 
given QCDR measure’s history within 
the program). We expect QCDRs to be 
nimble and innovative and work 
collaboratively and independently to 
develop inventive measures that go 
beyond standard-of-care, process 
measures. A QCDR’s relevant expertise 
in the specialty is given some 
consideration, but would not be the 
deciding factor as several QCDRs may 
have overlapping expertise. In instances 
in which a QCDR has simply duplicated 
another existing approved QCDR 
measure without modification, we 
would not approve the newly 
duplicated QCDR measure. 
Furthermore, we appreciate the 
commenter’s suggestion that we consult 
with clinicians and measurement staff 
in the specialty societies regarding 
clinical aspects of measurement. We 
want to note that QCDR measures are 
reviewed by staff and contractors who 
have various clinical backgrounds and 
experience with quality measures, 
including input from physicians on 
CMS staff and on our contracting team. 
There may be instances where the 
QCDR is affiliated with a specialty 
society, but this is not always the case. 
We would expect that QCDRs would 
develop QCDR measures reflective of 
their area of clinical experience and 
strength, and continuously engage in 
discussions with the QCDRs regarding 
the clinical aspects of their QCDR 
measures through QCDR measure 
preview calls and QCDR measure 
reconsideration calls. It is at these 
meetings where QCDRs are given the 

opportunity to present and rationalize 
the need for quality metrics around the 
topic at hand. We disagree that specialty 
societies should be involved in 
evaluating QCDR measures for which 
they are not the owners of, while we 
understand they may be experts in their 
respected field, we believe conflicts of 
interest may arise when the specialty 
society themselves have their own 
QCDR and are then allowed to evaluate 
QCDR measures from another QCDR of 
the same specialty. 

Comment: A few commenters stated 
that CMS should not encourage 
harmonization in cases where one 
QCDR is effectively trying to use 
another QCDR’s measure without 
license or compensation. 

Response: In instances in which a 
QCDR has simply duplicated another 
existing approved QCDR measure 
without modification, we would not 
request harmonization or approve the 
newly duplicated QCDR measure. The 
QCDR will be requested to seek 
permission from the QCDR who owns 
the previously approved QCDR 
measure. Ultimately, any concerns with 
infringement of intellectual property of 
QCDR measures between QCDRs will be 
left between the QCDRs to mitigate and 
resolve. 

Comment: A few commenters 
disagreed with CMS’ encouragement of 
harmonization due to their belief that 
the process of achieving harmonization 
is difficult ‘‘when one QCDR may own 
the changes and carry them out while 
another QCDR may act as the measure 
steward.’’ One commenter asserted that 
harmonization places undue burden to 
reporting clinicians and eliminates the 
flexibility that had been originally built 
into QCDR measure reporting. 

Response: We thank the commenter 
for raising these concerns. In our view, 
QCDR measures that are not harmonized 
place undue burden on reporting 
clinicians and eliminates flexibility. The 
brunt of the responsibility falls to 
QCDRs to resolve duplication and 
harmonization efforts to submit a 
consolidated QCDR measure. We 
believe measure harmonization is 
consistent with the Meaningful Measure 
Initiative. The purpose of measure 
harmonization is to reduce and 
consolidate the number of duplicative 
or similar measures within the program, 
which would result in a larger cohort of 
clinicians reporting on a consolidated 
measure. We believe this would 
improve the likelihood that newly 
harmonized measures will be able to 
reach benchmarking thresholds. We 
expect that if QCDRs are unable to 
determine roles and responsibilities as it 
pertains to measure harmonization 

efforts, they would inform CMS; we 
would use such information to help 
determine whether the most robust 
measure should instead just be selected. 

After consideration of the comments, 
we are finalizing our proposals as 
proposed. Specifically, beginning with 
the 2020 performance period, we are 
finalizing that after the self-nomination 
period closes each year, we will review 
newly self-nominated and previously 
approved QCDR measures based on 
considerations as described in the CY 
2019 PFS final rule (83 FR 59900 
through 59902). We are also finalizing 
our proposal to amend § 414.1400 to 
add paragraph (b)(3)(v)(E) to state that 
beginning with the 2022 MIPS payment 
year, CMS may provisionally approve 
the individual QCDR measures for 1 
year with the condition that QCDRs 
address certain areas of duplication 
with other approved QCDR measures in 
order to be considered for the program 
in subsequent years. If the QCDR 
measures are not harmonized, CMS may 
reject the duplicative QCDR measure(s) 
as discussed in section 
III.K.3.g.(3)(c)(i)(C) of this final rule. 

(C) QCDR Measure Rejections 

In the CY 2020 PFS proposed rule (84 
FR 40818), we proposed QCDR measure 
rejection criteria that generally align 
with finalized removal criteria for MIPS 
quality measures in the CY 2019 PFS 
final rule (83 FR 59763 through 59765). 
Utilizing these considerations would 
help to ensure that QCDR measures 
available in the program are truly 
meaningful and measurable areas where 
quality improvement is sought. As part 
of the proposal (84 FR 40818), all 
previously approved QCDR measures 
and new QCDR measures would be 
reviewed on an annual basis (as a part 
of the QCDR measure review process 
that occurs after the self-nomination 
period closes on September 1st) to 
determine whether they are appropriate 
for the program. 

We proposed to amend § 414.1400 to 
add paragraph (b)(3)(vii) to state that 
beginning with the 2020 performance 
period, QCDR measure rejection criteria, 
include, but are not limited to, the 
following factors (84 FR 40818): 

• QCDR measures that are duplicative 
or identical to other QCDR measures or 
MIPS quality measures that are 
currently in the program. 

• QCDR measures that are duplicative 
or identical to MIPS quality measures 
that have been removed from MIPS 
through rulemaking. 

• QCDR measures that are duplicative 
or identical to quality measures used 
under the legacy Physician Quality 
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Reporting System (PQRS) program, 
which have been retired. 

• QCDR measures that meet the 
‘‘topped out’’ definition as described at 
§ 414.1305 and in the CY 2017 Quality 
Payment Program final rule (81 FR 
77282 through 77283). If a QCDR 
measure is topped out and rejected, it 
may be reconsidered for the program in 
future years if the QCDR can provide 
evidence through additional data and/or 
recent literature that a performance gap 
exists and show that the measure is no 
longer topped out during the next QCDR 
measure self-nomination process. 

• QCDR measures that are process- 
based, with considerations to whether 
the removal of the process measure 
impacts the number of measures 
available for a specific specialty. 

• Whether the QCDR measure has 
potential unintended consequences to a 
patient’s care. For example, the measure 
disqualifies a patient from receiving 
oxygen therapy or other comfort 
measures. 

• Considerations and evaluation of 
the measure’s performance data, to 
determine whether performance 
variance exists. 

• Whether the previously identified 
areas of duplication have been 
addressed as requested. (We refer 
readers to our proposal discussed in 
section III.K.3.g.(3)(c)(i)(B) of the CY 
2020 PFS proposed rule (84 FR 40816).) 

• QCDR measures that split a single 
clinical practice or action into several 
QCDR measures. For example, splitting 
a measure into multiple measures based 
on a particular body extremity: 
Improvement in toe pain—the 5th toe, 
and a separate measure for the 2nd toe. 

• QCDR measures that are ‘‘check- 
box’’ with no actionable quality action. 
For example, a QCDR measure that 
measures that a survey has been 
distributed to patients. 

• QCDR measures that do not meet 
the case minimum and reporting 
volumes required for benchmarking 
after being in the program for 2 
consecutive years (we also refer readers 
to our proposal in section 
III.K.3.g.(3)(c)(ii) of the proposed rule 
(84 FR 40818). 

• Whether the existing approved 
QCDR measure is no longer considered 
robust, in instances where new QCDR 
measures are considered to have a more 
vigorous quality action, where CMS 
preference is to include the new QCDR 
measure rather than requesting QCDR 
measure harmonization. 

• QCDR measures with clinician 
attribution issues, where the quality 
action is not under the direct control of 
the reporting clinician. (That is, the 
quality aspect being measured cannot be 

attributed to the clinician or is not 
under the direct control of the reporting 
clinician). 

• QCDR measures that focus on rare 
events or ‘‘never events’’ in the 
measurement period. An example of a 
‘‘never event’’ would be a fire in the 
operating room. 

We received public comments on 
these proposals. The following is a 
summary of the comments we received 
and our responses. 

Comment: A few commenters agreed 
with the proposed QCDR measure 
rejection criteria, specifically noting that 
the criteria make QCDRs a more 
comprehensive solution for providers 
and allow them to better leverage the 
data they are collecting. 

Response: We thank commenters for 
their support. 

Comment: A few commenters urged 
CMS to consider the limited number of 
measures available to non-patient facing 
clinicians when evaluating process- 
based measures. 

Response: As a part of our QCDR 
measure considerations, we will take 
into consideration the availability of 
measures for a given specialty, 
particularly those for non-patient facing 
clinicians. While our general preference 
is to have more outcome measures in 
the program, we do understand a need 
for process measures, particularly for 
non-patient facing clinicians. Non- 
patient facing clinicians are limited in 
the availability of outcome measures 
that are available and measurable within 
their practice. Therefore, in instances 
where the outcome related metrics are 
limited or topping out, we encourage 
non-patient facing specialties to develop 
measures that address a high priority 
area (such as patient experience or care 
coordination) when it is not feasible to 
develop outcome measures. 

Comment: One commenter disagreed 
with what they believe is the routine 
removal of QCDR process measures 
without regard to their relationship to 
outcome, impact on safety, 
demonstrated gap in practice, or the 
duration of time before an outcome 
measure exists or before outcome data 
are available. The commenter further 
noted that process measures should not 
be rejected if QCDR data proves that 
they improve outcomes and they are not 
topped out, as process measures require 
considerable work, are not ‘‘check box’’ 
measures, are difficult to perform, and 
target a demonstrated gap in practice. 

Response: While our general 
preference is to have more outcome 
measures in the program, we do 
understand a need for process measures, 
particularly for non-patient facing 
clinicians. We would encourage 

specialties to develop measures that 
address a high priority area when it is 
not feasible to develop outcome 
measures. In addition, we will take into 
consideration performance gap 
information that is provided by a QCDR 
that demonstrates a process measure is 
not topped out. As a part of the QCDR 
measure review process, we do take into 
consideration any concerns with safety, 
any gap information a QCDR can 
provide to demonstrate one exists. We 
note that while we generally prefer 
outcome measures, and would like to 
move away from process measures in 
the program, we understand the time it 
takes to develop outcome measures. We 
consider ‘‘check box’’ measures, as 
measures that we have observed to be 
low-bar process measures that require a 
limited quality action that top out fairly 
quickly within the MIPS program and in 
our legacy PQRS program. If QCDRs are 
able to demonstrate a gap in practice for 
their process measure that information 
will be considered as a part of the QCDR 
measure approval process. In instances 
where QCDRs may disagree with their 
QCDR measure rejection, they may 
request a reconsideration call to discuss 
their position with CMS. 

Comment: One commenter disagreed 
with the following rejection criteria: 
‘‘QCDR measures with clinician 
attribution issues, where the quality 
action is not under the direct control of 
the reporting clinician. (That is, the 
quality aspect being measured cannot be 
attributed to the clinician or is not 
under the direct control of the reporting 
clinician)’’. The commenter believed 
that it is often the case that a quality 
action is not in a clinician’s direct 
control, but that does mean the clinician 
should not take responsibility for 
ensuring high quality of care; another 
words in instances when the measure is 
not directly attributable to the clinician, 
the clinician should not be held 
responsible for the quality of care. The 
commenter further cited their belief that 
this criterion is contrary to CMS’ 
overarching goal of promoting and 
rewarding coordinated care. 

Response: We understand the 
importance of care coordination, but we 
also believe it is important that 
clinicians and groups are not 
inadvertently penalized for actions that 
are outside of their control. We 
understand that clinicians may not 
always have direct control of the quality 
action taking place, and that there are 
instances where care utilizes a team- 
based approach. We have discussed our 
concerns regarding attribution and 
holding an individual clinician 
responsible for the results of a team- 
based approach with QCDRs during 
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some of their QCDR measure 
reconsideration calls, and they have 
clarified that in some specialties, this is 
the approach they choose to use to 
provide high quality care. Many patient 
outcomes are multi-factorial and can be 
influenced by the actions of multiple 
clinicians, even if none of them control 
it directly. After the QCDR measure self- 
nomination period, as part of our 
measure review process, we review 
clinician attribution criteria. As part of 
the QDCR measure nomination, for 
measures that do not have a clear 
clinician attribution, we encourage 
QCDRs to submit a short explanation. 
We continue to be open to having 
discussions with QCDRs as they 
develop QCDR measures to understand 
the way in which they have attributed 
a measure. We do note that we will 
expect that QCDRs will provide 
evidence that shows that their 
attribution methodologies are valid, and 
will note that we will ultimately decide 
the QCDR measures approval status on 
a case-by-case basis. 

Comment: One commenter expressed 
concern that the term ‘‘robust’’ is not 
clearly defined as part of the rejection 
criteria: ‘‘whether the existing approved 
QCDR measure is no longer considered 
robust, in instances where new QCDR 
measures are considered to have a more 
vigorous quality action, where CMS 
preference is to include the new QCDR 
measure rather than requesting QCDR 
measure harmonization’’. 

Response: A robust measure refers to 
measures with the most vigorous quality 
action or guidance or as a descriptor to 
describe strong, vigorous, or thoroughly 
vetted components of a measure. We 
also refer readers to the CMS Blueprint 
where we have similarly defined 
‘‘robust’’: https://www.cms.gov/ 
Medicare/Quality-Initiatives-Patient- 
Assessment-Instruments/MMS/ 
Downloads/Blueprint.pdf. 

Comment: A few commenters 
disagreed with the policy for rejecting 
topped-out QCDR measures due to their 
beliefs that CMS is limiting the number 
of specialty-specific measures available 
in the MIPS program by not providing 
QCDRs a grace period to phase out 
measures; and that CMS should allow 
QCDR measure developers to re-tool 
measures removed from the program 
into specialty or procedure-specific 
measures. One commenter expressed its 
belief that allowing QCDR measures to 
be phased out over more than a 1-year 
period will give measure owners time to 
appropriately phase out the measure, 
and determine what subsequent action 
to take, such as retiring the measure, 
modifying the measure to make it more 
robust, or creating a complementary 

measure. Another commenter requested 
that CMS publicly report measure data 
stratified by specialty, as well as 
practice size and type, prior to removing 
a measure due to it being topped out. 

Response: We thank the commenter 
for their input but note that we do not 
see the need for a grace period to phase 
out QCDR measures. It is not consistent 
with the Meaningful Measures Initiative 
to retain topped out QCDR measures in 
the program when there are other 
relevant measures available for a given 
specialty. As a part of the review 
process, consideration is given to the 
number of measures remaining for a 
given specialty, whether there are 
additional specialty related measures in 
other QCDRs, and considerations to the 
MIPS quality measures inventory prior 
to rejecting a QCDR measure. In 
addition, QCDRs are expected to be 
nimble and innovative to work 
collaboratively and independently to 
develop inventive measures, which go 
beyond standard-of-care, process 
measures, that are often considered low- 
bar. We anticipate that QCDRs monitor 
the progress of their QCDR measures 
throughout the performance period, as 
well as year-over-year, and through their 
innovation, will work to submit new 
QCDR measures in future self- 
nomination periods. As a part of our 
QCDR measure removal process, we do 
give consideration to the availability of 
other specialty-specific measures, 
particularly outcome or high priority 
measures, available in the MIPS 
program prior to flagging any given 
measure for removal. In addition, 
performance data provided in the QCDR 
measure self-nomination demonstrating 
that a performance gap still exists will 
be taken into consideration prior to a 
final decision. 

Comment: One commenter stated its 
opinion that a topped out measure 
should not be retired without having an 
alternative measure in place. 

Response: As a part of the measure 
removal process, we typically evaluate 
the availability of measures to a given 
specialty as a part of the removal 
process. QCDRs are expected to be 
innovative in their development, and 
we believe since they can support QCDR 
and MIPS quality measures, there 
should be a sufficient number of 
measures left for a given specialty. 

After consideration of the comments, 
we are finalizing our proposals as 
proposed. Specifically, we are finalizing 
that all previously approved QCDR 
measures and new QCDR measures 
would be reviewed on an annual basis 
(as a part of the QCDR measure review 
process that occurs after the self- 
nomination period closes on September 

1st) to determine whether they are 
appropriate for the program. We are also 
amending § 414.1400 to add paragraph 
(b)(3)(vii) to state that beginning with 
the 2020 performance period, we will 
reject QCDR measures with 
consideration of, but not limited to, the 
following factors: 

• QCDR measures that are duplicative 
or identical to other QCDR measures or 
MIPS quality measures that are 
currently in the program. 

• QCDR measures that are duplicative 
or identical to MIPS quality measures 
that have been removed from MIPS 
through rulemaking. 

• QCDR measures that are duplicative 
or identical to quality measures used 
under the legacy Physician Quality 
Reporting System (PQRS) program, 
which have been retired. 

• QCDR measures that meet the 
‘‘topped out’’ definition as described at 
§ 414.1305 and in the CY 2017 Quality 
Payment Program final rule (81 FR 
77282 through 77283). If a QCDR 
measure is topped out and rejected, it 
may be reconsidered for the program in 
future years if the QCDR can provide 
evidence through additional data and/or 
recent literature that a performance gap 
exists and show that the measure is no 
longer topped out during the next QCDR 
measure self-nomination process. 

• QCDR measures that are process- 
based, with considerations to whether 
the removal of the process measure 
impacts the number of measures 
available for a specific specialty. 

• Whether the QCDR measure has 
potential unintended consequences to a 
patient’s care. For example, the measure 
disqualifies a patient from receiving 
oxygen therapy or other comfort 
measures. 

• Considerations and evaluation of 
the measure’s performance data, to 
determine whether performance 
variance exists. 

• Whether the previously identified 
areas of duplication have been 
addressed as requested. (We refer 
readers to our proposal discussed in 
section III.K.3.g.(3)(c)(i)(B) of this final 
rule.) 

• QCDR measures that split a single 
clinical practice or action into several 
QCDR measures. For example, splitting 
a measure into multiple measures based 
on a particular body extremity: 
Improvement in toe pain- the 5th toe, 
and a separate measure for the 2nd toe. 

• QCDR measures that are ‘‘check- 
box’’ with no actionable quality action. 
For example, a QCDR measure that 
measures that a survey has been 
distributed to patients. 

• QCDR measures that do not meet 
the case minimum and reporting 

VerDate Sep<11>2014 20:11 Nov 14, 2019 Jkt 250001 PO 00000 Frm 00076 Fmt 4701 Sfmt 4700 E:\FR\FM\15NOR3.SGM 15NOR3kh
am

m
on

d 
on

 D
S

K
JM

1Z
7X

2P
R

O
D

 w
ith

 R
U

LE
S

3

https://www.cms.gov/Medicare/Quality-Initiatives-Patient-Assessment-Instruments/MMS/Downloads/Blueprint.pdf
https://www.cms.gov/Medicare/Quality-Initiatives-Patient-Assessment-Instruments/MMS/Downloads/Blueprint.pdf
https://www.cms.gov/Medicare/Quality-Initiatives-Patient-Assessment-Instruments/MMS/Downloads/Blueprint.pdf
https://www.cms.gov/Medicare/Quality-Initiatives-Patient-Assessment-Instruments/MMS/Downloads/Blueprint.pdf


63073 Federal Register / Vol. 84, No. 221 / Friday, November 15, 2019 / Rules and Regulations 

volumes required for benchmarking 
after being in the program for 2 
consecutive years (we also refer readers 
to our proposal in section 
III.K.3.g.(3)(c)(ii) of this final rule). 

• Whether the existing approved 
QCDR measure is no longer considered 
robust, in instances where new QCDR 
measures are considered to have a more 
vigorous quality action, where CMS 
preference is to include the new QCDR 
measure rather than requesting QCDR 
measure harmonization. 

• QCDR measures with clinician 
attribution issues, where the quality 
action is not under the direct control of 
the reporting clinician. (That is, the 
quality aspect being measured cannot be 
attributed to the clinician or is not 
under the direct control of the reporting 
clinician). 

• QCDR measures that focus on rare 
events or ‘‘never events’’ in the 
measurement period. An example of a 
‘‘never event’’ would be a fire in the 
operating room. 

(ii) QCDR Measure Review Process 

(A) Current QCDR Measure Approval 
Process 

We refer readers to the CY 2017 
Quality Payment Program final rule (81 
FR 77374 through 77375), the CY 2018 
Quality Payment Program final rule (82 
FR 53813 through 53814), and the CY 
2019 PFS final rule (83 FR 59900 
through 59906), and § 414.1400(b)(3) for 
our previously established policies for 
the QCDR measure self-nomination 
process. QCDR measures are reviewed 
for inclusion on an annual basis during 
the QCDR measure review process that 
occurs once the self-nomination period 
closes (82 FR 53810). All previously 
approved QCDR measures and new 
QCDR measures are currently reviewed 
on an annual basis to determine 
whether they are appropriate for the 
program (82 FR 53811). The QCDR 
measure review process occurs after the 
self-nomination period closes on 
September 1st. QCDR measures are not 
finalized or removed through notice and 
comment rulemaking; instead, they are 
currently approved or not approved 
through a subregulatory processes (82 
FR 53639). While we would continue to 
review measures on an annual basis, in 
the CY 2020 PFS proposed rule, we 
proposed the addition of a multi-year 
approval process (84 FR 40818). 

(B) Multi-Year QCDR Measure Approval 

Previously in the CY 2018 Quality 
Payment Program final rule (82 FR 
53808), we discussed our concerns with 
multi-year approval for QCDR measures 
and sought comment from stakeholders 

as to how to mitigate our concerns. 
Based on the evolution of public 
comments in the CY 2019 PFS final rule 
(83 FR 59898 through 59901) and 
ongoing engagement with QCDRs, we 
are made a proposal in the CY 2020 PFS 
proposed rule (84 FR 40818). 

Currently, our QCDR measure 
approvals are on a year-to-year basis (82 
FR 53811), from September to December 
once self-nomination occurs. In addition 
to that process, to help reduce yearly 
self-nomination burden and address 
stakeholder feedback (83 FR 59898 
through 59901), in the CY 2020 PFS 
proposed rule (84 FR 40818), we 
proposed to amend § 414.1400 to add 
paragraph (b)(3)(vi) to implement, 
beginning with the 2021 performance 
period, 2-year QCDR measure approvals 
(at our discretion) for QCDR measures 
that attain approval status by meeting 
the QCDR measure considerations and 
requirements described above. 

However, as proposed, upon annual 
review, we may revoke the second 
year’s approval if a QCDR measure 
approved for 2 years is (84 FR 40818 
through 40819): 

• Topped out (we refer readers to 
§ 414.1305, in the CY 2017 Quality 
Payment Program final rule (81 FR 
77282 through 77283)); 

• Duplicative of a more robust 
measure (this proposal aligns with our 
proposal at section III.K.3.g.(3)(c) in the 
proposed rule (84 FR 40814 through 
40819); 

• Reflects an outdated clinical 
guideline; 

• Requires measure harmonization 
(this proposal aligns with our proposal 
at section III.K.3.g.(3)(c)(i)(B) in the 
proposed rule (84 FR 40816)); or 

• The QCDR self-nominating the 
QCDR measure is no longer in good 
standing, as described in the CY 2018 
Quality Payment Program final rule (82 
FR 53808). 

We believe that this policy should be 
an incentive for QCDRs who have 
remained in good standing in the 
program. Additionally, for QCDRs not in 
good standing, we want to make clear 
that we would not remove a measure 
mid-year; rather, the measure’s 2-year 
approval would be revoked during 
annual review after 1 year and the 
QCDR’s measures would no longer 
qualify for multi-year approval in the 
future. For example, if QCDR ABC is 
placed on probation in July, all of the 
QCDR’s measures still would be 
available for reporting for that 
performance period (until December 
31st); however, if any of QCDR ABC’s 
QCDR measures were previously 
approved for 2 years, the approval 
would be revoked for the second year. 

We received public comments on this 
proposal. The following is a summary of 
the comments we received and our 
responses. 

Comment: Several commenters agreed 
with the proposal to approve QCDR 
measures for multiple years due to their 
beliefs that approving measures for 
multiple years and posting updated 
specifications by November 1 would: 
Allow individuals and groups a better 
opportunity to meet the proposed 70 
percent data completeness threshold; 
allow sufficient time for measure 
implementation, data collection for the 
next year’s self-nomination, and 
improvement opportunities for 
practices; provide stability to MIPS; 
reduce burden; and allow for additional 
resources to be utilized for development 
of new measures. 

Response: We thank commenters for 
their support. 

Comment: A few commenters stated 
that QCDR measures should be 
approved for 2 years without being 
subject to CMS discretion as long as the 
measure satisfies QCDR measure 
requirements. 

Response: We believe a 2-year 
approval should be left to our 
discretion, because many considerations 
must be given: QCDR’s ability to comply 
with program requirements, 
considerations to other QCDR measures 
with more robust quality actions, future 
changes to program requirements, and 
in consideration of future transitions to 
MVPs. 

After consideration of the comments, 
we are finalizing our proposals as 
proposed. Specifically, we are amending 
§ 414.1400 to add paragraph (b)(3)(vi) to 
implement, beginning with the 2021 
performance period, 2-year QCDR 
measure approvals (at our discretion) for 
QCDR measures that attain approval 
status by meeting the QCDR measure 
considerations and requirements 
described above. However, upon annual 
review, we may revoke the second 
year’s approval if a QCDR measure 
approved for 2 years is: 

• Topped out (we refer readers to 
§ 414.1305, in the CY 2017 Quality 
Payment Program final rule (81 FR 
77282 through 77283)); 

• Duplicative of a more robust 
measure (this proposal aligns with our 
proposal at section III.K.3.g.(3)(c) in this 
final rule); 

• Reflects an outdated clinical 
guideline; 

• Requires measure harmonization 
(this proposal aligns with our proposal 
at section III.K.3.g.(3)(c)(i)(B) in this 
final rule); or 

• The QCDR self-nominating the 
QCDR measure is no longer in good 
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standing, as described in the CY 2018 
Quality Payment Program final rule (82 
FR 53808). 

(iii) Participation Plan for Existing 
QCDR Measures That Have Failed To 
Reach Benchmarking Thresholds 

We refer readers to the CY 2020 PFS 
proposed rule for discussion of the 
consideration of QCDR measures that 
fail to meet benchmarking thresholds 
after being in the program for 2 
consecutive CY performance may not 
continue to be approved in the future 
(84 FR 40814 through 40818). 

However, we understand that there 
are instances where measures that are 
low-reported may still be considered 
important to a respective specialty. 
Therefore, in the CY 2020 PFS proposed 
rule (84 FR 40819), beginning with the 
2020 performance period, we proposed 
to amend § 414.1400 to add paragraph 
(b)(3)(iv)(J)(1) to state that in instances 
where a QCDR believes the low-reported 
QCDR measure that did not meet 
benchmarking thresholds is still 
important and relevant to a specialist’s 
practice, that the QCDR may develop 
and submit a QCDR measure 
participation plan for our consideration 
(84 FR 40819). This QCDR measure 
participation plan must include the 
QCDR’s detailed plans and changes to 
encourage eligible clinicians and groups 
to submit data on the low-reported 
QCDR measure for purposes of the MIPS 
program. As examples, a QCDR measure 
participation plan could include one or 
more of the following: 

• Development of an education and 
communication plan. 

• Update the QCDR measure’s 
specification with changes to encourage 
broader participation, which would 
require review and approval by us. 

• Require reporting on the QCDR 
measure as a condition of reporting 
through the QCDR. 

To be clear, implementation of a 
participation plan would not guarantee 
that a QCDR measure would be 
approved for a future performance 
period, as we consider many factors in 
whether to approve QCDR measures. At 
the following annual review of QCDR 
measures, we would analyze the 
measure’s data submissions to 
determine whether the QCDR measure 
participation plan was effective 
(meaning, reporting volume increased, 
thereby increasing the likelihood of the 
QCDR measure being benchmarked). If 
the data does not show an increase in 
reporting volume, we may not approve 
the QCDR measure for the subsequent 
year. 

We received public comments on this 
proposal. The following is a summary of 

the comments we received and our 
responses. 

Comment: A few commenters agreed 
with the proposal to allow QCDRs to 
submit measure participation plans for 
QCDR measures that have failed to meet 
benchmarking thresholds and urge CMS 
to leave open a mechanism for the 
retention of measures that are important 
to small segments of reporting 
clinicians, even if those measures fail to 
reach a benchmark, as this is very 
critical to ensuring that important 
measures are not removed from the 
program due to scoring methodologies 
and preferences, and to encourage 
reporting on high value measures. 

Response: We thank the commenters 
for their support. 

Comment: One commenter requested 
that CMS specify in the final rule when 
notice of low reporting volume will be 
given so that QCDRs may have ample 
time to develop and implement the 
participation plan. 

Response: QCDRs should be 
monitoring the reporting of their QCDR 
measures throughout the year and 
should be able to identify when their 
measures are low-reported. In addition, 
existing QCDR measures who have 
reached benchmarking thresholds 
would be included in the Quality 
benchmarking file that is posted 
annually in the Quality Payment 
Program Resource Library. 

After consideration of the comments, 
we are finalizing our proposals as 
proposed. Specifically, beginning with 
the 2020 performance period, we are 
amending § 414.1400 to add paragraph 
(b)(3)(iv)(J)(1) to state in instances where 
a QCDR believes the low-reported QCDR 
measure that did not meet 
benchmarking thresholds is still 
important and relevant to a specialist’s 
practice, that the QCDR may develop 
and submit a QCDR measure 
participation plan for our consideration. 
This QCDR measure participation plan 
must include the QCDR’s detailed plans 
and changes to encourage eligible 
clinicians and groups to submit data on 
the low-reported QCDR measure for 
purposes of the MIPS program. 

(4) Qualified Registries 
We refer readers to §§ 414.1305 and 

414.1400, the CY 2018 Quality Payment 
Program final rule (82 FR 53815 through 
53818) and the CY 2019 PFS final rule 
proposed rule (83 FR 59906) for our 
previously finalized policies regarding 
qualified registries. In the CY 2020 PFS 
proposed rule (84 FR 40819), we 
proposed to update qualified registry 
required services. These proposed 
policies would also affect the qualified 
registry self-nomination process. 

(a) Qualified Registry Required Services 

(i) Requirement for Qualified Registries 
To Support All Three Performance 
Categories Where Data Submission Is 
Required 

We refer readers to section 1848(k)(4) 
of the Act for statutory authority. We 
also refer readers to section III.K.3.g.(1) 
in this final rule, where we discuss our 
proposal to require QCDRs and qualified 
registries to support three performance 
categories: Quality, improvement 
activities, and Promoting 
Interoperability (84 FR 40811). In 
addition, we refer readers to section 
III.K.3.g.(3)(a)(i) of this final rule where 
we discuss a parallel requirement for 
QCDRs (84 FR 40812 through 40813). In 
this section, we discuss qualified 
registries specifically. Based on 
previously finalized policies the CY 
2017 Quality Payment Program final 
rule (81 FR 77363 through 77364) and 
as further revised in the CY 2019 PFS 
final rule at (83 FR 60088) and 
§ 414.1400(a)(2), the current policy is 
that QCDRs, qualified registries, and 
health IT vendors may submit data for 
any of the following MIPS performance 
categories: Quality (except for data on 
the CAHPS for MIPS survey); 
improvement activities; and Promoting 
Interoperability. 

We want to continue to strengthen our 
policies at § 414.1400(a)(2). Based on 
our review of existing 2019 qualified 
registries, approximately 95 qualified 
registries, or about 70 percent of the 
qualified registries currently 
participating in the program are 
supporting all three performance 
categories. While we do not yet have 
data to share for how clinicians 
participated in 2019 (year 3), we do 
want to indicate that we have observed 
from 2017 (year 1) to 2018 (year 2) 
approximately 24 percent increasing to 
36 percent of clinicians have used their 
QCDR/qualified registry for submitting 
for all 3 performance categories. We 
believe when this policy becomes 
finalized, more MIPS eligible clinicians 
may want to use this method as a 
burden reduction on data submission. 
When the CY 2020 PFS proposed rule 
was published the 2019 Qualified 
Registries Qualified Posting was 
available at https://qpp-cm-prod-
content.s3.amazonaws.com/uploads/
348/2019%20Qualified%20Registry
%20Posting_Final_v1.0.xlsx (84 FR 
40819). Since the publication of that 
proposed rule, the link has since been 
updated and is now available on the 
Quality Payment Program resource 
library at https://qpp.cms.gov/about/ 
resource-library by searching ‘‘2019 
Qualified Registries Qualified Posting.’’ 
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We believe it is reasonable that all 
qualified registries have the capacity to 
support the improvement activities and 
promoting interoperability performance 
categories. 

We believe that requiring qualified 
registries to be able to support these 
performance categories will be a step 
towards addressing stakeholders 
concerns on having a more cohesive 
participation experience across all 
performance categories under MIPS. In 
addition, we believe this proposal will 
help to reduce the reporting burden 
MIPS eligible clinicians and groups face 
when having to utilize multiple 
submission mechanisms to meet the 
reporting requirements of the various 
performance categories. Furthermore, as 
we move to a more cohesive 
participation experience under the 
MVPs, as discussed in the CY 2020 PFS 
proposed rule (84 FR 40732 through 
40745), we believe this proposal will 
assist clinicians in that transition. We 
also refer readers to section III.K.3.a. of 
this final rule where the MIPS MVP is 
discussed. 

Therefore, as discussed in the CY 
2020 PFS proposed rule (84 FR 40819), 
beginning with the 2023 MIPS payment 
year (2021 performance period) and for 
future years, we proposed at 
§ 414.1400(a)(2) to require qualified 
registries to support all three 
performance categories: Quality (except 
for data on the CAHPS for MIPS survey); 
improvement activities; and Promoting 
Interoperability with an exception. As 
discussed in the CY 2020 PFS proposed 
rule (84 FR 40819), we proposed that 
based on the amendment to 
§ 414.1400(a)(2)(iii), to state that for the 
Promoting Interoperability performance 
category, the requirement applies if the 
eligible clinician, group, or virtual 
group is using CEHRT; however, a third 
party could be excepted from this 
requirement if its MIPS eligible 
clinicians, groups or virtual groups fall 
under the reweighting policies at 
§ 414.1380(c)(2)(i)(A)(4), (c)(2)(i)(A)(5), 
(c)(2)(i)(C)(1) through (c)(2)(i)(C)(7), or 
(c)(2)(i)(C)(9). As part of this proposal, 
we will (84 FR 40819 through 40821) 
require qualified registries to attest to 
the ability to submit data for these 
performance categories, as applicable, at 
time of self-nomination. We also 
proposed this same requirement for 
QCDRs in section III.K.3.g.(3) of the CY 
2020 PFS proposed rule (84 FR 40813) 
and refer readers to section III.K.3.g.(3) 
of this final rule for a discussion. 

We received public comments on 
these proposals. The following is a 
summary of the comments we received 
and our responses. 

Comment: A few commenters agreed 
with the proposal to require qualified 
registries to support the reporting of 
data for the quality, Promoting 
Interoperability, and improvement 
activities performance categories, as 
well as the exemption for qualified 
registries who serve specialties that are 
exempt from the Promoting 
Interoperability performance category. 

Response: We thank the commenters 
for their support. 

Comment: A few commenters noted 
that the proposal should not be 
considered until after the final 21st 
Century Cures rules are published and 
the updated standards are implemented. 

Response: We understand the interest 
in coordinating with the updates to 
standards that may be included in the 
21st Century Cures Act final rule, 
however we do not believe that the 
proposals under the 21st Century Cures 
Act will have a significant impact on the 
ability of qualified registries to report 
measures for the Promoting 
Interoperability category. We note this 
requirement was proposed with a 
delayed implementation, beginning 
with the 2023 MIPS payment year (2021 
performance period), which should 
accommodate timing for any updates to 
standards. When the 21st Century Cures 
Act final rule is published we will 
determine if additional modifications 
are necessary and may address in future 
rule making. 

Comment: One commenter cited its 
opinion that if the proposal is finalized, 
the resulting burden may result in many 
qualified registries electing to reevaluate 
their decisions to seek approval to 
submit MIPS data. 

Response: While we understand that 
this requirement may add burden to 
qualified registries, we want to note a 
majority of existing qualified registries 
already support all three performance 
categories. In addition, we believe it is 
important that qualified registries act as 
one-stop-shops for reporting to reduce 
the reporting burden on eligible 
clinicians and groups. 

Comment: Multiple commenters also 
stated their opinion that if the proposal 
to require qualified registries to support 
the three performance categories is 
finalized, they would need CMS to 
provide additional guidance and 
descriptions of what data would be 
necessary to validate that an individual 
MIPS eligible clinician or group could 
appropriately attest to a specific 
activity. 

Response: Under our current data 
validation processes, as described in the 
CY 2017 Quality Payment Program final 
rule (81 FR 77368 through 77369) and 
(81 FR 77384 through 77385), QCDRs 

and qualified registries are required to 
provide information on their sampling 
methodology. For example, it is 
encouraged that 3 percent of TIN/NPIs 
submitted be sampled with a minimum 
sample of 10 TIN/NPIs or a maximum 
sample of 50 TIN/NPIs. For each TIN/ 
NPI sampled, it is encouraged that 25 
percent of the TIN/NPI’s patients (with 
a minimum sample of 5 patients (with 
a maximum sample of 50 patients). We 
would expect that this review of patient 
medical records would be done to 
validate that the pertinent quality 
actions were done for measures and 
activities done by the clinician and 
group. In addition, validation guidance 
clarifications can be found within the 
improvement activities validation 
document at the MIPS Data Validation 
Document link. Third party 
intermediaries should utilize existing 
validation procedures to audit data 
submitted. With regards to auditing 
whether improvement activities have 
been completed by a clinician or group, 
a third party vendor can validate that an 
action has been done through review of 
medical records or other forms of 
documentation that will indicate that 
the quality action and/or improvement 
activity has been completed. 

Comment: One commenter requested 
that CMS provide a mechanism for 
exempting MIPS qualified registries 
approved for the 2019 MIPS 
performance period if they submit a 
rationale for not supporting all three 
performance categories. 

Response: We clarify that this 
requirement to support all three 
performance categories will take into 
effect starting with the 2021 
performance period. Qualified registries 
will be required to support the quality 
and improvement activity performance 
categories. A third party intermediary 
may not be required to submit data for 
the Promoting Interoperability 
performance category if it only 
represents MIPS eligible clinicians, 
groups, and virtual groups that are 
eligible for reweighting under the 
Promoting Interoperability performance 
category. For example, as discussed in 
the CY 2019 PFS final rule (83 FR 59819 
through 59820), physical therapists 
generally are eligible for reweighting of 
the Promoting Interoperability 
performance category to zero percent of 
the final score; therefore, under this 
exception, a QCDR or qualified registry 
that represents only physical therapists 
that reweighted the Promoting 
Interoperability performance category to 
zero percent of the final score, would 
not be required to support the 
Promoting Interoperability performance 
category. In addition, QCDRs or 
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119 Quality Payment Program Overview. https://
qpp.cms.gov/about/qpp-overview. 

qualified registries that supported one of 
the following clinician types (and no 
others): Occupational therapists; 
qualified speech-language pathologists; 
qualified audiologists; clinical 
psychologists; and registered dieticians 
or nutrition professionals, as described 
in § 414.1380(c)(2)(i)(A)(4) would be 
excepted from supporting the Promoting 
Interoperability performance category. 
In contrast, a QCDR or qualified registry 
cannot be excepted from this 
requirement and must be able to submit 
data for the Promoting Interoperability 
performance category so long as it 
supports any clinician, group or virtual 
group that uses CEHRT and is not 
identified as eligible for reweighting of 
the Promoting Interoperability 
performance category. 

After consideration of the comments, 
we are finalizing our proposals with 
technical modifications for clarity and 
consistency with the existing provisions 
of § 414.1400. As discussed in section 
III.K.3.g.(1), above in this final rule, we 
are amending § 414.1400(a)(2) to state 
that beginning with the 2023 MIPS 
payment year, QCDRs and qualified 
registries must be able to submit data for 
all of the MIPS performance categories 
identified in the regulation, and Health 
IT vendors must be able to submit data 
for at least one such category. We are 
also finalizing our proposal to amend 
§ 414.1400(a)(2)(iii), as proposed, to 
state that for the Promoting 
Interoperability, if the eligible clinician, 
group, or virtual group is using CEHRT; 
however, a third party intermediary may 
be excepted from this requirement if its 
MIPS eligible clinicians, groups or 
virtual groups fall under the reweighting 
policies at § 414.1380(c)(2)(i)(A)(4) or (5) 
or § 414.1380(c)(2)(i)(C)(1) through (7) or 
§ 414.1380(c)(2)(i)(C)(9)). We will 
require qualified registries to attest to 
the ability to submit data for these 
performance categories, as applicable, at 
time of self-nomination (84 FR 40819 
through 40821). 

(ii) Enhanced Performance Feedback 
Requirement 

Section 1848(q)(12)(A)(ii) of the Act 
requires the Secretary to encourage the 
provision of performance feedback 
through qualified registries. In addition, 
in establishing the requirements, the 
Secretary must consider, among other 
things, whether an entity ‘‘provides 
timely performance reports to 
participants at the individual 
participant level’’. Currently, CMS 
requires qualified registries to provide 
feedback on all of the MIPS performance 
categories at least 4 times per year (81 
FR 77367 through 77386). While based 
on our experiences thus far during the 

initial years of the Quality Payment 
Program, we agree that providing 
feedback at least 4 times a year is 
appropriate. However, in the future 
CMS would like to see, and therefore, 
encourages qualified registries, to 
provide timely feedback on a more 
frequent basis more than 4 times a year. 
Receipt of more frequent feedback will 
help clinicians and groups make more 
timely changes to their practice to 
ensure the highest quality of care is 
being provided to patients. We see value 
in providing more timely feedback to 
meet the objectives 119 of the Quality 
Payment Program in improving the care 
received by Medicare beneficiaries, 
lowering the costs to the Medicare 
program through improvement of care 
and health, and advance the use of 
healthcare information between allied 
providers and patients. We also believe 
there is value in this performance 
feedback, and therefore, encourage 
qualified registries to work with their 
clinicians to get the data in earlier in the 
reporting period so the qualified registry 
give that meaningful timely feedback. 

Surrounding the qualified registry 
performance feedback provided to 
clinicians and groups, we have heard 
from stakeholders that not all qualified 
registries provide feedback the same 
way. We have heard through 
stakeholder comments some qualified 
registries feedback contains information 
needed to improve quality, whereas 
other qualified registries feedback does 
not supply such information due to the 
data collection timeline. Additionally, 
we believe that clinicians would benefit 
from feedback on how they compare to 
other clinicians who have submitted 
data on a given MIPS quality measure 
within the qualified registry they are 
reporting through, so they can identify 
areas of measurement in which 
improvement is needed, and 
furthermore they can see how they 
compare to their peers based within a 
qualified registry, since the feedback 
provided by the qualified registry would 
be limited to those who reported on a 
given measure using that specific 
qualified registry. 

As a result, we proposed to add a new 
paragraph at § 414.1400(c)(2) to require 
(i) and (ii) (84 FR 40820). We simply 
proposed to revise the current 
§ 414.1400(c)(2) to reclassify at 
paragraph (c)(2)(i) that beginning with 
the 2022 MIPS payment year, the 
qualified registry must have at least 25 
participants by January 1 of the year 
prior to the applicable performance 
period (84 FR 40820). Additionally, we 

proposed to add a new paragraph, 
§ 414.1400(c)(2)(ii), beginning with the 
2023 MIPS payment year, to require that 
qualified registries provide the 
following as a part of the performance 
feedback given at least 4 times a year, 
and provide specific feedback to their 
clinicians and groups on how they 
compare to other clinicians who have 
submitted data on a given measure 
within the qualified registry (84 FR 
40820). We understand that there would 
be instances in which the qualified 
registry cannot meet this requirement; 
and therefore, we also proposed an 
exception to this requirement: If the 
qualified registry does not receive the 
data from their clinician until the end 
of the performance period, this will 
preclude the qualified registry from 
providing feedback 4 times a year, and 
the qualified registry could be excepted 
from this requirement (84 FR 40820). 
We also solicited comment on other 
exceptions that may be necessary under 
this requirement. 

We also understand that qualified 
registries can only provide feedback on 
data they have collected on their 
clinicians and groups, and realize the 
comparison would be limited to that 
data and not reflect the larger sample of 
those that have submitted on the 
measure for MIPS, which the qualified 
registry does not have access to. We 
believe qualified registry internal 
comparisons can still help MIPS eligible 
clinicians identify areas where further 
improvement is needed. The ability for 
MIPS eligible clinicians to be able to 
know in real time how they are 
performing against their peers, within a 
qualified registry, provides immediate 
actionable feedback. 

Furthermore, in the CY 2020 PFS 
proposed rule (84 FR 40820), we also 
proposed to strengthen the qualified 
registry self-nomination process at 
§ 414.1400(c)(1) to add that beginning 
with the 2023 MIPS payment year, 
qualified registries are required to attest 
during the self-nomination process that 
they can provide performance feedback 
at least 4 times a year (as specified at 
§ 414.1400(c)(2)(ii)). We refer readers to 
section III.K.3.g.(3)(1) of this final rule 
where we discuss a parallel requirement 
for QCDRs (84 FR 40814); we intend to 
have the same requirements for both 
QCDRs and qualifies registries. 

We received public comments on 
these proposals. The following is a 
summary of the comments we received 
and our responses. 

Comment: Several commenters agreed 
with the proposal for qualified registries 
to provide enhanced performance 
feedback at least 4 times a year 
including comparisons to other 
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clinicians who reported the same 
measure, at minimum. A few 
commenters agreed with the proposal 
that beginning in 2021, feedback from 
qualified registries must be provided at 
least 4 times a year and must include 
information on how participants 
compare to other clinicians within the 
qualified registry who have submitted 
data on a given measure. Commenters 
noted that this feedback and comparison 
is very beneficial to their participants 
and helps them identify potential areas 
for performance improvement as 
compared to their peers. 

Response: We thank the commenters 
for their support. 

Comment: Other commenters 
expressed concern that this would not 
provide participants with feedback on 
their performance from a programmatic 
perspective as a single registry does not 
represent a participant’s entire peer 
cohort and providing registry-specific 
comparative performance feedback to 
compare their performance with that of 
their peers or predict their potential 
MIPS performance. Instead, the 
commenters stated their belief that it 
would be more appropriate to compare 
a MIPS eligible clinician or group’s 
performance against the published 
benchmark. 

Response: We thank the commenter 
for raising this concern. To clarify, the 
intent of providing eligible clinicians 
and groups with this performance 
feedback is to give them feedback on 
how they compare to other clinicians 
(their peers) who have submitted data 
on a given MIPS quality measure within 
the qualified registry they are reporting 
through. Additionally, the intent of this 
feedback is so clinicians can identify 
areas of quality measurement in which 
improvement is needed, and 
furthermore, they can see how they 
compare to their peers based within a 
qualified registry. While we understand 
that it is not feasible for a single registry 
to represent the cohort of all clinicians 
who have reported on a given measure, 
it at least gives the clinicians within the 
single registry an idea of how well they 
performed with other fellow clinicians 
within the registry. We believe that it is 
important to provide meaningful data 
back to clinicians to understand and 
identify areas for improvement. We are 
only able to compare a MIPS eligible 
clinician or group’s performance against 
a published benchmark when the 
qualified registry measure has reached 
the appropriate benchmarking and 
reporting thresholds, after the 
submission period for a given 
performance period closes. However, we 
believe it is important that clinicians 
and groups receive performance 

feedback in a timely fashion, by their 
qualified registry, in order to make real- 
time process improvements to their 
practice to improve the quality of care. 

After consideration of the comments, 
we are finalizing our proposals as 
proposed. Specifically, we are amending 
§ 414.1400(c)(2) to add (i) and (ii). We 
are amending the current 
§ 414.1400(c)(2) to reclassify at 
paragraph (c)(2)(i) that beginning with 
the 2022 MIPS payment year, the 
qualified registry must have at least 25 
participants by January 1 of the year 
prior to the applicable performance 
period. Additionally, we are also 
finalizing a new paragraph at 
§ 414.1400(c)(2)(ii) to require that, 
beginning with the 2023 MIPS payment 
year, qualified registries provide the 
following as a part of the performance 
feedback given at least 4 times a year, 
provide specific feedback to their 
clinicians and groups on how they 
compare to other clinicians who have 
submitted data on a given measure 
within the qualified registry. We are 
also finalizing an exception to this 
requirement: If the qualified registry 
does not receive the data from their 
clinician until the end of the 
performance period, this will preclude 
the qualified registry from providing 
feedback 4 times a year, and the 
qualified registry could be excepted 
from this requirement. We are also 
finalizing, as proposed, at 
§ 414.1400(c)(1) to add that beginning 
with the 2023 MIPS payment year, 
qualified registries are required to attest 
during the self-nomination process that 
they can provide performance feedback 
at least 4 times a year (as specified at 
§ 414.1400(c)(2)(ii)). 

In the CY 2020 PFS proposed rule (84 
FR 40814), we sought comment for 
future notice-and-comment rulemaking 
on whether we should require MIPS 
eligible clinicians, groups, and virtual 
groups who utilize a qualified registry to 
submit data throughout the performance 
period, and prior to the close of the 
performance period (that is, December 
31st). The current performance period 
begins January 1 and ends on December 
31st, and the corresponding data 
submission deadline is typically March 
31st as described at § 414.1325(e)(1). We 
also sought comment for future notice- 
and-comment rulemaking, on whether 
clinicians and groups can start 
submitting their data starting April 1 to 
ensure that the qualified registry is 
providing feedback and the clinician or 
group during the performance period. 
This would allow qualified registries 
some time to provide enhanced and 
actionable feedback to MIPS eligible 

clinicians prior to the data submission 
deadline. 

While we are not summarizing and 
responding to comments we received on 
this topic in this final rule, we thank the 
commenters for their responses and will 
take them into consideration as we 
develop future policies for qualified 
registries. 

(5) Remedial Action and Termination of 
Third Party Intermediaries 

We refer readers to § 414.1400(f), the 
CY 2017 Quality Payment Program final 
rule (81 FR 77548) and the CY 2019 PFS 
final rule (83 FR 59908 through 59910) 
for previously finalized policies for 
remedial action and termination of third 
party intermediaries. 

As explained in the CY 2020 PFS 
proposed rule (84 FR 40820), based on 
experience with third party 
intermediaries thus far, we have 
concerns that certain third party 
intermediaries may not fully appreciate 
their existing compliance obligations or 
the implications of non-compliance. 
Among other provisions, 
§ 414.1400(a)(5) specifically obligates 
each third party intermediary to certify 
that all data it submits to CMS on behalf 
of a MIPS eligible clinician, group or 
virtual group is true, accurate and 
complete to the best of its knowledge. 
Section 414.1400(f)(1) states that, after 
providing written notice, CMS may take 
remedial action or terminate a third 
party intermediary if CMS determines 
that the third party intermediary has 
ceased to meet one or more of the 
applicable criteria for approval or has 
submitted data that is inaccurate, 
unusable or otherwise compromised. 
Moreover, § 414.1400(f)(3) identifies 
specific circumstances under which 
CMS may determine that data submitted 
by a third party intermediary meets the 
standard for inaccurate, unusable or 
otherwise compromised data. 

Third parties intermediaries have an 
affirmative obligation to certify that the 
data they submit on behalf of a MIPS 
eligible clinician, group or virtual group 
are true, accurate and complete to the 
best of its knowledge. MIPS data that are 
inaccurate, incomplete, unusable or 
otherwise compromised can result in 
improper payment. Using data selection 
criteria to misrepresent a clinician or 
group’s performance for an applicable 
performance period, commonly referred 
to as ‘‘cherry-picking,’’ results in data 
submissions that are not true, accurate 
or complete. A third party intermediary 
cannot certify that data submitted to 
CMS by the third party intermediary are 
true, accurate and complete to the best 
of its knowledge if the third party 
intermediary knows the data submitted 
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are not representative of the clinician’s 
or group’s performance. Accordingly, a 
third party intermediary that submits a 
certification under § 414.1400(a)(5) in 
connection with the submission of data 
it knows are cherry-picked has 
submitted a false certification in 
violation of existing regulatory 
requirements. If CMS believes cherry- 
picking of data may be occurring, we 
may subject the third party intermediary 
and its clients to auditing in accordance 
with § 414.1400(g). 

In the CY 2020 PFS proposed rule (84 
FR 40821), we explained that despite 
these existing obligations, we have 
received inquiries from third party 
intermediaries regarding perceived 
opportunities to selectively submit data 
that are unrepresentative of the MIPS 
performance of the clinician or group 
for which the third party intermediary 
is submitting data. These inquires 
suggest that certain third party 
intermediaries may not fully appreciate 
their current regulatory obligations or 
their implications. 

The current regulations at 
§ 414.1400(f) clearly establish that CMS 
enforcement authority includes the 
authority to pursue remedial actions or 
termination based on its determination 
that a third party intermediary was non- 
compliant with any applicable criteria 
for approval in § 414.1400(a) through (e) 
or if the third party intermediary 
submitted data that are inaccurate, 
unusable or otherwise compromised. 
Compliance with § 414.1400(a)(5) is a 
criteria for approval. Using data 
selection criteria to misrepresent a 
clinician or group’s performance for an 
applicable performance period results in 
data that are inaccurate, unusable and 
otherwise compromised. Accordingly, if 
CMS determined that third party 
intermediary knowingly submitted data 
that are not representative of the 
clinician’s or group’s performance and 
certified that the submitted data were 
true, accurate and complete, CMS 
would have multiple grounds to impose 
remedial action or termination under 
existing regulations. 

As described in the CY 2020 PFS 
proposed rule (84 FR 40821), we 
proposed two changes to more expressly 
emphasize CMS enforcement authority. 
First, we proposed to clarify that 
remedial action and termination 
provisions at § 414.1400(f)(1) are 
triggered if we determine that a third 
party intermediary submits a false 
certification under paragraph (a)(5). 
Second, we proposed to clarify that 
CMS authority to bring remedial actions 
or terminate a third party intermediary 
for submitting data that is inaccurate, 
unusable or otherwise compromise 

extends beyond the specific examples 
set forth in § 414.1400(f)(3). We 
explained that with these revisions and 
a grammatical correction proposed at 
§ 414.1400(f)(1), we would affirm 
existing CMS authority to purse 
remedial actions or termination if we 
determine that a third party 
intermediary has ceased to meet one or 
more of the applicable criteria for 
approval, submits a false certification 
under paragraph (a)(5), or has submitted 
data that are inaccurate, incomplete, 
unusable, or otherwise compromised 
(84 FR 40821). We noted that we 
anticipate that these revisions will 
emphasize to third party intermediaries 
the sanctions they may face from CMS 
if they submit improper data to CMS. In 
addition, we noted that third party 
intermediaries may face liability under 
the federal False Claims Act if they 
submit or cause to submission of false 
MIPS data. 

We proposed revisions to 
§ 414.1400(f)(3) to clarify the intent of 
this provision (84 FR 40821). We also 
refer readers to CY 2019 PFS final rule 
(83 FR 59908 through 59910) for the 
discussion of the evolution of policies 
regarding remedial actions and 
termination of a third party 
intermediary. The agency’s enforcement 
authority as codified in § 414.1400(f) 
broadly extends to include instances of 
willful misconduct by the third party 
intermediary and well as other instances 
in which a third party intermediary 
inadvertently submits data with 
deficiencies and errors that render the 
data ‘‘inaccurate, unusable or otherwise 
compromised.’’ To facilitate a more 
fulsome understanding on when 
inadvertent conduct could trigger an 
enforcement action against a third party 
intermediary, the current regulatory text 
in § 414.1400(f)(3) provides that the 
threshold for ‘‘inaccurate, unusable or 
otherwise compromised’’ may be met if 
the submitted data includes TIN/NPI 
mismatches, formatting issues, 
calculation errors, or data audit 
discrepancies that affect more 3 percent 
of the total number of MIPS eligible 
clinicians or groups for which data was 
submitted by the third party 
intermediary. Through the CY 2020 PFS 
proposed rule (84 FR 40821), we 
proposed to add the phrase ‘‘including 
but not limited to’’ to the text of 
§ 414.1400(f)(3) to emphasize that this 
provision is illustrative of 
circumstances that may result in 
enforcement action and should not be 
misinterpreted to limit the agency’s 
ability to impose remedial actions or 
terminate a third party intermediary that 
knowingly submits inaccurate data. 

Lastly, we proposed grammatical 
corrections related to the use of the 
plural term ‘‘data’’ (84 FR 40821). 

We received public comments on 
these proposals. The following is a 
summary of the comments we received 
and our responses. 

Comment: A few commenters 
expressed support for CMS conducting 
audits if we believe data have been 
‘‘cherry-picked’’ or are otherwise not 
accurate. 

Response: We thank commenters for 
their support. 

Comment: Another commenter further 
encouraged CMS to publish aggregate 
information from their 2018 auditing of 
MIPS eligible clinicians and groups 
with regard to suspected instances of 
cherry-picked data in regard to third 
party intermediaries. 

Response: We thank the commenter 
for their suggestion, and would 
encourage them to clarify what type of 
aggregated data they are looking for as 
these types of audit results are not 
typically published. 

Comment: A few commenters stated 
that although CMS has provided some 
indication of what may constitute an 
inaccuracy, greater clarity and 
transparency is critical so that registries 
can implement appropriate checks and 
identify additional data inaccuracies or 
errors beyond those that are detected 
through each registry’s CMS approved 
data validation plan. The commenters 
further urged CMS to: Clearly define a 
registry’s responsibility to address data 
inaccuracies that can be attributed to 
data that the registry has access to, 
controls and manages; consider 
developing a report that describes and 
differentiates errors, as well as other 
‘‘issues’’ that should be brought to the 
registry’s attention; clearly define what 
is considered when calculating an error 
rate; and provide additional detail 
regarding CMS’ description of criteria 
that may disqualify a third-party 
intermediary. One commenter 
specifically stated its belief that when 
individuals or practices withhold 
Medicare billing data, this unavailable 
data should not be counted against the 
registry as an inaccuracy since the 
registry has no readily available solution 
to address this issue without access to 
current CMS’ claims data. One 
commenter encouraged CMS to release 
additional instructions for individual 
clinicians and groups to understand 
their responsibilities in submitting 
accurate and complete data and not 
hold third-parties accountable for data 
issues outside their control. 

Response: We thank the commenters 
for their suggestions. As described in 
the CY 2017 Quality Payment Program 
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final rule (81 FR 77366 through 77374), 
and through our resources in the 
Quality Payment Program Resource 
Library, such as our 2020 Self- 
Nomination Tool Kit for QCDR and 
qualified registries: https://qpp-cm- 
prod-content.s3.amazonaws.com/
uploads/580/2020%20Self-Nomination
%20Toolkit%20for%20QCDRs
%20%26%20Qualified
%20Registries.zip we provide further 
descriptions of the expectations of data 
validation plans and examples of what 
would constitute data inaccuracies, 
including the guidance that the QCDR 
should make CMS aware of any errors 
that may impact a clinician’s ability to 
report or how the clinician may score on 
a measure or overall. We refer 
commenters to the MIPS Data 
Validation Execution Report (DVER) 
template and the self-nomination 
factsheet for further details on 
expectations of data validation and 
discussion of remedial action and 
termination due to these error rates, 
both documents can be found on the 
Quality Payment Program Resource 
Library https://qpp.cms.gov/about/ 
resource-library. In addition, on a 
monthly basis through our mandatory 
support calls (81 FR 77368), we have 
typically reminded our approved 
QCDRs and qualified registries of our 
expectations for the data validation 
execution report and the methodology 
for calculating error rates and we 
anticipate using these calls and other 
guidance for additional education of 
third party intermediaries in the future. 
We will look to provide additional 
education to clinicians and groups in 
understanding their responsibility to 
help ensure the data submitted on their 
behalf by third party intermediaries are 
true, accurate, and complete data. 
However, we believe third parties 
intermediaries are also accountable for 
the accuracy of what they submit to 
CMS. If a third party intermediary finds 
inaccuracies or data integrity issues, it 
should ensure that it does not 
knowingly submit data that are 
misrepresentative, and are not true, 
accurate, or complete. We will take the 
commenters suggestions into future 
consideration. 

Comment: A few commenters 
requested clarification on whether 
specific scenarios involved data 
inaccuracies that would trigger remedial 
action. One commenter sought 
clarification on whether a data 
submission is inaccurate if the 
submission misstates whether a 
clinician is a non-MIPS eligible 
clinician, a Qualified APM Participant 
or other APM participant; and if that 

misstatement would trigger a remedial 
action under § 414.1400(f). Another 
commenter sought clarification as to 
whether a qualified registry would be 
subject to remedial action if the data 
submitted did not meet appropriate data 
completeness thresholds. 

Response: We believe it is the 
responsibility of the third party 
intermediary to validate data prior to 
submission to CMS and to ensure that 
the data is true, accurate, and complete 
to the best of its knowledge. This 
certification is applicable to information 
regarding a clinician’s eligibility status. 
We expect that data submitted by third 
party intermediaries are true, accurate 
and complete to the best of the 
submitter’s knowledge. If a third party 
intermediary knows data are not true, 
accurate or complete, the third party 
intermediary should not submit those 
data. Whether CMS will bring remedial 
action or terminate a third party 
intermediary under § 414.1400(f) for 
submitting a false certification or for 
submitting data that are inaccurate, 
unusable or otherwise compromised 
depends on the particular facts and 
circumstances. If a third party 
intermediary submits data that misstate 
whether a clinician is non-eligible, a 
Qualified APM Participant, or other 
APM participant then the third party 
intermediary has submitted data that are 
inaccurate. We believe that third party 
intermediaries should be able to track 
the eligibility status of the clinicians 
and groups they support MIPS reporting 
for, particularly as it pertains to MIPS 
eligible, voluntary participation, and 
opt-ins. That is to also to account for 
those clinicians and groups who have 
chosen to opt-in participating in the 
program. If we determine a third party 
intermediary is misrepresenting the 
status of its clinicians, we would 
anticipate seeking a corrective action 
plan from the third party intermediary 
to address these deficiencies. If its 
submission meets applicable program 
requirements, such as a submission of 
data on a single patient to meet a 
minimum threshold, a third party 
intermediary may be able to accurately 
certify that the data it is submitting are 
true, accurate and complete even if the 
data does not meet the data 
completeness threshold for an 
individual eligible clinician. Data 
submissions that do not meet 
appropriate data completeness 
thresholds (as described in section 
III.K.3.c of this final rule) will not 
receive an error message from the 
system, and will be scored according to 
the scoring regulations at § 414.1380. If 
the data submitted does not satisfy the 

data completeness thresholds, the 
submission is unlikely to receive full 
credit, and will be scored accordingly; 
however, this alone would not render 
the third party intermediary’s 
submission incomplete for purposes 
§ 414.1400. Through our resources in 
the Quality Payment Program Resource 
Library, known as our 2020 Self- 
Nomination Tool Kit (https://qpp-cm- 
prod-content.s3.amazonaws.com/
uploads/580/2020%20Self-Nomination
%20Toolkit%20for%20QCDRs
%20%26%20Qualified
%20Registries.zip), we provide further 
descriptions of the expectations of data 
validation plans and examples of what 
would constitute data inaccuracies. 
Failure to comply with program 
regulations could result in remedial 
action. From the data error perspective, 
we remind third party intermediaries 
that they are expected to certify that 
their data submissions are true, 
accurate, and complete to the best of 
their knowledge. 

Comment: One commenter expressed 
their belief that the provision in 
§ 414.1400(f)(3)(ii) which gives weight 
to data errors that affect 3 percent of the 
MIPS eligible clinicians and groups 
whose data was submitted by the third 
party intermediary may unfairly 
penalize third party intermediaries with 
a small number of participants. The 
commenter provided the example that a 
quality registry reporting for only 25 
clinicians triggering the 3 percent 
threshold if its submission included a 
data error on a single patient of a single 
clinician. The commenter recommended 
revising the provision such that the 
threshold was measured based on the 
percentage of patients reported by third 
party intermediary rather than the 
percentage of clinicians. 

Response: We believe it is important 
to hold third party intermediaries 
responsible for data errors regardless of 
the volume of clinicians and groups 
they support. Third party intermediaries 
with smaller volumes of reporting 
clinicians and groups should be able to 
ensure the accuracy of the data they 
submit and have fewer errors when 
compared to larger third party 
intermediaries. To facilitate a more 
fulsome understanding on when 
inadvertent conduct could trigger an 
enforcement action against a third party 
intermediary, the current regulatory text 
in § 414.1400(f)(3) provides that the 
threshold for ‘‘inaccurate, unusable or 
otherwise compromised’’ may be met if 
the submitted data includes TIN/NPI 
mismatches, formatting issues, 
calculation errors, or data audit 
discrepancies that affect more 3 percent 
of the total number of MIPS eligible 
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clinicians or groups for which data was 
submitted by the third party 
intermediary. Through the CY 2020 PFS 
proposed rule (84 FR 40821), we 
proposed to add the phrase ‘‘including 
but not limited to’’ to the text of 
§ 414.1400(f)(3) to emphasize that this 
provision is illustrative of 
circumstances that may result in 
enforcement action and should not be 
misinterpreted to limit the agency’s 
ability to impose remedial actions or 
terminate a third party intermediary that 
knowingly submits inaccurate data. We 
disagree with the commenter’s 
suggestion to revise the policy to state 
that the threshold should be measures 
based on the percentage of patients 
reported by the third party 
intermediaries rather than the 
percentage of clinicians because this 
auditing at the patient level does not 
allow us to determine the overall impact 
of the data error to the cohort of 
clinicians who utilized the third party 
to report. Utilizing the percentage of 
patients as the data error threshold may 
lead to inaccurate representations of the 
overall impact of a data error found 
through third party reporting. 

Comment: Some commenters urged 
CMS to be mindful that from their 
perspective third party intermediaries, 
especially specialty society clinical data 
registries, do not have the capacity to 
tell whether a group has specifically 
submitted false or incomplete data. 
These commenters believed it is the 
responsibility of the MIPS eligible 
clinician or group to demonstrate to 
CMS that their data are accurate and 
complete using documentation as 
described by CMS in this rule. 
Moreover, if ‘‘cherry-picking’’ is found 
by CMS, these commenters believed the 
audit should be sent to the MIPS eligible 
clinician or group, and not the third 
party intermediary. 

Response: We believe it is the 
responsibility of the third party 
intermediary to validate data prior to 
submission to CMS and to ensure that 
the data it submits are true, accurate, 
and complete to the best of its 
knowledge. It should be a joint 
responsibility of the eligible clinician 
and the third party intermediary to 
ensure that data submitted to CMS is 
true and reflective of their scope of 
practice, while avoiding selection bias. 

After consideration of the comments, 
we are finalizing our proposals as 
proposed. Specifically, we are finalizing 
that remedial action and termination 
provisions at § 414.1400(f)(1) are 
triggered if we determine that a third 
party intermediary submits a false 
certification under paragraph (a)(5). 
Additionally, we are finalizing that CMS 

authority to bring remedial actions or 
terminate a third party intermediary for 
submitting data that are inaccurate, 
unusable or otherwise compromised 
extends beyond the specific examples 
set forth in § 414.1400(f)(3). We added 
the phrase ‘‘including but not limited 
to’’ to the text of § 414.1400(f)(3) to 
emphasize that this provision is 
illustrative of circumstances that may 
result in enforcement action and should 
not be misinterpreted to limit the 
agency’s ability to impose remedial 
actions or terminate a third party 
intermediary that knowingly submits 
inaccurate data. In addition, we note 
that third party intermediaries may face 
liability under the federal False Claims 
Act if they submit or cause to 
submission of false MIPS data. 

Lastly, we are finalizing the 
corrections related to the use of the 
plural term of ‘‘data.’’ 

h. Public Reporting on Physician 
Compare 

(1) Background 

For previous discussions on the 
background of Physician Compare, we 
refer readers to the CY 2016 PFS final 
rule (80 FR 71116 through 71123), the 
CY 2017 Quality Payment Program final 
rule (81 FR 77390 through 77399), the 
CY 2018 Quality Payment Program final 
rule (82 FR 53819 through 53832), the 
CY 2019 PFS final rule (83 FR 59910 
through 59915), and the Physician 
Compare Initiative website at https://
www.cms.gov/medicare/quality- 
initiatives-patient-assessment- 
instruments/physician-compare- 
initiative/. 

We proposed to publicly report on 
Physician Compare: (1) Aggregate MIPS 
data, including the minimum and 
maximum MIPS performance category 
and final scores earned by MIPS eligible 
clinicians, beginning with Year 2 (CY 
2018 data, available starting in late CY 
2019), as technically feasible; and (2) an 
indicator on the profile page or in the 
downloadable database that displays if 
a MIPS eligible clinicians is scored 
using facility-based measurement, as 
specified under § 414.1380(e)(6)(vi), as 
technically feasible (see 84 FR 40821 
through 40824). A summary of the 
comments received and our finalized 
policies are discussed in more detail in 
this final rule. 

(2) Regulation Text Changes 

Section 1848(q)(9)(A) and (D) of the 
Act requires that we publicly report on 
Physician Compare in an easily 
understandable format: 

• The final score for each MIPS 
eligible clinician; 

• Performance of each MIPS eligible 
clinician for each performance category; 

• Periodic aggregate information on 
the MIPS, including the range of final 
scores for all MIPS eligible clinicians 
and the range of performance of all the 
MIPS eligible clinicians for each 
performance category; and 

• The names of eligible clinicians in 
advanced APMs and, to the extent 
feasible, the names of such advanced 
APMs and the performance of such 
APMs. 

Section 1848(q)(9)(B) of the Act 
requires that the information made 
available under section 1848(q)(9) of the 
Act must indicate, where appropriate, 
that publicized information may not be 
representative of the eligible clinician’s 
entire patient population, the variety of 
services furnished by the eligible 
clinician, or the health conditions of 
individuals treated. 

To more completely and accurately 
reference the data available for public 
reporting on Physician Compare, we 
proposed to amend § 414.1395 by 
adding paragraph (a)(1) stating that CMS 
posts on Physician Compare, in an 
easily understandable format: (i) 
Information regarding the performance 
of MIPS eligible clinicians, including, 
but not limited to, final scores and 
performance category scores for each 
MIPS eligible clinician; and (ii) the 
names of eligible clinicians in 
Advanced APMs and, to the extent 
feasible, the names and performance of 
such Advanced APMs. As discussed in 
section III.K.3.h.(3) of this final rule, we 
also proposed to amend § 414.1395 by 
adding paragraph (a)(2) stating that CMS 
periodically posts on Physician 
Compare aggregate information on the 
MIPS, including the range of final scores 
for all MIPS eligible clinicians and the 
range of the performance of all MIPS 
eligible clinicians with respect to each 
performance category. Finally, we 
proposed to amend § 414.1395 by 
adding paragraph (a)(3) stating that the 
information made available under 
§ 414.1395 will indicate, where 
appropriate, that publicized information 
may not be representative of an eligible 
clinician’s entire patient population, the 
variety of services furnished by the 
eligible clinician, or the health 
conditions of individuals treated. 

We did not receive public comments 
on the proposed regulation text changes. 
As such, we are finalizing our policy as 
proposed to amend § 414.1395 by 
adding paragraph (a)(1) stating that CMS 
posts on Physician Compare, in an 
easily understandable format: (1) 
Information regarding the performance 
of MIPS eligible clinicians, including, 
but not limited to, final scores and 
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performance category scores for each 
MIPS eligible clinician; and (2) the 
names of eligible clinicians in 
Advanced APMs and, to the extent 
feasible, the names and performance of 
such Advanced APMs. In addition, we 
are finalizing our policy as proposed to 
amend § 414.1395 by adding paragraph 
(a)(3) stating that the information made 
available under § 414.1395 will indicate, 
where appropriate, that publicized 
information may not be representative 
of an eligible clinician’s entire patient 
population, the variety of services 
furnished by the eligible clinician, or 
the health conditions of individuals 
treated. 

(3) Final Score, Performance Categories, 
and Aggregate Information 

Section 1848(q)(9)(D) of the Act 
requires the Secretary to periodically 
post on Physician Compare aggregate 
information on the MIPS, including the 
range of composite scores for all MIPS 
eligible clinicians and the range of the 
performance of all MIPS eligible 
clinicians with respect to each 
performance category. We refer readers 
to the CY 2018 Quality Payment 
Program final rule (82 FR 53823), where 
we previously finalized policies to 
publicly report on Physician Compare, 
either on profile pages or in the 
downloadable database, the final score 
for each MIPS eligible clinician and the 
performance of each MIPS eligible 
clinician for each performance category, 
and to periodically post aggregate 
information on the MIPS, including the 
range of final scores for all MIPS eligible 
clinicians and the range of performance 
of all the MIPS eligible clinicians for 
each performance category, as 
technically feasible, for all future years. 

Although we previously finalized a 
policy to periodically post aggregate 
information on the MIPS, as technically 
feasible, for all future years, we have not 
proposed or finalized in rulemaking a 
specific timeframe for doing so. As part 
of our phased approach to public 
reporting, we wanted to first gain 
experience with the MIPS data prior to 
publicly reporting it in aggregate, since 
we had not publicly reported on 
Physician Compare aggregate data under 
legacy programs. For example, we 
publicly reported the Physician Quality 
Reporting System (PQRS) performance 
information only at an individual 
clinician and group practice level. Now 
that we have experience with the MIPS 
data, including the Year 1 performance 
information which was not available for 
analysis at the time of prior rulemaking, 
we can now propose a specific 
timeframe for publicly reporting 

aggregate MIPS data on Physician 
Compare. 

Therefore, in accordance with section 
1848(q)(9)(D) of the Act, we proposed to 
publicly report on Physician Compare 
aggregate MIPS data, including the 
minimum and maximum MIPS 
performance category and final scores 
earned by MIPS eligible clinicians, 
beginning with Year 2 (CY 2018 data, 
available starting in late CY 2019), as 
technically feasible, and to codify this 
policy at § 414.1395(a) (84 FR 40822). 
We clarify that the aggregate data 
publicly reported would be inclusive of 
all MIPS eligible clinicians. We also 
note that some aggregate MIPS data is 
already publicly available in other 
places, such as via the Quality Payment 
Program Experience Report. We note 
that the 2017 Quality Payment Program 
Experience Report is available at https:// 
qpp-cm-prod-content.s3.amazonaws.
com/uploads/491/2017%20QPP
%20Experience%20Report.pdf. As 
noted in the CY 2018 Quality Payment 
Program final rule (82 FR 53823), we 
will use statistical testing and user 
testing, as well as consultation with the 
Physician Compare Technical Expert 
Panel, to determine how and where 
these data are best reported on 
Physician Compare (for example in the 
Physician Compare Downloadable 
Database or on the Physician Compare 
Initiative page). In addition to minimum 
and maximum MIPS performance 
category and final scores, we also 
solicited comment on any other 
aggregate information that stakeholders 
will find useful for future public 
reporting on Physician Compare. 

We received public comments on 
other aggregate information that 
stakeholders will find useful for future 
public reporting on Physician Compare. 
The following is a summary of the 
comments we received and our 
responses. 

Comment: Many commenters 
supported publicly reporting aggregate 
MIPS data, including the minimum and 
maximum MIPS performance category 
and final scores earned by MIPS eligible 
clinicians, beginning with Year 2 (2018 
data available starting in late 2019). A 
few commenters supported the goals of 
public reporting information on 
Physician Compare yet remained 
concerned that Medicare patients and 
their caregivers may not be able to 
accurately understand and interpret 
aggregated information, such as the 
minimum and maximum MIPS 
performance category and final scores 
earned by MIPS eligible clinicians. Two 
commenters supported publicly 
reporting information on Physician 
Compare, but expressed concern about 

the accuracy of the data while another 
commenter that supported public 
reporting also noted that publishing 
aggregate information may not be 
meaningful for certain clinician types. 
One commenter recommended delaying 
publicly reporting aggregate information 
until concerns around accuracy of the 
data can be resolved. 

Response: We appreciate commenters 
support and the concerns raised. We 
note that section 1848(q)(9)(D) of the 
Act requires the Secretary to 
periodically post on Physician Compare 
aggregate information on the MIPS, 
including the range of composite scores 
for all MIPS eligible clinicians and the 
range of the performance of all MIPS 
eligible clinicians with respect to each 
performance category. In addition, we 
will use statistical testing and user 
testing, as well as consultation with the 
Physician Compare Technical Expert 
Panel, to determine how and where 
these data are best reported on 
Physician Compare to ensure these data 
are understood and interpreted 
accurately. We believe we should 
employ the same phased approach to 
ensure the data made public accurately 
represents clinical performance and is 
understood by website users. We will 
actively work to ensure that the 
language on the website and the 
additional education and outreach 
conducted for patients and caregivers 
continues to make this information 
clear. In addition, we will work to 
ensure all data publicly reported on 
Physician Compare is accurate. As such, 
all data available for public reporting 
are available for review and correction 
during the targeted review process, as 
specified at § 414.1385. Data under 
review will not be publicly reported 
until the review is complete. We clarify 
that aggregate data will reflect MIPS 
eligible clinicians and groups 
collectively and will not be specialty- 
specific. 

After consideration of the comments, 
we are finalizing our proposal to 
publicly report on Physician Compare 
aggregate MIPS data, including the 
minimum and maximum MIPS 
performance category and final scores 
earned by MIPS eligible clinicians, 
beginning with Year 2 (CY 2018 data, 
available starting in late CY 2019), as 
technically feasible. We are also 
finalizing our proposal to amend 
§ 414.1395 by adding paragraph (a)(2) 
stating that we periodically post on 
Physician Compare aggregate 
information on the MIPS, including the 
range of final scores for all MIPS eligible 
clinicians and the range of the 
performance of all MIPS eligible 
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clinicians with respect to each 
performance category. 

(4) Quality 
For previous discussions on publicly 

reporting quality performance category 
information on the Physician Compare 
website, we refer readers to the CY 2018 
Quality Payment Program final rule (82 
FR 53824) and the CY 2019 Quality 
Payment Program final rule (83 FR 
59912). 

Although we did not make any 
proposals regarding publicly reporting 
quality performance category 
information, we solicited additional 
comments on adding patient narratives 
to the Physician Compare website in 
future rulemaking, to the extent 
consistent with our authority to collect 
such information under section 1848(q) 
of the Act and our authority to include 
an assessment of patient experience and 
patient, caregiver, and family 
engagement under section 
10331(a)(2)(E) of the Affordable Care 
Act. 

Physician Compare website user 
testing has repeatedly shown that 
Medicare patients and caregivers greatly 
desire narrative reviews, quotes and 
testimonials by their peers, and a single 
overall ‘‘value indicator,’’ reflective for 
each MIPS eligible clinician and group, 
and will expect to find such information 
on the Physician Compare website 
already, based on their experiences with 
other consumer-oriented websites. We 
currently do not display any narrative 
patient satisfaction information on 
Physician Compare or any single overall 
value indicator for MIPS eligible 
clinicians and groups (except MIPS 
performance category and final scores); 
currently all performance information 
on Physician Compare is publicly 
reported at the individual measure 
level. Therefore, we solicited comment 
on the value of and considerations for 
publicly reporting such information to 
assist patients and caregivers with 
making healthcare decisions, building 
upon the feedback received in response 
to the CY 2018 Quality Payment 
Program proposed rule (82 FR 30166 
through 30167), in which we 
specifically sought comment on 
publicly reporting responses to five 
open-ended questions that are part of 
the Agency for Healthcare Research and 
Quality (AHRQ)’s CAHPS Patient 
Narrative Elicitation Protocol (https://
www.ahrq.gov/cahps/surveys-guidance/
item-sets/elicitation/index.html). While 
we are not summarizing and responding 
to comments we received in this final 
rule, we appreciate the responses from 
the commenters and may take them into 
account as we develop future policies 

for public reporting on Physician 
Compare. 

We refer readers to section 
III.K.3.c.(1)(c)(i) of this final rule for an 
additional solicitation for comments to 
add narrative reviews into the CAHPS 
for MIPS group survey in future 
rulemaking. 

To be publicly reported on Physician 
Compare, patient narrative data will 
have to meet our public reporting 
standards, described at § 414.1395(b), 
and reviewed in consultation with the 
Physician Compare Technical Expert 
Panel, to determine how and where 
these data would be best reported on 
Physician Compare. We solicited 
comment on the value of collecting and 
publicly reporting information from 
narrative questions and other patient- 
reported outcome measures (PROMs), as 
well as publishing a single ‘‘value 
indicator’’ reflective of cost, quality and 
patient experience and satisfaction with 
care for each MIPS eligible clinician and 
group, on the Physician Compare 
website and will consider feedback from 
the patient, caregiver, and clinician 
communities before proposing any 
policies in future rulemaking. We also 
noted that if we propose to publicly 
report patient narratives in future 
rulemaking, we will address all related 
patient privacy safeguards consistent 
with section 10331(c) of the Affordable 
Care Act, which requires that 
information on physician performance 
and patient experience is not disclosed 
in a manner that violates the Freedom 
of Information Act (5 U.S.C. 552) or the 
Privacy Act of 1974 (5 U.S.C. 552a) with 
regard to the privacy individually 
identifiable health information, and 
other applicable law. While we are not 
summarizing and responding to 
comments we received in this final rule, 
we appreciate the responses from the 
commenters and may take them into 
account as we develop future policies 
for public reporting on Physician 
Compare. 

(5) Promoting Interoperability 
We refer readers to the CY 2018 

Quality Payment Program final rule (82 
FR 53827) and the CY 2019 Quality 
Payment Program final rule (83 FR 
59913) for previously finalized policies 
related to the Promoting Interoperability 
performance category and Physician 
Compare. 

Although we did not make any 
proposals regarding publicly reporting 
Promoting Interoperability category 
information, we refer readers to the 
‘‘Medicare and Medicaid Programs; 
Patient Protection and Affordable Care 
Act; Interoperability and Patient Access 
for Medicare Advantage Organization 

and Medicaid Managed Care Plans, 
State Medicaid Agencies, CHIP 
Agencies and CHIP Managed Care 
Entities, Issuers of Qualified Health 
Plans in the Federally Facilitated 
Exchanges and Health Care Providers’’ 
proposed rule (referred to as the 
Interoperability and Patient Access 
proposed rule) published in the March 
4, 2019 Federal Register (84 FR 7646 
through 7647), where we proposed to 
include an indicator on Physician 
Compare for the eligible clinicians and 
groups that submit a ‘‘no’’ response to 
any of the three prevention of 
information blocking attestation 
statements in § 414.1375(b)(3)(ii)(A) 
through (C). To report successfully on 
the Promoting Interoperability 
performance category, in addition to 
satisfying other requirements, a MIPS 
eligible clinician must submit an 
attestation response of ‘‘yes’’ for each of 
these statements. These statements 
contain specific representations about a 
clinician’s implementation and use of 
CEHRT and are intended to verify that 
a MIPS eligible clinician has not 
knowingly and willfully taken action 
(such as to disable functionality) to limit 
or restrict the compatibility or 
interoperability of certified EHR 
technology. In the event that these 
statements are left blank, that is, a ‘‘yes’’ 
or a ‘‘no’’ response is not submitted, the 
attestations would be considered 
incomplete, and we would not include 
an indicator on Physician Compare. We 
also proposed to post this indicator on 
Physician Compare, either on the profile 
pages or the downloadable database, as 
feasible and appropriate, starting with 
the 2019 performance period data 
available for public reporting starting in 
late 2020. We refer readers to the CY 
2017 Quality Payment Program final 
rule for additional information on these 
attestation statements (81 FR 77028 
through 77035). 

(6) Facility-Based Clinician Indicator 
As discussed in the CY 2018 Quality 

Payment Program final rule (82 FR 
53823), we finalized a policy to publicly 
report the MIPS performance category 
and final scores earned by each MIPS 
eligible clinician on Physician Compare, 
either on profile pages or in the 
downloadable database. We also 
finalized that we will make all measures 
under the MIPS quality performance 
category available for public reporting 
on Physician Compare, either on profile 
pages or in the downloadable database, 
as technically feasible (82 FR 53824). 
We will use statistical testing and user 
testing to determine how and where 
measures are reported on Physician 
Compare. We established at 
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§ 414.1380(e) a facility-based 
measurement scoring option under the 
MIPS quality and cost performance 
categories for clinicians that meet 
certain criteria beginning with the 2019 
MIPS performance period/2021 MIPS 
payment year. Section 414.1380(e)(1)(ii) 
provides that the scoring methodology 
applicable for MIPS eligible clinicians 
scored with facility-based measurement 
is the Total Performance Score 
methodology adopted for the Hospital 
VBP Program, for the fiscal year for 
which payment begins during the 
applicable MIPS performance period. 

With this in mind, we have 
considered how to best display facility- 
based MIPS eligible clinician quality 
and cost information on Physician 
Compare, appreciating our obligation to 
publicly report certain MIPS data for 
MIPS eligible clinicians and groups. As 
those clinicians and groups scored 
under the facility-based option are MIPS 
eligible, we will publicly report their 
performance category and MIPS final 
scores on Physician Compare and 
considered two options for publicly 
reporting their facility-based measure- 
level performance information on 
Physician Compare: (a) Displaying 
hospital-based measure-level 
performance information on Physician 
Compare profile pages, including scores 
for specific measures and the hospital 
overall rating; or (b) including an 
indicator showing that the clinician or 
group was scored using the facility- 
based scoring option with a link from 
the clinician’s Physician Compare 
profile page to the relevant hospital’s 
measure-level performance information 
on Hospital Compare. We believe that a 
link from the clinician’s Physician 
Compare profile page to the relevant 
hospital’s performance information on 
Hospital Compare is preferable for 
several reasons including: Concerns 
about duplication with Hospital 
Compare, interpretability by Physician 
Compare website users expecting to find 
clinician-level, rather than hospital- 
level, information and operational 
feasibility. Additionally, we believe this 
approach is consistent with our 
consumer testing findings that Medicare 
patients and caregivers find value in 
information on the relationships 
clinicians and groups may have with 
facilities where they perform services. 
We note that the facility-based scoring 
indicator would be separate from the 
hospital affiliation information for 
admitting privileges currently posted on 
Physician Compare profile pages. 

For these reasons, we proposed to 
make available for public reporting an 
indicator on the Physician Compare 
profile page or downloadable database 

that displays if a MIPS eligible clinician 
is scored using facility-based 
measurement, as specified under 
§ 414.1380(e)(6)(vi), as technically 
feasible (84 FR 40824). We also 
proposed to provide a link to facility- 
based measure-level information, as 
specified under § 414.1380(e)(1)(i), for 
such MIPS eligible clinicians on 
Hospital Compare, as technically 
feasible. In addition, we proposed to 
post this indicator on Physician 
Compare with the linkage to Hospital 
Compare beginning with CY 2019 
performance period data available for 
public reporting starting in late CY 2020 
and for all future years, as technically 
feasible. We requested comment on this 
proposal. 

We received public comments on this 
proposal. The following is a summary of 
the comments we received and our 
responses. 

Comment: Many commenters 
supported making available for public 
reporting an indicator on the Physician 
Compare profile page or downloadable 
database that displays if a MIPS eligible 
clinician is scored using facility-based 
measurement and provide a link to 
facility-based measure-level information 
for such MIPS eligible clinicians on 
Hospital Compare, as technically 
feasible. One commenter supported the 
goals of public reporting information on 
Physician Compare yet remained 
concerned that Medicare patients and 
their caregivers may not be able to 
accurately understand and interpret the 
facility-based indicator. A few 
commenters supported publicly 
reporting the facility-based indicator 
and recommended providing context 
and/or CMS providing explanatory text 
mentioning that facility-level measures 
assess care provided at a facility level, 
rather than a clinician or group level. 

Response: We note that findings from 
our consumer testing indicate that 
Medicare patients and caregivers find 
value in information on the 
relationships clinicians and groups may 
have with facilities where they perform 
services. In addition, we note that with 
the exception of data that must be 
mandatorily reported on Physician 
Compare, data included on Physician 
Compare must meet our public 
reporting standards, as described at 
§ 414.1395(b). This means data included 
on Physician Compare public facing 
profile pages must resonate with 
website users as determined by CMS. 
We will use statistical testing and user 
testing, as well as consultation with the 
Physician Compare Technical Expert 
Panel, to determine how and where 
these data are best reported on 
Physician Compare, including either on 

profile pages or the downloadable 
database and to provide the appropriate 
context and explanatory text for 
Medicare patients and caregivers. 

After consideration of the comments, 
we are finalizing our proposal to make 
available for public reporting an 
indicator on the Physician Compare 
profile page or downloadable database 
that displays if a MIPS eligible clinician 
is scored using facility-based 
measurement, as specified under 
§ 414.1380(e)(6)(vi), as technically 
feasible. We are also finalizing our 
proposal to provide a link to facility- 
based measure-level information, as 
specified under § 414.1380(e)(1)(i), for 
such MIPS eligible clinicians on 
Hospital Compare, as technically 
feasible. In addition, we are finalizing 
our proposal to post this indicator on 
Physician Compare with the linkage to 
Hospital Compare beginning with CY 
2019 performance period data available 
for public reporting starting in late CY 
2020 and for all future years, as 
technically feasible. 

4. Overview of the APM Incentive 

a. Overview 

Section 1833(z) of the Act requires 
that an incentive payment be made in 
years 2019 through 2024 (or, in years 
after 2025, a different PFS update) to 
Qualifying APM Participants (QPs) for 
achieving threshold levels of 
participation in Advanced APMs. In the 
CY 2017 Quality Payment Program final 
rule (81 FR 77399 through 77491), we 
finalized the following policies: 

• Beginning in payment year 2019, if 
an eligible clinician participated 
sufficiently in an Advanced APM 
during the QP Performance Period, that 
eligible clinician may become a QP for 
the year. Eligible clinicians who are QPs 
are excluded from the MIPS reporting 
requirements for the performance year 
and payment adjustment for the 
payment year. 

• For payment years from 2019 
through 2024, QPs receive a lump sum 
incentive payment equal to 5 percent of 
their prior year’s estimated aggregate 
payments for Part B covered 
professional services. Beginning in 
payment year 2026, QPs receive a 
differentially higher update under the 
PFS for the year than non-QPs. 

• For payment years 2019 and 2020, 
eligible clinicians may become QPs only 
through participation in Medicare 
Advanced APMs. 

• For payment years 2021 and later, 
eligible clinicians may become QPs 
through a combination of participation 
in Medicare Advanced APMs and Other 
Payer Advanced APMs (which we refer 
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to as the All-Payer Combination 
Option). 

In the CY 2018 Quality Payment 
Program final rule (82 FR 53832 through 
53895), we finalized clarifications, 
modifications, and additional details 
pertaining to Advanced APMs, QP and 
Partial QP determinations, Other Payer 
Advanced APMs, Determination of 
Other Payer Advanced APMs, 
Calculation of All-Payer Combination 
Option Threshold Scores and QP 
Determinations, and Physician-Focused 
Payment Models (PFPMs). 

In the CY 2019 PFS final rule (83 FR 
59915 through 59940), we finalized 
clarifications, modifications, and 
additional details pertaining to use of 
Certified Electronic Health Record 
Technology (CEHRT), MIPS-comparable 
quality measures, bearing financial risk 
for monetary losses, the QP Performance 
Period, Partial QP election to report to 
MIPS, Other Payer Advanced APM 
criteria, determination of Other Payer 
Advanced APMs, calculation of All- 
Payer Combination Option Threshold 
Scores and QP determinations under the 
All-Payer Combination Option. 

In this final rule, we discuss policies 
pertaining to Advanced APMs and the 
All-Payer Combination Option. 

b. Terms and Definitions 
As we continue to develop the 

Quality Payment Program, we have 
identified the need to propose new 
definitions to go along with the 
previously defined terms. A list of the 
previously defined terms is available in 
the CY 2017 Quality Payment Program 
final rule (81 FR 77537 through 77540), 
the CY 2018 Quality Payment Program 
final rule (82 FR 53951 through 53952), 
and in the CY 2019 PFS final rule (83 
FR 60075 through 60076), and reflected 
in our regulation at § 414.1305. 

In the CY 2017 Quality Payment 
Program final rule, we defined the term 
‘‘Medical Home Model’’ and ‘‘Medicaid 
Medical Home Model.’’ Since defining 
these terms in the CY 2017 Quality 
Payment Program final rule, we 
solicited comment on whether or not to 
establish a similar definition to describe 
payment arrangements similar to 
Medical Home Models and Medicaid 
Medical Home Models that are operated 
by other payers (82 FR 30180). 

As discussed in the CY 2020 PFS 
proposed rule (84 FR 40731), we 
proposed to add the defined term 
‘‘Aligned Other Payer Medical Home 
Model’’ to § 414.1305, to mean a 
payment arrangement (not including a 
Medicaid payment arrangement) 
operated by an other payer that formally 
partners with CMS in a CMS Multi- 
Payer Model that is a Medical Home 

Model through a written expression of 
alignment and cooperation, such as a 
memorandum of understanding (MOU), 
and is determined by CMS to have the 
following characteristics: 

• The other payer payment 
arrangement has a primary care focus 
with participants that primarily include 
primary care practices or multispecialty 
practices that include primary care 
physicians and practitioners and offer 
primary care services. For the purposes 
of this provision, primary care focus 
means the inclusion of specific design 
elements related to eligible clinicians 
practicing under one or more of the 
following Physician Specialty Codes: 01 
General Practice; 08 Family Medicine; 
11 Internal Medicine; 16 Obstetrics and 
Gynecology; 37 Pediatric Medicine; 38 
Geriatric Medicine; 50 Nurse 
Practitioner; 89 Clinical Nurse 
Specialist; and 97 Physician Assistant; 

• Empanelment of each patient to a 
primary clinician; and 

• At least four of the following: 
Planned coordination of chronic and 
preventive care; Patient access and 
continuity of care; Risk-stratified care 
management; Coordination of care 
across the medical neighborhood; 
Patient and caregiver engagement; 
Shared decision-making; and/or 
Payment arrangements in addition to, or 
substituting for, fee-for-service 
payments (for example, shared savings 
or population-based payments). 

We are finalizing this proposal. For 
additional discussion related to this 
definition of Aligned Other Payer 
Medical Home Model, please see section 
III.K.4.e of this final rule. 

c. Advanced APMs 

(1) Overview 

In the CY 2017 Quality Payment 
Program final rule (81 FR 77408), we 
finalized the criteria that define an 
Advanced APM based on the 
requirements set forth in sections 
1833(z)(3)(C) and (D) of the Act. An 
Advanced APM is an APM that: 

• Requires its participants to use 
certified EHR technology (CEHRT) (81 
FR 77409 through 77414); 

• Provides for payment for covered 
professional services based on quality 
measures comparable to measures under 
the quality performance category under 
MIPS (81 FR 77414 through 77418); and 

• Either requires its participating 
APM Entities to bear financial risk for 
monetary losses that are in excess of a 
nominal amount, or is a Medical Home 
Model expanded under section 
1115A(c) of the Act (81 FR 77418 
through 77431). We refer to this 
criterion as the financial risk criterion. 

In the CY 2018 Quality Payment 
Program final rule (82 FR 53832 through 
53895), we finalized clarifications, 
modifications, and additional details 
pertaining to the Advanced APM 
criteria, Qualifying APM Participant 
(QP) and Partial QP determinations, the 
Other Payer Advanced APM criteria, 
Determination of Other Payer Advanced 
APMs, Calculation of All-Payer 
Combination Option Threshold Scores 
and QP Determinations, and we 
discussed Physician-Focused Payment 
Models (PFPMs). 

In the CY 2019 PFS final rule (83 FR 
59915 through 59938), we finalized the 
following: 

Use of CEHRT: 
• We revised § 414.1415(a)(i) to 

specify that an Advanced APM must 
require at least 75 percent of eligible 
clinicians in each APM Entity, or, for 
APMs in which hospitals are the APM 
Entities, each hospital, use CEHRT as 
defined at § 414.1305 to document and 
communicate clinical care with patients 
and other health care professionals. 

MIPS-Comparable Quality Measures: 
• We revised § 414.1415(b)(2) to 

clarify, effective January 1, 2020, that at 
least one of the quality measures upon 
which an Advanced APM bases 
payment must either be finalized on the 
MIPS final list of measures, as described 
in § 414.1330; endorsed by a consensus- 
based entity; or determined by CMS to 
be evidenced-based, reliable, and valid. 

• We revised the requirement at 
§ 414.1415(b)(3) that the quality 
measures upon which an Advanced 
APM bases payment must include at 
least one outcome measure (unless there 
are no available or applicable outcome 
measures included in the MIPS final 
quality measures list for the Advanced 
APM’s first QP Performance Period) to 
provide, effective January 1, 2020, that 
at least one such outcome measure must 
either be finalized on the MIPS final list 
of measures as described in § 414.1330; 
endorsed by a consensus-based entity; 
or determined by CMS to be evidence- 
based, reliable, and valid. 

Bearing Financial Risk for Monetary 
Losses: 

• We revised § 414.1415(c)(3)(i)(A) to 
maintain the generally applicable 
revenue-based nominal amount 
standard at 8 percent of the average 
estimated total Medicare Parts A and B 
revenue of all providers and suppliers 
in participating APM Entities for QP 
Performance Periods 2021 through 2024. 

In this section of the final rule, we 
address policies regarding several 
aspects of the Advanced APM criterion 
on bearing financial risk for monetary 
losses—specifically our proposal to 
amend the definition of expected 
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expenditures, and our request for 
comment on whether certain items and 
services should be excluded from the 
capitation rate for our definition of full 
capitation arrangements. 

(2) Bearing Financial Risk for Monetary 
Losses 

(a) Overview 

In the CY 2017 Quality Payment 
Program final rule (81 FR 77418), we 
divided the discussion of this criterion 
into two main topics: (1) What it means 
for an APM Entity to bear financial risk 
for monetary losses under an APM 
(which we refer to as either the 
generally applicable financial risk 
standard or Medical Home Model 
financial risk standard); and (2) what 
levels of risk we would consider to be 
in excess of a nominal amount (which 
we refer to as either the generally 
applicable nominal amount standard or 
the Medical Home Model nominal 
amount standard). 

(b) Expected Expenditures 

In the CY 2017 Quality Payment 
Program final rule (81 FR 77550), we 
established a definition of expected 
expenditures at § 414.1415(c)(5) to mean 
the beneficiary expenditures for which 
an APM Entity is responsible under an 
APM. For episode payment models, 
‘‘expected expenditures’’ means the 
episode target price. We established this 
definition of expected expenditures for 
the purposes of applying the Advanced 
APM financial risk criterion to 
determine whether an APM meets the 
generally applicable nominal amount 
standard. 

In the CY 2017 Quality Payment 
Program proposed rule (81 FR 28305 
through 28309), we proposed to 
measure three dimensions of risk under 
our generally applicable nominal 
amount standards: (1) Marginal risk, 
which refers to the percentage of the 
amount by which actual expenditures 
exceed expected expenditures for which 
an APM Entity would be liable under 
the APM; (2) minimum loss rate (MLR), 
which is a percentage by which actual 
expenditures may exceed expected 
expenditures without triggering 
financial risk; and (3) total potential 
risk, which refers to the maximum 
potential payment for which an APM 
Entity could be liable under the APM. 

However, based on commenters’ 
concerns regarding technical 
complexity, we did not finalize the 
marginal risk and MLR components of 
the generally applicable nominal 
amount standard under the Advanced 
APM criteria (81 FR 77427), but did 
finalize those additional elements of 

risk under the Other Payer Advanced 
APM criteria. We stated in the CY 2017 
Quality Payment Program final rule (81 
FR 77426) that it is not necessary to 
include the marginal risk and MLR 
components in the generally applicable 
nominal amount standard for Advanced 
APMs because we are committed to 
creating Advanced APMs with strong 
financial risk designs that incorporate 
risk adjustment, benchmark 
methodologies, sufficient stop-loss 
amounts, and sufficient marginal risk; 
and that all APMs involving financial 
risk that we operate now or in the future 
would meet or exceed the proposed 
marginal risk and MLR requirements. In 
the CY 2017 Quality Payment Program 
proposed rule (81 FR 28306), we 
explained that, to determine whether an 
APM satisfies the marginal risk 
component of the generally applicable 
nominal amount standard, we would 
examine the payment required under 
the APM as a percentage of the amount 
by which actual expenditures exceeded 
expected expenditures. We proposed 
that we would require this percentage to 
exceed a required marginal risk 
percentage of 30 percent regardless of 
the amount by which actual 
expenditures exceeded expected 
expenditures. We believed that any 
marginal risk below 30 percent could 
create scenarios in which the total risk 
could be very high, but the average or 
likely risk for an APM Entity would 
actually be very low (81 FR 28306). 

Our rationale for proposing the 
marginal risk requirement was that the 
inclusion of the marginal risk 
requirement would contribute to 
maintaining a more than nominal level 
of average or likely risk under an 
Advanced APM. We did not finalize the 
marginal risk requirement under the 
Advanced APM criteria because, as 
noted above, we believed that all 
Advanced APMs that we operate now or 
would potentially operate in the future 
would meet or exceed the previously 
proposed marginal risk and MLR 
requirements, and we believed the total 
risk portion of the nominal amount 
standard alone was sufficient to ensure 
that the level of average or likely risk 
under an Advanced APM would 
actually be more than nominal for 
participants. 

However, based on our experience to 
date, we became concerned that the 
total risk portion of the benchmark- 
based nominal amount standard as 
currently constructed may not always be 
sufficient to ensure that the level of 
average or likely risk under an 
Advanced APM is actually more than 
nominal for participants. This is 
because the benchmark-based nominal 

amount standard at 
§ 414.1415(c)(3)(i)(B) is dependent upon 
the definition of expected expenditures 
codified at § 414.1415(c)(5), where 
expected expenditures are defined as 
the beneficiary expenditures for which 
an APM Entity is responsible under an 
APM, and for episode payment models, 
the episode target price. 

In our experience implementing the 
Quality Payment Program and 
considering the diversity of model 
designs, we came to believe there is a 
need to amend the definition of 
expected expenditures to further ensure 
there are more-than-nominal levels of 
average or likely risk under an 
Advanced APM that would meet the 
generally applicable benchmark-based 
nominal amount standard. For instance, 
an APM could have a sufficient total 
risk to meet the benchmark-based 
nominal amount standard and a sharing 
rate that results in adequate marginal 
risk if actual expenditures exceed 
expected expenditures. However, in that 
same APM, the level of expected 
expenditures reflected in the APM’s 
benchmark or episode target price could 
be set in a manner that would 
substantially reduce the amount of loss 
the APM Entity would reasonably 
expect to incur. 

For an APM to meet the generally 
applicable benchmark-based nominal 
amount standard, we believe there 
should be not only the potential for 
financial losses based on expenditures 
in excess of the benchmark as provided 
in § 415.1415(c)(3)(i)(B) of our 
regulations, but also a meaningful 
possibility that an APM Entity might 
exceed the benchmark. If the benchmark 
is set in such a way that it is extremely 
unlikely that participants would exceed 
it, then there is little potential for 
participants to incur financial losses, 
and the amount of risk is essentially 
illusory. 

Therefore, in the CY 2020 PFS 
proposed rule (84 FR 40731 through 
40732), we proposed to amend the 
definition of expected expenditures at 
§ 414.1415(c)(5). Specifically, we 
proposed to define expected 
expenditures for purposes of this 
section as the beneficiary expenditures 
for which an APM Entity is responsible 
under an APM. For episode payment 
models, expected expenditures means 
the episode target price. For purposes of 
assessing financial risk for Advanced 
APM determinations, the expected 
expenditures under the terms of the 
APM should not exceed the expected 
Medicare Parts A and B expenditures for 
a participant in the absence of the APM. 
If expected expenditures under the APM 
exceed the Medicare Parts A and B 
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expenditures that an APM Entity would 
be expected to incur in the absence of 
the APM, such excess expenditures are 
not considered when CMS assesses 
financial risk under the APM for 
Advanced APM determinations. 

In general, expected expenditures are 
expressed as a dollar amount, and may 
be derived for a particular APM from 
national, regional, APM Entity-specific, 
and/or practice-specific historical 
expenditures during a baseline period, 
or other comparable expenditures. 
However, in making our proposal, we 
recognized that expected expenditures 
under an APM often are risk-adjusted 
and trended forward, and may be 
adjusted to account for expenditure 
changes that are expected to occur as a 
result of APM participation. For the 
purpose of the definition of expected 
expenditures that we proposed, we 
would not consider risk adjustments to 
be excess expenditures when comparing 
expected expenditures under the APM 
to the costs that an APM Entity would 
be expected to incur in the absence of 
the APM. 

We proposed the amendment to the 
definition of expected expenditures to 
allow us to ensure that there are more- 
than-nominal amounts of average or 
likely risk under an APM that meets the 
generally applicable benchmark-based 
nominal amount standard. We also 
believed that the proposed amended 
definition of expected expenditures, 
particularly the proposal to not consider 
excess expenditures when determining 
whether an APM meets the benchmark- 
based nominal amount standard, would 
provide a more appropriate basis for us 
to assess whether an APM Entity would 
bear more than a nominal amount of 
financial risk for participants under the 
generally applicable benchmark-based 
nominal amount standard. 

We also proposed a similar 
amendment to the definition of 
expected expenditures for the Other 
Payer Advanced APM generally 
applicable nominal amount standard in 
section III.I.4.d.(2)(b)(i) of this final rule. 

We sought comment on this proposal. 
The following is a summary of the 
comments we received and our 
responses. 

Comment: A few commenters 
opposed the proposed amended 
definition of expected expenditures. 
These commenters were concerned that 
application of the proposed definition of 
expected expenditures could potentially 
cause some current Advanced APMs to 
no longer meet the generally applicable 
nominal amount standard beginning in 
CY 2020, and thus to no longer be 
Advanced APMs. 

Response: It is possible that 
application of the amended definition 
could lead to a current Advanced APM 
no longer meeting the expected 
expenditure nominal amount standard 
at § 414.1415(c)(3)(i)(B), and potentially 
no longer being an Advanced APM if it 
does not meet the standard at 
§ 414.1415(c)(3)(i)(A). However, all 
Advanced APMs for CY 2019 that 
satisfy the current generally applicable 
nominal amount standard by meeting 
the expected expenditure nominal 
amount standard at 
§ 414.1415(c)(3)(i)(B) would continue to 
do so under the proposed amended 
definition of expected expenditures. 

Comment: A few commenters 
supported the exclusion of risk 
adjustment when considering what 
constitutes excess expenditures. 

Response: We thank the commenters 
for their support of our proposal and 
will not consider risk adjustments to be 
excess expenditures when comparing 
expected expenditures under the APM 
to the costs that an APM Entity would 
be expected to incur in the absence of 
the APM. 

After considering the public 
comments received, we are finalizing 
our proposal to amend the definition of 
expected expenditures at 
§ 414.1415(c)(5) without modification. 

(c) Excluded Items and Services Under 
Full Capitation Arrangements 

In the CY 2017 Quality Payment 
Program final rule (81 FR 74431), we 
finalized a capitation standard at 
§ 414.1415(c)(6), which provides that a 
full capitation arrangement meets the 
Advanced APM financial risk criterion. 
We defined a capitation arrangement as 
a payment arrangement in which a per 
capita or otherwise predetermined 
payment is made under the APM for all 
items and services for which payment is 
made through the APM furnished to a 
population of beneficiaries, and no 
settlement is performed to reconcile or 
share losses incurred or savings earned 
by the APM Entity. We clarified that 
arrangements between CMS and 
Medicare Advantage Organizations 
under the Medicare Advantage program 
are not considered capitation 
arrangements for purposes of this 
definition. 

In the CY 2019 PFS final rule (83 FR 
59939), we made technical corrections 
to the Advanced APM financial risk 
capitation standard at § 414.1415(c)(6). 
These corrections clarified that our 
financial risk capitation standard 
applies only to full capitation 
arrangements where a per capita or 
otherwise predetermined payment is 
made under the APM for all items and 

services furnished to a population of 
beneficiaries during a fixed period of 
time, and no settlement or 
reconciliation is performed. 

As we began to collect information on 
other payer payment arrangements for 
purposes of making Other Payer 
Advanced APM determinations, we 
noticed that some payment 
arrangements that are submitted as 
capitation arrangements consistent with 
§ 414.1420(d)(7) include a list of 
services that have been excluded from 
the capitation rate, such as hospice care, 
organ transplants, and out-of-network 
emergency services. In reviewing these 
exclusion lists, we came to believe that 
it may be appropriate for CMS to allow 
certain capitation arrangements to be 
considered ‘‘full’’ capitation 
arrangements even if they categorically 
exclude certain items or services from 
payment through the capitation rate. 

As such, in the CY 2020 PFS 
proposed rule (84 FR 40827), we 
solicited comments on what categories 
of items and services might be excluded 
from a capitation arrangement that 
would still be considered a full 
capitation arrangement. Specifically, we 
solicited comment on whether there are 
common industry practices to exclude 
certain categories of items and services 
from capitated payment rates and, if so, 
whether there are common principles or 
reasons for excluding those categories of 
services. We also sought comment on 
what percentage of the total cost of care 
such exclusions typically account for 
under what is intended to be a ‘‘full’’ 
global capitation arrangement. We also 
solicited comment on how non- 
Medicare payers define or prescribe 
certain categories of services that are 
excluded from global capitation 
payment arrangements. 

We received a few comments on this 
topic as summarized below. 

Comment: All commenters were 
supportive of excluding certain items 
and services from the definition of full 
capitation arrangements for the 
purposes of the advanced APM financial 
risk criterion. They asserted that the 
exclusion of certain services from the 
definition of full capitation 
arrangements for purposes of the 
Advanced APM financial risk criterion 
would provide the ability to tailor 
different APMs to meet the needs of 
different payers and provider types. The 
commenters also identified specific 
items and services such as hospice care, 
emergency care, or specific high cost 
pharmaceuticals. 

Response: We will take these 
comments into consideration as we 
consider possible proposals in future 
rulemaking. 
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(3) Summary 
In this section, we are finalizing the 

following policy: 
• Expected Expenditures: We are 

finalizing as proposed an amendment to 
the definition of expected expenditures 
at § 414.1415(c)(5) to state that for the 
purposes of this section, for purposes of 
assessing financial risk for Advanced 
APM determinations, the expected 
expenditures under the terms of the 
APM should not exceed the expected 
Medicare Parts A and B expenditures for 
a participant in the absence of the APM. 
If expected expenditures under the APM 
exceed the Medicare Parts A and B 
expenditures that an APM Entity would 
be expected to incur in the absence of 
the APM, such excess expenditures are 
not considered when CMS assesses 
financial risk under the APM for 
Advanced APM determinations. 

d. Qualifying APM Participant (QP) and 
Partial QP Determinations 

(1) Overview 
In the CY 2017 Quality Payment 

Program final rule (81 FR 77433 through 
77450), we finalized policies relating to 
QP and Partial QP determinations. In 
the CY 2019 PFS final rule (83 FR 59923 
through 59925), we finalized additional 
policies relating to QP determinations 
and the Partial QP election to report to 
MIPS. 

(2) Group Determination 

(a) Overview 
In the CY 2017 Quality Payment 

Program final rule (81 FR 77439 through 
77440), we finalized that QP 
determinations would generally be 
made at the APM Entity level, but for 
two exceptions in which we make the 
QP determination at the individual 
level: (1) Individuals participating in 
multiple Advanced APM Entities, none 
of which meet the QP threshold as a 
group; and (2) eligible clinicians on an 
Affiliated Practitioner List when that list 
is used for the QP determination 
because there are no eligible clinicians 
on a Participation List for the APM 
Entity (81 FR 77439 through 77443). As 
a result, the QP determination for the 
APM Entity generally applies to all the 
individual eligible clinicians who are 
identified as part of the APM Entity 
participating in an Advanced APM. If 
the APM Entity’s Threshold Score meets 
the relevant QP threshold, all individual 
eligible clinicians in that APM Entity 
would receive the same QP 
determination, applied to their NPIs, for 
the relevant payment year. The QP 
determination calculations are 
aggregated using data for all eligible 
clinicians participating in the APM 

Entity on a determination date during 
the QP Performance Period. 

(b) Application of Partial QP Status 
In the CY 2017 Quality Payment 

Program final rule (81 FR 77440), we 
stated that we would apply QP status at 
the NPI level instead of at the TIN/NPI 
level. We noted that an individual 
clinician identified by an NPI may have 
reassigned billing rights to multiple 
TINs, resulting in multiple TIN/NPI 
combinations being associated with one 
individual clinician (NPI). We also 
stated that if QP status was only applied 
to one of an individual clinician’s 
multiple TIN/NPI combinations, an 
eligible clinician who is a QP for only 
one TIN/NPI combination might still 
have to report under MIPS for another 
TIN/NPI combination. Under that 
approach, the APM Incentive Payment 
would be based on only a fraction of the 
clinician’s covered professional services 
instead of, as we believe is the most 
logical reading of the statute, all those 
services furnished by the individual 
clinician, as represented by an NPI. 
Therefore, we expressed our concern 
with applying QP status only to a 
specific TIN/NPI combination as it 
would not effectuate the goals of the 
APM incentive path of the Quality 
Payment Program to reward individual 
clinicians for their commitment to 
Advanced APM participation. 

For Partial QPs, we currently apply 
Partial QP status at the NPI level across 
all TIN/NPI combinations as we have for 
QP status. However, in the CY 2020 PFS 
proposed rule (84 FR 40827 through 
40828), we explained that for eligible 
clinicians who are Partial QPs, based on 
our experience implementing the 
Quality Payment Program and feedback 
from stakeholders, we believe it would 
be more appropriate to apply any 
exclusion from MIPS reporting 
requirements and payment adjustments 
only to TIN/NPI combinations affiliated 
with that TIN. Under our current policy, 
Partial QPs are excluded from the MIPS 
reporting requirements and payment 
adjustment based on an election made at 
the APM Entity or individual eligible 
clinician level, and this exclusion is 
currently applied at the NPI level across 
all of their TIN/NPI combinations. 
Partial QPs do not receive an APM 
Incentive Payment; rather, the APM 
Entity in which the Partial QPs 
participated is permitted to choose 
whether to be subject to the MIPS 
reporting requirements and payment 
adjustments. As such, while an eligible 
clinician who is a Partial QP might wish 
to be excluded from MIPS reporting 
requirements and payment adjustments 
with respect to the TIN/NPI 

combination that relates to the APM 
Entity in the Advanced APM through 
which they achieved Partial QP status, 
that same eligible clinician might wish 
to report to MIPS and receive a MIPS 
payment adjustment with respect to 
other TIN/NPI combinations (for 
example, because they anticipate 
receiving an upward MIPS payment 
adjustment). 

Therefore, we proposed that 
beginning with the 2020 QP 
Performance Period, Partial QP status 
would apply only to the TIN/NPI 
combination(s) through which an 
individual eligible clinician attains 
Partial QP status, and to amend our 
regulation by adding § 414.1425(d)(5) to 
reflect this change. This means that any 
MIPS election for a Partial QP would 
only apply to the TIN/NPI combination 
through which Partial QP status is 
attained, so that an eligible clinician 
who is a Partial QP for only one TIN/ 
NPI combination may still be a MIPS 
eligible clinician, and subject to the 
MIPS reporting requirements and 
payment adjustment, for other TIN/NPI 
combinations. 

We received public comments on our 
proposal. We thank the commenters for 
the public comments on this proposal. 
After including our proposal in the CY 
2020 PFS proposed rule (84 FR 40827 
through 40828), we further investigated 
the system requirements to implement 
the proposed policy. Our current data 
systems apply Partial QP assignment to 
NPIs, rather than to TIN/NPI 
combinations, and we determined that 
we would not be able to modify our 
system to implement the proposed 
policy, if finalized, for the 2020 QP 
Performance Period. After taking into 
account our operational limitations, we 
are not finalizing the proposed policy. 
We will review and consider the public 
comments received, continue to seek 
stakeholder feedback and, if 
appropriate, proposed policies 
pertaining to Partial QPs in future 
rulemaking. 

(3) QP Performance Period 

(a) Overview 

In the CY 2017 Quality Payment 
Program final rule (81 FR 77446 through 
77447), we finalized for the timing of 
QP determinations that a QP 
Performance Period runs from January 1 
through August 31 of the calendar year 
that is 2 years prior to the payment year. 
We finalized that during the QP 
Performance Period, we will make QP 
determinations at three separate 
snapshot dates (March 31, June 30, and 
August 31), each of which will be a final 
determination for the eligible clinicians 
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who are determined to be QPs. The QP 
Performance Period and the three 
separate QP determinations apply 
similarly for both the group of eligible 
clinicians on a Participation List and the 
individual eligible clinicians on an 
Affiliated Practitioner List. 

(b) APM Entity Termination 
In the CY 2017 Quality Payment 

Program final rule, we finalized at 
§§ 414.1425(c)(5) and 414.1425(d)(3) 
that an eligible clinician is not a QP or 
Partial QP for a year if the APM Entity 
group voluntarily or involuntarily 
terminates from an Advanced APM 
before the end of the QP Performance 
Period (81 FR 77446 through 77447). We 
also finalized at §§ 414.1425(c)(6) and 
414.1425(d)(4) that an eligible clinician 
is not a QP or Partial QP for a year if 
one or more of the APM Entities in 
which the eligible clinician participates 
voluntarily or involuntarily terminates 
from the Advanced APM before the end 
of the QP Performance Period, and the 
eligible clinician does not achieve a 
Threshold Score that meets or exceeds 
the QP or Partial QP payment amount 
threshold or QP or Partial QP patient 
count threshold based on participation 
in the remaining non-terminating APM 
Entities (81 FR 77446 through 77447). 
We finalized these policies in part to 
ensure that APM Entities and eligible 
clinicians who achieve QP or Partial QP 
status during a QP Performance Period 
actually assume a more than a nominal 
amount of financial risk, as is necessary 
for Advanced APMs, for at least the full 
QP performance period from January 1 
through August 31, if not the entire 
performance year under the Advanced 
APM. 

Currently, under the terms of some 
Advanced APMs, APM Entities can 
terminate their participation in the 
Advanced APM while bearing no 
financial risk after the end of the QP 
Performance Period for the year (August 
31). Under our current regulation, an 
APM Entity’s termination after that date 
would not affect the QP or Partial QP 
status of all eligible clinicians in the 
APM Entity. In the CY 2020 PFS 
proposed rule (84 FR 40828), we 
acknowledged that it may be 
appropriate for an Advanced APM to 
allow participating APM Entities to 
terminate without bearing financial risk 
for that performance period under the 
terms of the Advanced APM itself, 
including allowing such terminations to 
occur after the end of the QP 
Performance Period (August 31). 
However, we noted that allowing those 
eligible clinicians to retain their QP or 
Partial QP status without having borne 
financial risk under the Advanced APM 

through which they attained QP or 
Partial QP status is not aligned with the 
structure and principles of the Quality 
Payment Program, which is designed to 
reward those APM Entities and eligible 
clinicians for meaningfully assuming 
more than a nominal amount of 
financial risk, as required by the 
Advanced APM criteria. A critical 
aspect of Advanced APMs is that 
participants must bear more than a 
nominal amount of financial risk under 
the model. If an APM Entity terminates 
participation in the Advanced APM 
without financial accountability, the 
APM Entity has not yet borne more than 
a nominal amount of financial risk. As 
such, we do not believe it is appropriate 
for eligible clinicians in an APM Entity 
that terminates after QP determinations 
are made, but before bearing more than 
a nominal amount of financial risk, to 
retain any status as QPs or Partial QPs. 

Therefore, regarding QP status, in the 
CY 2020 PFS proposed rule (84 FR 
40827 through 40828), we proposed to 
revise our regulation at § 414.1425(c)(5) 
and to add § 414.1425(c)(5)(i) and (ii) to 
state, beginning with the 2020 QP 
Performance Period, that an eligible 
clinician is not a QP for a year if: (1) The 
APM Entity voluntarily or involuntarily 
terminates from an Advanced APM 
before the end of the QP Performance 
Period; (2) or the APM Entity 
voluntarily or involuntarily terminates 
from an Advanced APM at a date on 
which the APM Entity would not bear 
financial risk under the terms of the 
Advanced APM for the year in which 
the QP Performance Period occurs. In 
addition, we proposed to revise our 
regulation at § 414.1425(c)(6) and add 
§§ 414.1425(c)(6)(i) and (ii) to state, 
beginning with the 2020 QP 
Performance Period, that an eligible 
clinician is not a QP for a year if: (1) 
One or more of the APM Entities in 
which the eligible clinician participates 
voluntarily or involuntarily terminates 
from the Advanced APM before the end 
of the QP Performance Period, and the 
eligible clinician does not achieve a 
Threshold Score that meets or exceeds 
the QP payment amount threshold or 
QP patient count threshold based on 
participation in the remaining non- 
terminating APM Entities; or (2) one or 
more of the APM Entities in which the 
eligible clinician participates 
voluntarily or involuntarily terminates 
from the Advanced APM at a date on 
which the APM Entity would not bear 
financial risk under the terms of the 
Advanced APM for the year in which 
the QP Performance Period occurs, and 
the eligible clinician does not achieve a 
Threshold Score that meets or exceeds 

the QP payment amount threshold or 
QP patient count threshold based on 
participation in the remaining non- 
terminating APM Entities. 

Regarding Partial QP status, in the CY 
2020 PFS proposed rule (84 FR 40828), 
we also proposed to revise 
§ 414.1425(d)(3) and add 
§§ 414.1425(d)(3)(i) and (ii), to state, 
beginning with the 2020 QP 
Performance Period, that an eligible 
clinician is not a Partial QP for a year 
if: (1) The APM Entity voluntarily or 
involuntarily terminates from an 
Advanced APM before the end of the QP 
Performance Period; or (2) the APM 
Entity voluntarily or involuntarily 
terminates from an Advanced APM at a 
date on which the APM Entity would 
not bear financial risk under the terms 
of the Advanced APM for the year in 
which the QP Performance Period 
occurs. We also proposed to revise 
§ 414.1425(d)(4) and add 
§§ 414.1425(d)(4)(i) and (ii), to state, 
beginning with the 2020 QP 
Performance Period, that an eligible 
clinician is not a Partial QP for a year 
if: (1) One or more of the APM Entities 
in which the eligible clinician 
participates voluntarily or involuntarily 
terminates from the Advanced APM 
before the end of the QP Performance 
Period, and the eligible clinician does 
not achieve a Threshold Score that 
meets or exceeds the Partial QP 
payment amount threshold or Partial QP 
patient count threshold based on 
participation in the remaining non- 
terminating APM Entities; or (2) one or 
more of the APM Entities in which the 
eligible clinician participates 
voluntarily or involuntarily terminates 
from the Advanced APM at a date on 
which the APM Entity would not bear 
financial risk under the terms of the 
Advanced APM for the year in which 
the QP Performance Period occurs, and 
the eligible clinician does not achieve a 
Threshold Score that meets or exceeds 
the Partial QP payment amount 
threshold or Partial QP patient count 
threshold based on participation in the 
remaining non-terminating APM 
Entities. We believe these amendments 
and additions account for the scenarios 
in which an APM Entity could 
terminate from an Advanced APM at a 
date on which the APM Entity would 
not incur any financial accountability 
under the terms of the Advanced APM. 

We received public comments on 
these proposals. The following is a 
summary of the comments we received 
and our responses. 

Comment: A few commenters 
opposed our proposal. A few of these 
commenters agreed that QPs in APM 
Entities that terminated their 
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participation in an Advanced APM 
without bearing financial risk should 
not receive the APM Incentive Payment. 
These commenters expressed concern 
that there would be a very short window 
of time between the termination from 
the Advanced APM and the reporting 
deadlines required for reporting to MIPS 
such that there would not be enough 
time to prepare for MIPS reporting for 
that year. 

Response: We have consistently 
maintained that participants in 
Advanced APMs may be considered 
MIPS eligible clinicians and that they 
may need to report to MIPS, depending 
on whether they attain QP or Partial QP 
status. Eligible clinicians who 
participate with one or more APM 
Entities in Advanced APMs are MIPS 
eligible clinicians unless they are 
excluded from MIPS based on QP or 
Partial QP status, or some other ground. 
As such, they are potentially subject to 
the MIPS reporting requirements and 
payment adjustment throughout the 
performance year. We encourage 
individual eligible clinicians who are 
Advanced APM participants to check 
their QP or Partial QP status throughout 
the year online, and to communicate 
with their APM Entities in case there are 
any changes at the APM Entity Level 
that may affect whether they will need 
to report to MIPS. 

Comment: One commenter suggested 
that for involuntary terminations, of an 
APM Entity’s participation in an 
Advanced APM, affected eligible 
clinicians should retain their QP or 
Partial QP status based on their 
significant investment and participation 
in the Advanced APM. 

Response: We acknowledge that 
participation in Advanced APMs is a 
significant investment. However, we 
also recognize that opportunities exist to 
take advantage of the program. Whether 
termination is voluntary or involuntary, 
we have a duty to ensure that the 
benefits of QP or Partial QP status, 
including the APM Incentive Payment 
and any exemption from the MIPS 
reporting requirements and payment 
adjustment is based on fully meeting the 

elements of Advanced APM 
participation, including the requirement 
that an APM Entity in an Advanced 
APM is actually required to bear a more 
than nominal amount of financial risk 
during the relevant QP Performance 
Period. 

We are finalizing our proposed 
policies without modification that an 
eligible clinician is not a QP or a Partial 
QP for the year through an APM Entity 
that voluntarily or involuntarily 
terminates from an Advanced APM at a 
date on which the APM Entity will not 
bear financial risk under the terms of 
the Advanced APM for the year in 
which the QP Performance Period 
occurs. 

(4) Summary 
In this section, we are taking the 

following actions on our proposed 
policies: 

• Application of Partial QP Status: 
We are not finalizing our proposal that, 
beginning with the 2020 QP 
Performance Period, Partial QP status 
will apply only to the TIN/NPI 
combination(s) through which an 
individual eligible clinician attains 
Partial QP status. 

• APM Entity Termination: We are 
finalizing without modification the 
proposal to revise our regulations at 
§§ 414.1425(c)(5) and (6) and (d)(3) and 
(4) to state that an eligible clinician is 
not a QP or a Partial QP for the year 
when an APM Entity terminates 
voluntarily or involuntarily from an 
Advanced APM at a date on which the 
APM Entity will not bear financial risk 
under the terms of the Advanced APM 
for the year in which the QP 
Performance Period occurs. 

e. All-Payer Combination Option 

(1) Overview 
Section 1833(z)(2)(B)(ii) of the Act 

requires that beginning in payment year 
2021, in addition to the Medicare 
Option, eligible clinicians may become 
QPs through the Combination All-Payer 
and Medicare Payment Threshold 
Option, which we refer to as the All- 
Payer Combination Option. In the CY 

2017 Quality Payment Program final 
rule (81 FR 77459), we finalized our 
overall approach to the All-Payer 
Combination Option. The Medicare 
Option focuses on participation in 
Advanced APMs, and we make QP 
determinations under this option based 
on Medicare Part B covered professional 
services attributable to services 
furnished through an APM Entity. The 
All-Payer Combination Option does not 
replace or supersede the Medicare 
Option; instead, it will allow eligible 
clinicians to become QPs by meeting the 
QP thresholds through a pair of 
calculations that assess a combination of 
both Medicare Part B covered 
professional services furnished through 
Advanced APMs and services furnished 
through payment arrangements offered 
by payers other than Medicare that CMS 
has determined meet the criteria to be 
Other Payer Advanced APMs. We 
finalized that beginning in payment year 
2021, we will conduct QP 
determinations sequentially so that the 
Medicare Option is applied before the 
All-Payer Combination Option (81 FR 
77438). The All-Payer Combination 
Option encourages eligible clinicians to 
participate in payment arrangements 
that satisfy the Other Payer Advanced 
APM criteria with payers other than 
Medicare. It also encourages sustained 
participation in Advanced APMs across 
multiple payers. 

We finalized that the QP 
determinations under the All-Payer 
Combination Option are based on 
payment amounts or patient counts as 
illustrated in Tables 36 and 37, and 
Figures 1 and 2 of the CY 2017 Quality 
Payment Program final rule (81 FR 
77460 through 77461), presented in this 
final rule as Tables 64A and 64B and 
Figures 2 and 3. We also finalized that, 
in making QP determinations with 
respect to an eligible clinician, we will 
use the Threshold Score (that is, based 
on payment amount or patient count) 
that is most advantageous to the eligible 
clinician toward achieving QP status, or 
if QP status is not achieved, Partial QP 
status, for the year (81 FR 77475). 
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Unlike the Medicare Option where we 
have access to all of the information 
necessary to determine whether an APM 
meets the criteria to be an Advanced 
APM, we cannot determine whether 
payment arrangements offered by other 
payers meet the criteria to be an Other 
Payer Advanced APM without receiving 
information about the payment 
arrangements from an external source. 
Similarly, we do not have the necessary 
payment amount and patient count 
information to determine under the All- 
Payer Combination Option whether an 
eligible clinician meets the payment 
amount or patient count threshold to be 
a QP without receiving certain 
information from an external source. 

In the CY 2018 Quality Payment 
Program final rule (82 FR 53844 through 
53890), we established additional 
policies to implement the All-Payer 
Combination Option and finalized 
certain modifications to our previously 
finalized policies. A detailed summary 
of those policies can be found at 82 FR 
53874 through 53876 and 53890 through 
53891. 

In the CY 2019 PFS final rule (83 FR 
59926 through 59938), we finalized the 
following: 

Other Payer Advanced APM Criteria 

• We changed the CEHRT use 
criterion so that in order to qualify as an 
Other Payer Advanced APM as of 
January 1, 2020, the other payer 
arrangement must require at least 75 
percent of participating eligible 
clinicians in each participating APM 
Entity group, or each hospital if 
hospitals are the APM Entities, use 
CEHRT to document and communicate 
clinical care. 

• We allowed payers and eligible 
clinicians to submit evidence as part of 
their request for an Other Payer 
Advanced APM determination that 
CEHRT is used by the requisite 
percentage of eligible clinicians 
participating in the payment 
arrangement (50 percent for 2019, and 
75 percent for 2020 and beyond) to 
document and communicate clinical 
care; and specified that we will use such 
evidence to demonstrate the level of 
CEHRT use, whether or not CEHRT use 
is explicitly required under the terms of 
the payment arrangement. 

• We amended § 414.1420(c)(2), 
effective January 1, 2020, to provide that 
at least one of the quality measures used 
in the payment arrangement in 
paragraph (c)(1) of this regulation must 
be: 

++ Finalized on the MIPS final list of 
measures, as described in § 414.1330; 

++ Endorsed by a consensus-based 
entity; or 

++ Determined by CMS to be 
evidenced-based, reliable, and valid. 

• We revised § 414.1420(c)(3) to 
require that, effective January 1, 2020, 
unless there is no applicable outcome 
measure on the MIPS quality measure 
list, that to be an Other Payer Advanced 
APM, an other payer arrangement must 
use an outcome measure, that must be: 

++ Finalized on the MIPS final list of 
measures, as described in § 414.1330; 

++ Endorsed by a consensus-based 
entity; or 

++ Determined by CMS to be 
evidenced-based, reliable, and valid. 

• We also revised our regulation at 
§ 414.1420(c)(3)(i) to provide that, for 
payment arrangements determined to be 
Other Payer Advanced APMs for the 
2019 performance year that did not 

include an outcome measure that is 
evidence-based, reliable, and valid, and 
that are resubmitted for an Other Payer 
Advanced APM determination for the 
2020 performance year (whether for a 
single year, or for a multi-year 
determination as finalized in CY 2019 
PFS final rule (83 FR 55931 through 
55932), we would continue to apply the 
previous requirements for purposes of 
those determinations. This revision also 
applies to payment arrangements in 
existence prior to the 2020 performance 
year that are submitted for 
determination to be Other Payer 
Advanced APMs for the 2020 
performance year and later. 

• We revised § 414.1420(d)(3)(i) to 
maintain the generally applicable 
revenue-based nominal amount 
standard at 8 percent of the total 
combined revenues from the payer of 
providers and suppliers in participating 
APM Entities for QP Performance 
Periods 2021 through 2024. 

Determination of Other Payer Advanced 
APMs 

• We finalized details regarding the 
Payer Initiated Process for Remaining 
Other Payers. To the extent possible, we 
aligned the Payer Initiated Process for 
Remaining Other Payers with the 
previously finalized Payer Initiated 
Process for Medicaid, Medicare Health 
Plans, and CMS Multi-Payer Models. 

• We eliminated the Payer Initiated 
Process that is specifically for CMS 
Multi-Payer Models. These payers will 
be able to submit their arrangements 
through the Payer Initiated Process for 
Remaining Other Payers as finalized in 
the CY 2019 PFS final rule (82 FR 59933 
through 59935), or through the 
Medicaid or Medicare Health Plan 
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payment arrangement submission 
processes, and no longer need a special 
pathway. 

Calculation of All-Payer Combination 
Option Threshold Scores and QP 
Determinations 

• We added a third alternative to 
allow requests for QP determinations at 
the TIN level in instances where all 
clinicians who reassigned billing rights 
under the TIN participate in a single 
APM Entity. We modified our regulation 
at § 414.1440(d) by adding a third 
alternative to allow QP determinations 
at the TIN level in instances where all 
clinicians who have reassigned billing 
under the TIN participate in a single 
APM Entity, as well as to assess QP 
status at the most advantageous level for 
each eligible clinician. 

• We clarified that, in making QP 
determinations using the All-Payer 
Combination Option, eligible clinicians 
may meet the minimum Medicare 
threshold using one method, and the 
All-Payer threshold using the same or a 
different method. We codified this 
clarification by amending 
§ 414.1440(d)(1). 

• We extended the weighting 
methodology that is used to ensure that 
an eligible clinician does not receive a 
lower score on the Medicare portion of 
their all-payer calculation under the All- 
Payer Combination Option than the 
Medicare Threshold Score they received 
at the APM Entity level in order to 
apply a similar policy to the proposed 
TIN level Medicare Threshold Scores. 

In this section of the final rule, we are 
finalizing our proposed definition of the 
term Aligned Other Payer Medical 
Home Model. We are also finalizing our 
proposals regarding bearing financial 
risk for monetary losses, specifically the 
Medicaid Medical Home Model 
financial risk standard and our 
proposed amendment to the definition 
of expected expenditures. We also 
discuss our request for comment on 
whether certain items and services 
could be excluded from the capitation 
rate consistent with our definition of 
full capitation arrangements. 

(2) Aligned Other Payer Medical Home 
Models 

(a) Definition 

As we explained when finalizing the 
definitions of Medical Home Model and 
Medicaid Medical Home Model in the 
CY 2017 Quality Payment Program final 
rule, MACRA does not define ‘‘medical 
homes,’’ but sections 1848(q)(5)(C)(i), 
1833(z)(2)(B)(iii)(II)(cc)(BB), 
1833(z)(2)(C)(iii)(II)(cc)(BB), and 
1833(z)(3)(D)(ii)(II) of the Act make 

medical homes an instrumental piece of 
the law (81 FR 77403). The terms 
Medical Home Model and Medicaid 
Medical Home Model are limited to 
Medicare and Medicaid payment 
arrangements, respectively, and do not 
include other payer payment 
arrangements. 

As we discuss in section III.I.4.b. of 
this final rule, in the CY 2020 PFS 
proposed rule (84 FR 40832), we 
proposed to amend § 414.1305 to add 
the defined term ‘‘Aligned Other Payer 
Medical Home Model’’, which would 
mean an aligned other payer payment 
arrangement (not including a Medicaid 
payment arrangement) operated by an 
other payer formally partnering in a 
CMS Multi-Payer Model that is a 
Medical Home Model through a written 
expression of alignment and 
cooperation with CMS, such as a 
memorandum of understanding (MOU), 
and is determined by CMS to have the 
following characteristics: 

• The other payer payment 
arrangement has a primary care focus 
with participants that primarily include 
primary care practices or multispecialty 
practices that include primary care 
physicians and practitioners and offer 
primary care services. For the purposes 
of this provision, primary care focus 
means the inclusion of specific design 
elements related to eligible clinicians 
practicing under one or more of the 
following Physician Specialty Codes: 01 
General Practice; 08 Family Medicine; 
11 Internal Medicine; 16 Obstetrics and 
Gynecology; 37 Pediatric Medicine; 38 
Geriatric Medicine; 50 Nurse 
Practitioner; 89 Clinical Nurse 
Specialist; and 97 Physician Assistant; 

• Empanelment of each patient to a 
primary clinician; and 

• At least four of the following: 
Planned coordination of chronic and 
preventive care; Patient access and 
continuity of care; risk-stratified care 
management; coordination of care 
across the medical neighborhood; 
patient and caregiver engagement; 
shared decision-making; and/or 
payment arrangements in addition to, or 
substituting for, fee-for-service 
payments (for example, shared savings 
or population-based payments). 

The proposed definition of Aligned 
Other Payer Medical Home Model 
includes the same characteristics as the 
definitions of Medical Home Model and 
Medicaid Medical Home Model, but it 
applies to other payer payment 
arrangements. In the CY 2020 PFS 
proposed rule (84 FR 40832), we 
explained that we believe that 
structuring this definition in this 
manner is appropriate because we 
recognize that there may be medical 

homes that are operated by other payers 
that may be appropriately considered 
medical home models under the All- 
Payer Combination Option. 

We proposed to exclude Medicaid 
payment arrangements from this 
definition of Aligned Other Payer 
Medical Home Model because we have 
previously defined the term Medicaid 
Medical Home Model at § 414.1305 and 
we believe it is important to distinguish 
Medicaid payment arrangements from 
other payment arrangements, given the 
requirements in sections 
1833(z)(2)(B)(ii)(I)(bb) and 
1833(z)(3)(B)(ii)(I)(bb) of the Act 
requiring us to consider whether there 
is a medical home or alternative 
payment model under the Title XIX 
state plan in each state when making QP 
determinations using the All-Payer 
Combination Option. 

For purposes of the Aligned Other 
Payer Medical Home Model definition, 
for an arrangement to be aligned, we 
explained that we mean through a 
written expression of alignment and 
cooperation with CMS, such as an 
MOU. CMS Multi-Payer Models require 
alignment across the different payers, 
and a written expression reflects the fact 
that each arrangement has been 
reviewed by CMS and CMS has 
determined that the other payer 
payment arrangement is aligned with a 
CMS Multi-Payer Model that is a 
Medical Home Model. We proposed to 
limit this Aligned Other Payer Medical 
Home Model definition to other payer 
payment arrangements that are aligned 
with CMS Multi-Payer Models that are 
Medical Home Models because we can 
be assured that the structure of these 
arrangements is similar to the Medical 
Home Models and Medicaid Medical 
Home Models for which we have 
already made a similar determination. 
Based on our experience to date, we 
anticipate that participants in these 
arrangements may generally be more 
limited in their ability to bear financial 
risk than other entities because they 
may be smaller and predominantly 
include primary care practitioners, 
whose revenues are a smaller fraction of 
the patients’ total cost of care than those 
of other eligible clinicians. At the same 
time, we do not believe that participants 
in all medical homes, regardless of 
payer, face the same limitations on their 
ability to bear financial risk. We 
explained that we believe that some 
participants may have different 
organizational or financial 
circumstances that allow them to bear 
greater such risk. We believe that 
applying the proposed Aligned Other 
Payer Medical Home Model definition 
to all other payer payment arrangements 
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would create potential new 
opportunities for gaming in commercial 
settings where we do not have control 
over the design of such models. 
However, we believe that payment 
arrangements that have been aligned 
and are similar to a Medicaid Home 
Model, where we have already put in 
place policies to control against gaming, 
would be similarly constrained. 

In addition, we have acquired 
additional understanding of some other 
payer payment arrangements after one 
year of experience with the Payer 
Initiated Process, which included some 
arrangements that are aligned with CMS 
Multi-Payer Models that are Medical 
Home Models. 

We received public comments on this 
proposal. The following is a summary of 
the comments we received and our 
responses. 

Comment: Several commenters 
supported our proposed definition of 
the term Aligned Other Payer Medical 
Home Model. 

Response: We appreciate the support 
for adding the defined term Aligned 
Other Payer Medical Home Model. 

Comment: Some commenters 
expressed concern that the proposed 
definition of Aligned Other Payer 
Medical Home Models would include 
only those other payer payment 
arrangements that meet the definition as 
proposed, requiring alignment with 
CMS Multi-Payer Models, and not 
including other payer payment 
arrangements that are not aligned with 
a CMS Multi-Payer Model. These 
commenters recommend that the 
definition be broadened to include any 
other payer payment arrangement that 
would not be formally partnering with 
a CMS Multi-Payer Model, but would 
otherwise meet the proposed definition. 
These commenters stated that CMS is 
being too prescriptive, and limiting the 
definition would unnecessarily limit 
opportunities for participation by 
eligible clinicians in other payer 
payment arrangements that would have 
all of the characteristics of medical 
home models. Some of these same 
commenters stated that, while they 
understood CMS’ concern with 
potential gaming related to payment 
arrangements that have lower nominal 
risk thresholds, they believe CMS is 
already collecting sufficient information 
to allow for monitoring of other payer 
payment arrangements such that 
limiting the definition to only include 
other payer arrangements that are 
aligned with CMS Multi-Payer Models 
is not necessary. One commenter stated 
that CMS has generally attempted to 
align Advanced APM and Other 
Advanced APM policies, and asserted 

that approach should carry over to 
inclusion of all commercial payment 
arrangements that meet the Medical 
Home Model definition. 

Response: We continue to be 
concerned about the potential for 
gaming associated with payment 
arrangements where we do not have any 
control over the design. We necessarily 
rely on a limited set of self-reported 
information, and as a result, we have a 
limited capability to monitor for, or 
respond effectively to, potential gaming. 
We also believe our cautious approach 
is appropriate given that the All-Payer 
Combination Option has only been 
available since the 2019 QP 
Performance Period and we are still 
gathering additional information and 
experience. We acknowledge that 
limiting the definition of Aligned Other 
Payer Medical Home Model to only 
include other payer payment 
arrangements that meet the proposed 
definition, including alignment with a 
CMS Multi-Payer Model, may result in 
some other payer payment arrangements 
not being considered an Aligned Other 
Payer Medical Home Model even 
though they may be structurally similar 
to Medical Home Models and Medicaid 
Medical Home Models. However, as we 
discussed in the CY 2020 PFS proposed 
rule (84 FR 40833), we continue to 
believe that finalizing the definition as 
proposed is the best approach for 
expanding innovation while ensuring 
program integrity. 

After considering public comments, 
we are finalizing without modification 
our proposal to amend § 414.1305 to 
define the term ‘‘Aligned Other Payer 
Medical Home Model’’. 

(b) Other Payer Advanced APM Criteria 
for Aligned Other Payer Medical Home 
Models 

As defined in § 414.1305, an Other 
Payer Advanced APM is an other payer 
arrangement that meets the Other Payer 
Advanced APM criteria set forth in 
§ 414.1420. Accordingly, in the CY 2020 
PFS proposed rule (84 FR 40833), we 
proposed that the CEHRT criterion 
codified in § 414.1420(b) and the use of 
quality measures criterion codified in 
§ 414.1420(c) will apply to any Aligned 
Other Payer Medical Home Model for 
which we will make an Other Payer 
Advanced APM determination. Further, 
we proposed to revise § 414.1420(d)(8) 
to require Aligned Other Payer Medical 
Home Models to comply with the 50 
eligible clinician limit to align with the 
requirements that apply to Medical 
Home Models and Medicaid Medical 
Home Models. 

Regarding the applicable financial 
risk and nominal amount standards, 

consistent with the financial risk and 
nominal amount standards applicable to 
Medical Home Models and Medicaid 
Medical Home Models, we proposed 
that the Aligned Other Payer Medical 
Home Model financial risk and nominal 
amount standards will be the same as 
the Medicaid Medical Home Model 
financial risk and nominal amount 
standards. We proposed corresponding 
amendments to § 414.1420(d)(2) and (4) 
so that those sections would reflect the 
Medicaid Medical Home Model and 
Aligned Other Payer Medical Home 
Model financial risk standard, and 
Medicaid Medical Home Model and 
Aligned Other Payer Medical Home 
Model nominal amount standard, 
respectively. We proposed this policy 
consistent with our principle of aligning 
the Advanced APM criteria and Other 
Payer Advanced APM criteria to the 
extent feasible and appropriate, as well 
as our continued belief that organization 
size is a proxy for potential risk-bearing 
capacity. 

We did not receive any public 
comments on our proposal that the 
CEHRT criterion in § 414.1420(b) and 
the use of quality measures criterion in 
§ 414.1420(c) will apply to any Aligned 
Other Payer Medical Home Model for 
which we will make an Other Payer 
Advanced APM determination. We 
discuss public comments regarding our 
proposal to apply the 50 eligible 
clinician limit to Aligned Other Payer 
Medical Home Models in section 
III.K.4.e.(3)(b) of this final rule. 

We are finalizing without 
modification our proposal that the 
CEHRT criterion codified in 
§ 414.1420(b) and the use of quality 
measures criterion codified in 
§ 414.1420(c) will apply to any Aligned 
Other Payer Medical Home Model for 
which we will make an Other Payer 
Advanced APM determination. 

(c) Determination of Aligned Other 
Payer Medical Home Model and Other 
Payer Advanced APM Status 

In the CY 2020 PFS proposed rule (84 
FR 40833), we proposed that payers may 
submit other payer arrangements for 
CMS determination as Aligned Other 
Payer Medical Home Models and Other 
Payer Advanced APMs, as applicable, 
through the Payer Initiated Process, to 
be effective January 1, 2020, for 
applications for the 2021 QP 
Performance Period. In the CY 2019 PFS 
final rule, we finalized a process for 
Remaining Other Payers to submit other 
payer arrangements for CMS 
determination of Other Payer Advanced 
APM status (83 FR 59934 through 
59935). Other payers will be required to 
submit their other payer arrangements 
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for CMS determination as Aligned Other 
Payer Medical Home Models and Other 
Payer Advanced APMs, as applicable, 
using this Remaining Other Payer 
process. 

We also proposed that APM Entities 
and eligible clinicians can submit other 
payer arrangements for CMS to 
determine whether they are Aligned 
Other Payer Medical Home Models and 
Other Payer Advanced APMs, as 
applicable, through the Eligible 
Clinician Initiated Process. 

We received no public comments on 
these proposals. We are finalizing our 
proposal without modification that 
payers may submit other payer 
arrangements for CMS determination as 
Aligned Other Payer Medical Home 
Models and Other Payer Advanced 
APMs, as applicable, through the Payer 
Initiated Process. This policy will be 
effective January 1, 2020, beginning 
with applications submitted for the 
2021 QP Performance Period. Other 
payers will submit their other payer 
arrangements for CMS determination as 
Aligned Other Payer Medical Home 
Models and Other Payer Advanced 
APMs, as applicable, using this 
Remaining Other Payer process. We are 
also finalizing our proposal without 
modification that APM Entities and 
eligible clinicians can submit other 
payer arrangements for CMS to 
determine whether they are Aligned 
Other Payer Medical Home Models and 
Other Payer Advanced APMs, as 
applicable, through the Eligible 
Clinician Initiated Process. 

(3) Bearing Financial Risk for Monetary 
Losses 

(a) Overview 

In the CY 2017 Quality Payment 
Program final rule (81 FR 77466), we 
divided the discussion of this criterion 
into two main topics: (1) What it means 
for an APM Entity to bear financial risk 
if actual aggregate expenditures exceed 
expected aggregate expenditures under a 
payment arrangement (which we refer to 
as either the generally applicable 
financial risk standard or Medicaid 
Medical Home Model financial risk 
standard); and (2) what levels of risk we 
would consider to be in excess of a 
nominal amount (which we refer to as 
either the generally applicable nominal 
amount standard or the Medicaid 
Medical Home Model nominal amount 
standard). 

In the CY 2017 Quality Payment 
Program final rule, we finalized that for 
a Medicaid Medical Home Model to be 
an Other Payer Advanced APM, if the 
APM Entity’s actual aggregate 
expenditures exceed expected aggregate 

expenditures, the Medicaid Medical 
Home Model must: 

• Withhold payment for services in 
the APM Entity and/or the APM Entity’s 
eligible clinicians; 

• Reduce payment rates to the APM 
Entity and/or the APM Entity’s eligible 
clinicians; 

• Require direct payment by the APM 
Entity to the Medicaid program; or 

• Require the APM Entity to lose the 
right to all or part of an otherwise 
guaranteed payment or payments. 

We based this standard on our belief 
that Medicaid Medical Home Models 
are unique types of Medicaid APMs 
because they are identified and treated 
differently under the statute. We believe 
it is appropriate to establish a unique 
standard for bearing financial risk that 
reflects these statutory differences and 
remains consistent with the statutory 
scheme, which is to provide incentives 
for participation by eligible clinicians in 
Advanced APMs (81 FR 77467 through 
77468). 

In addition, to be an Other Payer 
Advanced APM, a Medicaid Medical 
Home Model must require that the total 
annual amount that an APM Entity 
potentially owes or foregoes under the 
Medicaid Medical Home Model must be 
at least: 

• For QP Performance Period 2019, 3 
percent of the APM Entity’s total 
revenue under the payer. 

• For QP Performance Period 2020, 4 
percent of the APM Entity’s total 
revenue under the payer. 

• For QP Performance Period 2021 
and later, 5 percent of the APM Entity’s 
total revenue under the payer. 

(b) Aligned Other Payer Medical Home 
Model Financial Risk and Nominal 
Amount Standards 

Neither the current Medical Home 
Model financial risk and nominal 
amount standards nor the Medicaid 
Medical Home Model financial risk and 
nominal amount standards apply to 
similar arrangements with other payers 
for purposes of Other Payer Advanced 
APM determinations. Consistent with 
the proposal we are finalizing in this 
rule to define the term, Aligned Other 
Payer Medical Home Model. In the CY 
2020 PFS proposed rule (84 FR 40834), 
we proposed to amend § 414.1420(d)(2) 
and (d)(4) of our regulations to conform 
the financial risk and nominal amount 
standards for Aligned Other Payer 
Medical Home Models with the existing 
Medicaid Medical Home Model 
financial risk and nominal amount 
standards. Recognizing the similar 
characteristics of these ‘‘medical home’’ 
other payer payment arrangements, we 
believe that the same financial risk and 

nominal amount standards should be 
applied to Aligned Other Payer Medical 
Home Models as to Medicaid Medical 
Home Models. 

Further, we proposed a corresponding 
amendment to § 414.1420(d)(2)(ii) to 
state that, based on the APM Entity’s 
failure to meet or exceed one or more 
specified performance standards, an 
Aligned Other Payer Medical Home 
Model must require the direct payment 
by the APM Entity to the payer. This 
amendment would further conform the 
requirements for Aligned Other Payer 
Medical Home Models with the current 
requirements for Medicaid Medical 
Home Models. 

We explained that we believe that if 
we applied the Medicaid Medical Home 
Model financial risk and nominal 
amount standards to all other payer 
arrangements that would meet the 
Aligned Other Payer Medical Home 
Model definition, but for the 
arrangements’ not being aligned with a 
CMS Multi-Payer Model that is a 
Medical Home Model, we might create 
gaming opportunities whereby other 
payers might develop arrangements that 
appear to be medical homes solely to 
take advantage of the unique nominal 
amount standard. This would be of 
particular concern because we have less 
insight into the nature of arrangements 
not aligned with CMS Multi-Payer 
Models. 

In addition, as the 50 eligible 
clinician limit as codified in 
§§ 414.1415(c)(7) and 414.1420(d)(8) 
currently applies to Medical Home 
Models and Medicaid Medical Home 
Models, respectively, we 
correspondingly proposed that the 50 
eligible clinician limit apply to Aligned 
Other Payer Medical Home Models by 
amending § 414.1420(d)(8). 

We received public comments on 
these proposals. The following is a 
summary of the comments we received 
and our responses. 

Comment: A few commenters 
supported our proposed amendment to 
our regulations to conform the financial 
risk and nominal amount standards for 
Aligned Other Payer Medical Home 
Models with those for Medicaid Medical 
Home Models. 

Response: We appreciate the 
commenters’ support for our proposal. 

Comment: A few commenters 
supported our proposal to make 
corresponding revisions to 
§ 414.1420(d)(2)(ii) to add that an 
Aligned Other Payer Medical Home 
Model must require the direct payment 
by the APM Entity to the payer, aligning 
with the current requirement for 
Medicaid Medical Home Models. 
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Response: We appreciate the 
commenters’ support for our proposal. 

Comment: Two commenters opposed 
our proposal to require Aligned Other 
Payer Medical Home Models to comply 
with the 50 eligible clinician limit to 
align with the requirements that apply 
to Medical Home Models and Medicaid 
Medical Home Models. These 
commenters stated that the application 
of the 50 eligible clinician limit to 
Aligned Other Payer Medical Home 
Models is an arbitrary cap that would 
unnecessarily limit the adoption of such 
payment arrangements by excluding 
certain entities and clinicians who 
would benefit from participating in an 
Aligned Other Payer Medical Home 
Model. Specifically, the commenters 
expressed concern that certain large 
specialty groups would be unable to 
participate in Aligned Other Payer 
Medical Home Models if the 50 eligible 
clinician limit were finalized. 

Response: As a general principle, we 
align policies pertaining to the 
Advanced APM criteria and the Other 
Payer Advanced APM criteria to the 
extent feasible and appropriate. We 
continue to believe that alignment of the 
requirements that apply to Medical 
Home Models, Medicaid Medical Home 
Models, and Aligned Other Payer 
Medical Home Models, including the 50 
eligible clinician limit, is appropriate. 

After considering public comments, 
we are finalizing our proposal, without 
modification, to amend § 414.1420(d)(2) 
and (4) to conform the financial risk and 
nominal amount standards for Aligned 
Other Payer Medical Home Models with 
the existing Medicaid Medical Home 
Model financial risk and nominal 
amount standards for Medicaid Medical 
Home Models as proposed. We are also 
finalizing without modification our 
proposal that the 50 eligible clinician 
limit apply to Aligned Other Payer 
Medical Home Models by amending 
§ 414.1420(d)(8). 

(b) Generally Applicable Other Payer 
Advanced APM Nominal Amount 
Standard 

(i) Overview 
In the CY 2017 Quality Payment 

Program final rule (81 FR 77471), we 
finalized at § 414.1420(d)(3)(ii) that 
except for risk arrangements described 
under the Medicaid Medical Home 
Model Standard, for a payment 
arrangement to meet the nominal 
amount standard, the specific level of 
marginal risk must be at least 30 percent 
of losses in excess of the expected 
expenditures and total potential risk 

must be at least 4 percent of the 
expected expenditures. Furthermore, we 
finalized that a payment arrangement 
must require APM Entities to bear 
financial risk for at least 3 percent of the 
expected expenditures for which an 
APM Entity is responsible under the 
payment arrangement. Section 
414.1420(d)(6) provides that, for 
purposes of this section, expected 
expenditures is defined as the Other 
Payer Advanced APM benchmark or, for 
episode payment models, as the episode 
target price. 

(ii) Marginal Risk 

As we stated in the 2017 Quality 
Payment Program final rule (81 FR 
77470), to determine that a payment 
arrangement satisfies the marginal risk 
portion of the nominal amount 
standard, we would examine the 
payment required under the payment 
arrangement as a percentage of the 
amount by which actual expenditures 
exceeded expected expenditures. 
Specifically, for marginal risk we 
finalized that for a payment 
arrangement to meet the nominal 
amount standard, the specific level of 
marginal risk must be at least 30 percent 
of losses in excess of the expected 
expenditures. We also stated that the 
rate of marginal risk could vary with the 
amount of losses. 

To date, we have applied the marginal 
risk requirement as requiring that a 
payment arrangement must exceed the 
marginal risk rate of 30 percent at all 
levels of total losses even as the 
marginal risk rate varies depending on 
the amount by which actual 
expenditures exceed expected 
expenditures, consistent with 
§ 414.1420(d)(5)(i). For example, certain 
other payer arrangements where the 
marginal risk met or exceeded 30 
percent at lower levels of losses in 
excess of expected expenditures, but fell 
below 30 percent at higher levels of 
losses, would not meet the marginal risk 
requirement of the generally applicable 
nominal amount standard. 

In general, this approach has worked 
well and served its intended purpose of 
ensuring only other payer arrangements 
with strong financial risk components 
are determined to be Other Payer 
Advanced APMs. At the same time, this 
policy has necessitated that we 
determine that certain other payer 
arrangements are not Other Payer 
Advanced APMs even though they 
include strong financial risk 
components and well exceed the 30 
percent marginal risk requirement at the 

most common levels of losses in excess 
of expected expenditures, and employ 
marginal risk rates below 30 percent 
only at much higher levels of losses. We 
do not believe these other payer 
arrangements include marginal risk 
rates below 30 percent to avoid 
subjecting participants to more than 
nominal amounts of risk. Rather, we 
believe that these other payer 
arrangements employ the lower 
marginal risk rates at higher levels of 
losses in order to protect participants 
from potentially catastrophic losses and 
undue financial burden that might arise 
because of market factors likely outside 
their control. 

Therefore, in the CY 2020 PFS 
proposed rule (84 FR 40834), we 
proposed to amend § 414.1420(d)(5)(i) to 
provide that in event that the marginal 
risk rate varies depending on the 
amount by which actual expenditures 
exceed expected expenditures, we 
would use the average marginal risk rate 
across all possible levels of actual 
expenditures for comparison to the 
marginal risk rate specified in paragraph 
(d)(3)(ii) of this section, with exceptions 
for large losses and small losses as 
described in paragraphs (d)(5)(ii) and 
(d)(5)(iii) of this section. 

We proposed that we would calculate 
the average marginal risk rate in two 
steps. An example of such a calculation 
is presented in Table 65. This example 
uses a model that relies on a Total Cost 
of Care (TCOC) benchmark. This 
methodology for the calculating average 
marginal risk rate can also be applied to 
other types of other payer payment 
arrangements. In this example, we first 
take the sum of the marginal risk for 
each percent above the Total Cost of 
Care (TCOC) benchmark to determine 
the participant losses. For example, at 3 
percent add 50 percent (amount for 1 
percent above benchmark) plus 50 
percent (amount for 2 percent above 
benchmark) plus 50 percent (amount for 
3 percent above benchmark), which 
equals 1.50 percent. Second, we divide 
the participant losses by the percentage 
above the benchmark (in our example, 
1.50 percent divided by 3) to get average 
marginal risk. The average marginal risk 
rate remains above 30 percent at all 
levels of potential losses up to the point 
where the participant would be 
responsible for losses equal to the total 
potential risk requirement of 3 percent. 
We note that this example presents the 
calculation only up to the point where 
the total potential risk requirement is 
met. 
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As we discussed in the CY 2020 PFS 
proposed rule (84 FR 40835), with this 
proposed amendment, significant and 
meaningful financial risk would 
continue to be required for Other Payer 
Advanced APMs because the average 
marginal risk rate would need to be at 
least 30 percent. At the same time, the 
proposed amendment would allow us to 
recognize that significant and 
meaningful risk can be present even 
where there is wide variation in the 
application of marginal risk rates, 
allowing for continued innovation in 
the marketplace. This proposed policy 
is intended to ensure that all Other 
Payer Advanced APMs include marginal 
risk of at least 30 percent up to the point 
that the participant owes 3 percent of 
losses, which is the intended effect of 
the current marginal risk standard, 
while providing flexibility to avoid 
excluding certain payment 
arrangements that have strong financial 
risk designs. When considering average 
marginal risk in the context of total risk, 
as we propose to do for Other Payer 
Advanced APM determinations, certain 
risk arrangements can create meaningful 
and significant risk-based incentives for 
performance and at the same time 
ensure that the payment arrangement 
has strong financial risk components. 

We note that in making this change 
we would not lower the standard for the 
applicable marginal risk rate, but rather 
allow for new flexibility as to how it can 
be met. In the CY 2020 PFS proposed 
rule, we clarified that the amendment as 
proposed would not change the 
allowance for large losses provision as 
described in paragraph (d)(5)(ii) of 
§ 414.1420, so that when calculating the 
average marginal risk rate, we may 
disregard the marginal risk rates that 
apply in cases when actual expenditures 
exceed expected expenditures by an 
amount sufficient to require the APM 
Entity to make financial risk payments 
under the payment arrangement greater 
than or equal to the total risk 

requirements. We also clarified that the 
proposal would not change the 
exception for small losses described in 
paragraph (d)(5)(iii). 

We received comments on this 
proposal. The following is a summary of 
the comments we received and our 
responses. 

Comment: Several commenters 
supported our proposal, and no 
commenters opposed our proposal. Two 
of these commenters stated that the 
proposal would provide greater 
flexibility in the design of other payer 
payment arrangements, and therefore, 
would encourage other payers to seek 
Other Payer Advanced APM 
determinations for their payment 
arrangements. 

Response: We appreciate the support 
for our proposal. 

After considering public comments, 
we are finalizing our proposal, without 
modification, to amend 
§ 414.1420(d)(5)(i) to provide that in 
event that the marginal risk rate varies 
depending on the amount by which 
actual expenditures exceed expected 
expenditures, the average marginal risk 
rate across all possible levels of actual 
expenditures will be used for 
comparison to the marginal risk rate 
specified in paragraph (d)(3)(ii) of this 
section, while retaining the current 
exceptions for large losses and small 
losses as described in paragraphs 
(d)(5)(ii) and (d)(5)(iii) of this section. 

(iii) Expected Expenditures 

In the CY 2017 Quality Payment 
Program final rule (81 FR 77551), we 
established the definition of ‘‘expected 
expenditures’’ at § 414.1420(d)(6) to 
mean the Other Payer APM benchmark, 
except for episode payment models, for 
which it is defined as the episode target 
price. We also finalized at 
§ 414.1420(d)(3)(ii) that, except for 
arrangements assessed under the 
Medicaid Medical Home Model 
financial risk and nominal amount 

standards, in order to meet the Other 
Payer Advanced APM nominal amount 
standard, a payment arrangement’s level 
of marginal risk must be at least 30 
percent of losses in excess of the 
expected expenditures and the total 
potential risk must be at least 4 percent 
(81 FR 77471). 

In the CY 2017 Quality Payment 
Program proposed rule (81 FR 28332), 
we proposed to measure three 
dimensions of risk under our generally 
applicable nominal amount standards: 
(1) Marginal risk, which refers to the 
percentage of the amount by which 
actual expenditures exceed expected 
expenditures for which an APM Entity 
would be liable under the APM; (2) 
minimum loss rate (MLR), which is a 
percentage by which actual 
expenditures may exceed expected 
expenditures without triggering 
financial risk; and (3) total potential 
risk, which refers to the maximum 
potential payment for which an APM 
Entity could be liable under the APM. 
However, based on commenters’ 
concerns regarding technical 
complexity, we finalized only the 
marginal risk and MLR requirements. 

In the CY 2017 Quality Payment 
Program proposed rule (81 FR 28333), 
we explained that, to determine whether 
an APM satisfies the marginal risk 
portion of the nominal risk standard, we 
would examine the payment required 
under the APM as a percentage of the 
amount by which actual expenditures 
exceeded expected expenditures. We 
proposed to require that this percentage 
exceed a required marginal risk 
percentage of 30 percent regardless of 
the amount by which actual 
expenditures exceeded expected 
expenditures. 

Our rationale for proposing the 
marginal risk requirement was that the 
inclusion of a marginal risk requirement 
would be intended to focus on 
maintaining a more than nominal level 
of likely risk under an Advanced APM 
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or an Other Payer Advanced APM. 
However, even with a marginal risk 
requirement, as there is under the Other 
Payer Advanced APM criteria, in the CY 
2020 PFS proposed rule (84 FR 40837), 
we explained that we believe there is a 
need to amend the definition of 
expected expenditures to ensure there 
are more than nominal levels of average 
or likely risk under Other Payer 
Advanced APMs that meet the generally 
applicable benchmark-based nominal 
amount standard. Even with the current 
marginal risk requirement, we believe a 
more rigorous definition of expected 
expenditures is needed to avoid 
situations where the level of expected 
expenditures would be set in a manner 
that reduces the losses a participant 
might incur. For the same general 
reasons, we made a similar proposal to 
revise our definition of expected 
expenditures under the Advanced APM 
criteria in the CY 2020 PFS proposed 
rule (84 FR 40825). We also believe it 
is important that our definition of 
expected expenditures is consistent 
across both the Advanced APM and 
Other Payer Advanced APM criteria. We 
generally try to align the Advanced 
APM and Other Payer Advanced APM 
criteria to the extent feasible and 
appropriate. 

We made this parallel proposal for the 
Other Payer Advanced APM criteria to 
similarly account for scenarios where a 
payment arrangement can have a 
sufficient total risk potential to meet our 
standard, and a sharing rate that results 
in adequate marginal risk if actual 
expenditures exceed expected 
expenditures, but where the level of 
expected expenditures reflected in the 
payment arrangement’s benchmark or 
episode target price could be set in a 
way that substantially reduces the 
amount of loss a participant in the 
payment arrangement would reasonably 
expect to incur. 

For a payment arrangement to meet 
the generally applicable benchmark- 
based nominal amount standard, we 
believe there should be not only the 
potential for financial losses based on 
expenditures in excess of the 
benchmark as provided in 
§ 414.1420(d)(6), but also some 
meaningful likelihood that a participant 
might exceed the benchmark. If the 
benchmark is set in such a way that it 
is extremely unlikely that participants 
will exceed it, then there is little 
potential for participants to incur 
financial losses, and the amount of risk 
is essentially illusory. 

Therefore, we proposed to amend the 
definition of expected expenditures in 
§ 414.1420(d)(6). Specifically, we would 
continue to define expected 

expenditures, for the purposes of this 
section, as the Other Payer APM 
benchmark. For episode payment 
arrangements, expected expenditures 
would continue to mean the episode 
target price. However, for purposes of 
assessing financial risk for Other Payer 
Advanced APM determinations, the 
expected expenditures under the 
payment arrangement should not exceed 
the expenditures for a participant in the 
absence of the payment arrangement. 
The amended regulation would specify 
that if expected expenditures (that is, 
benchmarks) under the payment 
arrangement exceed the expenditures 
that the participant will be expected to 
incur in the absence of the payment 
arrangement, such excess expenditures 
are not considered when CMS assesses 
financial risk under the payment 
arrangement for Other Payer Advanced 
APM determinations. 

We believe that this change would 
prevent the expected expenditures 
under the other payer payment 
arrangement being set in a manner that 
substantially reduces the amount of 
losses a participant may face while 
otherwise satisfying this Other Payer 
Advanced APM criterion. 

We clarify that, in general, expected 
expenditures are expressed as a dollar 
amount, and may be derived from 
national, regional, APM Entity-specific, 
and/or practice-specific historical 
expenditures during a baseline period, 
or other comparable expenditures. 
However, we recognize expected 
expenditures under a payment 
arrangement are often risk-adjusted and 
trended forward, and may be adjusted to 
account for expenditure changes that are 
expected to occur as a result of 
participation in the payment 
arrangement. For the purpose of this 
definition of expected expenditures, we 
will not consider risk adjustments to be 
excess expenditures when comparing to 
the costs that an APM Entity will be 
expected to incur in the absence of the 
payment arrangement. 

We believe that this amendment 
would allow us to ensure that there are 
more-than-nominal amounts of average 
or likely risk under an other payer 
payment arrangement that meets the 
generally applicable benchmark-based 
nominal amount standard. We believe 
that the amended definition of expected 
expenditures, particularly by our not 
considering excess expenditures, will 
provide a more definite basis for us to 
assess whether an APM Entity will bear 
more than a nominal amount of 
financial risk for participants under the 
generally applicable benchmark-based 
nominal amount standard. 

We received public comments on 
these proposals. The following is a 
summary of the comments we received 
and our responses. 

Comment: Several commenters 
opposed this proposal. A few of these 
commenters asserted that the proposal 
would add significant administrative 
burden to other payers because other 
payers would have to carry out 
significant analytical work to 
demonstrate compliance with the 
requirement. A few of these commenters 
also stated this additional effort would 
discourage other payers from 
developing other payer payment 
arrangements that may be Other Payer 
Advanced APMs. In addition, a few of 
these commenters stated that the 
proposal does not clearly state how 
CMS would either calculate or assess 
whether expected expenditures under 
the other payer payment arrangement 
exceed the expenditures that the 
participant will be expected to incur, or 
whether the other payer would be 
required to assess whether expected 
expenditures under the other payer 
payment arrangement exceed the 
expenditures that the participant will be 
expected to incur. One commenter 
stated the language in the proposal is 
confusing and does not explain how the 
expenditures that would be expected to 
occur in the absence of the arrangement 
will be calculated. Another commenter 
noted that the proposal does not provide 
enough detail on how the assessment 
would be conducted and stated the 
requirement would require ‘‘difference- 
in-difference’’ evaluations, which 
require robust evaluations of claims 
data. Furthermore, some commenters 
stated that the proposed change would 
result in fewer payment arrangements 
qualifying as Other Payer Advanced 
APMs. 

Response: In proposing this 
amendment, we did not intend to place 
an administrative burden on payers and 
do not expect payers to undertake an 
additional analysis of claims data to 
demonstrate compliance. As part of our 
Other Payer Advanced APM monitoring 
and program integrity activities, we 
would expect payers submitting 
payment arrangements for Other Payer 
Advanced APM determinations to 
understand that they may be subject to 
random or targeted monitoring as part of 
participation in Quality Payment 
Program in the form of a request for a 
simple analysis provided by the payer 
demonstrating that the expected 
expenditures under the payment 
arrangement should not exceed the 
expenditures for a participants in the 
absence of the payment arrangement. At 
the time of submissions of other 
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payment arrangements from either 
payers or eligible clinicians, no 
additional analysis would be required. 
In addition, we are not requiring that 
any payer conduct any ‘‘difference-in- 
difference’’ evaluation to comply with 
this amendment. We are notifying other 
payers that they should take this 
requirement into account when they 
design new payment arrangements that 
they intend to satisfy the financial risk 
criterion by way of the benchmark- 
based nominal amount standard. 

We acknowledge that there may be 
instances where, even if no additional 
analysis is required, this policy may 
lead to a payer not to make a submission 
of their payment arrangement for Other 
Payer Advanced APM determinations. 
However, we believe that this policy 
monitoring is important to the integrity 
of the program, and that any such 
impact on submissions will be minimal. 

After considering public comments, 
we are finalizing our proposal to amend 
the definition of expected expenditures 
at § 414.1420(d)(6) without 
modification. We clarify that 
demonstrating compliance with this 
requirement should require only a 
minimal amount of analysis, if any, on 
the part of the payer or clinicians. 

(iv) Excluded Items and Services Under 
Full Capitation Arrangements 

In the CY 2017 Quality Payment 
Program final rule (81 FR 77551), we 
finalized a capitation standard at 
§ 414.1420(d)(7) which provides that a 
capitation arrangement meets the Other 
Payer Advanced APM financial risk 
criterion. For purposes of 
§ 414.1420(d)(3), we defined a 
capitation arrangement as a payment 
arrangement in which a per capita or 
otherwise predetermined payment is 
made under the APM for all items and 
services for which payment is made 
under the APM for all items and 
services for which payment is made 
through the APM furnished to a 
population of beneficiaries, and no 
settlement is performed for the purpose 
of reconciling or sharing losses incurred 
or savings earned by the APM Entity. 
We clarified that arrangements made 
directly between CMS and Medicare 
Advantage Organizations under the 
Medicare Advantage program are not 
considered capitation arrangements for 
purposes of § 414.1420(d)(7). 

In the CY 2019 PFS final rule (83 FR 
59939), we made technical corrections 
to the Advanced APM financial risk 
capitation standard at § 414.1420(d)(7). 
These corrections clarified that our 
financial risk capitation standard 
applies only to full capitation 
arrangements where a per capita or 

otherwise predetermined payment is 
made under the APM for all items and 
services furnished to a population of 
beneficiaries during a fixed period of 
time, and no settlement or 
reconciliation is performed. 

As we have begun to collect 
information on other payer payment 
arrangements for purposes of making 
Other Payer Advanced APM 
determinations, we have noticed that 
some payment arrangements that are 
submitted for CMS to determine as 
capitation arrangements consistent with 
§ 414.1420(d)(7) include a list of 
services that have been excluded from 
the capitation rate, such as hospice care, 
organ transplants, or out-of-network 
emergency room services. In reviewing 
these exclusion lists, we believe that it 
may be appropriate for capitation 
arrangements to be considered ‘‘full’’ 
capitation arrangements even if they 
categorically exclude certain services 
from payment through the capitation 
rate. Therefore, in the CY 2020 PFS 
proposed rule (84 FR 40826), we 
solicited comment on how other payers 
define or determine what, if any, 
exclusions are reasonable in a given 
capitation arrangement. Specifically, we 
solicited comment on whether there are 
common industry practices to exclude 
certain categories of items and services 
from capitated payment rates and, if so, 
whether there are common principles or 
reasons for excluding those categories of 
services. In addition, we solicited 
comment on why such items or services 
are excluded. 

We also solicited comment on how 
non-Medicare payers define or prescribe 
certain categories of services that are 
excluded with regard to global 
capitation payment arrangements. We 
also solicited comment on whether we 
should consider a capitation 
arrangement to be a full capitation 
arrangement even though it excludes 
certain categories of services from the 
capitation rate. 

We received public comments 
responding to our solicitation for 
information. We appreciate the 
comments submitted and will take them 
into consideration for any potential 
future rulemaking on this issue. The 
comments that we received in response 
to this solicitation for information were 
applicable to both Advanced APMs and 
Other Payer Advanced APMs. For our 
responses to these comments, please see 
section III.K.4.c. of this final rule. 

(4) Summary 
In this section, we are finalizing the 

following policies: 
• Aligned Other Payer Medical Home 

Model: We are finalizing our proposal to 

define the term Aligned Other Payer 
Medical Home Model as proposed. In 
addition, we are finalizing without 
modification our proposals that the 
CEHRT criterion and the use of quality 
measures criterion will apply to any 
Aligned Other Payer Medical Home 
Model for which we will make an Other 
Payer Advanced APM determination. 
We are also finalizing our proposal 
without modification to conform the 
financial risk and nominal amount 
standards for Aligned Other Payer 
Medical Home Models to the existing 
standards for Medicaid Medical Home 
Model financial risk and nominal 
amount standards, including the 50 
eligible clinician limit. 

• Marginal Risk: We are finalizing 
without modification our proposal that 
when the marginal risk rate in a 
payment arrangement varies depending 
on the amount by which actual/ 
expenditures exceed expected 
expenditures, we will use the average 
marginal risk rate across all possible 
levels of actual expenditures for 
comparison to the marginal risk rate 
requirement, with exceptions for large 
losses and small losses as provided in 
§ 414.1420(d)(5) without modification. 

• Expected Expenditures: We are 
finalizing our proposal without 
modification to amend the definition of 
expected expenditures at 
§ 414.1420(d)(6) to provide that, for 
assessing financial risk for Other Payer 
Advanced APM determinations for 
episode payment arrangements, the 
expected expenditures (episode target 
price) under the payment arrangement 
should not exceed the expenditures for 
a participant in the absence of the 
payment arrangement. 

5. Quality Payment Program Technical 
Revisions 

In the CY 2020 PFS proposed rule (84 
FR 40837), we proposed certain 
technical revisions to our regulations to 
correct several technical errors and to 
reconcile the text of several of our 
regulations with the final policies we 
adopted through notice and comment 
rulemaking. 

We proposed a technical revision to 
§ 414.1405(f) of our regulations to 
specify that the exception for the 
application of the MIPS payment 
adjustment factors to model-specific 
payments is applicable starting in the 
2019 MIPS payment year, not just for 
the 2019 MIPS payment year. This 
revision would align the regulation text 
with our final policy as stated in the 
preamble of the CY 2019 PFS final rule 
with comment period (83 FR 59887 
through 59888) which makes clear that 
the exception begins with the 2019 
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MIPS payment year and continues in 
subsequent years. 

We also proposed technical revisions 
to Table 59 of the CY 2019 PFS final 
rule with comment period (83 FR 
59935) to correct two dates. Specifically 
we proposed to change the date for 
Medicare Health Plans: Guidance made 
available to ECs, then Submission 
Period Opens; it is currently listed as 

September 2020, and we proposed to 
change that date to August 2020. 
Similarly, we proposed to change the 
date for Remaining Other Payers: 
Guidance made available to ECs, then 
Submission Period Opens; it is currently 
listed as September 2020, and we 
proposed to change that to August 2020. 
These changes align with what was 

originally finalized in the CY 2018 
Quality Payment Program final rule 
with comment period (82 FR 53864) 
which stated that the dates were to be 
August 2020, and which we did not 
propose or intend to change in the CY 
2019 PFS final rule. Table 66 is 
included as the corrected Table 59 from 
the CY 2019 PFS final rule. 

We also proposed technical revisions 
to §§ 414.1415(c)(6) and 414.1420(d)(7) 
to correct the internal citation. The 
current citation, 42 U.S.C. 422, is 
incorrect. It should instead be 42 CFR 
part 422. We also proposed technical 
revisions to § 414.1420(d)(5). We clarify 
that ‘‘APM’’ in § 414.1420(d)(5) should 
be ‘‘other payer payment arrangement.’’ 
In the CY 2019 PFS final rule, we 
finalized deleting § 414.1420(d)(3)(ii)(B) 
and consolidating § 414.1420(d)(3)(ii)(A) 
into § 414.1420(d)(3)(ii), but that change 

was not applied to the regulation. We 
proposed to revise the regulation 
accordingly. Relatedly, we proposed to 
amend § 414.1420(d)(5)(i), (ii), and (iii) 
to state in ‘‘paragraph (d)(3)(ii)’’ of this 
section instead of ‘‘paragraph 
(d)(3)(ii)(A)’’ of this section. We also 
proposed to clarify that ‘‘Other Payer 
Advanced APM’’ in § 414.1420(d)(5)(ii) 
should be ‘‘other payer payment 
arrangement,’’ as the marginal risk rate 
requirements are applied to any other 
payer payment arrangement that CMS 

assesses against the Other Payer 
Advanced APM criteria. These revisions 
are technical in nature and do not 
change any substantive policies for the 
Quality Payment Program. 

We did not receive any comments on 
these proposed technical revisions. 

We are finalizing these technical 
revisions as proposed. 
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IV. Physician Self-Referral Law: 
Annual Update to the List of CPT/ 
HCPCS Codes 

A. General 

Section 1877 of the Act prohibits a 
physician from referring a Medicare 
beneficiary for certain designated health 
services (DHS) to an entity with which 
the physician (or a member of the 
physician’s immediate family) has a 
financial relationship, unless an 
exception applies. Section 1877 of the 
Act also prohibits the DHS entity from 
submitting claims to Medicare or billing 
the beneficiary or any other entity for 
Medicare DHS that are furnished as a 
result of a prohibited referral. 

Section 1877(h)(6) of the Act and 
§ 411.351 of our regulations specify that 
the following services are DHS: 

• Clinical laboratory services. 
• Physical therapy services. 
• Occupational therapy services. 
• Outpatient speech-language 

pathology services. 
• Radiology services. 
• Radiation therapy services and 

supplies. 
• Durable medical equipment and 

supplies. 
• Parenteral and enteral nutrients, 

equipment, and supplies. 
• Prosthetics, orthotics, and 

prosthetic devices and supplies. 
• Home health services. 
• Outpatient prescription drugs. 
• Inpatient and outpatient hospital 

services. 

B. Annual Update to the Code List 

1. Background 

In § 411.351, we specify that the 
entire scope of four DHS categories is 
defined in a list of CPT/HCPCS codes 
(the Code List), which is updated 
annually to account for changes in the 
most recent CPT and HCPCS Level II 

publications. The DHS categories 
defined and updated in this manner are: 

• Clinical laboratory services. 
• Physical therapy, occupational 

therapy, and outpatient speech-language 
pathology services. 

• Radiology and certain other imaging 
services. 

• Radiation therapy services and 
supplies. 

The Code List also identifies those 
items and services that may qualify for 
either of the following two exceptions to 
the physician self-referral prohibition: 

• EPO and other dialysis-related 
drugs furnished in or by an ESRD 
facility (§ 411.355(g)). 

• Preventive screening tests, 
immunizations, or vaccines 
(§ 411.355(h)). 

The definition of DHS at § 411.351 
excludes services for which payment is 
made by Medicare as part of a 
composite rate (unless the services are 
specifically identified as DHS and are 
themselves payable through a composite 
rate, such as home health and inpatient 
and outpatient hospital services). 
Effective January 1, 2011, EPO and 
dialysis-related drugs furnished in or by 
an ESRD facility (except drugs for which 
there are no injectable equivalents or 
other forms of administration), have 
been reimbursed under a composite rate 
known as the ESRD prospective 
payment system (ESRD PPS) (75 FR 
49030). Accordingly, EPO and any 
dialysis-related drugs that are paid for 
under ESRD PPS are not DHS and are 
not listed among the drugs that could 
qualify for the exception at § 411.355(g) 
for EPO and other dialysis-related drugs 
furnished by an ESRD facility. 

ESRD-related oral-only drugs, which 
are drugs or biologicals with no 
injectable equivalents or other forms of 
administration other than an oral form, 
were scheduled to be paid under ESRD 
PPS beginning January 1, 2014 (75 FR 

49044). However, there have been 
several delays of the implementation of 
payment of these drugs under ESRD 
PPS. On December 19, 2014, section 204 
of the Stephen Beck, Jr., Achieving a 
Better Life Experience Act of 2014 
(ABLE) (Pub. L. 113–295) was enacted 
and delayed the inclusion of these oral- 
only drugs under the ESRD PPS until 
2025. Until that time, such drugs 
furnished in or by an ESRD facility are 
not paid as part of a composite rate and 
thus, are DHS. 

The Code List was last updated in 
Tables 28 and 29 of the CY 2019 PFS 
final rule (83 FR 59718). 

2. Response to Comments 

We received no comments relating to 
the Code List that became effective 
January 1, 2019. 

3. Revisions Effective for CY 2020 

The updated, comprehensive Code 
List effective January 1, 2020, is 
available on our website at http://
www.cms.gov/Medicare/Fraud-and- 
Abuse/PhysicianSelfReferral/List_of_
Codes.html. 

Additions and deletions to the Code 
List conform it to the most recent 
publications of CPT and HCPCS Level II 
and to changes in Medicare coverage 
policy and payment status. 

Tables 67 and 68 identify the 
additions and deletions, respectively, to 
the comprehensive Code List that 
become effective January 1, 2020. Tables 
67 and 68 also identify the additions 
and deletions to the list of codes used 
to identify the items and services that 
may qualify for the exception in 
§ 411.355(g) (regarding dialysis-related 
outpatient prescription drugs furnished 
in or by an ESRD facility) and in 
§ 411.355(h) (regarding preventive 
screening tests, immunizations, and 
vaccines). 
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120 https://www.fda.gov/news-events/press- 
announcements/fda-approves-new-nasal-spray-
medication-treatment-resistant-depression-
available-only-certified. 

V. Interim Final Rule With Comment 
Period [CMS–1715–IFC] 

A. Coding and Payment for Evaluation 
and Management, Observation and 
Provision of Self-Administered 
Esketamine (HCPCS Codes G2082 and 
G2083) 

On March 5, 2009, the U.S. Food and 
Drug Administration (FDA) approved 
SpravatoTM (esketamine) nasal spray, 

used in conjunction with an oral 
antidepressant, for treatment of 
depression in adults who have tried 
other antidepressant medicines but have 
not benefited from them (treatment- 
resistant depression (TRD)).120 Because 
of the risk of serious adverse outcomes 

resulting from sedation and dissociation 
caused by Spravato administration, and 
the potential for abuse and misuse of the 
product, it is only available through a 
restricted distribution system under a 
Risk Evaluation and Mitigation Strategy 
(REMS). A REMS is a drug safety 
program that the FDA can require for 
certain medications with serious safety 
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concerns to help ensure the benefit of 
the medication outweigh its risks.121 

Patients with major depression 
disorder who, despite trying at least two 
antidepressant treatments given at 
adequate doses for an adequate duration 
in the current episode, have not 
responded to treatment are considered 
to have TRD.122 TRD is especially 
relevant for Medicare beneficiaries. 
Depression in the elderly is associated 
with suicide more than at any other age; 
adults 65 or older constitute 16 percent 
of all suicide deaths. The decrease in 
average life expectancy for those with 
depressive illness, including Medicare 
beneficiaries, is 7 to 11 years. 
Depression is a major predictor of the 
onset of stroke, diabetes, and heart 
disease; it raises patients’ risk of 
developing coronary heart disease and 
the risk of dying from a heart attack 
nearly threefold.123 There has also been 
a longstanding need for additional 
effective treatment for TRD, a serious 
and life-threatening condition.124 

A treatment session of esketamine 
consists of instructed nasal self- 
administration by the patient, followed 
by a period of post-administration 
observation of the patient under direct 
supervision of a health care 
professional. Esketamine is a non- 
competitive N-methyl D-aspartate 
(NMDA) receptor antagonist. It is a nasal 
spray supplied as an aqueous solution 
of esketamine hydrochloride in a vial 
with a nasal spray device. This is the 
first FDA approval of esketamine for any 
use.125 Each device delivers two sprays 
containing a total of 28 mg of 
esketamine. Patients would require 
either two (2) devices (for a 56mg dose) 
or three (3) devices (for an 84 mg dose) 
per treatment. 

After reviewing the Spravato 
Prescribing Information, Medication 
Guide, and REMS requirements, we 
have concluded that effective and 
appropriate treatment of TRD with 
esketamine requires discrete services of 
a medical professional, meaning those 
that may furnish and report E/M 
services under the PFS, both during an 
overall course of treatment and at the 

time the drug is administered.126 
Because of the risk of serious adverse 
outcomes resulting from sedation and 
dissociation caused by Spravato 
administration, and the potential for 
abuse and misuse of the product: The 
product is only available through a 
restricted distribution system under a 
REMS; 127 patients must be monitored 
by a health care provider for at least 2 
hours after receiving their Spravato 
dose; the prescriber and patient must 
both sign a Patient Enrollment Form; 
and the product will only be 
administered in a certified medical 
office where the health care provider 
can monitor the patient.128 Further 
information regarding certification of 
medical offices is available at 
www.SPRAVATOrems.com or 1–855– 
382–6022. 

Because this newly available 
treatment regimen addresses a particular 
and urgent need for people with TRD, 
including Medicare beneficiaries, we 
recognize that it is in the public interest 
to ensure appropriate patients have 
access to this potentially life-saving 
treatment. We recognize, however, that 
the services and resources involved in 
furnishing this treatment are not 
adequately reflected in existing coding 
and payment under the PFS, or 
otherwise under Medicare Part B. Given 
the FDA approval conditions/ 
requirements including that the drug is 
only available as an integral component 
of a physicians’ service, the absence of 
existing HCPCS coding that would 
adequately describe the service with the 
provision of the product, and our 
understanding based on review of the 
Spravato Prescribing Information, 
Medication Guide, and REMS 
requirements, we do not believe the 
Medicare beneficiaries in the greatest 
medical need of this treatment would be 
likely to have access to it until such 
time that Medicare coding and payment 
are updated. Medicare coding and 
payment policies are generally adopted 
through annual updates to the PFS. 
Unless we adopt coding and payment 
changes for this treatment beginning 
January 1, 2020, we believe that the next 
practicable alternative would be either 
standalone rulemaking or PFS 
rulemaking for 2021. Both of these 
alternatives would risk the lives of 

Medicare beneficiaries with TRD for 
several months to over a year. 

Therefore, to facilitate prompt 
beneficiary access to the new, 
potentially life-saving treatment for TRD 
using esketamine, we are creating two 
new HCPCS G codes, G2082 and G2083, 
effective January 1, 2020 on an interim 
final basis. For CY 2020, we are 
establishing RVUs for these services that 
reflect the relative resource costs 
associated with the evaluation and 
management (E/M), observation and 
provision of the self-administered 
esketamine product using HCPCS G 
codes. We note that we have historically 
established coding and payment on an 
interim final basis for truly new services 
when it is in the public interest to do 
so. Like most other truly new services, 
we expect diffusion of this kind of 
treatment into the market will take place 
over several years, even though we 
expect some people to benefit 
immediately. Consequently, the 
expected impact on other PFS services 
is negligible for 2020, and we will 
consider the public comments we 
receive on this interim final policy as 
we consider finalizing coding or 
payment rules for this treatment 
beginning in 2021. The HCPCS G-codes 
are described as follows: 

• HCPCS code G2082: Office or other 
outpatient visit for the evaluation and 
management of an established patient 
that requires the supervision of a 
physician or other qualified health care 
professional and provision of up to 56 
mg of esketamine nasal self- 
administration, includes 2 hours post- 
administration observation. 

• HCPCS code G2083: Office or other 
outpatient visit for the evaluation and 
management of an established patient 
that requires the supervision of a 
physician or other qualified health care 
professional and provision of greater 
than 56 mg esketamine nasal self- 
administration, includes 2 hours post- 
administration observation. 

In developing the interim final values 
for these codes, we used a building 
block methodology that sums the values 
associated with several codes. For the 
overall E/M and observation elements of 
the services, we are incorporating the 
work RVUs, work time and direct PE 
inputs associated with a level two 
office/outpatient visit for an established 
patient, CPT code 99212 (Office or other 
outpatient visit for the evaluation and 
management of an established patient, 
which requires at least 2 of these 3 key 
components: A problem focused history; 
A problem focused examination; 
Straightforward medical decision 
making. Counseling and/or 
coordination of care with other 
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physicians, other qualified health care 
professionals, or agencies are provided 
consistent with the nature of the 
problem(s) and the patient’s and/or 
family’s needs. Usually, the presenting 
problem(s) are self limited or minor. 
Typically, 10 minutes are spent face-to- 
face with the patient and/or family), 
which has a work RVU of 0.48 and a 
total work time of 16 minutes, which is 
based on a pre-service evaluation time 
of 2 minutes, an intraservice time of 10 
minutes, and a postservice time of 4 
minutes. We are also incorporating CPT 
codes 99415 (Prolonged clinical staff 
service (the service beyond the typical 
service time) during an evaluation and 
management service in the office or 
outpatient setting, direct patient contact 
with physician supervision; first hour 
(List separately in addition to code for 
outpatient Evaluation and Management 
service)) and 99416 (Prolonged clinical 
staff service (the service beyond the 
typical service time) during an 
evaluation and management service in 
the office or outpatient setting, direct 
patient contact with physician 
supervision; each additional 30 minutes 
(List separately in addition to code for 
prolonged service)) in which neither 
code has a work RVU, but includes 
direct PE inputs reflecting the prolonged 
time for clinical staff under the direct 
supervision of the billing practitioner. 

Additionally, to account for the cost 
of the provision of the self-administered 
esketamine as a direct PE input, we are 
incorporating the wholesale acquisition 
cost (WAC) data from the most recent 
available quarter. For HCPCS code 
G2082, we are using a price of $590.02 
for the supply input that describes 56 
mg (supply code SH109) and for HCPCS 
code G2083, we are using a price of 
$885.02 for the supply input describing 
84 mg of esketamine (supply code 
SH110). 

We note that we are valuing these two 
HCPCS codes, in part, on the basis of a 
level 2 established patient office/ 
outpatient E/M visit; consequently, for 
purposes of relevant Medicare 
conditions of payment, reporting these 
codes is similar to reporting a level 2 
office/outpatient E/M visit code. In 
addition to seeking comment on the 
interim final values we are establishing 
for HCPCS codes G2082 and G2083, we 
also seek comment on the assigned work 
RVUs, work times, and direct PE inputs. 

Under circumstances where the 
health care professional supervising the 
self-administration and observation 
does not also provide the esketamine 
product, the provider cannot report 
HCPCS codes G2082 or G2083. Rather, 
the visit and the extended observation 
(by either the billing professional or 

clinical staff) could be reported using 
the existing E/M codes that describe the 
visit and the prolonged service of the 
professional or the clinical staff. CMS 
will monitor claims data to safeguard 
against duplicative billing for these 
services and items. 

Historically, supply input prices are 
updated on a code by code basis and 
periodically through annual notice and 
comment rulemaking. The prices, 
including for a variety of 
pharmaceutical products, are not 
routinely updated like Part B drugs paid 
under the ASP methodologies. For the 
supply inputs for the esketamine 
product, used in developing rates for 
HCPCS codes G2082 and G2083, we are 
using the most recent available quarter 
of WAC data for 2020 pricing, but we 
anticipate using either data that is 
reported for determining payments 
under section 1847A of the Act (such as 
ASP) or compendia pricing information 
(such as WAC) in future years and 
expect to address this issue in further 
rulemaking. We seek comments on how 
to best establish input prices for the 
esketamine product, as well as other 
potential self-administered drugs that 
necessitate concurrent medical services, 
under PFS ratesetting in future years. 

We note that there is a 60-day public 
comment period following publication 
of this interim final rule for the public 
to comment on these interim final 
amendments to our regulations. We 
refer readers to the ADDRESSES section of 
the final rule for instructions on 
submitting public comments. Comments 
are due by the ‘‘Comment date’’ 
specified in the DATES section of this 
rule. 

B. Waiver of Proposed Rulemaking for 
Provisions 

Under 5 U.S.C. 553(b) of the 
Administrative Procedure Act (APA), 
the agency is required to publish a 
notice of the proposed rule in the 
Federal Register before the provisions 
of a rule take effect. Similarly, section 
1871(b)(1) of the Act requires the 
Secretary to provide for notice of the 
proposed rule in the Federal Register 
and provide a period of not less than 60 
days for public comment. Section 
553(b)(B) of the APA provides for 
exceptions from the notice and 
comment requirements; in cases in 
which these exceptions apply, section 
1871(b)(2)(C) of the Act provides for 
exceptions from the notice and 60-day 
comment period requirements of the Act 
as well. Section 553(b)(B) of the APA 
and section 1871(b)(2)(C) of the Act 
authorize an agency to dispense with 
normal rulemaking requirements for 
good cause if the agency makes a 

finding that the notice and comment 
process is impracticable, unnecessary, 
or contrary to the public interest. 

We find that there is good cause to 
waive the notice and comment 
requirements under sections 553(b)(B) 
of the APA and section 1871(b)(2)(C) 
due to the urgent need of some 
Medicare beneficiaries for effective 
treatment for TRD, a serious and life- 
threatening condition. The U.S. Food 
and Drug Administration (FDA) 
approved Spravato (esketamine) nasal 
spray on March 5, 2019, used in 
conjunction with an oral antidepressant, 
for treatment of adults who have tried 
other antidepressant medications but 
have not benefited from them. Because 
of the treatment’s unique method of 
delivery, specifically the necessary 
inclusion of a self-administered drug 
product as part of a uniquely 
identifiable service of a medical 
professional (as required through a 
restricted distribution system under a 
Risk Evaluation and Mitigation Strategy 
(REMS),129 existing Medicare coding 
and payment policies would not permit 
appropriate payment for these services. 
Consequently, Medicare beneficiaries’ 
access to this treatment would be 
impeded without Medicare coding and 
payment policy changes established in 
this final rule with comment period. 
Given the longstanding need for 
additional effective treatments for 
patients with TRD and the potential risk 
to the lives of the Medicare beneficiaries 
with TRD, we believe it is in the public 
interest to adopt these interim final 
policies to ensure access by making 
available appropriate payment to 
physicians and other practitioners for 
provision of this service as soon as 
practicable, and that the lack of an 
appropriate payment mechanism would 
jeopardize or significantly delay access 
to this treatment regimen. We find that 
it would be impracticable and contrary 
to the public interest to undergo notice 
and comment procedures before 
finalizing these payment policies on an 
interim basis. We also find that delaying 
implementation of these policies is 
unnecessary because the impact on 
other PFS services for 2020 is negligible 
and the practical alternative for this 
treatment is no payment under 
Medicare Part B. In either case, 
payments for 2021 and beyond would 
be informed by public comments. 

Therefore, we find good cause to 
waive the notice of proposed 
rulemaking as provided under section 
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1871(b)(2)(C) of the Act and section 
533(b)(B) of the APA and to issue this 
interim final rule with an opportunity 
for public comment. We are providing a 
60-day public comment period as 
specified in the DATES section of this 
document. 

VI. Collection of Information 
Requirements 

Under the Paperwork Reduction Act 
of 1995 (PRA) (44 U.S.C. chapter 35), we 
are required to publish a 30-day notice 
in the Federal Register and solicit 
public comment before a ‘‘collection of 
information’’ requirement is submitted 
to the Office of Management and Budget 
(OMB) for review and approval. For the 
purposes of the PRA and this section of 
the preamble, collection of information 

is defined under 5 CFR 1320.3(c) of the 
PRA’s implementing regulations. 

To fairly evaluate whether an 
information collection should be 
approved by OMB, PRA section 
3506(c)(2)(A) requires that we solicit 
comment on the following issues: 

• The need for the information 
collection and its usefulness in carrying 
out the proper functions of our agency. 

• The accuracy of our burden 
estimates. 

• The quality, utility, and clarity of 
the information to be collected. 

• Our effort to minimize the 
information collection burden on the 
affected public, including the use of 
automated collection techniques. 

Our August 14, 2019 (84 FR 40482) 
proposed rule solicited public comment 
on each of the required issues under 

section 3506(c)(2)(A) of the PRA for the 
following information collection 
requirements. We received PRA-related 
comments pertaining to the Open 
Payments Program and Quality Payment 
Program. A summary of the comments 
and our response are set out below, 
under sections V.B.5. and V.B.7.c.(3)(b). 

A. Wage Estimates 

To derive average costs, we used data 
from the U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics’ 
May 2018 National Occupational 
Employment and Wage Estimates for all 
salary estimates (http://www.bls.gov/ 
oes/current/oes_nat.htm). In this regard, 
Table 69 presents the mean hourly 
wage, the cost of fringe benefits and 
overhead (calculated at 100 percent of 
salary), and the adjusted hourly wage. 

As indicated, we adjusted our 
employee hourly wage estimates by a 
factor of 100 percent. This is necessarily 
a rough adjustment, both because fringe 
benefits and overhead costs vary 
significantly from employer to 
employer, and because methods of 
estimating these costs vary widely from 
study to study. Nonetheless, we believe 
that doubling the hourly wage to 
estimate total cost is a reasonably 
accurate estimation method. 

B. Information Collection Requirements 
(ICRs) 

1. ICRs Regarding Medicare Coverage for 
Opioid Use Disorder Treatment Services 
Furnished by Opioid Treatment 
Programs (OTPs) (§§ 414.800 through 
414.806) 

As described in section II.G. of this 
final rule, section 2005 of the SUPPORT 
for Patients and Communities Act 

establishes a new Medicare Part B 
benefit for OUD treatment services 
furnished by OTPs for episodes of care 
beginning on or after January 1, 2020. In 
this final rule we are adopting our 
proposals to use the payment 
methodology in section 1847A of the 
Act, which is based on Average Sales 
Price (ASP), to set the payment rates for 
the ‘‘incident to’’ drugs and ASP-based 
payment to set the payment rates for the 
oral product categories, when we 
receive manufacturers’ voluntarily- 
submitted ASP data for these drugs. 

The burden consists of the time/cost 
for manufacturers of oral opioid agonist 
or antagonist treatment medications 
(that are approved by the Food and Drug 
Administration under section 505 of the 
Federal Food, Drug, and Cosmetic Act 
for use in the treatment of OUD) to 
voluntarily prepare and submit their 
ASP data to CMS. 

The burden for such reporting is 
currently approved by OMB under 
control number 0938–0921 (CMS– 
10110) and will remain unchanged (13 
hours per response, 4 responses per 
year, 180 respondents, and 9,360 total 
hours) since our currently approved 
burden already accounts for the 
voluntary reporting of ASP data. We 
estimate that there are approximately 15 
manufacturers of oral drugs used for 
treatment of opioid use disorder (OUD). 
We believe that approximately 10 of the 
15 manufacturers already report ASP 
data to CMS for other drugs, and thus 
up to 5 manufacturers may newly report 
ASP data to CMS. However, we note 
that some of these new respondents may 
have subsidiary or similar relationships 
with manufacturers that already report 
ASP data and may be able to submit 
their data with a current respondent. 
While the policies we are adopting in 
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this CY 2020 PFS final rule may slightly 
increase the number of respondents, our 
180 respondent estimate historically 
fluctuates over time as new Part B drug 
manufacturers are added while others 
leave or consolidate. The annual 
fluctuation in respondents in the past 
has typically been +/- 5 to 10 
manufacturers per year; over the past 
few years, the annual fluctuation has 
sometimes been greater, ranging from 
¥13 to +11, but over that same period 
the overall average of the annual 
fluctuation is near zero. As a result, the 
potential slight increase in respondents 
associated with voluntary reporting for 
oral drugs used in the treatment of OUD, 
remains unchanged from the currently 
approved burden estimate of 180 
respondents. In addition, we believe 
that additional voluntary reporting for 
oral drugs used for treatment of OUD by 
those manufacturers that currently 
report ASP data to CMS for other drugs 
will impose minimal additional burden. 
Consequently, we are not making any 
changes under the aforementioned 
control number. However, we will 
continue to monitor the number of 
respondents to account for various 
factors such as a change in the number 
of voluntary submissions from oral OUD 
drug manufacturers, as well as other 
issues that may not be related to the 
voluntary reporting for oral drugs used 
in OTPs, such as manufacturer 
consolidations, and new Part B drug and 
biological manufacturers. We will revise 
the burden estimate as needed. 

We received no comments in relation 
to our proposed burden estimates. 

2. ICRs Regarding the Ground 
Ambulance Data Collection System 

Section 1834(l)(17)(A) of the Act 
requires that the Secretary develop a 
ground ambulance data collection 
system that collects cost, revenue, 
utilization, and other information 
determined appropriate by the Secretary 
with respect to providers of services and 
suppliers of ground ambulance services 
(ground ambulance organizations). 
Section 1834(l)(17)(I) of the Act states 
that the PRA does not apply to the 
collection of information required under 
section 1834(l)(17) of the Act. 
Accordingly, we did not set out in the 
proposed rule the burden of the 
collection of information under the data 
collection system, and we are similarly 
not setting out that burden in this final 
rule. Please refer to section VII.F.2. of 
this final rule for a discussion of the 
impacts associated with the ground 
ambulance data collection system. 

3. ICRs Regarding Intensive Cardiac 
Rehabilitation (§ 410.49) 

Section 410.49(b)(1)(vii) and (viii) of 
this final rule will expand the covered 
conditions to chronic heart failure and 
add other cardiac conditions as 
specified through the national coverage 
determination (NCD) process. We do not 
anticipate the need to use the NCD 
process to add additional covered 
conditions in the near future. In the 
unlikely event an NCD request is 
submitted, it will be covered by OMB 
control number 0938–0776 (CMS–R– 
290), which will not expire until 
February 29, 2020. We are not making 
any changes under that control number 
since this rule does not impose changes 
to the currently approved submission 
process or burden. 

We did not receive public comments 
on the ICRs for intensive cardiac 
rehabilitation. 

4. ICRs Regarding the Medicare Shared 
Savings Program (42 CFR part 425) 

Section 1899(e) of the Act provides 
that chapter 35 of title 44 of the U.S. 
Code, which includes such provisions 
as the PRA, shall not apply to the 
Shared Savings Program. Accordingly, 
we are not setting out burden under the 
authority of the PRA. Please refer to 
section VII.F.6. of this final rule for a 
discussion of the impacts associated 
with the changes to the Shared Savings 
Program quality reporting requirements 
included in this final rule. 

5. ICRs Regarding the Open Payments 
Program 

Section III.F. of this rule: (1) Expands 
the definition of ‘‘covered recipient,’’ (2) 
modifies ‘‘nature of payment’’ 
categories, and (3) standardizes data on 
reported covered drugs, devices, 
biologicals, or medical supplies. 

Expanding the Definition of ‘‘Covered 
Recipient’’ (§§ 403.902, 403.904, and 
403.908): This rule expands the 
definition of a ‘‘covered recipient’’ in 
accordance with the SUPPORT Act to 
include physician assistants, nurse 
practitioners, clinical nurse specialists, 
nurse anesthetists, and certified nurse 
midwifes. The definition currently 
includes certain physicians and 
teaching hospitals. Section 6111(c) of 
the SUPPORT Act provides that chapter 
35 of title 44 of the U.S. Code, which 
includes such provisions as the PRA, 
shall not apply to the changes to the 
definition of a covered recipient 
included in the SUPPORT Act. In this 
regard we are not setting out burden 
under the authority of the PRA. Such 
estimates can be found in the RIA under 
section VII.F.7. of this final rule. 

Modification of the ‘‘Nature of 
Payment’’ Categories (§§ 403.902 and 
403.904): The following changes will be 
submitted to OMB for approval under 
control number 0938–1237 (CMS– 
10495). Subject to renewal, the control 
number is currently set to expire on 
March 31, 2021. It was last approved on 
March 21, 2018, and remains active. 

The changes will modify the ‘‘nature 
of payment’’ categories and provide 
more options for applicable 
manufacturers and GPOs to capture the 
nature of the payment made to the 
covered recipient. To accommodate this 
change, we project that reporting 
entities will need to update their system 
to incorporate the additional categories. 
We estimate, based on the trends in the 
number of entities that report every 
year, that there are 1,600 reporting 
entities and estimate, using the number 
of records that these entities report as a 
proxy for size of the entity. The total 
number of entities that report fluctuates 
year to year but has been close to 1,600 
for the last two program years. We also 
estimate that 38 percent (or 611 entities) 
are small, 29 percent (or 457 entities) 
are medium, and 33 percent (or 532 
entities) are large. We also estimate that 
25 percent of reporting entities (400) 
will need to make minor, one-time 
updates to their data collection 
processes because they expect to report 
a transaction with one of the new 
categories. Among the 400 entities, we 
estimate it will take between 5 and 30 
hours per entity depending on the size 
of the entity (with large companies 
requiring more time) at $44.92/hr for 
support staff. For all of these entities, 
we estimate a subtotal of 5,895 hours 
[(30 hr for a large entity × 133 entities) 
+ (10 hr for a medium entity × 114 
entities) + (5 hr for a small entity × 153 
entities)] at a cost of $264,804 (5,895 hr 
× $44.92/hr). 

We also expect that all entities will 
need to make minor, one-time 
adjustments to their submission 
processes. For each entity we estimate 
that this will take 2 to 5 hours at $44.92/ 
hr (with larger entities requiring more 
time) for support staff and 1 hour at 
$83.70/hr for compliance officers. For 
all entities, we estimate a subtotal of 
7,767 hours [(5 hr for support staff at a 
large entity × 532 entities) + (5 hr for 
support staff at a medium entity × 457 
entities) + (2 hr for support staff at a 
small entity × 611 entities) + (1 hr for 
compliance officer at each entity 
regardless of size × 1,600 entities)] at a 
cost of $410,941 [(2,660 hr for support 
staff at large entities × $44.92/hr) + 
(2,285 hr for support staff at medium 
entities × $44.92/hr) + (1,222 hr for 
support staff at small entities × $44.92/ 
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hr) + (1,600 hr for compliance officers 
across all entities × $83.70/hr)]. 

In aggregate, we estimate a one-time 
burden of 13,662 hours (5,895 hr + 
7,767 hr) at a cost of $675,745 ($264,804 

+ $410,941) to implement. After these 
adjustments are made, we do not 
anticipate any ongoing added burden 
beyond what is currently approved 
under the aforementioned control 

number. We are maintaining these 
burden estimates as we believe they are 
representative of the array of potential 
burden associated with these changes. 

TABLE 70—BURDEN TO MODIFY NATURE OF PAYMENT CATEGORIES 

Description Hours Cost 

Burden to update collection processes for entities that expect to report a transaction with a new Nature of 
Payment category ................................................................................................................................................ 5,895 $264,804 

Burden to update submission processes and systems to account for the new Nature of Payment categories .... 7,767 410,941 

Total .................................................................................................................................................................. 13,662 $675,745 

Standardizing Data Reporting for 
Covered Drugs, Devices, Biologicals, or 
Medical Supplies (§§ 403.902 and 
403.904): The following changes will be 
submitted to OMB for approval under 
control number 0938–1237 (CMS– 
10495). Subject to renewal, the control 
number is currently set to expire on 
March 31, 2021. It was last approved on 
March 21, 2018, and remains active. 

Applicable manufacturers and GPOs 
will need to accommodate the reporting 
of device identifiers. The following 
estimates may vary because the 
information collection system changes 
that are needed will vary since some 
entities may already be capturing this 
information in their systems while 
others may not. 

We estimate, based on an analysis of 
currently available data, that 
approximately 850 entities 
(approximately 53 percent of an 
assumed 1,600) will need to report at 
least one record with a device identifier 
and that 450 of those entities do not 
already collect the device identifier. For 
this analysis we assumed that 38 
percent (172 = 450 × 0.38) of the entities 
will be small, 29 percent (128 = 450 × 
0.29) will be medium, and 33 percent 
(150 = 450 × 0.33) will be large. We 
differentiate because we assume that 
larger companies will incur more 
burden to make the changes needed to 
begin reporting device identifiers 
because they have more complex 
systems and potentially more records to 
report. The number of submitted records 
will not change, but this rule will add 
a new data element that may need to be 
reported along with some or all of an 

entity’s records. The precise tasks will 
vary by entity, but may include 
developing processes for gathering 
device identifier information or systems 
for collecting the data. 

For the 450 entities that will be 
required to start collecting device 
identifiers, we estimate that this task 
will take between 20 and 100 hours for 
support staff depending on the size of 
the company (with larger companies 
requiring more time) at $44.92/hr. For 
all entities, we estimate a subtotal of 
24,840 hours [(100 hr for a large entity 
× 150 entities) + (50 hr for a medium 
entity × 128 entities) + (20 hr for a small 
entity × 172 entities)] at a cost of 
$1,115,813 [(15,000 hr for support staff 
at a large entity × $44.92/hr) + (6,400 hr 
for support staff at a medium entity × 
$44.92/hr) + (3,440 hr for support staff 
at a small entity × $44.92/hr)]. 

For the 850 entities that we expect 
will be required to begin reporting a 
device identifier, we estimate that this 
would take support staff between 10 and 
40 hours per entity (with larger 
companies requiring more time) at 
$44.92/hr and 2 hours at $83.70/hr for 
compliance officers. For all entities, we 
estimate a subtotal of 21,100 hours [(40 
hr for support staff at a large entity × 282 
entities) + (20 hr for support staff at a 
medium entity × 244 entities) + (10 hr 
for support staff at a small entity × 324 
entities) + (2 hr for compliance officers 
at every entity regardless of size × 850 
entities)] at a cost of $1,013,740 [(11,280 
hr for support staff at large entities × 
$44.92/hr) + (4,880 for support staff at 
medium entities × $44.92/hr) + (3,240 
for support staff at small entities × 

$44.92/hr) + (1,700 hr for compliance 
officers across all entities regardless of 
size × $83.70/hr)]. 

We also assume that the remaining 
750 entities not planning to submit a 
device identifier will have a small 
amount of burden associated with 
updating their submission processes. 
We estimate that this will take support 
staff between 2 and 10 hours per entity 
(with larger entities requiring more 
time) at $44.92/hr and 2 hours for 
compliance officers at $83.70/hr. For all 
entities, we estimate a subtotal of 5,637 
hours [(10 hr for support staff at a large 
entity × 249 entities) + (5 hr for support 
staff at a medium entity × 215 entities) 
+ (2 hr for support staff at a small entity 
× 286 entities) + (750 hr for compliance 
officers at all entities regardless of size 
× 2 hr)] at a cost of $311,384 [(2,490 hr 
for support staff at large entities × 
$44.92/hr) + (1,075 hr for support staff 
at medium entities × $44.92/hr) + (572 
hr for support staff at small entities × 
$44.92/hr) + (1,500 hr for compliance 
officers at all entities regardless of size 
× $83.70/hr)]. 

In aggregate, we estimate a one-time 
burden of 51,577 hours (24,840 hr + 
21,100 hr + 5,637 hr) at a cost of 
$2,440,937 ($1,115,813 + $1,013,740 + 
$311,384) to implement. After these 
adjustments are made, we do not 
anticipate there being any ongoing 
added burden beyond what is currently 
approved under the aforementioned 
control number. We are maintaining 
these burden estimates as we believe 
they are representative of the array of 
potential burden associated with these 
changes. 

TABLE 71—BURDEN FOR CHANGES TO STANDARDIZE DATA ON REPORTED COVERED DRUGS, DEVICES, BIOLOGICALS, OR 
MEDICAL SUPPLIES 

Description Hours Cost 

First year data collection burden for entities that do not currently collect a device identifier ................................ 24,840 $1,115,813 
First year submission burden for all entities that will be required to report a device identifier .............................. 21,100 1,013,740 
One time submission process and system updates for entities not reporting a device identifier .......................... 5,637 311,384 
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TABLE 71—BURDEN FOR CHANGES TO STANDARDIZE DATA ON REPORTED COVERED DRUGS, DEVICES, BIOLOGICALS, OR 
MEDICAL SUPPLIES—Continued 

Description Hours Cost 

Total .................................................................................................................................................................. 51,577 $2,440,937 

Comment: One commenter requested 
that CMS consider the potential 
additional burden on reporting entities 
based on the expanded definition of 
covered recipients. 

Response: We recognize that there is 
an increased data reporting requirement 
associated with implementation of these 
statutory requirements, but the 
expanded definition is required by 
statute. The estimated burden of Open 
Payments program is outlined under 
OMB control number 0938–1237. 
Section VII.F.7.a. of this final rule 
provides an estimate of the anticipated 
regulatory impact, although section 
6111(c) of the SUPPORT Act states that 
chapter 35 of title 44 of the U.S. Code, 
which includes such provisions as the 
PRA, shall not apply to the changes to 
the definition of a covered recipient. As 
implementation plans are made, we will 
work to provide guidance, technical 
assistance, and operational efficiencies 
to help reduce the potential burden as 
much as possible. 

Comment: One commenter further 
stated that they believe the burden 
estimate to add DI information to the 
Open Payment dataset is greater than 
CMS assumed. The commenter would 
like to provide input to CMS on the 
implementation of this requirement. 

Response: When making this burden 
estimate, we took into account all of the 
current reporting entities and the array 
of demographics. We divided the group 
into several smaller categories based on 
entity size and made assumptions about 
the effort needed to make system and 
process changes. We assume that our 
estimates for each category will be low 
for some entities, but high for others. As 
we work through implementing these 
changes, we hope stakeholders will 
continue to provide feedback during 
working sessions to ensure our data 
collection system is easy to use and 
provides clear information. 

6. ICRs Regarding Medicare Enrollment 
of Opioid Treatment Programs 

The following discusses the burden 
estimates we proposed regarding the 
enrollment of OTP programs. 

As mentioned in section III.H. of this 
final rule, OTP providers will be 
required to enroll in Medicare via the 
paper or internet-based version of the 
Form CMS–855B (or its successor 
application) and any applicable 

supplement, pay the application fee, 
submit fingerprints, and complete a 
provider agreement. 

Based on SAMHSA statistics and our 
internal data, we generally estimated 
that: (1) There are about 1,700 certified 
and accredited OTPs eligible for 
Medicare enrollment; and (2) 200 OTPs 
would become certified by SAMHSA in 
the next 3 years (or roughly 67 per year), 
bringing the total amount of OTPs 
eligible to enroll to approximately 1,900 
over the next 3 years. 

Form Completion (§ 424.67(b)): We 
estimated that it would take each OTP 
an average of 3 hours to obtain and 
furnish the information on the Form 
CMS–855B (OMB control number: 
0938–0685) and a new supplement 
thereto designed to capture information 
unique to OTPs. Per our experience, we 
believe that the OTP’s medical secretary 
would be responsible for securing and 
reporting data on the Form CMS–855B 
and new accompanying OTP 
supplement. We estimated that this task 
would take approximately 2.5 hours; of 
this amount, roughly 30 minutes would 
involve completion of the data on the 
supplement, though this timeframe 
could be higher or lower depending 
upon the number of individuals whom 
the OTP must list. Additionally, the 
form would be reviewed and signed by 
a health diagnosing and treating 
practitioner of the OTP, a process we 
estimated would take 30 minutes. We 
project a first-year burden of 5,301 
hours (1,767 entities × 3 hr) at a cost of 
$244,146 (1,767 entities × ((2.5 hr × 
$35.66/hr) + (0.5 hr × $98.04/hr)), a 
second-year burden of 201 hours (67 
entities × 3 hr) at a cost of $9,257 (67 
entities × ((2.5 hr × $35.66/hr) + (0.5 hr 
× $98.04/hr)), and a third-year burden of 
198 hours (66 entities × 3 hr) at a cost 
of $9,119 (66 entities × ((2.5 hr × $35.66/ 
hr) + (0.5 hr × $98.04/hr)). In aggregate, 
we estimated a burden of 5,700 hours 
(5,301 hr + 201 hr + 198 hr) at a cost 
of $262,522 ($244,146 + $9,257 + 
$9,119). When averaged over the typical 
3-year OMB approval period, we 
estimate an annual burden of 1,900 
hours (5,700 hr/3) at a cost of $87,507 
($262,522/3). 

A copy of the draft OTP supplement 
was made available online, and we 
welcomed public comment on: (1) Its 
contents; (2) the usefulness of the data 

to be captured thereon; and (3) the 
anticipated burden of completion. We 
received no comment and are finalizing 
the supplement as well as our burden 
estimates as proposed. 

Fingerprinting (§ 424.518): In this 
rule, OTPs will be subject to high 
categorical risk level screening under 
§ 424.518, which requires the 
submission of a set of fingerprints for a 
national background check (via FBI 
Applicant Fingerprint Card FD–258) 
from all individuals who maintain a 5 
percent or greater direct or indirect 
ownership interest in the OTP. Since 
the burden is currently approved by 
OMB as a common form (FD–258) under 
control number 1110–0046, we are not 
setting out such burden. However, an 
analysis of the impact of this 
requirement can be found in the RIA 
section of this rule. 

Application Fee (§ 424.514): As 
already discussed in this rule, each OTP 
will be required to pay an application 
fee at the time of enrollment. The 
application fee does not meet the 
definition of a ‘‘collection of 
information’’ (5 CFR 1320.3(c)) and, as 
such, is not subject to the requirements 
of the PRA. Although we are not setting 
out such burden under this PRA section, 
the cost is scored under section VII.F.8. 
of the RIA. 

Provider Agreement (§ 424.67(b)(7)): 
OTPs will also have to complete a 
provider agreement in order to enroll in 
Medicare. The burden for reporting and 
completing the Provider Agreement 
Form CMS–1561 and –1561A (OMB 
control number 0938–0832) was based 
on SAMHSA statistics. We estimate that 
there are about 1,700 already certified 
and accredited OTPs eligible for 
Medicare enrollment initially; 
approximately 200 OTPs would become 
certified by SAMHSA in the next 3 
years (or roughly 67 per year). We 
anticipate that it would take the OPT 5 
minutes at $192.44/hr for a Chief 
Executive to review and sign the CMS– 
1561 or CMS–1561A, and an additional 
5 minutes at $35.66/hr for a Medical 
Secretary to file the document when 
fully executed. 

In aggregate, we estimate a 3-year 
burden of 317 hours ([1,767 OPTs for 
year 1 + 67 OTPs for year 2 + 67 OTPs 
for year 3] × 10 min/60) at a cost of 
$36,154 ([317 hr/2 respondents × 
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$192.44/hr] + [317 hr/2 respondents × 
$35.66/hr]). This results, roughly, in a 
Year 1 burden of 295 hours at a cost of 
$33,623, a Year 2 burden of 11 hours at 

a cost of $1,272, and a Year 3 burden of 
11 hours at a cost of $1,254. Over the 
course of OMB’s typical 3-year approval 
period, we estimate an average annual 

burden of 106 hours (317 hr/3 years) at 
a cost of $12,051 ($36,154/3 years). 

Total: Table 72 summarizes our 
foregoing burden estimates. 

We received no comments on our 
proposed requirements and burden 
estimates and are therefore finalizing 
them without change. The requirement 
and burden estimates will be submitted 
to OMB for approval under control 
number 0938–0685 (Form CMS–855B; 
‘‘Medicare Enrollment Application: 
Clinics/Group Practices and Certain 
Other Suppliers’’) and 0938–0832 (Form 
CMS–1561/-1561A; ‘‘Health Insurance 
Benefit Agreement’’). 

7. The Quality Payment Program (42 
CFR Part 414 and Section III.K. of This 
Final Rule) 

a. Background 

(1) ICRs Associated With MIPS and 
Advanced APMs 

The Quality Payment Program is 
comprised of a series of ICRs associated 
with MIPS and Advanced APMs. 

The ICRs reflect this final rule’s 
policies, as well as policies in the CY 
2017 and 2018 Quality Payment 
Program final rules (81 FR 77008 and 82 
FR 53568, respectively), and the CY 
2019 PFS final rule (83 FR 59452). 

(2) Summary of Quality Payment 
Program Changes: MIPS 

(a) Summary of Changes to our 
Currently Approved Burden Estimates 

As discussed in more detail in section 
VI.B.7, the MIPS ICRs consist of: 
Registration for virtual groups; qualified 
registry self-nomination applications; 
and QCDR self-nomination applications; 
CAHPS survey vendor applications; 
Quality Payment Program Identity 
Management Application Process; 
quality performance category data 
submission by Medicare Part B claims 
collection type, QCDR and MIPS CQM 

collection type, eCQM collection type, 
and CMS web interface submission 
type; CAHPS for MIPS survey 
beneficiary participation; group 
registration for CMS web interface; 
group registration for CAHPS for MIPS 
survey; call for quality measures; 
reweighting applications for Promoting 
Interoperability and other performance 
categories; Promoting Interoperability 
performance category data submission; 
call for Promoting Interoperability 
measures; improvement activities 
performance category data submission; 
nomination of improvement activities; 
and opt-out of Physician Compare for 
voluntary participants. 

Two MIPS ICRs show changes in 
burden due to finalized policies: QCDR 
self-nomination applications and Call 
for Quality Measures. For the QCDR 
self-nomination applications ICR, we 
have decreased our estimate of the 
number of QCDR measures QCDRs will 
submit for approval from 9 to 2 (-7 
measures) due to the finalized proposal 
to require measure testing prior to 
submission for approval. We have also 
increased our estimate of the time 
required to submit a QCDR measure by 
1.5 hours due to the requirement for 
QCDRs to link their QCDR measures as 
feasible to at least one cost measure, 
improvement activity, or MIPS Value 
Pathways starting with the 2021 self- 
nomination period (+1 hour); and the 
requirement for QCDR measure 
stewards to submit measure testing data 
as part of the self-nomination process 
for each QCDR measure (+0.5 hours). 
The net effect of these changes is a 
reduction in burden per QCDR to self- 
nominate from 12 hours to 8 hours (-4 
hours). For the Call for Quality 
Measures, we have increased our 

estimate of the time required to 
nominate a quality measure for 
consideration by 1 hour due to the 
requirement that MIPS quality measure 
stewards link their MIPS quality 
measures to existing and related cost 
measures and improvement activities 
and provide rationale for the linkage. 

The remaining changes to our 
currently approved burden estimates are 
adjustments to reflect better 
understanding of the impacts of policies 
finalized in previous rules, as well as 
the use of updated data sources 
available at the time of publication of 
this final rule. 

We are not making any changes to the 
following ICRs: Registration for virtual 
groups, CAHPS survey vendor 
applications, Quality Payment Program 
Identity Management Application 
Process, CAHPS for MIPS survey 
beneficiary participation, and group 
registration for CAHPS for MIPS survey. 
See section VI.B.7.n. of this final rule for 
a summary of the ICRs, the overall 
burden estimates, and a summary of the 
assumption and data changes affecting 
each ICR. 

The accuracy of our estimates of the 
total burden for data submission under 
the quality, Promoting Interoperability, 
and improvement activities performance 
categories may be impacted due to two 
primary reasons. First, we anticipate the 
number of QPs to increase because of 
total expected growth in Advanced 
APM participation as new models that 
are Advanced APMs for which we do 
not yet have enrollment data become 
available for participation. The 
additional QPs will be excluded from 
MIPS and likely not report. Second, it 
is difficult to predict what eligible 
clinicians who may report voluntarily 
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will do in the 2020 MIPS performance 
period compared to the 2018 MIPS 
performance period, and therefore, the 
actual number of participants and how 
they elect to submit data may be 
different than our estimates. However, 
we believe our estimates are the most 
appropriate given the available data. 

The revised requirements and burden 
estimates for all Quality Payment 
Program ICRs (except for CAHPS for 
MIPS and virtual groups election) will 
be submitted to OMB for approval under 
control number 0938–1314 (CMS– 
10621). The CAHPS for MIPS Survey is 
approved under OMB control number 
0938–1222 (CMS–10450). The Virtual 
Groups Election is approved under 
OMB control number 0938–1343 (CMS– 
10652). 

(b) Summary of Changes to Burden 
Estimates Provided in the CY 2020 PFS 
Proposed Rule 

In the CY 2020 PFS proposed rule (84 
FR 40838 through 40881), we used 
respondent data from the 2017 MIPS 
performance period for the quality, 
Promoting Interoperability, and 
improvement activities performance 
categories with the sole exception of 104 
CMS Web Interface respondents, which 
was based on the number of groups who 
submitted data for the quality 
performance category via the CMS Web 
Interface for the 2018 MIPS performance 
period. For this final rule, we have 
updated our respondent estimates for 
each of these performance categories 
with data from the 2018 MIPS 
performance period. 

Our participation estimates are 
reflected in Tables 78, 79 and 80 for the 
quality performance category, Table 96 
for the Promoting Interoperability 
performance category, and Table 101 for 
the improvement activities performance 
category. 

(3) Summary of Quality Payment 
Program Changes: Advanced APMs 

As discussed in more detail in 
sections VI.B.7. of this final rule, ICRs 
for Advanced APMs consist of: Partial 
Qualifying APM Participant (QP) 
election; Other Payer Advanced APM 
identification: Payer Initiated and 
Eligible Clinician Initiated Processes; 
and submission of data for All-Payer QP 
determinations under the All-Payer 
Combination Option. 

For these ICRs, the changes to 
currently approved burden estimates are 
adjustments based on updated 
projections for the 2020 MIPS 
performance period. We are not making 
any changes to our per-respondent 
burden estimates and have not made 
any changes or adjustments to the 
burden estimates provided in the CY 
2020 PFS proposed rule. We are also not 
making any changes to the Other Payer 
Advanced APM identification: Eligible 
Clinician Initiated Process ICR. 

(4) Framework for Understanding the 
Burden of MIPS Data Submission 

Because of the wide range of 
information collection requirements 
under MIPS, Table 73 presents a 
framework for understanding how the 
organizations permitted or required to 
submit data on behalf of clinicians vary 
across the types of data, and whether 
the clinician is a MIPS eligible clinician 
or other eligible clinician voluntarily 
submitting data, MIPS APM participant, 
or an Advanced APM participant. As 
shown in the first row of Table 73, MIPS 
eligible clinicians that are not in MIPS 
APMs and other clinicians voluntarily 
submitting data will submit data either 
as individuals, groups, or virtual groups 
for the quality, Promoting 
Interoperability, and improvement 
activities performance categories. Note 
that virtual groups are subject to the 
same data submission requirements as 
groups, and therefore, we will refer only 
to groups for the remainder of this 
section unless otherwise noted. Because 
MIPS eligible clinicians are not required 
to submit any additional information for 
assessment under the cost performance 
category, the administrative claims data 
used for the cost performance category 
is not represented in Table 73. 

For MIPS eligible clinicians 
participating in MIPS APMs, the 
organizations submitting data on behalf 
of MIPS eligible clinicians will vary 
between performance categories and, in 
some instances, between MIPS APMs. 
For the 2020 MIPS performance period, 
the quality data submitted by MIPS 
APM participants reporting through the 
CMS Web Interface on behalf of their 
participant MIPS eligible clinicians will 
fulfill any MIPS submission 
requirements for the quality 
performance category. For other MIPS 
APMs, the quality data submitted by 

APM Entities on behalf of their 
participant MIPS eligible clinicians will 
fulfill any MIPS submission 
requirements for the quality 
performance category if that data is 
available to be scored. However, as 
finalized in section III.K.3.c.(5)(c)(i)(A) 
of this rule, beginning in the 2020 MIPS 
performance period, MIPS eligible 
clinicians participating in MIPS APMs 
whose APM quality data is not available 
for MIPS may elect to report MIPS 
quality measures at either the APM 
entity, individual, or TIN-level in a 
manner similar to our established policy 
for the Promoting Interoperability 
performance category under the APM 
scoring standard for purposes of the 
MIPS quality performance category. If 
we determine there are not sufficient 
measures applicable and available, we 
will assign performance category 
weights as specified in § 414.1370(h)(5). 

For the Promoting Interoperability 
performance category, group TINs may 
submit data on behalf of eligible 
clinicians in MIPS APMs, or eligible 
clinicians in MIPS APMs may submit 
data individually. For the improvement 
activities performance category, we will 
assume no reporting burden for MIPS 
APM participants. In the CY 2017 
Quality Payment Program final rule, we 
described that for MIPS APMs, we 
compare the requirements of the 
specific MIPS APM with the list of 
activities in the Improvement Activities 
Inventory and score those activities in 
the same manner that they are otherwise 
scored for MIPS eligible clinicians (81 
FR 77185). Although the policy allows 
for the submission of additional 
improvement activities if a MIPS APM 
receives less than the maximum 
improvement activities performance 
category score, to date all MIPS APM 
have qualified for the maximum 
improvement activities score. Therefore, 
we assume that no additional 
submission will be needed. 

Advanced APM participants who are 
determined to be Partial QPs may incur 
additional burden if they elect to 
participate in MIPS, which is discussed 
in more detail in the CY 2018 Quality 
Payment Program final rule (82 FR 
53841 through 53844), but other than 
the election to participate in MIPS, we 
do not have data to estimate that 
burden. 
BILLING CODE 4120–01–P 
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BILLING CODE 4120–01–C 

The policies finalized in the CY 2017 
and CY 2018 Quality Payment Program 
final rules, and the CY 2019 PFS final 
rule and continued in this final rule 
create some additional data collection 
requirements not listed in Table 73. 
These additional data collections, some 
of which were previously approved by 
OMB under the control numbers 0938– 
1314 (Quality Payment Program, CMS– 
10621) and 0938–1222 (CAHPS for 
MIPS, CMS–10450), are as follows: 

Additional ICRs Related to MIPS Third- 
Party Intermediaries 

• Self-nomination of new and 
returning QCDRs (81 FR 77507 through 
77508, 82 FR 53906 through 53908, and 
83 FR 59998 through 60000) (OMB 
0938–1314). 

• Self-nomination of new and 
returning registries (81 FR 77507 
through 77508, 82 FR 53906 through 
53908, and 83 FR 59997 through 59998) 
(OMB 0938–1314). 

• Approval process for new and 
returning CAHPS for MIPS survey 
vendors (82 FR 53908) (OMB 0938– 
1222). 

Additional ICRs Related to the Data 
Submission and the Quality 
Performance Category 

• CAHPS for MIPS survey completion 
by beneficiaries (81 FR 77509, 82 FR 
53916 through 53917, and 83 FR 60008 
through 60009) (OMB 0938–1222). 

• Quality Payment Program Identity 
Management Application Process (82 FR 
53914 and 83 FR 60003 through 60004) 
(OMB 0938–1314). 

Additional ICRs Related to the 
Promoting Interoperability Performance 
Category 

• Reweighting Applications for 
Promoting Interoperability and other 
performance categories (82 FR 53918 
and 83 FR 60011 through 60012) (OMB 
0938–1314). 

Additional ICRs Related to Call for New 
MIPS Measures and Activities 

• Nomination of improvement 
activities (82 FR 53922 and 83 FR 60017 
through 60018) (OMB 0938–1314). 

• Call for new Promoting 
Interoperability measures (83 FR 60014 
through 60015) (OMB 0938–1314). 

• Call for new quality measures (83 
FR 60010 through 60011) (OMB 0938– 
1314). 

Additional ICRs Related to MIPS 

• Opt out of performance data display 
on Physician Compare for voluntary 
reporters under MIPS (82 FR 53924 
through 53925 and 83 FR 60022) (OMB 
0938–1314). 

Additional ICRs Related to APMs 

• Partial QP Election (81 FR 77512 
through 77513, 82 FR 53922 through 
53923, and 83 FR 60018 through 60019) 
(OMB 0938–1314). 

• Other Payer Advanced APM 
determinations: Payer Initiated Process 
(82 FR 53923 through 53924 and 83 FR 
60019 through 60020) (OMB 0938– 
1314). 

• Other Payer Advanced APM 
determinations: Eligible Clinician 
Initiated Process (82 FR 53924 and 83 
FR 60020) (OMB 0938–1314). 

• Submission of Data for All-Payer 
QP Determinations (83 FR 60021) (OMB 
0938–1314). 

b. ICRs Regarding the Virtual Group 
Election (§ 414.1315) 

This rule is not finalizing any new or 
revised collection of information 
requirements or burden related to the 
virtual group election. The virtual group 
election requirements and burden are 
currently approved by OMB under 
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130 As stated in the CY 2019 PFS final rule (83 
FR 53998), health IT vendors are not included in 
the burden estimates for MIPS. 

control number 0938–1343 (CMS– 
10652). Consequently, we are not 
making any virtual group election 
changes under that control number. 

c. ICRs Regarding Third-Party 
Intermediaries (§ 414.1400) 

(1) Background 
Under MIPS, the quality, Promoting 

Interoperability, and improvement 
activities performance category data 
may be submitted via relevant third- 
party intermediaries, such as qualified 
registries, QCDRs, and health IT 
vendors. Data on the CAHPS for MIPS 
survey, which counts as either one 
quality performance category measure, 
or towards an improvement activity, can 
be submitted via CMS-approved survey 
vendors. Entities seeking approval to 
submit data on behalf of clinicians as a 
qualified registry, QCDR, or survey 
vendor must complete a self-nominate 
process annually. The processes for self- 
nomination for entities seeking approval 
as qualified registries and QCDRs are 
similar with the exception that QCDRs 
have the option to nominate QCDR 
measures for approval for the reporting 
of quality performance category data. 
Therefore, differences between QCDRs 
and qualified registry self-nomination 
are associated with the preparation of 
QCDR measures for approval. 

The burden associated with qualified 
registry self-nomination, QCDR self- 
nomination and measure submission, 
and the CAHPS for MIPS survey vendor 
applications follow: 130 

(2) Qualified Registry Self-Nomination 
Applications 

The requirements and burden 
associated with qualified registries and 
their self-nomination will be submitted 
to OMB for approval under control 
number 0938–1314 (CMS–10621). 

As explained below, this rule will 
both adjust the number of self- 
nomination applications based on 
current data and revise the number of 
self-nomination applications due to 
policies promulgated in the CY 2019 
final rule regarding the definition of a 
QCDR (83 FR 59895) and minimum 
participation requirements (83 FR 
59897) which are effective beginning in 
the 2020 MIPS performance period. The 
adjustment will decrease our total 
burden estimates while keeping our 
burden per response estimates 
unchanged. We are not making any 
changes to the self-nomination process. 

We refer readers to § 414.1400(a)(2) 
and (c)(1) which state that qualified 

registries interested in submitting MIPS 
data to us on behalf of MIPS eligible 
clinicians, groups, or virtual groups 
need to complete a self-nomination 
process to be considered for approval to 
do so. 

In the CY 2018 Quality Payment 
Program final rule (82 FR 53815) and as 
stated in § 414.1400(c)(1), previously 
approved qualified registries in good 
standing (that is, that are not on 
probation or disqualified) may attest 
that certain aspects of their previous 
year’s approved self-nomination have 
not changed and will be used for the 
applicable performance period. In the 
same rule, we stated that qualified 
registries in good standing that would 
like to make minimal changes to their 
previously approved self-nomination 
application from the previous year, may 
submit these changes, and attest to no 
other changes from their previously 
approved qualified registry application 
for CMS review during the self- 
nomination period (82 FR 53815). The 
self-nomination period is from July 1 to 
September 1 of the calendar year prior 
to the applicable performance period 
beginning with the 2020 MIPS 
performance period (83 FR 59906). 

For this final rule, we have adjusted 
the number of self-nominating 
applicants from 150 to 153 based on the 
number of applications received during 
the 2020 self-nomination period, an 
increase of 3 from the currently 
approved estimate of 150 (83 FR 59997 
through 59998). This is a decrease of 
137 from the estimate of 290 provided 
in the CY 2020 PFS proposed rule due 
to availability of more recent data. This 
estimate reflects impacts of revisions to 
both the definition of a QCDR and 
minimum participation requirements for 
entities seeking approval as a QCDR 
which were previously finalized in the 
CY 2019 PFS final rule (83 FR 59895 
through 59897) that may or may not 
have resulted in some entities seeking 
approval as a qualified registry rather 
than a QCDR. 

The burden associated with the 
qualified registry self-nomination 
process varies depending on the number 
of existing qualified registries that elect 
to use the simplified self-nomination 
process in lieu of the full self- 
nomination process as described in the 
CY 2018 Quality Payment Program final 
rule (82 FR 53815). The Quality 
Payment Program Self-Nomination 
Form is submitted electronically using a 
web-based tool. We will be submitting 
a revised version of the form for 
approval under OMB control number 
0938–1314 (CMS–10621). 

As described in the CY 2017 Quality 
Payment Program final rule, the full 

self-nomination process requires the 
submission of basic information, a 
description of the process the qualified 
registry will use for completion of a 
randomized audit of a subset of data 
prior to submission, and the provision 
of a data validation plan along with the 
results of the executed data validation 
plan by May 31 of the year following the 
performance period (81 FR 77383 
through 77384). As shown in Table 75, 
we estimate that the staff involved in 
the qualified registry self-nomination 
process will be mainly computer 
systems analysts or their equivalent, 
who have an adjusted labor rate of 
$90.02/hr. Consistent with the CY 2019 
PFS final rule (83 FR 59998), we 
estimate that the time associated with 
the self-nomination process ranges from 
a minimum of 0.5 hours (for the 
simplified self-nomination process) to 3 
hours (for the full self-nomination 
process) per qualified registry. For the 
2019 MIPS performance period, 135 
qualified registries were approved to 
submit data out of the total 141 (96 
percent) which submitted nomination 
forms. For our minimum burden 
estimate, we assume a similar 
percentage of the 153 qualified registries 
that submitted nomination forms in CY 
2019 for the 2020 MIPS performance 
period will be approved and will 
nominate using the simplified process 
in CY 2020; this results in a total of 147 
(153 × 96 percent) simplified self- 
nomination applications received. 
When considering this rule’s adjusted 
number of nomination applications 
(153), we estimate that the annual 
burden will range from 91.5 hours ([147 
simplified self-nominations × 0.5 hr] + 
[6 full self-nominations × 3 hr]) to 459 
hours (153 qualified registries × 3 hr) at 
a cost ranging from $8,237 (91.5 hr × 
$90.02/hr) to $41,319 (459 hr × $90.02/ 
hr), respectively (see Table 75). 

As shown in Table 74, compared to 
the currently approved minimum 
estimates of 97.5 hours and $8,777 and 
the maximum estimates of 450 hours 
and $40,509, the increase in the number 
of respondents will adjust our total 
burden estimates by ¥6 hours and 
¥$540 [(6 registries × 0.5 hr × $90.02/ 
hr) + (¥3 registries × 3 hr × $90.02/hr)] 
and +9 hours and +$810 (3 registries × 
3 hr × $90.02/hr). Although we are 
adjusting our total burden estimates 
based on more current data, the burden 
per response would remain unchanged. 
The reason for the decrease in minimum 
burden despite an increase in number of 
qualified registries, is the change in 
number of simplified and full self- 
nominations. In the CY 2019 PFS final 
rule, we estimate 141 simplified self- 
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nominations and 9 full self- 
nominations; for this final rule, we 
estimate 147 simplified self- 

nominations and 6 full self- 
nominations. 

As finalized in the CY 2017 Quality 
Payment Program final rule (81 FR 
77363 through 77364) and as further 
revised in the CY 2019 PFS final rule at 
(83 FR 60088) and in § 414.1400(a)(2), 
qualified registries may submit data for 
any of the three MIPS performance 
categories quality (except for data on the 
CAHPS for MIPS survey); improvement 
activities; and Promoting 
Interoperability. In section 
III.K.3.g.(4)(a)(i) of this rule, we are 
finalizing changes to § 414.1400(a)(2) to 
state that beginning with the 2023 
payment year (2021 performance 
period), qualified registries must be able 
to submit data for all of the MIPS 
performance categories identified in the 
regulation. We are also finalizing to 
amend § 414.1400(a)(2)(iii) to state that 
a third party intermediary may be 
excepted from this requirement if its 
MIPS eligible clinicians, groups or 
virtual groups fall under the reweighting 
policies at § 414.1380(c)(2)(i)(A)(4) or (5) 
or § 414.1380(c)(2)(i)(C)(1) through (7) or 
(9). As part of the current self- 
nomination process, qualified registries 
are already required to attest to the 
MIPS quality measures, performance 
categories, improvement activities, and/ 
or Promoting Interoperability measures 
and objectives supported. As part of this 
policy, we are requiring qualified 
registries to attest to the ability to 
submit data for all three of these 
performance categories at time of self- 
nomination. As finalized in the CY 2017 
Quality Payment Program final rule, 
qualified registries are required to 
provide feedback on all of the MIPS 
performance categories at least 4 times 
a year (81 FR 77367 through 77386). In 
section III.K.3.g.(4)(a)(ii), we are 
finalizing, beginning with the 2023 
MIPS payment year, to require qualified 
registries to provide the following as a 
part of the performance feedback given 
at least 4 times (to the extent feasible) 

a year: Feedback to their clinicians and 
groups on how they compare to other 
clinicians who have submitted data on 
a given measure within the qualified 
registry. Further, qualified registries will 
be required to attest during the self- 
nomination process that they can 
provide performance feedback at least 4 
times a year, and if not, provide 
sufficient rationale as to why they do 
not believe they would be able to meet 
this requirement. Because we are not 
requiring qualified registries to provide 
performance feedback to their clinicians 
and groups at a greater frequency than 
what has previously been required 
combined with qualified registries only 
being required to provide feedback 
using data they are already collecting, 
we do not believe this finalized policy 
creates enough additional burden for 
qualified registries to elect to 
discontinue participation in the Quality 
Payment Program. Therefore, we are not 
adjusting our estimates for the number 
of qualified registries that will self- 
nominate in the 2021 performance 
period or future years as a result of this 
requirement; if reliable information 
becomes available indicating this 
assumption is incorrect, we will adjust 
our assumptions and respondent 
estimates at that time. Because qualified 
registries will only be required to 
provide performance feedback to 
clinicians and not to CMS, and because 
qualified registries are already required 
to attest to the performance categories 
they support, we anticipate minimal 
changes to the self-nomination process 
as a result of these requirements and 
assume there will be minimal impact on 
the time required to complete either the 
simplified or full self-nomination 
process. 

We are also finalizing in section 
III.K.3.g.(2) of this final rule and at 
§ 414.1400(a)(4) to establish that a 
condition of approval is for the third 

party intermediary to agree that prior to 
discontinuing services to any MIPS 
eligible clinician, group or virtual group 
during a performance period, the third 
party intermediary must support the 
transition of such MIPS eligible 
clinician, group, or virtual group to an 
alternate third party intermediary, 
submitter type, or, for any measure on 
which data has been collected, 
collection type according to a CMS 
approved transition plan. Because of the 
uncertain, but low frequency (less than 
10 per year historically) with which 
third party intermediaries have elected 
to discontinue services during a 
performance period, we are unable to 
estimate the total burden associated 
with development of CMS approved 
transition plans. However, we anticipate 
the time involved in developing a 
transition plan and disseminating it to 
their contracted MIPS eligible clinicians 
is likely to be no more than 10 hours. 

Qualified registries must comply with 
requirements on the submission of MIPS 
data to CMS. The burden associated 
with qualified registry submission 
requirements will be the time and effort 
associated with calculating quality 
measure results from the data submitted 
to the qualified registry by its 
participants and submitting these 
results, the numerator and denominator 
data on quality measures, the Promoting 
Interoperability performance category, 
and improvement activities data to us 
on behalf of their participants. We 
expect that the time needed for a 
qualified registry to accomplish these 
tasks will vary along with the number 
of MIPS eligible clinicians submitting 
data to the qualified registry and the 
number of applicable measures. 
However, we believe that qualified 
registries already perform many of these 
activities for their participants. 
Therefore, we believe the estimates 
discussed earlier and shown in Table 75 
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represents the upper bound for qualified 
registry burden, with the potential for 
less additional MIPS burden if the 

qualified registry already provides 
similar data submission services. 

Based on these assumptions, we 
estimate the total annual burden 

associated with a qualified registry self- 
nominating to be considered for 
approval. 

Both the minimum and maximum 
burdens shown in Table 75 reflect 
adjustments to the number of 
respondents (from 150 to 153) due to 
availability of more recent data (+3 
respondents). For purposes of 
calculating total burden associated with 
this final rule as shown in Table 116 
only the maximum burden is being 
submitted to OMB for their review and 
approval. 

We received no public comments 
related to the burden estimates for 
qualified registry self-nomination. The 
burden estimates have been updated 
from the CY 2020 PFS proposed rule (84 
FR 40848 through 40849) due to 
availability of updated data. 

(3) QCDR Self-Nomination Applications 

(a) Self-Nomination Process 
The requirements and burden 

associated with QCDRs and the self- 
nomination process will be submitted to 
OMB for approval under control number 
0938–1314 (CMS–10621). 

As explained below, this rule will 
adjust the number of self-nomination 
applications submitted by QCDRs 
seeking approval to submit data from 
200 to 76 based on data from the CY 
2019 nomination period for the 2020 
MIPS performance period. This estimate 
reflects impacts of revisions to both the 
definition of a QCDR and minimum 
participation requirements for entities 
seeking approval as a QCDR which were 
previously finalized in the CY 2019 PFS 
final rule (83 FR 59895 through 59897) 
that may or may not have resulted in 
some entities seeking approval as a 
qualified registry rather than a QCDR. 
This rule will also update the number 
of QCDR measures submitted for 
consideration by each QCDR seeking to 

self-nominate (from 9 to 2), as well as 
the time required to submit information 
(from 1 hour to 2.5 hours) for each 
QCDR measure due to policies being 
finalized. In addition, our per response 
estimates for the simplified and full self- 
nomination processes will decrease 
from 9.5 hours to 5.5 hours and from 12 
hours to 8 hours, respectively due 
strictly to our adjustment to the average 
number of QCDR measures submitted 
for approval by each QCDR based on 
availability of more recent data. These 
changes will decrease our minimum 
total burden estimate (from 2,025 hours 
to 418 hours) and increase our 
maximum total burden estimate (from 
2,400 hours to 608 hours). 

We refer readers to § 414.1400(a)(2) 
and (b)(1) which state that QCDRs 
interested in submitting MIPS data to us 
on behalf of a MIPS eligible clinician, 
group, or virtual group will need to 
complete a self-nomination process to 
be considered for approval to do so. 

In the CY 2018 Quality Payment 
Program final rule and § 414.1400(b)(1), 
previously approved QCDRs in good 
standing (that are not on probation or 
disqualified) that wish to self-nominate 
using the simplified process can attest, 
in whole or in part, that their previously 
approved form is still accurate and 
applicable (82 FR 53808). Existing 
QCDRs in good standing that would like 
to make minimal changes to their 
previously approved self-nomination 
application from the previous year, may 
submit these changes, and attest to no 
other changes from their previously 
approved QCDR application, for CMS 
review during the current self- 
nomination period, from September 1 to 
November 1 (82 FR 53808). The self- 
nomination period is from July 1 to 

September 1 of the calendar year prior 
to the applicable performance period 
beginning in the 2020 MIPS 
performance period (83 FR 59898). 

The burden associated with QCDR 
self-nomination will vary depending on 
the number of existing QCDRs that will 
elect to use the simplified self- 
nomination process in lieu of the full 
self-nomination process as described in 
the CY 2018 Quality Payment Program 
final rule (82 FR 53808 through 53813). 
The OPP Self-Nomination Form is 
submitted electronically using a web- 
based tool. We will be submitting a 
revised version of the form for approval 
under OMB control number 0938–1314 
(CMS–10621). 

For this final rule, we have adjusted 
the number of QCDRs self-nominating 
for approval to submit data from 200 to 
76 based on the number of applications 
received during the CY 2019 self- 
nomination period for the 2020 MIPS 
performance period, a decrease of 124 
from the currently approved estimate of 
150 (83 FR 59997 through 59998). This 
is a decrease of 15 from the estimate of 
91 provided in the CY 2020 PFS 
proposed rule due to availability of 
more recent data. Given this decrease, 
for our minimum burden estimate we 
will assume each of the 76 QCDRs will 
be approved for the 2020 MIPS 
performance period and will self- 
nominate using the simplified process 
during the CY 2020 nomination period. 
This estimate reflects impacts of 
revisions to both the definition of a 
QCDR and minimum participation 
requirements for entities seeking 
approval as a QCDR which were 
previously finalized in the CY 2019 PFS 
final rule (83 FR 59895 through 59897) 
that may or may not have resulted in 
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some entities seeking approval as a 
qualified registry rather than a QCDR. 
We were unable to change our estimates 
in the CY 2019 PFS final rule to reflect 
these policies because we had neither 
the data to support a change nor any 
notifications of intent by previously 
approved QCDRs indicating they would 
no longer self-nominate as a QCDR (83 
FR 59999). As a result, we are making 
the necessary adjustments to our 
respondent estimates in this final rule. 

Based on previously finalized policies 
in the CY 2017 Quality Payment 
Program final rule (81 FR 77363 through 
77364) and as further revised in the CY 
2019 PFS final rule at § 414.1400(a)(2) 
(83 FR 60088), the current policy is that 
all third party intermediaries may 
submit data for any of the three MIPS 
performance categories quality (except 
for data on the CAHPS for MIPS survey); 
improvement activities; and Promoting 
Interoperability. In section 
III.K.3.g.(3)(a)(i) of this rule, we are 
finalizing changes to § 414.1400(a)(2) to 
state that beginning with the 2023 MIPS 
payment year (2021 performance 
period), QCDRs must be able to submit 
data for all of the MIPS performance 
categories identified in the regulation. 
We are also finalizing to amend 
§ 414.1400(a)(2)(iii) to state that for the 
Promoting Interoperability performance 
category, a third party intermediary may 
be excepted from this requirement if its 
MIPS eligible clinicians, groups or 
virtual groups fall under the reweighting 
policies at § 414.1380(c)(2)(i)(A)(4) or (5) 
or § 414.1380(c)(2)(i)(C)(1) through (7) or 
(9). As finalized in the CY 2018 Quality 
Payment Program final rule, QCDRs are 
required to provide feedback on all of 
the MIPS performance categories that 
the QCDR reports at least 4 times a year 
(82 FR 53812). In section 
III.K.3.g.(3)(a)(iii) we are finalizing, 
beginning with the 2023 MIPS payment 
year, to require that QCDRs provide the 
following as a part of the performance 
feedback given at least 4 times a year: 
Feedback to their clinicians and groups 
on how they compare to other clinicians 
who have submitted data on a given 
measure (MIPS quality measure and/or 
QCDR measure) within the QCDR. We 
also understand that QCDRs can only 
provide feedback on data they have 
collected on their clinicians and groups, 
and realize the comparison would be 
limited to that data and not reflect the 
larger sample of those that have 
submitted on the measure for MIPS, 
which the QCDR does not have access 
to. Further, we are also finalizing, 
beginning with the 2023 MIPS payment 
year, to require QCDRs to attest during 
the self-nomination process that they 

can provide performance feedback at 
least 4 times a year, and if not, provide 
sufficient rationale as to why they do 
not believe they will be able to meet this 
requirement. We do not believe these 
proposals create enough additional 
burden for QCDRs to elect to 
discontinue participation in the Quality 
Payment Program because we are not 
requiring QCDRs to provide 
performance feedback to their clinicians 
and groups at a greater frequency than 
what has previously been required and 
because QCDRs will only be required to 
provide feedback using data they are 
already collecting. Therefore, we are not 
adjusting our estimates for the number 
of QCDRs that will self-nominate in the 
2021 performance period or future years 
as a result of these finalized policies; if 
reliable information becomes available 
indicating this assumption is incorrect, 
we will adjust our assumptions and 
respondent estimates at that time. As 
part of the self-nomination process, 
QCDRs are already required to attest to 
the MIPS quality measures, performance 
categories, improvement activities, and 
Promoting Interoperability measures 
and objectives supported and will not 
be required to provide performance 
feedback to CMS. Therefore, we 
anticipate no additional steps being 
added to the self-nomination process as 
a result of these finalized policies and 
assume there will be no impact on the 
time required to complete either the 
simplified or full self-nomination 
process. 

In the CY 2020 PFS proposed rule, we 
increased our per-respondent burden 
estimate for completing the full self- 
nomination process by 15 minutes (0.25 
hours) due to the proposal to require 
QCDRs to describe the quality 
improvement services they will provide 
as part of their self-nomination (84 FR 
40851). Due to this proposal not being 
finalized, we have decreased our burden 
estimate from the CY 2020 PFS 
proposed rule by 0.25 hours. 

We estimate that the self-nomination 
process for QCDRs to submit on behalf 
of MIPS eligible clinicians or groups for 
MIPS will involve approximately 3 
hours per QCDR to submit information 
required at the time of self-nomination 
as described in the CY 2017 Quality 
Payment Program final rule including 
basic information about the QCDR, 
describing the process it will use for 
completion of a randomized audit of a 
subset of data prior to submission, 
providing a data validation plan, and 
providing results of the executed data 
validation plan by May 31 of the year 
following the performance period (81 
FR 77383 through 77384). However, for 
the simplified self-nomination process, 

we estimate 0.5 hours per QCDR to 
submit this information. 

We are also finalizing in section 
III.K.3.g.(2) of this final rule and at 
§ 414.1400(a)(4) to establish that a 
condition of approval is for the third 
party intermediary to agree that prior to 
discontinuing services to any MIPS 
eligible clinician, group or virtual group 
during a performance period, the third 
party intermediary must support the 
transition of such MIPS eligible 
clinician, group, or virtual group to an 
alternate third party intermediary, 
submitter type, or, for any measure on 
which data has been collected, 
collection type according to a CMS 
approved transition plan. Because of the 
uncertain, but low frequency (less than 
10 per year historically) with which 
third party intermediaries have elected 
to discontinue services during a 
performance period, we are unable to 
estimate the total burden associated 
with development of CMS approved 
transition plans. However, we anticipate 
the time involved in developing a 
transition plan and disseminating it to 
contracted MIPS eligible clinicians is 
likely to be no more than 10 hours. 

(b) QCDR Measure Requirements 
As promulgated in the CY 2017 and 

CY 2018 Quality Payment Plan final 
rules (81 FR 77366 through 77374 and 
82 FR 53812 through 53813), QCDRs 
calculate their measure results and also 
must possess benchmarking capabilities 
(for QCDR measures) that compare the 
quality of care a MIPS eligible clinician 
provides with other MIPS eligible 
clinicians performing the same quality 
measures. For QCDR measures, the 
QCDR must provide to us, if available, 
data from years prior (for example, 2017 
data for the 2019 MIPS performance 
period) before the start of the 
performance period. In addition, the 
QCDR must provide to us, if available, 
the entire distribution of the measure’s 
performance broken down by deciles. 
As an alternative to supplying this 
information to us, the QCDR may post 
this information on their website prior 
to the start of the performance period, 
to the extent permitted by applicable 
privacy laws. The time it takes to 
perform these functions may vary 
depending on the sophistication of the 
entity, but we estimate that a QCDR will 
spend an additional 1 hour performing 
these activities per measure. 

As discussed in section 
III.K.3.g.(3)(c)(i)(B)(cc), we are finalizing 
that in order for a QCDR measure to be 
considered for use in the program 
beginning with the 2021 performance 
period and future years, all QCDR 
measures submitted for self-nomination 
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must be fully developed with completed 
testing results at the clinician level, as 
defined by the CMS Blueprint for the 
CMS Measures Management System, as 
used in the testing of MIPS quality 
measures prior to the submission of 
those measures to the Call for Measures. 
Beginning with the 2021 performance 
period and future years, we are 
finalizing in section 
III.K.3.g.(3)(c)(i)(B)(dd) of this final rule, 
to also require QCDRs to collect data on 
the potential QCDR measure, 
appropriate to the measure type, as 
defined in the CMS Blueprint for the 
CMS Measures Management System, 
prior to self-nomination. We estimate 
the time necessary to submit measure 
testing data as part of the self- 
nomination process will average 
approximately 0.5 hours per measure, 
understanding that this estimate may be 
either high or low depending on the 
type of measure and the quantity of data 
being submitted. We discuss additional 
impacts of this proposal in section 
VII.C.10.(f) of this rule’s RIA. 

In section III.K.3.g.(3)(c)(i)(A)(bb) of 
this rule, we are finalizing to amend 
§ 414.1400 to state that CMS may 
consider the extent to which a QCDR 
measure is available to MIPS eligible 
clinicians reporting through QCDRs 
other than the QCDR measure owner for 
purposes of MIPS. If CMS determines 
that a QCDR measure is not available to 
MIPS eligible clinicians, groups, and 
virtual groups reporting through other 
QCDRs, CMS may not approve the 
measure. Because the choice to license 
a QCDR measure is an elective business 
decision made by individual QCDRs 
and we lack insight into both the 
specific terms and frequency of 
agreements made between entities, we 
are not accounting for QCDR measure 
licensing costs as part of our burden 
estimate. However, if information 
regarding the number of licensing 
agreements and the approximate cost 
per agreement becomes available, we 
may adjust our assumptions and burden 
estimates at that time. 

In section III.K.3.g.(3)(c)(i)(B)(ee) of 
this rule, we are finalizing, beginning 
with the 2020 performance period, that 
after the self-nomination period closes 
each year, we will review newly self- 
nominated and previously approved 
QCDR measures based on 
considerations as described in the CY 
2019 PFS final rule (83 FR 59900 
through 59902). In instances in which 
multiple, similar QCDR measures exist 
that warrant approval, we may 
provisionally approve the individual 
QCDR measures for 1 year with the 
condition that QCDRs address certain 
areas of duplication with other 

approved QCDR measures in order to be 
considered for the program in 
subsequent years. The QCDR could do 
so by harmonizing its measure with, or 
significantly differentiating its measure 
from, other similar QCDR measures. 
QCDR measure harmonization may 
require two or more QCDRs to work 
collaboratively to develop one cohesive 
QCDR measure that is representative of 
their similar yet, individual measures. 
We are unable to account for measure 
harmonization costs as part of our 
burden estimate, as the process and 
outcomes of measure harmonization 
will likely vary substantially depending 
on a number of factors, including: 
Extent of duplication with other 
measures, number of QCDRs involved in 
harmonizing toward a single measure, 
and number of measures being 
harmonized among the same QCDRs. 
We intend to identify only those QCDR 
measures which are duplicative to such 
an extent as to assume harmonization 
will not be overly burdensome, 
however, because the harmonization 
process will occur between QCDRs 
without our involvement, we are unable 
to predict or quantify the associated 
effort. 

As discussed in section 
III.K.3.g.(3)(c)(i)(B)(bb) of this final rule, 
beginning with the 2021 performance 
period and future years, we are 
finalizing that QCDRs are required to 
link their QCDR measures as feasible to 
at least one of the following, at the time 
of self-nomination: (1) Cost measures (as 
found in section III.K.3.c.(2) of this final 
rule); (2) improvement activities (as 
found in Appendix 2: Improvement 
Activities Tables); or (3) CMS developed 
MIPS Value Pathways (as described in 
section III.K.3.a. of this final rule). We 
estimate that a QCDR will spend an 
additional 1 hour performing these 
activities per measure, on average. 

We are also finalizing to formalize 
factors we would take into 
consideration for approving and 
rejecting QCDR measures for the MIPS 
program beginning with the 2022 MIPS 
payment year (2020 performance 
period). With regard to approving QCDR 
measures, we are finalizing the 
following: (a) 2-year QCDR measure 
approval process, and (b) participation 
plan for existing QCDR measures that 
have failed to reach benchmarking 
thresholds. As discussed in section 
III.K.3.g.(3)(c)(ii)(B) of this rule, we are 
finalizing to implement, beginning with 
the 2021 performance period, 2-year 
QCDR measure approvals (at our 
discretion) for QCDR measures that 
attain approval status by meeting the 
QCDR measure considerations and 
requirements described in section 

III.K.3.g.(3)(c). The 2-year approvals will 
be subject to the following conditions 
whereby the multi-year approval will no 
longer apply if the QCDR measure is 
identified as: Topped out; duplicative of 
a new, more robust measure; reflects an 
outdated clinical guideline; requires 
measure harmonization, or if the QCDR 
self-nominating the measure is no 
longer in good standing. We believe this 
could result in reduced burden for 
QCDRs as they would not necessarily be 
required to submit every measure for 
approval annually. However, because 
we are unable to predict which 
previously approved QCDR measures 
will be removed or retained in future 
years, we are likewise unable to predict 
the total number of measures that will 
be submitted for approval and the 
resulting impact on future burden. We 
anticipate that the number of QCDR 
measures submitted in the 2021 
performance period will reflect the 
impact of this policy; at that time we 
will update our assumptions and 
burden estimates accordingly. 

We estimate that on average, each 
QCDR will submit information for 2 
QCDR measures, for a total burden of 2 
hours per QCDR (1 hr per measure × 2 
measures). Based on the number of 
measures nominated during the CY 
2019 nomination period for the 2020 
MIPS performance period (790, or 
approximately 10.4 measures per QCDR) 
as well as an analysis of currently 
approved QCDR measures which 
indicates less than 10 percent of current 
measures have completed testing, we 
believe each QCDR is likely to submit 1 
previously approved QCDR measure for 
approval during the CY 2020 
nomination period. We also believe the 
finalized policy requiring measure 
testing will result in additional 
measures undergoing testing than in 
previous years and therefore estimate 
each QCDR will submit 1 additional 
measure for approval during the CY 
2020 nomination period, for a total of 2 
measures per QCDR. Finally, we believe 
the finalized changes in requirements 
for QCDR measure submission and for 
QCDRs to harmonize measures we 
identify as duplicative discussed earlier 
in this section will result in a reduction 
in the number of QCDR measures 
submitted for approval in future years. 
However, we are unable to quantify the 
impact these changes will have on the 
number of measures QCDRs will submit 
for approval beyond the impacts 
previously discussed. As information 
becomes available in future years, we 
will revisit our assumptions to better 
reflect the impact of these requirements 
on QCDRs and the quantity of measures 
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being submitted for consideration 
annually. When combined with our 
previously stated assumption regarding 
our inability to predict which QCDR 
measures will maintain approval in 
future years, we believe the estimate of 
2 measures per QCDR to be appropriate. 

Beginning with the 2021 performance 
period, we are finalizing in section 
III.K.3.g.(3)(c)(iii) of this rule that in 
instances where an existing QCDR 
measure has been in MIPS for 2 years, 
and has failed to reach benchmarking 
thresholds due to low adoption, where 
a QCDR believes the low-reported QCDR 
measure is still important and relevant 
to a specialist’s practice, that the QCDR 
may develop and submit to a QCDR 
measure participation plan, to be 
submitted as part of their self- 
nomination. Because we are unable to 
predict the frequency with which 
existing QCDR measures will meet the 
finalized criteria for allowing QCDRs to 
submit a measure participation plan or 
the likelihood of QCDRs electing to 
submit a plan, we are unable to estimate 
the total associated burden. However, 
we anticipate the time involved in 
developing a measure participation plan 
is likely to average between 1 and 2 
hours, depending on the QCDR and the 
level of detail they choose to include. In 
future performance periods we may 
reassess availability of the number of 
QCDR measure participation plans 
submitted by QCDRs and estimate the 
associated burden, if possible. In 
aggregate, we estimate a QCDR will 
require 2.5 hours per QCDR measure, an 
increase of 1.5 hours from the currently 
approved estimate of 1 hour (83 FR 
59999). As discussed earlier in this 
section, we estimate each QCDR will 
submit 2 QCDR measures for approval, 
on average. Therefore, we estimate each 
QCDR will require 5 hours (2 measures 
× 2.5 hr per measure) to submit QCDR 
measures for approval, independent of 
the selection of the simplified or full 
self-nomination process. 

We are finalizing in section 
III.K.3.g.3(c)(i)(A)(bb)(BB) of this final 
rule, to amend § 414.1400 to add 
paragraph (b)(3)(iv)(I) to state that we 
would give greater consideration to 
measures for which QCDRs: (a) 
Conducted an environmental scan of 
existing QCDR measures; MIPS quality 
measures; quality measures retired from 
the legacy Physician Quality Reporting 
System (PQRS) program; and (b) utilized 
the CMS Quality Measure Development 
Plan Annual Report and the Blueprint 
for the CMS Measures Management 
System to identify measurement gaps 
prior to measure development. We are 
also finalizing in section 
III.K.3.g.3(c)(i)(A)(bb)(CC) of this final 
rule and § 414.1400 to add paragraph 
(b)(3)(iv)(J), to state that, beginning with 
the 2020 performance period, we place 
greater preference on QCDR measures 
that meet case minimum and reporting 
volumes required for benchmarking 
after being in the program for 2 
consecutive CY performance periods. 
Those that do not meet this 
requirement, may not continue to be 
approved. Lastly, we are finalizing in 
section III.K.3.g.3(c)(i)(B)(aa) of this 
final rule, beginning with the 2020 
performance period, to change both of 
the below listed considerations into 
requirements and add 
§ 414.1400(b)(3)(v) to include the 
following for QCDR measure 
requirements for approval: Measures 
that are beyond the measure concept 
phase of development; and measures 
that address significant variation in 
performance. Because these proposals 
do not impact the amount of 
information QCDRs are required to 
submit for the nomination of a QCDR 
measure, we are not finalizing any 
additional changes to our burden 
estimate as result of these policies. We 
also do not believe these policies are 
likely to result in any additional change 
in the number of measures submitted 

per QCDR beyond the impacts 
previously discussed. 

In the CY 2019 PFS final rule, the 
burden associated with self-nomination 
of a QCDR was estimated to range from 
a minimum of 9.5 hours (0.5 hours to 
submit information for simplified self- 
nomination process and 9 hours for 
submission of QCDR measures) to a 
maximum of 12 hours (3 hours for the 
full self-nomination process and 9 hours 
for the submission of QCDR measures) 
(83 FR 59999). For this rule, we are 
finalizing to increase the burden 
associated with self-nomination to a 
minimum of 5.5 hours (0.5 hours to 
submit information for the simplified 
self-nomination process and 5 hours for 
the submission of QCDR measures) to a 
maximum of 8 hours (3 hours to submit 
information for the full self-nomination 
process and 5 hours for the submission 
of QCDR measures) to account for our 
revised estimate of the average number 
of QCDR measures submitted for 
consideration per QCDR, as well as the 
revised estimate of burden per QCDR 
measure. 

We assume that the staff involved in 
the QCDR self-nomination process will 
continue to be computer systems 
analysts or their equivalent, who have 
an average labor rate of $90.02/hr. 
Considering that the time per QCDR 
associated with the self-nomination 
process ranges from a minimum of 5.5 
hours to a maximum of 8 hours, we 
estimate that the annual burden will 
range from 418 hours (76 QCDRs × 5.5 
hr) to 608 hours (76 QCDRs × 8 hr) at 
a cost ranging from $37,628 (418 hr × 
$90.02/hr) and $54,732 (608 hr × 
$90.02/hr), respectively (see Table 76). 

Based on the assumptions previously 
discussed, we provide an estimate of the 
total annual burden associated with a 
QCDR self-nominating to be considered 
‘‘qualified’’ to submit quality measures 
results and numerator and denominator 
data on MIPS eligible clinicians. 
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Both the minimum and maximum 
burden shown in Table 76 reflect 
adjustments to the number of 
respondents due to availability of more 
recent data, as well as changes resulting 
from policies finalized in the CY 2019 
PFS final rule regarding the definition 
and minimum participation 
requirements for entities seeking 
approval as QCDRs which will be 
effective beginning with the 2020 MIPS 
performance period. For purposes of 
calculating total burden associated with 

the final rule as shown in Table 116, 
only the maximum burden is used. 

Independent of the change to our per 
response time estimate, the decrease in 
the number of respondents (from 200 to 
76) results in an adjustment of between 
¥1,303 hours [(¥74 QCDRs × 9.5 hr) + 
(¥50 QCDRs × 12 hr)] at a cost of 
¥$117,297 (¥1,303 hr × $90.02) and 
¥1,488 hours (¥124 QCDRs × 12 hr) at 
a cost of ¥$133,950 (¥1,488 hr × 
$90.02/hr). Accounting for the 
adjustment in the number of QCDRs, the 
change in time per QCDR to self- 

nominate results in an change of 
between ¥304 hours (76 QCDRs × ¥4 
hr) at a cost of ¥$27,366 (¥304 hr × 
$90.02/hr) and ¥304 hours (76 QCDRs 
× ¥4 hr) at a cost of ¥$27,366 (¥304 
hr × $90.02/hr). As shown in Table 77, 
when these two adjustments are 
combined, the net impact ranges 
between ¥1,607 hours (¥1,304 hr 
¥304 hr) at a cost of ¥$144,663 
(¥$117,297 ¥$27,366) and ¥1,792 
hours (¥1,488 hr ¥304 hr) at a cost of 
¥$161,316 (¥$133,950 ¥$27,366). 

QCDRs must comply with 
requirements on the submission of MIPS 
data to CMS. The burden associated 
with the QCDR submission 
requirements will be the time and effort 
associated with calculating quality 
measure results from the data submitted 
to the QCDR by its participants and 
submitting these results, the numerator 
and denominator data on quality 
measures, the Promoting 
Interoperability performance category, 
and improvement activities data to us 
on behalf of their participants. We 
expect that the time needed for a QCDR 
to accomplish these tasks will vary 
along with the number of MIPS eligible 
clinicians submitting data to the QCDR 
and the number of applicable measures. 
However, we believe that QCDRs 
already perform many of these activities 
for their participants. As stated in 
section III.K.3.g.(3)(a)(i), based on our 
review of existing 2019 QCDRs through 
the 2019 QCDR Qualified Posting, 
approximately 92 QCDRs, or about 72 
percent of the QCDRs currently 
participating in the program are able to 
submit data for these three performance 
categories. In addition, through our 
review of previous qualified postings for 
the 2018 and 2017 MIPS performance 
periods, we have observed that in 2018, 
73 percent (approximately 110 QCDRs) 
and in 2017, 73 percent (approximately 
83 QCDRs) have been able to submit 
data for all three of the quality, 

Promoting Interoperability, and 
improvement activity performance 
categories. Given this, we believe it is 
reasonable that all QCDRs have the 
capacity to submit data for the 
improvement activities and Promoting 
Interoperability performance categories 
and are not making any further changes 
to our burden estimates. Therefore, we 
believe the 608 hour estimate noted in 
this section represents the upper bound 
of QCDR burden, with the potential for 
less additional MIPS burden if the 
QCDR already provides similar data 
submission services. 

The following is a summary of the 
public comments received on the 
Quality Payment Program ICRs 
regarding the burden estimates for 
QCDR self-nomination. 

Comment: A few commenters believe 
that the scope of proposals in the 
proposed rule increases cost and burden 
to the point where some third-party 
intermediaries may end their 
participation in MIPS. One commenter 
stated that several provisions would 
additionally require it to alter business 
plans, missions, and customer service 
priorities while another commenter 
cited their belief that CMS is attempting 
to shift costs and burden of 
administering the MIPS program onto 
specialty societies that create measures 
and operate QCDRs. 

Response: We believe that our 
policies are intended to standardize and 

raise the bar on the services and the 
quality of the third party intermediaries 
we have in the MIPS program. Similar 
to years past, the standards and 
requirements of QCDRs are higher when 
compared to that of qualified registries, 
as we expect QCDRs to have extensive 
experience in quality reporting, quality 
measure development, and clinical 
expertise to not just facilitate reporting, 
but to also help address measurement 
gaps found within the program. We 
believe that QCDRs and qualified 
registries should further clinician goals 
of quality improvement by providing 
meaningful information and services. 
While we estimate increases in the 
burden for self-nomination, the burden 
per QCDR measure submitted for 
approval, and the costs associated with 
developing measures and meeting 
requirements for approval as a QCDR or 
registry, we believe that the increased 
cost and burden are significantly 
outweighed by the positive impact of 
the policies for MIPS eligible clinicians. 
We discuss the financial impact of these 
proposals beyond reporting burden 
further in section VII.F.10.f. of the RIA. 

Comment: One commenter believes 
that the ‘‘true costs’’ associated with a 
QCDR application, whether using the 
simplified or full application, must 
reflect more than the actual time to 
input the data required. The commenter 
further cited costs such as creating and 
maintaining registries and QCDR 
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measures, recruitment of clinicians to 
develop quality improvement 
initiatives, hiring staff to support and 
develop content and services identified 
by these clinicians, and technology 
solutions necessary to support the 
quality improvement services. 

Response: We recognize there are 
additional costs and administrative 
burdens on respondents associated with 
self-nominating as a QCDR or 
submitting a QCDR measure beyond the 
reporting burden estimated in the 
Collection of Information section of this 
policy which only accounts for the time 
required for record keeping, reporting, 
and third-party disclosures associated 
with the policy. We discuss the 
financial impact of these proposals 
beyond reporting burden further in 
section VII.F.10.f. of the RIA. We 
understand that some respondents may 
require additional time above the 0.5 
hours we estimate for the simplified 
self-nomination process and the 3 hours 
for the full self-nomination process, but 
given that we do not include the costs 
to maintain registries or create measures 
and quality improvement services in our 
burden estimate, we believe this 
estimate is a reasonable average across 
all respondents based on our review of 
the nomination process, the information 
required to complete the nomination 
form, and the criteria required to self- 
nominate as a QCDR. 

After consideration of public 
comments, we are making no changes to 
our estimates as a result of public 
comments received, however we have 
decreased our per-respondent burden 
estimate for completing the full self- 
nomination form by 0.25 hours due to 
the decision not to finalize the proposal 
to require QCDR to engage in activities 
that will foster improvement in the 
quality of care. The burden estimates 
have been updated from the CY 2020 
PFS proposed rule (84 FR 40850 
through 40854) due to availability of 
updated data. 

(4) CAHPS for MIPS Survey Vendor 

This rule is not finalizing any new or 
revised collection of information 
requirements or burden related to CMS- 
approved CAHPS for MIPS survey 
vendors. The requirements and burden 
are currently approved by OMB under 
control number 0938–1222 (CMS– 
10450). Consequently, we are not 
making any MIPS survey vendor 
changes under that control number. 

d. ICRs Regarding Quality Data 
Submission (§§ 414.1325 and 414.1335) 

(1) Background 
As explained below, this rule will 

adjust the number of respondents based 
on current data. The adjustment will 
increase our total burden estimates 
while keeping our ‘‘per response’’ 
estimates unchanged. We are not 
revising any requirements regarding the 
number of measures to be submitted or 
the manner in which they may be 
submitted. 

Under our current policies, two 
groups of clinicians must submit quality 
data under MIPS: Those who submit as 
MIPS eligible clinicians and those who 
opt to submit data voluntarily but are 
not subject to MIPS payment 
adjustments. 

Clinicians are ineligible for MIPS if 
they are newly enrolled to Medicare; are 
QPs; are partial QPs who elect to not 
participate in MIPS; are not one of the 
clinician types included in the 
definition for MIPS eligible clinician; or 
do not exceed the low-volume threshold 
as an individual or as a group. 

To determine which QPs should be 
excluded from MIPS, we used the QP 
List for the 2019 predictive file that 
contains current participation in 
Advanced APMs as of January 15, 2019, 
that could be connected into our 
respondent data and are the best 
estimate of future expected QPs. From 
this data, we calculated the QP 
determinations as described in the 
Qualifying APM Participant definition 
at § 414.1305 for the 2020 QP 
performance period. We assumed that 
all partial QPs will participate in MIPS 
data collections. Due to data limitations, 
we could not identify specific clinicians 
who have not yet enrolled in APMs, but 
who may become QPs in the future 2020 
Medicare QP Performance Period (and 
therefore will no longer need to submit 
data to MIPS); hence, our model may 
underestimate or overestimate the 
number of respondents. 

Using participation data from the 
2018 MIPS performance period 
combined with the estimate of QPs for 
the 2020 performance period, we 
estimate a total of 780,605 clinicians 
will submit quality data as individuals 
or groups in the 2020 MIPS performance 
period, a decrease of 183,641 clinicians 
when compared to our estimate of 
964,246 clinicians in the CY 2019 PFS 
final rule (83 FR 60002). 

In the CY 2017 Quality Payment 
Program final rule, we assumed that any 
clinician that submits quality data codes 
to us for the Medicare Part B claims 
collection type is intending to do so for 
the Quality Payment Program to ensure 

that we fully accounted for any burden 
that may have resulted from our policies 
(81 FR 77501 through 77504); we 
continued using this assumption in both 
the CY 2018 Quality Payment Program 
final rule and the CY 2019 PFS final 
rule. In the CY 2019 PFS final rule, we 
finalized limiting the Medicare Part B 
claims collection type to small practices 
beginning with the 2021 MIPS payment 
year and allowing clinicians in small 
practices to report Medicare Part B 
claims as a group or as individuals (83 
FR 59752). However, we also elected to 
continue using the assumption that all 
clinicians (except QPs) who submitted 
data via the Medicare Part B claims 
collection type in the 2018 MIPS 
performance period would continue to 
do so for MIPS to avoid overstating the 
impact of the change as we lacked the 
data to accurately estimate both the 
number of clinicians who would be 
impacted by the finalized policies and 
the potential behavioral response of 
those clinicians who would be required 
to switch to another collection type (83 
FR 60001). For this final rule, beginning 
with the 2020 MIPS performance 
period, we assume only clinicians in 
small practices who submitted quality 
data via Medicare Part B claims in the 
2018 MIPS performance period will 
continue to do so for the 2020 MIPS 
performance period. Further, we assume 
that clinicians in other practices (not 
small practices) who meet at least one 
of the following criteria will not need to 
find an alternate collection type for 
submitting quality performance category 
data for the Quality Payment Program 
for the 2020 MIPS performance period: 
(1) Facility-based; (2) submitted quality 
data via Medicare Part B claims and at 
least one other collection type; or (3) 
were previously scored as part of a 
group. Finally, we assume clinicians in 
other practices (not small practices) who 
meet all of the following criteria will 
submit via the MIPS CQM collection 
type for the 2020 MIPS performance 
period because the Medicare Part B 
claims collection type will no longer be 
available as an option for collecting and 
reporting quality data: (1) Scored as 
individuals; (2) not facility-based; and 
(3) submitted quality data only via the 
Medicare Part B claims collection type 
in the 2018 MIPS performance period. 
Because we do not have data to 
accurately predict what collection type 
each affected clinician would use to 
collect and report quality data, we 
assume that the affected clinicians will 
select the MIPS CQM collection type 
because, when compared to Medicare 
Part B claims, we believe this is the next 
most accessible and least burdensome 
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131 Our estimates do reflect the burden on MIPS 
APM participants of submitting Promoting 

Interoperability performance category data, which 
is outside the requirements of their APMs. 

alternative. Our assumptions result in a 
103,103 decrease in the estimated 
number of clinicians who will submit 
quality data via Medicare Part B claims 
and a 12,931 increase in the number of 
clinicians who will submit via the 
QCDR/MIPS CQM collection type, as 
shown in Table 78. 

We assume that 100 percent of APM 
Entities in MIPS APMs will submit 
quality data to CMS as required under 
their models. Consistent with 
assumptions used in the CY 2019 PFS 
final rule (83 FR 60000 through 60001), 
we include all quality data voluntarily 
submitted by MIPS APM participants 
made at the individual or TIN-level in 
our respondent estimates. Therefore, we 
are not finalizing any adjustments to our 
respondent estimates as a result of the 
policies discussed in section 
III.K.3.c.(5)(c)(i)(A) of this final rule, 
which allows MIPS eligible clinicians 
participating in MIPS APMs to elect to 
report MIPS quality measures at either 
the individual or TIN-level under the 
APM scoring standard beginning in the 
2020 MIPS performance period. To 
estimate who will be a MIPS APM 
participant in the 2020 MIPS 
performance period, we used the latest 
QP List for the first snapshot data of the 
2019 QP performance period. This file 
was selected to better reflect the 
expected increase in the number of 
MIPS APMs in future years compared to 
previous APM eligibility files. If a MIPS 
eligible clinician is determined to not be 
scored as a MIPS APM, then their 
reporting assumption is based on their 
reporting for the CY 2018 MIPS 
performance period. For clinicians who 
participated in an APM in 2018, were 
not in an APM in 2019, and did not 
report MIPS quality data in 2018, we 
assume they will elect to report to MIPS 
via the MIPS CQM collection type, 
similar to our previously stated 
assumption regarding clinicians who are 

required to use an alternate reporting 
option. 

Our burden estimates for the quality 
performance category do not include the 
burden for the quality data that APM 
Entities submit to fulfill the 
requirements of their APMs. The burden 
is excluded as sections 1899(e) and 
1115A(d)(3) of the Act (42 U.S.C. 
1395jjj(e) and 1315a(d)(3), respectively) 
state that the Shared Savings Program 
and the testing, evaluation, and 
expansion of Innovation Center models 
tested under section 1115A of the Act 
(or section 3021 of the Affordable Care 
Act) are not subject to the PRA.131 
Tables 78, 79 and 80 explain our revised 
estimates of the number of organizations 
(including groups, virtual groups, and 
individual MIPS eligible clinicians) 
submitting data on behalf of clinicians 
segregated by collection type. 

Table 78 provides our estimated 
counts of clinicians that will submit 
quality performance category data as 
MIPS individual clinicians or groups in 
the 2020 MIPS performance period 
based on data from the 2018 MIPS 
performance period. 

For the 2020 MIPS performance 
period, respondents will have the 
option to submit quality performance 
category data via Medicare Part B 
claims, direct, and log in and upload 
submission types, and CMS Web 
Interface. We estimate the burden for 
collecting data via collection type: 
Claims, QCDR and MIPS CQMs, eCQMs, 
and the CMS Web Interface. We believe 
that, while estimating burden by 
submission type may be better aligned 
with the way clinicians participate with 
the Quality Payment Program, it is more 
important to reduce confusion and 
enable greater transparency by maintain 
consistency with previous rulemaking. 

For an individual, group, or third- 
party to submit MIPS quality, 
improvement activities, or Promoting 

Interoperability performance category 
data using either the log in and upload 
or the log in and attest submission type 
or to access feedback reports, the 
submitter must have a CMS Enterprise 
Portal user account. Once the user 
account is created using the Identity 
Management Application Process, 
registration is not required again for 
future years. 

Table 78 shows that in the 2020 MIPS 
performance period, an estimated 
94,846 clinicians will submit data as 
individuals for the Medicare Part B 
claims collection type; 391,430 
clinicians will submit data as 
individuals or as part of groups for the 
MIPS CQM or QCDR collection types; 
247,856 clinicians will submit data as 
individuals or as part of groups via 
eCQM collection types; and 46,473 
clinicians will submit as part of groups 
via the CMS Web Interface. In the CY 
2020 PFS proposed rule, we estimated 
109,951 clinicians will submit data as 
individuals for the Medicare Part B 
claims collection type; 359,621 
clinicians will submit data as 
individuals or as part of groups for the 
MIPS CQM or QCDR collection types; 
247,329 clinicians will submit data as 
individuals or as part of groups via 
eCQM collection types; and 116,342 
clinicians will submit as part of groups 
via the CMS Web Interface (84 FR 
40856). Our updated estimates reflect 
the availability of more recent data. 

Table 78 provides estimates of the 
number of clinicians to collect quality 
measures data via each collection type, 
regardless of whether they decide to 
submit as individual clinicians or as 
part of groups. Because our burden 
estimates for quality data submission 
assume that burden is reduced when 
clinicians elect to submit as part of a 
group, we also separately estimate the 
expected number of clinicians to submit 
as individuals or part of groups. 

TABLE 78—ESTIMATED NUMBER OF CLINICIANS SUBMITTING QUALITY PERFORMANCE CATEGORY DATA BY COLLECTION 
TYPE 

Medicare 
Part B 
claims 

QCDR/ 
MIPS 
CQM 

eCQM CMS web 
interface Total 

Number of clinicians to collect data by collection type (as individual clinicians 
or groups) in 2020 MIPS performance period (excludes QPs) (a) ................ 94,846 391,430 247,856 46,473 780,605 

* Number of clinicians to collect data by collection type (as individual clini-
cians or groups) in 2019 MIPS performance period (excludes QPs) (b) ...... 257,260 324,693 243,062 139,231 964,246 

Difference (c) = (a) ¥ (b) .................................................................................. ¥162,414 + 66,737 + 4,794 ¥92,758 ¥183,641 

* Currently approved by OMB under control number 0938–1314 (CMS–10621). 
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In the CY 2018 Quality Payment 
Program final rule (82 FR 53625 through 
53626), beginning with the 2019 MIPS 
performance period, we allowed MIPS 
eligible clinicians to submit data for 
multiple collection types for a single 
performance category. Therefore, with 
the exception of clinicians not in small 
practices who previously submitted 
quality data via Medicare Part B claims, 
we captured the burden of any eligible 
clinician that may have historically 
collected via multiple collection types, 
as we assume they will continue to 
collect via multiple collection types and 
that our MIPS scoring methodology will 
take the highest score where the same 
measure is submitted via multiple 

collection types. Hence, the estimated 
numbers of individual clinicians and 
groups to collect via the various 
collection types are not mutually 
exclusive and reflect the occurrence of 
individual clinicians or groups that 
collected data via multiple collection 
types during the 2018 MIPS 
performance period. 

Table 79 uses methods similar to 
those described to estimate the number 
of clinicians that will submit data as 
individual clinicians via each collection 
type in the 2020 MIPS performance 
period. We estimate that approximately 
94,846 clinicians will submit data as 
individuals using the Medicare Part B 
claims collection type; approximately 

100,269 clinicians will submit data as 
individuals using MIPS CQMs or QCDR 
collection types; and approximately 
38,935 clinicians will submit data as 
individuals using eCQMs collection 
type. In the CY 2020 PFS proposed rule, 
we estimated that 109,951 clinicians 
will submit data as individuals using 
the Medicare Part B claims collection 
type; approximately 106,039 clinicians 
will submit data as individuals using 
MIPS CQMs or QCDR collection types; 
and approximately 47,455 clinicians 
will submit data as individuals using 
eCQMs collection type (84 FR 40856 
through 40857). Our updated estimates 
reflect the availability of more recent 
data. 

TABLE 79—ESTIMATED NUMBER OF CLINICIANS SUBMITTING QUALITY PERFORMANCE CATEGORY DATA AS INDIVIDUALS BY 
COLLECTION TYPE 

Medicare 
Part B 
claims 

QCDR/ 
MIPS 
CQM 

eCQM CMS web 
interface Total 

Number of Clinicians to submit data as individuals in 2020 MIPS Perform-
ance Period (excludes QPs) (a) ..................................................................... 95,846 100,269 38,935 0 234,050 

* Number of Clinicians to submit data as individuals in 2019 MIPS Perform-
ance Period (excludes QPs) (b) ..................................................................... 257,260 71,439 47,557 0 376,256 

Difference (c) = (a) ¥ (b) .................................................................................. ¥162,414 + 28,830 ¥8,622 0 ¥142,206 

* Currently approved by OMB under control number 0938–1314 (CMS–10621). 

Consistent with the policy finalized in 
the CY 2018 Quality Payment Program 
final rule that for MIPS eligible 
clinicians who collect measures via 
Medicare Part B claims, MIPS CQM, 
eCQM, or QCDR collection types and 
submit more than the required number 
of measures (82 FR 53735 through 
54736), we will score the clinician on 
the required measures with the highest 
assigned measure achievement points 
and thus, the same clinician may be 
counted as a respondent for more than 
one collection type. Therefore, our 
columns in Table 79 are not mutually 
exclusive. 

Table 80 provides our estimated 
counts of groups or virtual groups that 
will submit quality data on behalf of 
clinicians for each collection type in the 
2020 MIPS performance period and 
reflects our assumption that the 
formation of virtual groups will reduce 
burden. With the previously discussed 

exceptions regarding groups who 
experienced a change in APM 
participation status between the 2018 
and 2019 MIPS performance periods, we 
assume that groups that submitted 
quality data as groups in the 2018 MIPS 
performance period will continue to 
submit quality data either as groups or 
virtual groups for the same collection 
types as they did as a group or TIN 
within a virtual group for the 2020 MIPS 
performance period. Specifically, we 
estimate that 10,949 groups and virtual 
groups will submit data for the QCDR or 
MIPS CQM collection types on behalf of 
291,161 clinicians; 4,398 groups and 
virtual groups will submit for eCQM 
collection types on behalf of 208,921 
eligible clinicians; and 104 groups will 
submit data via the CMS Web Interface 
on behalf of 46,473 clinicians. In the CY 
2020 PFS proposed rule, we estimated 
that 10,552 groups and virtual groups 
will submit data for the QCDR or MIPS 

CQM collection types on behalf of 
253,582 clinicians; 4,332 groups and 
virtual groups will submit for eCQM 
collection types on behalf of 199,874 
eligible clinicians; and 104 groups will 
submit data via the CMS Web Interface 
on behalf of 116,342 clinicians (84 FR 
40857). Our updated estimates reflect 
availability of more recent data. In the 
CY 2017 and CY 2018 Quality Payment 
Program final rules, the CY 2019 PFS 
final rule, the CY 2020 PFS proposed 
rule, we were required to adjust our 
respondent estimates to account for 
MIPS eligible clinicians who we 
assumed would respond as participants 
in a virtual group. Because we are now 
able to base our respondent estimates on 
data from the 2018 MIPS performance 
period, which was the first performance 
period in which clinicians could submit 
as participants in a virtual group, we are 
no longer making the adjustment for 
virtual group participation. 

TABLE 80—ESTIMATED NUMBER OF GROUPS AND VIRTUAL GROUPS SUBMITTING QUALITY PERFORMANCE CATEGORY 
DATA BY COLLECTION TYPE ON BEHALF OF CLINICIANS 

Medicare 
Part B 
claims 

QCDR/ 
MIPS 
CQM 

eCQM CMS web 
interface Total 

Number of groups to collect data by collection type (on behalf of clinicians) in 
2020 MIPS performance period (excludes QPs) (a) ..................................... 0 10,949 4,398 104 15,451 

* Number of groups to collect data by collection type on behalf of clinicians in 
2019 MIPS performance period (b) ............................................................... 0 10,542 4,304 286 15,132 
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TABLE 80—ESTIMATED NUMBER OF GROUPS AND VIRTUAL GROUPS SUBMITTING QUALITY PERFORMANCE CATEGORY 
DATA BY COLLECTION TYPE ON BEHALF OF CLINICIANS—Continued 

Medicare 
Part B 
claims 

QCDR/ 
MIPS 
CQM 

eCQM CMS web 
interface Total 

Difference (c) = (a) ¥ (b) .................................................................................. 0 + 407 + 94 ¥182 319 

* Currently approved by OMB under control number 0938–1314 (CMS–10621). 

The burden associated with the 
submission of quality performance 
category data have some limitations. We 
believe it is difficult to quantify the 
burden accurately because clinicians 
and groups may have different processes 
for integrating quality data submission 
into their practices’ workflows. 
Moreover, the time needed for a 
clinician to review quality measures and 
other information, select measures 
applicable to their patients and the 
services they furnish, and incorporate 
the use of quality measures into the 
practice workflows is expected to vary 
along with the number of measures that 
are potentially applicable to a given 
clinician’s practice and by the collection 
type. For example, clinicians submitting 

data via the Medicare Part B claims 
collection type need to integrate the 
capture of quality data codes for each 
encounter whereas clinicians submitting 
via the eCQM collection types may have 
quality measures automated as part of 
their EHR implementation. 

We believe the burden associated 
with submitting quality measures data 
will vary depending on the collection 
type selected by the clinician, group, or 
third-party. As such, we separately 
estimated the burden for clinicians, 
groups, and third parties to submit 
quality measures data by the collection 
type used. For the purposes of our 
burden estimates for the Medicare Part 
B claims, MIPS CQM and QCDR, and 
eCQM collection types, we also assume 

that, on average, each clinician or group 
will submit 6 quality measures. In terms 
of the quality measures available for 
clinicians and groups to report for the 
2020 MIPS performance period, the total 
number of quality measures will be 218. 
The new MIPS quality measures 
proposed for inclusion in MIPS for the 
2020 MIPS performance period and 
future years are found in Table Group A 
of Appendix 1; MIPS quality measures 
with proposed substantive changes can 
be found in Table Group D of Appendix 
1; and MIPS quality measures proposed 
for removal can be found in Table 
Group C of Appendix 1. These measures 
are stratified by collection type in Table 
81, as well as counts of new, removed, 
and substantively changed measures. 

TABLE 81—SUMMARY OF QUALITY MEASURES FOR THE 2020 MIPS PERFORMANCE PERIOD 

Collection type 

Number of 
measures 

finalized as 
new 

Number of 
measures 

finalized for 
removal 

Number of 
measures 
finalized 
with a 

substantive 
change 

Number of 
measures 
remaining 

for CY 2020 * 

Medicare Part B Claims Specifications ........................................................... 0 9 19 55 
MIPS CQMs Specifications ............................................................................. 2 39 72 196 
eCQM Specifications ....................................................................................... 1 4 34 47 
Survey—CSV ................................................................................................... 0 0 0 1 
CMS Web Interface Measure Specifications ................................................... 0 0 9 10 
Administrative Claims ...................................................................................... 0 0 0 1 

Total .......................................................................................................... 3 42 83 218 

* A measure may be specified under multiple collection types but will only be counted once in the total. 

For the 2020 MIPS performance 
period, there is a net reduction of 39 
quality measures across all collection 
types compared to the 257 measures 
finalized for the 2019 MIPS performance 
period (83 FR 60003). We do not 
anticipate that removing these measures 
will increase or decrease the reporting 
burden on clinicians and groups as 
respondents are still required to submit 
quality data for 6 measures. 

As discussed in section 
III.K.3.c.(1)(c)(ii) of this rule, we 
proposed to adopt a higher data 
completeness threshold (the percentage 
of eligible patients the clinician must 
check to see whether the measure 
applies to) for the 2020 MIPS 
performance period, such that MIPS 

eligible clinicians and groups 
submitting quality measure data on 
QCDR measures, MIPS CQMs, and 
eCQMs must submit data on at least 70 
percent of the MIPS eligible clinician or 
group’s patients that meet the 
denominator criteria, regardless of payer 
for the 2020 MIPS performance period. 
We believe this proposal may increase 
administrative burden for some 
clinicians as it affects the amount of 
data they have to collect, but will have 
no impact on regulatory burden as it 
affects neither the number of quality 
measures they are required to report nor 
the amount of data they must report for 
each quality measure once results have 
been aggregated. 

(2) Quality Payment Program Identity 
Management Application Process 

This rule is not finalizing any new or 
revised collection of information 
requirements or burden related to the 
identity management application 
process. The requirements and burden 
are currently approved by OMB under 
control number 0938–1314 (CMS– 
10621). Consequently, we are not 
making any identity management 
application process changes under that 
control number. 

(3) Quality Data Submission by 
Clinicians: Medicare Part B Claims- 
Based Collection Type 

This rule is not finalizing any new or 
revised collection of information 
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requirements related to the submission 
of Medicare Part B claims data for the 
quality performance category. However, 
we are making adjustments to our 
currently approved burden estimates 
based on more recent data. The 
requirements and burden will be 
submitted to OMB for approval under 
control number 0938–1314 (CMS– 
10621). 

As noted in Table 78, based on 2018 
MIPS performance period data, we 
assume that 94,846 individual clinicians 
will collect and submit quality data via 
the Medicare Part B claims collection 
type. This rule is finalizing to adjust the 
number of Medicare Part B claims 
respondents from 257,260 to 94,846 (a 
decrease of 162,414) based on more 
recent data and our updated 
methodology of accounting only for 
clinicians in small practices who 
submitted such claims data in the 2018 
MIPS performance period rather than all 
clinicians who submitted quality data 
codes to us for the Medicare Part B 
claims collection type. This is a 
decrease of 15,105 from the CY 2020 
PFS proposed rule estimate of 109,951 
respondents due to availability of more 
recent data (84 FR 40858 through 
40859). We continue to anticipate that 
the Medicare Part B claims submission 
process for MIPS is operationally 
similar to the way the claims 
submission process functioned under 
the PQRS. Specifically, clinicians will 

need to gather the required information, 
select the appropriate QDCs, and 
include the appropriate QDCs on the 
Medicare Part B claims they submit for 
payment. Clinicians will collect QDCs 
as additional (optional) line items on 
the CMS–1500 claim form or the 
electronic equivalent HIPAA transaction 
837–P, approved by OMB under control 
number 0938–1197. This final rule’s 
provisions do not necessitate the 
revision of either form and we made no 
changes to the associated estimate of 
reporting burden. 

As shown in Table 82, consistent with 
our currently approved per respondent 
burden estimates, we estimate that the 
burden of quality data submission using 
Medicare Part B claims will range from 
0.15 hours at a cost of $13.50 (0.15 hr 
× $90.02/hr) to 7.2 hours at a cost of 
$648.14 (7.2 hr × $90.02/hr) per 
respondent. The burden will involve 
becoming familiar with MIPS data 
submission requirements. We believe 
that the start-up cost for a clinician’s 
practice to review measure 
specifications is 7 hours, consisting of 3 
hours at $109.36/hr for a practice 
administrator, 1 hour at $202.86/hr for 
a clinician, 1 hour at $45.24/hr for an 
LPN/medical assistant, 1 hour at $90.02/ 
hr for a computer systems analyst, and 
1 hour at $38.00/hr for a billing clerk. 
We are not revising our currently 
approved per response burden 
estimates. 

The estimate for reviewing and 
incorporating measure specifications for 
the claims collection type is higher than 
that of QCDRs/Registries or eCQM 
collection types due to the more 
manual, and therefore, more 
burdensome nature of Medicare Part B 
claims measures. 

Considering both data submission and 
start-up requirements, the estimated 
time (per clinician) ranges from a 
minimum of 7.15 hours (0.15 hr + 7 hr) 
to a maximum of 14.2 hours (7.2 hr + 
7 hr). In this regard the total annual time 
ranges from 678,149 hours (7.15 hr × 
94,846 clinicians) to 1,346,813 hours 
(14.2 hr × 94,846 clinicians). The 
estimated annual cost (per clinician) 
ranges from $717.70 [(0.15 hr × $90.02/ 
hr) + (3 hr × $109.36/hr) + (1 hr × 
$90.02/hr) + (1 hr × $45.24/hr) + (1 hr 
× $38.00/hr + (1 hr × $202.86/hr)] to a 
maximum of $1,352.34 [(7.2 hr × 
$90.02/hr) + (3 hr × $109.36/hr) + (1 hr 
× $90.02/hr) + (1 hr × $45.24/hr) + (1 hr 
× $38.00/hr + (1 hr × $202.86/hr)]. The 
total annual cost ranges from a 
minimum of $68,071,259 (94,846 
clinicians × $717.70) to a maximum of 
$128,264,419 (94,846 clinicians × 
$1,352.34). 

Table 82 summarizes the range of 
total annual burden associated with 
clinicians submitting quality data via 
Medicare Part B claims. 
BILLING CODE 4120–01–P 

VerDate Sep<11>2014 20:11 Nov 14, 2019 Jkt 250001 PO 00000 Frm 00129 Fmt 4701 Sfmt 4700 E:\FR\FM\15NOR3.SGM 15NOR3kh
am

m
on

d 
on

 D
S

K
JM

1Z
7X

2P
R

O
D

 w
ith

 R
U

LE
S

3



63126 Federal Register / Vol. 84, No. 221 / Friday, November 15, 2019 / Rules and Regulations 

As shown in Table 83, using the 
unchanged currently approved per 
respondent burden estimates which 
range from $717.70 to $1,352.34, the 
decrease in number of respondents from 
257,260 to 94,846 results in a total 

adjustment of between ¥1,161,260 
hours (¥162,414 respondents × 7.15 hr/ 
respondent) at a cost of ¥$116,565,015 
(¥162,414 respondents × $717.70/ 
respondent) and ¥2,306,279 hours 
(¥162,414 respondents × 14.2 hr/ 

respondent) at a cost of ¥$219,639,598 
(¥162,414 respondents × $1,352.34/ 
respondent). For purposes of calculating 
total burden associated with the final 
rule as shown in Table 116, only the 
maximum burden is used. 

We received no public comments 
related to the burden estimates for 
submission of quality performance 
category data using the Medicare Part B 

claims collection type. The burden 
estimates have been updated from the 
CY 2020 PFS proposed rule (84 FR 

40858 through 40859) due to availability 
of updated data. 
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(4) Quality Data Submission by 
Individuals and Groups Using MIPS 
CQM and QCDR Collection Types 

This rule is not finalizing any new or 
revised collection of information 
requirements related to the MIPS CQM 
or QCDR collection types. However, we 
are making adjustments to our currently 
approved burden estimates based on 
more recent data. The requirements and 
burden will be submitted to OMB for 
approval under control number 0938– 
1314 (CMS–10621). 

As noted in Tables 78, 79, and 80, and 
based on 2018 MIPS performance period 
data, we assume that 391,430 clinicians 
will submit quality data as individuals 
or groups using MIPS CQM or QCDR 
collection types. Of these, we expect 
100,269 clinicians, as shown in Table 
79, will submit as individuals and 
10,949 groups and virtual groups, as 
shown in Table 80, are expected to 
submit on behalf of the remaining 
291,161 clinicians. This is a decrease of 
5,770 individuals and an increase of 397 
groups from the CY 2020 PFS proposed 
rule’s estimates of 106,039 individuals 
and 10,552 groups due to availability of 
more recent data (84 FR 40860). As 
previously stated, we assume clinicians 
in other practices (not small practices) 
who meet all of the following criteria 
will submit via the MIPS CQM 
collection type for the 2020 MIPS 
performance period because the 
Medicare Part B claims collection type 
will no longer be available as an option 

for collecting and reporting quality data: 
(1) Scored as individuals; (2) not 
facility-based; and (3) submitted quality 
data only via the Medicare Part B claims 
collection type in the 2018 MIPS 
performance period. As a result of this 
assumption and our use of more recent 
data, this rule is finalizing to adjust the 
number of QCDR and MIPS CQM 
respondents from 81,981 to 111,218 (an 
increase of 29,237). Given that the 
number of measures required is the 
same for clinicians and groups, we 
expect the burden to be the same for 
each respondent collecting data via 
MIPS CQM or QCDR, whether the 
clinician is participating in MIPS as an 
individual or group. 

Under the MIPS CQM and QCDR 
collection types, the individual 
clinician or group may either submit the 
quality measures data directly to us, log 
in and upload a file, or utilize a third- 
party intermediary to submit the data to 
us on the clinician’s or group’s behalf. 

We estimate that the burden 
associated with the QCDR collection 
type is similar to the burden associated 
with the MIPS CQM collection type; 
therefore, we discuss the burden for 
both together below. For MIPS CQM and 
QCDR collection types, we estimate an 
additional time for respondents 
(individual clinicians and groups) to 
become familiar with MIPS collection 
requirements and, in some cases, 
specialty measure sets and QCDR 
measures. Therefore, we believe that the 
burden for an individual clinician or 

group to review measure specifications 
and submit quality data total 9.083 
hours at $872.37 per individual 
clinician or group. This consists of 3 
hours at $90.02/hr for a computer 
systems analyst (or their equivalent) to 
submit quality data along with 2 hours 
at $109.36/hr for a practice 
administrator, 1 hour at $90.02/hr for a 
computer systems analyst, 1 hour at 
$45.24/hr for a LPN/medical assistant, 1 
hour at $38.00/hr for a billing clerk, and 
1 hour at $202.86/hr for a clinician to 
review measure specifications. 
Additionally, clinicians and groups who 
do not submit data directly will need to 
authorize or instruct the qualified 
registry or QCDR to submit quality 
measures’ results and numerator and 
denominator data on quality measures 
to us on their behalf. We estimate that 
the time and effort associated with 
authorizing or instructing the quality 
registry or QCDR to submit this data 
will be approximately 5 minutes (0.083 
hours) per clinician or group 
(respondent) for a cost of $7.50 (0.083 hr 
× $90.02/hr for a computer systems 
analyst). 

In aggregate, we estimate an annual 
burden of 1,010,193 hours (9.083 hr/ 
response × 111,218 groups plus 
clinicians submitting as individuals) at 
a cost of $97,023,431 (111,218 responses 
× $872.37/response). Based on these 
assumptions, we have estimated in 
Table 84 the burden for these 
submissions. 
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As shown in Table 85, using the 
unchanged currently approved per 
respondent burden estimate, the 

increase in number of respondents from 
81,981 to 111,218 results in a total 
increase of 265,560 hours (29,237 

respondents × 9.083 hr/respondent) at a 
cost of $25,505,530 (29,237 respondents 
× $872.37/respondent). 

We received no public comments 
related to the burden estimates for 
submission of quality performance 
category data using the MIPS CQM/ 
QCDR collection type. The burden 
estimates have been updated from the 

CY 2020 PFS proposed rule (84 FR 
40860 through 40861) due to availability 
of updated data. 

(5) Quality Data Submission by 
Clinicians and Groups: eCQM 
Collection Type 

This rule is not finalizing any new or 
revised collection of information 
requirements related to the eCQM 
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collection type. However, we are 
making adjustments to our currently 
approved burden estimates based on 
more recent data. The requirements and 
burden will be submitted to OMB for 
approval under control number 0938– 
1314 (CMS–10621). 

As noted in Tables 78, 79, and 80, 
based on 2018 MIPS performance period 
data, we assume that 254,469 clinicians 
will elect to use the eCQM collection 
type; 38,935 clinicians are expected to 
submit eCQMs as individuals; and 4,398 
groups and virtual groups are expected 
to submit eCQMs on behalf of the 
remaining 208,921 clinicians. This rule 
finalizes to adjust the number of eCQM 
respondents from 51,861 to 43,333 (a 
decrease of 8,528) based on more recent 
data. This is a decrease of 8,520 
individuals and an increase of 66 groups 
from the CY 2020 PFS proposed rule’s 
estimates of 47,455 individuals and 
4,332 groups due to availability of more 
recent data (84 FR 40861). We expect 
the burden to be the same for each 
respondent using the eCQM collection 
type, whether the clinician is 

participating in MIPS as an individual 
or group. 

Under the eCQM collection type, the 
individual clinician or group may either 
submit the quality measures data 
directly to us from their eCQM, log in 
and upload a file, or utilize a third-party 
intermediary to derive data from their 
CEHRT and submit it to us on the 
clinician’s or group’s behalf. 

To prepare for the eCQM collection 
type, the clinician or group must review 
the quality measures on which we will 
be accepting MIPS data extracted from 
eCQMs, select the appropriate quality 
measures, extract the necessary clinical 
data from their CEHRT, and submit the 
necessary data to the CMS-designated 
clinical data warehouse or use a health 
IT vendor to submit the data on behalf 
of the clinician or group. We assume the 
burden for collecting quality measures 
data via eCQM is similar for clinicians 
and groups who submit their data 
directly to us from their CEHRT and 
clinicians and groups who use a health 
IT vendor to submit the data on their 
behalf. This includes extracting the 

necessary clinical data from their 
CEHRT and submitting the necessary 
data to the CMS-designated clinical data 
warehouse. 

We estimate that it will take no more 
than 2 hours at $90.02/hr for a computer 
systems analyst to submit the actual 
data file. The burden will also involve 
becoming familiar with MIPS 
submission. In this regard, we estimate 
it will take 6 hours for a clinician or 
group to review measure specifications. 
Of that time, we estimate 2 hours at 
$109.36/hr for a practice administrator, 
1 hour at $202.86/hr for a clinician, 1 
hour at $90.02/hr for a computer 
systems analyst, 1 hour at $45.24/hr for 
an LPN/medical assistant, and 1 hour at 
$38.00/hr for a billing clerk. 

In aggregate we estimate an annual 
burden of 346,664 hours (8 hr × 43,333 
groups and clinicians submitting as 
individuals) at a cost of $33,577,875 
(43,333 responses × $774.88/response). 
Based on these assumptions, we have 
estimated in Table 86 the burden for 
these submissions. 

As shown in Table 87, using the 
unchanged currently approved per 

respondent burden estimate, the 
decrease in number of respondents from 

51,861 to 43,333 results in a total 
difference of ¥68,224 hours (¥8,528 
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respondents × 8 hr/respondent) at a cost of ¥$6,608,177 (¥8,528 respondents × 
$774.88/respondent). 

We received no public comments 
related to the burden estimates for 
submission of quality performance 
category data using the eCQM collection 
type. The burden estimates have been 
updated from the CY 2020 PFS 
proposed rule (84 FR 40861 through 
40862) due to availability of updated 
data. 

(6) Quality Data Submission via CMS 
Web Interface 

This rule is not finalizing any new or 
revised collection of information 
requirements related to submission of 
quality data via the CMS Web Interface. 
However, we are making adjustments to 
our currently approved burden 
estimates based on more recent data. 
The requirements and burden will be 
submitted to OMB for approval under 
control number 0938–1314 (CMS– 
10621). 

We assume that 104 groups will 
submit quality data via the CMS Web 

Interface based on the number of groups 
who completed 100 percent of reporting 
quality data via the Web Interface in the 
2018 MIPS performance period. This is 
a decrease of 182 groups from the 
currently approved number of 286 
groups provided in the CY 2019 PFS 
final rule (83 FR 60007) due to receipt 
of more current data. We estimate that 
46,473 clinicians will submit as part of 
groups via this method, a decrease of 
92,758 from our currently approved 
estimate of 139,231 clinicians. This is a 
decrease of 69,869 individuals from the 
CY 2020 PFS proposed rule’s estimate of 
116,342 individuals due to availability 
of more recent data (84 FR 40862). 

The burden associated with the group 
submission requirements is the time and 
effort associated with submitting data 
on a sample of the organization’s 
beneficiaries that is prepopulated in the 
CMS Web Interface. Our burden 
estimate for submission includes the 
time (61.67 hours) needed for each 

group to populate data fields in the web 
interface with information on 
approximately 248 eligible assigned 
Medicare beneficiaries and submit the 
data (we will partially pre-populate the 
CMS Web Interface with claims data 
from their Medicare Part A and Part B 
beneficiaries). The patient data either 
can be manually entered, uploaded into 
the CMS Web Interface via a standard 
file format, which can be populated by 
CEHRT, or submitted directly. Each 
group must provide data on 248 eligible 
assigned Medicare beneficiaries (or all 
eligible assigned Medicare beneficiaries 
if the pool of eligible assigned 
beneficiaries is less than 248) for each 
measure. In aggregate, we estimate an 
annual burden of 6,414 hours (104 
groups × 61.67 hr) at a cost of $577,359 
(6,414 hr × $90.02/hr). Based on the 
assumptions discussed in this section, 
Table 88 summarizes the burden for 
groups submitting to MIPS via the CMS 
Web Interface. 

As shown in Table 89, using our 
unchanged currently approved per 
respondent burden estimate, the 

decrease in number of respondents 
results in a total adjustment of ¥11,224 

hours (¥182 respondents × 61.67 hr) at 
¥$1,010,379 (¥11,224 hr × $90.02/hr). 
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We received no public comments 
related to the burden estimates for 
submission of quality performance 
category data using the CMS Web 
Interface. The burden estimates have 
been updated from the CY 2020 PFS 
proposed rule (84 FR 40862 through 
40863) due to availability of updated 
data. 

(7) Beneficiary Responses to CAHPS for 
MIPS Survey 

This rule is not finalizing any new or 
revised collection of information 
requirements or burden related to the 
CAHPS for MIPS survey. The CAHPS 
for MIPS survey requirements and 
burden are currently approved by OMB 
under control number 0938–1222 
(CMS–10450). Consequently, we are not 
making any MIPS survey vendor 
changes under that control number. 

(8) Group Registration for CMS Web 
Interface 

This rule is not finalizing any new or 
revised collection of information 
requirements related to the group 
registration for CMS Web Interface. 
However, we are adjusting our currently 
approved burden estimates based on 
more recent data. The adjusted burden 
will be submitted to OMB for approval 
under control number 0938–1314 
(CMS–10621). 

Groups interested in participating in 
MIPS using the CMS Web Interface for 
the first time must complete an online 
registration process. After first time 
registration, groups will only need to 
opt out if they are not going to continue 
to submit via the CMS Web Interface. In 
Table 90, we estimate that the 
registration process for groups under 
MIPS involves approximately 0.25 

hours at $90.02/hr for a computer 
systems analyst (or their equivalent) to 
register the group. 

In this rule, we are adjusting the 
number of respondents from 67 to 69 
based on more recent data; an increase 
of 18 from our estimate of 51 in the CY 
2020 PFS proposed rule (84 FR 40863). 
We assume that approximately 69 
groups will elect to use the CMS Web 
Interface for the first time during the 
2020 MIPS performance period based on 
the number of new registrations 
received during the CY 2019 registration 
period; an increase of 2 compared to the 
number of groups currently approved by 
OMB. As shown in Table 90, we 
estimate a burden of 17.25 hours (69 
new registrations × 0.25 hr/registration) 
at a cost of $1,553 (17.255 hr × $90.02/ 
hr). 

As shown in Table 91 using our 
unchanged currently approved per 
respondent burden estimates, the 

decrease in the number of groups 
registering to submit MIPS data via the 
CMS Web Interface results in an 

adjustment to the total time burden of 
0.5 hours at a cost of $45 (¥2 groups × 
0.25 hr × $90.02/hr). 
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We received no public comments 
related to the burden estimates for group 
registrations for the CMS Web Interface. 
The burden estimates have been 
updated from the CY 2020 PFS 
proposed rule (84 FR 40863 through 
40864) due to availability of updated 
data. 

(9) Group Registration for CAHPS for 
MIPS Survey 

This rule is not finalizing any new or 
revised collection of information 
requirements or burden related to the 
group registration for the CAHPS for 
MIPS Survey. The CAHPS for MIPS 
survey requirements and burden are 
currently approved by OMB under 
control number 0938–1222 (CMS– 
10450). Consequently, are not making 
any MIPS survey vendor changes under 
that control number. 

e. ICRs Regarding the Nomination of 
Quality Measures 

The requirements and burden 
associated with this data submission 
will be submitted to OMB for approval 
under control number 0938–1314 
(CMS–10621). 

Quality measures are selected 
annually through a call for quality 
measures under consideration, with a 
final list of quality measures being 
published in the Federal Register by 
November 1 of each year. Under section 
1848(q)(2)(D)(ii) of the Act, the 
Secretary must solicit a ‘‘Call for Quality 
Measures’’ each year. Specifically, the 
Secretary must request that eligible 
clinician organizations and other 
relevant stakeholders identify and 
submit quality measures to be 
considered for selection in the annual 
list of MIPS quality measures, as well as 
updates to the measures. Under section 
1848(q)(2)(D)(ii) of the Act, eligible 
clinician organizations are professional 
organizations as defined by nationally 
recognized specialty boards of 
certification or equivalent certification 
boards. 

As we described in the CY 2017 
Quality Payment Program final rule (81 
FR 77137), we will accept quality 
measures submissions at any time, but 
only measures submitted during the 
timeframe provided by us through the 
pre-rulemaking process of each year will 
be considered for inclusion in the 
annual list of MIPS quality measures for 
the performance period beginning 2 
years after the measure is submitted. 
This process is consistent with the pre- 
rulemaking process and the annual call 
for measures, which are further 
described at https://www.cms.gov/ 
Medicare/Quality-Initiatives-Patient- 
Assessment-Instruments/ 
QualityMeasures/Pre-Rule-Making.html. 

To identify and submit a quality 
measure, eligible clinician organizations 
and other relevant stakeholders use a 
one-page online form that requests 
information on background, a gap 
analysis which includes evidence for 
the measure, reliability, validity, 
endorsement and a summary which 
includes how the proposed measure 
relates to the Quality Payment Program 
and the rationale for the measure. In 
addition, proposed measures must be 
accompanied by a completed Peer 
Review Journal Article form. As 
discussed in section III.K.3.c.(1)(d)(i) of 
this rule, we are finalizing that 
beginning with the 2020 Call for 
Measures process, MIPS quality 
measure stewards will be required to 
link their MIPS quality measures to 
existing and related cost measures and 
improvement activities, as applicable 
and feasible. MIPS quality measure 
stewards will also be required to 
provide a rationale as to how they 
believe their measure correlates to other 
performance category measures and 
activities. We believe this will require 
approximately 0.6 hours at $109.36/hr 
for a practice administrator and 0.4 
hours at $202.86 for a clinician to 
research existing measures or activities 
and provide a rationale for the linkage 

to the new measure. We also estimate it 
will require 0.3 hours at $109.36/hr for 
a practice administrator to make a 
strategic decision to nominate and 
submit a measure and 0.2 hours at 
$202.86/hr for clinician review time. We 
recognize there is additional burden on 
respondents associated with 
development of a new quality measure 
beyond the 1.5 hour estimate (0.6 hr + 
0.4 hr + 0.3 hr + 0.2 hr) which only 
accounts for the time required for 
recordkeeping, reporting, and third- 
party disclosures associated with the 
policy; but we believe this estimate to 
be reasonable to nominate and submit a 
measure. The 1.5 hour estimate also 
assumes that submitters will have the 
necessary information to complete the 
nomination form readily available, 
which we believe is a reasonable 
assumption. Additionally, some 
submitters familiar with the process or 
who are submitting multiple measures 
may require significantly less time, 
while other submitters may require 
more if the opposite is true. 
Representing an average across all 
respondents based on our review of the 
nomination process, the information 
required to complete the nomination 
form, and the criteria required to 
nominate the measure, we believe the 
total estimate of 1.5 hours per measure 
to be reasonable and appropriate. 

As shown in Table 92, we estimate 
that 28 submissions will be received 
during the 2020 Call for Quality 
Measures based on the number of 
submissions received during the 2019 
Call for Quality Measures process; a 
decrease of 112 compared to the number 
of submissions currently approved by 
OMB (140 submissions). This is an 
increase of 2 from the CY 2020 PFS 
proposed rule due to availability of 
more recent data (84 FR 40865). In 
keeping with the focus on clinicians as 
the primary source for recommending 
new quality measures, we are using 
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practice administrators and clinician 
time for our burden estimates. 

Consistent with the CY 2017 Quality 
Payment Program final rule, we also 
estimate it will take 4 hours at $202.86/ 
hr for a clinician (or equivalent) to 
complete the Peer Review Journal 

Article Form (81 FR 77153 through 
77155). This assumes that measure 
information is available and testing is 
complete in order to have the necessary 
information to complete the form, 
which we believe is a reasonable 
assumption. 

As shown in Table 92, in aggregate we 
estimate an annual burden of 154 hours 
(28 submissions × 5.5 hr/submission) at 
a cost of $28,884 {28 submissions × [(0.9 
hr × $109.36/hr) + (4.6 hr × $202.86/ 
hr)}. 

Independent of the decrease in the 
number of new quality measures 
submitted for consideration, the 
increase in burden per nominated 
measure results in a difference of 140 
hours at a cost of $20,546 {140 

submissions × [(0.6 hr × $109.36/hr) + 
(0.4 hr × $202.86/hr)]}. The decrease in 
the number of new quality measures 
submitted results in an adjustment of 
¥616 hours at ¥$115,537 (¥112 
submissions × [(0.9 hr × $109.36/hr) + 

(4.6 hr × $202.86/hr)]). As shown in 
Table 93, in aggregate, the combine 
impact of these changes is ¥476 hours 
(140¥616) at a cost of ¥$94,991 
($20,546¥$115,537). 

We received no public comments 
related to the burden estimates for the 
Call for Quality Measures. The burden 
estimates have been updated from the 
CY 2020 PFS proposed rule (84 FR 
40864 through 40865) due to availability 
of updated data. 

f. ICRs Regarding Promoting 
Interoperability Data (§§ 414.1375 and 
414.1380) 

(1) Background 

For the 2020 MIPS performance 
period, clinicians and groups can 
submit Promoting Interoperability data 
through direct, log in and upload, or log 
in and attest submission types. We have 

worked to further align the Promoting 
Interoperability performance category 
with other MIPS performance 
categories. With the exception of 
submitters who elect to use the log in 
and attest submission type for the 
Promoting Interoperability performance 
category, which is not available for the 
quality performance category, we 
anticipate that individuals and groups 
will use the same data submission type 
for the both of these performance 
categories and that the clinicians, 
practice managers, and computer 
systems analysts involved in supporting 
the quality data submission will also 
support the Promoting Interoperability 
data submission process. In the 2019 

and prior MIPS performance periods, 
individuals and groups submitting data 
for the quality performance category via 
a qualified registry or QCDR that did not 
also support reporting of data for the 
Promoting Interoperability or 
improvement activity performance 
categories would be required to submit 
data for these performance categories 
using an alternate submission type. The 
finalized policies discussed in sections 
III.K.3.g.(3)(a)(i) and III.K.3.g.(4)(a)(i) of 
this rule requiring qualified registries 
and QCDRs to be able to submit data for 
the quality, improvement activities, and 
Promoting Interoperability performance 
categories will alleviate this issue. 
Hence, the following burden estimates 
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show only incremental hours required 
above and beyond the time already 
accounted for in the quality data 
submission process. Although this 
analysis assesses burden by 
performance category and submission 
type, we emphasize that MIPS is a 
consolidated program and submission 
analysis and decisions are expected to 
be made for the program as a whole. 

(2) Reweighting Applications for 
Promoting Interoperability and Other 
Performance Categories 

This rule is not finalizing any new or 
revised collection of information 
requirements related to the submission 
of reweighting applications for 
Promoting Interoperability and other 
performance categories. However, we 
are making adjustments to our currently 
approved burden estimates based on 
more recent data from the 2019 MIPS 
performance period. The adjusted 
burden estimates will be submitted to 
OMB for approval under control number 
0938–1314 (CMS–10621). 

As established in the CY 2017 and CY 
2018 Quality Payment Program final 
rules, MIPS eligible clinicians who meet 
the criteria for a significant hardship or 
other type of exception may submit an 
application requesting a zero percent 
weighting for the Promoting 
Interoperability performance category in 
the following circumstances: 
Insufficient internet connectivity, 
extreme and uncontrollable 
circumstances, lack of control over the 
availability of CEHRT, clinicians who 
are in a small practice, and decertified 
EHR technology (81 FR 77240 through 
77243 and 82 FR 53680 through 53686, 
respectively). In addition, in the CY 
2018 Quality Payment Program final 
rule, we established that MIPS eligible 
clinicians and groups citing extreme 
and uncontrollable circumstances may 
also apply for a reweighting of the 
quality, cost, and/or improvement 
activities performance categories (82 FR 
53783 through 53785). As discussed in 
section III.K.3.d.(2)(b)(ii)(A), we are 
finalizing, beginning with the 2018 
MIPS performance period and 2020 
MIPS payment year, to reweight the 
performance categories for a MIPS 
eligible clinician who we determine has 

data for a performance category that are 
inaccurate, unusable or otherwise 
compromised due to circumstances 
outside of the control of the clinician or 
its agents if we learn the relevant 
information prior to the beginning of the 
associated MIPS payment year. Because 
this is a new policy and we believe 
these occurrences are rare based on our 
experience, we are unable to estimate 
the number of clinicians, groups, or 
third party intermediaries that may 
contact us regarding a potential data 
issue. Similarly, the extent and source 
of documentation provided to us for 
each event may vary considerably. 
Therefore, we are not finalizing any 
changes to our currently approved 
burden estimates as a result of this 
policy. Respondents who apply for a 
reweighting for any of these 
performance categories have the option 
of applying for reweighting for the 
Promoting Interoperability performance 
category on the same online form. We 
assume that respondents applying for a 
reweighting of the Promoting 
Interoperability performance category 
due to extreme and uncontrollable 
circumstances will also request a 
reweighting of at least one of the other 
performance categories simultaneously 
and not submit multiple reweighting 
applications. 

Table 94 summarizes the burden for 
clinicians to apply for reweighting the 
Promoting Interoperability performance 
category to zero percent due to a 
significant hardship exception 
(including a significant hardship 
exception for small practices) or as a 
result of a decertification of an EHR. 
Based on the number of reweighting 
applications received for the 2018 MIPS 
performance period, we assume 30,472 
respondents (eligible clinicians or 
groups) will submit a request to 
reweight the Promoting Interoperability 
performance category to zero percent 
due to a significant hardship (including 
clinicians in small practices) or EHR 
decertification and an additional 148 
respondents will submit a request only 
to reweight one or more of the quality, 
cost, or improvement activity 
performance categories, for a total of 
30,620 reweighting applications 

submitted. This is an increase of 24,447 
from our estimate of 6,025 in the CY 
2020 PFS proposed rule due to 
availability of more recent data (84 FR 
40866). A significant portion of this 
increase is due to a data issue CMS was 
made aware of and is specific to a single 
third-party intermediary. While we do 
not anticipate similar data issues to 
occur in each performance period, we 
do believe future similar incidents may 
occur and are electing to use this data 
without adjustment to reflect this belief. 
Of our total respondent estimate of 
30,620, we estimate that 24,377 
respondents (eligible clinicians or 
groups) will submit a request for 
reweighting the Promoting 
Interoperability performance category to 
zero percent due to extreme and 
uncontrollable circumstances, 
insufficient internet connectivity, lack 
of control over the availability of 
CEHRT, or as a result of a decertification 
of an EHR. An additional 6,243 
respondents will submit a request for 
reweighting the Promoting 
Interoperability performance category to 
zero percent as a small practice 
experiencing a significant hardship. 

The application to request a 
reweighting to zero percent only for the 
Promoting Interoperability performance 
category is a short online form that 
requires identifying the type of hardship 
experienced or whether decertification 
of an EHR has occurred and a 
description of how the circumstances 
impair the clinician or group’s ability to 
submit Promoting Interoperability data, 
as well as some proof of circumstances 
beyond the clinician’s control. The 
application for reweighting of the 
quality, cost, Promoting Interoperability, 
and/or improvement activities 
performance categories due to extreme 
and uncontrollable circumstances 
requires the same information with the 
exception of there being only one option 
for the type of hardship experienced. 
We estimate it will take 0.25 hours at 
$90.02/hr for a computer system analyst 
to complete and submit the application. 
As shown in Table 94, we estimate an 
annual burden of 7,655 hours (30,620 
applications × 0.25 hr/application) at a 
cost of $689,103 (7,655 hr × $90.02/hr). 
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As shown in Table 95, using our 
unchanged currently approved per 
respondent burden estimate, the 

increased number of respondents results 
in a total adjustment of 6,145 hours 
(24,579 respondents × 0.25 hr/ 

respondent) and $553,150 (24,579 
respondents × $22.50/respondent). 

We received no public comments 
related to the burden estimates for 
reweighting applications for Promoting 
Interoperability and other performance 
categories. The burden estimates have 
been updated from the CY 2020 PFS 
proposed rule (84 FR 40866 through 
40867) due to availability of updated 
data. 

(3) Submitting Promoting 
Interoperability Data 

This rule is not finalizing any new or 
revised collection of information 
requirements related to the submission 
of Promoting Interoperability data. 
However, we are making adjustments to 
our currently approved burden 
estimates based on updated estimates of 
QPs and MIPS APMs for 2020 MIPS 
performance period. The adjusted 
burden estimates will be submitted to 
OMB for approval under control number 
0938–1314 (CMS–10621). 

A variety of organizations will submit 
Promoting Interoperability data on 
behalf of clinicians. Clinicians not 
participating in a MIPS APM may 
submit data as individuals or as part of 

a group. In the CY 2017 Quality 
Payment Program final rule (81 FR 
77258 through 77260, 77262 through 
77264) and CY 2019 PFS final rule (83 
FR 59822–59823), we established that 
eligible clinicians in MIPS APMs 
(including the Shared Savings Program) 
may report for the Promoting 
Interoperability performance category as 
an APM Entity group, individuals, or a 
group. 

As shown in Table 96, based on data 
from the 2018 MIPS performance 
period, we estimate that a total of 74,281 
respondents consisting of 59,865 
individual MIPS eligible clinicians and 
14,416 groups and virtual groups will 
submit Promoting Interoperability data; 
this is an adjustment to the number of 
respondents from 93,869 to 74,281 (a 
decrease of 19,588) based on more 
recent data. This is a decrease of 21,493 
individuals and an increase of 1,911 
groups from the CY 2020 PFS proposed 
rule’s estimates of 81,358 individuals 
and 12,505 groups also due to 
availability of more recent data (84 FR 
40868). In the CY 2017 and CY 2018 
Quality Payment Program final rules, 

the CY 2019 PFS final rule, the CY 2020 
PFS proposed rule, we were required to 
adjust our respondent estimates to 
account for MIPS eligible clinicians who 
we assumed would respond as 
participants in a virtual group. Because 
we are now able to base our respondent 
estimates on data from the 2018 MIPS 
performance period, which was the first 
performance period in which clinicians 
could submit as participants in a virtual 
group, we are no longer making the 
adjustment for virtual group 
participation. 

Because our respondent estimates are 
based on the number of actual 
submissions received for the Promoting 
Interoperability performance category, it 
is not necessary to account for policies 
adopted in the CY 2017 Quality 
Payment Program final rule regarding 
reweighting, which state that if a 
clinician submits Promoting 
Interoperability data, they will be scored 
and the performance category will not 
be reweighted (81 FR 77238–77245). 
This approach is identical to the 
approach we used in the CY 2019 PFS 
final rule (83 FR 60013 through 60014); 
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however, we failed to state the 
distinction in that final rule that we no 
longer need to make modifications to 
our estimates due to the use of actual 
MIPS submission data. As established in 
the CY 2017 and CY 2018 Quality 
Payment Program final rules and the CY 
2019 PFS final rule, certain MIPS 
eligible clinicians will be eligible for 
automatic reweighting of the Promoting 
Interoperability performance category to 
zero percent, including MIPS eligible 
clinicians that are hospital-based, 
ambulatory surgical center-based, non- 
patient facing clinicians, physician 
assistants, nurse practitioners, clinician 
nurse specialists, certified registered 
nurse anesthetists, physical therapists; 
occupational therapists; qualified 
speech-language pathologists or 
qualified audiologist; clinical 
psychologists; and registered dieticians 
or nutrition professionals (81 FR 77238 
through 77245, 82 FR 53680 through 
53687, and 83 FR 59819 through 59820, 
respectively). For the same reasons 
discussed above regarding our use of 
data reflecting the actual number of 
Promoting Interoperability data 
submissions received, these estimates 
already account for the reweighting 
policies in the CY 2017 and CY 2018 
Quality Payment Program final rules, 
including exceptions for MIPS eligible 
clinicians who have experienced a 
significant hardship (including 
clinicians who are in small practices), as 
well as exceptions due to decertification 
of an EHR (81 FR 77240 through 77243 
and 82 FR 53680 through 53686). 

In section III.K.3.c.(4)(f)(iii) of this 
rule, we are finalizing to revise the 
definition of a hospital-based MIPS 
eligible clinician under § 414.1305 to 
include groups and virtual groups. We 
are finalizing that, beginning with the 
2022 MIPS payment year, a hospital- 
based MIPS eligible clinician under 
§ 414.1305 means an individual MIPS 
eligible clinician who furnishes 75 
percent or more of his or her covered 

professional services in an inpatient 
hospital, on-campus outpatient hospital, 
off campus outpatient hospital, or 
emergency room setting based on claims 
for the MIPS determination period, and 
a group or virtual group provided that 
more than 75 percent of the NPIs billing 
under the group’s TIN or virtual group’s 
TINs, as applicable, meet the definition 
of a hospital-based individual MIPS 
eligible clinician during the MIPS 
determination period. We are also 
finalizing to revise § 414.1380(c)(2)(iii) 
to specify that for the Promoting 
Interoperability performance category to 
be reweighted for a MIPS eligible 
clinician who elects to participate in 
MIPS as part of a group or virtual group, 
all of the MIPS eligible clinicians in the 
group or virtual group must qualify for 
reweighting, or the group or virtual 
group must meet the finalized revised 
definition of a hospital-based MIPS 
eligible clinician or the definition of a 
non-patient facing MIPS eligible 
clinician as defined in § 414.1305. We 
believe these policies could result in a 
decrease in the number of data 
submissions for the Promoting 
Interoperability performance category, 
but we do not currently have the data 
necessary to determine how many 
groups would elect to forego 
submission. As additional information 
becomes available in future years, we 
will revisit the impact of this policy and 
adjust our burden estimates accordingly. 

As discussed in section 
III.K.3.c.(4)(d)(i)(B) of this rule, we are 
finalizing to allow clinicians to satisfy 
the optional bonus Query of PDMP 
measure by submitting a ‘‘yes/no’’ 
attestation, rather than reporting a 
numerator and denominator. In the CY 
2019 PFS final rule, we updated our 
burden assumptions from 3 hours to 
2.67 hours to reflect the change from 5 
base measures, 9 performance measures, 
and 4 bonus measures to the reporting 
of 4 base measures (83 FR 60013 
through 60014). Due to a lack of data 

regarding the number of health care 
providers who would submit data for 
bonus Promoting Interoperability 
measures, we have consistently been 
unable to estimate burden related to the 
reporting of bonus measures and are 
therefore unable to account for any 
change in burden due to the proposed 
change to a ‘‘yes/no’’ attestation for the 
Query of PDMP measure. If we have 
better data in the future, we may 
reassess our burden assumptions and 
whether we can reasonably quantify the 
burden associated with the reporting of 
bonus measures. 

We assume that MIPS eligible 
clinicians scored under the APM 
scoring standard, as described in section 
III.K.3.c.(5) of this rule, will continue to 
submit Promoting Interoperability data 
the same as in 2018. Each MIPS eligible 
clinician in an APM Entity reports data 
for the Promoting Interoperability 
performance category through either 
their group TIN or individual reporting. 
Sections 1899 and 1115A of the Act (42 
U.S.C. 1395jjj and 42 U.S.C. 1315a, 
respectively) state that the Shared 
Savings Program and the testing, 
evaluation, and expansion of Innovation 
Center models are not subject to the 
PRA. However, in the CY 2019 PFS final 
rule, we established that MIPS eligible 
clinicians who participate in the Shared 
Savings Program are no longer limited 
to reporting for the Promoting 
Interoperability performance category 
through their ACO participant TIN (83 
FR 59822–59823). Burden estimates for 
this final rule assume group TIN-level 
reporting as we believe this is the most 
reasonable assumption for the Shared 
Savings Program, which requires that 
ACOs include full TINs as ACO 
participants. As we receive updated 
information which reflects the actual 
number of Promoting Interoperability 
data submissions submitted by Shared 
Savings Program ACO participants, we 
will update our burden estimates 
accordingly. 

TABLE 96—ESTIMATED NUMBER OF RESPONDENTS TO SUBMIT PROMOTING INTEROPERABILITY PERFORMANCE DATA ON 
BEHALF OF CLINICIANS 

Number of 
respondents 

Number of individual clinicians to submit Promoting Interoperability (a) ............................................................................................ 59,865 
Number of groups to submit Promoting Interoperability (b) ................................................................................................................ 14,416 
Total Respondents in 2020 MIPS performance period (CY 2020 Final Rule) (c) = (a) + (b) ............................................................ 74,281 
* Total Respondents in 2019 MIPS performance period (CY 2019 Final Rule) (d) ............................................................................ 93,869 
Difference (e) = (c)¥(d) ...................................................................................................................................................................... ¥19,588 

We estimate the time required for an 
individual or group to submit Promoting 
Interoperability data to be 2.67 hours. 
As previously discussed, we are 

finalizing changes to § 414.1400(a)(2) to 
state that beginning with the 2023 MIPS 
payment year, QCDRs and qualified 
registries must be able to submit data for 

all the MIPS performance categories 
identified in the regulation. Based on 
our review of 2019 qualified registries 
and QCDRs, we have determined that 70 
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percent and 72 percent of these vendors, 
respectively, are already able to submit 
data for these performance categories. 
For clinicians who currently utilize 
qualified registries or QCDRs that have 
not previously offered the ability to 
report Promoting Interoperability or 
improvement activity data, we believe 
this will result in a reduction of burden 
as it will simplify MIPS reporting. In 
order to estimate the impact on 
reporting burden, we would need to 
correlate the specific individual 
clinicians and groups who submitted 

quality performance category data via 
the MIPS CQM/QCDR collection type 
that are required to report data for both 
the quality and Promoting 
Interoperability performance categories 
with the specific qualified registries or 
QCDRs that are affected by this 
proposal. Currently, we do not have the 
necessary information to perform this 
correlation and are therefore unable to 
estimate the resulting impact on burden. 
If data becomes available in the future 
which enables us to perform this 

analysis, we will update our burden 
estimates at that time. 

As shown in Table 97, the total 
burden estimate for submission of data 
on the specified Promoting 
Interoperability objectives and measures 
is estimated to be 198,083 hours (74,281 
respondents × 2.67 incremental hours 
for a computer analyst’s time above and 
beyond the clinician, practice manager, 
and computer system’s analyst time 
required to submit quality data) at a cost 
of $17,831,402 (198,083 hr × $90.02/hr). 

As shown in Table 98, using our 
unchanged currently approved per 
respondent burden estimate, the 

decrease in number of respondents 
results in a total adjustment of ¥52,235 
hours (¥19,588 respondents × 2.67 hr/ 

respondent) at a cost of ¥$4,702,165 
(¥52,235 hr × $90.02/hr). 

We received no public comments 
related to the burden estimates for 
submission of data for the Promoting 
Interoperability performance category. 
The burden estimates have been 
updated from the CY 2020 PFS 
proposed rule (84 FR 40867 through 
40869) due to availability of updated 
data. 

g. ICRs Regarding the Nomination of 
Promoting Interoperability (PI) 
Measures 

This rule is not finalizing any new or 
revised collection of information 
requirements related to the nomination 
of Promoting Interoperability measures. 
However, we are making adjustment to 
our currently approved burden 
estimates based on data from the 2019 
MIPS performance period. The adjusted 
burden estimates will be submitted to 
OMB for approval under control number 
0938–1314 (CMS–10621). 

Consistent with our requests for 
stakeholder input on quality measures 
and improvement activities, we also 
requested potential measures for the 
Promoting Interoperability performance 
category that measure patient outcomes, 
emphasize patient safety, support 
improvement activities and the quality 
performance category, and build on the 
advanced use of CEHRT using 2015 
Edition standards and certification 
criteria. Promoting Interoperability 
measures may be submitted via the Call 
for Promoting Interoperability 
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Performance Category Measures 
Submission Form that includes the 
measure description, measure type (if 
applicable), reporting requirement, and 
CEHRT functionality used (if 
applicable). This rule does not propose 
any changes to that form. 

We estimate 10 proposals will be 
submitted for new Promoting 
Interoperability measures, based on the 
number of proposals submitted during 

the CY 2019 nomination period. This is 
a decrease of 37 from the estimate 
currently approved by OMB (47 
proposals) under the aforementioned 
control number and a decrease of 18 
from the 28 proposals estimated in the 
CY 2020 PFS proposed rule due to 
availability of more recent data (84 FR 
40869). We estimate it will take 0.5 
hours per organization to submit an 
activity to us, consisting of 0.3 hours at 

$109.36/hr for a practice administrator 
to make a strategic decision to nominate 
that activity and submit an activity to us 
via email and 0.2 hours at $202.86/hr 
for a clinician to review the nomination. 
As shown in Table 99, we estimate an 
annual burden of 5 hours (10 proposals 
× 0.5 hr/response) at a cost of $734 (10 
× [(0.3 h × $109.36/hr) + (0.2 hr × 
$202.86/hr)]. 

As shown in Table 100, using our 
unchanged currently approved per 
respondent burden estimate, the 

decrease in the number of respondents 
results in an adjustment of ¥18.5 hours 

at a cost of ¥$2,715 (¥37 respondents 
× 0.5 hr × $73.38 per respondent). 

BILLING CODE 4120–01–C 

We received no public comments 
related to the burden estimates for the 
Call for Promoting Interoperability 
measures. The burden estimates have 
been updated from the CY 2020 PFS 
proposed rule (84 FR 40869 through 
40870) due to availability of updated 
data. 

h. ICRs Regarding Improvement 
Activities Submission (§§ 414.1305, 
414.1355, 414.1360, and 414.1365) 

This rule is not finalizing any new or 
revised collection of information 
requirements related to the submission 
of Improvement Activities data. 
However, we are making adjustments to 
our currently approved burden 

estimates based on more recent data. 
The adjusted burden will be submitted 
to OMB for approval under control 
number 0938–1314 (CMS–10621). 

As discussed in section 
III.K.3.c.(3)(d)(iii) of this rule, after 
consideration of comments received, we 
are modifying our final policy to state 
that beginning with the 2020 MIPS 
performance period and for future years, 
each improvement activity for which 
groups and virtual groups submit a 
‘‘yes’’ response must be performed by at 
least 50 percent of the NPIs billing 
under the group’s TIN or virtual group’s 
TINs, as applicable; and the NPIs must 
perform the same activity during a 
continuous 90-day period within the 
same performance year. Because eligible 

clinicians attest to improvement 
activities at the group level, there is no 
impact on reporting burden as a result 
of this policy. 

As previously discussed, beginning 
with the 2023 MIPS payment year and 
for future years, we are finalizing to 
require QCDRs and qualified registries 
be able to submit data for three 
performance categories: Quality, 
improvement activities, and Promoting 
Interoperability; our discussion of 
burden for submitting Promoting 
Interoperability data in section 
VI.B.7.f.(3) noted our inability to 
account for the reduction in burden 
associated with the proposal. Consistent 
with our decision not to change our per 
respondent burden estimate to submit 
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Promoting Interoperability data, we are 
not changing our per respondent burden 
estimate to submit improvement activity 
data as a result of this policy. 

Furthermore, as discussed in section 
III.K.3.c.(3)(e)(i) of this rule, we are 
finalizing to establish removal factors to 
consider when proposing to remove 
improvement activities from the 
Inventory. However, we do not believe 
this will affect reporting burden, 
because respondents will still be 
required to submit the same number of 
improvement activities and this policy 
will not require respondents to submit 
any additional information. We are also 
finalizing for the CY 2020 performance 
period and future years to: Add 2 new 
improvement activities, modify 7 
existing improvement activities, and 
remove 15 existing improvement 
activities. Because MIPS eligible 
clinicians are still required to submit 
the same number of activities, we do not 
expect these proposals to affect our 
currently approved burden estimates. In 
addition, in order for an eligible 
clinician or group to receive credit for 
being a patient-centered medical home 
or comparable specialty practice, the 
eligible clinician or group must attest in 
the same manner as any other 
improvement activity. In In section 
III.K.3.c.(3)(d)(iii) of this final rule, we 
are also finalizing: (1) To modify the 
definition of rural area; (2) to update 
§ 414.1380(b)(3)(ii)(A) and (C) remove 
the reference to the four listed 
accreditation organizations to be 
recognized as patient-centered medical 
homes and removing the reference to 
the specific accrediting organization for 
comparable specialty practices; and (3) 
to conclude and remove the CMS Study 
on Factors Associated with Reporting 
Quality Measures. Because these 
policies neither impact the number of 
respondents nor the time to submit data 
for the improvement activities 
performance category, we have made no 
associated changes to our burden 
estimate. We discuss the cost reduction 
associated with concluding the CMS 
Study on Factors Associated with 
Reporting Quality Measures in section 
VII.F.10.d of this final rule 

While these finalized policies do not 
add additional reporting burden, we 
have adjusted our currently approved 
burden estimates based on more recent 
data. The adjusted burden will be 
submitted to OMB for approval under 
control number 0938–1314 (CMS– 
10621). 

The CY 2018 Quality Payment 
Program final rule provides: (1) That for 
activities that are performed for at least 
a continuous 90 days during the 
performance period, MIPS eligible 

clinicians must submit a ‘‘yes’’ response 
for activities within the Improvement 
Activities Inventory (82 FR 53651); (2) 
that the term ‘‘recognized’’ is accepted 
as equivalent to the term ‘‘certified’’ 
when referring to the requirements for a 
patient-centered medical home to 
receive full credit for the improvement 
activities performance category for MIPS 
(82 FR 53649); and (3) that for the 2020 
MIPS payment year and future years, to 
receive full credit as a certified or 
recognized patient-centered medical 
home or comparable specialty practice, 
at least 50 percent of the practice sites 
within the TIN must be recognized as a 
patient-centered medical home or 
comparable specialty practice (82 FR 
53655). 

In the CY 2017 Quality Payment 
Program final rule, we described how 
we determine MIPS APM scores (81 FR 
77185). We compare the requirements of 
the specific MIPS APM with the list of 
activities in the Improvement Activities 
Inventory and score those activities in 
the same manner that they are otherwise 
scored for MIPS eligible clinicians (81 
FR 77817 through 77831). If, based on 
our assessment, the MIPS APM does not 
receive the maximum improvement 
activities performance category score, 
then the APM Entity can submit 
additional improvement activities. We 
anticipate that MIPS APMs in the 2020 
MIPS performance period will not need 
to submit additional improvement 
activities as the models will already 
meet the maximum improvement 
activities performance category score. 

A variety of organizations and in 
some cases, individual clinicians, will 
submit improvement activity 
performance category data. For 
clinicians who are not part of APMs, we 
assume that clinicians submitting 
quality data as part of a group through 
direct, log in and upload submission 
types, and CMS Web Interface will also 
submit improvement activities data. In 
the 2019 and prior MIPS performance 
periods, individuals and groups 
submitting data for the quality 
performance category through a MIPS 
CQM or QCDR that did not also support 
reporting of data for the Promoting 
Interoperability or improvement activity 
performance categories would be 
required to submit data for these 
performance categories using an 
alternate submission type, the finalized 
policies discussed in sections 
III.K.3.g.(3)(a)(i) and III.K.3.g.(4)(a)(i) of 
this rule requiring qualified registries 
and QCDRs to be able to submit data for 
all three of the MIPS performance 
categories identified in § 414.1400(a)(2) 
will help to alleviate this issue. As 
finalized in the CY 2017 Quality 

Payment Program final rule (81 FR 
77264), APM Entities only need to 
report improvement activities data if the 
CMS-assigned improvement activities 
score is below the maximum 
improvement activities score. Our CY 
2018 Quality Payment Program final 
rule burden estimates assumed that all 
APM Entities will receive the maximum 
CMS-assigned improvement activities 
score (82 FR 53921 through 53922). 

As represented in Table 101, based on 
2018 MIPS performance period data, we 
estimate that a total of 103,813 
respondents consisting of 86,935 
individual clinicians and 16,878 groups 
will submit improvement activities 
during the 2020 MIPS performance 
period; this is an adjustment to the 
number of respondents from 136,004 to 
103,813 (a decrease of 32,191) based on 
more recent data. This is a decrease of 
15,819 individuals and an increase of 
1,117 groups from the estimates of 
102,754 individuals and 15,761 groups 
provided in the CY 2020 PFS proposed 
rule due to availability of more recent 
data (84 FR 40871). In the CY 2017 and 
CY 2018 Quality Payment Program final 
rules, the CY 2019 PFS final rule, the 
CY 2020 PFS proposed rule, we were 
required to adjust our respondent 
estimates to account for MIPS eligible 
clinicians who we assumed would 
respond as participants in a virtual 
group. Because we are now able to base 
our respondent estimates on data from 
the 2018 MIPS performance period, 
which was the first performance period 
in which clinicians could submit as 
participants in a virtual group, we are 
no longer making the adjustment for 
virtual group participation. In addition, 
as previously discussed regarding our 
estimate of clinicians and groups 
submitting data for the quality and 
Promoting Interoperability performance 
categories, we have updated our 
estimates for the number of clinicians 
and groups that will submit 
improvement activities data based on 
projections of the number of eligible 
clinicians that were not QPs or members 
of an APM in the 2018 MIPS 
performance period but will be in the 
2020 MIPS performance period, and 
will therefore not be required to submit 
improvement activities data. 

Our burden estimates assume there 
will be no improvement activities 
burden for MIPS APM participants. We 
will assign the improvement activities 
performance category score at the APM 
Entity level. We also assume that the 
MIPS APM models for the 2020 MIPS 
performance period will qualify for the 
maximum improvement activities 
performance category score and, as 
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such, APM Entities will not submit any 
additional improvement activities. 

Consistent with the CY 2019 PFS final 
rule, we estimate that the per response 
time required per individual or group is 
5 minutes at $90.02/hr for a computer 
system analyst to submit by logging in 

and manually attesting that certain 
activities were performed in the form 
and manner specified by CMS with a set 
of authenticated credentials (83 FR 
60016). 

As shown in Table 102, we estimate 
an annual burden of 8,651 hours 
(103,813 responses × 5 minutes/60) at a 
cost of $778,771 (8,651 hr × $90.02/hr). 

As shown in Table 103, using our 
unchanged currently approved per 
respondent burden estimate, the 

decrease in the number of respondents 
results in an adjustment of ¥2,683 
hours (¥32,191 responses × 5 minutes/ 

60) at a cost of ¥$241,486 (¥2,683 hr 
$90.02/hr). 

We received no public comments 
related to the burden estimates for 
submission of data for the Improvement 

Activities performance category. The 
burden estimates have been updated 
from the CY 2020 PFS proposed rule (84 

FR 40870 through 40872) due to 
availability of updated data. 
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i. ICRs Regarding the Nomination of 
Improvement Activities (§ 414.1360) 

This rule is not finalizing any new or 
revised reporting, recordkeeping, or 
third-party disclosure requirements 
related to the nomination of 
improvement activities. However, we 
are making adjustments to our currently 
approved burden estimates based on 
data from the 2019 MIPS performance 
period. The adjusted burden estimates 
will be submitted to OMB for approval 
under control number 0938–1314 
(CMS–10621). 

In the CY 2018 Quality Payment 
Program final rule, for the 2018 and 
future MIPS performance periods, 

stakeholders were provided an 
opportunity to propose new activities 
formally via the Annual Call for 
Activities nomination form that was 
posted on the CMS website (82 FR 
53657). The 2019 Annual Call for 
Activities lasted from February 1, 2019 
through July 1, 2019, during which we 
received 31 nominations of new or 
modified activities which will be 
evaluated for the Improvement 
Activities Under Consideration (IAUC) 
list for possible inclusion in the CY 
2020 Improvement Activities Inventory. 
Based on the number of improvement 
activity nominations received in the CY 
2019 Annual Call for Activities, we 
estimate that we will receive 31 

nominations for the 2020 Annual Call 
for Activities, which is a decrease of 94 
from the 125 nominations currently 
approved by OMB and a decrease of 97 
from the estimate of 128 provided in the 
CY 2020 PFS proposed rule (84 FR 
40872). 

We estimate 1.2 hours at $109.36/hr 
for a practice administrator or 
equivalent to make a strategic decision 
to nominate and submit that activity 
and 0.8 hours at $202.86/hr for a 
clinician’s review. As shown in Table 
104, we estimate an annual burden of 62 
hours (31 nominations × 2 hr/ 
nomination) at a cost of $9,099 (31 × 
[(1.2 hr × $109.36/hr) + (0.8 hr × 
$202.86/hr)]). 

As shown in Table 105, using our 
unchanged currently approved per 
respondent burden estimate, the 

decrease in the number of nominations 
results in an adjustment of ¥188 hours 
at a cost of ¥$27,591 {¥94 activities × 

[(1.2 hr × $109.36/hr) + (0.8 hr × 
$202.86/hr)]}. 

We received no public comments 
related to the burden estimates for 
nomination of Improvement Activities. 
The burden estimates have been 
updated from the CY 2020 PFS 
proposed rule (84 FR 40872 through 
40873) due to availability of updated 
data. 

j. ICRs Regarding the Cost Performance 
Category (§ 414.1350) 

The cost performance category relies 
on administrative claims data. The 
Medicare Parts A and B claims 
submission process (OMB control 
number 0938–1197; CMS–1500 and 
CMS–1490S) is used to collect data on 
cost measures from MIPS eligible 
clinicians. MIPS eligible clinicians are 

not required to provide any 
documentation by CD or hardcopy, 
including for the 10 episode-based 
measures we are finalizing to include in 
the cost performance category as 
discussed in section III.K.3.c.(2)(b)(iii) 
of this rule. Moreover, the provisions of 
this final rule do not result in the need 
to add or revise or delete any claims 
data fields. Therefore, we are not 
finalizing any new or revised collection 
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of information requirements or burden 
for MIPS eligible clinicians resulting 
from the cost performance category. 

k. Quality Payment Program ICRs 
Regarding Partial QP Elections 
(§§ 414.1310(b)(ii) and 414.1430) 

This rule is not finalizing any new or 
revised collection of information 
requirements related to the Partial QP 
Elections to participate in MIPS as a 
MIPS eligible clinician. However, we 
are making adjustments to our currently 
approved burden estimates based on 
updated projections for the 2020 MIPS 
performance period. The adjusted 
burden will be submitted to OMB for 

approval under control number 0938– 
1314 (CMS–10621). 

In section III.K.4.d.(2)(b), we are 
finalizing that, beginning for eligible 
clinicians who become Partial QPs in 
the 2021 MIPS performance period, 
Partial QP status will only apply to the 
TIN/NPI combination through which 
Partial QP status is attained. Any Partial 
QP election will only apply to TIN/NPI 
combination through which Partial QP 
status is attained so that an eligible 
clinician who is a Partial QP for only 
one TIN/NPI combination may still 
report under MIPS for other TIN/NPI 
combinations. 

As shown in Table 106, based on our 
predictive QP analysis for the 2020 QP 

performance period, which accounts for 
the increase in QP and Partial QP 
thresholds, we estimate that 12 APM 
Entities and 2,010 eligible clinicians 
will make the election to participate as 
a Partial QP in MIPS representing 
approximately 15,500 Partial QPs, an 
increase of 1,941 from the 81 elections 
currently approved by OMB under the 
aforementioned control number. We 
estimate it will take the APM Entity 
representative or eligible clinician 15 
minutes (0.25 hr) to make this election. 
In aggregate, we estimate an annual 
burden of 505.5 hours (2,022 
respondents × 0.25 hr/election) at a cost 
of $45,080 (505.5 hours × $90.02/hr). 

As shown in Table 107, using our 
unchanged currently approved per 
respondent burden estimate, the 

increase in the number of Partial QP 
elections results in an adjustment of 

485.25 (1,941 elections × 0.25hr) at a 
cost of $43,682 (485.25 hr × $90.02/hr). 

We received no public comments 
related to the burden estimates for 
Partial QP election. The burden 
estimates have been updated from the 
CY 2020 PFS proposed rule (84 FR 
40873 through 40874) due to availability 
of updated data. 

l. ICRs Regarding Other Payer Advanced 
APM Determinations: Payer-Initiated 
Process (§ 414.1445) and Eligible 
Clinician Initiated Process (§ 414.1445) 

As indicated below, the finalized 
requirements and burden discussed 

under this section will be submitted to 
OMB for approval under control number 
0938–1314 (CMS–10621). 

(1) Payer Initiated Process (§ 414.1445) 

This rule is not finalizing any new or 
revised collection of information 
requirements related to the Payer- 
Initiated Process. However, we are 
making adjustments to our currently 
approved burden estimates based on 
updated projections for the 2020 MIPS 
performance period. As mentioned 

above, the adjusted burden will be 
submitted to OMB for approval. 

As shown in Table 108, based on the 
actual number of requests received in 
the 2018 QP performance period, we 
estimate that in CY 2020 for the 2021 
QP performance period 110 payer- 
initiated requests for Other Payer 
Advanced APM determinations will be 
submitted (10 Medicaid payers, 50 
Medicare Advantage Organizations, and 
50 remaining other payers), a decrease 
of 105 from the 215 total requests 
currently approved by OMB under the 
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aforementioned control number. We 
estimate it will take 10 hours at $90.02/ 
hr for a computer system analyst per 

arrangement submission. In aggregate, 
we estimate an annual burden of 1,100 
hours (110 submissions × 10 hr/ 

submission) at a cost of $99,022 (1,100 
hr × $90.02/hr). 

As shown in Table 109, using our 
unchanged currently approved per 
respondent burden estimate, the 

decrease in the number of payer- 
initiated requests from 215 to 110 
results in an adjustment of ¥1,050 

hours (¥105 requests × 10 hr) at a cost 
of ¥$94,521 (¥1,050 hr × $90.02/hr). 

We received no public comments 
related to the burden estimates for the 
Other Payer Advanced APM 
Identification Determinations: Payer- 
Initiated Process. The burden estimates 
have been updated from the CY 2020 
PFS proposed rule (84 FR 40874) due to 
availability of updated data. 

(2) Eligible Clinician Initiated Process 
(§ 414.1445) 

This rule is not finalizing any new or 
revised collection of information 
requirements or burden related to the 
Eligible-Clinician Initiated Process. The 
requirements and burden are currently 
approved by OMB under control 
number 0938–1314 (CMS–10621). 
Consequently, we are not making any 
changes to the eligible clinician 
initiated process under that control 
number. 

(3) Submission of Data for QP 
Determinations Under the All-Payer 
Combination Option (§ 414.1440) 

This rule is not finalizing any new or 
revised collection of information 
requirements related to the Submission 
of Data for QP Determinations under the 
All-Payer Combination Option. 
However, we are making adjustments to 
our currently approved burden 
estimates based on updated projections 
for the 2020 MIPS performance period. 
The adjusted burden will be submitted 
to OMB for approval under control 
number 0938–1314 (CMS–10621). 

The CY 2017 Quality Payment 
Program final rule provided that either 
APM Entities or individual eligible 
clinicians must submit by a date and in 
a manner determined by us: (1) Payment 
arrangement information necessary to 
assess whether each other payer 
arrangement is an Other Payer 
Advanced APM, including information 
on financial risk arrangements, use of 
CEHRT, and payment tied to quality 

measures; (2) for each payment 
arrangement, the amounts of payments 
for services furnished through the 
arrangement, the total payments from 
the payer, the numbers of patients 
furnished any service through the 
arrangement (that is, patients for whom 
the eligible clinician is at risk if actual 
expenditures exceed expected 
expenditures), and (3) the total number 
of patients furnished any service 
through the arrangement (81 FR 77480). 
The rule also specified that if we do not 
receive sufficient information to 
complete our evaluation of another 
payer arrangement and to make QP 
determinations for an eligible clinician 
using the All-Payer Combination 
Option, we will not assess the eligible 
clinicians under the All-Payer 
Combination Option (81 FR 77480). 

In the CY 2018 Quality Payment 
Program final rule, we explained that in 
order for us to make QP determinations 
under the All-Payer Combination 
Option using either the payment 
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amount or patient count method, we 
will need to receive all of the payment 
amount and patient count information: 
(1) Attributable to the eligible clinician 
or APM Entity through every Other 
Payer Advanced APM; and (2) for all 
other payments or patients, except from 
excluded payers, made or attributed to 
the eligible clinician during the QP 
performance period (82 FR 53885). We 
also finalized that eligible clinicians and 
APM Entities will not need to submit 
Medicare payment or patient 
information for QP determinations 
under the All-Payer Combination 
Option (82 FR 53885). 

The CY 2018 Quality Payment 
Program final rule also noted that we 
will need this payment amount and 
patient count information for the 
periods January 1 through March 31, 
January 1 through June 30, and January 
1 through August 31 (82 FR 53885). We 
noted that the timing may be 
challenging for APM Entities or eligible 
clinicians to submit information for the 
August 31 snapshot date. If we receive 
information for either the March 31 or 
June 30 snapshots, but not the August 
31 snapshot, we will use that 
information to make QP determinations 
under the All-Payer Combination 
Option. This payment amount and 
patient count information is to be 
submitted in a way that allows us to 
distinguish information from January 1 

through March 31, January 1 through 
June 30, and January 1 through August 
31 so that we can make QP 
determinations based on the two 
finalized snapshot dates (82 FR 30203 
through 30204). 

The CY 2018 Quality Payment 
Program final rule specified that APM 
Entities or eligible clinicians must 
submit all of the required information 
about the Other Payer Advanced APMs 
in which they participate, including 
those for which there is a pending 
request for an Other Payer Advanced 
APM determination, as well as the 
payment amount and patient count 
information sufficient for us to make QP 
determinations by December 1 of the 
calendar year that is 2 years to prior to 
the payment year, which we refer to as 
the QP Determination Submission 
Deadline (82 FR 53886). 

In the CY 2019 PFS final rule, we 
finalized the addition of a third 
alternative to allow QP determinations 
at the TIN level in instances where all 
clinicians who have reassigned billing 
rights to the TIN participate in a single 
(the same) APM Entity (83 FR 59936). 
This option will therefore be available 
to all TINs participating in Full TIN 
APMs, such as the Medicare Shared 
Savings Program. It will also be 
available to any other TIN for which all 
clinicians who have reassigned billing 
rights to the TIN are participating in a 

single APM Entity. To make QP 
determinations under the All-Payer 
Combination Option at the TIN level as 
finalized using either the payment 
amount or patient count method, we 
will need to receive, by December 1 of 
the calendar year that is 2 years to prior 
to the payment year, all of the payment 
amount and patient count information: 
(1) Attributable to the eligible clinician, 
TIN, or APM Entity through every Other 
Payer Advanced APM; and (2) for all 
other payments or patients, except from 
excluded payers, made or attributed to 
the eligible clinician(s) during the QP 
performance period for the periods 
January 1 through March 31, January 1 
through June 30, and January 1 through 
August 31. 

As shown in Table 110, we assume 
that 20 APM Entities, 448 TINs, and 83 
eligible clinicians will submit data for 
QP determinations under the All-Payer 
Combination Option in 2019, and 
increase of 242 from the 309 total 
submissions currently approved by 
OMB under the aforementioned control 
number. We estimate it will take the 
APM Entity representative, TIN 
representative, or eligible clinician 5 
hours at $109.36/hr for a practice 
administrator to complete this 
submission. In aggregate, we estimate an 
annual burden of 2,755 hours (551 
respondents × 5 hr) at a cost of $301,287 
(2,755 hr × $109.36/hr). 

As shown in Table 111, using our 
unchanged currently approved per 
respondent burden estimate, the 

increase in the number of data 
submissions from 309 to 551 results in 
an adjustment of 1,210 hours (242 

requests × 5 hr) at a cost of $132,326 
(1,210 hr × $109.36/hr). 
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We received no public comments 
related to the burden estimates for the 
submission of data for All-Payer QP 
Determinations. The burden estimates 
have been updated from the CY 2020 
PFS proposed rule (84 FR 40875 
through 40876) due to availability of 
updated data. 

m. ICRs Regarding Voluntary 
Participants Election To Opt-Out of 
Performance Data Display on Physician 
Compare (§ 414.1395) 

This rule is not finalizing any new or 
revised collection of information 
requirements related to the election by 
voluntary participants to opt-out of 
public reporting on Physician Compare. 
However, we are making adjustment to 
our currently approved burden 
estimates based on data from the 2018 
MIPS performance period. The adjusted 
burden will be submitted to OMB for 
approval under control number 0938– 
1314 (CMS–10621). 

We estimate that 10 percent of the 
total clinicians and groups who will 

voluntarily participate in MIPS will also 
elect not to participate in public 
reporting. This results in a total of 
10,042 (0.10 × 100,415 voluntary MIPS 
participants) clinicians and groups, a 
decrease of 1,575 from the currently 
approved estimate of 11,617 and a 
decrease of 1,474 from the estimate of 
11,516 respondents in the CY 2020 PFS 
proposed rule due to availability of 
more recent data (84 FR 40876) due to 
the availability of more recent data. 
Voluntary MIPS participants are 
clinicians that are not QPs and are 
expected to be excluded from MIPS after 
applying the eligibility requirements set 
out in the CY 2019 PFS final rule but 
have elected to submit data to MIPS. As 
discussed in the RIA section of the CY 
2019 PFS final rule, we estimate that 33 
percent of clinicians that exceed one (1) 
of the low-volume criteria, but not all 
three (3), will elect to opt-in to MIPS, 
become MIPS eligible, and no longer be 
considered a voluntary reporter (83 FR 
60050). 

In section III.K.3.h.(6) of this rule, we 
are finalizing to publicly report (1) an 
indicator if a MIPS eligible clinician is 
scored using facility-based measurement 
beginning with Year 3 (2019 
performance information available for 
public reporting in late 2020) and (2) 
aggregate MIPS data beginning with 
Year 2 (2018 performance information 
available for public reporting in late 
2019). We believe it is possible that the 
percentage of voluntary participants 
electing not to participate in public 
reporting may change as a result of these 
policies, we lack the ability to predict 
the behavior of clinicians’ response to 
them. Table 112 shows that for these 
voluntary participants, we estimate it 
will take 0.25 hours at $90.02/hr for a 
computer system analyst to submit a 
request to opt-out. In aggregate, we 
estimate an annual burden of 2,511 
hours (10,042 requests × 0.25 hr/ 
request) at a cost of $225,995 (2,511 hr 
× $90.02/hr). 

As shown in Table 113, using our 
unchanged currently approved per 
respondent burden estimate, the 

decrease in the number of opt outs by 
voluntary participants from 11,617 to 
10,042 results in an adjustment of 

393.75 hours (¥1,575 requests × 0.25 
hr) at a cost of ¥$35,445 (¥393.75 hr 
× $90.02/hr). 
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We received no public comments 
related to the burden estimates for 
voluntary participants to opt-out of 
performance data display on Physician 
Compare. The burden estimates have 
been updated from the CY 2020 PFS 
proposed rule (84 FR 40876 through 
40877) due to availability of updated 
data. 

n. Summary of Annual Quality Payment 
Program Burden Estimates 

Table 114 summarizes this final rule’s 
burden estimates for the Quality 
Payment Program. To understand the 
burden implications of the policies 
finalized in this rule, we have also 
estimated a baseline burden of 
continuing the policies and information 

collections set forth in the CY 2019 PFS 
final rule into the 2020 MIPS 
performance period. Our estimated 
baseline burden estimates reflect the 
availability of more accurate data to 
account for all potential respondents 
and submissions across all the 
performance categories, more accurately 
reflect the exclusion of QPs from all 
MIPS performance categories, and better 
estimate the number of third-parties 
likely to self-nominate as qualified 
registries and QCDRs, as well as the 
number of measures submitted per 
QCDR. The baseline burden estimate is 
2,932,925 hours at a cost of 
$279,573,747. This baseline burden 
estimate is lower than the burden 
approved for information collection 

related to the CY 2019 PFS final rule 
due to updated data and assumptions. 
The difference of ¥276 hours and 
¥$23,257 between this baseline 
estimate and the total burden shown in 
Tables 114 and 116 is the reduction in 
burden associated with impacts of 
finalized policies to require QCDRs to 
perform measure testing, partially offset 
by an increase in burden due to 
finalized policies requiring QCDRs to 
submit measure testing data and to 
require quality measures and QCDR 
measures be linked to existing cost 
measures, improvement activities, or 
MIPS Value Pathways, as feasible and 
applicable at the time of self- 
nomination. 
BILLING CODE 4120–01–P 
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Table 115 provides the reasons for 
changes in the estimated burden for 
information collections in the Quality 
Payment Program segment of this final 

rule. We have divided the reasons for 
our change in burden into those related 
to new policies and those related to 
adjustments in burden from continued 

Quality Payment Program Year 3 
policies that reflect updated data and 
revised methods. 
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BILLING CODE 4120–01–C C. Summary of PRA-Related 
Requirements and Annual Burden 
Estimates 

A summary of the PRA-related 
requirements and annual burden 
estimates is shown in Table 116. 
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D. Beneficiary Liability 
Many policy changes could result in 

a change in beneficiary liability as it 
relates to coinsurance (which is 20 
percent of the fee schedule amount, if 
applicable for the particular provision 
after the beneficiary has met the 
deductible). To illustrate this point, as 
shown in our public use file Impact on 
Payment for Selected Procedures 
available on the CMS website at http:// 
www.cms.gov/Medicare/Medicare-Fee-
for-Service-Payment/PhysicianFee
Sched/, the CY 2019 national payment 
amount in the nonfacility setting for 
CPT code 99203 (Office/outpatient visit, 
new) was $109.92, which means that in 
CY 2019, a beneficiary would be 
responsible for 20 percent of this 
amount, or $21.98. Based on this final 
rule, using the CY 2020 CF, the CY 2020 
national payment amount in the 
nonfacility setting for CPT code 99203, 
as shown in the Impact on Payment for 
Selected Procedures public use file, is 
$110.43, which means that, in CY 2020, 
the final beneficiary coinsurance for this 
service would be $22.09. 

VII. Regulatory Impact Analysis 

A. Statement of Need 
This final rule makes payment and 

policy changes under the Medicare PFS 
and implements required statutory 
changes under the Medicare Access and 
CHIP Reauthorization Act of 2015 
(MACRA), the Achieving a Better Life 
Experience Act (ABLE), the Protecting 
Access to Medicare Act of 2014 
(PAMA), section 603 of the Bipartisan 

Budget Act of 2015, the Consolidated 
Appropriations Act of 2016, the 
Bipartisan Budget Act of 2018, and 
sections 2005 6063, and 6111 of the 
SUPPORT for Patients and Communities 
Act of 2018. This final rule also makes 
changes to payment policy and other 
related policies for Medicare Part B. 

This final rule is necessary to make 
policy changes under Medicare fee-for- 
service. Therefore, we included a 
detailed Regulatory Impact Analysis 
(RIA) to assess all costs and benefits of 
available regulatory alternatives and 
explained the selection of these 
regulatory approaches that we believe 
adhere to statutory requirements and, to 
the extent feasible, maximize net 
benefits. 

B. Overall Impact 
We examined the impact of this rule 

as required by Executive Order 12866 
on Regulatory Planning and Review 
(September 30, 1993), Executive Order 
13563 on Improving Regulation and 
Regulatory Review (February 2, 2013), 
the Regulatory Flexibility Act (RFA) 
(September 19, 1980, Pub. L. 96–354), 
section 1102(b) of the Social Security 
Act, section 202 of the Unfunded 
Mandates Reform Act of 1995 (March 
22, 1995; Pub. L. 104–4), Executive 
Order 13132 on Federalism (August 4, 
1999), the Congressional Review Act (5 
U.S.C. 804(2)), and Executive Order 
13771 on Reducing Regulation and 
Controlling Regulatory Costs (January 
30, 2017). 

Executive Orders 12866 and 13563 
direct agencies to assess all costs and 

benefits of available regulatory 
alternatives and, if regulation is 
necessary, to select regulatory 
approaches that maximize net benefits 
(including potential economic, 
environmental, public health and safety 
effects, distributive impacts, and 
equity). An RIA must be prepared for 
major rules with economically 
significant effects ($100 million or more 
in any 1 year). We estimated, as 
discussed in this section, that the PFS 
provisions included in this final rule 
will redistribute more than $100 million 
in 1 year. Therefore, we estimate that 
this rulemaking is ‘‘economically 
significant’’ as measured by the $100 
million threshold, and hence also a 
major rule under the Congressional 
Review Act. Accordingly, we prepared 
an RIA that, to the best of our ability, 
presents the costs and benefits of the 
rulemaking. The RFA requires agencies 
to analyze options for regulatory relief 
of small entities. For purposes of the 
RFA, small entities include small 
businesses, nonprofit organizations, and 
small governmental jurisdictions. Most 
hospitals, practitioners and most other 
providers and suppliers are small 
entities, either by nonprofit status or by 
having annual revenues that qualify for 
small business status under the Small 
Business Administration standards. (For 
details, see the SBA’s website at http:// 
www.sba.gov/content/table-small- 
business-size-standards (refer to the 
620000 series)). Individuals and states 
are not included in the definition of a 
small entity. 
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The RFA requires that we analyze 
regulatory options for small businesses 
and other entities. We prepare a 
regulatory flexibility analysis unless we 
certify that a rule would not have a 
significant economic impact on a 
substantial number of small entities. 
The analysis must include a justification 
concerning the reason action is being 
taken, the kinds and number of small 
entities the rule affects, and an 
explanation of any meaningful options 
that achieve the objectives with less 
significant adverse economic impact on 
the small entities. 

Approximately 95 percent of 
practitioners, other providers, and 
suppliers are considered to be small 
entities, based upon the SBA standards. 
There are over 1 million physicians, 
other practitioners, and medical 
suppliers that receive Medicare 
payment under the PFS. Because many 
of the affected entities are small entities, 
the analysis and discussion provided in 
this section, as well as elsewhere in this 
final rule is intended to comply with the 
RFA requirements regarding significant 
impact on a substantial number of small 
entities. 

In addition, section 1102(b) of the Act 
requires us to prepare an RIA if a rule 
may have a significant impact on the 
operations of a substantial number of 
small rural hospitals. This analysis must 
conform to the provisions of section 604 
of the RFA. For purposes of section 
1102(b) of the Act, we define a small 
rural hospital as a hospital that is 
located outside of a Metropolitan 
Statistical Area for Medicare payment 
regulations and has fewer than 100 
beds. The PFS does not reimburse for 
services provided by rural hospitals; the 
PFS pays for physicians’ services, which 
can be furnished by physicians and 
nonphysician practitioners (NPPs) in a 
variety of settings, including rural 
hospitals. We did not prepare an 
analysis for section 1102(b) of the Act 
because we determined, and the 
Secretary certified, that this final rule 
will not have a significant impact on the 
operations of a substantial number of 
small rural hospitals. 

Section 202 of the Unfunded 
Mandates Reform Act of 1995 also 
requires that agencies assess anticipated 
costs and benefits on state, local, or 
tribal governments or on the private 
sector before issuing any rule whose 
mandates require spending in any 1 year 
of $100 million in 1995 dollars, updated 
annually for inflation. In 2019, that 
threshold is approximately $154 
million. This final rule will impose no 
mandates on state, local, or tribal 
governments or on the private sector. 

Executive Order 13132 establishes 
certain requirements that an agency 
must meet when it issues a proposed 
rule (and subsequent final rule) that 
imposes substantial direct requirement 
costs on state and local governments, 
preempts state law, or otherwise has 
Federalism implications. Since this 
regulation does not impose any costs on 
state or local governments, the 
requirements of Executive Order 13132 
are not applicable. 

Executive Order 13771, entitled 
‘‘Reducing Regulation and Controlling 
Regulatory Costs,’’ was issued on 
January 30, 2017. We estimate the rule 
generates $0.61 million in annualized 
savings in 2016 dollars, discounted at 7 
percent relative to year 2016 over a 
perpetual time horizon. This final rule 
is still considered an E.O. 13771 
regulatory action due to potential 
unquantified cost. Details on the 
estimated costs of this rule can be found 
in the preceding and subsequent 
analyses. 

For the Quality Payment Program, we 
estimate that between 210,000 and 
270,000 clinicians will become 
Qualifying APM Participants (QPs) and 
the total lump sum APM Incentive 
Payments will be approximately $535– 
685 million in the 2022 Quality 
Payment Program payment year. We 
estimate that approximately 880,000 
clinicians will be MIPS eligible 
clinicians for the 2020 MIPS 
performance period. We estimate that 
MIPS payment adjustments will be 
approximately equally distributed 
between negative MIPS payment 
adjustments and positive MIPS payment 
adjustments ($433 million redistributed) 
to MIPS eligible clinicians, as required 
by the statute to ensure budget 
neutrality. Up to an additional $500 
million is also available for the 2022 
MIPS payment year for additional 
positive MIPS payment adjustments for 
exceptional performance. Please refer to 
section VII.F.10 of this final rule for the 
full RIA of the Quality Payment 
Program. 

We prepared the following analysis, 
which together with the information 
provided in the rest of this preamble, 
meets all assessment requirements. The 
analysis explains the rationale for and 
purposes of this final rule; details the 
costs and benefits of the rule; analyzes 
alternatives; and presents the measures 
we would use to minimize the burden 
on small entities. As indicated 
elsewhere in this final rule, we 
proposed a variety of changes to our 
regulations, payments, or payment 
policies to ensure that our payment 
systems reflect changes in medical 
practice and the relative value of 

services, and implementing statutory 
provisions. We provide information for 
each of the policy changes in the 
relevant sections of this final rule. We 
are unaware of any relevant federal 
rules that duplicate, overlap, or conflict 
with this final rule. The relevant 
sections of this final rule contain a 
description of significant alternatives if 
applicable. 

C. Changes in Relative Value Unit 
(RVU) Impacts 

1. Resource-Based Work, PE, and MP 
RVUs 

Section 1848(c)(2)(B)(ii)(II) of the Act 
requires that increases or decreases in 
RVUs may not cause the amount of 
expenditures for the year to differ by 
more than $20 million from what 
expenditures would have been in the 
absence of these changes. If this 
threshold is exceeded, we make 
adjustments to preserve budget 
neutrality. 

Our estimates of changes in Medicare 
expenditures for PFS services compared 
payment rates for CY 2019 with 
payment rates for CY 2020 using CY 
2018 Medicare utilization. The payment 
impacts in this final rule reflect averages 
by specialty based on Medicare 
utilization. The payment impact for an 
individual practitioner could vary from 
the average and would depend on the 
mix of services he or she furnishes. The 
average percentage change in total 
revenues will be less than the impact 
displayed here because practitioners 
and other entities generally furnish 
services to both Medicare and non- 
Medicare patients. In addition, 
practitioners and other entities may 
receive substantial Medicare revenues 
for services under other Medicare 
payment systems. For instance, 
independent laboratories receive 
approximately 83 percent of their 
Medicare revenues from clinical 
laboratory services that are paid under 
the Clinical Laboratory Fee Schedule 
(CLFS). 

The annual update to the PFS 
conversion factor (CF) was previously 
calculated based on a statutory formula; 
for details about this formula, we refer 
readers to the CY 2015 PFS final rule 
with comment period (79 FR 67741 
through 67742). Section 101(a) of the 
MACRA repealed the previous statutory 
update formula and amended section 
1848(d) of the Act to specify the update 
adjustment factors for CY 2015 and 
beyond. The update adjustment factor 
for CY 2020, as required by section 
1848(d)(19) of the Act, is 0.00 percent 
before applying other adjustments. 
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To calculate the CY 2020 CF, we 
multiplied the product of the current 
year CF and the update adjustment 
factor by the budget neutrality 
adjustment described in the preceding 
paragraphs. We estimated the CY 2020 

PFS CF to be 36.0896 which reflects the 
budget neutrality adjustment under 
section 1848(c)(2)(B)(ii)(II) of the Act 
and the 0.00 percent update adjustment 
factor specified under section 
1848(d)(19) of the Act. We estimate the 

CY 2020 anesthesia CF to be 22.2774, 
which reflects the same overall PFS 
adjustments with the addition of 
anesthesia-specific PE and MP 
adjustments. 

TABLE 117—CALCULATION OF THE CY 2020 PFS CONVERSION FACTOR 

CY 2019 Conversion Factor 36.0391 

Statutory Update Factor ......................................................................................................... 0.00 percent (1.0000) ..................... ........................
CY 2020 RVU Budget Neutrality Adjustment ........................................................................ 0.14 percent (1.0014) ..................... ........................
CY 2020 Conversion Factor .................................................................................................. ......................................................... 36.0896 

TABLE 118—CALCULATION OF THE CY 2020 ANESTHESIA CONVERSION FACTOR 

CY 2019 National Average Anesthesia Conversion Factor 22.2730 

Statutory Update Factor ......................................................................................................... 0.00 percent (1.0000) ..................... ........................
CY 2020 RVU Budget Neutrality Adjustment ........................................................................ 0.14 percent (1.0014) ..................... ........................
CY 2020 Anesthesia Fee Schedule Practice Expense and Malpractice Adjustment ........... ¥0.46 percent (0.9954) .................. ........................
CY 2020 Conversion Factor .................................................................................................. ......................................................... 22.2016 

Table 119 shows the payment impact 
on PFS services of the policies 
contained in this final rule. To the 
extent that there are year-to-year 
changes in the volume and mix of 
services provided by practitioners, the 
actual impact on total Medicare 
revenues will be different from those 
shown in Table 119 (CY 2020 PFS 
Estimated Impact on Total Allowed 
Charges by Specialty). The following is 
an explanation of the information 
represented in Table 119. 

• Column A (Specialty): Identifies the 
specialty for which data are shown. 

• Column B (Allowed Charges): The 
aggregate estimated PFS allowed 
charges for the specialty based on CY 

2018 utilization and CY 2019 rates. That 
is, allowed charges are the PFS amounts 
for covered services and include 
coinsurance and deductibles (which are 
the financial responsibility of the 
beneficiary). These amounts have been 
summed across all services furnished by 
physicians, practitioners, and suppliers 
within a specialty to arrive at the total 
allowed charges for the specialty. 

• Column C (Impact of Work RVU 
Changes): This column shows the 
estimated CY 2020 impact on total 
allowed charges of the changes in the 
work RVUs, including the impact of 
changes due to potentially misvalued 
codes. 

• Column D (Impact of PE RVU 
Changes): This column shows the 
estimated CY 2020 impact on total 
allowed charges of the changes in the PE 
RVUs. 

• Column E (Impact of MP RVU 
Changes): This column shows the 
estimated CY 2020 impact on total 
allowed charges of the changes in the 
MP RVUs. 

• Column F (Combined Impact): This 
column shows the estimated CY 2020 
combined impact on total allowed 
charges of all the changes in the 
previous columns. Column F may not 
equal the sum of columns C, D, and E 
due to rounding. 
BILLING CODE 4120–01–P 
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BILLING CODE 4120–01–C 

2. CY 2020 PFS Impact Discussion 

a. Changes in RVUs 

The most widespread specialty 
impacts of the RVU changes are 
generally related to the changes to RVUs 
for specific services resulting from the 
misvalued code initiative, including 
RVUs for new and revised codes. The 
estimated impacts for some specialties, 
including clinical social workers, 
podiatry, urology, and obstetrics/ 
gynecology reflect increases relative to 
other physician specialties. These 
increases can largely be attributed to 
finalized increases in value for 
particular services following the 
recommendations from the American 
Medical Association (AMA)’s Relative 
Value Scale Update Committee and 
CMS review, increased payments as a 
result of finalized updates to supply and 
equipment pricing, and the continuing 
implementation of the adjustment to 
indirect PE allocation for some office- 
based services. 

The estimated impacts for several 
specialties, including ophthalmology 
and optometry, reflect decreases in 
payments relative to payment to other 
physician specialties as a result of 
revaluation of individual procedures 
reviewed by the AMA’s relative value 
scale update committee (RUC) and CMS. 
The estimated impacts for other 
specialties, including vascular surgery, 
reflect decreased payments as a result of 
continuing implementation of the 
previously finalized updates to supply 
and equipment pricing. The estimated 

impacts also reflect decreased payments 
due to continued implementation of 
previously finalized code-level 
reductions that are being phased-in over 
several years. We also note that the 
estimated impact for the neurology 
specialty is decreasing as compared to 
the proposed impacts due to the 
decision to finalize contractor pricing 
for some of the new long term EEG 
monitoring services. For independent 
laboratories, it is important to note that 
these entities receive approximately 83 
percent of their Medicare revenues from 
services that are paid under the CLFS. 
As a result, the estimated 1 percent 
increase for CY 2020 is only applicable 
to approximately 17 percent of the 
Medicare payment to these entities. 

We often receive comments regarding 
the changes in RVUs displayed on the 
specialty impact table (Table 119), 
including comments received in 
response to the proposed rates. We 
remind stakeholders that although the 
estimated impacts are displayed at the 
specialty level, typically the changes are 
driven by the valuation of a relatively 
small number of new and/or potentially 
misvalued codes. The percentages in 
Table 119 are based upon aggregate 
estimated PFS allowed charges summed 
across all services furnished by 
physicians, practitioners, and suppliers 
within a specialty to arrive at the total 
allowed charges for the specialty, and 
compared to the same summed total 
from the previous calendar year. 
Therefore, they are averages, and may 
not necessarily be representative of 
what is happening to the particular 

services furnished by a single 
practitioner within any given specialty. 

b. Impact 

Column F of Table 119 displays the 
estimated CY 2020 impact on total 
allowed charges, by specialty, of all the 
RVU changes. A table showing the 
estimated impact of all of the changes 
on total payments for selected high 
volume procedures is available under 
‘‘downloads’’ on the CY 2020 PFS final 
rule website at http://www.cms.gov/ 
Medicare/Medicare-Fee-for-Service- 
Payment/PhysicianFeeSched/. We 
selected these procedures for sake of 
illustration from among the procedures 
most commonly furnished by a broad 
spectrum of specialties. The change in 
both facility rates and the nonfacility 
rates are shown. For an explanation of 
facility and nonfacility PE, we refer 
readers to Addendum A on the CMS 
website at http://www.cms.gov/ 
Medicare/Medicare-Fee-for-Service- 
Payment/PhysicianFeeSched/. 

c. Estimated Impacts Related to Changes 
for Office/Outpatient E/M Services for 
CY 2021 

Although we did not propose changes 
to E/M coding and payment for CY 
2020, we proposed certain changes for 
CY 2021. In the proposed rule, we 
displayed an impact table that 
illustrated the specialty level impact 
associated with implementing the 
proposed changes to the office/ 
outpatient E/M code set in CY 2020, 
rather than CY 2021. Table 120 reflects 
that we are finalizing as proposed. 
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We believe these estimates provide 
insight into the magnitude of potential 
changes for certain physician specialties 
but note that Table 120 does not take 
into account other changes to payment 
rates finalized for CY 2020 and should 
be considered for illustrative purposes 
only. Furthermore, as the CY 2021 

impact of the revalued office/outpatient 
E/M code set will be inclusive of 
policies finalized in that year’s 
rulemaking, we believe it would be 
premature to provide updated impacts 
for CY 2020. Table 120 illustrates the 
estimated specialty level impacts 
associated with finalizing the work 

values for the office/outpatient E/M 
codes, as well as the revalued HCPCS 
add-on G-code for primary care and 
certain types of specialty visits as 
proposed for CY 2020, exclusive of any 
other changes finalized for CY 2020. 
BILLING CODE 4120–01–P 
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BILLING CODE 4120–01–C 

Overall, those specialties that bill 
higher level established patient visits, 
such as endocrinology or family 
practice, see the greatest increases as 
those codes were revalued higher 
relative to the rest of the office/ 
outpatient E/M code set. Those 
specialties that see the greatest 
decreases are those that do not generally 
bill office/outpatient E/M visits. Other 
specialty level impacts are primarily 
driven by the extent to which those 
specialties bill using the office/ 
outpatient E/M code set and the relative 
increases to the particular office/ 
outpatient E/M codes predominantly 
billed by those specialties. We note that 
any potential coding changes and 
recommendations in overall valuation 
for new and existing codes between the 
CY 2020 rule and the CY 2021 final rule 
could impact the actual change in 
overall RVUs for office/outpatient visits 
relative to the rest of the PFS. Given the 
various factors that will be considered 
by the variety of stakeholders involved 
in the CPT and RUC processes, we do 
not believe we can estimate with any 
degree of certainty what the impact of 
potential changes might be. We also, 
note, however, that any changes in 
coding and payment for these services 
would be subject to notice and comment 
rulemaking. 

As discussed elsewhere in this section 
of the final rule, we estimate this 
approach would lead to burden 
reduction for practitioners, while 
allowing a year of preparatory time and 
time for potential refinement over the 
next year as we take into account any 
feedback from stakeholders on these 
changes. 

Comment: We received a number of 
comments on the impact analysis 
conducted to show the estimated 
specialty level impacts associated with 

implementing the proposed changes to 
the office/outpatient E/M code family 
for CY 2020, rather than CY 2021. 
Overall commenters requested that CMS 
provide more details as to how the 
impacts analysis was conducted, 
particularly the assumptions behind 
estimated utilization for HCPCS code 
GPC1X. 

Response: For purposes of estimating 
the specialty level impacts we assumed 
that the following specialties would bill 
HCPCS code GPC1X with 100 percent of 
their office/outpatient E/M visit codes: 
Family practice, general practice, 
internal medicine, pediatrics, geriatrics, 
nurse practitioner, physician assistant, 
endocrinology, rheumatology, 
hematology/oncology, urology, 
neurology, obstetrics/gynecology, 
allergy/immunology, otolaryngology, 
interventional pain management, 
cardiology, nephrology, infectious 
disease, psychiatry, and pulmonary 
disease. We want to underscore that this 
was an assumption regarding which 
specialties are likely to furnish the types 
of medical care services that serve as the 
continuing focal point for all needed 
health care services or with medical 
care services that are part of ongoing 
care related to a patient’s single, serious, 
or complex chronic condition and is not 
meant to be prescriptive as to which 
specialties may bill for this service. As 
stated earlier, there are no specialty 
restrictions for billing HCPCS code 
GPC1X. 

We encourage the public to submit 
additional information and 
recommendations regarding utilization 
for HCPCS code GPC1X prior to the 
February 10th deadline for submission 
of RUC and stakeholder valuation 
recommendations to be considered in 
CY 2021 rulemaking. 

D. Effect of Changes Related to 
Telehealth 

As discussed in section II.F. of this 
final rule, we proposed to add three new 
codes, HCPCS codes G2086, G2087, and 
G2088, to the list of Medicare telehealth 
services for CY 2020. Although we 
expect these changes to have the 
potential to increase access to care in 
rural areas, based on recent telehealth 
utilization of services already on the 
list, including services similar to the 
additions, we estimate there will only 
be a negligible impact on PFS 
expenditures from these additions. For 
example, for services already on the list, 
they are furnished via telehealth, on 
average, less than 0.1 percent of the time 
they are reported overall. The 
restrictions placed on Medicare 
telehealth by the statute limit the 
magnitude of utilization; however, we 
believe there is value in allowing 
physicians and patients the greatest 
flexibility when appropriate. 

E. Effect of Changes Related to 
Physician Supervision for Physician 
Assistant (PA) Services 

As discussed in section II.I of this 
final rule, we proposed to revise 
§ 410.74(a)(2) such that the statutory 
physician supervision requirement for 
PA services at section 1861(s)(2)(K)(i) of 
the Act would be met when a PA 
furnishes their services in accordance 
with state law and state scope of 
practice rules for PAs in the state in 
which the services are furnished, with 
medical direction and appropriate 
supervision as required by state law in 
which the services are performed. In the 
absence of state law governing 
physician supervision of PA services, 
the physician supervision required by 
Medicare for PA services would be 
evidenced by documentation in the 
medical record of the PA’s approach to 
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working with physicians in furnishing 
their services. This change would 
substantially align the regulation on 
physician supervision for PA services at 
§ 410.74(a)(2) with our current 
regulations on physician collaboration 
for NP and CNS services at 
§§ 410.75(c)(3) and 410.76(c)(3). Our 
finalized policies are responsive to 
practitioner concerns that Medicare 
requirement for supervision of PA 
services may impose a more stringent 
standard than state laws governing 
physician supervision of PA services, 
and suggestions that the current 
regulatory definition of physician 
supervision as it applies to PAs could 
inappropriately restrict the practice of 
PAs in delivering their professional 
services to the Medicare population. 
While we expect that our finalized 
policies may result in increased 
administrative flexibility for PAs as they 
furnish services to patients, we cannot 
determine the specific impact our 
revised policies will have on practice 
business plans and demand for certain 
levels of clinicians though we expect 
that any emerging trends may be 
indicative of the current and expanded 
role of nonphysician practitioners as 
members of the medical team. 

F. Other Provisions of the Regulation 

1. Effect of Medicare Coverage for 
Opioid Use Disorder Treatment Services 
Furnished by Opioid Treatment 
Programs (OTPs) 

As discussed in section II.G of this 
final rule, section 2005 of the Substance 
Use-Disorder Prevention that Promotes 
Opioid Recovery and Treatment 
(SUPPORT) for Patients and 
Communities Act establishes a new 
Medicare Part B benefit for opioid use 
disorder (OUD) treatment services 
furnished by opioid treatment programs 
(OTPs) for episodes of care beginning on 
or after January 1, 2020. The Substance 
Abuse and Mental Health Services 
Administration (SAMHSA) currently 
performs regulatory certification of 
OTPs. Currently, SAMHSA certifies 
about 1,700 OTPs. They are located 
predominately in urban areas, tend to be 
freestanding facilities, and provide a 
range of services, including medication- 
assisted treatment (MAT). The payor 
mix for OTPs currently includes 
Medicaid, private payors, TRICARE, as 
well as individual pay patients. The 
updated total estimated net Medicare 
and Medicaid impact, including FFS 
and Medicare Advantage, over 10 years 
is $1,484,000,000. We note that this 
estimate has increased compared to the 
estimate in the proposed rule, to reflect 
changes in the policies being finalized 

compared to the proposed policies, 
including the adoption of add-on codes 
describing intake activities and periodic 
assessments. In developing this 
estimate, it was assumed that the 
average treatment length would be 12 
months in duration and the average rate 
per week in CY 2020 was assumed to be 
$220, which is a weighted average of the 
rates we are finalizing for the bundled 
payments for treatment with 
methadone, buprenorphine, and 
naltrexone and reflects the payment 
methodology that was finalized for the 
non-drug component, which sums the 
rates of similar services paid for under 
Medicare. It also includes payment for 
initial and periodic assessments that 
were added in this final rule. The initial 
assessment was assumed to be provided 
once at the beginning of treatment for 
patients new to the program. For the 
purpose of this estimate, it was assumed 
that periodic assessments would occur 
twice per year. These rates were 
updated annually by the Medicare 
Economic Index (MEI), based on our 
finalized policy. 

We assumed that the impact in the 
first year would be reduced by 50 
percent due to potential delays in 
provider enrollment and necessary 
investment by providers to transition to 
Medicare coding and billing systems. 
Additionally, any change to FFS 
benefits has an associated impact on 
payments to Medicare Advantage plans 
so an adjustment was made to reflect 
this impact, based on the projected 
distribution of spending in each year. 
The estimate also accounts for the 
impact on the program due to the 
change in the monthly Part B premium 
as a result of implementation of this 
new benefit, which we estimate to 
increase from approximately $0.09 (9 
cents) in 2021 to $0.14 (14 cents) in 
2029. The Part B enrollment and MEI 
assumptions were based on the 
President’s Fiscal Year 2020 Budget 
baseline that was released in July of 
2019. As with all estimates, and 
particularly those for new separately 
billable services, this outcome is highly 
uncertain because the available 
information on which to base estimates 
is limited and is not directly applicable 
to a new Medicare payment. The cost 
and utilization estimates are based on 
Medicare and Medicaid claims data for 
beneficiaries with OUD, together with 
statistics about the types of services 
typically furnished at OTPs. 

It is difficult for us to predict how 
coverage of OTP services will 
specifically affect the market. We 
anticipate current OTPs may expand 
access to care for Medicare beneficiaries 
since they will be able to receive 

payment from Medicare for services 
furnished to beneficiaries when they 
previously were unable to do so. 
Coverage may also create financial 
incentives to establish new OTPs. 
However, since TRICARE, Medicaid, 
and some private payers already pay for 
OTP services, it is less clear whether the 
presence of Medicare payment rates will 
have any effect on current rates for OTP 
services or on new rates should 
additional private coverage be 
established. 

2. Changes to the Ambulance Physician 
Certification Statement Requirement 

This final rule will clarify the 
requirements at §§ 410.40 and 410.41 
regarding the requirements for 
physician certification and non- 
physician certification statements and 
expand the list of staff members who 
can sign non-physician certification 
statements. While we believe that 
clarification of the regulatory provisions 
associated with physician certification 
and non-physician certification 
statements is needed and would be well 
received by stakeholders, we do not 
believe that these clarifications would 
have any substantive monetary or 
impact the amount of time needed to 
complete the certification statements. 
We believe the primary benefit of the 
clarification would be for providers and 
suppliers in preparing and submitting 
the original certification statements. It is 
feasible the clarification could result in 
fewer claims being denied. However, 
hypothetically, these denials are likely a 
small subset of the ambulance claim 
denials and those denied for technical 
PCS issues are likely appealed and 
overturned. 

Moreover, we have examined the 
impact of expanding the list of 
individuals who may sign the non- 
physician certification statement. This 
added flexibility in accessing additional 
individuals to sign a non-physician 
certification statement would be needed 
only when the physician was 
unavailable. Thus, while we anticipate 
that some providers would use the 
increased flexibility, the precise impact 
is not calculable. 

3. Medicare Ground Ambulance Data 
Collection System 

As discussed in section III.B.2. of this 
final rule, section 50203(b) of the BBA 
of 2018 added a new paragraph (17) to 
section 1834(l) of the Act, which 
requires the Secretary to develop a data 
collection system to collect cost, 
revenue, utilization, and other 
information determined appropriate 
with respect to providers and suppliers 
of ground ambulance services. In 
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section III.B.4 through III.B.7. of this 
final rule, we outline the provisions that 
implement this section, including the 
data that will be collected through the 
data collection system, sampling 
methodology, requirements for reporting 
data, payment reductions that will 
apply to ground ambulance providers 
and suppliers that fail to sufficiently 
report data and that do not qualify for 
a hardship exemption, informal review 
process that will be available to ground 
ambulance providers and suppliers that 
are subject to a payment reduction, and 
our policies for making the data 
available to the public. 

We estimate that ground ambulance 
providers and suppliers will need to 
engage in two primary activities with 
respect to these requirements, both of 
which will require them to incur cost 
and burden: Data collection and data 
reporting. The data collection activity 
includes: (1) Reviewing instructions to 
understand the data required for 
reporting; (2) accessing existing data 
systems and reports to obtain the 
required information; (3) obtaining 
required information from other entities 
where appropriate; and (4) if necessary, 
developing processes and systems to 
collect data that are not currently 
collected, but that they will be required 
to report under the data collection 
system. The data reporting activity 
includes entering the collected 
information in the Medicare Ground 
Ambulance Data Collection Instrument. 

To estimate the data collection 
impact, we assumed that each ground 

ambulance organization that is selected 
to submit data for a year would take up 
to 20 hours to collect the required data, 
which would include 4 hours to review 
the instructions and 16 hours to collect 
the required data. These estimates were 
informed by our discussions with 
ambulance organizations during 
stakeholder engagements and through 
more in-depth interviews with nine 
ambulance organizations for the 
purpose of soliciting feedback on data 
collection instrument items as described 
in section III.B.3. and III.B.4. of this 
final rule. Most participants indicated 
that they would be able to provide some 
of the required information with an 
investment of 1–2 hours and complete 
information with additional hours to 
collect the missing data. Many 
participants indicated that they would 
need to reach out to other staff at the 
organization, at contracted organizations 
(such as billing companies), or at other 
entities (such as municipal government 
financial staff for government 
ambulance organizations) to collect 
required information that was not in the 
organization’s accounting or billing 
systems. Some participants indicated 
that their organization would need to 
adjust data collection processes or 
collect new data over the course of a 
year to ensure that required data was 
available in the appropriate format prior 
to submission. 

Actual data collection and reporting 
will vary depending on the mix of 
employees at sampled ambulance 

organizations, the staff with available 
time to dedicate to data collection and 
data reporting activities at each 
organization, the staff in different roles 
that already perform similar activities in 
each organization, and whether billing 
services are contracted out or conducted 
internally. 

Because we expect that the staff (by 
category) that will contribute to data 
collection and reporting will be highly 
variable across ground ambulance 
organizations, we calculated a blended 
mean wage for the purposes of 
estimating burden. Table 121 lists the 
Standard Occupational Classification 
(SOC) categories contributing to the 
blended wage, the mean wage for each 
SOC specific to North American 
Industry Classification System (NAICS) 
industry code 621910 (Ambulance 
Services), and the relative contribution 
of each SOC to the blended mean. The 
source mean wage and employment data 
is from the Bureau of Labor Statistics 
May 2018 Occupational Employment 
Statistics data (available from https://
download.bls.gov/pub/time.series/oe/) 
for the indicated SOC and NAICS codes, 
which was most recently available wage 
and employment data set. We assumed 
that financial clerks (SOC category 
433000) would account for 25 percent of 
the total data collection and reporting 
effort, and that six other SOC categories 
would contribute to the remaining 75 
percent (see Table 121). 

In addition, we calculated the cost of 
overhead, including fringe benefits, at 
100 percent of the mean hourly wage. 
Although we recognize that fringe 
benefits and overhead costs may vary 
significantly by employer, and that there 
are different accepted methods for 

estimating these costs, doubling the 
mean blended wage rate to estimate 
total cost is an accepted method to 
provide a reasonably accurate estimate. 
Therefore, assuming a mean blended 
wage of $28.91 for data collection, and 
assuming the cost of overhead, 

including fringe benefits, at 100 percent 
of the mean hourly wage, we calculated 
a wage plus benefits estimate of $57.82 
per hour of data collection. To calculate 
at the total data collection cost per 
sampled ground ambulance 
organization, we multiplied the time 
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required for data collection by the 
burdened hourly wage (20 hours * 
$57.82/hour) for a total of $1,156. 

We discussed several sampling 
options in section III.B.5. of this final 
rule. We finalized our proposed 
sampling rate of 25 percent that would 
yield an expected 2,690 respondents 
(based on 2016 data) in the first sample, 
resulting in a total estimated data 
collection cost of $3,110,684 (2,690 
respondents * $1,156 per respondent). 

To estimate the cost of data reporting, 
we assumed it will require 3 hours to 
enter, review, and submit information 
into the proposed web-based data 
collection system. The estimate of 3 
hours was also informed by interviews 
with nine ambulance organizations to 
solicit feedback on the data instrument 
items under consideration. We included 
time for staff to review the collected 
data before entering it into the data 
collection system. We also assumed that 
staff responsible for reporting the data 
would have the same blended hourly 
wage used to estimate data collection 
costs above ($28.91) as the staff that 
collected the data. Again, assuming the 
cost of overhead at 100 percent of the 
mean hourly wage, we calculated at a 
wage plus benefits estimate of $57.82. 
Therefore, we estimate a per-respondent 
cost for data submission of $173.46 (3 
hours * $57.82/hour). To calculate the 
total cost for data reporting under a 25 
percent sampling rate, we multiplied 
the number of ground ambulance 
organizations sampled annually by the 
time required for data entry times the 
total hourly wage estimate, for a total of 
$466,603 across all respondents (2,690 
respondents * 3 hours * $57.82/hour). 

Adding the total data collection and 
reporting costs yields a total annual 
impact for ground ambulance 
organizations of $3,577,287 ($3,110,684 
for data collection [2,690 respondents * 
20 hours * $57.82/hour] + $466,603 
total cost for data submission [2,690 
respondents * 3 hours * $57.82/hour]) 
with a 25 percent sampling rate. Our 
estimate of total annual impact would 
be lower at $1,430,649 ($1,244,042 for 
data collection [1,076 respondents * 20 
hours * $57.82/hour] + $186,606 for 
data submission [1,076 respondents * 3 
hours * $57.82/hour]) under a 10 
percent sampling rate alternative and 
higher at $7,153,244 ($6,220,212 for 
data collection [5,379 respondents * 20 
hours * $57.82/hour] + $933,032 for 
data submission [5,379 respondents * 3 
hours * $57.82/hour]) under a 50 
percent sampling rate. In all cases, the 
estimated cost of collecting and 
reporting data is $1,330 per organization 
sampled ($1,156 for data collection [20 
hours * $57.82/hour] + $173.46 for data 

submission [3 hours * $57.82/hour]). 
The per-organization estimate reflects 
an average. Based on discussions with 
ambulance organizations to provide 
feedback on instrument items, we do 
not anticipate that larger or smaller 
ambulance organizations in terms of 
transport volume, costs, or revenue will 
face systematically more or less burden 
in data collection or reporting. While 
larger organizations generally have 
higher transport volumes, costs, and 
revenue, and more complex financial 
arrangements that may increase 
reporting burden, they also tend to have 
existing data collection and reporting 
processes and staff that will reduce the 
additional effort required to submit the 
required data. On the other hand, while 
smaller organizations have less data to 
collect and report, they may not have 
current processes in place to begin 
collecting some required data. 

Comment: Two commenters disagreed 
with our estimate to complete the 
survey. One commenter stated for 
smaller organizations, compliance with 
the proposed cost reporting 
requirements will take considerably 
longer than the 20 hours over the course 
of 12 months estimated by CMS because 
a lot of the data being sought is not 
currently collected or sorted. The other 
commenter stated that the proposed 
estimate of 20 hours is not valid and 
should be 40 hours but would not 
include the time taken by others, such 
as the dispatcher or medical director, to 
collect the data. According to the 
commenter, the volunteer services do 
not collect a lot of data that is not 
directly needed for their operations and 
thus much of this will be new data. 

Response: We understand that the 
length of time it will take to complete 
the data collection will vary 
considerably, depending on numerous 
factors including the organizational 
structure of the ambulance organization, 
the existing accounting and cost 
reporting system, and the size and 
characteristics of the ambulance 
organization. For some, the amount of 
time required will be less than the 
estimate, and for others, it will be more. 
The estimate we provided is based on 
our experience in working with 
ambulance organizations during the 
development of the survey, and the time 
generally required by other programs 
with similar data collection 
requirements. We note that the data 
collection system was designed so that 
respondents only are required to answer 
the questions that are relevant for their 
organization, so for some organizations, 
the reporting requirements will also be 
less than for others. 

b. Hardship Exemption Process 

As discussed in section III.B.7.b. of 
this final rule, we proposed a process 
for ground ambulance organizations to 
request and for CMS to grant hardship 
exemptions from the 10 percent 
payment reduction. To request a 
hardship exemption, we proposed that a 
ground ambulance organization would 
be required to complete and submit a 
request form that we would make 
available on the Ambulances Services 
Center website at https://www.cms.gov/ 
Center/Provider-Type/Ambulances- 
Services-Center.html. 

We estimate that 25 percent of the 
total number of ground ambulance 
organizations will be selected each year 
as the representative sample to report 
the required information under the data 
collection system. That is, 25 percent 
out of the total 10,758 NPIs, or 2,690 
ambulance providers and suppliers. 

While we expect that few, if any, 
ground ambulance organizations will 
request a hardship exception, we do not 
have experience in collecting data from 
ground ambulance organizations that 
could be used to develop an estimate, so 
we based our estimate on the total 
number of organizations being surveyed. 
As a result, we estimated that a total of 
2,690 ground ambulance organizations 
would apply for a hardship exemption, 
and that it would take 15 minutes for 
each of these ground ambulance 
organizations 15 minutes to complete 
and submit the request form. 

We assumed for purposes of this 
estimate that the mix of staff responsible 
for completing this form would have the 
same blended hourly wage used to 
estimate the data collection and data 
reporting costs. We also calculated the 
cost of overhead, including fringe 
benefits, at 100 percent of the mean 
hourly wage, as we did above. As a 
result, we estimated that the total cost 
burden associated with the completion 
and submission of the hardship 
exemption request form would be 
approximately $38,884. 

We did not receive any comments on 
our estimate to complete the hardship 
exemption form. As we discussed in 
section III.B.7.b. of this final rule, we are 
finalizing our proposed process for 
hardship exemptions. 

c. Informal Review Process 

As discussed in section III.B.7.c. of 
this final rule, we proposed a process 
for a ground ambulance organization to 
seek an informal review of our 
determination that it is subject to the 10 
percent reduction. 

We estimate that a collection of 
information burden of 15 minutes for a 
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ground ambulance organization that is 
requesting an informal review to gather 
the requested information and send an 
email to our AMBULANCEODF 
mailbox. 

We used the total number of 
ambulance organizations that will be 
surveyed each year to develop our 
estimates and estimated a total burden 
of 40,350 minutes (15 × 2,690) or 672.5 
hours for 2,690 ground ambulance 
organizations to complete this process. 
Taking into account the same blended 
mean hourly wage and fringe benefits as 
we did for our other estimates, we 
estimated that the total for all sampled 
ground ambulance organizations to 
gather the requested information and 
submit the form would be 
approximately $38,884. 

We did not receive any comments on 
our estimate to collect and submit the 
information for an informal review. As 
we discussed in section III.B.7.c. of this 
final rule, we are finalizing our 
proposed process to request an informal 
review. 

4. Intensive Cardiac Rehabilitation (ICR) 
As discussed in section III.C. of this 

final rule, we are adding stable, chronic 
heart failure (CHF) (defined as patient 
with left ventricular ejection fraction of 
35 percent or less and NYHA class II to 
IV symptoms despite being on optimal 
heart failure therapy for at least 6 
weeks) to the list of covered conditions 
for ICR, as well as, the ability for use to 
use the NCD process to add additional 
covered conditions for ICR. Heart failure 
impacts approximately 5.7 million 
adults, and approximately 80 percent of 
individuals over age 65 have heart 
failure. (The majority (86 percent) of 
Medicare beneficiaries are over age 65.) 
We estimate 4,560,000 beneficiaries 
over age 65 have heart failure. 

The uptake by beneficiaries has 
historically been low for CR and ICR. 
From February 2014 to 2017, after stable 
CHF was added to the covered 
conditions for CR, only 439,888 claims 
were processed for this service with a 
diagnosis code of CHF. Less than 1 
percent of beneficiaries with heart 
failure utilized CR. Given that the 
uptake of ICR has been even lower than 
CR, we expect the same trend (low 
uptake) for intensive cardiac 
rehabilitation due to the nature of these 
programs which entail rehabilitation 
through lifestyle modification. We 
conducted a claims analysis that 
examined claims prior to and after a 
2014 NDC that added stable CHF to the 
list of covered conditions for CR. Prior 
to the implementation of stable CHF as 
a covered condition for CR, 1.8 percent 
of claims for CR included a diagnosis 

code for CHF. After implementation, 4.7 
percent of claims for CR included a 
diagnosis code for CHF. Therefore, for 
ICR, which has historically been 
utilized much less than CR (for 
example, when all CR and ICR claims 
are combined, only 1 percent of the 
claims are for ICR), we anticipate there 
may be a similar slight percentage 
increase in claims for ICR for treatment 
of stable CHF. Assuming a 4.7 percent 
increase in ICR claims due to adding 
stable CHF as a covered condition, we 
estimate an increase of 3,378 claims 
annually. For 2019, the facility and non- 
facility prices for CR and ICR are the 
same, and the average price is $120.93. 
Therefore, based on our estimated 
increase in claims, at an average price 
of $120.93, the estimated total cost of 
adding stable, chronic heart failure to 
the list of covered conditions for ICR is 
estimated at $408,502 annually. From 
2010–2017, the median number of ICR 
visits per calendar year was 18 visits per 
beneficiary. Therefore, based on our 
expected increase in the number of 
claims (3,378), the estimated number of 
beneficiaries covered would be 187. 
Based on these estimates, we estimate 
there will only be a negligible impact on 
Medicare expenditures by finalizing this 
rule. 

Additionally, we do not anticipate 
providers currently offering ICR would 
need to obtain any specialized 
technology and equipment to treat ICR 
patients with stable CHF beyond what 
they would obtain for ICR patients 
seeking treatment for the existing six 
covered conditions. 

With the finalization of this rule, we 
now cover the seven cardiac conditions 
that constitute the vast majority of 
cardiac conditions that CR and ICR can 
treat. Due to the breadth of the covered 
conditions, we do not anticipate the 
need to use the NCD process to add 
additional covered conditions to CR and 
ICR in the near future. 

Lastly, while CR and ICR have low 
utilization at this point in time, an 
increase in the number of CR and/or ICR 
providers in underserved areas could 
result in an increase in utilization due 
to increased availability/proximity to 
services. However, we are not able to 
accurately quantify the number of 
entities that would seek approval as CR 
or ICR programs. Additionally, we 
acknowledge, that the expansion of 
coverage to ICR could generate attention 
around the importance of CR/ICR and 
may increase beneficiary utilization. 

5. Medicaid Promoting Interoperability 
Program Requirements for Eligible 
Professionals (EPs) 

In the Medicaid Promoting 
Interoperability Program, to keep 
electronic clinical quality measure 
(eCQM) specifications current and 
minimize complexity, we proposed to 
align the eCQMs available for Medicaid 
EPs in 2020 with those available for 
MIPS eligible clinicians for the CY 2020 
performance period. We are finalizing 
this proposal as proposed. We anticipate 
that this alignment will reduce burden 
for Medicaid EPs by aligning the 
requirements for multiple reporting 
programs, and that the system changes 
required for EPs to implement this 
change would not be significant, as 
many EPs are expected to report eCQMs 
to meet the quality performance 
category of MIPS and therefore should 
be prepared to report on those eCQMs 
for 2020. Not implementing this 
alignment could lead to increased 
burden because EPs might have to 
report on different eCQMs for the 
Medicaid Promoting Interoperability 
Program, if they opt to report on newly 
added eCQMs for MIPS. We expect that 
this policy will have only a minimal 
impact on states, by requiring minor 
adjustments to state systems for 2020 to 
maintain current eCQM lists and 
specifications. State expenditures to 
make any systems changes required as 
a result of this policy will be eligible for 
90 percent Federal financial 
participation. 

For 2020, we proposed to require that 
Medicaid EPs report on any six eCQMs 
that are relevant to the EP’s scope of 
practice, including at least one outcome 
measure, or if no applicable outcome 
measure is available or relevant, at least 
one high priority measure, regardless of 
whether they report via attestation or 
electronically. This policy would 
generally align with the MIPS data 
submission requirement for eligible 
clinicians using the eCQM collection 
type for the quality performance 
category, which is established in 
§ 414.1335(a)(1). If no outcome or high 
priority measure is relevant to a 
Medicaid EP’s scope of practice, he or 
she could report on any six eCQMs that 
are relevant. We are finalizing this 
policy as proposed. This policy will be 
a continuation of our policy for 2019 
and we believe it will not create new 
burden for EPs or states. 

We also proposed that the 2020 eCQM 
reporting period for EPs in the Medicaid 
Promoting Interoperability Program who 
have demonstrated meaningful use in a 
prior year would be a minimum of any 
continuous 274-day period within CY 
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2020. We proposed to shorten the 
reporting period from a full calendar 
year to enable states to take attestations 
for 2020 as early as October 1, 2020. We 
noted that we believe this would 
improve states’ flexibility as they move 
toward the end of the Medicaid 
Promoting Interoperability Program and 
the December 31, 2021 statutory 
deadline to make incentive payments. 
We explained that we believed that this 
proposal would create no additional 
burden for EPs or health IT vendors, as 
Certified EHR Technology (CEHRT) 
should be able to run eCQM reports for 
any number of days and during any time 
period. The eCQM reporting period 
would be a minimum and EPs could 
continue to report on a full calendar 
year if they wish. As in previous years, 
we proposed that the 2020 eCQM 
reporting period for EPs attesting to 
meaningful use for the first time would 
be any continuous 90-day period within 
the calendar year. 

After considering the comments we 
received on this proposal, we are 
finalizing a continuous 90-day eCQM 
reporting period for all Medicaid EPs in 
2020, rather than requiring a minimum 
of any continuous 274-day period 
within CY 2020 for EPs in the Medicaid 
Promoting Interoperability Program who 
have demonstrated meaningful use in a 
prior year. The reporting period is a 
minimum, and we encourage EPs to 
report on a longer period if they are able 
to do so. As discussed above, at section 
III.D of this final rule, we believe that 
finalizing a 90-day eCQM reporting 
period for 2020, as recommended by 
commenters, instead of the 274-day 
eCQM reporting period we proposed, is 
more likely to reduce burden on EPs, 
health IT vendors, states, and other 
stakeholders, as compared to a full-year 
period or the 274-day eCQM reporting 
period we proposed. 

Finally, we proposed to change 
Medicaid policy for 2021 related to EP 
Meaningful Use Objective 1, Measure 1 
(Conduct or review a security risk 
analysis (SRA)). We proposed to allow 
Medicaid EPs to conduct an SRA at any 
time during CY 2021, even if the EP 
conducts the SRA after attesting to 
meaningful use of CEHRT to the state. 
A Medicaid EP who has not completed 
an SRA for CY 2021 by the time he or 
she attests to meaningful use of CEHRT 
for CY 2021 would be required to attest 
that he or she will complete the 
required SRA by December 31, 2021. 
Currently, this measure must be 
completed in the same calendar year as 
the EHR reporting period. This may 
occur before, during, or after the EHR 
reporting period, though if it occurs 
after the EHR reporting period it must 

occur before the provider attests to 
meaningful use of CEHRT or before the 
end of the calendar year, whichever 
comes first. In practice, this means that 
EPs do not attest to meaningful use of 
CEHRT before completing this measure. 
However, due to the changes we 
previously made to the EHR and eCQM 
reporting period timelines for CY 2021, 
all Medicaid EPs are expected to attest 
to meaningful use of CEHRT on or 
before October 31, 2021. Accordingly, if 
we did not propose to change the 
deadline for conducting the SRA, 
Medicaid EPs would no longer have the 
option of completing an SRA at the end 
of the calendar year, and would likely 
have to complete one well before 
December 2021. If an EP typically 
conducts the security risk analysis at the 
end of each year, this timeline could 
create burden for the EP, and may not 
be optimal for protecting information 
security, because it could disrupt the 
intervals between security risk analyses. 
We have also heard feedback from 
health care providers that SRAs are 
generally conducted for a whole clinic 
and the current requirement would 
create burden on non-EP health care 
providers in 2021. We are finalizing this 
change as proposed. As noted in the 
proposed rule, we believe this policy 
would prevent additional burden for 
both EPs and non-EP health care 
providers. We acknowledge that some 
EPs might experience increased burden 
due to the risk of recoupments from 
what we believe would likely be a small 
minority of EPs who fail to produce 
sufficient documentation for the SRA. 
However, we believe this potential 
additional burden is clearly outweighed 
by the reduced burden on what we 
anticipate would be the vast majority of 
Medicaid EPs that are afforded 
flexibility to conduct the SRA at any 
point in the calendar year that aligns 
with their operational needs. 

As also discussed in the proposed 
rule, this policy could create burden for 
states, as they might have to adjust their 
pre-payment and post-payment 
verification plans and conduct more 
thorough audits for this meaningful use 
objective. However, states are already 
required to conduct adequate oversight 
of the Medicaid Promoting 
Interoperability Program, including 
routine tracking and verification of 
meaningful use attestations (see 42 CFR 
495.318(b), 495.332(c), and 495.368), 
and we did not propose to change that 
requirement for 2021. We have 
established at 42 CFR 495.322(b) that 90 
percent federal financial participation 
will be available for state administrative 
expenditures related to Medicaid 

Promoting Interoperability Program 
audits and appeals that are incurred on 
or before September 30, 2023. 

6. Medicare Shared Savings Program 

In section III.F.1.b. of this final rule, 
we summarize certain modifications to 
the quality measure set used to assess 
the quality performance of ACOs 
participating in the Shared Savings 
Program based on changes made to the 
CMS Web Interface measures under the 
Quality Payment Program in section 
III.I.3.b.(1). Specifically, (1) revisions to 
the numerator guidance for ACO–17— 
Preventive Care and Screening: Tobacco 
use: Screening and Cessation 
Intervention and maintaining the 
measure as pay-for-reporting for 
performance years 2019; and (2) 
reverting ACO–43—Ambulatory 
Sensitive Condition Acute Composite 
(AHRQ Prevention Quality Indicator 
(PQI) #91) to pay-for-reporting for 2 
years (2020 and 2021) to account for a 
substantive change in the measure. 

The net result of these modifications 
to the Shared Savings Program quality 
measure set will be a measure set of 23 
measures for performance year 2020. 
These changes will have no impact on 
the number of measures an ACO is 
required to report; therefore, there is no 
expected change in reporting burden for 
ACOs. 

7. Open Payments 

a. Expanding the Definition of ‘‘Covered 
Recipient’’ (§§ 403.902, 403.904, and 
403.908) 

Our initial estimate based on the 
available information is that there will 
be approximately $10 million dollar per 
year in increased burden to reporting 
entities and the new covered recipient 
groups for submitting, collecting, 
retaining, and reviewing data. This 
estimate is based on existing burden 
calculations. It assumes that there will 
be 734,000 new records (∼7 percent 
increase) reported about 205,000 (∼33 
percent increase) covered recipients. 

We also believe there will be costs to 
reporting entities for updating their 
systems and reporting processes. 
However, we are unable to estimate 
these costs because they will vary 
depending on the reporting entity’s 
individual circumstances. 

As explained in section IV.5. of this 
final rule, section 6111(c) of the 
SUPPORT Act states that chapter 35 of 
title 44 of the U.S. Code, which includes 
such provisions as the PRA, shall not 
apply to the changes to the definition of 
a covered recipient. Therefore, a 
detailed breakdown is not provided in 
that section. The above estimates 
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however, do provide a RIA of this 
provision. 

b. Modification of the ‘‘Nature of 
Payment’’ Categories (§§ 403.902 and 
403.904) 

We anticipate minor additional costs 
for system updates associated with our 
provision to modify the ‘‘nature of 
payment’’ categories. As we indicated in 
section III.F. of this final rule, said 
provisions are intended to add clarity. 
They will not increase the amount of 
information to be reported. Data already 
reported to us may simply be reported 
in a different category. We proposed 
these changes only to be made 
prospectively and did not propose to 
have manufactures and GPOs to make 
changes to previously reported data. 
This provision would, generally 
speaking, allow reporting entities to 
better characterize the nature of a 
payment and would not constitute a 
new requirement. Hence, the expected 
impact is minimal. 

c. Standardizing Data Reporting 
(§§ 403.902 and 403.904) 

Approximately 850 entities 
(approximately 53 percent), have 
reported a transaction that will require 
the addition of a device identifier when 
this final rule is implemented. The total 
cost of the addition of this new data 
element cannot be estimated because it 
would depend on: (1) Whether the 
entity already tracks this data element 
and (2) the extent to which the entity 
would need to update their system to be 
able to report this data element. 

8. OTP Enrollment and Revocation of 
Physician/Eligible Professional 
Enrollment for Abusive Part B 
Prescribing or Patient Harm 

i. OTP Enrollment 
As stated previously in this final rule, 

we proposed that OTP providers be 
required to not only enroll in Medicare, 
but also to: (1) Pay an application fee at 
the time of enrollment; and (2) submit 
a set of fingerprints for a national 
background check (via FBI Applicant 
Fingerprint Card FD–258) from all 
individuals who maintain a 5 percent or 
greater direct or indirect ownership 
interest in the OTP. The following is a 
discussion of the associated impacts we 
estimated in the proposed rule. 

a. Application Fee 
The application fees for each of the 

past 3 calendar years (CY) were or are 
$560 (CY 2017), $569, (CY 2018), and 
$586 (CY 2019). Consistent with 
§ 424.518, the differing fee amounts 
were predicated on changes/increases in 
the Consumer Price Index (CPI) for all 

urban consumers (all items; United 
State city average, CPI–U) for the 12- 
month period ending on June 30 of the 
previous year. Although we could not 
predict future changes to the CPI, the fee 
amounts between 2017 and 2019 
increased by an average of $13 per year. 
We believed this was a reasonable 
barometer with which to establish 
estimates (strictly for purposes of the 
proposed rule) of the fee amounts in the 
first 3 CYs of this rule (that is, 2020, 
2021, and 2022). We thus projected a fee 
amount of $599 in 2020, $612 for 2021, 
and $625 for 2022. 

Applying these prospective fee 
amounts to the number of projected 
applicants in the rule’s first 3 years, we 
estimated a cost to enrollees of 
$1,058,433 (or 1,767 × $599) in the first 
year, $41,004 (or 67 × $612) in the 
second year, and $41,250 (or 66 × $625) 
in the third year. 

b. Fingerprinting 
Based on the experiences of the 

provider community to date, we 
estimated that it would take each owner 
(BLS: Top Executives) approximately 2 
hours at $123.32/hr to obtain and 
submit fingerprints. (According to the 
most recent BLS wage data for May 
2018, the mean hourly wage for the 
general category of ‘‘Top Executives’’ is 
$61.66 (see http://www.bls.gov/oes/ 
current/oes_nat.htm#43 0000). With 
fringe benefits and overhead, the figure 
is $123.32.) 

As mentioned in the preamble of this 
final rule, SAMHSA statistics indicate 
that there are currently about 1,677 
active OTPs. Of these, approximately 
1,585 have full certifications and 92 
have provisional certifications. 

Although we did not have specific 
data on the matter, we projected, for 
purposes of our burden estimates, a total 
of 1,500 direct or indirect ownership 
interests in OTP providers that would 
require the submission of fingerprints 
over the first 3 years. This 1,500 figure 
is less than the 1,900 projected 
applicants (discussed in the ICR section 
of this rule) in the first 3 years following 
the final rule’s publication because 
some applicants may have non-profit 
business structures and, thus, would not 
have owners. Furthermore, our 
estimation of individual owners who 
would qualify to submit fingerprints 
was based on a sampling of similar 
provider types, including DMEPOS 
suppliers (high risk), MDPP suppliers 
(high risk), rural health clinics (limited 
risk) and others. 

As noted in the preamble to this final 
rule, however, the only OTPs that will 
be assigned to the high-risk level of 
categorical screening (thus requiring the 

submission of fingerprints) will be those 
that were not fully and continuously 
certified by SAMHSA since October 23, 
2018. We believe this group represents 
about one-quarter of all projected OTP 
applications. Using our previously 
mentioned per-year projections of the 
number of enrolling OTPs, we believe 
that there will be 442 high-risk level 
applications in the first year, 17 in the 
second year, and 17 in the third year. 
(This results in a total of 476 OTPs.) In 
addition, application of the one-quarter 
percentage to the above-mentioned 
universe of 1,500 ownership interests 
results in a revised figure of 375 (1,500 
× 0.25). 

Applying these new figures to the 
aforementioned per year breakdown of 
applicants, we estimate a first year 
burden of 698 hours at a cost of $86,077 
(698/hr × $123.32/hr). We obtained the 
698 hour estimate by first dividing 442 
(the number of first-year applicants) by 
476, resulting in a figure of 0.93. We 
then multiplied 0.93 by 375 (the number 
of ownership interests over the 3-year 
period) and thereafter by 2 hours. 

Applying this same formula, we 
projected a second-year time estimate of 
26 hours (or 0.035 × 375 owners × 2 hr) 
at a cost of $3,206 (26 hr × $123.32/hr), 
and a third-year estimate of 26 hours (or 
0.035 × 375 applicants × 2 hr) at a cost 
of $3,206 (26 hr × $123.32/hr). In 
aggregate, we estimated a burden of 750 
hours (698 hr + 26 hr + 26 hr) at a cost 
of $92,489 ($86,077 + $3,206 + $3,206). 
When annualized over the 3-year 
period, we estimated an annual burden 
of 250 hours (750 hours/3) at a cost of 
$30,830 ($92,489/3). 

c. Conclusion 
We received no comments on our 

proposed estimates regarding 
application fees and fingerprinting. We 
are therefore finalizing them, subject to 
the modification of our fingerprinting 
projections. 

ii. Revocation of Physician/Eligible 
Professional Enrollment for Improper 
Part B Prescribing or Patient Harm 

As previously discussed in the 
proposed rule and this final rule, we 
proposed the following: 

• Under existing § 424.535(a)(14), 
CMS may revoke a physician’s or other 
eligible professional’s enrollment if he 
or she has a pattern or practice of 
prescribing Part D drugs that: 

(i) Is abusive, and/or represents a 
threat to the health and safety of 
Medicare beneficiaries; or 

(ii) fails to meet Medicare 
requirements. We proposed to expand 
the scope of § 424.535(a)(14) to include 
Part B drugs. 
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• In new §§ 424.530(a)(15) and 
424.535(a)(22), respectively, we 
proposed that CMS could deny or 
revoke a physician’s or other eligible 
professional’s enrollment if he or she 
has been subject to prior action from a 
state oversight board, federal or state 
health care program, Independent 
Review Organization (IRO) 
determination(s), or any other 
equivalent governmental body or 
program that oversees, regulates, or 
administers the provision of health care 
with underlying facts reflecting 
improper physician or other eligible 
professional conduct that led to patient 
harm. 

Using our current average annual 
number of revocations for improper Part 
D prescribing as a barometer, we project 
that approximately 10 revocations per 
year will occur due to our expansion of 
§ 424.535(a)(14) to include Part B drugs. 
Regarding our patient harm provision, 
we project approximately 5 revocations 
per year. This is based on our 
statements in section III.H of this final 
rule that we will exercise our authority 
under this provision only in significant 
and exceptional cases of patient harm. 
This results in an annual estimated total 
of 15 revocations for these two 
provisions. Based on our internal 
statistics concerning the average annual 
amount of provider payments, we 
project a per-revoked provider amount 
of $50,000. We therefore estimate our 
combined annual projected savings to 
the Trust Funds (specifically, monies 
that would not otherwise be paid to the 
revoked providers) concerning the 
abusive Part B prescribing and patient 
harm revocation provisions to be 
$750,000 (15 revocations X $50,000) 
annually. Over 10 years, this results in 
a total savings of $7.5 million. 

9. Deferring to State Scope of Practice 
Requirements 

a. Ambulatory Surgery Centers 

Currently, there are approximately 
5,800 Medicare-participating ASCs. We 
are finalizing our proposal with 
modification at § 416.42(a)(1) to clarify 
that there are two components to any 
pre-procedure evaluation and require 
that, immediately before surgery, a 
physician must examine the patient to 
evaluate the risk of the procedure to be 
performed, and a physician or 
anesthetist must examine the patient to 
evaluate the risk of anesthesia for that 
procedure. We are finalizing this change 
to reduce ASC compliance burden and 
provide for patient assessment and care 
continuity while maintaining patient 
safety and care. At § 416.42(a)(1)(ii), we 
will allow an anesthetist or a physician 

to perform the required pre-surgical 
anesthesia risk evaluation. We do not 
believe this modification to the 
proposed policy affects our estimates. 

In total, ASCs provided about 6.4 
million services in 2016. We assume 
that 30 percent of all procedures will 
utilize the services of a nurse anesthetist 
instead of a physician to meet this 
requirement, which reduces the average 
cost of the examination. We estimate the 
pre-surgical anesthesia evaluation to 
take 15 minutes to complete. We are 
assuming these estimates based on 
previous experience and conversations 
with stakeholders. 

According to 2018 Bureau of Labor 
Statistics data, the hourly cost for a 
physician (including fringe benefits and 
overhead calculated at 100 percent of 
the mean hourly wage) is approximately 
$203 ($51 for 15 minute evaluation), 
and the hourly cost for a nurse 
anesthetist is approximately $168 ($42 
for 15 minute evaluation). Assuming 
1.92 million procedures annually, we 
can predict a savings of approximately 
$17.3 million (($51¥$42) × 1.92 
million). We have used our best 
estimate as to the percentage of pre- 
surgical evaluations by anesthetists 
overall. 

b. Hospice 
We are revising § 418.106 to permit 

hospices to accept orders for drugs from 
attending physicians who are physician 
assistants. We do not believe that there 
are any associated financial impacts for 
hospices. 

10. Changes Due to Updates to the 
Quality Payment Program 

In section III.K. of this final rule, we 
included our policies for the Quality 
Payment Program. In this section of the 
final rule, we present the overall and 
incremental impacts to the number of 
expected QPs and associated APM 
Incentive Payments. In MIPS, we 
estimate the total MIPS eligible 
population and the payment impacts by 
practice size for the 2020 MIPS 
performance period based on various 
proposed policies to modify the MIPS 
final score and the proposed new 
performance threshold and additional 
performance threshold. For this RIA, we 
updated performance period and 
eligibility data to reflect information 
submitted in the 2018 MIPS 
performance period. 

a. Estimated APM Incentive Payments to 
QPs in Advanced APMs and Other 
Payer Advanced APMs 

From 2019 through 2024, through the 
Medicare Option, eligible clinicians 
receiving a sufficient portion of 

Medicare Part B payments for covered 
professional services or seeing a 
sufficient number of Medicare patients 
through Advanced APMs as required to 
become QPs, for the applicable 
performance period, will receive a 
lump-sum APM Incentive Payment 
equal to 5 percent of their estimated 
aggregate payment amounts for 
Medicare covered professional services 
furnished during the calendar year 
immediately preceding the payment 
year. In addition, beginning in payment 
year 2021, in addition to the Medicare 
Option, eligible clinicians may become 
QPs through the All-Payer Combination 
Option. The All-Payer Combination 
Option will allow eligible clinicians to 
become QPs by meeting the QP 
thresholds through a pair of calculations 
that assess a combination of both 
Medicare Part B covered professional 
services furnished through Advanced 
APMs and services furnished through 
Other Payer Advanced APMs. 

The APM Incentive Payment is 
separate from and in addition to the 
payment for covered professional 
services furnished by an eligible 
clinician during that year. Eligible 
clinicians who become QPs for a year 
are exempt from MIPS reporting 
requirements and payment adjustment. 
Eligible clinicians who do not become 
QPs, but meet a lower threshold to 
become Partial QPs for the year, may 
elect to report to MIPS and, if they elect 
to report, would then be scored under 
MIPS and receive a MIPS payment 
adjustment. Partial QPs are not eligible 
to receive the APM Incentive Payment. 
For the 2020 QP Performance Period, we 
define Partial QPs to be eligible 
clinicians in Advanced APMs who 
collectively have at least 40 percent, but 
less than 50 percent, of their payments 
for Part B covered professional services 
through an APM Entity, or collectively 
furnish Part B covered professional 
services to at least 25 percent, but less 
than 35 percent, of their Medicare 
beneficiaries through an APM Entity. 
This MIPS payment adjustment may be 
positive, negative, or neutral. If an 
eligible clinician does not attain either 
QP or Partial QP status, and does not 
meet any another exemption category, 
the eligible clinician would be subject to 
MIPS, would report to MIPS, and would 
receive the corresponding MIPS 
payment adjustment. 

Beginning in payment year 2026, 
payment rates for services furnished by 
clinicians who achieve QP status for a 
year would be increased each year by 
0.75 percent for the year, while payment 
rates for services furnished by clinicians 
who do not achieve QP status for the 
year would be increased by 0.25 
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percent. In addition, MIPS eligible 
clinicians would receive positive, 
neutral, or negative MIPS payment 
adjustments to payment for their Part B 
PFS services in a payment year based on 
performance during a prior performance 
period. Although the statute establishes 
overall payment rate and procedure 
parameters until 2026 and beyond, this 
impact analysis covers only the fourth 
payment year (2022 payment year) of 
the Quality Payment Program. 

In section III.K.4.e.(3)(c)(ii) of this 
final rule, we amended the marginal risk 
standard finalized in § 414.1420(d)(5) by 
amending paragraph (d)(5)(i) to provide 
that in event that the marginal risk rate 
varies depending on the amount by 
which actual expenditures exceed 
expected expenditures, the average 
marginal risk rate across all possible 
levels of actual expenditures would be 
used for comparison to the marginal risk 
rate specified in paragraph (d)(3)(ii) of 
§ 414.1420(d), and we retained the 
exceptions for large losses and small 
losses as described in that section. We 
do not yet have experience with QP and 
Partial QP Determinations under the 
All-Payer Combination Option, as the 
2019 QP Performance Period is the first 
year in which eligible clinicians can 
become QPs or Partial QPs under the 
All-Payer Combination Option. To date, 
we have only determined a modest 
number of payment arrangements from 
non-Medicare payers that meet the 
Other Payer Advanced APM criteria. 
However, we expect this policy may 
increase the number of arrangements 
that may meet the Other Payer 
Advanced APM financial risk criterion. 

Based on our analysis there are 21,000 
providers within 5 percent of 
performance year 2020 QP thresholds in 
Advanced APMs, and therefore, could 
potentially benefit from participation in 
Other Payer Advanced APMs. Assuming 
a static marketplace, there are between 
100–150 eligible clinicians that would 
benefit from the change in the marginal 
risk requirement at this time (that is, in 
2020 QP Performance Period). This is 
because there are likely to be only a 
small number of eligible clinicians who 
both (1) participate in the payment 
arrangements we determined were not 
Other Payer Advanced APMs, but will 
become Other Payer Advanced APMs 
under the policy, and (2) have QP scores 
just below the QP threshold. While this 
number may grow in the future as 
payers adopt payment arrangements 
designed to reflect the change in the 
marginal risk requirement, we anticipate 
the incremental impact of this policy 
will have a small impact on the number 
of clinicians that meet the QP threshold 
and the total number of payment 

arrangements that are determined to be 
Other Payer Advanced APMs for the 
2020 QP Performance Period. 

Overall, we estimated that for the 
2020 QP Performance Period between 
210,000 and 270,000 eligible clinicians 
will become QPs, therefore be excluded 
from MIPS, and qualify for the lump 
sum APM incentive payment in 
Payment Year 2022 based on 5 percent 
of their Part B allowable charges for 
covered professional services in the 
preceding year. These allowable charges 
for QPs are estimated to be between 
approximately $10,700 million and 
$13,700 million in total for the 2020 
performance year. The analysis for this 
final rule used the 2019 second 
snapshot participation file, and the 2019 
third snapshot participation file for the 
MSSP Basic Level E and MSSP 
Enhanced models. We estimate that the 
total lump sum APM Incentive 
Payments will be approximately $535– 
685 million for the 2022 Quality 
Payment Program payment year. 

In section VII.F.10.b. of this final rule, 
we projected the number of eligible 
clinicians that will be QPs, and thus 
excluded from MIPS, using several 
sources of information. First, the 
projections are anchored in the most 
recently available public information on 
Advanced APMs. The projections reflect 
Advanced APMs that will be operating 
during the 2020 QP Performance Period, 
as well as some Advanced APMs 
anticipated to be operational during the 
2020 QP Performance Period. The 
projections also reflect an estimated 
number of eligible clinicians that would 
attain QP status through the All-Payer 
Combination Option. The following 
APMs are expected to be Advanced 
APMs for the 2020 QP Performance 
Period: 

• Next Generation ACO Model, 
Comprehensive Primary Care Plus 
(CPC+) Model; 

• Comprehensive ESRD Care (CEC) 
Model (Two-Sided Risk Arrangement); 

• Vermont All-Payer ACO Model 
(Vermont Medicare ACO Initiative); 

• Comprehensive Care for Joint 
Replacement Payment Model (CEHRT 
Track); 

• Oncology Care Model (Two-Sided 
Risk Arrangements); 

• Medicare ACO Track 1+ Model; 
• Bundled Payments for Care 

Improvement Advanced; 
• Maryland Total Cost of Care Model 

(Maryland Care Redesign Program; 
Maryland Primary Care Program); and 

• Medicare Shared Savings Program 
(Track 2, Basic Track Level E, and the 
ENHANCED Track). 

We used the APM Participant Lists 
and Affiliated Practitioner Lists, as 

applicable, (see 81 FR 77444 through 
77445 for information on the APM 
Participant Lists and QP 
determinations) for the Predictive QP 
determination file for 2019 to estimate 
QPs, total Part B allowed charges for 
covered professional services, and the 
aggregate total of APM incentive 
payments for the 2020 QP Performance 
Period. We examined the extent to 
which Advanced APM participants 
would meet the QP Thresholds of 
having at least 50 percent of their Part 
B covered professional services or at 
least 35 percent of their Medicare 
beneficiaries furnished Part B covered 
professional services through the APM 
Entity. 

We received the following comments 
on the APM estimates: 

Comment: One commenter expressed 
concern that the RIA estimates similar 
totals for the number of QPs in 
performance year 2019 and performance 
year 2020, reflecting a relatively flat 
projected growth of QPs in 2020. 

Response: In the CY 2020 PFS 
proposed rule (84 FR 40732), we 
estimated the number of QPs based on 
the best data at the time of publication. 
Our current analysis reflects the most 
recent participation data as of August 
31, 2019 and as a result our projections 
indicate an increase in the number of 
QPs for PY2020. 

As a result of the availability of more 
recent data, we have updated our 
calculations in this final rule and 
estimate that for the 2020 QP 
Performance Period between 210,000 
and 270,000 eligible clinicians will 
become QPs. 

b. Estimated Number of Clinicians 
Eligible for MIPS Eligibility 

(1) Methodology To Assess MIPS 
Eligibility 

(a) Clinicians Included in the Model 
Prior to Applying the Low-Volume 
Threshold Exclusion 

To estimate the number of MIPS 
eligible clinicians for the 2020 MIPS 
performance period in this final rule, 
our scoring model used a combination 
of the first determination period from 
the 2019 MIPS performance period 
(from October 1, 2017 to September 30, 
2018) and data from the end of calendar 
year 2018 (from October 1, 2018 to 
December 31, 2018). The first 
determination period from the 2019 
MIPS performance period eligibility file 
was selected as it includes several 
eligibility files changes that affect the 
Quality Payment Program moving 
forward. The rationale for including the 
data from the end of CY 2018 was to 
create a 15-month window for assigning 
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132 The count of 224,082 MIPS eligible clinicians 
for required eligibility includes those who 
participated in MIPS (206,226 MIPS eligible 
clinicians), as well as those who did not participate 
(17,856 MIPS eligible clinicians). 

MIPS eligible clinicians as we finalized 
in the CY 2019 PFS final rule (83 FR 
59727 through 59730). We included 1.6 
million clinicians (see Table 122) who 
had PFS claims from October 1, 2017 to 
December 31, 2018. We excluded from 
our analysis individual clinicians who 
were affected by the automatic extreme 
and uncontrollable policy finalized for 
the 2018 MIPS performance period/2020 
MIPS payment year in the CY 2019 PFS 
final rule (83 FR 59876) as we are 
unable to predict how these clinicians 
would perform in a year where there 
was no extreme and uncontrollable 
event. 

Clinicians are ineligible for MIPS (and 
are excluded from MIPS payment 
adjustment) if they are newly enrolled 
to Medicare; are QPs; are partial QPs 
who elect to not participate in MIPS; are 
not one of the clinician types included 
in the definition for MIPS eligible 
clinician; or do not exceed the low- 
volume threshold as an individual or as 
a group. Therefore, we excluded these 
clinicians when calculating those 
clinicians eligible for MIPS. Due to 
policy changes the exclusion for 
participants in the Medicare Advantage 
Qualifying Payment Arrangement 
Incentive (MAQI) has been removed. 

For the estimated MIPS eligible 
population for the 2022 MIPS payment 
year, we restricted our analysis to 
clinicians who are a physician (as 
defined in section 1861(r) of the Act); a 
physician assistant, nurse practitioner, 
and clinical nurse specialist (as such 
terms are defined in section 1861(aa)(5) 
of the Act); a certified registered nurse 
anesthetist (as defined in section 
1861(bb)(2) of the Act); a physical 
therapist, occupational therapist, 
speech-language pathologist, 
audiologist, clinical psychologist, and 
registered dietitian or nutrition 
professional as finalized in the CY 2019 
PFS final rule (83 FR 60076). 

As noted previously, we excluded 
QPs from our scoring model since these 
clinicians are not MIPS eligible 
clinicians. To determine which 
clinicians in the initial population of 1.6 
million should be excluded as QPs, we 
used the APM Participant List for the 
first snapshot date for the 2019 QP 
performance period, supplemented by 
the most recent 2018 performance 
period APM participation data for those 
clinicians not on the 2019 first snapshot 
list. From this data, we calculated the 
QP determinations as described in the 
Qualifying APM Participant definition 
at § 414.1305 for the 2020 QP 
performance period. We assumed that 
all Partial QPs would elect to participate 
in MIPS and included them in our 
scoring model and eligibility counts. 

The projected number of QPs excluded 
from our model is 163,200. Due to data 
limitations, we could not identify 
specific clinicians who may become 
QPs in the 2020 Medicare QP 
Performance Period; hence, our model 
may underestimate or overestimate the 
fraction of clinicians and allowed 
charges for covered professional 
services that will remain subject to 
MIPS after the exclusions. 

We also excluded newly enrolled 
Medicare clinicians from our model. To 
identify newly enrolled Medicare 
clinicians, we used the enrollment date 
from the 2018 Quality Payment Program 
performance period data. 

(b) Assumptions Related to Applying 
the Low-Volume Threshold Exclusion 

The low-volume threshold policy may 
be applied at the individual (that is, 
TIN/NPI) or group (that is, TIN or APM 
entity) levels based on how data are 
submitted or at the APM Entity level if 
the clinician is part of a MIPS APM 
Entity scored under the APM scoring 
standard. To determine who among 
those in the total initial population of 
1.6 million is a MIPS APM participant, 
we used those who are APMs in the 
2018 performance period as well as the 
additional clinicians in the first 
snapshot date of the 2019 QP 
performance period. To determine who 
is a member of a virtual group we used 
those who are in a virtual group for the 
2018 performance period. If a MIPS 
eligible clinician is determined to not be 
scored as a MIPS APM or virtual group 
participant, then their reporting type, 
that is, group (TIN) or individual (TIN/ 
NPI) is based on their reporting for the 
CY 2018 MIPS performance period. If no 
data are submitted by a clinician (TIN/ 
NPI) or the clinician’s group (TIN), and 
the TIN/NPI is not associated with an 
APM Entity or virtual group during the 
performance period, then the low- 
volume threshold is applied at the TIN/ 
NPI level to PFS charges and beneficiary 
count for the 2019 first determination 
period. A clinician or group that 
exceeds at least one but not all three 
low-volume threshold criteria may 
become MIPS eligible by electing to opt- 
in and subsequently submitting data to 
MIPS, thereby getting measured on 
performance and receiving a MIPS 
payment adjustment. Our method of 
modeling opt-in participation is 
described later in this section. 

Table 122 presents the estimated 
MIPS eligibility status and the 
associated PFS allowed charges of 
clinicians in the initial population of 1.6 
million clinicians in the analysis of the 
2020 MIPS performance period after 
using 2018 MIPS performance period 

data and applying the policies for the 
2020 MIPS performance period. 

For the purposes of modeling, we 
made assumptions on group reporting to 
apply the low-volume threshold. One 
extreme and unlikely assumption is that 
no practices elect group reporting, 
virtual group reporting, or participate in 
an APM and the low-volume threshold 
would always be applied at the 
individual level. Although we believe a 
scenario in which only these clinicians 
would participate as individuals is 
unlikely, this assumption is important 
because it quantifies the minimum 
number of MIPS eligible clinicians. For 
this final rule model, we estimate there 
were approximately 220,000 
clinicians 132 who would be MIPS 
eligible because they exceed the low 
volume threshold as individuals and are 
not otherwise excluded. In Table 122, 
we identify clinicians under this 
assumption as having ‘‘required 
eligibility.’’ 

We anticipate that groups that 
submitted to MIPS as a group or 
registered as a virtual group for the CY 
2018 MIPS performance period will 
continue to do so for the CY 2020 MIPS 
performance period. Using this group 
assumption and including those 
identified with MIPS APM entities in 
our scoring model, we identified 
639,004 MIPS eligible clinicians. In 
Table 122, we identify these clinicians 
who do not meet the low-volume 
threshold individually but are 
anticipated to submit to MIPS as a 
group, virtual group or MIPS APM as 
having ‘‘group eligibility.’’ Using CY 
2018 MIPS performance period data, we 
can identify group reporting through the 
submission of improvement activities, 
Promoting Interoperability, or quality 
performance category data. 

To model the opt-in policy finalized 
in the CY 2019 PFS final rule (83 FR 
59735), we assumed that 33 percent of 
the clinicians who exceed at least one 
but not all low-volume threshold 
criteria and submitted data to CY 2018 
MIPS performance period would elect to 
opt-in to MIPS. We selected a random 
sample of 33 percent of clinicians 
without accounting for performance. We 
believe this assumption of 33 percent 
opt-in participation is reasonable 
because some clinicians may choose not 
to submit data due to performance, 
practice size, or resources or 
alternatively, some may submit data, but 
elect to be a voluntary reporter and not 
be subject to a MIPS payment 
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adjustment based on their performance. 
This 33 percent participation 
assumption is identified in Table 122 as 
‘‘Opt-In eligibility’’. In this final rule 

analysis, we estimate an additional 
20,644 clinicians would be eligible 
through this policy for a total MIPS 
eligible population of approximately 

880,000. The leads to an associated $69 
billion allowed PFS charges estimated 
to be included in the 2020 MIPS 
performance period. 

There are approximately 380,352 
clinicians who are not MIPS eligible, 
but could be if their practice decides to 
participate or they elect to opt-in. We 
describe this group as ‘‘Potentially MIPS 
eligible’’. These clinicians would be 

included as MIPS eligible in the 
unlikely scenario in which all group 
practices elect to submit data as a group 
and all clinicians that could elect to opt- 
into MIPS do elect to opt-in. This 
assumption is important because it 

quantifies the maximum number of 
MIPS eligible clinicians. When this 
unlikely scenario is modeled, we 
estimate that the MIPS eligible clinician 
population could be as high as 1.26 
million clinicians. 
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133 Data submitted to MIPS for the 2017 MIPS 
performance period data was used for the 
improvement score for the quality performance 
category. We also incorporated some additional 
data sources when available to represent more 
current data. 

Finally, there are some clinicians who 
would not be MIPS eligible either 
because they or their group are below 
the low-volume threshold on all three 
criteria (approximately 82,000) or 
because they are excluded for other 
reasons (approximately 266,000). 

Since eligibility among many 
clinicians is contingent on submission 
to MIPS as a group, virtual group, APM 
participation or election to opt-in, we 
will not know the number of MIPS 
eligible clinicians until the submission 
period for the 2020 MIPS performance 
period is closed. For this impact 
analysis, we used the estimated 
population of 879,966 MIPS eligible 
clinicians described above. 

c. Estimated Impacts on Payments to 
MIPS Eligible Clinicians 

(1) Summary of Approach 

In sections III.K.3.c., III.K.3.d. and 
III.K.3.e. of this final rule, we present 
several provisions which impact the 
measures and activities that impact the 
performance category scores, final score 
calculation, and the MIPS payment 
adjustment. We discuss these changes in 
more detail in section VII.F.10.c.(2) of 
this RIA as we describe our 
methodology to estimate MIPS 
payments for the 2022 MIPS payment 
year. We note that many of the MIPS 
policies from the CY 2019 Quality 
Payment Program final rule were only 
defined for the 2019 MIPS performance 
period and 2021 MIPS payment year 
(including the performance threshold, 
the additional performance threshold, 
the policy for redistributing the weights 
of the performance categories, and many 
scoring policies for the quality 
performance category) which precludes 
us from developing a baseline for the 
2020 MIPS performance period and 
2022 MIPS payment year if there was no 
new regulatory action. Therefore, our 
impact analysis looks at the total effect 
of the finalized MIPS policies on the 
MIPS final score and payment 
adjustment for CY 2020 MIPS 
performance period/CY 2022 MIPS 
payment year. 

The payment impact for a MIPS 
eligible clinician is based on the 
clinician’s final score, which is a value 
determined by their performance in the 
four MIPS performance categories: 
Quality, cost, improvement activities, 
and Promoting Interoperability. As 
discussed in section VII.F.10.c.(2) of this 
final rule, we generally used the most 
recently available data from the Quality 
Payment Program which is data 
submitted for the 2018 MIPS 
performance period. 

The estimated payment impacts 
presented in this final rule reflect 
averages by practice size based on 
Medicare utilization. The payment 
impact for a MIPS eligible clinician 
could vary from the average and would 
depend on the combination of services 
that the MIPS eligible clinician 
furnishes. The average percentage 
change in total revenues that clinicians 
earn would be less than the impact 
displayed here because MIPS eligible 
clinicians generally furnish services to 
both Medicare and non-Medicare 
patients; this program does not impact 
payment from non-Medicare patients. In 
addition, MIPS eligible clinicians may 
receive Medicare revenues for services 
under other Medicare payment systems, 
such as the Medicare Federally 
Qualified Health Center Prospective 
Payment System, that would not be 
affected by MIPS payment adjustment 
factors. 

(2) Methodology To Assess Impact 

To estimate participation in MIPS for 
the CY 2020 Quality Payment Program 
for this final rule, we generally used 
2018 MIPS performance period data. 
Our scoring model includes the 879,966 
estimated number of MIPS eligible 
clinicians as described in section 
VII.F.10.b.(1)(b) of this RIA. 

To estimate the impact of MIPS on 
eligible clinicians, we generally used 
the 2018 MIPS performance period data, 
including data submitted for the quality, 
improvement activities, and Promoting 
Interoperability performance categories, 
CAHPS for MIPS and CAHPS for ACOs, 
the total per capita cost measure, 
Medicare Spending Per Beneficiary 
(MSPB) clinician measure and other 
data sets.133 We calculated a 
hypothetical final score for the 2020 
MIPS performance period/2022 MIPS 
payment year for each MIPS eligible 
clinician using score estimates 
described in this section for quality, 
cost, Promoting Interoperability, and 
improvement activities performance 
categories. 

Starting with the 2018 performance 
period, certain groups could apply to be 
a virtual group and would be scored as 
a single group. For our model, we 
assumed that clinicians who 
participated as virtual groups for 2018 
would continue to be a virtual group for 
the 2020 performance period. 

(a) Methodology To Estimate the Quality 
Performance Category Score 

We estimated the quality performance 
category score using a similar 
methodology described in the CY 2019 
PFS final rule (83 FR 60053 through 
60054) with the following modifications 
that reflect the newly finalized policies 
for the 2020 MIPS performance period 
and improvement to our modeling 
methodology. As discussed in section 
III.K.3.c.(1)(c)(ii) of this final rule, we 
increased the data completeness 
requirement for the CY 2020 
performance period from 60 percent to 
70 percent. As discussed in section III. 
K.3.c.(1) of this final rule, we finalized 
a quality performance category weight 
of 45 percent for the 2020 MIPS 
performance period. 

We also applied modifications that 
were previously finalized including the 
validation process that was finalized in 
the CY 2017 Quality Payment Program 
final rule (81 FR 77289 through 77291), 
applying the topped out scoring cap that 
was finalized (82 FR 53721 through 
53727) to the measures subject to the 
scoring cap for the 2019 MIPS 
performance period, and the provisions 
in section III.K.3.d.(1)(b)(i)(C) of this 
final rule for benchmarks based on flat 
percentages to avoid potential 
inappropriate treatment. 

Finally, our model applied the APM 
scoring standard policies finalized in 
the CY 2019 PFS final rule (83 FR 
59754) as modified by the provisions in 
section III.K.3.c.(5)(c)(i)(B) of this final 
rule to MIPS eligible clinicians 
identified as being scored as a MIPS 
APM in the eligibility section 
VII.F.10.b.(1)(b) of this final rule. As 
described in section III.K.3.c.(5)(c)(i)(B) 
of this final rule, we will apply a 
minimum score of 50 percent, or an 
‘APM Quality Reporting Credit’, under 
the MIPS quality performance category 
for certain APM entities participating in 
MIPS. In our model, this ‘APM Quality 
Reporting Credit’ was implemented for 
APM Entities that do not use Web 
Interface. As described in section 
III.K.3.c.(5)(c)(i)(A) of this final rule, we 
calculate an aggregated APM Entity 
quality performance category score from 
submitted MIPS data by the participants 
in an APM Entity not required to use 
Web Interface. 

As described in section 
VII.F.10.b.(1)(b) of this final rule, we are 
using the APM Participant List for the 
first snapshot date for the 2019 QP 
performance period supplemented by 
the most recent 2018 performance 
period APM participation data for those 
clinicians not on the 2019 first snapshot 
list, using all available data to identify 
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who is an APM participant. For this 
analysis, the only MIPS reported 
measures available that are reported by 
a MIPS APM Entity would be the Web 
Interface measures and CAHPS for 
ACOs. In the case of MIPS APM entities 
associated with APMs that require 
participating entities to report Web 
Interface measures and CAHPS for 
ACOs, if the APM Entity existed in 
2018, we calculated a score based on the 
Web Interface submission and CAHPS 
for ACOs from the 2018 performance 
period. If the APM Entity did not submit 
MIPS quality performance data for the 
2018 performance period and was 
participating in the Shared Savings 
Program, we calculated an aggregate 
score based on individual submissions 
similar to how we estimate aggregate 
scores for MIPS APM entities that are 
not required to utilize the Web Interface. 
If the APM Entity is new for 2019 and 
is associated with an APM that requires 
participating entities to submit Web 
Interface measures and CAHPS for 
ACOs (and therefore did not have the 
ability to submit Web Interface 
measures for the 2018 performance 
period), and the participating clinician 
was associated with a different APM 
Entity in 2018 we used the score of the 
2018 associated Entity. If that 
participating clinician was not 
associated with a different APM Entity 
in 2018 we used the median Web 
Interface score because we would 
anticipate the new APM Entities would 
report quality using the Web Interface in 
the future. For the MIPS APMs that do 
not utilize Web Interface only, we 
calculated an average quality 
performance category score based on 
group and individual submissions and 
then applied the APM Quality Reporting 
Credit policy to add 50 percent to the 
MIPS quality performance category 
score for APM Entities submitting to 
MIPS as discussed in section 
III.K.3.c.(5)(c)(i)(B) of this final rule. All 
quality performance category scores 
would be capped at 100 percent after 
receiving the 50 percent APM Quality 
Reporting Credit. 

(b) Methodology To Estimate the Cost 
Performance Category Score 

In section III.K.3.c.(2) of this final 
rule, we finalized a cost performance 
category weight of 15 percent for the 
2020 MIPS performance period. In 
section III.K.3.c(2)(b)(iii) of this final 
rule, we added 10 episode-based 
measures to the cost performance 
category beginning with the 2020 
performance period in addition to the 8 
episode-based measures finalized in the 
CY 2019 PFS final rule (83 FR 59767). 
In section III.K.3.c.(2)(b)(v) of this rule, 

we included the revised total per capita 
cost and MSPB clinician measures. 

We estimated the cost performance 
category score using all measures 
finalized in section III.K.3.c.(2)(b)(viii) 
of this final rule. The total per capita 
cost measure performance was 
estimated based on the revised measure 
using claims data from October 2016 
through September 2017. The MSPB 
clinician measure performance was 
estimated based on the revised measure 
using claims data from January through 
December of 2017. For the episode- 
based measures, we used the 
specifications for the 8 episode-based 
measures finalized in the CY 2019 PFS 
final rule (83 FR 35902 through 35903), 
the specifications for the 10 new 
episode-based measures discussed in 
section III.K.3.c.(2)(b)(iii) of this final 
rule and claims data from January 
through December of 2017. A limitation 
of this cost data is that it does not 
overlap with the 2018 calendar year so 
we did not have cost measures for 
clinicians (TIN/NPIs) that newly bill in 
2018. Cost measures are scored if the 
clinicians or groups met or exceed the 
case volume: 20 For the total per capita 
cost measure, 35 for MSPB clinician, 10 
for procedural episode-based measures, 
and 20 for acute inpatient medical 
condition episode-based measures. The 
cost measures are calculated for both the 
TIN/NPI and the TIN, except for the 
lower gastrointestinal hemorrhage 
measure, which we discussed in section 
III.K.3.c.(2)(vi)(B) of this final rule to 
calculate only for groups. For clinicians 
participating as individuals, the TIN/ 
NPI level score was used if available 
and if the minimum case volume was 
met. For clinicians participating as 
groups, the TIN level score was used, if 
available, and if the minimum case 
volume was met. For clinicians with no 
measures meeting the minimum case 
requirement, we did not estimate a score 
for the cost performance category, and 
the weight for the cost performance 
category was redistributed according to 
section III.K.3.c.(2) of this final rule. The 
raw cost measure scores were mapped 
to scores on the scale of 1–10, using 
benchmarks based on all measures that 
met the case minimum and if the group 
or clinician exceeded the low-volume 
threshold during the relevant 
performance period. For the episode- 
based cost measures, separate 
benchmarks were developed for TIN/ 
NPI level scores and TIN level scores. 
For each clinician, a cost performance 
category score was calculated as the 
average of the measure scores available 
for the clinician. 

(c) Methodology To Estimate the 
Facility-Based Measurement Scoring 

As finalized in the CY2019 PFS final 
rule (83 FR 59856), we determine the 
eligible clinician’s MIPS cost and 
quality performance category score in 
facility-based measurement based on 
Hospital VBP Program Total 
Performance Score for eligible clinicians 
or groups who meet the eligibility 
criteria, which we designed to identify 
those who primarily furnish services 
within a hospital. We estimate the 
facility-based score using the scoring 
policies finalized in the CY2018 Quality 
Payment Program final rule (82 FR 
53763). In section III.K.3.d.(1)(c) of this 
final rule, we finalized technical 
changes for clarity and those changes do 
not affect the facility-based policies. 

We used data for the first 
determination period for the 2019 
performance period to attribute 
clinicians and groups to hospitals and 
assign the specific Hospital VBP 
Program Total Performance Score. If a 
Hospital VBP Program Total 
Performance Score could not be 
assigned to a clinician, in instances in 
which the attributed facility does not 
participate in the Hospital VBP program 
or no facility could be attributed, that 
clinician was determined as not eligible 
for facility-based measurement and 
assumed to participate in MIPS via 
other methods. We are not requiring 
eligible clinicians to opt-in to facility- 
based measurement; it is possible that a 
MIPS eligible clinician or a group is 
automatically eligible for facility-based 
measurement, but they participate in 
MIPS as an individual or a group. In 
these cases, we used the higher 
combined quality and cost performance 
category score, as reflected in the final 
score, from facility-based scoring 
compared to the combined quality and 
cost performance category score from 
MIPS submission-based scoring. 

(d) Methodology To Estimate the 
Promoting Interoperability Performance 
Category Score 

We estimated the Promoting 
Interoperability performance category 
score using the methodology described 
in the CY 2019 PFS final rule (83 FR 
60055) with the following modifications 
that reflect the new policies for the 2020 
MIPS performance period. 

In section III.K.3.c.(4)(d)(i)(B) of this 
final rule, we modified the Query of 
PDMP measure to a yes/no response. 
The Query of PDMP measure was not 
modeled because the measure was not 
available in the 2018 MIPS performance 
period submissions data. 
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In section III.K.3.c.(4)(f)(iii) of this 
final rule, we revised the definition of 
hospital-based MIPS eligible clinician to 
include groups and virtual groups. We 
also stated that a hospital-based MIPS 
eligible clinician under § 414.1305 
means an individual MIPS eligible 
clinician who furnishes 75 percent or 
more of his or her covered professional 
services in sites of service identified by 
the POS codes used in the HIPAA 
standard transaction as an inpatient 
hospital, on-campus outpatient hospital, 
off campus outpatient hospital, or 
emergency room setting based on claims 
for the MIPS determination period, and 
a group or virtual group provided that 
more than 75 percent of the NPIs billing 
under the group’s TIN or virtual group’s 
TINs, as applicable, meet the definition 
of a hospital-based individual MIPS 
eligible clinician. In section 
III.K.3.c.(4)(f)(iv) of this final rule, we 
discussed accounting for a group or 
virtual group that meets the definition 
of a non-patient facing MIPS eligible 
clinician such that the group or virtual 
group only has to meet a threshold of 
more than 75 percent. Also, as described 
in sections III.K.3.c.(4)(f)(iii) and 
III.K.3.c.(4)(f)(iv) of this final rule, we 
assigned a zero percent weight for the 
Promoting Interoperability performance 
category for groups defined as hospital- 
based and non-patient facing, and 
redistribute the points associated with 
the Promoting Interoperability 
performance category to another 
performance category or categories. 
Therefore, in our impact analysis model, 
a group was only assigned a zero 
percent weight for the Promoting 
Interoperability performance category 
and the points for Promoting 
Interoperability performance category 
was redistributed if: (1) All the TIN/ 
NPIs were eligible for reweighting as 
established at § 414.1380(c)(2)(iii) for 
MIPS eligible clinicians submitting data 
as a group or virtual group, or 2) the 
group met the revised definition of a 
hospital-based MIPS eligible clinician as 
discussed in section III.K.3.c.(4)(f)(iii) of 
this final rule or the definition of a non- 
patient facing MIPS eligible clinician, as 
discussed in section III.K.3.c.(4)(f)(iv) of 
this final rule, as defined in § 414.1305. 
We also incorporated into our model the 
policy to continue automatic 
reweighting for NPs, PAs, CNSs and 
CRNAs, physical therapists, 

occupational therapist, speech-language 
pathologists, audiologists, clinical 
psychologists, and registered dietitians 
or nutrition professionals as described 
in sections III.K.3.c.(4)(f)(i) and 
III.K.3.c.(4)(f)(ii) of this final rule. 

In our model, for the APM 
participants identified in section 
VII.F.10.b.(1).(b).of this final rule, we 
simulated MIPS APM Entity scores by 
using submitted Promoting 
Interoperability data by groups or 
individuals that we identified as being 
in a MIPS APM to calculate an APM 
Entity score. 

All other policies for the Promoting 
Interoperability performance category 
described in section III.K.3.c.(4) of this 
final rule did not impact our modeling 
methodology for this performance 
category because either the data were 
not available in the 2018 MIPS 
performance period submissions data or 
the changes reflect the modeling 
strategy previously used and described 
in the CY 2019 PFS final rule (83 FR 
60055). For example, since the Verify 
Opioid Treatment Agreement measure 
was not modeled in the CY 2019 PFS 
final rule (83 FR 60055) because the 
measure was not available in the 2017 
MIPS performance period submissions 
data, the removal of this measure did 
not impact our methodology for this 
final rule. 

This is the first iteration of the model 
where there are small practice hardship 
applications, therefore, we only 
reweighted small practices if they 
submitted an application and did not 
submit Promoting Interoperability 
performance category data. 

(e) Methodology To Estimate the 
Improvement Activities Performance 
Category Score 

We modeled the improvement 
activities performance category score 
based on CY 2018 MIPS performance 
period data and APM participation 
identified in section VII.F.10.b.(1)(b) of 
this final rule. In section 
III.K.3.c.(3)(d)(iii) of this final rule, we 
increase the minimum number of 
clinicians in a group or virtual group 
who are required to perform an 
improvement activity to 50 percent for 
the improvement activities performance 
category beginning with the CY 2020 
performance year and future years. We 
did not incorporate this change into our 

model because we did not have the 
information to model this provision. For 
the APM participants identified in 
section VII.F.10.b.(1)(b) of this final 
rule, we assigned an improvement 
activity performance category score of 
100 percent. 

Clinicians and groups not 
participating in a MIPS APM were 
assigned their CY 2018 MIPS 
performance period improvement 
activities performance category score. 

(f) Methodology To Estimate the 
Complex Patient Bonus 

In section III.K.3.d.(2)(a) of this final 
rule, we continued the complex patient 
bonus for the 2020 MIPS performance 
period. Consistent with the policy to 
define complex patients as those with 
high medical risk or with dual 
eligibility, our scoring model used the 
complex patient bonus information 
calculated for the 2018 performance 
period data. 

(g) Methodology To Estimate the Final 
Score 

As discussed in sections 
III.K.3.c.(1)(b), III.K.3.c.(2)(a), and 
summarized in section III.K.3.d.(2)(b) of 
this final rule, our model assigns a final 
score for each TIN/NPI by multiplying 
each performance category score by the 
corresponding performance category 
weight, adding the products together, 
multiplying the sum by 100 points, and 
adding the complex patient bonus. After 
adding any applicable bonus for 
complex patients, we reset any final 
scores that exceeded 100 points equal to 
100 points. For MIPS eligible clinicians 
who were assigned a weight of zero 
percent for any performance category, 
we redistributed the weights according 
to section III.K.3.d.(2)(b)(iii) of this final 
rule. 

(h) Methodology To Estimate the MIPS 
Payment Adjustment 

As described in the CY 2018 Quality 
Payment Program final rule (82 FR 
53785 through 53787), we applied a 
hierarchy to determine which final 
score should be used for the payment 
adjustment for each MIPS eligible 
clinician when more than one final 
score is available (for example if a 
clinician qualifies for a score for an 
APM entity and a group score, we select 
the APM entity score). 

VerDate Sep<11>2014 20:11 Nov 14, 2019 Jkt 250001 PO 00000 Frm 00174 Fmt 4701 Sfmt 4700 E:\FR\FM\15NOR3.SGM 15NOR3kh
am

m
on

d 
on

 D
S

K
JM

1Z
7X

2P
R

O
D

 w
ith

 R
U

LE
S

3



63171 Federal Register / Vol. 84, No. 221 / Friday, November 15, 2019 / Rules and Regulations 

We then calculated the parameters of 
an exchange function in accordance 
with the statutory requirements related 
to the linear sliding scale, budget 
neutrality, minimum and maximum 
adjustment percentages and additional 
payment adjustment for exceptional 
performance (as finalized under 
§ 414.1405), using a performance 
threshold of 45 points and the 
additional performance threshold of 85 
points (as discussed in sections 
III.K.3.e.(2) and III.K.3.e.(3) of this final 
rule). We used these resulting 
parameters to estimate the positive or 
negative MIPS payment adjustment 
based on the estimated final score and 
the paid amount for covered 
professional services furnished by the 
MIPS eligible clinician. We considered 
other performance thresholds which are 
discussed in section VII.F.2. of this RIA. 

(3) Impact of Payments by Practice Size 

Using the assumptions provided 
above, our model estimates that $433 
million would be redistributed through 
budget neutrality and that $500 million 
would be distributed to MIPS eligible 
clinicians that meet or exceed the 
additional performance threshold. The 
model further estimates that the 
maximum positive payment 

adjustments are 6.2 percent after 
considering the MIPS payment 
adjustment and the additional MIPS 
payment adjustment for exceptional 
performance. 

Table 123 shows the impact of the 
payment adjustments by practice size 
and based on whether clinicians are 
expected to submit data to MIPS. We 
estimate that a smaller proportion of 
clinicians in small practices (1–15 
clinicians) who participate in MIPS will 
receive a positive or neutral payment 
adjustment compared to larger sized 
practices. In aggregate, the cohort of 
clinicians in small practices 
participating in MIPS and who submit 
to MIPS receive a 1.0 percent increase 
in total paid amount, which is lower 
than the comparative payment increases 
received by the cohort of MIPS eligible 
clinicians in larger-sized practices. 
Table 123 also shows that 92.5 percent 
of MIPS eligible clinicians that 
participate in MIPS are expected to 
receive positive or neutral payment 
adjustments. We want to highlight that 
we are using 2018 MIPS performance 
period submissions data for these 
calculations, and it is likely that there 
will be changes that we cannot account 
for at this time because the performance 
thresholds increased for the 2020 MIPS 

performance period to avoid a negative 
payment adjustment. 

The combined impact of negative and 
positive adjustments and the additional 
positive adjustments for exceptional 
performance as a percent of paid 
amount among those that do not submit 
data to MIPS was not the maximum 
negative payment adjustment of 9 
percent possible because these 
clinicians do not all receive a final score 
of zero. Indeed, some MIPS eligible 
clinicians that do not submit data to 
MIPS may receive final scores above 
zero through performance on the cost 
performance category, which utilizes 
administrative claims data and does not 
require separate data submission to 
MIPS. Among those who we estimate 
would not submit data to MIPS, 89 
percent are in small practices (15,993 
out of 18,017 clinicians who do not 
submit data). To address participation 
concerns, we have policies targeted 
towards small practices including 
technical assistance and special scoring 
policies to minimize burden and 
facilitate small practice participation in 
MIPS or APMs. We also note this 
participation data is generally based off 
participation for the 2018 performance 
period and that participation may 
change for the 2020 performance period. 
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We received the following comments 
about our MIPS impact analysis: 

Comment: One commenter raised 
concerns that scoring policies may 
inadvertently disadvantage smaller (but 
not small) groups and individual 
clinicians, and encouraged CMS to 
continue analyzing and addressing 
differences that are found. 

Response: We agree on the 
importance of evaluating the impact of 
scoring policies that affect payment 
distributions. Table 123 analyzes the 
impact of payment redistribution by 
differing practice sizes. In our analysis, 
over 80 percent of clinicians in small 
practices (1–15 clinicians) that submit 
data to MIPS would receive a positive 
or neutral adjustment. The table also 
shows the results for practices of 16 to 
25 clinicians. 

After consideration of public 
comments, we have not updated our 
approach to the estimating the impact of 
the MIPS payments, however, we did 
update several data sources. 

e. Potential Costs of Compliance With 
the Promoting Interoperability and 
Improvement Activities and Cost 
Performance Categories for Eligible 
Clinicians 

(1) Potential Costs of Compliance With 
Promoting Interoperability Performance 
Category 

In section III.K.3.c.(4)(d)(i)(B) of this 
final rule, we allow clinicians and 
groups to satisfy the optional bonus 
Query of PDMP measure by submitting 
a ‘‘yes/no’’ attestation, rather than 
reporting a numerator and denominator. 
As discussed in the Collection of 
Information section of this final rule, we 
are not changing our burden 
assumptions to account for this policy 
due to a lack of information regarding 
the number of clinicians reporting 
bonus measures combined with our 
currently approved burden estimates 
being based only on the reporting of 
required measures. However, we do 
believe that for clinicians or groups who 
report this measure, there will be a 
reduction in reporting burden compared 
to what would have been required to 
submit the measure without this change 
related to the elimination of the need to 
perform calculations prior to submitting 
a numerator and denominator. As data 
availability allows, we will reassess the 
inclusion of this burden in the 
Collection of Information in the future. 

In sections III.K.3.g.(3)(a)(i) and 
III.K.3.g.(4)(a)(i) of this rule, beginning 
with the 2021 performance period and 
for future years, we require QCDRs and 
qualified registries to support three 
performance categories: Quality, 

improvement activities, and Promoting 
Interoperability. In the Collection of 
Information section, we discussed the 
potential burden reduction associated 
with simplifying MIPS reporting for 
clinicians who currently utilize 
qualified registries or QCDRs that have 
not previously offered the ability to 
report Promoting Interoperability or 
improvement activity data. We believe it 
is also possible that some MIPS eligible 
clinicians may elect to begin utilizing 
qualified registries or QCDRs as a result 
this policy and its potential for 
simplifying their MIPS reporting 
combined with the benefits of 
improving the quality of care provided 
to their patients. We do not have 
information with which to estimate the 
number of clinicians who may pursue 
this option, therefore we cannot 
quantify the associated costs, cost 
savings, and benefits consistent with the 
CY 2018 Quality Payment Program final 
rule (82 FR 53946). 

(2) Potential Costs of Compliance With 
Improvement Activities Performance 
Category 

In section III.K.3.c.(3)(d)(iii) of this 
final rule, we are: (1) Modifying the 
definition of rural area; (2) updating 
§ 414.1380(b)(3)(ii)(A) and (C) removing 
the reference to the four listed 
accreditation organizations to be 
recognized as patient-centered medical 
homes and removing the reference to 
the specific accrediting organization for 
comparable specialty practices; (3) 
increasing the group reporting threshold 
to 50 percent; (4) establishing factors to 
consider for removal of improvement 
activities from the Inventory; (5) 
removing 15, modifying seven, and 
adding two new improvement activities 
for the 2020 performance period and 
future years; and (6) concluding and 
removing the CMS Study on Factors 
Associated with Reporting Quality 
Measures. 

The finalized proposals to modify the 
definition of a rural area and to remove 
references to the four listed 
accreditation organizations to be 
recognized as patient-centered medical 
homes and to the specific accrediting 
organization for comparable specialty 
practices will have no financial impact 
due to the nature of the regulatory 
changes being finalized. 

Given groups’ familiarity with the 
improvement activities in the 
Improvement Activities Inventory, we 
believe that a group would find 
applicable and meaningful activities to 
complete that are not specific to practice 
size, specialty, or practice setting and 
would apply to at least 50 percent of 
individual MIPS eligible clinicians in 

the group. Therefore, an increase in the 
minimum threshold for a group to 
receive credit for the improvement 
activities performance category should 
not present additional complexity or 
burden. We also anticipate that the vast 
majority of clinicians performing 
improvement activities, to comply with 
existing MIPS policies, would continue 
to perform the same activities under the 
policies established in this final rule 
because previously finalized 
improvement activities continue to 
apply for the current and future years 
unless otherwise modified per rule- 
making (82 FR 54175). Most of the 
improvement activities in the Inventory 
remain unchanged for the 2020 MIPS 
performance period. Of the activities 
that are being removed, or modified, 
many were duplicative which means 
many clinicians or groups would be able 
to continue the activity, but it would be 
reported under a different activity in the 
Improvement Activities Inventory. 

Our provision to establish removal 
factors for consideration when removing 
improvement activities from the 
Improvement Activities Inventory 
would provide guidance for clinicians 
or groups on the considerations for the 
removal of improvement activities and 
would not present additional burden. 
The changes to the Improvement 
Activities Inventory that include the 
modification, removal, and addition of 
improvement activities provide clarity, 
avoid duplication, and provide more 
options for clinicians to select 
improvement activities that are 
appropriate for their clinical practice 
and would not present additional 
burden. Furthermore, in this final rule, 
we end and remove the Study on 
Factors Associated with Reporting 
Quality Measures beginning with the 
2020 MIPS performance period. In the 
CY 2019 PFS final rule, we finalized a 
sample size of 200 clinicians, each of 
which completed a 15-minute survey 
both prior to and after submitting MIPS 
data (83 FR 60058). As a result of ending 
the study, we estimate a reduction in 
burden of 100 hours and $20,286 (200 
clinicians × 0.5 hours × $202.86). 

(3) Potential Costs of Compliance With 
the Cost Performance Category 

We state in section VI.B.7.j of the CY 
2020 PFS final rule that there were no 
submissions required for the cost 
performance categories, therefore, we 
did not include any compliance cost 
associated with that performance 
category; however, we received the 
following comments on administrative 
costs for the cost performance category 
proposals. 
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134 http://www.qualityforum.org/Measuring_
Performance/Submitting_Standards.aspx. 

135 Schuster, Onorato, and Meltzer. ‘‘Measuring 
the Cost of Quality Measurement: A Missing Link 
in Quality Strategy’’, Journal of the American 
Medical Association. 2017; 318(13):1219–1220. 
https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jama/fullarticle/ 
2653111?resultClick=1. 

Comment: One commenter noted that 
in a large multi-specialty organization 
the number of cost measures could 
increase administrative burden on 
clinicians and organizations, to track 
measures and work to improve 
performance. 

Response: We acknowledge there are 
administrative burdens and related 
financial costs associated with each 
administrative claims measure 
clinicians, groups, and organizations 
may choose to monitor. However, 
because these costs can vary 
significantly due to organizational size, 
number of administrative claims 
measures being reported, volume of 
clinicians reporting each measure, and 
the specific methods employed to 
improve performance, we are unable to 
provide an estimate of the financial 
impact each clinician, group, or 
organization may experience. 

As a result of these comments, we are 
acknowledging that while there is no 
data collection burden, there may be 
associated costs for clinicians and group 
practices to monitor new cost measures; 
however, we are unable to quantify that 
impact. 

f. Potential Costs of Compliance for 
Third Party Intermediaries 

Based on previously finalized policies 
in the CY 2017 Quality Payment 
Program final rule (81 FR 77363 through 
77364) and as further revised in the CY 
2019 PFS final rule at § 414.1400(a)(2) 
(83 FR 60088), the current policy is that 
all third party intermediaries may 
submit data for any of the three MIPS 
performance categories quality (except 
for data on the CAHPS for MIPS survey); 
improvement activities; and Promoting 
Interoperability. As previously 
discussed in section III.K.3.g.(3)(a)(i) 
and III.K.3.g.(4)(a)(i) of this final rule, 
we are finalizing changes to 
§ 414.1400(a)(2) to state that beginning 
with the 2023 MIPS payment year (2021 
performance period), QCDRs and 
qualified registries must be able to 
submit data for all the MIPS 
performance categories identified in the 
regulation. In section III.K.3.g.(1) of this 
final rule, we further state that we 
anticipate using the QCDR and qualified 
registry self-nomination vetting process 
to assess which of these entities will be 
subject to the requirement to support 
reporting the Promoting Interoperability 
performance category and which third 
parties could be excepted from this 
requirement if its MIPS eligible 
clinicians, groups or virtual groups fall 
under the reweighting policies at 
§ 414.1380(c)(2)(i)(A)(4) or (5) or 
§ 414.1380(c)(2)(i)(C)(1) through (7) or 
(9). Based on our review of qualified 

registries and QCDRs approved to 
submit data for the 2019 MIPS 
performance period, 70 percent of 
qualified registries and 72 percent of 
QCDRs are already able to submit data 
for the quality, improvement activities, 
and Promoting Interoperability 
performance categories. We believe this 
provision could result in the remaining 
qualified registries and QCDRs incurring 
additional costs to upgrade information 
technology systems in order to make 
this ability available to clinicians, with 
less cost incurred by entities who would 
be subject to an exception for the 
Promoting Interoperability performance 
category. However, given that each of 
these entities and their information 
technology systems are unique, and 
there is no method of determining 
which entities may have already begun 
the process of developing this ability, 
we are unable to determine the impact 
of transitioning from allowing this 
ability as an option to requiring it. Also, 
given that the majority of these entities 
have already begun offering the ability 
to submit data on behalf of the 
improvement activities and Promoting 
Interoperability performance categories, 
we assume they have done so because 
they believe the benefits outweigh the 
costs and is therefore, in their best 
financial interests to do so. 

In section III.K.3.g.(3)(a)(iii) of this 
final rule, beginning with the 2021 
performance period, we require 
qualified registries and QCDRs to 
provide the following as part of the 
performance feedback given at least 4 
times a year: Feedback to their 
clinicians and groups on how they 
compare to other clinicians who have 
submitted data on a given measure 
(MIPS quality measure and/or QCDR 
measure) within the QCDR. We 
understand that QCDRs can only 
provide feedback on data they have 
collected on their clinicians and groups, 
and realize the comparison would be 
limited to that data and not reflect the 
larger sample of those that have 
submitted on the measure for MIPS, 
which the QCDR does not have access 
to. As finalized in the CY 2017 and CY 
2018 Quality Payment Program final 
rules (81 FR 77367 through 77386 and 
82 FR 53812), qualified registries and 
QCDRs are required to provide feedback 
on all of the MIPS performance 
categories that the qualified registry or 
QCDR reports at least 4 times a year. 
Given that we did not propose a 
significant change but are instead 
modifying and strengthening the 
existing policy, we do not anticipate a 
significant increase in cost or effort for 

Third Party Intermediaries to comply 
with this provision. 

In section III.K.3.g.(3)(c)(i)(B)(cc), we 
require that in order for a QCDR 
measure to be considered for use in the 
program beginning with the 2021 
performance period and future years, all 
QCDR measures submitted for self- 
nomination must be fully developed 
with completed testing results at the 
clinician level, as defined by the CMS 
Blueprint for the CMS Measures 
Management System, as used in the 
testing of MIPS quality measures prior 
to the submission of those measures to 
the Call for Measures. Beginning with 
the 2021 performance period and future 
years, we also require QCDRs to collect 
data on the potential QCDR measure, 
appropriate to the measure type, as 
defined in the CMS Blueprint for the 
CMS Measures Management System, 
prior to self-nomination. The testing 
process for quality measures is 
dependent on the measure type (for 
example, a measure that is specified as 
an eCQM measure has additional steps 
it must undergo when compared to 
other measure types). The National 
Quality Forum (NQF) has developed 
guides for measure testing criteria and 
standards which further illustrate these 
differences based on measure type.134 
Additionally, the costs associated with 
testing vary based on the complexity of 
the measure and the developing 
organization. The Journal of the 
American Medical Association states 
that the costs associated with quality 
measures are generally unknown or 
unreported.135 While we understand the 
policy will result in additional costs for 
QCDRs to develop measures, given the 
uncertainty regarding the number and 
types of measures that will be proposed 
in future performance periods coupled 
with the lack of available cost data on 
measure development and testing, we 
are unable to determine the financial 
impact of this provision on QCDRs 
beyond the likelihood of it being more 
than trivial. Likewise, we understand 
that some QCDRs already perform 
measure testing prior to submission for 
approval while others do not. This 
variability makes it difficult to estimate 
the incremental impact of this 
regulation. 

In section III.K.3.g.(3)(c)(i)(A)(bb)(AA) 
of this rule, we amend § 414.1400 to 
state that CMS may consider the extent 
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to which a QCDR measure is available 
to MIPS eligible clinicians reporting 
through QCDRs other than the QCDR 
measure owner for purposes of MIPS. If 
CMS determines that a QCDR measure 
is not available to MIPS eligible 
clinicians, groups, and virtual groups 
reporting through other QCDRs, CMS 
may not approve the measure. Because 
the choice to license a QCDR measure 
is an elective business decision made by 
individual QCDRs and we have little 
insight into both the specific terms and 
frequency of agreements made between 
entities, we are unable to account for the 
financial impact of licensing QCDR 
measures for each QCDR. In aggregate 
across all QCDRs, the financial impact 
would be zero as fees paid by one QCDR 
will be collected by another QCDR. 

In section III.K.3.g.(3)(c)(i)(B)(ee) of 
this rule, we discuss, beginning with the 
2020 performance period, that after the 
self-nomination period closes each year, 
we will review newly self-nominated 
and previously approved QCDR 
measures based on considerations as 
described in the CY 2019 PFS final rule 
(83 FR 59900 through 59902). In 
instances in which multiple, similar 
QCDR measures exist that warrant 
approval, we may provisionally approve 
the individual QCDR measures for 1 
year with the condition that QCDRs 
address certain areas of duplication 
with other approved QCDR measures in 
order to be considered for the program 
in subsequent years. The QCDR could 
do so by harmonizing its measure with, 
or significantly differentiating its 
measure from, other similar QCDR 
measures. QCDR measure 
harmonization may require two or more 
QCDRs to work collaboratively to 
develop one cohesive QCDR measure 
that is representative of their similar yet, 
individual measures. We are unable to 
account for the financial impact of 
measure harmonization, as the process 
and outcomes will likely vary 
substantially depending on a number of 
factors, including: Extent of duplication 
with other measures, number of QCDRs 
involved in harmonizing toward a single 
measure, and number of measures being 
harmonized among the same QCDRs. 
We intend to identify only those QCDR 
measures which are duplicative to such 
an extent as to assume harmonization 
will not be overly burdensome, 
however, because the harmonization 
process will occur between QCDRs 
without our involvement, we are unable 
to predict or quantify the associated 
effort. 

We understand that some QCDRs may 
believe the provisions to require 
measure harmonization and encourage 
QCDRs to license their measures to 

other QCDRs as a consideration for 
measure approval may result in a 
reduced ability for QCDRs to 
differentiate themselves in the 
marketplace. We note that in addition to 
the suite of measures offered by a QCDR 
and their relevance to individual 
clinicians and groups, ease of 
incorporating a QCDR’s measures into 
existing practice workflows, as well as 
integration into broader quality 
improvement programs are two 
examples of distinguishing 
characteristics for clinicians to consider 
when selecting a QCDR. In addition, 
clinicians may also consider cost (if 
any); recommendations, support, or 
endorsements from specialty societies; 
the number of other users submitting 
data to the QCDR; the specific 
educational services and quality 
improvement initiatives offered; and the 
specific performance feedback 
information provided as part of the 
required reports provided at least 4 
times a year. We believe that the impact 
these provisions may have on the 
perceived differentiated value of certain 
QCDRs is counterbalanced by the need 
to promote more focused quality 
measure development towards 
outcomes that are meaningful to 
patients, families and their providers. 

In this final rule, we discussed our 
policy to formalize a number of factors 
we would take into consideration for 
approving and rejecting QCDR measures 
for the MIPS program beginning with 
the 2020 performance period and future 
years. With regard to approving QCDR 
measures, we are implementing the 
following: (1) 2-year QCDR measure 
approval process, and (2) participation 
plan for existing QCDR measures that 
have failed to reach benchmarking 
thresholds. 

As discussed in section 
III.K.3.g.(3)(c)(ii)(B), we are 
implementing, beginning with the 2021 
performance period, 2-year QCDR 
measure approvals (at our discretion) for 
QCDR measures that attain approval 
status by meeting the QCDR measure 
considerations and requirements 
described in section III.K.3.g.(3)(c). The 
2-year approvals would be subject to the 
following conditions whereby the multi- 
year approval will no longer apply if the 
QCDR measure is identified as: Topped 
out; duplicative of a new, more robust 
measure; reflects an outdated clinical 
guideline; requires measure 
harmonization, or if the QCDR self- 
nominating the measure is no longer in 
good standing. We believe this will 
result in reduced burden for QCDRs as 
they will no longer be required to 
submit each measure for approval 
annually. However, because we are 

unable to predict which previously 
approved QCDR measures will be 
removed or retained in future years, we 
are likewise unable to predict the 
impact on future burden associated with 
QCDRs submitting measures for 
approval. Beginning with the 2021 
performance period, we require that in 
instances where an existing QCDR 
measure has been in MIPS for 2 years 
and has failed to reach benchmarking 
thresholds due to low adoption, where 
the QCDR believes the low-reported 
QCDR measure is still important and 
relevant to a specialist’s practice, that 
the QCDR may submit to CMS a QCDR 
measure participation plan, to be 
submitted as part of their self- 
nomination. Because we are unable to 
predict the frequency with which 
existing QCDR measures will meet the 
criteria for allowing QCDRs to submit a 
measure participation plan or the 
likelihood of QCDRs electing to submit 
a plan, we are unable to estimate the 
impact associated with this provision. 

As discussed in section 
III.K.3.g.(3)(c)(i)(B)(bb) of this final rule, 
beginning with the 2021 performance 
period and future years, QCDRs must 
link their QCDR measures as feasible to 
the following, at the time of self- 
nomination: (a) Cost measures (as found 
in section III.K.3.c.(3) of this final rule), 
(b) improvement activities (as found in 
Appendix 2: Improvement Activities 
Tables), or (c) CMS developed MIPS 
Value Pathways (as described in section 
III.K.3.a. of this final rule). We do not 
assume any additional impact beyond 
the 1 hour per QCDR measure as 
discussed in section VI.B.7 of the 
Collection of Information section of this 
final rule. 

We are also finalizing in section 
III.K.3.g.(2) of this final rule and at 
§ 414.1400(a)(4) to establish that a 
condition of approval is for the third 
party intermediary to agree that prior to 
discontinuing services to any MIPS 
eligible clinician, group or virtual group 
during a performance period, the third 
party intermediary must support the 
transition of such MIPS eligible 
clinician, group, or virtual group to an 
alternate third party intermediary, 
submitter type, or, for any measure on 
which data has been collected, 
collection type according to a CMS 
approved transition plan. Historically, 
less than 10 third party intermediaries 
have elected to discontinue services 
during a performance period and we 
have no basis to assume this is likely to 
change in future years. We do not 
assume any additional impact beyond 
the 10 hours per transition plan 
discussed in section VI.B.7 of this final 
rule. 
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136 The time period for this eligibility file 
(September 1, 2016 to August 31, 2017) maximizes 
the overlap with the performance data in our 
model. 

We are finalizing in section 
III.K.3.g.3(c)(i)(A)(bb)(BB) of this final 
rule to amend § 414.1400 to add 
paragraph (b)(3)(iv)(I) to state that we 
would give greater consideration to 
measures for which QCDRs: (a) 
Conducted an environmental scan of 
existing QCDR measures; MIPS quality 
measures; quality measures retired from 
the legacy Physician Quality Reporting 
System (PQRS) program; and (b) utilized 
the CMS Quality Measure Development 
Plan Annual Report and the Blueprint 
for the CMS Measures Management 
System to identify measurement gaps 
prior to measure development. We are 
also finalizing in section 
III.K.3.g.3(c)(i)(A)(bb)(CC) of this final 
rule and § 414.1400 to add paragraph 
(b)(3)(iv)(J), to state that, beginning with 
the 2020 performance period, we place 
greater preference on QCDR measures 
that meet case minimum and reporting 
volumes required for benchmarking 
after being in the program for 2 
consecutive CY performance periods. 
Those that do not meet this 
requirement, may not continue to be 
approved. Lastly, we are finalizing in 
section III.K.3.g.3(c)(i)(B)(aa) of this 
final rule, beginning with the 2020 
performance period, to change both of 
the below listed considerations into 
requirements and add paragraph 
(b)(3)(v) to include the following for 
QCDR measure requirements for 
approval: Measures that are beyond the 
measure concept phase of development; 
and measures that address significant 
variation in performance. We do not 
assume any additional impacts beyond 
those previously discussed in this 
section or in the Collection of 
Information section. 

We received public comments on the 
compliance costs for third party 
intermediaries. The following is a 
summary of the comments we received 
and our responses. 

Comment: A few commenters 
expressed their opinion that the scope 
of proposals in the proposed rule 
increases cost and burden to the point 
where some third-party vendors may 
end their participation in MIPS. One 
commenter stated that several 
provisions would additionally require it 
to alter business plans, missions, and 
customer service priorities while 
another commenter cited their belief 
that CMS is attempting to shift costs and 
burden of administering the MIPS 
program onto specialty societies that 
create measures and operate QCDRs. 

Response: We disagree. We believe 
that our policies are intended to 
standardize and raise the bar on the 
services and the quality of the third- 
party intermediaries we have in the 

MIPS program. Similar to years past, the 
standards and requirements of QCDRs 
are higher when compared to that of 
qualified registries, as we expect QCDRs 
to have extensive experience in quality 
reporting, quality measure development, 
and clinical expertise to not just 
facilitate reporting, but to also help 
address measurement gaps found within 
the program. We believe that QCDRs 
and qualified registries should further 
clinician goals of quality improvement 
by providing meaningful information 
and services. We believe that the 
increased cost and burden are 
significantly outweighed by the positive 
impact of the policies for MIPS eligible 
clinicians. As a result of the comments, 
we have not updated our estimates. 

g. Assumptions & Limitations 

We note several limitations to our 
estimates of MIPS eligible clinicians’ 
eligibility and participation, negative 
MIPS payment adjustments, and 
positive payment adjustments for the 
2022 MIPS payment year. We based our 
analyses on the data prepared to support 
the 2018 performance period initial 
determination of clinician and special 
status eligibility (available via the NPI 
lookup on qpp.cms.gov),136 APM 
Participant List for the first snapshot 
date for the 2019 QP performance 
period, CY 2018 Quality Payment 
Program Year 2 data and CAHPS for 
ACOs. The scoring model results 
presented in this rule assume that CY 
2018 Quality Payment Program Year 2 
data submissions and performance are 
representative of CY 2020 Quality 
Payment Program data submissions and 
performance. The estimated 
performance for CY 2020 MIPS 
performance period using Quality 
Payment Program Year 2 data may be 
underestimated because the 
performance threshold to avoid a 
negative payment adjustment for the 
2018 MIPS performance period/2019 
MIPS payment year was significantly 
lower (15 out of 100 points) than the 
performance threshold for the 2020 
MIPS performance period/2022 MIPS 
payment year (45 out of 100). We 
anticipate clinicians may submit more 
performance categories to meet the 
higher performance threshold to avoid a 
negative payment adjustment. 

In our MIPS eligible clinician 
assumptions, we assumed that 33 
percent of the opt-in eligible clinicians 
that participated in the CY 2018 Quality 
Payment Program Year 2 would elect to 

opt-in to the MIPS program. It is 
difficult to predict whether clinicians 
will elect to opt-in to participate in 
MIPS with the finalized policies. 

A limitation of our cost data is that it 
does not overlap with the 2018 calendar 
year so we may not be capturing 
performance for all clinicians. 

There are additional limitations to our 
estimates: (1) Because we used historic 
data, we assumed participation in the 
three performance categories in MIPS 
Year 2 would be similar to MIPS Year 
4 performance; and (2) to the extent that 
there are year-to-year changes in the 
data submission, volume and mix of 
services provided by MIPS eligible 
clinicians, the actual impact on total 
Medicare revenues will be different 
from those shown in Table 123. Due to 
the limitations described, there is 
considerable uncertainty around our 
estimates that is difficult to quantify in 
detail. 

G. Alternatives Considered 
This final rule contains a range of 

policies, including some provisions 
related to specific statutory provisions. 
The preceding preamble provides 
descriptions of the statutory provisions 
that are addressed, identifies those 
policies when discretion has been 
exercised, presents rationale for our 
policies and, where relevant, 
alternatives that were considered. For 
purposes of the payment impact on PFS 
services of the policies contained in this 
final rule, we presented the estimated 
impact on total allowed charges by 
specialty. The alternatives we 
considered, as discussed in the 
preceding preamble sections, would 
result in different payment rates, and 
therefore, result in different estimates 
than those shown in Table 119 (CY 2020 
PFS Estimated Impact on Total Allowed 
Charges by Specialty). 

1. Alternatives Considered Related to 
Medicare Coverage for Opioid Use 
Disorder Treatment Services Furnished 
by Opioid Treatment Programs 

We considered several possibilities 
for pricing the oral medications, namely 
methadone and buprenorphine (oral), 
included in the OTP payment bundles. 
As described in section II.G. of this final 
rule, we finalized the use of ASP-based 
payment to set the payment rates for the 
oral OTP drug product categories when 
we receive manufacturer-submitted ASP 
data for these drugs and to limit the 
payment amounts for oral drugs to 100 
percent of the ASP instead of 106 
percent of the ASP. When ASP data are 
not available for the oral OTP drugs, we 
finalized use of the TRICARE rate to set 
the drug portion of the payment for 
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methadone and the NADAC data to set 
the drug portion of the payment for oral 
buprenorphine. We note that, for the CY 
2020 payments, we were able to 
calculate an ASP for methadone because 
of manufacturer reporting. However, we 
did not receive ASP data from any of the 
buprenorphine oral manufacturers. 
Therefore, this drug category was priced 
using NADAC survey data. 

In developing the policies for this 
final rule, we also considered several 
other options for pricing of oral drugs as 
described in the proposed rule, 
including the methodology under 
section 1847A of the Act; Medicare Part 
D Prescription Drug Plan Finder data; 
WAC; and NADAC data. In determining 
which alternative data source to finalize 
for pricing the oral OTP drugs, in the 
event we did not receive manufacturer- 
submitted ASP pricing data, we 
considered commenters’ varied 
responses to the options presented in 
the proposed rule. We also considered 
the possibility of using the TRICARE 
rate for methadone as the primary 
pricing methodology and increasing the 
payment limits to 106 percent of the 
ASP, instead of 100 percent of the ASP, 
as suggested by commenters. 

We did not receive comments that 
would significantly alter our 
assumptions regarding estimated 
impacts of these alternatives. For 
methadone, using the methodology 
under section 1847A of the Act, 
Medicare Part D Prescription Drug Plan 
Finder data, WAC, TRICARE rates, and 
NADAC data methodologies would have 
resulted in a slightly decreased impact 
when compared to the reported ASP. 
For buprenorphine (oral), the Medicare 
Part D Prescription Drug Plan Finder 
data is very similar to NADAC pricing. 
Therefore, we believe there would be 
minimal changes in the estimated 
impacts from using this alternative data 
source. Since WAC-based pricing is 
slightly higher than NADAC pricing, we 
note that using WAC-based pricing 
would increase the estimated impacts 
marginally. For both oral product 
categories, increasing the payment limit 
to 106 percent of the ASP, instead of 
100 percent of the ASP, would have 
resulted in a correspondingly higher 
impact. 

While considering whether to finalize 
the rates that were proposed for the non- 
drug component, we explored a number 
of alternative scenarios based on 
commenters’ responses to our proposals. 
For example, we considered whether to 
finalize the proposed rate that was 
based on a crosswalk to TRICARE’s 
bundled weekly rate for methadone, 
whether to base the Medicare rate on the 
rates set by state Medicaid programs, or 

whether to calculate the rate using a 
building block methodology which 
sums the payment rates for similar 
services paid under Medicare currently. 
Were we to have finalized the proposed 
rates that were based on a crosswalk to 
TRICARE’s weekly bundled rate, that 
would have resulted in a lower impact 
compared to the estimated impact of the 
rates we are finalizing, which were 
calculated using a building block 
methodology, as the TRICARE rate for 
non-drug services is lower than the rate 
we have finalized using the building 
block approach. Were we to have 
finalized rates equal to those set by 
some state Medicaid programs, the 
estimated impact would vary depending 
on which state Medicaid programs were 
used. 

We note that there is significant 
variability across the state Medicaid 
programs in terms of the payment rates 
and what services are included in the 
bundle or billed separately, and that 
some states have payment rates that are 
higher than our finalized rate. 
Additionally, we considered whether to 
finalize partial episodes for each of the 
bundled payments. Were we to have 
finalized partial episodes that would 
have likely resulted in a lower overall 
impact compared to the rates we are 
finalizing, as the rates that were 
proposed for the partial episodes were 
calculated by taking one half of the 
value of the non-drug component for the 
full episodes. As noted in section II.G of 
this rule, we are not finalizing our 
proposal to create partial episodes for 
CY 2020. 

We also considered several 
alternatives for the update factor used in 
updating the payment rates for the non- 
drug component of the bundled 
payment for OUD treatment services, 
including the Bureau of Labor Statistics 
Consumer Price Index for All Items for 
Urban Consumers (CPI–U) (Bureau of 
Labor Statistics #CUUR0000SA0 
(https://www.bls.gov/cpi/data.htm)) and 
the IPPS hospital market basket reduced 
by the multifactor productivity 
adjustment. Based on a CMS forecast of 
projected rates, we believe that the 
projected MEI and CPI–U rates are 
anticipated to be similar, and thus using 
the CPI–U as an update factor would 
have minimal effect on estimated 
impacts. Since the projected IPPS 
hospital market basket rate is generally 
higher than the projected MEI rate, 
using the IPPS hospital market basket 
rate would result in higher estimated 
impacts. We received one comment 
which stated that an OTP’s cost 
structure is more similar to a hospital 
outpatient department than a 
physician’s office, so the IPPS annual 

update factor should be used instead of 
the MEI rate. In considering the 
appropriate update factor to finalize, we 
considered the medical services being 
provided by the OTP facilities and we 
believe that conceptually physician 
office services more closely align to OTP 
services, and compositionally the MEI 
more closely aligns with the services 
associated with the OTP payment 
system. 

2. Alternatives Considered Related to 
Payment for E/M Services 

In developing our policies for office/ 
outpatient E/M visits effective January 
1, 2021, we considered a number of 
alternatives. For reasons discussed in 
section II.P. of this final rule, we did not 
include either the extended office/ 
outpatient E/M HCPCS code GPR01 or 
the single blended payment rates for 
combined visit levels 2 through 4 that 
were finalized in the CY 2019 final rule 
for CY 2021 in our considerations. Our 
alternatives also did not include the 
revaluation of global surgical services, 
as recommended by the AMA RUC, 
which incorporated the revised office/ 
outpatient E/M code values. We note 
that in all of the alternatives we 
considered, the valuation for all codes 
in the office/outpatient E/M code set 
would increase. Therefore, all 
specialties for whom the office/ 
outpatient codes represent a significant 
portion of their billing would also see 
payment increases while those 
specialties who do not report those 
codes would see overall payment 
decreases. Any variation in the 
magnitude of the increases or decreases 
are a result of a specialties overall 
billing patterns. 

We did, however, consider proposing 
to eliminate both add-on codes, HCPCS 
code GCG0X and HCPCS code GPC1X, 
that were finalized in the CY 2019 final 
rule for CY 2021. Our stated rationale in 
the CY 2019 final rule for developing 
HCPCS code GPC1X (83 FR 59625 
through 59653) was to more accurately 
account for the type and intensity of E/ 
M work performed in primary care- 
focused visits beyond the typical 
resources reflected in the single 
payment rate for the levels 2 through 4 
visits. The reason for finalizing HCPCS 
code GCG0X, as stated in the CY 2019 
FR (83 FR 59625 through 59653) GCG0X 
was to reflect additional resource costs 
for inherently complex services that are 
non-procedural. We considered whether 
these two add-on codes would still be 
necessary in the context of the revised 
descriptors and valuations for office/ 
outpatient E/M services. We considered 
an alternative, therefore, in which we 
adopted the RUC’s recommended values 
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but excluded the two HCPCS add-on G- 
codes. In reviewing the results of this 
policy option, we observed that our 
concerns about capturing the work 
associated with visits that are part of 
ongoing, comprehensive primary care 
and/or care management for patients 

having a single, serious, or complex 
chronic condition were still present. 
The specialty level impacts associated 
with this alternative are displayed in 
Table 124. The specialties that benefited 
most from this alternative, such as 
Endocrinology and Rheumatology, are 

those that primarily bill levels 3–5 
established patient office/outpatient E/ 
M visits, as those visit levels had the 
greatest increases in valuation among 
the overall office/outpatient E/M code 
set. 
BILLING CODE 4120–01–P 
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We also considered, as an alternative, 
proposing CMS refinements to the RUC 
recommendations for two of the CPT 
codes. Consistent with our generally 
established policies for reviewing work 
RVUs recommended by the RUC, we 
observed that the increase in work RVU 
for CPT codes 99212 and 99214 (levels 
2 and 4 for established patients) seemed 
disproportionate to the increase in total 
time for these services, particularly in 
comparison with the work to time 
relationships among the other seven E/ 
M code revaluations. For CPT code 
99212, we observed that the total time 

for furnishing this service increased by 
2 minutes (13 percent increase), but that 
the recommended work RVU increased 
by nearly 50 percent from 0.48 to 0.70. 
We reviewed other CPT codes with 
similar times as the survey code and 
identified a potential crosswalk to CPT 
code 76536 (Ultrasound, soft tissues of 
head and neck e.g., thyroid, 
parathyroid, parotid), real time with 
image documentation), with a work 
RVU of 0.56. We therefore considered 
decreasing the work RVU for CPT code 
99212 to 0.56. For CPT code 99214, the 
total time increased from 40 to 49 

minutes, which is a 23 percent change, 
while the work RVU increased from 
1.50 to 1.92 (28 percent increase). We 
considered a crosswalk to CPT code 
73206 (Computed tomographic 
angiography, upper extremity, with 
contrast material(s), including 
noncontrast images, if performed, and 
image postprocessing), with a work RVU 
of 1.81 and total time of 50 minutes. The 
refinements we considered for the RUC 
recommendations are shown in Table 
125. 

Table 126 illustrates the specialty 
level impacts of refining the RUC 
recommendations. Under this 

alternative those specialties who 
frequently bill CPT code 99212 or CPT 
code 99214, such as dermatology and 

family practice, respectively, experience 
more modest increases relative to other 
alternatives. 
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We also considered an alternative that 
reflected CMS refinements to the three 
CPT codes as described above and also 
included the consolidated, redefined 
and revalued HCPCS add-on G code, 
GPC1X. 

Table 127 illustrates the specialty 
level impacts associated with making 
refinements to the RUC recommended 
values for the office/outpatient E/M 
code set and also making separate 
payment for HCPCS add-on code 

GPC1X. These impacts are similar to 
what we proposed, with slight less 
positive impacts for those specialties 
who bill CPT codes 99212 or 99214. 
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BILLING CODE 4120–01–C 

Comment: As discussed previously, 
some commenters questioned the 
necessity of additional coding to 
describe medical care services that serve 
as the continuing focal point for all 
needed health care services and/or with 
medical care services that are part of 
ongoing care related to a patient’s 
single, serious, or complex chronic 
condition. Some commenters 
encouraged CMS to work with CPT and 
the RUC, rather than utilize Medicare 
specific G-codes, to address concerns 
regarding payment for these services. 
Other commenters rejected the necessity 
of additional payment all together. 

Response: Please see the full 
discussion in section II.P. of this final 
rule. We continue to believe that the 
revalued office/outpatient E/M visits do 
not accurately account for the resources 
associated with furnishing primary care 
and certain types of specialty visits. 

Comment: Overall, commenters did 
not support CMS’ refinements to the 
valuation of CPT codes 99212 and 
99214 as reflected in alternatives 
considered, stating that the values 
recommended to CMS by the RUC were 
more accurate as they were part of a 
rigorous survey and represented a 
consensus by the medical community. 

Response: As discussed in section 
II.P. of this final rule, we agree with 
commenters and are finalizing as 
proposed. 

3. Alternatives Considered for the 
Quality Payment Program 

For purposes of the payment impact 
on the Quality Payment Program, we 
view the performance threshold and the 
additional performance threshold, as the 
critical factors affecting the distribution 
of payment adjustments. We ran two 
separate models with performance 
thresholds of 35 and 50 respectively (as 
an alternative to the proposed 

performance threshold of 45) to estimate 
the impact of a more moderate and a 
more aggressive increase in the 
performance threshold. A lower 
performance threshold would be a more 
gradual transition and could potentially 
allow more clinicians to meet or exceed 
the performance threshold. The lower 
performance threshold would lower the 
amount of budget neutral dollars to 
redistribute and increase the number of 
clinicians with a positive payment 
adjustment, but the scaling factor would 
be lower. In contrast, a more aggressive 
increase would likely lead to higher 
positive payment adjustments for 
clinicians that exceed the performance 
threshold because the budget neutral 
pool would be redistributed among 
fewer clinicians. We ran each of these 
models using the proposed additional 
performance threshold of 85. In the 
model with a performance threshold of 
35, we estimate that $360 million would 
be redistributed through budget 
neutrality. There would be a maximum 
payment adjustment of 6.0 percent after 
considering the MIPS payment 
adjustment and the additional MIPS 
payment adjustment for exceptional 
performance. In addition, 5.2 percent of 
MIPS eligible clinicians would receive a 
negative payment adjustment among 
those that submit data. In the model 
with a performance threshold of 50, we 
estimate that $470 million would be 
redistributed through budget neutrality, 
and that there would be a maximum 
payment adjustment of 6.4 percent after 
considering the MIPS payment 
adjustment and the additional MIPS 
payment adjustment for exceptional 
performance. In addition, 9.6 percent of 
MIPS eligible clinicians would receive a 
negative payment adjustment among 
those that submit data. We proposed a 
performance threshold of 45 because we 
believe increasing the performance 

threshold to 45 points was not 
unreasonable or too steep, but rather a 
moderate step that encourages clinicians 
to gain experience with all MIPS 
performance categories. We refer readers 
to section III.K.3.e.(2) of this final rule 
for additional rationale on the selection 
of the performance threshold. 

To evaluate the impact of modifying 
the additional performance threshold, 
we ran two models with additional 
performance thresholds of 75 and 80 as 
an alternative to the 85 points. We ran 
each of these models using a 
performance threshold of 45. The 
benefit of the model with the additional 
performance threshold of 75 would 
maintain the additional performance 
threshold that was in year 3. In the 
model with the additional performance 
threshold of 75, we estimate that $433 
million would be redistributed through 
budget neutrality, and there would be a 
maximum payment adjustment of 3.8 
percent after considering the MIPS 
payment adjustment and the additional 
MIPS payment adjustment for 
exceptional performance. In addition, 
7.5 percent of MIPS eligible clinicians 
would receive a negative payment 
adjustment among those that submit 
data. In the model with an additional 
performance threshold of 80, we 
estimate that $433 million would be 
redistributed through budget neutrality, 
and that there would be a maximum 
payment adjustment of 4.5 percent after 
considering the MIPS payment 
adjustment and the additional MIPS 
payment adjustment for exceptional 
performance among those that submit 
data. Also, that 7.5 percent of MIPS 
eligible clinicians will receive a 
negative payment adjustment among 
those that submit data. We proposed the 
additional performance threshold at 85 
points because we believe raising the 
additional performance threshold would 
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incentivize continued improved 
performance while accounting for 
policy changes in the fourth year of the 
program. We refer readers to section 
III.K.3.e.(3) of this final rule for 
additional rationale on the selection of 
additional performance threshold. 

In addition, we ran a model with a 
weight of 20 percent for the cost 
performance category and of 40 percent 
for the quality performance category as 
an alternate to our finalized weight of 15 
percent for the cost performance 
category. The 20 percent weight for the 
cost performance category has a mean 
score of 76.34 and a median score of 
82.88 where our primary model has a 
mean score of 76.67 and a median score 
of 83.57. 

H. Impact on Beneficiaries 

1. Medicare PFS 

There are a number of changes in this 
final rule that will have an effect on 
beneficiaries. In general, we believe that 
many of these changes, including those 
intended to improve accuracy in 
payment through regular updates to the 
inputs used to calculate payments under 
the PFS, will have a positive impact and 
improve the quality and value of care 
provided to Medicare providers and 
beneficiaries. 

2. Quality Payment Program 

There are several changes in this rule 
that would have an effect on 
beneficiaries. In general, we believe that 
many of these changes, including those 
intended to improve accuracy in 
payment through regular updates to the 
inputs used to calculate payments under 
the PFS, would have a positive impact 
and improve the quality and value of 
care provided to Medicare beneficiaries. 
For example, several of the new 
measures include patient-reported 
outcomes, which may be used to help 
patients make more informed decisions 
about treatment options. Patient- 
reported outcome measures provide 
information on a patient’s health status 
from the patient’s point of view and 
may also provide valuable insights on 
factors such as quality of life, functional 
status, and overall disease experience, 
which may not otherwise be available 
through routine clinical data collection. 
Patient-reported outcomes are factors 
frequently of interest to patients when 
making decisions about treatment. 
Similarly, our provisions in section 
III.K.3.g.(3) of this rule will improve the 
caliber and value of QCDR measures. 

I. Burden Reduction Estimates: Payment 
for E/M Services 

In the CY 2019 PFS final rule, we 
finalized proposals that we made in 
response to comments received from 
RFIs released to the public under our 
Patients Over Paperwork Initiative. 
Specifically, we finalized provisions 
that focused on simplifying the medical 
documentation payment framework for 
office/outpatient E/M services and 
allowing greater flexibility on the 
components practitioners could choose 
to document when billing Medicare for 
office/outpatient E/M visits. In that rule 
we discussed the specific changes to 
documentation requirements and 
estimated significant reductions in the 
amount of time that practitioners would 
spend documenting office/outpatient E/ 
M visits, furthering our goal of allowing 
practitioners more time spent with 
patients. As discussed earlier in section 
II.P. of this final rule, we proposed to 
adopt the revised office/outpatient E/M 
code set. The proposals reflected our 
ongoing dialog with the practitioner 
community and took into account the 
significant revisions the AMA/CPT 
Editorial Panel has made to the 
guidelines for the office/outpatient E/M 
code set. We note that as part of its 
efforts to revise the guidelines, the AMA 
has also estimated a reduction in the 
amount of time practitioners would 
spend documenting office/outpatient E/ 
M visits. The AMA asserts that its 
revisions to the office/outpatient E/M 
code set will accomplish similar, albeit 
greater burden reduction in comparison 
with CMS’ approach, as finalized in the 
CY 2019 PFS final rule, and is more 
intuitive and in line with the current 
practice of medicine. We reviewed the 
AMA’s estimates and acknowledge that 
overall the AMA’s approach does result 
in burden reduction that are consistent 
with our broader goals discussed above. 
In comparison to our estimates of 
burden reduction, as discussed in the 
CY 2019 final rule, the AMA’s estimates 
show less documentation burden to 
practitioners, the difference resulting 
from CMS’ finalized policies that allow 
use of add-on codes to reflect additional 
resource costs inherent in furnishing 
some kinds of office/outpatient E/M 
visits that the current E/M coding and 
visit levels do not fully recognize (FR 83 
59638). The AMA estimates reflect 
assumptions that the time spent 
documenting appropriate application of 
the add-on codes may result in 
additional burden to practitioners. We 
disagree with this assumption. In 
addition to proposing to redefine and 
revalue HCPCS G code add-on GPC1X to 
be more understandable and easy to 

report for purposes of medical 
documentation and billing, and 
proposing to delete HCPCS G-code add- 
on GCG0X, we discussed that we 
believe that while an initial setup 
period is expected for practices to 
establish workflows that incorporate 
appropriate use of the add-on code, 
practices should be able to automate the 
appropriate use of the add-on code in a 
short period of time. Even so, our 
proposal to adopt the AMA’s revised 
office/outpatient E/M code set was 
consistent with our goal of burden 
reduction and aligns with the policy 
principles that underlay what we 
finalized in the CY 2019 PFS final rule. 
The AMA’s estimates of burden 
reduction as related to office/outpatient 
E/M documentation and other materials 
pertinent to the AMA/CPT and AMA/ 
RUC’s recent efforts to revise the office/ 
outpatient E/M code set are available at 
https://www.ama-assn.org/practice- 
management/cpt/cpt-evaluation-and- 
management. The burden estimates as 
discussed above remain the same 
because we made no refinements to our 
proposals to adopt the AMA’s revised 
office/outpatient E/M code set. 

J. Estimating Regulatory Familiarization 
Costs 

If regulations impose administrative 
costs on private entities, such as the 
time needed to read and interpret this 
rule, we should estimate the cost 
associated with regulatory review. Due 
to the uncertainty involved with 
accurately quantifying the number of 
entities that will review the rule, we 
assume that the total number of unique 
commenters on this year’s proposed rule 
will be the number of reviewers of this 
rule. We acknowledge that this 
assumption may understate or overstate 
the costs of reviewing this rule. It is 
possible that not all commenters 
reviewed last year’s rule in detail, and 
it is also possible that some reviewers 
chose not to comment on the rule. For 
these reasons we thought that the 
number of past commenters would be a 
fair estimate of the number of reviewers 
of this rule. We welcomed any 
comments on the approach in 
estimating the number of entities which 
will review this rule. 

We also recognize that different types 
of entities are in many cases affected by 
mutually exclusive sections of this rule, 
and therefore for the purposes of our 
estimate we assume that each reviewer 
reads approximately 50 percent of the 
rule. We sought comments on this 
assumption. 

Using the wage information from the 
May 2018 BLS for medical and health 
service managers (Code 11–9111), we 
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estimate that the cost of reviewing this 
rule is $109.36 per hour, including 
overhead and fringe benefits https://
www.bls.gov/oes/current/oes_nat.htm. 
Assuming an average reading speed, we 
estimate that it would take 
approximately 8.0 hours for the staff to 
review half of this rule. For each facility 
that reviews the rule, the estimated cost 

is $874.88 (8.0 hours × $109.36). 
Therefore, we estimated that the total 
cost of reviewing this regulation is 
$37,997,788 ($874.88 × 43,432 
reviewers). 

K. Accounting Statement 

As required by OMB Circular A–4 
(available at http://

www.whitehouse.gov/omb/circulars/ 
a004/a-4.pdf), in Tables 128 and 129 
(Accounting Statements), we have 
prepared an accounting statement. This 
estimate includes growth in incurred 
benefits from CY 2019 to CY 2020 based 
on the FY 2020 President’s Budget 
baseline. 

TABLE 128—ACCOUNTING STATEMENT: CLASSIFICATION OF ESTIMATED EXPENDITURES 

Category Transfers 

CY 2020 Annualized Monetized Transfers .............................................. Estimated increase in expenditures of $0.3 billion for PFS CF update. 
From Whom To Whom? ........................................................................... Federal Government to physicians, other practitioners and providers 

and suppliers who receive payment under Medicare. 

TABLE 129—ACCOUNTING STATEMENT: CLASSIFICATION OF ESTIMATED COSTS, TRANSFER, AND SAVINGS 

Category Transfer 

CY 2020 Annualized Monetized Transfers of beneficiary cost coinsur-
ance.

$0.1 billion. 

From Whom to Whom? ............................................................................ Beneficiaries to Federal Government. 

L. Conclusion 

The analysis in the previous sections, 
together with the remainder of this 
preamble, provided an initial Regulatory 
Flexibility Analysis. The previous 
analysis, together with the preceding 
portion of this preamble, provides an 
RIA. In accordance with the provisions 
of Executive Order 12866, this 
regulation was reviewed by the Office of 
Management and Budget. 

List of Subjects 

42 CFR Part 403 

Grant programs—health, Health 
insurance, Hospitals, Intergovernmental 
relations, Medicare, Reporting and 
recordkeeping requirements. 

42 CFR Part 409 

Health facilities, Medicare. 

42 CFR Part 410 

Health facilities, Health professions, 
Diseases, Laboratories, Medicare, 
Reporting and recordkeeping 
requirements, Rural areas, X-rays. 

42 CFR Part 411 

Diseases, Medicare, Reporting and 
recordkeeping requirements. 

42 CFR Part 414 

Administrative practice and 
procedure, Biologics, Drugs, Health 
facilities, Health professions, Diseases, 
Medicare, Reporting and recordkeeping 
requirements. 

42 CFR Part 415 

Health facilities, Health professions, 
Medicare, Reporting and recordkeeping 
requirements. 

42 CFR Part 416 

Health facilities, Health professions, 
Medicare, Reporting and recordkeeping 
requirements. 

42 CFR Part 418 

Health facilities, Hospice care, 
Medicare, Reporting and recordkeeping 
requirements. 

42 CFR Part 424 

Emergency medical services, Health 
facilities, Health professions, Medicare, 
Reporting and recordkeeping 
requirements. 

42 CFR Part 425 

Administrative practice and 
procedure, Health facilities, Health 
professions, Medicare, Reporting and 
recordkeeping requirements. 

42 CFR Part 489 

Health facilities, Medicare, Reporting 
and recordkeeping requirements. 

42 CFR Part 498 

Administrative practice and 
procedure, Health facilities, Health 
professions, Medicare, Reporting and 
recordkeeping requirements. 

For the reasons set forth in the 
preamble, the Centers for Medicare & 
Medicaid Services amends 42 CFR 
chapter IV as set forth below: 

PART 403—SPECIAL PROGRAMS AND 
PROJECTS 

■ 1. The authority citation for part 403 
continues to read as follows: 

Authority: 42 U.S.C. 1302 and 1395hh. 

■ 2. Section 403.902 is amended— 
■ a. By adding in alphabetical order the 
definitions of ‘‘Certified nurse 
midwife’’, ‘‘Certified registered nurse 
anesthetist’’, and ‘‘Clinical nurse 
specialist’’; 
■ b. By revising the definition of 
‘‘Covered recipient’’; 
■ c. By adding in alphabetical order the 
definitions of ‘‘Device identifier’’, ‘‘Long 
term medical supply or device loan’’, 
‘‘Non-teaching hospital covered 
recipient’’, ‘‘Nurse practitioner’’, 
‘‘Physician assistant’’, ‘‘Short term 
medical supply or device loan’’, and 
‘‘Unique device identifier’’. 

The additions and revisions read as 
follows: 

§ 403.902 Definitions. 
* * * * * 

Certified nurse midwife means a 
registered nurse who has successfully 
completed a program of study and 
clinical experience meeting guidelines 
prescribed by the Secretary, or has been 
certified by an organization recognized 
by the Secretary. 

Certified registered nurse anesthetist 
means a certified registered nurse 
anesthetist licensed by the State who 
meets such education, training, and 
other requirements relating to 
anesthesia services and related care as 
the Secretary may prescribe. In 
prescribing such requirements the 
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Secretary may use the same 
requirements as those established by a 
national organization for the 
certification of nurse anesthetists. Such 
term also includes, as prescribed by the 
Secretary, an anesthesiologist assistant. 
* * * * * 

Clinical nurse specialist means, an 
individual who— 

(1) Is a registered nurse and is 
licensed to practice nursing in the State 
in which the clinical nurse specialist 
services are performed; and 

(2) Holds a master’s degree in a 
defined clinical area of nursing from an 
accredited educational institution. 
* * * * * 

Covered recipient means— 
(1) Any physician, physician 

assistant, nurse practitioner, clinical 
nurse specialist, certified registered 
nurse anesthetist, or certified nurse- 
midwife who is not a bona fide 
employee of the applicable 
manufacturer that is reporting the 
payment; or 

Device identifier is the mandatory, 
fixed portion of a unique device 
identifier (UDI) that identifies the 
specific version or model of a device 
and the labeler of that device (as 
described at 21 CFR 801.3 in paragraph 
(1) of the definition of ‘‘Unique device 
identifier’’). 
* * * * * 

Long term medical supply or device 
loan means the loan of supplies or a 
device for 91 days or longer. 

Non-teaching hospital covered 
recipient means a person who is one or 
more of the following: Physician; 
physician assistant; nurse practitioner; 
clinical nurse specialist; certified 
registered nurse anesthetist; or certified 
nurse-midwife. 
* * * * * 

Nurse practitioner means a nurse 
practitioner who performs such services 
as such individual is legally authorized 
to perform (in the State in which the 
individual performs such services) in 
accordance with State law (or the State 
regulatory mechanism provided by State 
law), and who meets such training, 
education, and experience requirements 
(or any combination thereof) as the 
Secretary may prescribe in regulations. 
* * * * * 

Physician assistant means a physician 
assistant who performs such services as 
such individual is legally authorized to 
perform (in the State in which the 
individual performs such services) in 
accordance with State law (or the State 
regulatory mechanism provided by State 
law), and who meets such training, 
education, and experience requirements 

(or any combination thereof) as the 
Secretary may prescribe in regulations. 
* * * * * 

Short term medical supply or device 
loan means the loan of a covered device 
or a device under development, or the 
provision of a limited quantity of 
medical supplies for a short-term trial 
period, not to exceed a loan period of 
90 days or a quantity of 90 days of 
average daily use, to permit evaluation 
of the device or medical supply by the 
covered recipient. 
* * * * * 

Unique device identifier means an 
identifier that adequately identifies a 
device through its distribution and use 
by meeting the requirements of 21 CFR 
801.40 and 830.3. 
■ 3. Section 403.904 is amended by— 
■ a. Revising paragraphs (c)(1), (c)(3) 
introductory text, (c)(3)(ii) and (iii), 
(c)(8), (e)(2) introductory text and; 
■ b. Adding paragraph (e)(2)(xi); 
■ c. Revising paragraphs (e)(2)(xiv) and 
(xv); 
■ d. Adding paragraph (e)(2)(xviii); and 
■ e. Revising paragraphs (f)(1) 
introductory text, (f)(1)(i)(A) 
introductory text, (f)(1)(i)(A)(1),(3) and 
(5), (f)(1)(iv), (f)(1)(v), (h)(5), (h)(7), and 
(h)(13). 

The revisions and addition read as 
follows: 

§ 403.904 Reports of payments or other 
transfers of value to covered recipients. 

* * * * * 
(c)* * * 
(1) Name of the covered recipient. For 

non-teaching hospital covered 
recipients, the name must be as listed in 
the National Plan & Provider 
Enumeration System (NPPES) (if 
applicable) and include first and last 
name, middle initial, and suffix (for all 
that apply). 
* * * * * 

(3) Identifiers for non-teaching 
hospital covered recipients. In the case 
of a covered recipient the following 
identifiers: 
* * * * * 

(ii) National Provider Identifier (if 
applicable and as listed in the NPPES). 
If a National Provider Identifier cannot 
be identified for a non-teaching hospital 
covered recipient, the field may be left 
blank, indicating that the applicable 
manufacturer could not find one. 

(iii) State professional license 
number(s) (for at least one State where 
the non-teaching hospital covered 
recipient maintains a license), and the 
State(s) in which the license is held. 
* * * * * 

(8) Related covered drug, device, 
biological or medical supply. Report the 

marketed or brand name of the related 
covered drugs, devices, biologicals, or 
medical supplies, and therapeutic area 
or product category unless the payment 
or other transfer of value is not related 
to a particular covered drug, device, 
biological or medical supply. 

(i) For drugs and biologicals— 
(A) If the marketed name has not yet 

been selected, applicable manufacturers 
must indicate the name registered on 
clinicaltrials.gov. 

(B) Any regularly used identifiers 
must be reported, including, but not 
limited to, national drug codes. 

(ii) For devices, if the device has a 
unique device identifier (UDI), then the 
device identifier (DI) portions of it must 
be reported, as applicable. 

(iii) Applicable manufacturers may 
report the marketed name and 
therapeutic area or product category for 
payments or other transfers of value 
related to a non-covered drug, device, 
biological, or medical supply. 

(iv) Applicable manufacturers must 
indicate if the related drug, device, 
biological, or medical supply is covered 
or non-covered. 

(v) Applicable manufacturers must 
indicate if the payment or other transfer 
of value is not related to any covered or 
non-covered drug, device, biological or 
medical supply. 
* * * * * 

(e) * * * 
(2) Rules for categorizing natures of 

payment. An applicable manufacturer 
must categorize each payment or other 
transfer of value, or separable part of 
that payment or transfer of value, with 
one of the categories listed in 
paragraphs (e)(2)(i) through (xviii) of 
this section, using the designation that 
best describes the nature of the payment 
or other transfer of value, or separable 
part of that payment or other transfer of 
value. If a payment or other transfer of 
value could reasonably be considered as 
falling within more than one category, 
the applicable manufacturer should 
select one category that it deems to most 
accurately describe the nature of the 
payment or transfer of value. 
* * * * * 

(xi) Debt forgiveness. 
* * * * * 

(xiv) Compensation for serving as 
faculty or as a speaker for a medical 
education program. 

(xv) Long term medical supply or 
device loan. 
* * * * * 

(xviii) Acquisitions. 
(f) * * * 
(1) Research-related payments or 

other transfers of value to covered 
recipients, including research-related 
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payments or other transfers of value 
made indirectly to a covered recipient 
through a third party, must be reported 
to CMS separately from other payments 
or transfers of value, and must include 
the following information (in lieu of the 
information required by § 403.904(c)): 

(i) * * * 
(A) If paid to a non-teaching hospital 

covered recipient, all of the following 
must be provided: 

(1) The non-teaching hospital covered 
recipient’s name as listed in the NPPES 
(if applicable). 
* * * * * 

(3) State professional license 
number(s) (for at least one State where 
the non-teaching hospital covered 
recipient maintains a license) and 
State(s) in which the license is held. 
* * * * * 

(5) Primary business address of the 
non-teaching hospital covered 
recipient(s). 
* * * * * 

(iv) Name(s) of any related covered 
drugs, devices, biologicals, or medical 
supplies (subject to the requirements 
specified in paragraph (c)(8) of this 
section); for drugs and biologicals, the 
relevant National Drug Code(s), if any; 
and for devices and medical supplies, 
the relevant device identifier, if any, 
and the therapeutic area or product 
category if a marketed name is not 
available. 

(v) Information about each non- 
teaching hospital covered recipient 
principal investigator (if applicable) set 
forth in paragraph (f)(1)(i)(A) of this 
section. 
* * * * * 

(h) * * * 
(5) Short term medical supply or 

device loan. 
* * * * * 

(7) A transfer of anything of value to 
a non-teaching hospital covered 
recipient when the covered recipient is 
a patient, research subject or participant 
in data collection for research, and not 
acting in the professional capacity of a 
covered recipient. 
* * * * * 

(13) In the case of a non-teaching 
hospital covered recipient, a transfer of 
anything of value to the covered 
recipient if the transfer is payment 
solely for the services of the covered 
recipient with respect to an 
administrative proceeding, legal 
defense, prosecution, or settlement or 
judgment of a civil or criminal action 
and arbitration. 
* * * * * 
■ 4. Section 403.908 is amended by 
revising paragraphs (g)(2)(ii) 
introductory text to read as follows: 

§ 403.908 Procedures for electronic 
submission of reports. 

* * * * * 
(g) * * * 
(2) * * * 
(ii) Covered recipients— 

* * * * * 

PART 409—HOSPITAL INSURANCE 
BENEFITS 

■ 5. The authority citation for part 409 
continues to read as follows: 

Authority: 42 U.S.C. 1302 and 1395hh. 

§ 409.27 [Amended] 

■ 6. Section 409.27 is amended in 
paragraph (c) by removing the reference 
‘‘§ 410.40(d)(1)’’ and adding in its place 
the reference ‘‘§ 410.40(e)(1)’’. 

PART 410—SUPPLEMENTARY 
MEDICAL INSURANCE (SMI) 
BENEFITS 

■ 7. The authority citation for part 410 
continues to read as follows: 

Authority: 42 U.S.C. 1302, 1395m, 
1395hh, 1395rr, and 1395ddd. 
■ 8. Section 410.20 is amended by 
adding paragraph (e) to read as follows: 

§ 410.20 Physicians’ services. 

* * * * * 
(e) Medical record documentation. 

The physician may review and verify 
(sign/date), rather than re-document, 
notes in a patient’s medical record made 
by physicians; residents; nurses; 
medical, physician assistant, and 
advanced practice registered nurse 
students; or other members of the 
medical team including, as applicable, 
notes documenting the physician’s 
presence and participation in the 
services. 
■ 9. Section 410.40 is amended— 
■ a. By redesignating paragraphs (a) 
through (f) as paragraphs (b) through (g), 
respectively; 
■ b. By adding new paragraph (a); 
■ c. In newly redesignated paragraph 
(b)(1) by removing the reference 
‘‘paragraphs (d) and (e)’’ and adding in 
its place the reference ‘‘paragraphs (e) 
and (f)’’; and 
■ d. By revising newly redesignated 
paragraphs (e)(2)(i), (e)(3)(i), and 
(e)(3)(iii) through (v). 

The additions and revision reads as 
follows: 

§ 410.40 Coverage of ambulance services. 
(a) Definitions. As used in this 

section, the following definitions apply: 
Non-physician certification statement 

means a statement signed and dated by 
an individual which certifies that the 
medical necessity provisions of 

paragraph (e)(1) of this section are met 
and who meets all of the criteria in 
paragraphs (i) through (iii) of this 
definition. The statement need not be a 
stand-alone document and no specific 
format or title is required. 

(i) Has personal knowledge of the 
beneficiary’s condition at the time the 
ambulance transport is ordered or the 
service is furnished; 

(ii) Who must be employed: 
(A) By the beneficiary’s attending 

physician; or 
(B) By the hospital or facility where 

the beneficiary is being treated and from 
which the beneficiary is transported; 

(iii) Is among the following 
individuals, with respect to whom all 
Medicare regulations and all applicable 
State licensure laws apply: 

(A) Physician assistant (PA). 
(B) Nurse practitioner (NP). 
(C) Clinical nurse specialist (CNS). 
(D) Registered nurse (RN). 
(E) Licensed practical nurse (LPN). 
(F) Social worker. 
(G) Case manager. 
(H) Discharge planner. 
Physician certification statement 

means a statement signed and dated by 
the beneficiary’s attending physician 
which certifies that the medical 
necessity provisions of paragraph (e)(1) 
of this section are met. The statement 
need not be a stand-alone document and 
no specific format or title is required. 
* * * * * 

(e) * * * 
(2) * * * 
(i) Medicare covers medically 

necessary nonemergency, scheduled, 
repetitive ambulance services if the 
ambulance provider or supplier, before 
furnishing the service to the beneficiary, 
obtains a physician certification 
statement dated no earlier than 60 days 
before the date the service is furnished. 
* * * * * 

(3) * * * 
(i) For a resident of a facility who is 

under the care of a physician if the 
ambulance provider or supplier obtains 
a physician certification statement 
within 48 hours after the transport. 
* * * * * 

(iii) If the ambulance provider or 
supplier is unable to obtain a signed 
physician certification statement from 
the beneficiary’s attending physician, a 
non-physician certification statement 
must be obtained. 

(iv) If the ambulance provider or 
supplier is unable to obtain the required 
physician or non-physician certification 
statement within 21 calendar days 
following the date of the service, the 
ambulance provider or supplier must 
document its attempts to obtain the 
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requested certification and may then 
submit the claim. Acceptable 
documentation includes a signed return 
receipt from the U.S. Postal Service or 
other similar service that evidences that 
the ambulance supplier attempted to 
obtain the required signature from the 
beneficiary’s attending physician or 
other individual named in paragraph 
(e)(3)(iii) of this section. 

(v) In all cases, the provider or 
supplier must keep appropriate 
documentation on file and, upon 
request, present it to the contractor. The 
presence of the physician or non- 
physician certification statement or 
signed return receipt does not alone 
demonstrate that the ambulance 
transport was medically necessary. All 
other program criteria must be met in 
order for payment to be made. 
* * * * * 
■ 10. Section 410.41 is amended by 
revising the section heading and 
paragraph (c)(1) to read as follows: 

§ 410.41 Requirements for ambulance 
providers and suppliers. 
* * * * * 

(c) * * * 
(1) Bill for ambulance services using 

CMS-designated procedure codes to 
describe origin and destination and 
indicate on claims form that the 
physician certification statement or non- 
physician certification statement is on 
file, if required. 
* * * * * 
■ 11. Section 410.49 is amended by 
revising paragraph (b)(1)(vii) and adding 
paragraph (b)(1)(viii) to read as follows: 

§ 410.49 Cardiac rehabilitation program 
and intensive cardiac rehabilitation 
program: Conditions of coverage. 
* * * * * 

(b) * * * 
(1) * * * 
(vii) Stable, chronic heart failure 

defined as patients with left ventricular 
ejection fraction of 35 percent or less 
and New York Heart Association 
(NYHA) class II to IV symptoms despite 
being on optimal heart failure therapy 
for at least 6 weeks, on or after February 
18, 2014 for cardiac rehabilitation and 
on or after February 9, 2018 for 
intensive cardiac rehabilitation; or 

(viii) Other cardiac conditions as 
specified through a national coverage 
determination (NCD). The NCD process 
may also be used to specify non- 
coverage of a cardiac condition for ICR 
if coverage is not supported by clinical 
evidence. 
* * * * * 
■ 12. Section 410.59 is amended by— 
■ a. Adding paragraphs (a)(4) and 
(e)(1)(v); and 

■ b. Revising paragraphs (e)(2) 
introductory text, (e)(2)(i) and (v), and 
(e)(3). 

The additions and revisions read as 
follows: 

§ 410.59 Outpatient occupational therapy 
services: Conditions. 

(a) * * * 
(4) Effective for dates of service on 

and after January 1, 2020, for 
occupational therapy services described 
in paragraph (a)(3)(i) or (ii) of this 
section, as applicable— 

(i) Claims for services furnished in 
whole or in part by an occupational 
therapy assistant must include the 
prescribed modifier; and 

(ii) Effective for dates of service on or 
after January 1, 2022, claims for such 
services that include the modifier and 
for which payment is made under 
sections 1848 or 1834(k) of the Act are 
paid an amount equal to 85 percent of 
the amount of payment otherwise 
applicable for the service. 

(iii) For purposes of this paragraph, 
‘‘furnished in whole or in part’’ means 
when the occupational therapy assistant 
either: 

(A) Furnishes all the minutes of a 
service exclusive of the occupational 
therapist; or 

(B) Furnishes a portion of a service 
separately from the part furnished by 
the occupational therapist such that the 
minutes for that portion of a service 
furnished by the occupational therapy 
assistant exceed 10 percent of the total 
minutes for that service. 
* * * * * 

(e) * * * 
(1) * * * 
(v) Beginning in 2018 and for each 

successive calendar year, the amount 
described in paragraph (e)(1)(ii) of this 
section is no longer applied as a 
limitation on incurred expenses for 
outpatient occupational therapy 
services, but, is instead applied as a 
threshold above which claims for 
occupational therapy services must 
include the KX modifier (the KX 
modifier threshold) to indicate that the 
service is medically necessary and 
justified by appropriate documentation 
in the medical record and claims for 
services above the KX modifier 
threshold that do not include the KX 
modifier are denied. 

(2) For purposes of applying the KX 
modifier threshold, outpatient 
occupational therapy includes: 

(i) Outpatient occupational therapy 
services furnished under this section; 
* * * * * 

(v) Outpatient occupational therapy 
services furnished by a CAH directly or 
under arrangements, included in the 

amount of annual incurred expenses as 
if such services were furnished under 
section 1834(k)(1)(B) of the Act. 
* * * * * 

(3) A process for medical review of 
claims for outpatient occupational 
therapy services applies as follows: 

(i) For 2012 through 2017, medical 
review applies to claims for services at 
or in excess of $3,700 of recognized 
incurred expenses as described in 
paragraph (e)(1)(i) of this section. 

(A) For 2012, 2013, and 2014 all 
claims at and above the $3,700 medical 
review threshold are subject to medical 
review; and 

(B) For 2015, 2016, and 2017 claims 
at and above the $3,700 medical review 
threshold are subject to a targeted 
medical review process. 

(ii) For 2018 and subsequent years, a 
targeted medical review process applies 
when the accrued annual incurred 
expenses reach the following medical 
review threshold amounts: 

(A) Beginning with 2018 and before 
2028, $3,000; 

(B) For 2028 and each year thereafter, 
the applicable medical review threshold 
is determined by increasing the medical 
review threshold in effect for the 
previous year (starting with $3,000 in 
2027) by the increase in the Medicare 
Economic Index for the current year. 
■ 13. Section 410.60 is amended by— 
■ a. Adding paragraphs (a)(4) and 
(e)(1)(v); and 
■ b. Revising paragraphs (e)(2) 
introductory text, (e)(2)(i), (ii) and (vi), 
and (e)(3). 

The additions and revisions read as 
follows: 

§ 410.60 Outpatient physical therapy 
services: Conditions. 

(a) * * * 
(4) Effective for dates of service on 

and after January 1, 2020, for physical 
therapy services described in 
paragraphs (a)(3)(i) or (ii) of this section, 
as applicable— 

(i) Claims for services furnished in 
whole or in part by a physical therapist 
assistant must include the prescribed 
modifier; and 

(ii) Effective for dates of service on or 
after January 1, 2022, claims for such 
services that include the modifier and 
for which payment is made under 
sections 1848 or 1834(k) of the Act are 
paid an amount equal to 85 percent of 
the amount of payment otherwise 
applicable for the service. 

(iii) For purposes of this paragraph, 
‘‘furnished in whole or in part’’ means 
when the physical therapist assistant 
either: 
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(A) Furnishes all the minutes of a 
service exclusive of the physical 
therapist; or 

(B) Furnishes a portion of a service 
separately from the part furnished by 
the physical therapist such that the 
minutes for that portion of a service 
furnished by the physical therapist 
assistant exceed 10 percent of the total 
minutes for that service. 
* * * * * 

(e) * * * 
(1) * * * 
(v) Beginning in 2018 and for each 

successive calendar year, the amount 
described in paragraph (e)(1)(ii) of this 
section is not applied as a limitation on 
incurred expenses for outpatient 
physical therapy and outpatient speech- 
language pathology services, but is 
instead applied as a threshold above 
which claims for physical therapy and 
speech-language pathology services 
must include the KX modifier (the KX 
modifier threshold) to indicate that the 
service is medically necessary and 
justified by appropriate documentation 
in the medical record; and claims for 
services above the KX modifier 
threshold that do not include the KX 
modifier are denied. 

(2) For purposes of applying the KX 
modifier threshold, outpatient physical 
therapy includes: 

(i) Outpatient physical therapy 
services furnished under this section; 

(ii) Outpatient speech-language 
pathology services furnished under 
§ 410.62; 
* * * * * 

(vi) Outpatient physical therapy and 
speech-language pathology services 
furnished by a CAH directly or under 
arrangements, included in the amount 
of annual incurred expenses as if such 
services were furnished and paid under 
section 1834(k)(1)(B) of the Act. 

(3) A process for medical review of 
claims for physical therapy and speech- 
language pathology services applies as 
follows: 

(i) For 2012 through 2017, medical 
review applies to claims for services at 
or in excess of $3,700 of recognized 
incurred expenses as described in 
paragraph (e)(1)(i) of this section. 

(A) For 2012, 2013, and 2014 all 
claims at and above the $3,700 medical 
review threshold are subject to medical 
review; and 

(B) For 2015, 2016, and 2017 claims 
at and above the $3,700 medical review 
threshold are subject to a targeted 
medical review process. 

(ii) For 2018 and subsequent years, a 
targeted medical review process when 
the accrued annual incurred expenses 
reach the following medical review 
threshold amounts: 

(A) Beginning with 2018 and before 
2028, $3,000; 

(B) For 2028 and each year thereafter, 
the applicable medical review threshold 
is determined by increasing the medical 
review threshold in effect for the 
previous year (starting with $3,000 for 
2017) by the increase in the Medicare 
Economic Index for the current year. 
■ 14. Section 410.67 is added to read as 
follows: 

§ 410.67 Medicare coverage and payment 
of Opioid use disorder treatment services 
furnished by Opioid treatment programs. 

(a) Basis and scope. (1) Basis. This 
section implements sections 1861(jjj), 
1861(s)(2)(HH), 1833(a)(1)(CC) and 
1834(w) of the Act which provide for 
coverage of opioid use disorder 
treatment services furnished by an 
opioid treatment program and the 
payment of a bundled payment under 
Part B to an opioid treatment program 
for opioid use disorder treatment 
services that are furnished to a 
beneficiary during an episode of care 
beginning on or after January 1, 2020. 

(2) Scope. This section sets forth the 
criteria for an opioid treatment program, 
the scope of opioid use disorder 
treatment services, and the methodology 
for determining the bundled payments 
to opioid treatment programs for 
furnishing opioid use disorder treatment 
services. 

(b) Definitions. For purposes of this 
section, the following definitions apply: 

Episode of care means a one-week 
(contiguous 7-day) period. 

Opioid treatment program means an 
entity that is an opioid treatment 
program (as defined in § 8.2 of this title, 
or any successor regulation) that meets 
the requirements described in paragraph 
(c) of this section. 

Opioid use disorder treatment service 
means one of the following items or 
services for the treatment of opioid use 
disorder that is furnished by an opioid 
treatment program that meets the 
requirements described in paragraph (c) 
of this section. 

(1) Opioid agonist and antagonist 
treatment medications (including oral, 
injected, or implanted versions) that are 
approved by the Food and Drug 
Administration under section 505 of the 
Federal, Food, Drug, and Cosmetic Act 
for use in treatment of opioid use 
disorder. 

(2) Dispensing and administration of 
opioid agonist and antagonist treatment 
medications, if applicable. 

(3) Substance use counseling by a 
professional to the extent authorized 
under State law to furnish such services 
including services furnished via two- 
way interactive audio-video 

communication technology, as clinically 
appropriate, and in compliance with all 
applicable requirements. 

(4) Individual and group therapy with 
a physician or psychologist (or other 
mental health professional to the extent 
authorized under State law), including 
services furnished via two-way 
interactive audio-video communication 
technology, as clinically appropriate, 
and in compliance with all applicable 
requirements. 

(5) Toxicology testing. 
(6) Intake activities, including initial 

medical examination services required 
under § 8.12(f)(2) of this title and initial 
assessment services required under 
§ 8.12(f)(4) of this title. 

(7) Periodic assessment services 
required under § 8.12(f)(4) of this title. 

(c) Requirements for opioid treatment 
programs. To participate in the 
Medicare program and receive payment, 
an opioid treatment program must meet 
all of the following: 

(1) Be enrolled in the Medicare 
program. 

(2) Have in effect a certification by the 
Substance Abuse and Mental Health 
Services Administration (SAMHSA) for 
the opioid treatment program. 

(3) Be accredited by an accrediting 
body approved by the SAMHSA. 

(4) Have in effect a provider 
agreement under part 489 of this title. 

(d) Bundled payments for opioid use 
disorder treatment services furnished by 
opioid treatment programs. 

(1) CMS will establish categories of 
bundled payments for opioid treatment 
programs for an episode of care as 
follows: 

(i) Categories for each type of opioid 
agonist and antagonist treatment 
medication; 

(ii) A category for medication not 
otherwise specified, which will be used 
for new FDA-approved opioid agonist or 
antagonist treatment medications for 
which CMS has not established a 
category; and 

(iii) A category for episodes of care in 
which no medication is provided. 

(2) The bundled payment for episodes 
of care in which a medication is 
provided consists of payment for a drug 
component, reflecting payment for the 
applicable FDA-approved opioid agonist 
or antagonist medication in the patient’s 
treatment plan, and a non-drug 
component, reflecting payment for all 
other opioid use disorder treatment 
services reflected in the patient’s 
treatment plan (including dispensing/ 
administration of the medication, if 
applicable). The payments for the drug 
component and non-drug component 
are added together to create the bundled 
payment amount. The bundled payment 
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for episodes of care in which no 
medication is provided consists of a 
single payment amount for all opioid 
use disorder treatment services reflected 
in the patient’s treatment plan 
(excluding medication and dispensing/ 
administration of medication). 

(i) Drug component. The payment for 
the drug component for an episode of 
care will be determined as follows, 
using the most recent data available at 
time of ratesetting for the applicable 
calendar year: 

(A) For implantable and injectable 
medications, the payment is determined 
using the methodology set forth in 
section 1847A of the Act, except that the 
payment amount shall be 100 percent of 
the ASP, if ASP is used. 

(B) For oral medications, if ASP data 
are available, the payment amount is 
100 percent of ASP, which will be 
determined based on ASP data that have 
been calculated consistent with the 
provisions in part 414, subpart 800 of 
this chapter and voluntarily submitted 
by drug manufacturers. If ASP data are 
not available, the payment amount for 
methadone will be based on the 
TRICARE rate and for buprenorphine 
will be calculated using the National 
Average Drug Acquisition Cost. 

(C) Exception. For the drug 
component of bundled payments in the 
medication not otherwise specified 
category under paragraph (d)(1)(iii) of 
this section, the payment amount is be 
based on the applicable methodology 
under paragraphs (d)(2)(i)(A) and (B) of 
this section (applying the most recent 
available data for such new medication), 
or invoice pricing until the necessary 
data become available. 

(ii) Non-drug component. The 
payment for CY 2020 for the non-drug 
component of the bundled payment for 
an episode of care is the sum of: 

(A) The CY 2019 Medicare physician 
fee schedule non-facility rates for the 
following items and services: 

(1) Psychotherapy, 30 minutes with 
patient 

(2) Group psychotherapy 
(3) Alcohol and/or substance (other 

than tobacco) abuse structured 
assessment and brief intervention at the 
non-physician practitioner rate. 

(4) For administration of an injectable 
medication, if applicable, drug 
administration (Therapeutic, 
prophylactic). 

(5) For the insertion, removal, or 
insertion and removal of the 
implantable medication, if applicable, 
the applicable rate. 

(B) For dispensing oral medication, if 
applicable, an approximation of the 
average dispensing fees under state 
Medicaid programs. 

(C) One fourth of the sum of the CY 
2019 Clinical Laboratory Fee Schedule 
rate for two drug tests, presumptive, 
capable of being read by direct optical 
observation only and for a drug test, 
definitive, 1–7 drug classes. 

(iii) No medication provided episodes 
of care. The bundled payment amount 
for CY 2020 for an episode of care in 
which no medication is provided is 
based on the non-drug component rate 
for an episode of care in which a drug 
is dispensed or administered, not 
including any amounts reflecting the 
cost of dispensing or administration of 
a drug. 

(3) At least one OUD treatment service 
described in paragraphs (b)(1) through 
(5) of this section must be furnished to 
bill for the bundled payment for an 
episode of care. 

(4) Adjustments will be made to the 
bundled payment for the following: 

(i) If the opioid treatment program 
furnishes: 

(A) Counseling or therapy services in 
excess of the amount specified in the 
beneficiary’s treatment plan and for 
which medical necessity is documented 
in the medical record, an adjustment 
will be made for each additional 30 
minutes of counseling or individual 
therapy furnished during the episode of 
care. 

(B) Intake activities described in 
paragraph (b)(6) of this section, an 
adjustment will be made when intake 
activities are furnished. 

(C) Periodic assessments described in 
paragraph (b)(7) of this section, an 
adjustment will be made when this 
service is furnished. 

(D) Additional take home supply of 
oral drugs of up to 21 days, in 
increments of 7 days, an adjustment will 
be made when oral medications are 
dispensed. 

(ii) The payment amounts for the non- 
drug component of the bundled 
payment for an episode of care, and the 
adjustments for counseling or therapy, 
intake activities and periodic 
assessments will be geographically 
adjusted using the Geographic 
Adjustment Factor described in § 414.26 
of this chapter. 

(iii) The payment amounts for the 
non-drug component of the bundled 
payment for an episode of care, and the 
adjustments for counseling or therapy, 
intake activities and periodic 
assessments will be updated annually 
using the Medicare Economic Index 
described in § 405.504(d) of this 
chapter. 

(5) Payment for medications 
delivered, administered or dispensed to 
a beneficiary as part of the bundled 
payment is considered a duplicative 

payment if a claim for delivery, 
administration or dispensing of the 
same medications for the same 
beneficiary on the same date of service 
was also separately paid under 
Medicare Part B or Part D. CMS will 
recoup the duplicative payment made to 
the opioid treatment program. 

(e) Beneficiary cost-sharing. A 
beneficiary copayment amount of zero 
will apply. 
■ 15. Section 410.69 is amended in 
paragraph (b) by adding paragraph (5) to 
the definition of ‘‘Certified registered 
nurse anesthetist’’ to read as follows: 

§ 410.69 Services of a certified registered 
nurse anesthetist or an anesthesiologist’s 
assistant: Basic rule and definitions. 
* * * * * 

(b) * * * 
Certified registered nurse anesthetist 

* * * 
(5) For certified registered nurse 

anesthetist services, the certified 
registered nurse anesthetist may review 
and verify (sign and date), rather than 
re-document, notes in a patient’s 
medical record made by physicians; 
residents; nurses; medical, physician 
assistant, and advanced practice 
registered nurse students; or other 
members of the medical team, 
including, as applicable, notes 
documenting the certified registered 
nurse anesthetist’s presence and 
participation in the service. 
* * * * * 
■ 16. Section 410.74 is amended by 
revising paragraph (a)(2)(iv) and by 
adding paragraph (e) to read as follows: 

§ 410.74 Physician assistants’ services. 
(a) * * * 
(2) * * * 
(iv) Performs the services in 

accordance with state law and state 
scope of practice rules for physician 
assistants in the state in which the 
physician assistant’s professional 
services are furnished. Any state laws 
and scope of practice rules that describe 
the required practice relationship 
between physicians and physician 
assistants, including explicit 
supervisory or collaborative practice 
requirements, describe a form of 
supervision for purposes of section 
1861(s)(2)(K)(i) of the Act. For states 
with no explicit state law and scope of 
practice rules regarding physician 
supervision of physician assistant’s 
services, physician supervision is a 
process in which a physician assistant 
has a working relationship with one or 
more physicians to supervise the 
delivery of their health care services. 
Such physician supervision is 
evidenced by documenting at the 

VerDate Sep<11>2014 20:11 Nov 14, 2019 Jkt 250001 PO 00000 Frm 00194 Fmt 4701 Sfmt 4700 E:\FR\FM\15NOR3.SGM 15NOR3kh
am

m
on

d 
on

 D
S

K
JM

1Z
7X

2P
R

O
D

 w
ith

 R
U

LE
S

3



63191 Federal Register / Vol. 84, No. 221 / Friday, November 15, 2019 / Rules and Regulations 

practice level the physician assistant’s 
scope of practice and the working 
relationships the physician assistant has 
with the supervising physician/s when 
furnishing professional services. 
* * * * * 

(e) Medical record documentation. 
For physician assistants’ services, the 
physician assistant may review and 
verify (sign and date), rather than re- 
document, notes in a patient’s medical 
record made by physicians; residents; 
nurses; medical, physician assistant, 
and advanced practice registered nurse 
students; or other members of the 
medical team, including, as applicable, 
notes documenting the physician 
assistant’s presence and participation in 
the service. 
■ 17. Section 410.75 is amended by 
adding paragraph (f) to read as follows: 

§ 410.75 Nurse practitioners’ services. 
* * * * * 

(f) Medical record documentation. For 
nurse practitioners’ services, the nurse 
practitioner may review and verify (sign 
and date), rather than re-document, 
notes in a patient’s medical record made 
by physicians; residents; nurses; 
medical, physician assistant, and 
advanced practice registered nurse 
students; or other members of the 
medical team, including, as applicable, 
notes documenting the nurse 
practitioner’s presence and participation 
in the service. 
■ 18. Section 410.76 is amended by 
adding paragraph (f) to read as follows: 

§ 410.76 Clinical nurse specialists’ 
services. 
* * * * * 

(f) Medical record documentation. For 
clinical nurse specialists’ services, the 
clinical nurse specialist may review and 
verify (sign and date), rather than re- 
document, notes in a patient’s medical 
record made by physicians; residents; 
nurses; medical, physician assistant, 
and advanced practice registered nurse 
students; or other members of the 
medical team, including, as applicable, 
notes documenting the clinical nurse 
specialist’s presence and participation 
in the service. 
■ 19. Section 410.77 is amended by 
adding paragraph (e) to read as follows: 

§ 410.77 Certified nurse-midwives’ 
services: Qualifications and conditions. 
* * * * * 

(e) Medical record documentation. 
For certified nurse-midwives’ services, 
the certified nurse-midwife may review 
and verify (sign and date), rather than 
re-document, notes in a patient’s 
medical record made by physicians; 
residents; nurses; medical, physician 

assistant, and advanced practice 
registered nurse students; or other 
members of the medical team, 
including, as applicable, notes 
documenting the certified nurse- 
midwife’s presence and participation in 
the service. 
■ 20. Section 410.105 is amended by 
adding paragraph (d) to read as follows: 

§ 410.105 Requirements for coverage of 
CORF services. 
* * * * * 

(d) Claims. Effective for dates of 
service on and after January 1, 2020 
physical therapy or occupational 
therapy services covered as part of a 
rehabilitation plan of treatment 
described in paragraph (c) of this 
section, as applicable— 

(1) Claims for such services furnished 
in whole or in part by a physical 
therapist assistant or an occupational 
therapy assistant must be identified 
with the inclusion of the respective 
prescribed modifier; and 

(2) Effective for dates of service on 
and after January 1, 2022, such claims 
are paid an amount equal to 85 percent 
of the amount of payment otherwise 
applicable for the service as defined at 
section 1834(k) of the Act. 

(3) For purposes of this paragraph, 
‘‘furnished in whole or in part’’ means 
when the physical therapist assistant or 
occupational therapy assistant either— 

(i) Furnishes all the minutes of a 
service exclusive of the respective 
physical therapist or occupational 
therapist; or 

(ii) Furnishes a portion of a service 
separately from the part furnished by 
the physical or occupational therapist 
such that the minutes for that portion of 
a service exceed 10 percent of the total 
time for that service. 

PART 411—EXCLUSIONS FROM 
MEDICARE AND LIMITATIONS ON 
MEDICARE PAYMENT 

■ 21. The authority citation for part 411 
continues to read as follows: 

Authority: 42 U.S.C. 1302, 1395w–101 
through 1395w–152, 1395hh, and 1395nn. 
■ 22. Section 411.370 is amended— 
■ a. In paragraph (b) introductory text, 
by removing the phrase ‘‘CMS 
determines’’ and adding in its place the 
phrase ‘‘CMS will determine’’; and 
■ b. By revising paragraphs (b)(1), (c) 
introductory text, (d), and (e). 

The revisions read as follows: 

§ 411.370 Advisory opinions relating to 
physician referrals. 
* * * * * 

(b) * * * 
(1) The request must relate to an 

existing arrangement or one into which 

the requestor, in good faith, specifically 
plans to enter. The planned arrangement 
may be contingent upon the party or 
parties receiving a favorable advisory 
opinion. CMS does not consider, for 
purposes of an advisory opinion, 
requests that involve the activities of 
third parties. 
* * * * * 

(c) Matters not subject to advisory 
opinions. CMS will not address through 
an advisory opinion— 
* * * * * 

(d) Facts subject to advisory opinions. 
The requestor must include in the 
advisory opinion request a complete 
description of the arrangement that the 
requestor is undertaking, or plans to 
undertake, as described in § 411.372. 

(e) Acceptance of requests. (1) CMS 
does not accept an advisory opinion 
request or issue an advisory opinion if— 

(i) The request is not related to a 
named individual or entity; 

(ii) The request does not describe the 
arrangement at issue with a level of 
detail sufficient for CMS to issue an 
opinion, and the requestor does not 
timely respond to CMS requests for 
additional information; 

(iii) CMS is aware, after consultation 
with OIG and DOJ, that the same course 
of action is under investigation, or is or 
has been the subject of a proceeding 
involving the Department of Health and 
Human Services or another 
governmental agency; 

(iv) CMS believes that it cannot make 
an informed opinion or could only make 
an informed opinion after extensive 
investigation, clinical study, testing, or 
collateral inquiry; or 

(v) CMS determines that the 
arrangement or course of conduct at 
issue is or would be in violation of 
applicable State or Federal law or 
regulation. 

(2) CMS may elect not to accept an 
advisory opinion request if it 
determines, after consultation with OIG 
and DOJ: 

(i) The course of action described is 
substantially similar to a course of 
conduct that is under investigation or 
the subject of a proceeding involving the 
Department or other law enforcement 
agencies; and 

(ii) Issuing an advisory opinion could 
interfere with the investigation or 
proceeding. 
* * * * * 
■ 23. Section 411.372 is amended by— 
■ a. Revising paragraphs (b)(4)(i) and 
(ii), (5), (6), and (8)(ii); 
■ b. Removing paragraph (b)(9); and 
■ c. Adding paragraph (d). 

The revisions and addition read as 
follows: 
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§ 411.372 Procedure for submitting a 
request. 

* * * * * 
(b) * * * 
(4) * * * 
(i) A complete description of the 

arrangement that the requestor is 
undertaking, or plans to undertake, 
including: 

(A) The purpose of the arrangement; 
the nature of each party’s (including 
each entity’s) contribution to the 
arrangement; the direct or indirect 
relationships between the parties, with 
an emphasis on the relationships 
between physicians involved in the 
arrangement (or their immediate family 
members who are involved); and 

(B) Any entities that provide 
designated health services; the types of 
services for which a physician wishes to 
refer, and whether the referrals will 
involve Medicare or Medicaid patients; 

(ii) Complete copies of all relevant 
documents or relevant portions of 
documents that affect or could affect the 
arrangement, such as personal service or 
employment contracts, leases, deeds, 
pension or insurance plans, or financial 
statements (or, if these relevant 
documents do not yet exist, a complete 
description, to the best of the requestor’s 
knowledge, of what these documents are 
likely to contain); 
* * * * * 

(5) The identity of all entities 
involved either directly or indirectly in 
the arrangement, including their names, 
addresses, legal form, ownership 
structure, nature of the business 
(products and services) and, if relevant, 
their Medicare and Medicaid provider 
numbers. The requestor must also 
include a brief description of any other 
entities that could affect the outcome of 
the opinion, including those with which 
the requestor, the other parties, or the 
immediate family members of involved 
physicians, have any financial 
relationships (either direct or indirect, 
and as defined in section 1877(a)(2) of 
the Act and § 411.354), or in which any 
of the parties holds an ownership or 
control interest as defined in section 
1124(a)(3) of the Act. 

(6) At the option of the requestor, a 
discussion of the specific issues or 
questions to be addressed by CMS 
including, if possible, a discussion of 
why the requestor believes the referral 
prohibition in section 1877 of the Act 
might or might not be triggered by the 
arrangement and which, if any, 
exceptions the requestor believes might 
apply. The requestor should attempt to 
designate which facts are relevant to 
each issue or question raised in the 
request and should cite the provisions 

of law under which each issue or 
question arises. 
* * * * * 

(8) * * * 
(ii) The chief executive officer, or 

other authorized officer, of the 
requestor, if the requestor is a 
corporation; 
* * * * * 

(d) Requests for expedited review. 
Parties may seek expedited review of 
arrangements under § 411.380(c)(1)(i) 
for a determination as to whether the 
arrangement or course of conduct is 
indistinguishable in all material aspects 
from an arrangement or course of 
conduct that was the subject of a prior 
advisory opinion. Parties seeking such 
expedited review must identify the 
relevant advisory opinion and provide 
an explanation of why the subject 
arrangement is indistinguishable from 
the arrangement that was the subject of 
the prior relevant advisory opinion. 
Requestors should clearly and 
prominently indicate in their 
submission to CMS that they are seeking 
expedited review. 
■ 24. Section 411.375 is amended by— 
■ a. Revising paragraphs (a); 
■ b. Removing paragraph (b); and 
■ c. Redesignating paragraphs (c) and 
(d) as paragraphs (b) and (c). 

The revision reads as follows: 

§ 411.375 Fees for the cost of advisory 
opinions. 

(a) Hourly rate. CMS will charge an 
hourly rate of $220. Parties may request 
an estimate from CMS after submitting 
a complete request. Before issuing the 
advisory opinion, CMS will calculate 
the final fee for responding to the 
request. 
* * * * * 
■ 25. Section 411.379 is amended by 
revising paragraphs (a), (b), (d) and (e) 
to read as follows: 

§ 411.379 When CMS accepts a request. 
(a) Upon receiving a request for an 

advisory opinion, CMS promptly makes 
an initial determination of whether the 
request contains a level of detail 
sufficient for CMS to process the 
request. 

(b) If CMS determines that the request 
submitted lacks details necessary for 
CMS to process the request, CMS will 
provide notification to the requestor 
within 15 working days of receiving the 
request. 
* * * * * 

(d) CMS formally accepts a request 
when CMS determines that the request 
(inclusive of any supplemental 
submissions) describes the arrangement 
at issue with sufficient detail and that 

the grounds for rejection of a request 
listed at § 411.370(e) do not apply. Upon 
accepting the request, CMS notifies the 
requestor by regular U.S. mail of the 
date that CMS formally accepts the 
request. 

(e) The applicable time period that 
CMS has to issue an advisory opinion 
set forth in § 411.380(c) does not begin 
until CMS formally accepts the request 
for an advisory opinion. 
■ 26. Section 411.380 is amended by 
revising paragraph (c) to read as follows: 

§ 411.380 When CMS issues a formal 
advisory opinion. 

* * * * * 
(c)(1) Except as set forth in paragraph 

(c)(2) of this section, CMS issues an 
advisory opinion in accordance with the 
provisions of this part within 60 
working days after the date on which it 
formally accepts the advisory opinion 
request. 

(i) In the case of a request for a 
determination that an arrangement or 
course of conduct is indistinguishable 
in all material aspects from another 
arrangement or course of conduct that 
was the subject of a prior opinion, CMS 
issues an advisory opinion within 30 
working days after the date on which it 
formally accepts the advisory opinion 
request. 

(ii) In the case of a request that CMS 
determines, in its discretion, involves 
complex legal issues or highly 
complicated fact patterns, CMS issues 
an advisory opinion within a reasonable 
time period after the date on which it 
formally accepts the advisory opinion 
request. 

(iii) If the last day of the 60-working 
day or 30-working day time period falls 
on a Saturday, Sunday, or Federal 
holiday, CMS may issue the advisory 
opinion at the close of business on the 
first business day following the 
weekend or holiday. 

(2) The applicable time period for 
issuing an advisory opinion is 
suspended from the time CMS; 

(i) Notifies the requestor that the costs 
have reached or are likely to exceed the 
triggering amount as described in 
§ 411.375(c)(2) until CMS receives 
written notice from the requestor to 
continue processing the request; 

(ii) Requests additional information 
from the requestor until CMS receives 
the additional information; 

(iii) Notifies the requestor of the full 
amount due until CMS receives 
payment of this amount; and 

(iv) Notifies the requestor of the need 
for expert advice until CMS receives the 
expert advice. 
* * * * * 
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■ 27. Section 411.382 is revised to read 
as follows: 

§ 411.382 CMS’ right to rescind advisory 
opinions. 

(a)(1) Any advice CMS gives in an 
advisory opinion does not prejudice its 
right to reconsider the questions 
involved in the opinion, and CMS may 
rescind or revoke the opinion if it 
determines that there is good cause to 
rescind or revoke the opinion. 

(2) Good cause shall exist where— 
(i) There is a material change in the 

law that affects the conclusions reached 
in an opinion; or 

(ii) A party that has received a 
negative advisory opinion seeks 
reconsideration based on new facts or 
law. 

(b) CMS provides advance notice to 
the requestor and to the public of its 
decision to rescind or revoke the 
opinion so that the requestor and other 
parties may discontinue any course of 
action they have taken in accordance 
with, or in good faith reliance on, the 
advisory opinion. 

(c) CMS does not proceed against the 
requestor with respect to any action the 
requestor and the involved parties have 
taken in good faith reliance upon CMS’ 
advice under this part, provided— 

(1) The requestor presented to CMS a 
full, complete and accurate description 
of all the relevant facts; and 

(2) The parties promptly discontinue 
the action upon receiving notice that 
CMS had rescinded or revoked its 
approval, or discontinue the action 
within a reasonable ‘‘wind down’’ 
period, as determined by CMS. 

§ 411.384 [Amended] 

■ 28. Section 411.384 is amended in 
paragraph (b) by removing the phrase 
‘‘for public inspection during its normal 
hours of operation and’’. 
■ 29. Section 411.387 is revised to read 
as follows: 

§ 411.387 Effect of an advisory opinion. 
(a) An advisory opinion is binding on 

the Secretary, and a favorable advisory 
opinion shall preclude imposition of 
sanctions under section 1877(g) of the 
Act with respect to: 

(1) The individuals or entities 
requesting the opinion; and 

(2) Individuals or entities that are 
parties to the specific arrangement with 
respect to which such advisory opinion 
has been issued. 

(b) The Secretary will not pursue 
sanctions under section 1877(g) of the 
Act against any party to an arrangement 
that CMS determines is 
indistinguishable in all its material 
aspects from an arrangement with 

respect to which CMS issued a favorable 
advisory opinion. 

(c) Individuals and entities may rely 
on an advisory opinion as non-binding 
guidance that illustrates the application 
of the physician self-referral law and 
regulations to the specific facts and 
circumstances described in the advisory 
opinion. 

PART 414—PAYMENT FOR PART B 
MEDICAL AND OTHER HEALTH 
SERVICES 

■ 30. The authority citation for part 414 
continues to read as follows: 

Authority: 42 U.S.C. 1302, 1395hh, and 
1395rr(b)(l). 
■ 31. Section 414.601 is amended by 
adding the following sentence to the 
end of the section: 

§ 414.601 Purpose. 
* * * Section 1834(l)(17) of the Act 

requires the development of a data 
collection system to collect cost, 
revenue, utilization, and other 
information determined appropriate 
from providers of services and suppliers 
of ground ambulance services. 
■ 32. Section 414.605 is amended by— 
■ a. Adding the definition of ‘‘Ground 
ambulance organization’’ in alphabetical 
order; and 
■ b. In the definition of ‘‘Paramedic ALS 
intercept (PI)’’ by removing the 
reference ‘‘§ 410.40(c)’’ and adding in its 
place the reference ‘‘§ 410.40(d)’’. 

The addition reads as follows: 

§ 414.605 Definitions. 

* * * * * 
Ground ambulance organization 

means a Medicare provider or supplier 
of ground ambulance services. 
* * * * * 
■ 33. Section 414.610 is amended by 
adding paragraph (c)(9) to read as 
follows: 

§ 414.610 Basis of payment. 

* * * * * 
(c) * * * 
(9) Payment reduction for failure to 

report data. In the case of a ground 
ambulance organization (as defined at 
§ 414.605) that is selected by CMS under 
§ 414.626(c) for a year that does not 
sufficiently submit data under 
§ 414.626(b) and is not granted a 
hardship exemption under § 414.626(d), 
the payments made under this section 
are reduced by 10 percent for the 
applicable period. For purposes of this 
paragraph, the applicable period is the 
calendar year that begins following the 
date that CMS provided written 
notification to the ground ambulance 
organization under § 414.626(e)(1) that 

the ground ambulance did not 
sufficiently submit the required data. 
* * * * * 
■ 34. Section 414.626 is added to 
subpart H to read as follows: 

§ 414.626 Data reporting by ground 
ambulance organizations. 

(a) Definitions. For purposes of this 
section, the following definitions apply: 

Data collection period means, with 
respect to a year, the 12-month period 
that reflects the ground ambulance 
organization’s annual accounting 
period. 

Data reporting period means, with 
respect to a year, the 5-month period 
that begins the day after the last day of 
the ground ambulance organization’s 
data collection period. 

For a year means one of the calendar 
years from 2020 through 2024. 

Medicare Ground Ambulance Data 
Collection Instrument means the single 
survey-based data collection instrument 
that can be accessed by sampled 
ambulance organizations under this 
section via a secure web-based system 
for reporting data under this section. 

(b) Data collection and submission 
requirement. Except as provided in 
paragraph (d) of this section, a ground 
ambulance organization selected by 
CMS under paragraph (c) of this section 
must do the following: 

(1) Within 30 days of the date that 
CMS notifies a ground ambulance 
organization under paragraph (c)(3) of 
this section that it has selected the 
ground ambulance organization to 
report data under this section, the 
ground ambulance must select a data 
collection period that corresponds with 
its annual accounting period and 
provide the start date of that data 
collection period to the ground 
ambulance organization’s Medicare 
Administrative Contractor. 

(2) Collect during its selected data 
collection period the data necessary to 
complete the Medicare Ground 
Ambulance Data Collection Instrument. 

(3) Submit to CMS a completed 
Medicare Ground Ambulance Data 
Collection Instrument during the data 
reporting period that corresponds to the 
ground ambulance organization’s 
selected data collection period. 

(c) Representative sample. (1) 
Random sample. For purposes of the 
data collection described in paragraph 
(b) of this section, and for a year, CMS 
will select a random sample of 25 
percent of eligible ground ambulance 
organizations that is stratified based on: 

(i) Provider versus supplier status and 
ownership (for-profit, non-profit, and 
government); 
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(ii) Service area population density 
(transports originating in primarily 
urban, rural, and super rural zip codes); 
and 

(iii) Medicare-billed transport volume 
categories. 

(2) Selection eligibility. A ground 
ambulance organization is eligible to be 
selected for data reporting under this 
section for a year if it is enrolled in 
Medicare and has submitted to CMS at 
least one Medicare ambulance transport 
claim during the year prior to the 
selection under paragraph (b)(1) of this 
section. 

(3) Notification of selection for a year. 
CMS will notify an eligible ground 
ambulance organization that it has been 
selected to report data under this 
section for a year at least 30 days prior 
to the beginning of the calendar year in 
which the ground ambulance 
organization must begin to collect data 
by posting a list of selected 
organizations on the CMS web page and 
providing written notification to each 
selected ground ambulance organization 
via email or U.S. mail. 

(4) Limitation. CMS will not select the 
same ground ambulance organization 
under this paragraph (c) in 2 
consecutive years, to the extent 
practicable. 

(d) Hardship exemption. A ground 
ambulance organization selected under 
paragraph (c) of this section may request 
and CMS may grant an exception to the 
reporting requirements under paragraph 
(b) of this section in the event of a 
significant hardship, such as a natural 
disaster, bankruptcy, or similar situation 
that the Secretary determines interfered 
with the ability of the ground 
ambulance organization to submit such 
information in a timely manner for the 
data collection period selected by the 
ground ambulance organization. 

(1) To request a hardship exemption, 
the ground ambulance organization 
must submit a request form (accessed on 
the Ambulances Services Center website 
(https://www.cms.gov/Center/Provider- 
Type/Ambulances-Services-Center.html) 
to CMS within 90 calendar days of the 
date that CMS notified the ground 
ambulance organization that it would 
receive a 10 percent payment reduction 
as a result of not submitting sufficient 
information under the data collection 
system. The request form must include 
all of the following: 

(i) Ground ambulance organization 
name. 

(ii) NPI number. 
(iii) Ground ambulance organization 

address. 
(iv) Chief executive officer and any 

other designated personnel contact 
information, including name, email 

address, telephone number and mailing 
address (must include a physical 
address, a post office box address is not 
acceptable). 

(v) Reason for requesting a hardship 
exemption. 

(vi) Evidence of the impact of the 
hardship (such as photographs, 
newspaper or other media articles, 
financial data, bankruptcy filing, etc.). 

(vii) Date when the ground ambulance 
organization would be able to begin 
collecting data under paragraph (b) of 
this section. 

(viii) Date and signature of the chief 
executive officer or other designated 
personnel of the ground ambulance 
organization. 

(2) CMS will provide a written 
response to the hardship exemption 
request within 30 days of its receipt of 
the hardship exemption form. 

(e) Notification of non-compliance 
and informal review. (1) Notification of 
non-compliance. A ground ambulance 
organization selected under paragraph 
(c) of this section for a year that does not 
sufficiently report data under paragraph 
(b) of this section, will receive written 
notification from CMS that it will 
receive a payment reduction under 
§ 414.610(c)(9). 

(2) Informal review. A ground 
ambulance organization that receives a 
written notification under paragraph 
(e)(1) of a payment reduction under 
§ 414.610(c)(9) may submit a request for 
an informal review within 90 days of 
the date it received the notification by 
submitting all of the following 
information: 

(i) Ground ambulance organization 
name. 

(ii) NPI number. 
(iii) Chief executive officer and any 

other designated personnel contact 
information, including name, email 
address, telephone number and mailing 
address with the street location of the 
ground ambulance organization. 

(iv) Ground ambulance organization’s 
selected data collection period and data 
reporting period. 

(v) A statement of the reasons why the 
ground ambulance organization does 
not agree with CMS’ determination and 
any supporting documentation. 

(f) Public availability of data. 
Beginning in 2022, and at least once 
every 2 years thereafter, CMS will post 
on its website data that it collected 
under this section, including but not 
limited to summary statistics and 
ground ambulance organization 
characteristics. 

(g) Limitations on review. There is no 
administrative or judicial review under 
section 1869 or section 1878 of the Act, 
or otherwise of the data required for 

submission under paragraph (b) of this 
section or the selection of ground 
ambulance organizations under 
paragraph (c) of this section. 
■ 35. Section 414.1305 is amended by— 
■ a. Adding the definition of ‘‘Aligned 
Other Payer Medical Home Model’’ in 
alphabetical order; 
■ b. Revising the definition of 
‘‘Hospital-based MIPS eligible 
clinician’’; 
■ c. Adding the definition of ‘‘MIPS 
Value Pathway’’ in alphabetical order; 
and 
■ d. Revising the definition of ‘‘Rural 
area’’. 

The additions and revision read as 
follows: 

§ 414.1305 Definitions. 

* * * * * 
Aligned Other Payer Medical Home 

Model means an aligned other payer 
payment arrangement (not including a 
Medicaid payment arrangement) 
operated by a payer formally partnering 
in a CMS Multi-Payer Model that is a 
Medical Home Model through a written 
expression of alignment and 
cooperation, such as a memorandum of 
understanding (MOU) with CMS, and is 
determined by CMS to have the 
following characteristics: 

(1) The other payer payment 
arrangement has a primary care focus 
with participants that primarily include 
primary care practices or multispecialty 
practices that include primary care 
physicians and practitioners and offer 
primary care services. For the purposes 
of this provision, primary care focus 
means the inclusion of specific design 
elements related to eligible clinicians 
practicing under one or more of the 
following Physician Specialty Codes: 01 
General Practice; 08 Family Medicine; 
11 Internal Medicine; 16 Obstetrics and 
Gynecology; 37 Pediatric Medicine; 38 
Geriatric Medicine; 50 Nurse 
Practitioner; 89 Clinical Nurse 
Specialist; and 97 Physician Assistant; 

(2) Empanelment of each patient to a 
primary clinician; and 

(3) At least four of the following: 
(i) Planned coordination of chronic 

and preventive care. 
(ii) Patient access and continuity of 

care. 
(iii) Risk-stratified care management. 
(iv) Coordination of care across the 

medical neighborhood. 
(v) Patient and caregiver engagement. 
(vi) Shared decision-making. 
(vii) Payment arrangements in 

addition to, or substituting for, fee-for- 
service payments (for example, shared 
savings or population-based payments). 
* * * * * 
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Hospital-based MIPS eligible clinician 
means: 

(1) For the 2019 and 2020 MIPS 
payment years, a MIPS eligible clinician 
who furnishes 75 percent or more of his 
or her covered professional services in 
sites of service identified by the Place of 
Service (POS) codes used in the HIPAA 
standard transaction as an inpatient 
hospital, on-campus outpatient hospital, 
off campus-outpatient hospital, or 
emergency room setting based on claims 
for a period prior to the performance 
period as specified by CMS; and 

(2) For the 2021 MIPS payment year, 
a MIPS eligible clinician who furnishes 
75 percent or more of his or her covered 
professional services in sites of service 
identified by the POS codes used in the 
HIPAA standard transaction as an 
inpatient hospital, on-campus 
outpatient hospital, off campus 
outpatient hospital, or emergency room 
setting based on claims for the MIPS 
determination period; and 

(3) Beginning with the 2022 MIPS 
payment year, an individual MIPS 
eligible clinician who furnishes 75 
percent or more of his or her covered 
professional services in sites of service 
identified by the POS codes used in the 
HIPAA standard transaction as an 
inpatient hospital, on-campus 
outpatient hospital, off campus 
outpatient hospital, or emergency room 
setting based on claims for the MIPS 
determination period, and a group or 
virtual group provided that more than 
75 percent of the NPIs billing under the 
group’s TIN or virtual group’s TINs, as 
applicable, meet the definition of a 
hospital-based individual MIPS eligible 
clinician during the MIPS determination 
period. 
* * * * * 

MIPS Value Pathway means a subset 
of measures and activities established 
through rulemaking. 
* * * * * 

Rural area means a ZIP code 
designated as rural by the Federal Office 
of Rural Health Policy (FORHP), using 
the most recent FORHP Eligible ZIP 
Code file available. 
* * * * * 
■ 36. Section 414.1310 is amended by— 
■ a. Revising paragraph (e)(2)(ii); and 
■ b. Removing paragraphs (e)(3) through 
(5). 

The revision reads as follows: 

§ 414.1310 Applicability. 

* * * * * 
(e) * * * 
(2) * * * 
(ii) Individual eligible clinicians that 

elect to participate in MIPS as a group 
must aggregate their performance data 

across the group’s TIN, and for the 
Promoting Interoperability performance 
category, must aggregate the 
performance data of all of the MIPS 
eligible clinicians in the group’s TIN for 
whom the group has data in CEHRT. 
* * * * * 
■ 37. Section 414.1315 is amended by 
revising paragraph (d)(2) to read as 
follows: 

§ 414.1315 Virtual groups. 
* * * * * 

(d) * * * 
(2) Solo practitioners and groups of 10 

or fewer eligible clinicians that elect to 
participate in MIPS as a virtual group 
must aggregate their performance data 
across the virtual group’s TINs, and for 
the Promoting Interoperability 
performance category, must aggregate 
the performance data of all of the MIPS 
eligible clinicians in the virtual group’s 
TINs for whom the virtual group has 
data in CEHRT. 
* * * * * 
■ 38. Section 414.1320 is amended by 
adding paragraph (f) to read as follows: 

§ 414.1320 MIPS performance period. 
* * * * * 

(f) For purposes of the 2023 MIPS 
payment year, the performance period 
for: 

(1) The Promoting Interoperability 
performance category is a minimum of 
a continuous 90-day period within the 
calendar year that occurs 2 years prior 
to the applicable MIPS payment year, 
up to and including the full calendar 
year. 

(2) [Reserved] 
■ 39. Section 414.1330 is amended by 
revising paragraphs (b)(3) to read as 
follows: 

§ 414.1330 Quality performance category. 
* * * * * 

(b) * * * 
(3) 45 percent of a MIPS eligible 

clinician’s final score for MIPS payment 
years 2021 and 2022. 
■ 40. Section 414.1335 is amended by 
revising paragraph (a)(3)(i) to read as 
follows: 

§ 414.1335 Data submission criteria for the 
quality performance category. 

(a) * * * 
(3) * * * 
(i) For the 12-month performance 

period, a group that participates in the 
CAHPS for MIPS survey must use a 
survey vendor that is approved by CMS 
for the applicable performance period to 
transmit survey measures data to CMS. 
* * * * * 
■ 41. Section 414.1340 is amended by 
revising paragraphs (a)(1) and (2) and 

adding paragraphs (a)(3), (b)(3), and (d) 
to read as follows: 

§ 414.1340 Data completeness criteria for 
the quality performance category. 

(a) * * * 
(1) At least 50 percent of the MIPS 

eligible clinician or group’s patients that 
meet the measure’s denominator 
criteria, regardless of payer for MIPS 
payment year 2019. 

(2) At least 60 percent of the MIPS 
eligible clinician or group’s patients that 
meet the measure’s denominator 
criteria, regardless of payer for MIPS 
payment years 2020 and 2021. 

(3) At least a 70 percent of the MIPS 
eligible clinician or group’s patients that 
meet the measure’s denominator 
criteria, regardless of payer for the 2022 
MIPS payment year. 

(b) * * * 
(3) At least a 70 percent of the MIPS 

eligible clinician or group’s patients that 
meet the measure’s denominator 
criteria, regardless of payer for the 2022 
MIPS payment year. 
* * * * * 

(d) If quality data are submitted 
selectively such that the submitted data 
are unrepresentative of a MIPS eligible 
clinician or group’s performance, any 
such data would not be true, accurate, 
or complete for purposes of 
§ 414.1390(b) or § 414.1400(a)(5). 
■ 42. Section 414.1350 is amended by 
revising paragraphs (b), (c)(2) and (d)(3) 
to read as follows: 

§ 414.1350 Cost performance category. 

* * * * * 
(b) Attribution. (1) Cost measures are 

attributed at the TIN/NPI level for the 
2017 thorough 2019 performance 
periods. 

(2) For the total per capita cost 
measure specified for the 2017 through 
2019 performance periods, beneficiaries 
are attributed using a method generally 
consistent with the method of 
assignment of beneficiaries under 
§ 425.402 of this chapter. 

(3) For the Medicare Spending per 
Beneficiary clinician (MSPB clinician) 
measure specified for the 2017 through 
2019 performance periods, an episode is 
attributed to the MIPS eligible clinician 
who submitted the plurality of claims 
(as measured by allowed charges) for 
Medicare Part B services rendered 
during an inpatient hospitalization that 
is an index admission for the MSPB 
clinician measure during the applicable 
performance period. 

(4) For the acute condition episode- 
based measures specified for the 2017 
performance period, an episode is 
attributed to each MIPS eligible 
clinician who bills at least 30 percent of 
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inpatient evaluation and management 
(E/M) visits during the trigger event for 
the episode. 

(5) For the procedural episode-based 
measures specified for the 2017 
performance period, an episode is 
attributed to each MIPS eligible 
clinician who bills a Medicare Part B 
claim with a trigger code during the 
trigger event for the episode. 

(6) For the acute inpatient medical 
condition episode-based measures 
specified for the 2019 performance 
period, an episode is attributed to each 
MIPS eligible clinician who bills 
inpatient E/M claim lines during a 
trigger inpatient hospitalization under a 
TIN that renders at least 30 percent of 
the inpatient E/M claim lines in that 
hospitalization. 

(7) For the procedural episode-based 
measures specified for the 2019 
performance period, an episode is 
attributed to each MIPS eligible 
clinician who renders a trigger service 
as identified by HCPCS/CPT procedure 
codes. 

(8) Beginning with the 2020 
performance period, each cost measure 
is attributed according to the measure 
specifications for the applicable 
performance period. 
* * * * * 

(c) * * * 
(2) For the Medicare spending per 

beneficiary clinician measure, the case 
minimum is 35. 
* * * * * 

(d) * * * 
(3) 15 percent of a MIPS eligible 

clinician’s final score for MIPS payment 
years 2021 and 2022. 

■ 43. Section 414.1360 is amended by 
adding paragraph (a)(2) to read as 
follows: 

§ 414.1360 Data submission criteria for the 
improvement activities performance 
category. 

(a) * * * 
(2) Groups and virtual groups. 

Beginning with the 2020 performance 
year, each improvement activity for 
which groups and virtual groups submit 
a yes response in accordance with 
paragraph (a)(1) of this section must be 
performed by at least 50 percent of the 
NPIs billing under the group’s TIN or 
virtual group’s TINs, as applicable, and 
the NPIs must perform the same activity 
during any continuous 90-day period 
within the same performance year. 
* * * * * 

■ 44. Section 414.1370 is amended by 
adding paragraph (e)(2) and revising 
paragraph (g)(1) to read as follows: 

§ 414.1370 APM scoring standard under 
MIPS. 

* * * * * 
(e) * * * 
(2) For purposes of calculating the 

APM Entity group score under the APM 
scoring standard, MIPS scores submitted 
by virtual groups will not be included. 
* * * * * 

(g) * * * 
(1) Quality. Beginning in the 2020 

Performance year— 
(i) MIPS APMs that require APM 

Entities to submit quality data through 
a MIPS submission mechanism. The 
MIPS quality performance category 
score for a performance period will be 
calculated for the APM Entity using the 
data submitted for the APM Entity 
through a MIPS submission mechanism 
in accordance with § 414.1335. 

(ii) MIPS APMs that do not require 
APM Entities to submit quality data 
through a MIPS submission mechanism. 
The APM Entity will be assigned an 
APM Quality Reporting Credit worth 50 
percent of the total quality performance 
category score. The APM Quality 
Reporting Credit will be added to the 
MIPS quality performance category 
score to generate an APM Entity quality 
performance category score, which in no 
case shall exceed 100. The MIPS quality 
performance category score for a 
performance period will be calculated 
for the APM Entity using the data 
submitted for the APM Entity through a 
MIPS submission mechanism in 
accordance with § 414.1335. 

(iii) Determination of score for each 
MIPS eligible clinician in an APM 
entity. Regardless of whether a MIPS 
APM requires APM Entities to submit 
quality data through a MIPS submission 
mechanism, if data are not submitted for 
an APM Entity through a MIPS 
submission mechanism in accordance 
with § 414.1335, the score for each MIPS 
eligible clinician in such APM Entity is 
the higher of either: 

(A) A TIN level score based on the 
measure data for the quality 
performance category reported by a TIN 
for the MIPS eligible clinician in 
accordance with § 414.1335; or 

(B) An individual level score based on 
the measure data for the quality 
performance category reported by the 
MIPS eligible clinician in accordance 
with § 414.1335. 

(iv) Quality improvement score. For 
an APM Entity for which CMS 
calculated a total quality performance 
category score for one or more 
participants in the APM Entity for the 
preceding MIPS performance period, 
CMS calculates a quality improvement 

score for the APM Entity group as 
specified in § 414.1380(b)(1)(xvi). 
* * * * * 
■ 45. Section 414.1380 is amended— 
■ a. In paragraph (b)(1)(i) introductory 
text by removing the years ‘‘2019, 2020, 
and 2021’’ and adding in its place the 
years ‘‘2019 through 2022’’; 
■ b. In paragraph (b)(1)(i)(A)(1) by 
removing the years ‘‘2019, 2020, and 
2021’’ and adding in its place the years 
‘‘2019 through 2022’’; 
■ c. By revising paragraph (b)(1)(ii) 
introductory text; 
■ d. By adding paragraph (b)(1)(ii)(C); 
■ e. By revising paragraph 
(b)(1)(v)(A)(1)(i); 
■ f. In paragraph (b)(1)(v)(A)(1)(ii) by 
removing the years ‘‘2019, 2020, and 
2021’’ and adding in its place the years 
‘‘2019 through 2022’’; 
■ g. In paragraph (b)(1)(v)(B)(1)(i) by 
removing the years ‘‘2019, 2020, and 
2021’’ and adding in its place the years 
‘‘2019 through 2022’’; 
■ h. In paragraph (b)(1)(vi)(C)(4) by 
removing the phrase ‘‘2020 and 2021 
MIPS payment year’’ and adding in its 
place the phrase ‘‘2020 through 2022 
MIPS payment years’’; 
■ i. By revising paragraph (b)(3)(ii)(A) 
and (C); 
■ j. In paragraph (c)(2)(i)(A)(4) by 
removing the phrase ‘‘beginning with 
the 2021 MIPS payment year’’ and 
adding in its place the phrase ‘‘for the 
2021 and 2022 MIPS payment years’’; 
■ k. In paragraph (c)(2)(i)(A)(5) by 
removing the years ‘‘2019, 2020, and 
2021’’ and adding in its place the years 
‘‘2019, 2020, 2021, and 2022’’; 
■ l. By adding paragraph (c)(2)(i)(A)(9); 
■ m. By revising paragraph (c)(2)(i)(C) 
introductory text; 
■ n. By adding paragraphs 
(c)(2)(i)(C)(10) and (c)(2)(ii)(D); 
■ o. By revising paragraph (c)(2)(iii) and 
(c)(3) introductory text; and 
■ p. In paragraph (e)(2)(i)(C) by 
removing the phrase ‘‘Can be attributed’’ 
and adding in its place the phrase ‘‘Can 
be assigned’’. 

The revisions and additions read as 
follows: 

§ 414.1380 Scoring. 

* * * * * 
(b) * * * 
(1) * * * 
(ii) Benchmarks. Except as provided 

in paragraphs (b)(1)(ii)(B) and (C) of this 
section, benchmarks will be based on 
performance by collection type, from all 
available sources, including MIPS 
eligible clinicians and APMs, to the 
extent feasible, during the applicable 
baseline or performance period. 
* * * * * 
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(C) Beginning with the 2022 MIPS 
payment year, for each measure that has 
a benchmark that CMS determines may 
have the potential to result in 
inappropriate treatment, CMS will set 
benchmarks using a flat percentage for 
all collection types where the top decile 
is higher than 90 percent under the 
methodology at paragraph (b)(1)(ii) of 
this section. 
* * * * * 

(v) * * * 
(A) * * * 
(1) * * * 
(i) Each high priority measure must 

meet the case minimum requirement at 
paragraph (b)(1)(iii) of this section, meet 
the data completeness requirement at 
§ 414.1340, and have a performance rate 
that is greater than zero. 
* * * * * 

(3) * * * 
(ii) * * * 
(A) The practice has received 

accreditation from an accreditation 
organization that is nationally 
recognized. 
* * * * * 

(C) The practice is a comparable 
specialty practice that has received 
recognition through a specialty 
recognition program offered through a 
nationally recognized accreditation 
organization; or 
* * * * * 

(c) * * * 
(2) * * * 
(i) * * * 
(A) * * * 
(9) Beginning with the 2020 MIPS 

payment year, for the quality, cost, and 
improvement activities performance 
categories, CMS determines, based on 
information known to the agency prior 
to the beginning of the relevant MIPS 
payment year, that data for a MIPS 
eligible clinician are inaccurate, 
unusable or otherwise compromised 
due to circumstances outside of the 
control of the clinician and its agents. 
* * * * * 

(C) Under section 1848(o)(2)(D) of the 
Act, a significant hardship exception or 
other type of exception is granted to a 
MIPS eligible clinician based on the 
following circumstances for the 

Promoting Interoperability performance 
category. Except as provided in 
paragraph (c)(2)(i)(C)(10) of this section, 
in the event that a MIPS eligible 
clinician submits data for the Promoting 
Interoperability performance category, 
the scoring weight specified in 
paragraph (c)(1) of this section will be 
applied and its weight will not be 
redistributed. 
* * * * * 

(10) Beginning with the 2020 MIPS 
payment year, CMS determines, based 
on information known to the agency 
prior to the beginning of the relevant 
MIPS payment year, that data for a MIPS 
eligible clinician are inaccurate, 
unusable or otherwise compromised 
due to circumstances outside of the 
control of the clinician and its agents. 
* * * * * 

(ii) * * * 
(D) For the 2022 MIPS payment year: 

Reweighting scenario Quality 
(%) 

Cost 
(%) 

Improvement 
activities 

(%) 

Promoting 
interoperability 

(%) 

No Reweighting Needed: 
Scores for all four performance categories ...................................... 45 15 15 25 

Reweight One Performance Category: 
No Cost ............................................................................................. 55 0 15 30 
No Promoting Interoperability ........................................................... 70 15 15 0 
No Quality ......................................................................................... 0 15 15 70 
No Improvement Activities ................................................................ 60 15 0 25 

Reweight Two Performance Categories: 
No Cost and no Promoting Interoperability ...................................... 85 0 15 0 
No Cost and no Quality .................................................................... 0 0 15 85 
No Cost and no Improvement Activities ........................................... 70 0 0 30 
No Promoting Interoperability and no Quality .................................. 0 50 50 0 
No Promoting Interoperability and no Improvement Activities ......... 85 15 0 0 
No Quality and no Improvement Activities ....................................... 0 15 0 85 

(iii) For the Promoting 
Interoperability performance category to 
be reweighted in accordance with 
paragraph (c)(2)(ii) of this section for a 
MIPS eligible clinician who elects to 
participate in MIPS as part of a group or 
virtual group, all of the MIPS eligible 
clinicians in the group or virtual group 
must qualify for reweighting based on 
the circumstances described in 
paragraph (c)(2)(i) of this section, or the 
group or virtual group must meet the 
definition of a hospital-based MIPS 
eligible clinician or a non-patient facing 
MIPS eligible clinician as defined in 
§ 414.1305. 

(3) Complex patient bonus. For the 
2020, 2021 and 2022 MIPS payment 
years, provided that a MIPS eligible 
clinician, group, virtual group or APM 
entity submits data for at least one MIPS 

performance category for the applicable 
performance period for the MIPS 
payment year, a complex patient bonus 
will be added to the final score for the 
MIPS payment year, as follows: 
* * * * * 
■ 46. Section 414.1385 is amended by 
revising paragraph (a) to read as follows: 

§ 414.1385 Targeted review and review 
limitations. 

(a) Targeted review. A MIPS eligible 
clinician or group may request a 
targeted review of the calculation of the 
MIPS payment adjustment factor under 
section 1848(q)(6)(A) of the Act and, as 
applicable, the calculation of the 
additional MIPS payment adjustment 
factor under section 1848(q)(6)(C) of the 
Act (collectively referred to as the MIPS 
payment adjustment factors) applicable 

to such MIPS eligible clinician or group 
for a year. The process for targeted 
review is as follows: 

(1) A MIPS eligible clinician or group 
(including their designated support 
staff), or a third party intermediary as 
defined at § 414.1305, may submit a 
request for a targeted review. 

(2) All requests for targeted review 
must be submitted during the targeted 
review request submission period, 
which is a 60-day period that begins on 
the day CMS makes available the MIPS 
payment adjustment factors for the 
MIPS payment year. The targeted review 
request submission period may be 
extended as specified by CMS. 

(3) A request for a targeted review 
may be denied if the request is 
duplicative of another request for a 
targeted review; the request is not 

VerDate Sep<11>2014 20:11 Nov 14, 2019 Jkt 250001 PO 00000 Frm 00201 Fmt 4701 Sfmt 4700 E:\FR\FM\15NOR3.SGM 15NOR3kh
am

m
on

d 
on

 D
S

K
JM

1Z
7X

2P
R

O
D

 w
ith

 R
U

LE
S

3



63198 Federal Register / Vol. 84, No. 221 / Friday, November 15, 2019 / Rules and Regulations 

submitted during the targeted review 
request submission period; or the 
request is outside of the scope of the 
targeted review, which is limited to the 
calculation of the MIPS payment 
adjustment factors applicable to the 
MIPS eligible clinician or group for a 
year. If the targeted review request is 
denied, there will be no change to the 
MIPS final score or associated MIPS 
payment adjustment factors for the 
MIPS eligible clinician or group. If the 
targeted review request is approved, the 
MIPS final score and associated MIPS 
payment adjustment factors may be 
revised, if applicable, for the MIPS 
eligible clinician or group. 

(4) CMS will respond to each request 
for a targeted review timely submitted 
and determine whether a targeted 
review is warranted. 

(5) A request for a targeted review 
may include additional information in 
support of the request at the time it is 
submitted. If CMS requests additional 
information from the MIPS eligible 
clinician or group that is the subject of 
a request for a targeted review, it must 
be provided and received by CMS 
within 30 days of CMS’ request. Non- 
responsiveness to CMS’ request for 
additional information may result in a 
final decision based on the information 
available, although another non- 
duplicative request for a targeted review 
may be submitted before the end of the 
targeted review request submission 
period. 

(6) If a request for a targeted review 
is approved, CMS may recalculate, to 
the extent feasible and applicable, the 
scores of a MIPS eligible clinician or 
group with regard to measures, 
activities, performance categories, and 
the final score, as well as the MIPS 
payment adjustment factors. 

(7) Decisions based on the targeted 
review are final, and there is no further 
review or appeal. CMS will notify the 
individual or entity that submitted the 
request for a targeted review of the final 
decision. 

(8) Documentation submitted for a 
targeted review must be retained by the 
submitter for 6 years from the end of the 
MIPS performance period. 
* * * * * 
■ 47. Section 414.1395 is amended by 
revising paragraph (a) to read as follows: 

§ 414.1395 Public reporting. 
(a) General. (1) CMS posts on 

Physician Compare, in an easily 
understandable format, the following: 

(i) Information regarding the 
performance of MIPS eligible clinicians, 
including, but not limited to, final 
scores and performance category scores 
for each MIPS eligible clinician; and 

(ii) The names of eligible clinicians in 
Advanced APMs and, to the extent 
feasible, the names and performance of 
such Advanced APMs. 

(2) CMS periodically posts on 
Physician Compare aggregate 
information on the MIPS, including the 
range of final scores for all MIPS eligible 
clinicians and the range of the 
performance of all MIPS eligible 
clinicians with respect to each 
performance category. 

(3) The information made available 
under this section will indicate, where 
appropriate, that publicized information 
may not be representative of an eligible 
clinician’s entire patient population, the 
variety of services furnished by the 
eligible clinician, or the health 
conditions of individuals treated. 
* * * * * 
■ 48. Section 414.1400 is amended by— 
■ a. Revising paragraphs (a)(2) 
introductory text and (a)(2)(iii); 
■ b. Adding paragraphs (a)(4)(v) and 
(vi); 
■ c. Revising paragraph (b)(1); 
■ d. Adding paragraphs (b)(2)(iii), 
(b)(3)(iv) through (vii), ; 
■ e. Revising paragraph (c)(1); 
■ f. Adding paragraphs (c)(2)(i) and (ii); 
and 
■ g. Revising paragraphs (f)(1) 
introductory text and (f)(3) introductory 
text. 

The revision and addition reads as 
follows: 

§ 414.1400 Third party intermediaries. 
(a) * * * 
(2) Beginning with the 2023 MIPS 

payment year, QCDRs and qualified 
registries must be able to submit data for 
all of the following MIPS performance 
categories, and Health IT vendors must 
be able to submit data for at least one 
of the following MIPS performance 
categories: 
* * * * * 

(iii) Promoting Interoperability, if the 
eligible clinician, group, or virtual 
group is using CEHRT; however, a third 
party intermediary may be excepted 
from this requirement if its MIPS 
eligible clinicians, groups or virtual 
groups fall under the reweighting 
policies at § 414.1380(c)(2)(i)(A)(4) or (5) 
or § 414.1380(c)(2)(i)(C)(1) through (7) or 
§ 414.1380(c)(2)(i)(C)(9)). 
* * * * * 

(4) * * * 
(v) The third party intermediary must 

provide services throughout the entire 
performance period and applicable data 
submission period. 

(vi) Prior to discontinuing services to 
any MIPS eligible clinician, group, or 
virtual group during a performance 

period, the third party intermediary 
must support the transition of such 
MIPS eligible clinician, group, or virtual 
group to an alternate third party 
intermediary, submitter type, or, for any 
measure on which data has been 
collected, collection type according to a 
CMS approved a transition plan. 
* * * * * 

(b) * * * 
(1) QCDR self-nomination. For the 

2020 and 2021 MIPS payment years, 
entities seeking to qualify as a QCDR 
must self-nominate September 1 until 
November 1 of the CY preceding the 
applicable performance period. For the 
2022 MIPS payment year and future 
years, entities seeking to qualify as a 
QCDR must self-nominate during a 60- 
day period during the CY preceding the 
applicable performance period 
(beginning no earlier than July 1 and 
ending no later than September 1). 
Entities seeking to qualify as a QCDR for 
a performance period must provide all 
information required by CMS at the time 
of self-nomination and must provide 
any additional information requested by 
CMS during the review process. For the 
2021 MIPS payment year and future 
years, existing QCDRs that are in good 
standing may attest that certain aspects 
of their previous year’s approved self- 
nomination have not changed and will 
be used for the applicable performance 
period. Beginning with the 2023 
payment year, QCDRs are required to 
attest during the self-nomination 
process that they can provide 
performance feedback at least 4 times a 
year (as specified at paragraph (b)(2)(iv) 
of this section), and if not, provide 
sufficient rationale as to why they do 
not believe they would be able to meet 
this requirement. Each QCDR would 
still be required to submit notification to 
CMS within the reporting period 
promptly within the month of 
realization of the impending deficiency 
in order to be considered for this 
exception, as discussed at paragraph 
(b)(2)(iv) of this section. 

(2) * * * 
(iii) Beginning with the 2023 MIPS 

payment year, require QCDRs to provide 
performance feedback to their clinicians 
and groups at least 4 times a year, and 
provide specific feedback to their 
clinicians and groups on how they 
compare to other clinicians who have 
submitted data on a given measure 
within the QCDR. Exceptions to this 
requirement may occur if the QCDR 
does not receive the data from their 
clinician until the end of the 
performance period. 

(3) * * * 
(iv) QCDR measure considerations for 

approval include: 
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(A) Preference for measures that are 
outcome-based rather than clinical 
process measures. 

(B) Measures that address patient 
safety and adverse events. 

(C) Measures that identify appropriate 
use of diagnosis and therapeutics. 

(D) Measures that address the domain 
of care coordination. 

(E) Measures that address the domain 
for patient and caregiver experience. 

(F) Measures that address efficiency, 
cost, and resource use. 

(G) Beginning with the 2021 
performance period— 

(1) That QCDRs link their QCDR 
measures as feasible to at least one of 
the following at the time of self- 
nomination: 

(i) Cost measure; 
(ii) Improvement activity; or 
(iii) An MVP. 
(2) In cases where a QCDR measure 

does not have a clear link to a cost 
measure, improvement activity, or an 
MVP, we would consider exceptions if 
the potential QCDR measure otherwise 
meets the QCDR measure requirements 
and considerations. 

(H) Beginning with the 2020 
performance period CMS may consider 
the extent to which a QCDR measure is 
available to MIPS eligible clinicians 
reporting through QCDRs other than the 
QCDR measure owner for purposes of 
MIPS. If CMS determines that a QCDR 
measure is not available to MIPS eligible 
clinicians, groups, and virtual groups 
reporting through other QCDRs, CMS 
may not approve the measure. 

(I) We give greater consideration to 
measures for which QCDRs: 

(1) Conducted an environmental scan 
of existing QCDR measures; MIPS 
quality measures; quality measures 
retired from the legacy Physician 
Quality Reporting System (PQRS) 
program; and 

(2) Utilized the CMS Quality Measure 
Development Plan Annual Report and 
the Blueprint for the CMS Measures 
Management System to identify 
measurement gaps prior to measure 
development. 

(J) Beginning with the 2020 
performance period, we place greater 
preference on QCDR measures that meet 
case minimum and reporting volumes 
required for benchmarking after being in 
the program for 2 consecutive CY 
performance periods. Those that do not, 
may not continue to be approved. 

(1) Beginning with the 2020 
performance period, in instances where 
a QCDR believes the low-reported QCDR 
measure that did not meet 
benchmarking thresholds is still 
important and relevant to a specialist’s 
practice, that the QCDR may develop 

and submit a QCDR measure 
participation plan for our consideration. 
This QCDR measure participation plan 
must include the QCDR’s detailed plans 
and changes to encourage eligible 
clinicians and groups to submit data on 
the low-reported QCDR measure for 
purposes of the MIPS program. 

(2) [Reserved] 
(v) QCDR measure requirements for 

approval include: 
(A) QCDR Measures that are beyond 

the measure concept phase of 
development. 

(B) QCDR Measures that address 
significant variation in performance. 

(C) Beginning with the 2021 
performance period, all QCDR measures 
must be fully developed and tested, 
with complete testing results at the 
clinician level, prior to submitting the 
QCDR measure at the time of self- 
nomination. 

(D) Beginning with the 2021 
performance period, QCDRs are 
required to collect data on a QCDR 
measure, appropriate to the measure 
type, prior to submitting the QCDR 
measure for CMS consideration during 
the self-nomination period. 

(E) Beginning with the 2022 MIPS 
payment year, CMS may provisionally 
approve the individual QCDR measures 
for 1 year with the condition that 
QCDRs address certain areas of 
duplication with other approved QCDR 
measures in order to be considered for 
the program in subsequent years. If the 
QCDR measures are not harmonized, 
CMS may reject the duplicative QCDR 
measure. 

(vi) Beginning with the 2021 
performance period, QCDR measures 
may be approved for 2 years, at CMS 
discretion, by attaining approval status 
by meeting QCDR measure 
considerations and requirements. Upon 
annual review, CMS may revoke QCDR 
measure second year approval, if the 
QCDR measure is found to be: Topped 
out; duplicative of a more robust 
measure; reflects an outdated clinical 
guideline; requires QCDR measure 
harmonization; or if the QCDR self- 
nominating the QCDR measure is no 
longer in good standing. 

(vii) Beginning with the 2020 
performance period, QCDR measure 
rejection criteria considerations include, 
but are not limited to, the following 
factors: 

(A) QCDR measures that are 
duplicative, or identical to other QCDR 
measures or MIPS quality measures that 
are currently in the program. 

(B) QCDR measures that are 
duplicative or identical to MIPS quality 
measures that have been removed from 
MIPS through rulemaking. 

(C) QCDR measures that are 
duplicative or identical to quality 
measures used under the legacy 
Physician Quality Reporting System 
(PQRS) program, which have been 
retired. 

(D) QCDR measures that meet the 
topped out definition as described at 
§ 414.1305. 

(E) QCDR measures that are process- 
based, with consideration to whether 
the removal of the process measure 
impacts the number of measures 
available for a specific specialty. 

(F) Whether the QCDR measure has 
potential unintended consequences to a 
patient’s care. 

(G) Considerations and evaluation of 
the measure’s performance data, to 
determine whether performance 
variance exists. 

(H) Whether the previously identified 
areas of duplication have been 
addressed as requested. 

(I) QCDR measures that split a single 
clinical practice or action into several 
QCDR measures. 

(J) QCDR measures that are ‘‘check- 
box’’ with no actionable quality action. 

(K) QCDR measures that do not meet 
the case minimum and reporting 
volumes required for benchmarking 
after being in the program for 2 
consecutive years. 

(L) Whether the existing approved 
QCDR measure is no longer considered 
robust, in instances where new QCDR 
measures are considered to have a more 
vigorous quality actions, where CMS 
preference is to include the new QCDR 
measure rather than requesting QCDR 
measure harmonization. 

(M) QCDR measures with clinician 
attribution issues, where the quality 
action is not under the direct control of 
the reporting clinician. 

(N) QCDR measures that focus on rare 
events or ‘‘never events’’ in the 
measurement period. 

(c) * * * 
(1) Qualified registry self-nomination. 

For the 2020 and 2021 MIPS payment 
years, entities seeking to qualify as a 
qualified registry must self-nominate 
from September 1 until November 1 of 
the CY preceding the applicable 
performance period. For the 2022 MIPS 
payment year and future years, entities 
seeking to qualify as a qualified registry 
must self-nominate during a 60-day 
period during the CY preceding the 
applicable performance period 
(beginning no earlier than July 1 and 
ending no later than September 1). 
Entities seeking to qualify as a qualified 
registry for a performance period must 
provide all information required by 
CMS at the time of self-nomination and 
must provide any additional 
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information requested by CMS during 
the review process. For the 2021 MIPS 
payment year and future years, existing 
qualified registries that are in good 
standing may attest that certain aspects 
of their previous year’s approved self- 
nomination have not changed and will 
be used for the applicable performance 
period. Beginning with the 2023 
payment year, qualified registries are 
required to attest during the self- 
nomination process that they can 
provide performance feedback at least 4 
times a year (as specified at 
§ 414.1400(c)(2)(ii)), and if not, provide 
sufficient rationale as to why they do 
not believe they would be able to meet 
this requirement. Each qualified registry 
would still be required to submit 
notification to CMS within the reporting 
period promptly within the month of 
realization of the impending deficiency 
in order to be considered for this 
exception, as discussed at 
§ 414.1400(c)(2)(ii). 

(2) * * * 
(i) Beginning with the 2022 MIPS 

Payment Year, the qualified registry 
must have at least 25 participants by 
January 1 of the year prior to the 
applicable performance period. 

(ii) Beginning with the 2023 MIPS 
payment year, require qualified 
registries to provide performance 
feedback to their clinicians and groups 
at least 4 times a year, and provide 
specific feedback to their clinicians and 
groups on how they compare to other 
clinicians who have submitted data on 
a given measure within the qualified 
registries. Exceptions to this 
requirement may occur if the qualified 
registries does not receive the data from 
their clinician until the end of the 
performance period. 
* * * * * 

(f) * * * 
(1) If CMS determines that a third 

party intermediary has ceased to meet 
one or more of the applicable criteria for 
approval, has submitted a false 
certification under paragraph (a)(5) of 
this section, or has submitted data that 
are inaccurate, unusable, or otherwise 
compromised, CMS may take one or 
more of the following remedial actions 
after providing written notice to the 
third party intermediary: 
* * * * * 

(3) For purposes of paragraph (f) of 
this section, CMS may determine that 
submitted data are inaccurate, unusable, 
or otherwise compromised, including 
but not limited to, if the submitted data: 
* * * * * 
■ 49. Section 414.1405 is amended by— 
■ a. Adding paragraphs (b)(7) and (8); 
■ b. Adding paragraph, (d)(6); and 

■ c. Revising paragraph (f) introductory 
text. 

The additions and revision read as 
follows: 

§ 414.1405 Payment. 

* * * * * 
(b) * * * 
(7) The performance threshold for the 

2022 MIPS payment year is 45 points. 
(8) The performance threshold for the 

2023 MIPS payment year is 60 points. 
* * * * * 

(d) * * * 
(6) The additional performance 

threshold for the 2022 and 2023 MIPS 
payment years is 85 points. 
* * * * * 

(f) Exception to application of MIPS 
payment adjustment factors to model- 
specific payments under section 1115A 
APMs. Beginning with the 2019 MIPS 
payment year, the payment adjustment 
factors specified under paragraph (e) of 
this section are not applicable to 
payments that meet all of the following 
conditions: 
* * * * * 
■ 50. Section 414.1415 is amended by 
revising paragraph (c)(5) and (6) to read 
as follows: 

§ 414.1415 Advanced APM criteria. 

* * * * * 
(c) * * * 
(5) For the purposes of this section, 

expected expenditures means the 
beneficiary expenditures for which an 
APM Entity is responsible under an 
APM. For episode payment models, 
expected expenditures means the 
episode target price. For purposes of 
assessing financial risk for Advanced 
APM determinations, the expected 
expenditures under the terms of the 
APM should not exceed the Medicare 
Part A and Part B expenditures for a 
participant in the absence of the APM. 
If the expected expenditures under the 
APM exceed the Medicare Part A and 
Part B expenditures that an APM Entity 
would be expected to incur in the 
absence of the APM, such excess 
expenditures are not considered when 
CMS assesses financial risk under the 
APM for purposes of Advanced APM 
determinations. 

(6) Capitation. A full capitation 
arrangement meets this Advanced APM 
criterion. For purposes of this part, a 
full capitation arrangement means a 
payment arrangement in which a per 
capita or otherwise predetermined 
payment is made under the APM for all 
items and services furnished to a 
population of beneficiaries during a 
fixed period of time, and no settlement 
is performed to reconcile or share losses 

incurred or savings earned by the APM 
Entity. Arrangements between CMS and 
Medicare Advantage Organizations 
under the Medicare Advantage program 
(part 422 of this title) are not considered 
capitation arrangements for purposes of 
this paragraph (c)(6). 
* * * * * 
■ 51. Section 414.1420 is amended by 
revising paragraph (d)(2) introductory 
text, (d)(2)(ii), (d)(3)(ii)), (d)(4) 
introductory text and (d)(5) through (8) 
to read as follows: 

§ 414.1420 Other payer advanced APM 
criteria. 

* * * * * 
(d) * * * 
(2) Medicaid Medical Home Model 

and Aligned Other Payer Medical Home 
Model financial risk standard. The APM 
Entity participates in a Medicaid 
Medical Home Model or an Aligned 
Other Payer Medical Home Model that, 
based on the APM Entity’s failure to 
meet or exceed one or more specified 
performance standards, does one or 
more of the following: 
* * * * * 

(ii) Require direct payment by the 
APM Entity to the payer; 
* * * * * 

(3) * * * 
(ii) Except for risk arrangements 

described under paragraph (d)(2) of this 
section, the risk arrangement must have 
a marginal risk rate of at least 30 
percent. 

(4) Medicaid Medical Home Model 
and Aligned Other Payer Medical Home 
Model nominal amount standard. For a 
Medicaid Medical Home Model or an 
Aligned Other Payer Medical Home 
Model to meet the Medicaid Medical 
Home Model nominal amount standard, 
the total annual amount that an APM 
Entity potentially owes a payer or 
forgoes must be at least the following 
amounts: 
* * * * * 

(5) Marginal risk rate. For purposes of 
this section, the marginal risk rate is 
defined as the percentage of actual 
expenditures that exceed expected 
expenditures for which an APM Entity 
is responsible under an other payer 
payment arrangement. 

(i) In the event that the marginal risk 
rate varies depending on the amount by 
which actual expenditures exceed 
expected expenditures, the average 
marginal risk rate across all possible 
levels of actual expenditures would be 
used for comparison to the marginal risk 
rate specified in paragraph (d)(3)(ii) of 
this section, with exceptions for large 
losses as described in paragraph 
(d)(5)(ii) of this section and small losses 
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as described in paragraph (d)(5)(iii) of 
this section. 

(ii) Allowance for large losses. The 
determination in paragraph (d)(3)(ii) of 
this section may disregard the marginal 
risk rates that apply in cases when 
actual expenditures exceed expected 
expenditures by an amount sufficient to 
require the APM Entity to make 
financial risk payments under the other 
payer payment arrangement greater than 
or equal to the total risk requirement 
under paragraph (d)(3)(i) of this section. 

(iii) Allowance for minimum loss rate. 
The determination in paragraph 
(d)(3)(ii) of this section may disregard 
the marginal risk rates that apply in 
cases when actual expenditures exceed 
expected expenditures by less than 4 
percent of expected expenditures. 

(6) Expected expenditures. For the 
purposes of this section, expected 
expenditures is defined as the Other 
Payer APM benchmark. For episode 
payment models, expected expenditures 
means the episode target price. For 
purposes of assessing financial risk for 
Other Payer Advanced APM 
determinations, the expected 
expenditures under the payment 
arrangement should not exceed the 
expenditures for a participant in the 
absence of the payment arrangement. If 
expected expenditures under the 
payment arrangement exceed the 
expenditures that the participant would 
be expected to incur in the absence of 
the payment arrangement, such excess 
expenditures are not considered when 
assessing financial risk under the 
payment arrangement for Other Payer 
Advanced APM determinations. 

(7) Capitation. A full capitation 
arrangement meets this Other Payer 
Advanced APM criterion. For purposes 
of paragraph (d)(3) of this section, a full 
capitation arrangement means a 
payment arrangement in which a per 
capita or otherwise predetermined 
payment is made under the payment 
arrangement for all items and services 
furnished to a population of 
beneficiaries during a fixed period of 
time, and no settlement is performed for 
the purposes of reconciling or sharing 
losses incurred or savings earned by the 
participant. Arrangements made directly 
between CMS and Medicare Advantage 
Organizations under the Medicare 
Advantage program (part 422 of this 
title) are not considered capitation 
arrangements for purposes of this 
paragraph. 

(8) Aligned Other Payer Medical 
Home Model and Medicaid Medical 
Home Model 50 eligible clinician limit. 
Notwithstanding paragraphs (d)(2) and 
(4) of this section, if an APM Entity 
participating in an Aligned Other Payer 

Medical Home Model or Medicaid 
Medical Home Model is owned and 
operated by an organization with 50 or 
more eligible clinicians whose Medicare 
billing rights have been reassigned to 
the TIN(s) of the organization(s) or any 
of the organization’s subsidiary entities, 
the requirements of paragraphs (d)(1) 
and (3) of this section apply. 
* * * * * 
■ 52. Section 414.1425 is amended by 
revising paragraphs (c)(5) and (6), and 
(d)(3) and (4) to read as follows: 

§ 414.1425 Qualifying APM participant 
determination: In general. 

* * * * * 
(c) * * * 
(5) Beginning in the 2020 QP 

Performance Period, an eligible 
clinician in an APM Entity is not a QP 
for a year if: 

(i) The APM Entity voluntarily or 
involuntarily terminates from an 
Advanced APM before the end of the QP 
Performance Period; or 

(ii) The APM Entity voluntarily or 
involuntarily terminates from an 
Advanced APM at a date on which the 
APM Entity would not bear financial 
risk for that QP performance period 
under the terms of the Advanced APM, 
even if such termination date occurs 
within such QP Performance Period. 

(6) Beginning in the 2020 QP 
Performance Period, an eligible 
clinician is not a QP for a year if: 

(i) One or more of the APM Entities 
in which the eligible clinician 
participates voluntarily or involuntarily 
terminates from the Advanced APM 
before the end of the QP Performance 
Period, and the eligible clinician does 
not achieve a Threshold Score that 
meets or exceeds the QP payment 
amount threshold or QP patient count 
threshold based on participation in the 
remaining non-terminating APM 
Entities; or 

(ii) One or more of the APM Entities 
in which the eligible clinician 
participates voluntarily or involuntarily 
terminates from the Advanced APM at 
a date on which the APM Entity would 
not bear financial risk under the terms 
of the Advanced APM, and the eligible 
clinician does not achieve a Threshold 
Score that meets or exceeds the QP 
payment amount threshold or QP 
patient count threshold based on 
participation in the remaining non- 
terminating APM Entities. 
* * * * * 

(d) * * * 
(3) Beginning in the 2020 QP 

Performance Period, an eligible 
clinician is not a Partial QP for a year 
if: 

(i) The APM Entity voluntarily or 
involuntarily terminates from an 
Advanced APM before the end of the QP 
Performance Period; or 

(ii) The APM Entity voluntarily or 
involuntarily terminates from an 
Advanced APM at a date on which the 
APM Entity would not bear financial 
risk for that performance period under 
the terms of the Advanced APM. 

(4) Beginning in the 2020 QP 
Performance Period, an eligible 
clinician is not a Partial QP for a year 
if: 

(i) One or more of the APM Entities 
in which the eligible clinician 
participates voluntarily or involuntarily 
terminates from the Advanced APM 
before the end of the QP Performance 
Period, and the eligible clinician does 
not achieve a Threshold Score that 
meets or exceeds the Partial QP 
payment amount threshold or Partial QP 
patient count threshold based on 
participation in the remaining non- 
terminating APM Entities; or 

(ii) One or more of the APM Entities 
in which the eligible clinician 
participates voluntarily or involuntarily 
terminates from the Advanced APM at 
a date on which the APM Entity would 
not bear financial risk under the terms 
of the Advanced APM, and the eligible 
clinician does not achieve a Threshold 
Score that meets or exceeds the Partial 
QP payment amount threshold or Partial 
QP patient count threshold based on 
participation in the remaining non- 
terminating APM Entities. 
* * * * * 

PART 415—SERVICES FURNISHED BY 
PHYSICIANS IN PROVIDERS, 
SUPERVISING PHYSICIANS IN 
TEACHING SETTINGS, AND 
RESIDENTS IN CERTAIN SETTING 

■ 53. The authority citation for part 415 
continues to read as follows: 

Authority: 42 U.S.C. 1302 and 1395hh. 
■ 54. Section 415.172 is amended by 
revising the section heading and 
paragraph (b) to read as follows: 

§ 415.172 Physician fee schedule payment 
for services of teaching physicians. 
* * * * * 

(b) Documentation. Except for 
services furnished as set forth in 
§§ 415.174 (concerning an exception for 
services furnished in hospital outpatient 
and certain other ambulatory settings), 
415.176 (concerning renal dialysis 
services), and 415.184 (concerning 
psychiatric services), the medical 
records must document the teaching 
physician was present at the time the 
service is furnished. The presence of the 
teaching physician during procedures 
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and evaluation and management 
services may be demonstrated by the 
notes in the medical records made by 
the physician or as provided in 
§ 410.20(e) of this chapter. 
* * * * * 
■ 55. Section 415.174 is amended by— 
■ a. Revising paragraph (a)(6); and 
■ b. Removing and reserving paragraph 
(b). 

The revision reads as follows: 

§ 415.174 Exception: Evaluation and 
management services furnished in certain 
centers. 

(a) * * * 
(6) The medical records must 

document the extent of the teaching 
physician’s participation in the review 
and direction of services furnished to 
each beneficiary. The extent of the 
teaching physician’s participation may 
be demonstrated by the notes in the 
medical records made by the physician 
or as provided in § 410.20(e) of this 
chapter to each beneficiary in 
accordance with the documentation 
requirements at § 415.172(b). 

(b) [Reserved] 

PART 416—AMBULATORY SURGICAL 
CENTERS 

■ 56. The authority citation for part 416 
is revised to read as follows: 

Authority: 42 U.S.C. 1302 and 1395hh. 
■ 57. Section 416.42 is amended by 
revising paragraph (a)(1) to read as 
follows: 

§ 416.42 Condition for coverage—Surgical 
services. 
* * * * * 

(a) * * * 
(1) Immediately before surgery— 
(i) A physician must examine the 

patient to evaluate the risk of the 
procedure to be performed; and 

(ii) A physician or anesthetist as 
defined at § 410.69(b) of this chapter 
must examine the patient to evaluate the 
risk of anesthesia. 
* * * * * 

PART 418—HOSPICE CARE 

■ 58. The authority citation for part 418 
continues to read as follows: 

Authority: 42 U.S.C. 1302 and 1395hh. 
■ 59. Section 418.106 is amended by 
revising paragraph (b)(1) to read as 
follows: 

§ 418.106 Condition of participation: Drugs 
and biologicals, medical supplies, and 
durable medical equipment. 
* * * * * 

(b) * * * 
(1) Drugs may be ordered by any of 

the following practitioners: 

(i) A physician as defined by section 
1861(r)(1) of the Act. 

(ii) A nurse practitioner in accordance 
with state scope of practice 
requirements. 

(iii) A physician assistant in 
accordance with state scope of practice 
requirements and hospice policy who is: 

(A) The patient’s attending physician; 
and 

(B) Not an employee of or under 
arrangement with the hospice. 
* * * * * 

PART 424—CONDITIONS FOR 
MEDICARE PAYMENT 

■ 60. The authority citation for part 424 
continues to read as follows: 

Authority: 42 U.S.C. 1302 and 1395hh. 
■ 61. Section 424.67 is added to subpart 
E to read as follows: 

§ 424.67 Enrollment requirements for 
opioid treatment programs (OTP). 

(a) General enrollment requirement. 
In order for a program or eligible 
professional (as that term is defined in 
section 1848(k)(3)(B) of the Act) to 
receive Medicare payment for the 
provision of opioid use disorder 
treatment services, the provider must 
qualify as an OTP (as that term is 
defined in § 8.2 of this title) and enroll 
in the Medicare program under the 
provisions of this section and of subpart 
P of this part. 

(b) Specific requirements and 
standards for enrollment. To enroll in 
the Medicare program, an OTP must 
meet all of the following requirements 
and standards: 

(1) Fully complete and submit the 
Form CMS–855B application (or its 
successor application) and any 
applicable supplement or attachment 
thereto to its applicable Medicare 
contractor. This includes, but is not 
limited to, the following: 

(i) Maintain and submit to CMS (via 
the applicable supplement or 
attachment) a list of all physicians, 
other eligible professionals, and 
pharmacists (regardless of whether the 
individual is a W–2 employee of the 
OTP) who are legally authorized to 
prescribe, order, or dispense controlled 
substances on behalf of the OTP. The 
list must include the physician’s, other 
eligible professional’s, or pharmacist’s: 

(A) First and last name, and middle 
initial. 

(B) Social Security Number. 
(C) National Provider Identifier. 
(D) License number (if applicable). 
(ii) Certifying via the Form CMS–855B 

and/or the applicable supplement or 
attachment thereto that the OTP meets 
and will continue to meet the specific 

requirements and standards for 
enrollment described in paragraphs (b) 
and (d) of this section. 

(2) Comply with the application fee 
requirements in § 424.514. 

(3) Successfully complete the 
assigned categorical risk level screening 
required under, as applicable, 
§ 424.518(b) and (c). 

(4)(i) Have a current, valid 
certification by SAMHSA for an opioid 
treatment program consistent with the 
provisions and requirements of § 8.11 of 
this title. 

(ii) A provisional certification under 
§ 8.11(e) of this title does not meet the 
requirements of paragraph (b)(4)(i) of 
this section. 

(5) Report on the Form CMS–855B 
and/or any applicable supplement all 
OTP staff who meet the definition of 
‘‘managing employee’’ in § 424.502. 
Such individuals include, but are not 
limited to, the following: 

(i) Medical director (as described in 
§ 8.2 of this title). 

(ii) Program sponsor (as described in 
§ 8.2 of this title). 

(6)(i)(A) Must not employ or contract 
with a prescribing or ordering physician 
or eligible professional or with any 
individual legally authorized to 
dispense narcotics who, within the 
preceding 10 years, has been convicted 
(as that term is defined in 42 CFR 
1001.2) of a Federal or State felony that 
CMS deems detrimental to the best 
interests of the Medicare program and 
its beneficiaries based on the same 
categories of detrimental felonies, as 
well as case by case detrimental 
determinations, found at § 424.535(a)(3). 

(B) Paragraph (b)(6)(i)(A) of this 
section applies regardless of whether 
the individual in question is: 

(1) Currently dispensing narcotics at 
or on behalf of the OTP; or 

(2) A W–2 employee of the OTP. 
(ii) Must not employ or contract with 

any personnel (regardless of whether the 
individual is a W–2 employee of the 
OTP) who is revoked from Medicare 
under § 424.535 or any other applicable 
section in Title 42, or who is on the 
preclusion list under § 422.222 or 
§ 423.120(c)(6) of this chapter. 

(iii) Must not employ or contract with 
any personnel (regardless of whether the 
individual is a W–2 employee of the 
OTP) who has a prior adverse action by 
a State oversight board, including, but 
not limited to, a reprimand, fine, or 
restriction, for a case or situation 
involving patient harm that CMS deems 
detrimental to the best interests of the 
Medicare program and its beneficiaries. 
CMS will consider the factors 
enumerated at § 424.535(a)(22) in each 
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case of patient harm that potentially 
applies to this paragraph. 

(7)(i) Sign (and adhere to the term of) 
a provider agreement in accordance 
with the provisions of part 489 of this 
chapter. 

(ii) An OTP’s appeals under part 498 
of a Medicare revocation (under 
§ 424.535) and a provider agreement 
termination (under § 489.53 of this 
chapter) must be filed jointly and, as 
applicable, considered jointly by CMS 
under part 498 of this chapter. 

(8) Comply with all other applicable 
requirements for enrollment specified in 
this section and in subpart P of this part. 

(c) Denial of enrollment. CMS may 
deny an OTP’s enrollment application 
on any of the following grounds: 

(1)(i) The provider does not have a 
current, valid certification by SAMHSA 
as required under paragraph (b)(4)(i) of 
this section or fails to meet any other 
applicable requirement in this section. 

(ii) Any of the denial reasons in 
§ 424.530 applies. 

(2) An OTP may appeal the denial of 
its enrollment application under part 
498 of this chapter. 

(d) Continued compliance, standards, 
and reasons for revocation. (1) Upon 
and after enrollment, an OTP— 

(i) Must remain validly certified by 
SAMHSA as required under § 8.11 of 
this title. 

(ii) Remains subject to, and must 
remain in full compliance with, the 
provisions of this section and of subpart 
P of this part. This includes, but is not 
limited to, the provisions of paragraph 
(b)(6) of this section, the revalidation 
provisions in § 424.515, and the 
deactivation and reactivation provisions 
in § 424.540. 

(iii) Upon revalidation, successfully 
complete the moderate categorical risk 
level screening required under 
§ 424.518(b). 

(2) CMS may revoke an OTP’s 
enrollment on any of the following 
grounds: 

(i) The provider does not have a 
current, valid certification by SAMHSA 
as required under paragraph (b)(4)(i) or 
fails to meet any other applicable 
requirement or standard in this section, 
including, but not limited to, the OTP 
standards in paragraphs (b)(6) and (d)(1) 
of this section. 

(ii) Any of the revocation reasons in 
§ 424.535 applies. 

(3) An OTP may appeal the revocation 
of its enrollment under part 498 of this 
title. 

(e) Claim payment. For an OTP to 
receive payment for furnished drugs: 

(1) The prescribing or medication 
ordering physician’s or other eligible 
professional’s National Provider 

Identifier must be listed on Field 17 of 
the Form CMS–1500; and 

(2) All other applicable requirements 
of this section, this part, and part 8 of 
this title must be met. 

(f) Relation to part 8 of this title. 
Nothing in this section shall be 
construed as: 

(1) Supplanting any of the provisions 
in part 8 of this title; or 

(2) Eliminating an OTP’s obligation to 
maintain compliance with all applicable 
provisions in part 8 of this title. 
■ 62. Section 424.502 is amended by 
adding the definition of ‘‘State oversight 
board’’ in alphabetical order to read as 
follows: 

§ 424.502 Definitions. 

* * * * * 
State oversight board means, for 

purposes of §§ 424.530(a)(15) and 
424.535(a)(22) only, any State 
administrative body or organization, 
such as (but not limited to) a medical 
board, licensing agency, or accreditation 
body, that directly or indirectly oversees 
or regulates the provision of health care 
within the State. 
* * * * * 
■ 63. Section 424.518 is amended by 
adding paragraphs (b)(1)(xii) and (xiii) 
and (c)(1)(iv) to read as follows: 

§ 424.518 Screening levels for Medicare 
providers and suppliers. 

* * * * * 
(b) * * * 
(1) * * * 
(xii) Prospective (newly enrolling) 

opioid treatment programs that have 
been fully and continuously certified by 
the Substance Abuse and Mental Health 
Services Administration (SAMHSA) 
since October 23, 2018. 

(xiii) Revalidating opioid treatment 
programs. 
* * * * * 

(c) * * * 
(1) * * * 
(iv) Prospective (newly enrolling) 

opioid treatment programs that have not 
been fully and continuously certified by 
SAMHSA since October 23, 2018. 
* * * * * 
■ 64. Section 424.520 is amended by 
revising paragraph (d) introductory text 
to read as follows: 

§ 424.520 Effective date of Medicare billing 
privileges. 

* * * * * 
(d) Physicians, non-physician 

practitioners, physician and non- 
physician practitioner organizations, 
ambulance suppliers, and opioid 
treatment programs. The effective date 
for billing privileges for physicians, 

non-physician practitioners, physician 
and non-physician practitioner 
organizations, ambulance suppliers, and 
opioid treatment programs is the later 
of— 
* * * * * 
■ 65. Section 424.521 is amended by 
revising the section heading and 
paragraph (a) introductory text to read 
as follows: 

§ 424.521 Request for payment by 
physicians, non-physician practitioners, 
physician and non-physician organizations, 
ambulance suppliers, and opioid treatment 
programs. 

(a) Physicians, non-physician 
practitioners, physician and non- 
physician practitioner organizations, 
ambulance suppliers, and opioid 
treatment programs may retrospectively 
bill for services when the physician, 
non-physician practitioner, physician or 
non-physician organization, ambulance 
supplier, or opioid treatment program 
has met all program requirements, 
including State licensure requirements, 
and services were provided at the 
enrolled practice location for up to— 
* * * * * 
■ 66. Section 424.530 is amended by 
adding paragraph (a)(15) to read as 
follows: 

§ 424.530 Denial of enrollment in the 
Medicare program. 

(a) * * * 
(15) Patient harm. (i) The physician or 

other eligible professional (as that term 
is defined in 1848(k)(3)(B) of the Act) 
has been subject to prior action from a 
State oversight board, Federal or State 
health care program, Independent 
Review Organization (IRO) 
determination(s), or any other 
equivalent governmental body or 
program that oversees, regulates, or 
administers the provision of health care 
with underlying facts reflecting 
improper physician or other eligible 
professional conduct that led to patient 
harm. In determining whether a denial 
is appropriate, CMS considers the 
following factors: 

(A) The nature of the patient harm. 
(B) The nature of the physician’s or 

other eligible professional’s conduct. 
(C) The number and type(s) of 

sanctions or disciplinary actions that 
have been imposed against the 
physician or other eligible professional 
by a State oversight board, IRO, Federal 
or State health care program, or any 
other equivalent governmental body or 
program that oversees, regulates, or 
administers the provision of health care. 
Such actions include, but are not 
limited to in scope or degree: 
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(1) License restriction(s) pertaining to 
certain procedures or practices. 

(2) Required compliance appearances 
before State oversight board members. 

(3) License restriction(s) regarding the 
ability to treat certain types of patients 
(for example, cannot be alone with 
members of a different gender after a 
sexual offense charge). 

(4) Administrative/monetary 
penalties. 

(5) Formal reprimand(s). 
(D) If applicable, the nature of the IRO 

determination(s). 
(E) The number of patients impacted 

by the physician’s or other eligible 
professional’s conduct and the degree of 
harm thereto or impact upon. 

(ii) Paragraph (a)(15)(i) of this section 
does not apply to actions or orders 
pertaining exclusively to either of the 
following: 

(A) Required participation in 
rehabilitation or mental/behavioral 
health programs; or 

(B) Required abstinence from drugs or 
alcohol and random drug testing. 
* * * * * 
■ 67. Section 424.535 is amended by— 
■ a. In paragraph (a)(14) introductory 
text, by removing the phrase 
‘‘prescribing Part D drugs’’ and adding 
in its place the phrase ‘‘prescribing Part 
B or D drugs’’; and 
■ b. Adding paragraph (a)(22). 

The addition reads as follows: 

§ 424.535 Revocation of enrollment in the 
Medicare program. 

(a) * * * 
(22) Patient harm. (i) The physician or 

other eligible professional (as that term 
is defined in 1848(k)(3)(B) of the Act) 
has been subject to prior action from a 
State oversight board, Federal or State 
health care program, Independent 
Review Organization (IRO) 
determination(s), or any other 
equivalent governmental body or 
program that oversees, regulates, or 
administers the provision of health care 
with underlying facts reflecting 
improper physician or other eligible 
professional conduct that led to patient 
harm. In determining whether a 
revocation is appropriate, CMS 
considers the following factors: 

(A) The nature of the patient harm. 
(B) The nature of the physician’s or 

other eligible professional’s conduct. 
(C) The number and type(s) of 

sanctions or disciplinary actions that 
have been imposed against the 
physician or other eligible professional 
by the State oversight board, IRO, 
Federal or State health care program, or 
any other equivalent governmental body 
or program that oversees, regulates, or 
administers the provision of health care. 

Such actions include, but are not 
limited to in scope or degree: 

(1) License restriction(s) pertaining to 
certain procedures or practices. 

(2) Required compliance appearances 
before State medical board members. 

(3) License restriction(s) regarding the 
ability to treat certain types of patients 
(for example, cannot be alone with 
members of a different gender after a 
sexual offense charge). 

(4) Administrative or monetary 
penalties. 

(5) Formal reprimand(s). 
(D) If applicable, the nature of the IRO 

determination(s). 
(E) The number of patients impacted 

by the physician’s or other eligible 
professional’s conduct and the degree of 
harm thereto or impact upon. 

(ii) Paragraph (a)(22)(i) of this section 
does not apply to actions or orders 
pertaining exclusively to either of the 
following: 

(A) Required participation in 
rehabilitation or mental/behavioral 
health programs; or 

(B) Required abstinence from drugs or 
alcohol and random drug testing. 
* * * * * 

PART 425—MEDICARE SHARED 
SAVINGS PROGRAM 

■ 68. The authority citation for part 425 
continues to read as follows: 

Authority: 42 U.S.C. 1302, 1306, 1395hh, 
and 1395jjj. 

§ 425.612 [Amended] 

■ 69. Section 425.612 is amended in 
paragraph (a)(1)(v)(E) introductory text 
by removing the phrase ‘‘paragraph 
(a)(1)(v)(B)’’ and adding in its place the 
phrase ‘‘paragraph (a)(1)(v)(D)’’. 

PART 489—PROVIDER AGREEMENTS 
AND SUPPLIER APPROVAL 

■ 70. The authority citation for part 489 
is revised to read as follows: 

Authority: 42 U.S.C. 1302, 1395i–3, 1395x, 
1395aa(m), 1395cc, 1395ff, and 1395(hh). 

■ 71. Section 489.2 is amended by 
adding paragraphs (b)(10) and (c)(3) to 
read as follows: 

§ 489.2 Scope of part. 

* * * * * 
(b) * * * 
(10) Opioid treatment programs 

(OTPs). 
(c) * * * 
(3) OTPs may enter into provider 

agreements only to furnish opioid use 
disorder treatment services. 
■ 72. Section 489.10 is amended by 
revising paragraph (a) to read as follows: 

§ 489.10 Basic requirements. 
(a) Any of the providers specified in 

§ 489.2 may request participation in 
Medicare. In order to be accepted, it 
must meet the conditions of 
participation or requirements (for SNFs) 
set forth in this section and elsewhere 
in this chapter. The RNHCIs must meet 
the conditions for coverage, conditions 
for participation and the requirements 
set forth in this section and elsewhere 
in this chapter. The OTPs must meet the 
requirements set forth in this section 
and elsewhere in this chapter. 
* * * * * 
■ 73. Section 489.13 is amended by 
adding paragraph (a)(2)(iii) to read as 
follows: 

§ 489.13 Effective date of agreement or 
approval. 

(a) * * * 
(2) * * * 
(iii) For an agreement with an opioid 

treatment program (OTP), the effective 
date is the effective date of billing as 
established under § 424.520(d) or 
§ 424.521(a), as applicable. 
* * * * * 
■ 74. Section 489.53 is amended by 
revising paragraph (a)(3) to read as 
follows: 

§ 489.53 Termination by CMS. 
(a) * * * 
(3) It no longer meets the appropriate 

conditions of participation or 
requirements (for SNFs and NFs) set 
forth elsewhere in this chapter. In the 
case of an RNHCI, it no longer meets the 
conditions for coverage, conditions of 
participation and requirements set forth 
elsewhere in this chapter. In the case of 
an OTP, it no longer meets the 
requirements set forth in this section 
and elsewhere in this chapter. 
* * * * * 

PART 498—APPEALS PROCEDURES 
FOR DETERMINATIONS THAT AFFECT 
PARTICIPATION IN THE MEDICARE 
PROGRAM AND FOR 
DETERMINATIONS THAT AFFECT THE 
PARTICIPATION OF ICFs/IID AND 
CERTAIN NFs IN THE MEDICAID 
PROGRAM 

■ 75. The authority citation for part 498 
continues to read as follows: 

Authority: 42 U.S.C. 1302, 1320a-7j, and 
1395hh. 

■ 76. Section 498.2 is amended in the 
definition of ‘‘Provider’’ by revising the 
introductory text and adding paragraph 
(3) to read as follows: 

§ 498.2 Definitions. 

* * * * * 
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Provider means any of the following: 
* * * * * 

(3) An entity that has in effect an 
agreement to participate in Medicare but 
only to furnish opioid use disorder 
treatment services. 
* * * * * 

Dated: October 24, 2019. 
Seema Verma, 
Administrator, Centers for Medicare & 
Medicaid Services. 

Dated: October 28, 2019. 
Alex M. Azar II, 
Secretary, Department of Health and Human 
Services. 

Note: The following appendices will not 
appear in the Code of Federal Regulations. 

Appendix 1: MIPS Quality Measures 

Note: Except as otherwise noted in this 
final rule, previously finalized measures and 
specialty measure sets will continue to apply 
for the 2022 MIPS payment year and future 
years. In addition, electronic Clinical Quality 
Measures (eCQMs) that are National Quality 
Forum (NQF) endorsed are shown in Table 
A as follows: NQF #/eCQM NQF #. 

BILLING CODE 4120–01–P 
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